E. EARL EDENFIELD JR. General Attorney

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. 150 South Monroe Street Room 400 Tallahassee, Florida 32301 (404) 335-0763

November 8, 2001

Mrs. Blanca S. Bayó
Division of the Commission Clerk
and Administrative Services
Florida Public Service Commission
2540 Shumard Oak Boulevard
Tallahassee, FL 32399-0850

Re: Docket No. 000828-TP (Sprint)

Docket No. 000761-TP (Sprint PCS)

Dear Ms. Bayó:

Pursuant to Order No. PSC-01-2016-FOF-TP, dated October 9, 2001, BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc., Sprint Communications Company Limited Partnership and Sprint Spectrum L.P., dba Sprint PCS is filing their final executed interconnection agreement, which we ask that you file in the captioned docket.

A copy of this letter is enclosed. Please mark it to indicate that the original was filed and return the copy to me. Copies of the agreement have been served to the parties shown on the attached Certificate of Service from our Atlanta office today.

Sincerely,

E. Earl Edenfield Jr.

cc: All Parties of Record Marshall M. Criser III R. Douglas Lackey Nancy B. White

DOCUMENT NUMBER -DATE

14250 NOV-85

FPSC-COMMISSION CLERK



CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE Docket No. 000828-TP

I HEREBY CERTIFY that a true and correct copy of the foregoing was served via

U.S. Mail this 8th day of November, 2001 to the following:

Timothy Vaccaro
Staff Counsel
Division of Legal Services
Florida Public Service Commission
2540 Shumard Oak Boulevard
Tallahassee, FL 32399-0850
Tel. No. (850) 413-6181
Fax No. (850) 413-6182

Charles J. Rehwinkel Susan Masterton Sprint 1313 Blair Stone Road Tallahassee, FL 32301 Tel. No. (850) 847-0244 Fax. No. (850) 878-0777

William R. L. Atkinson Benjamin W. Fincher Sprint 3100 Cumberland Circle Cumberland Center II Atlanta, Georgia 30339 Tel. No. (404) 649-6221 Fax. No. (404) 649-5174

> E. Earl Edentield, Gr. E. Earl Edenfield Jr. (KA)

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE Docket No. 000761-TP

I HEREBY CERTIFY that a true and correct copy of the foregoing was served via

U.S. Mail this 8th day of November, 2001 to the following:

Diana Caldwell
Staff Counsel
Division of Legal Services
Florida Public Service Commission
2540 Shumard Oak Boulevard
Tallahassee, FL 32399-0850

John P. Fons
Ausley & McMullen
227 South Calhoun Street
P.O. Box 391 (32302)
Tallahassee, FL 32301
Tel. No. (850) 224-9115
Fax. No. (850) 222-7560

Sprint PCS
Charles W. McKee, Esq.
6160 Sprint Parkway, 4th Floor
Overland Park, KS 66251
Tel. No. (913)

E. Earl Edentical, Qr.

E. Earl Edentield Jr. (Un)

By and Between

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.

And

Sprint Communications Company Limited Partnership Sprint Spectrum L.P.

Florida Agreement

TABLE OF CONTENTS

General Terms and Conditions

Part A

- 1. Purpose
- 2. Term of the Agreement
- Renewal
- 4. Ordering Procedures
- 5. Parity
- 6. White Pages Listings
- 7. Bona Fide Request/New Business Request Process for Further Unbundling
- 8. Court Ordered Requests for Call Detail Records and Other Subscriber Information
- 9. Liability and Indemnification
- 10. Intellectual Property Rights and Indemnification
- 11. Treatment of Proprietary and Confidential Information
- 12. Publicity
- 13. Assignments
- 14. Resolution of Disputes
- 15. Taxes
- 16. Force Majeure
- 17. Year 2000 Compliance
- 18. Most Favored Nations (MFN)
- 19. Modification of Agreement
- 20. Waivers
- 21. Governing Law
- 22. Audits and Examinations
- 23. Remedies
- 24. Branding
- 25. Network Security
- 26. Relationship of Parties
- 27. No Third Party Beneficiaries
- 28. Survival
- 29. Responsibility for Environmental Hazards
- 30. Notices
- 31. Rule of Construction
- 32. Headings of No Force or Effect
- 33. Multiple Counterparts
- 34. Implementation of Agreement
- 35. Filing of Agreement
- 36. Entire Agreement

TABLE OF CONTENTS (continued)

Part B - Definitions

Attachment 1 – Resale

Attachment 2 - Network Elements and Other Services

Attachment 3 – Network Interconnection

Attachment 4 – Physical Collocation

Attachment 5 - Access to Numbers and Number Portability

Attachment 6 – Ordering and Provisioning

Attachment 7 - Billing and Billing Accuracy Certification

Attachment 8 - Rights-of-Way, Conduits and Pole Attachments

Attachment 9 - Performance Measurements

Attachment 10 - Agreement Implementation Template

Attachment 11 - Disaster Recovery Plan

AGREEMENT

THIS INTERCONNECTION AND RESALE AGREEMENT is made by and between BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc., ("BellSouth"), a Georgia corporation, Sprint Communications Company Limited Partnership and Sprint Communications Company L.P. (collectively referred to as "Sprint CLEC"), a Delaware Limited Partnership and Sprint Spectrum L.P., a Delaware limited partnership, as agent and General Partner for WirelessCo, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership, and SprintCom, Inc., a Kansas corporation, all foregoing entities jointly d/b/a Sprint PCS ("Sprint PCS") ("the Agreement"). When the terms and conditions apply to both Sprint CLEC and Sprint PCS, the collective term "Sprint" shall be used. Otherwise, the applicable party shall be identified. This Agreement may refer to either BellSouth or Sprint or both as a "Party" or "Parties", and is made effective on January 1, 2001 ("Effective Date").

RECITALS

WHEREAS, BellSouth is a local exchange telecommunications company authorized to provide telecommunications services in the states of Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina, and Tennessee; and

WHEREAS, Sprint Communications Company Limited Partnership is a Competitive Local Exchange Carrier ("CLEC") authorized to provide telecommunications services in the state of Florida and Sprint Communications Company L. P. is a CLEC authorized to provide telecommunications services in the states of Alabama, Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina, and Tennessee; and

WHEREAS, Sprint PCS is a Commercial Mobile Radio Service ("CMRS") provider licensed by the Federal Communications Commission ("FCC") to provide CMRS in the states of Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina and Tennessee; and

WHEREAS, the Act places certain duties and obligations upon, and grants certain rights to Telecommunications Carriers; and

WHEREAS, Sprint is a Telecommunications Carrier and has requested that BellSouth negotiate an Agreement with Sprint for the provision of Interconnection, Unbundled Network Elements, and Ancillary Functions as well as Telecommunications Services for resale, pursuant to the Telecommunications Act of 1996 (the "Act") and in conformance with BellSouth's duties under the Act; and

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the terms and agreements contained herein, BellSouth and Sprint mutually agree as follows:

1. Purpose

This Agreement specifies the rights and obligations of the parties with respect to the establishment of local interconnection, the resale of telecommunications services, and the purchase of unbundled network elements ("UNEs"). This Agreement is entered into by BellSouth, Sprint CLEC, and Sprint PCS as the result of negotiation and compromise for the sole purpose of establishing a single interconnection arrangement between the three entities. As such the Parties intend for this Agreement to be applicable to both the CLEC and wireless interconnection arrangements as a single unified interconnection arrangement.

2. Term of the Agreement

- The term of this Agreement is two (2) years from the Effective Date. Upon mutual agreement of the Parties, the term of this Agreement may be extended. If as of the expiration of this Agreement, a Subsequent Agreement (as defined in Section 3.1 below) has not been executed by the Parties, this Agreement shall continue on a month-to-month basis while a Subsequent Agreement is being negotiated. The Parties' rights and obligations with respect to this Agreement after expiration shall be as set forth below.
- In the event of default, the non-defaulting Party may terminate this Agreement in whole or in part provided that the non-defaulting Party so advises the defaulting Party in writing of the event of the alleged default and the Defaulting Party does not remedy the alleged default within 60 days after written notice thereof. Default is defined as:
 - a. Either Party's material breach of any of the terms or conditions hereof;
 - b. Either Party's insolvency or initiation of bankruptcy or receivership proceedings by or against the Party.

3. Renewal

- 3.1 The Parties agree that by no later than one hundred and eighty (180) days prior to the expiration of this Agreement, they shall commence negotiations with regard to the terms, conditions and prices of resale and/or local interconnection to be effective beginning on the expiration date of this Agreement ("Subsequent Agreement").
- 3.2 If, within one hundred and thirty-five (135) days of commencing the negotiation referred to in Section 3.1, above, the Parties are unable to satisfactorily negotiate new resale and/or local interconnection terms, conditions and prices, either Party may petition the Commission to establish appropriate local interconnection and/or

resale arrangements pursuant to 47 U.S.C. 252. The Parties agree that, in such event, they shall encourage the Commission to issue its order regarding the appropriate local interconnection and/or resale arrangements no later than the expiration date of this Agreement. The Parties further agree that in the event the Commission does not issue its order prior to the expiration date of this Agreement, or if the Parties continue beyond the expiration date of this Agreement to negotiate the local interconnection and/or resale arrangements without Commission intervention, the terms, conditions and prices ultimately ordered by the Commission, or negotiated by the Parties, will be effective retroactive to the day following the expiration date of this Agreement.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that as of the date of expiration of this 3.3 Agreement and conversion of this Agreement to a month-to-month term, the Parties have not entered into a Subsequent Agreement and either no arbitration proceeding has been filed in accordance with Section 3.2 above, or the Parties have not mutually agreed (where permissible) to extend the arbitration window for petitioning the Commission for resolution of those terms upon which the Parties have not agreed, then either Party may terminate this Agreement upon sixty (60) days notice to the other Party. In the event that BellSouth terminates this Agreement as provided above, BellSouth shall continue to offer services to Sprint pursuant to the terms, conditions and rates set forth in BellSouth's Statement of Generally Available Terms (SGAT) for Sprint CLEC, or the General Subscriber Services Tariff (GSST) or other applicable tariff for Sprint PCS, to the extent an SGAT or GSST has been approved by the Commission. If any state Commission has not approved a BellSouth SGAT or GSST, then upon BellSouth's termination of this Agreement as provided herein, BellSouth will continue to provide services to Sprint pursuant to such Interconnection Agreement that Sprint may elect pursuant to Section 252 (i) of the Act and Section 17 of this agreement. In the event that no election is made, BellSouth will continue to provide services to Sprint pursuant to BellSouth's then current standard interconnection agreement. In the event that the SGAT or GSST or the Interconnection Agreement elected by Sprint under the term of this provision and section of this agreement becomes effective as between the Parties, the Parties may continue to negotiate a Subsequent Agreement, and the terms of such Subsequent Agreement shall be effective retroactive to the day following expiration of this Agreement.

4. Ordering Procedures

4.1 For Sprint CLEC, the ordering procedures are as detailed in Attachment 6
Ordering and Provisioning of this Agreement, incorporated herein by this
reference. The ordering and provision of all services purchased from BellSouth
by Sprint PCS shall be set forth in the BellSouth Telecommunications Wireless
Customer Guide as that guide is amended by BellSouth from time to time during
the term of this Agreement.

5. Parity

- When Sprint CLEC purchases, pursuant to Attachment 1 of this Agreement, telecommunications services from BellSouth for the purposes of resale to end users, BellSouth shall provide said services so that the services are equal in quality, subject to the same conditions, and provided within the same provisioning time intervals that BellSouth provides to its affiliates, subsidiaries and end users.
- The quality of a Network Element, as well as the quality of the access to such Network Element provided by BellSouth to Sprint shall be at least equal in quality to that which BellSouth provides to itself or such access as would offer an efficient carrier a meaningful opportunity to compete.

6. White Pages Listings

BellSouth shall provide Sprint and their customers access to white pages directory listings under the following terms:

- 6.1 <u>Listings</u>. BellSouth or its agent will include Sprint residential and business customer listings in the appropriate White Pages (residential and business) alphabetical directories. There will be no distinction made between Sprint and BellSouth customer listings.
- 6.2 Rates. Subscriber primary listing information in the White Pages shall be provided at no charge to Sprint or its subscribers provided that Sprint provides subscriber listing information to BellSouth at no charge.
- 6.3 Procedures for Submitting Sprint Subscriber Information. BellSouth will provide to Sprint a magnetic tape or computer disk containing the proper format for submitting subscriber listings. Sprint will be required to provide BellSouth with directory listings and daily updates to those listings, including new, changed, and deleted listings, in an industry-accepted format. These procedures, which are the same for resale and Unbundled Network Element based services, are detailed in BellSouth's Local Interconnection and Facility Based Ordering Guide.
- 6.4 Non-listed/Non-Published Subscribers. Sprint will be required to provide to BellSouth the names, addresses and telephone numbers of all Sprint customers that wish to be omitted from directories and designated accordingly as either non-published or non-listed.
- 6.5 <u>Inclusion of Sprint Customers in Directory Assistance Database</u>. BellSouth will include and maintain Sprint subscriber listings in BellSouth's directory assistance databases at no charge. BellSouth and Sprint will formulate appropriate procedures regarding lead time, timeliness, format and content of listing information.

- Listing Information Confidentiality. BellSouth will accord Sprint's directory listing information the same level of confidentiality that BellSouth accords its own directory listing information. BellSouth shall ensure that access to Sprint customer proprietary listing information will be limited solely to those of BellSouth and BellSouth's directory publisher's employees, agents and contractors that are directly involved in the preparation of listings, the production and distribution of directories, and the sale of directory advertising. BellSouth will advise its own employees, agents and contractors and its directory publisher of the existence of this confidentiality obligation and will take appropriate measures to ensure their compliance with this obligation.
- Optional Listings. Additional listings and optional listings will be offered by BellSouth at tariffed rates as set forth in the General Subscriber Services Tariff. In addition to a basic White Pages listing, BellSouth will provide, at the rates set forth in Attachment 1 of this Agreement, tariffed White Pages listings (e.g., additional, alternate, foreign and non-published listings) for Sprint to offer for resale to Sprint's customers.
- 6.8 <u>Delivery.</u> BellSouth or its agent shall deliver White Pages directories to Sprint CLEC subscribers at no charge.
- BellSouth agrees to provide White Pages distribution services to Sprint customers within ILEC's service territory at no additional charge to Sprint. BellSouth represents that the quality, timeliness, and manner of such distribution services will be at parity with those provided to BellSouth and to other Sprint customers.
- 6.10 BellSouth will not sell or license Sprint's White Pages directory listing information to any third party without Sprint's prior written consent.

7. Bona Fide Request/New Business Request Process for Further Unbundling

- Any request by Sprint for access to a network element, interconnection option, or for the provisioning of any service or product that is not already available shall be treated as a Bona Fide Request/New Business Request, and shall be submitted to BellSouth pursuant to the Bona Fide Request/New Business Request process set forth following. For those products and services that have been made available to other CLECs, such services shall be made available to Sprint on the same rates, terms and conditions through an amendment to this agreement.
- A Bona Fide Request shall be submitted in writing by Sprint and shall specifically identify the required service date, technical requirements, space requirements and/or such specifications that clearly define the request such that BellSouth has sufficient information to analyze and prepare a response. Such a request also shall

include Sprint's designation of the request as being (i) pursuant to the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or (ii) pursuant to the needs of the business.

- 7.3 Although not expected to do so, Sprint may cancel, without penalty, a Bona Fide Request in writing at any time. BellSouth will then cease analysis of the request.
- 7.4 Within two (2) business days of its receipt, BellSouth shall acknowledge in writing, the receipt of the Bona Fide Request and identify a single point of contact and any additional information needed to process the request.
- 7.5 Except under extraordinary circumstances, within thirty (30) days of its receipt of a Bona Fide Request, BellSouth shall provide to Sprint a preliminary analysis of the Bona Fide Request. The preliminary analysis will include BellSouth's proposed price (plus or minus 25 percent) and state whether BellSouth can meet Sprint's requirements, the requested availability date, or, if BellSouth cannot meet such date, provide an alternative proposed date together with a detailed explanation as to why BellSouth is not able to meet Sprint's requested availability date. BellSouth also shall indicate in this analysis its agreement or disagreement with Sprint's designation of the request as being pursuant to the Act or pursuant to the needs of the business. If BellSouth does not agree with Sprint's designation, it may utilize the procedures set forth in Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement. In no event, however, shall any such dispute delay BellSouth's processing of the request. If BellSouth determines that it is not able to provide Sprint with a preliminary analysis within thirty (30) days of BellSouth's receipt of a Bona Fide request, BellSouth will inform Sprint as soon as practicable. Sprint and BellSouth will then determine a mutually agreeable date for receipt of the preliminary analysis.
- As soon as possible, but in no event more than ninety (90) days after receipt of the request, BellSouth shall provide Sprint with a firm Bona Fide Request quote which will include, at a minimum, the firm availability date, the applicable rates and the installation intervals, and a binding price quote.
- 7.7 Unless Sprint agrees otherwise, all proposed prices shall be the pricing principles of this Agreement, in accordance with the Act, and any applicable FCC and Commission rules and regulations. Payments for services purchased under a Bona Fide Request will be made as specified in this Agreement, unless otherwise agreed to by Sprint.
- Within thirty (30) days after receiving the firm Bona Fide Request quote from BellSouth, Sprint will notify BellSouth in writing of its acceptance or rejection of BellSouth's proposal. If at any time an agreement cannot be reached as to the terms and conditions or price of the request, or if BellSouth responds that it cannot or will not offer the requested item in the Bona Fide Request and Sprint deems the item essential to its business operations, and deems BellSouth's

position to be inconsistent with the Act, FCC or Commission regulations and/or the requirements of this Agreement, the dispute may be resolved pursuant to Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

8. <u>Court Ordered Requests for Call Detail Records and Other Subscriber</u> Information

To the extent technically feasible, BellSouth maintains call detail records for Sprint end users for limited time periods and can respond to subpoenas and court ordered requests for this information. BellSouth shall maintain such information for Sprint end users for the same length of time it maintains such information for its own end users.

- Sprint agrees that BellSouth will respond to subpoenas and court ordered requests delivered directly to BellSouth for the purpose of providing call detail records when the targeted telephone numbers belong to Sprint end users. Billing for such requests will be generated by BellSouth and directed to the law enforcement agency initiating the request.
- 8.2 Sprint agrees that in cases where Sprint receives subpoenas or court ordered requests for call detail records for targeted telephone numbers belonging to Sprint end users, Sprint will advise the law enforcement agency initiating the request to redirect the subpoena or court ordered request to BellSouth. Billing for call detail information will be generated by BellSouth and directed to the law enforcement agency initiating the request.
- In cases where the timing of the response to the law enforcement agency prohibits Sprint from having the subpoena or court ordered request redirected to BellSouth by the law enforcement agency, Sprint will furnish the official request to BellSouth for providing the call detail information. BellSouth will provide the call detail records to Sprint and bill Sprint for the information. Sprint agrees to reimburse BellSouth for the call detail information provided.
- Sprint will provide Sprint end user and/or other customer information that is available to Sprint in response to subpoenas and court orders for their own customer records. BellSouth will redirect subpoenas and court ordered requests for Sprint end user and/or other customer information to Sprint for the purpose of providing this information to the law enforcement agency.

9. <u>Liability and Indemnification</u>

9.1 Liabilities of BellSouth. Unless expressly stated otherwise in this Agreement, the liability of BellSouth to Sprint resulting from any and all causes shall not exceed the amounts owing Sprint under the agreement in total.

- 9.2 Liabilities of Sprint. Unless expressly stated otherwise in this Agreement, the liability of Sprint to BellSouth resulting from any and all causes shall not exceed the amounts owing BellSouth under the agreement in total.
- 9.3 Each Party shall, to the greatest extent permitted by Applicable Law, include in its local switched service tariff (if it files one in a particular state) or in any state where it does not file a local service tariff, in an appropriate contract with its customers that relates to the Services and Elements provided under this Agreement, a limitation of liability (i) that covers the other Party to the same extent the first Party covers itself and (ii) that limits the amount of damages a customer may recover to the amount charged the applicable customer for the service that gave rise to such loss.
- 9.4 No Consequential Damages. Neither Sprint nor BellSouth shall be liable to the other Party for any indirect, incidental, consequential, reliance, or special damages suffered by such other Party (including without limitation damages for harm to business, lost revenues, lost savings, or lost profits suffered by such other parties (collectively, "Consequential Damages")), regardless of the form of action, whether in contract, warranty, strict liability, or tort, including without limitation negligence of any kind whether active or passive, and regardless of whether the parties knew of the possibility that such damages could result. Each Party hereby releases the other Party and such other Party's subsidiaries and affiliates, and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents from any such claim for consequential damages. Nothing contained in this section shall limit BellSouth's or Sprint's liability to the other for actual damages resulting from (i) willful or intentional misconduct (including gross negligence); (ii) bodily injury, death or damage to tangible real or tangible personal property caused by BellSouth's or Sprint's negligent act or omission or that of their respective agents, subcontractors or employees, nor shall anything contained in this section limit the parties' indemnification obligations as specified herein.
- Obligation to Indemnify and Defend. Each Party shall, and hereby agrees to, defend at the other's request, indemnify and hold harmless the other Party and each of its officers, directors, employees and agents (each, an "Indemnitee") against and in respect of any loss, debt, liability, damage, obligation, claim, demand, judgment or settlement of any nature or kind, known or unknown, liquidated or unliquidated, including without limitation all reasonable costs and expenses incurred (legal, accounting or otherwise) (collectively, "Damages") arising out of, resulting from or based upon any pending or threatened claim, action, proceeding or suit by any third Party ("a Claim") (i) alleging any breach of any representation, warranty or covenant made by such indemnifying Party (the "Indemnifying Party") in this Agreement, (ii) based upon injuries or damage to any person or property or the environment arising out of or in connection with this Agreement that are the result of the Indemnifying Party's actions, breach of Applicable Law, or status of its employees, agents and subcontractors, or (iii) for

actual or alleged infringement of any patent, copyright, trademark, service mark, trade name, trade dress, trade secret or any other intellectual property right, now known or later developed (referred to as "Intellectual Property Rights") to the extent that such claim or action arises from Sprint or Sprint's Customer's use of the Services and Elements provided under this Agreement.

9.6 Defense: Notice: Cooperation. Whenever the Indemnitee knows or should have known of a claim arising for indemnification under this Section 9, it shall promptly notify the Indemnifying Party of the claim in writing within 30 calendar days and request the Indemnifying Party to defend the same. Failure to so notify the Indemnifying Party shall not relieve the Indemnifying Party of any liability that the Indemnifying Party might have, except to the extent that such failure prejudices the Indemnifying Party's ability to defend such Claim. The Indemnifying Party shall have the right to defend against such liability or assertion in which event the Indemnifying Party shall give written notice to the Indemnitee of acceptance of the defense of such Claim and the identity of counsel selected by the Indemnifying Party. Except as set forth below, such notice to the relevant Indemnitee shall give the Indemnifying Party full authority to defend, adjust, compromise or settle such Claim with respect to which such notice shall have been given, except to the extent that any compromise or settlement shall prejudice the Intellectual Property Rights of the relevant Indemnitees. The Indemnifying Party shall consult with the relevant Indemnitee prior to any compromise or settlement that would affect the Intellectual Property Rights or other rights of any Indemnitee, and the relevant Indemnitee shall have the right to refuse such compromise or settlement and, at the refusing Party's or refusing Parties' cost, to take over such defense, provided that in such event the Indemnifying Party shall not be responsible for, nor shall it be obligated to indemnify the relevant Indemnitee against, any cost or liability in excess of such refused compromise or settlement. With respect to any defense accepted by the Indemnifying Party, the relevant Indemnitee shall be entitled to participate with the Indemnifying Party in such defense if the Claim requests equitable relief or other relief that could affect the rights of the Indemnitee and also shall be entitled to employ separate counsel for such defense at such Indemnitee's expense. In the event the Indemnifying Party does not accept the defense of any indemnified Claim as provided above, the

10. Intellectual Property Rights and Indemnification

Party with respect to any such defense.

No License. No patent, copyright, trademark or other proprietary right is licensed, granted or otherwise transferred by this Agreement. Unless otherwise mutually agreed upon, neither Party shall publish or use the other Party's logo,

relevant Indemnitee shall have the right to employ counsel for such defense at the expense of the Indemnifying Party. Each Party agrees to cooperate and to cause its employees and agents to cooperate with the other Party in the defense of any such Claim and the relevant records of each Party shall be available to the other

trademark, service mark, name, language, pictures, or symbols or words from which the other Party's name may reasonably be inferred or implied in any product, service, advertisement, promotion, or any other publicity matter, except that nothing in this paragraph shall prohibit a Party from engaging in valid comparative advertising. This paragraph 10.1 shall confer no rights on a Party to the service marks, trademarks and trade names owned or used in connection with services by the other Party or its Affiliates, except as expressly permitted by the other Party.

- Ownership of Intellectual Property. Any intellectual property which originates from or is developed by a Party shall remain in the exclusive ownership of that Party. Except for a limited license to use patents or copyrights to the extent necessary for the Parties to use any facilities or equipment (including software) or to receive any service solely as provided under this Agreement, no license in patent, copyright, trademark or trade secret, or other proprietary or intellectual property right now or hereafter owned, controlled or licensable by a Party, is granted to the other Party or shall be implied or arise by estoppel. It is the responsibility of each Party to ensure at no additional cost to the other Party that it has obtained any necessary licenses in relation to intellectual property of third Parties used in its network that may be required to enable the other Party to use any facilities or equipment (including software), to receive any service, or to perform its respective obligations under this Agreement.
- Indemnification. The Party providing a service pursuant to this Agreement will defend the Party receiving such service or data provided as a result of such service against claims of infringement arising solely from the use by the receiving Party of such service and will indemnify the receiving Party for any damages awarded based solely on such claims in accordance with Section 9 of this Agreement.
- 10.4 <u>Claim of Infringement</u>. In the event that use of any facilities or equipment (including software), becomes, or in reasonable judgment of the Party who owns the affected network is likely to become, the subject of a claim, action, suit, or proceeding based on intellectual property infringement, then said Party shall promptly and at its sole expense:
 - (a) modify or replace the applicable facilities or equipment (including software) while maintaining form and function, or
 - (b) obtain a license sufficient to allow such use to continue.

In the event (a) or (b) are commercially unreasonable, then said Party may, terminate, upon reasonable notice, this contract with respect to use of, or services provided through use of, the affected facilities or equipment (including software), but solely to the extent required to avoid the infringement claim.

- 10.5 Exception to Obligations. Neither Party's obligations under this Section shall apply to the extent the infringement is caused by: (i) modification of the facilities or equipment (including software) by the indemnitee; (ii) use by the indemnitee of the facilities or equipment (including software) in combination with equipment or facilities (including software) not provided or authorized by the indemnitor provided the facilities or equipment (including software) would not be infringing if used alone; (iii) conformance to specifications of the indemnitee which would necessarily result in infringement; or (iv) continued use by the indemnitee of the affected facilities or equipment (including software) after being placed on notice to discontinue use as set forth herein.
- 10.6 <u>Exclusive Remedy</u>. The foregoing shall constitute the Parties' sole and exclusive remedies and obligations with respect to a third party claim of intellectual property infringement arising out of the conduct of business under this Agreement.

11. Treatment of Proprietary and Confidential Information

- 11.1 Proprietary and Confidential Information: Defined. It may be necessary for BellSouth and Sprint, each as the "Discloser," to provide to the other party, as "Recipient," certain proprietary and confidential information (including trade secret information), including but not limited to technical, financial, marketing, staffing and business plans and information, strategic information, proposals, requests for proposals, specifications, drawings, prices, costs, procedures, processes, business systems, software programs, techniques, customer account data, call detail records and like information (collectively the "Discloser's Confidential Information"). All Discloser's Confidential Information shall be provided to Recipient in written or other tangible or electronic form, clearly marked with a confidential and proprietary notice. Discloser's Confidential Information orally or visually provided to Recipient must be designated by Discloser as confidential and proprietary at the time of such disclosure.
- 11.2 <u>Use and Protection of Disclosers Confidential Information</u>. Recipient shall use the Discloser's Confidential Information solely for the purpose(s) of performing this Agreement, and Recipient shall protect Discloser's Confidential Information from any use, distribution or disclosure except as permitted hereunder. Recipient will use the same standard of care to protect Discloser's Confidential Information as Recipient uses to protect its own similar confidential and proprietary information, but not less than a reasonable standard of care. Recipient may disclose Discloser's Confidential Information solely to the Authorized Representatives of the Recipient who (a) have a substantive need to know such Discloser's Confidential Information in connection with performance of the Agreement; (b) have been advised of the confidential and proprietary nature of the Discloser's Confidential Information; and (c) have personally acknowledged the need to protect from unauthorized disclosure all confidential and proprietary

information, of whatever source, to which they have access in the course of their employment. "Authorized Representatives" are the officers, directors and employees of Recipient and its Affiliates, as well as Recipient's and its Affiliates' consultants, contractors, counsel and agents.

- Ownership, Copying and Return of Discloser's Confidential Information.

 Discloser's Confidential Information remains at all times the property of Discloser. Recipient may make tangible or electronic copies, notes, summaries or extracts of Discloser's Confidential Information only as necessary for use as authorized herein. All such tangible or electronic copies, notes, summaries or extracts must be marked with the same confidential and proprietary notice as appears on the original. Upon Discloser's request, all or any requested portion of the Discloser's Confidential Information (including, but not limited to, tangible and electronic copies, notes, summaries or extracts of any Discloser's Confidential Information) will be promptly returned to Discloser or destroyed, and Recipient will provide Discloser with written certification stating that such Discloser's Confidential Information has been returned or destroyed.
- Exceptions. Discloser's Confidential Information does not include: (a) any 11.4 information publicly disclosed by Discloser; (b) any information Discloser in writing authorizes Recipient to disclose without restriction; (c) any information already lawfully known to Recipient at the time it is disclosed by Discloser, without an obligation to keep it confidential; or (d) any information Recipient lawfully obtains from any source other than Discloser, provided that such source lawfully disclosed and/or independently developed such information. If Recipient is required to provide Discloser's Confidential Information to any court or government agency pursuant to written court order, subpoena, regulation or process of law, Recipient must first provide Discloser with prompt written notice of such requirement and cooperate with Discloser to appropriately protect against or limit the scope of such disclosure. To the fullest extent permitted by law, Recipient will continue to protect as confidential and proprietary all Discloser's Confidential Information disclosed in response to a written court order, subpoena, regulation or process of law.
- Equitable Relief. Recipient acknowledges and agrees that any breach or threatened breach of this Section is likely to cause Discloser irreparable harm for which money damages may not be an appropriate or sufficient remedy. Recipient therefore agrees that Discloser or its Affiliates, as the case may be, are entitled to receive injunctive or other equitable relief to remedy or prevent any breach or threatened breach of this Agreement. Such remedy is not the exclusive remedy for any breach or threatened breach of this Agreement, but is in addition to all other rights and remedies available at law or in equity.
- 11.6 <u>Survival of Confidentiality Obligations</u>. The parties' obligations under this Section 11 shall survive and continue in effect until two (2) years after the

expiration or termination date of this Agreement with regard to all Discloser's Confidential Information exchanged during the term of this Agreement but in no event longer than 3 years from receipt of such information. Thereafter, the parties' obligations hereunder survive and continue in effect with respect to any Discloser's Confidential Information that is a trade secret under applicable law.

- Except as other wise expressly provided in this Section, nothing herein shall be construed as limiting the rights of either Party with respect to its customer information under any applicable law, including without limitation Section 222 of the Act.
- BellSouth shall not use proprietary carrier information pursuant to Section 222 (b) of the Act received from Sprint for purposes of soliciting or winning back Sprint's customers.
- Sprint shall not use proprietary carrier information pursuant to Section 222 (b) of the Act received from BellSouth for purposes of soliciting or winning back BellSouth's customers.
- 11.10 Nothing herein shall prohibit Recipient from providing Information requested by the FCC or a state regulatory agency with jurisdiction over this matter to support a request for arbitration or an allegation of failure to negotiate in good faith.

12. Publicity

12.1 Neither Party shall produce, publish, or distribute any press release or other publicity referring to the other Party or its Affiliates, or to this Agreement, without the prior written approval of the other Party. Each party shall obtain the other Party's prior approval before discussing this Agreement in any press or media interviews. In no event shall either Party intentionally mischaracterize the contents of this Agreement in any public statement or in any representation to a governmental entity or member thereof.

13. Assignments

Sprint may not assign or transfer (whether by operation of law or otherwise) this Agreement, or any rights or obligations hereunder, to a third person without the prior written consent of BellSouth, provided that Sprint may assign or transfer this Agreement with notice, but without the prior written consent of BellSouth, to any entity that is certified as a Competitive Local Exchange Carrier by the relevant state regulatory Commission or is otherwise authorized by the commission or licensed Commercial Mobile Radio Service provider to provide local exchange services.

BellSouth may not assign or transfer (whether by operation of law or otherwise) this Agreement, or any rights or obligations hereunder, to a third person without the prior written consent of Sprint, provided that BellSouth may assign or transfer this Agreement with notice, but without the prior written consent of Sprint, to any entity provided such entity, is and shall be, for the remainder of the term of this Agreement, a successor or assign of BellSouth pursuant to § 251 (h) (1) of the Act, subject to all of the same §§ 251 and 252 obligations as BellSouth.

If during the Term of this Agreement, BellSouth sells, assigns or otherwise transfers any ILEC Territory or ILEC Assets to a person other than an Affiliate or subsidiary, BellSouth shall provide Sprint not less than ninety (90) days prior written notice of such sale, assignment or transfer. Upon the consummation of such sale, assignment or transfer, Sprint acknowledges that BellSouth shall have no further obligations under this Agreement with respect to the ILEC Territories and/or ILEC Assets subject to such sale, assignment or transfer, and that Sprint must establish its own Section 251 and 252 arrangement with the successor to such ILEC Territory and/or ILEC Assets.

14. Resolution of Disputes

Except as otherwise stated in this Agreement, the Parties agree that if any dispute arises as to the interpretation of any provision of this Agreement or as to the proper implementation of this Agreement, either Party may petition the Commission for a resolution of the dispute. Either Party may seek expedited resolution by the Commission, and shall request that resolution occur in no event later than sixty (60) days from the date of submission of such dispute. The other Party will not object to such expedited resolution of a dispute. If the Commission appoints an expert(s) or other facilitator(s) to assist in its decision making, each party shall pay half of the fees and expenses so incurred. Until the dispute is finally resolved, each Party shall continue to perform its obligations under this Agreement and shall continue to provide all services and payments as prior to the dispute provided however, that neither Party shall be required to act in any unlawful fashion. This provision shall not preclude the Parties from seeking other legal remedies.

15. Taxes

Definition. For purposes of this Section, the terms "taxes" and "fees" shall include but not be limited to federal, state or local sales, use, excise, gross receipts or other taxes or tax-like fees of whatever nature and however designated (including tariff surcharges and any fees, charges or other payments, contractual or otherwise, for the use of public streets or rights of way, whether designated as franchise fees or otherwise) imposed on, or sought to be imposed on, either of the

Parties and measured by the charges or payments, for the services furnished hereunder, excluding any taxes levied on income.

- 15.2 Taxes and Fees Imposed Directly On Either Providing Party or Purchasing Party.
- Taxes and fees imposed on the providing Party, which are neither permitted nor required to be passed on by the providing Party to its customer, shall be borne and paid by the providing Party.
- Taxes and fees imposed on the purchasing Party, which are not required to be collected and/or remitted by the providing Party, shall be borne and paid by the purchasing Party.
- 15.3 <u>Taxes and Fees Imposed on Purchasing Party But Collected And Remitted By Providing Party.</u>
- Taxes and fees imposed on the purchasing Party shall be borne by the purchasing Party, even if the obligation to collect and/or remit such taxes or fees is placed on the providing Party.
- To the extent permitted by applicable law, any such taxes and/or fees shall be shown as separate items on applicable billing documents between the Parties.

 Notwithstanding the foregoing, the purchasing Party shall remain liable for any such taxes and fees regardless of whether they are actually billed by the providing Party at the time that the respective service is billed.
- 15.3.3 If the purchasing Party determines that in its opinion any such taxes or fees are not lawfully due, the providing Party shall not bill such taxes or fees to the purchasing Party if the purchasing Party provides written certification, reasonably satisfactory to the providing Party, stating that it is exempt or otherwise not subject to the tax or fee, setting forth the basis therefor, and satisfying any other requirements under applicable law. If any authority seeks to collect any such tax or fee that the purchasing Party has determined and certified not to be lawfully due, or any such tax or fee that was not billed by the providing Party, the purchasing Party may contest the same in good faith, at its own expense. In the event that such contest must be pursued in the name of the providing Party, the providing Party shall permit the purchasing Party to pursue the contest in the name of providing Party and the providing Party shall have the opportunity to participate fully in the preparation of such contest. In any such contest, the purchasing Party shall promptly furnish the providing Party with copies of all filings in any proceeding, protest, or legal challenge, all rulings issued in connection therewith, and all correspondence between the purchasing Party and the taxing authority.
- In the event that all or any portion of an amount sought to be collected must be paid in order to contest the imposition of any such tax or fee, or to avoid the

existence of a lien on the assets of the providing Party during the pendency of such contest, the purchasing Party shall be responsible for such payment and shall be entitled to the benefit of any refund or recovery.

- 15.3.5 If it is ultimately determined that any additional amount of such a tax or fee is due to the imposing authority, the purchasing Party shall pay such additional amount, including any interest and penalties thereon.
- 15.3.6 Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary, the purchasing Party shall protect, indemnify and hold harmless (and defend at the purchasing Party's expense) the providing Party from and against any such tax or fee, interest or penalties thereon, or other charges or payable expenses (including reasonable attorney fees) with respect thereto, which are reasonably and necessarily incurred by the providing Party in connection with any claim for or contest of any such tax or fee.
- 15.3.7 Each Party shall notify the other Party in writing of any assessment, proposed assessment or other claim for any additional amount of such a tax or fee by a taxing authority; such notice to be provided, if possible, at least ten (10) days prior to the date by which a response, protest or other appeal must be filed, but in no event later than thirty (30) days after receipt of such assessment, proposed assessment or claim.
- 15.4 <u>Taxes and Fees Imposed on Seller But Passed On To Purchasing Party.</u>
- 15.4.1 Taxes and fees imposed on the providing Party, which are permitted or required to be passed on by the providing Party to its customer, shall be borne by the purchasing Party.
- To the extent permitted by applicable law, any such taxes and/or fees shall be shown as separate items on applicable billing documents between the Parties.

 Notwithstanding the foregoing, the purchasing Party shall remain liable for any such taxes and fees regardless of whether they are actually billed by the providing Party at the time that the respective service is billed.
- 15.4.3 If the purchasing Party disagrees with the providing Party's determination as to the application or basis for any such tax or fee, the Parties shall consult with respect to the imposition and billing of such tax or fee and with respect to whether to contest the imposition of such tax or fee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the providing Party shall retain responsibility for determining whether and to what extent any such taxes or fees are applicable. The providing Party shall further retain responsibility for determining whether and how to contest the imposition of such taxes or fees; provided, however, the Parties agree to consult in good faith as to such contest and that any such contest undertaken at the request of purchasing Party shall be at the purchasing Party's expense. In the event that such contest must be pursued in the name of the providing Party, providing Party shall permit

purchasing Party to pursue the contest in the name of providing Party and the providing Party shall have the opportunity to participate fully in the preparation of such contest.

- 15.4.4 If, after consultation in accordance with the preceding Section, the purchasing Party does not agree with the providing Party's final determination as to the application or basis of a particular tax or fee, and if the providing Party, after receipt of a written request by the purchasing Party to contest the imposition of such tax or fee with the imposing authority, fails or refuses to pursue such contest or to allow such contest by the purchasing Party, the purchasing Party may utilize the procedures in Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement. Utilization of the dispute resolution process shall not relieve the purchasing Party from liability for any tax or fee billed by the providing Party pursuant to this subsection during the pendency of such dispute resolution proceeding. In the event that the purchasing Party prevails in such dispute resolution proceeding, it shall be entitled to a refund in accordance with the final decision therein. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if at any time prior to a final decision in such dispute resolution proceeding the providing Party initiates a contest with the imposing authority with respect to any of the issues involved in such dispute resolution proceeding, the dispute resolution proceeding shall be dismissed as to such common issues and the final decision rendered in the contest with the imposing authority shall control as to such issues.
- In the event that all or any portion of an amount sought to be collected must be paid in order to contest the imposition of any such tax or fee with the imposing authority, or to avoid the existence of a lien on the assets of the providing Party during the pendency of such contest, the purchasing Party shall be responsible for such payment and shall be entitled to the benefit of any refund or recovery.
- 15.4.6 If it is ultimately determined that any additional amount of such a tax or fee is due to the imposing authority, the purchasing Party shall pay such additional amount, including any interest and penalties thereon.
- 15.4.7 Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary, the purchasing Party shall protect indemnify and hold harmless (and defend at the purchasing Party's expense) the providing Party from and against any such tax or fee, interest or penalties thereon, or other reasonable charges or payable expenses (including reasonable attorney fees) with respect thereto, which are incurred by the providing Party in connection with any claim for or contest of any such tax or fee.
- Each Party shall notify the other Party in writing of any assessment, proposed assessment or other claim for any additional amount of such a tax or fee by a taxing authority; such notice to be provided, if possible, at least ten (10) days prior to the date by which a response, protest or other appeal must be filed, but in no

event later than thirty (30) days after receipt of such assessment, proposed assessment or claim.

Mutual Cooperation. In any contest of a tax or fee by one Party, the other Party shall cooperate fully by providing records, testimony and such additional information or assistance as may reasonably be necessary to pursue the contest. Further, the other Party shall be reimbursed for any reasonable and necessary out-of-pocket copying and travel expenses incurred in assisting in such contest. Each Party agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the other Party from and against any losses, damages, claims, demands, suits, liabilities and expenses, including reasonable attorney's fees, that arise out of its failure to perform its obligations under this section.

16. Force Majeure

In the event performance of this Agreement, or any obligation hereunder, is either directly or indirectly prevented, restricted, or interfered with by reason of fire flood, earthquake or like acts of God, wars, revolution, riots, insurrections, explosion, terrorists acts, nuclear accidents, power blackouts, embargo, acts of the government in its sovereign capacity, labor difficulties, including without limitation, strikes, slowdowns, picketing, or boycotts, unavailability of equipment from vendor, or any other circumstances beyond the reasonable control and without the fault or negligence of the Party affected, the Party affected, upon giving prompt notice to the other Party, shall be excused from such performance on a day-to-day basis to the extent of such prevention, restriction, or interference (and the other Party shall likewise be excused from performance of its obligations on a day-to-day basis until the delay, restriction or interference has ceased); provided however, that the Party so affected shall use diligent efforts to avoid or remove such causes of non-performance and both Parties shall proceed whenever such causes are removed or cease.

17. Most Favored Nations (MFN)

BellSouth shall make available, pursuant to 47 USC § 252 and the FCC rules and regulations regarding such availability, to Sprint any interconnection, service, or network element provided under any other agreement filed and approved pursuant to 47 USC § 252. The Parties shall adopt all rates, terms and conditions concerning such other interconnection, service or network element and any other rates, terms and conditions that are interrelated or were negotiated in exchange for or in conjunction with the interconnection, service or network element being adopted. The adopted interconnection, service, or network element and agreement shall apply to the same states as such other agreement and for the identical term of such other agreement.

18. Modification of Agreement

- 18.1 No modification, amendment, supplement to, or waiver of the Agreement or any of its provisions shall be effective unless it is made in writing and duly signed by the Parties.
- If Sprint changes its name or makes changes to its company structure or identity due to a merger, acquisition, transfer or any other reason, it is the responsibility of Sprint to notify BellSouth of said change and request that an amendment to this Agreement, if necessary, be executed to reflect said change.
- Execution of this Agreement by either Party does not confirm or infer that the executing Party agrees with any decision(s) issued pursuant to the Telecommunications Act of 1996 and the consequences of those decisions on specific language in this Agreement. Neither Party waives its rights to appeal or otherwise challenge any such decision(s) and each Party reserves all of its rights to pursue any and all legal and/or equitable remedies, including appeals of any such decision(s).
- Upon the effective date of any legislative, regulatory, judicial or other legal action that materially affects any material terms of this Agreement, or the ability of Sprint or BellSouth to perform any material terms of this Agreement, Sprint or BellSouth may, on thirty (30) days' written notice require that such terms be renegotiated, and the Parties shall renegotiate in good faith such mutually acceptable new terms as may be required. Any rates, terms or conditions thus developed or modified shall be substituted in place of those previously in effect and shall be deemed to have been effective under this Agreement as of the effective date of the order by the court, Commission or FCC, whether such action was commenced before or after the effective date of this Agreement. In the event that such new terms are not renegotiated within ninety (90) days after such notice, the Dispute shall be referred to the Dispute Resolution procedure set forth in Section 14.
- If any provision of this Agreement, or the application of such provision to either Party or circumstance, shall be held invalid, the remainder of the Agreement, or the application of any such provision to the Parties or circumstances other than those to which it is held invalid, shall not be affected thereby, provided that the Parties shall attempt to reformulate such invalid provision to give effect to such portions thereof as may be valid without defeating the intent of such provision.
- To the extent the BFR process set forth herein does not apply, upon delivery of written notice of at least thirty (30) days, either Party may request negotiations of the rates, prices and charges, terms, and conditions not now covered by this Agreement.

- Nothing in this Agreement shall preclude Sprint from purchasing any services or facilities under any applicable and effective BellSouth tariff. Each party hereby incorporates by reference those provisions of its tariffs that govern the provision of any of the services or facilities provided hereunder. In the event of a conflict between a provision of this Agreement and a provision of an applicable tariff, the Parties agree to negotiate in good faith to attempt to reconcile and resolve such conflict. If any provisions of this Agreement and an applicable tariff cannot be reasonably construed or interpreted to avoid conflict, and the Parties cannot resolve such conflict through negotiation, such conflict shall be resolved as follows:
- 18.7.1 Unless otherwise provided herein, if the service or facility is ordered from the tariff, the terms and conditions of the tariff shall prevail.
- 18.7.2 If the service is ordered from this Agreement (other than resale), and the Agreement expressly references a term, condition or rate of a tariff, such term, condition or rate of the tariff shall prevail.
- 18.7.3 If the service is ordered from this Agreement, and the Agreement references the tariff for purposes of the rate only, then to the extent of a conflict as to the terms and conditions in the tariff and any terms and conditions of this Agreement, the terms and conditions of this Agreement shall prevail.
- 18.7.4 If the service is a resale service, the terms and conditions of the Agreement shall prevail.
- 18.8 The Parties intend that any additional services agreed to by both Parties relating to the subject matter of this Agreement will be incorporated into this Agreement by amendment.

19. Waivers

A failure or delay of either Party to enforce any of the provisions hereof, to exercise any option which is herein provided, or to require performance of any of the provisions hereof shall in no way be construed to be a waiver of such provisions or options, and each Party, notwithstanding such failure, shall have the right thereafter to insist upon the specific performance of any and all of the provisions of this Agreement.

20. Governing Law

This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State in which the services are being ordered, without regard to its conflict of laws principles.

21. Audits and Examinations

- Unless or until such time as a billing accuracy certification program has been implemented pursuant to Section 3 of Attachment 7, the audit process provided in this Section 21.1 shall apply.
- 21.1.1 Subject to BellSouth's reasonable security requirements and except as may be otherwise specifically provided in this Agreement, Sprint may audit BellSouth's books, records and other documents once in each 12 month period for the purpose of evaluating the accuracy of BellSouth's billing and invoicing. Such audit may include examination of the flow of call detail records from BellSouth's switch to BellSouth's internal systems to the usage file transmitted to Sprint. Sprint may employ other persons or firms for this purpose. Such audit shall take place at a time and place agreed on by the Parties no later than sixty (60) days after notice thereof to BellSouth.
- 21.1.2 BellSouth shall promptly correct any billing error that is revealed in an audit, including making refund of any overpayment by Sprint in the form of a credit on the invoice for the first full billing cycle after the Parties have agreed upon the accuracy of the audit results. Any disputes concerning audit results shall be resolved pursuant to the procedures described in Section 14, Resolution of Disputes, of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.
- 21.1.3 BellSouth shall cooperate fully in any such audit, providing reasonable access to any and all appropriate BellSouth employees and books, records and other documents reasonably necessary to assess the accuracy of BellSouth's bills.
- Third party audits requested by Sprint shall be at Sprint's expense, subject to reimbursement by BellSouth in the event that an audit finds an adjustment in the charges or in any invoice paid or payable by Sprint hereunder by an amount that is, on an annualized basis, greater than two percent (2%) of the aggregate charges for the Services and Elements during the period covered by the audit. In the event the audit is not conducted by a third party, each Party shall bear its own expense incurred in conducting the audit.
- Upon (i) the discovery by BellSouth of overcharges not previously reimbursed to Sprint or (ii) the resolution of disputed audits, BellSouth shall promptly reimburse Sprint the amount of any overpayment times the highest interest rate (in decimal value) which may be levied by law for commercial transactions, compounded daily for the number of days from the date of overpayment to and including the date that payment is actually made. In no event, however, shall interest be assessed on any previously assessed or accrued late payment charges.
- This Section shall survive expiration or termination of this Agreement for a period of two (2) years after expiration or termination of this Agreement.

22. Remedies

- In addition to any other rights or remedies, and unless specifically provided here and to the contrary, either Party may sue in equity for specific performance, where authorized under applicable law.
- Except as otherwise provided herein, all rights of termination, cancellation or other remedies prescribed in this Agreement, or otherwise available, are cumulative and are not intended to be exclusive of other remedies to which the injured Party may be entitled at law or equity in case of any breach or threatened breach by the other Party of any provision of this Agreement, and use of one or more remedies shall not bar use of any other remedy for the purpose of enforcing the provisions of this Agreement.

23. Branding

- In all cases of operator and directory assistance services Sprint provides using services provided by BellSouth under this Agreement, BellSouth shall, where technically feasible, at Sprint's sole discretion and expense, brand any and all such services at all points of customer contact exclusively as Sprint services, or otherwise as Sprint may specify, or be provided with no brand at all, as Sprint shall determine. If BellSouth cannot provide such branding of Operator Services and Directory Assistance, BellSouth shall unbrand for all, including itself.
- Sprint shall provide the exclusive interface to Sprint subscribers, except as Sprint shall otherwise specify. In those instances where Sprint requests BellSouth personnel to interface with Sprint subscribers, such BellSouth personnel shall inform Sprint subscribers that they are representing Sprint, or such brand as Sprint may specify and shall not identify themselves as representing BellSouth.
- The Parties agree that the services offered by Sprint that incorporate Services and Elements made available to Sprint pursuant to this Agreement shall be branded as Sprint services. All forms, business cards or other business materials furnished by BellSouth to Sprint customers shall be made available for Sprint's review. In no event shall BellSouth, acting on behalf of Sprint pursuant to this Agreement, provide information to Sprint local service customers about BellSouth products or services. For installation and repair services, BellSouth shall utilize generic leave behind material for Sprint customers that bears no corporate name, logo, trademark or trade name.
- In no event shall BellSouth provide information to Sprint's subscribers about Sprint's products or services during installation, maintenance or repair visits.

23.5 BellSouth shall train its employees to meet its branding obligations and to provide service on a non-discriminatory basis.

24. Network Security

- 24.1 Protection of Service and Property
- 24.1 BellSouth shall exercise the same level of care it provides itself to prevent harm or damage to Sprint, its employees, agents or customers, or their property. BellSouth agrees to take reasonable and prudent steps to ensure the adequate protection of Sprint property located within BellSouth premises including, but not limited to:
- 24.1.1 BellSouth shall exercise the same level of care it provides itself to prevent harm or damage to Sprint, its employees, agents or customers, or their property. BellSouth agrees to take reasonable and prudent steps to ensure the adequate protection of Sprint property located within BellSouth premises including, but not limited to:
- 24.1.1.1 Restricting access to Sprint equipment, support equipment, systems, tools and data, or spaces which, contain or house Sprint equipment enclosures, to Sprint employees and other authorized non-Sprint personnel to the extent necessary to perform their specific job function.
- 24.1.1.2 Assuring that the physical security and the means of ingress and admission to spaces that house Sprint equipment or equipment enclosures are equal to or exceed those provided for BellSouth pursuant to BellSouth Admissions Practices.
- 24.1.1.3 Limiting the keys used in its keying systems for spaces which contain or house Sprint equipment or equipment enclosures to its employees and representatives for emergency access only. Sprint shall further have the right to change locks on all spaces where deemed necessary for the protection and security of such spaces. In such an event, Sprint shall provide BellSouth with replacement keys.
- 24.1.1.4 Insuring that doors that provide access to Sprint equipment enclosures are equipped to protect against removal of hinge pins.
- 24.1.1.5 Installing controls and logical security:
 - to disconnect a user for a pre-determined period of inactivity on authorized ports;
 - to protect customer proprietary information; and
 - to databases to ensure both ongoing operational and update integrity.
 - to assure that all approved system and modem access be secured through security servers and that access to or connection with a network element shall be established through a secure network or security gateway.

• to provide security in accordance with BellSouth BSP 008-140-230BT (Design, Development, Maintenance and Administration Security Standards for Network Elements, Network Element Support Systems, and other Computer Systems.)

24.2 Revenue Protection

- 24.2.1 Where BellSouth services are being resold and where Sprint is using a BellSouth port, Sprint will have the use of all present and future fraud prevention or revenue protection features, including prevention, detection, or control functionality embedded within any of the network elements available to BellSouth. These features include, but are not limited to, screening codes, call blocking of international, 800, 900 and 976 numbers. Sprint and BellSouth will work cooperatively to prevent and research any fraud situation.
- 24.2.2 The party causing a provisioning, maintenance or signal network routing error that results in uncollectible or unbillable revenues to the other party shall be liable for the amount of the revenues lost by the party unable to bill or collect the revenues. The process for determining the amount of the liability will be as set forth in Attachment 7 of this Agreement.
- 24.2.2.1 Uncollectible or unbillable revenues resulting from the accidental or malicious alternation of software underlying Network Elements or their subtending operational support systems by unauthorized third Parties shall be the responsibility of the Party having administrative control of access to said Network Element or operational support system software to the extent such unbillable or uncollectible revenue results from the negligent or willful act or omission of the Party having such administrative control.
- 24.2.3 BellSouth shall be responsible for any uncollectible or unbillable revenues resulting from the unauthorized physical attachment to loop facilities from the Main Distribution Frame up to and including the Network Interface Device, including clip-on fraud to the extent such unbillable or uncollectible revenue results form the negligent or willful act or omission of BellSouth. BellSouth shall provide soft dial tone to allow only the completion of calls to final termination points required by law.

24.3 Law Enforcement Interface

24.3.1 BellSouth shall provide seven day a week/twenty-four hour a day installation and information retrieval pertaining to traps, assistance involving emergency traces and information retrieval on customer invoked CLASS services, including call traces requested by Sprint Security/Network services. BellSouth shall provide all necessary assistance to facilitate the execution of wiretap or dialed number recorder orders from law enforcement authorities.

25. Relationship of Parties

It is the intention of the Parties that BellSouth be an independent contractor and nothing contained herein shall constitute the Parties as joint ventures, partners, employees, or agents of one another, and neither party shall have the right or power to bind or obligate the other.

26. No Third Party Beneficiaries

The provisions of this Agreement are for the benefit of the Parties hereto and not for any other person. This Agreement shall not provide any person not a party hereto with any remedy, claim, liability, reimbursement, claim of action, or other right in excess of those existing without reference hereto.

27. Survival

Any provision of this Agreement or its Attachments, that by its nature should survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement, shall so survive.

28. Responsibility for Environmental Hazards

- Sprint shall in no event be liable to BellSouth for any costs whatsoever resulting from the presence or release of any Environmental Hazard that Sprint did not cause or introduce to the affected work location. BellSouth hereby releases, and shall also indemnify, defend (at Sprint's request) and hold harmless Sprint and each of Sprint's officers, directors and employees from and against any losses and expenses that arise out of or result from (i) any Environmental Hazard that BellSouth, its contractors, tenants, collocating 3rd parties or its agents introduce to the work locations or (ii) any other presence or release of any Environmental Hazard at any work location, except as provided in Section 28.2.
- 28.2 Prior to Sprint or its employees, contractors, or agents introducing an Environmental Hazard into a work location Sprint shall fully inform BellSouth in writing of its planned actions at such work location and shall receive BellSouth's written permission for such actions and Sprint warrants that it shall comply with all legal and regulatory obligations it has with respect to such Environmental Hazard and notices it is required to provide with respect thereto. BellSouth shall in no event be liable to Sprint for any costs whatsoever resulting from the presence or release of any Environmental Hazard that Sprint causes or introduces to the affected work location. Sprint shall indemnify, defend (at BellSouth's request) and hold harmless BellSouth and each of BellSouth's officers, directors and employees from and against any losses and expenses that arise out of or result from any Environmental Hazard that Sprint, its contractors or its agents cause or introduce to the work location. Sprint shall be responsible for obtaining, including payment of associated fees, all environmental permits, licenses and/or

registrations required for Environmental Hazards Sprint causes or introduces to the affected work location.

- 28.3 In the event any suspect material within BellSouth-owned, operated or leased facilities are identified to be asbestos-containing, Sprint will notify BellSouth before commencing any activities and ensure that to the extent any activities which it undertakes in the facility disturb any asbestos-containing materials (ACM) or presumed asbestos containing materials (PACM) as defined in 29 CFR Section 1910.1001, such Sprint activities shall be undertaken in accordance with applicable local, state and federal environmental and health and safety statutes and regulations. Except for abatement activities undertaken by Sprint or equipment placement activities that result in the generation or disturbance of asbestos containing material, Sprint shall not have any responsibility for managing, nor be the owner of, nor have any liability for, or in connection with, any asbestos containing material. Both Parties agree to immediately notify the other if the Party undertakes any asbestos control or asbestos abatement activities that potentially could affect Sprint equipment or operations, including, but not limited to, contamination of equipment.
- Within ten (10) business days of Sprint's request for any space in BellSouth owned or controlled facility, BellSouth shall provide any information in its possession regarding the known environmental conditions of the space provided for placement of equipment and interconnection including, but not limited to, the existence and condition of any and all known or suspected asbestos containing materials, lead paint, hazardous or regulated substances, or any evidence of radon. Information is considered in BellSouth's possession under this Agreement if it is in the possession of an employee, agent, or authorized representative of BellSouth.
- If the space provided for the placement of equipment, interconnection, or provision of service contains known environmental contamination or hazardous material, particularly but not limited to hazardous levels of friable asbestos, lead paint or hazardous levels of radon, which causes the placement of such equipment or interconnection to pose a threat to human health that cannot be properly remedied according to BellSouth procedures, BellSouth shall offer an alternative space, if available, for Sprint's consideration. If interconnection is complicated by the presence of environmental contamination or hazardous materials, and an alternative route is available, BellSouth shall make such alternative route available for Sprint's consideration.
- Subject to this Section and to BellSouth's standard security procedures, which procedures will be provided to Sprint, BellSouth shall allow Sprint at Sprint's expense to perform any environmental site investigations, including, but not

limited to, asbestos surveys, which Sprint deems to be necessary in support of its collocation needs.

- 28.7 The parties will comply with all additional environmental requirements stated in other sections of this agreement. In the event of a conflict between other such sections and this Section 28, this Section 28 shall control.
- When used in the context of environmental hazards, "Release" means any release, spill, emission, leaking, pumping, injection, deposit, disposal, discharge, dispersal, leaching, or migration, including without limitation, the movement of Environmental Hazards through or in the air, soil, surface water or groundwater, or any action or omission that causes Environmental Hazards to spread or become more toxic or more expensive to investigate or remediate.

29. Notices

Every notice, consent, approval, or other communications required or contemplated by this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be delivered in person or given by postage prepaid mail, address to:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.

CLEC Account Team 9th Floor 600 North 19th Street Birmingham, Alabama 35203

and

General Attorney – Commercial Group Suite 4300 675 W. Peachtree St. Atlanta, GA 30375

Sprint Communications Company L.P.

W. Richard Morris V. P. Local Markets 7301 College Blvd Mailstop KSOPKV0214 Overland Park, KS 66210

Sprint PCS

Sprint PCS

Attention: Legal Regulatory Department

Mailstop: KSOPHI0414 6160 Sprint Parkway, Bldg. 9 Overland Park, KS 66251

with a copy to:

Sprint PCS

Manager: Carrier Interconnection Management

Mailstop: KSOPAM 0101 11880 College Blvd. Overland Park, KS 66210

or at such other address as the intended recipient previously shall have designated by written notice to the other Party.

Where specifically required, notices shall be by certified or registered mail.

Unless otherwise provided in this Agreement, notice by mail shall be effective on the date it is officially recorded as delivered by return receipt or equivalent, and in the absence of such record of delivery, it shall be presumed to have been delivered the fifth day, or next business day after the fifth day, after it was deposited in the mails.

29.3 Changes in Retail Service

29.3.1 BellSouth shall notify Sprint electronically, by way of posting to the BellSouth interconnection web site, of any changes in the terms and conditions under which it offers Telecommunications Services to subscribers who are nontelecommunications carriers, including, but not limited to, the introduction or discontinuance of any features, functions, services or promotions, at least 45 days prior to the effective date of any such change or concurrent with BellSouth's internal notification process for such change, whichever is earlier. Sprint recognizes that certain revisions may occur between the time BellSouth notifies Sprint of a change pursuant to this Section and either BellSouth's tariff filing of such change or tariff effective date. BellSouth shall notify Sprint of such revisions consistent with BellSouth's internal notification process but Sprint accepts the consequences of such mid-stream changes as an uncertainty of doing business and, therefore, will not hold BellSouth responsible for any resulting inconvenience or cost incurred by Sprint unless caused by the intentional misconduct of BellSouth for the purposes of this Section. The notification given pursuant to this Section will not be used by either party to market its offering of such changed services externally in advance of the BellSouth filing of any such changes.

- 29.3.2 BellSouth shall notify Sprint electronically of proposed price changes at least 30 days prior to the effective date of any such price change.
- 29.3.3 BellSouth shall use its interconnection web site to notify Sprint of any network changes within at least six (6) months before such changes are proposed to be come effective and within twelve months for any technological changes. If such operational or technological changes occur within the six or twelve month notification period, BellSouth will notify Sprint of the changes concurrent with BellSouth's internal notification process for such changes.
- 29.4 BellSouth shall not discontinue any interconnection arrangement,
 Telecommunications Service, or Network Element or combination provided or
 required hereunder without providing Sprint forty-five (45) days' prior written
 notice of such discontinuation of such service, element or arrangement. BellSouth
 agrees to cooperate with Sprint with any transition resulting from such
 discontinuation of service and to minimize the impact to customers which may
 result from such discontinuance of service. If available, BellSouth will provide
 substitute services and elements.
- 29.5 BellSouth shall provide notice of network changes and upgrades in accordance with Sections 51.325 through 51.335 of Title 47 of the Code of Federal Regulations.

30. Rule of Construction

No rule of construction requiring interpretation against the drafting Party hereof shall apply in the interpretation of this Agreement.

31. Headings of No Force or Effect

The headings of Articles and Sections of this Agreement are for convenience of reference only, and shall in no way define, modify or restrict the meaning or interpretation of the terms or provisions of this Agreement.

32. Multiple Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in multiple counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which shall together constitute but one and the same document.

33. Implementation of Agreement

- Within 60 days of the execution of this Agreement (or such other time period as the parties mutually agree upon) the Parties will adopt a schedule for the implementation of the Agreement. The schedule shall state with specificity time frames for submission of including but not limited to, network design, interconnection points, collocation arrangement requests, pre-sales testing and full operational time frames for the business and residential markets. An implementation template to be used for the implementation schedule is contained in Attachment 10 of this Agreement.
- 33.2 The Parties understand that the arrangements and provision of services described in this Agreement shall require technical and operational coordination between the Parties. The Parties further agree that it is not feasible for this Agreement to set forth each of the applicable and necessary procedures, guidelines, specifications, and standards that will promote the Parties provision of Telecommunications Services to their respective Customers. This Agreement will therefore address the overall standards of performance for services, processes, and systems capabilities that the Parties will provide to each other, and the intervals at which those services, processes and capabilities will be provided. The Parties agree to identify, develop, and document operational processes and procedures, supporting industry standards and guidelines in the development of business rules and software specifications, as well as negotiate and implement any additional terms and conditions necessary to support the terms and intent of this Agreement.
- Existing BellSouth operating procedures and interface documentation shall be made available for Sprint's review within 30 days of execution of this agreement. The parties agree to negotiate any modifications to these procedures which may be required to support the terms and conditions of this Agreement. In the event that there are existing operations manuals, BellSouth informational or instructional web sites, documented change controls processes, or joint implementation plans, currently in place or previously negotiated by the parties, Sprint and BellSouth agree that they will be reviewed for accuracy and validity under this Agreement and updated, modified, or replaced as necessary. BellSouth will advise Sprint of changes to the operating procedures and interface documentation on a mutually agreeable basis. The operating procedures and interface documentation shall address the following matters, and may include any other matters agreed upon by the Implementation Team:
- the respective duties and responsibilities of the Parties with respect to the administration and maintenance of the interconnections (including signaling), including standards and procedures for notification and discoveries of trunk disconnects;
- 33.3.2 disaster recovery and escalation provisions;

33.3.3	access to Operations Support Systems functions provided hereunder, including gateways and interfaces;
33.3.4	escalation procedures for ordering, provisioning, billing, and maintenance;
33.3.5	single points of contact for ordering, provisioning, billing, and maintenance;
33.3.6	service ordering and provisioning procedures, including manual processes and provision of the trunks and facilities;
33.3.7	provisioning and maintenance support;
33.3.8	change control procedures for modifications to any and all points of interface, electronic or automated interfaces, as well as operational interface processes and procedures impacting on-going operation between the parties;
33.3.9	conditioning and provisioning of collocation space and maintenance of Virtually collocated equipment;
33.3.10	procedures and processes for Directories and Directory Listings;
33.3.11	billing processes and procedures;
33.3.12	network planning components including time intervals;
33.3.13	joint systems readiness and operational readiness plans;
33.3.14	appropriate testing of services, equipment, facilities and network elements;
33.3.15	monitoring of inter-company operational processes;
33.3.16	procedures for coordination of local PIC changes and processing;
33.3.17	physical and network security concerns; and
33.3.18	such other matters specifically referenced in this Agreement that are to be agreed upon by the Implementation Team and/or contained in the Implementation Plan.
33.4	The Implementation Plan may be modified from time to time as deemed appropriate by both parties.

34. Filing of Agreement

Upon execution of this Agreement it shall be filed with the appropriate state regulatory agency pursuant to the requirements of Section 252 of the Act. BellSouth and Sprint shall use their best efforts to obtain approval of this Agreement by any regulatory body having jurisdiction over this Agreement and to make any required tariff modifications in their respective tariffs, if any. In the event any governmental authority or agency rejects any provision hereof, the Parties shall negotiate promptly and in good faith make such revisions as may reasonably be required to achieve approval. If the regulatory agency imposes any filing or public interest notice fees regarding the filing or approval of the Agreement, Sprint shall be responsible for publishing the required notice and the publication and/or notice costs shall be borne by Sprint.

For electronic filling purposes in the State of Louisiana, the CLEC Louisiana Certification Number is required and must be provided by Sprint prior to filing of the Agreement. The CLEC Louisiana Certification Number for Sprint CLEC is TSP 00078.

35. Application of Attachments

This Agreement was negotiated between BellSouth, Sprint CLEC and Sprint PCS for the purpose of creating a single interconnection arrangement between BellSouth and Sprint. At the date of the signing of this Agreement, Sprint PCS has elected not to opt into the terms and conditions of the following Attachments: 1 Resale, 5 Access to Numbers, 6 Ordering and Provisioning, 9 Performance Measurements, and 11 Disaster Recovery. Should Sprint PCS desire to operate under the terms and conditions of those Attachments, prior to the expirations of the term of this Agreement, Sprint PCS and BellSouth shall negotiate an amendment to this Agreement.

36. Entire Agreement

This Agreement and its Attachments, incorporated herein by reference, sets forth the entire Agreement and supersedes prior agreements between the Parties relating to the subject matter contained herein. Neither Party shall be bound by any definition, condition, provision, representation, warranty, covenant or promise other than as expressly stated in this Agreement or as is subsequently set forth in writing and duly signed by the Parties.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Agreement in duplicate on the day and year written below.

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.	Sprint Communications Company Limited Partnership					
Signature	W. Lida Informi Signature					
C. W. Boltz Name	W. Richard Morris Name					
Managing Director Title //-/o-O/	Vice President-State External Affairs Title //-5-700/					
Date	Date					
BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.	Sprint Spectrum L.P.					
Randy Hamys Signature	Signature Signature					
Randy Ham Name	Anthony G. Krueck Name					
Managing Director Title ///6/0/	Vice President-Engineering & Network Design Title					
Date	Date					

Definitions

- "911 Service" means a universal telephone number which gives the public direct access to the Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP). Basic 911 service collects 911 calls from one or more local exchange switches that serve a geographic area. The calls are then sent to the correct authority designated to receive such calls.
- "Access Customer Name and Address (ACNA)" The abbreviated name of the customer to be billed for access services. This code is the same as the Interexchange Access Customer (IAC) code.
- "Affiliate" is defined as a person that (directly or indirectly) owns or controls, is owned or controlled by, or is under common ownership or control with, another person. For purposes of this paragraph, the term "own" means to own an equity interest (or equivalent thereof) of more than 10 percent.
- "Advanced Intelligent Network (AIN)" is a network functionality that permits specific conditions to be programmed into a switch which, when met, directs the switch to suspend call processing and to receive special instructions for further call handling instructions in order to enable carriers to offer advanced features and services.
- "ALI/DMS" (Automatic Location Identification/Data Management System) means the emergency service (E911/911) database containing subscriber location information (including name, address, telephone number, and sometimes special information from the local service provider) used to determine to which Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP) to route the call.
- "ANI" (Automatic Number Identification) is a feature that identifies the number of a telephone line that originates a call.
- "CABS" means the Carrier Access Billing System which is defined in a document prepared under the direction of the Billing Committee of the OBF. The Carrier Access Billing System document is published by Telcordia in Volumes 1, 1A, 2, 3, 3A, 4 and 5 as Special Reports SR-OPT-001868, SR-OPT-0011869, SR-OPT-001871, SR-OPT-001872, SR-OPT-001873, SR-OPT-001874, and SR-OPT-001875, respectively, and contains the recommended guidelines for the billing of access and other connectivity services.
- "Carrier Identification Codes (CIC)" A CIC code is assigned by the North American Numbering Plan administrator to identify the entity who purchases access services. This code is primarily used for billing and routing from the local exchange network to the access purchaser.
- "CCS" (Common Channel Signaling) means a method of digitally transmitting call set-up and network control data over a digital signaling network fully separate from the public switched telephone network that carries the actual call.

- "Central Office" means a telephone company facility where subscribers' lines are joined to switching equipment for connecting to other subscribers, locally or long distance.
- "Centralized Message Distribution System" is the Telcordia (formerly BellCore) administered national system, based in Kansas City, Missouri, used to exchange Exchange Message Interface (EMI) formatted data among host companies.
- "CENTREX" means a Telecommunications Service associated with a specific grouping of lines that uses central office switching equipment for call routing to handle direct dialing of calls, and to provide numerous private branch exchange-like features.
- "CLASS" (Custom Local Area Signing service) (Service mark of Telcordia) means service features that utilize the capability to forward a calling party's number between end offices as part of call setup. Features include Automatic Callback, Automatic Recall, Caller ID, Call Trace, and Distinctive Ringing.
- "Collocation Space" means the right of Sprint to occupy that certain area designated by BellSouth within a BellSouth Premises, of a size which is specified by Sprint and agreed to by BellSouth which agreement should not be unreasonably withheld.
- "Commission" is defined as the appropriate telecommunications regulatory agency in each of BellSouth's nine state region, Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina, and Tennessee.
- "Conduit" is a structure containing one or more Ducts, usually placed in the ground, in which cables or wires may be installed
- "Confidential and/or Proprietary Information" has the meaning set forth in Section 11.1 of General Terms and Conditions.
- "Daily Usage File" is the compilation of messages or copies of messages in standard Exchange Message Interface (EMI) format exchanged from BellSouth to Sprint.
- "Dedicated Transport" provides a local interoffice transmission path between BellSouth and/or Sprint central offices. Dedicated Transport is limited to the use of a single customer and does not require switching at a Tandem.
- "Defaulting Party" is a Party in breach of a material term or condition of the Agreement.
- "Directory Assistance Database" refers to a collection of subscriber records used by BellSouth in its provision of live or automated operator-assisted directory assistance including but not limited to 411, 555-1212, NPA-555-1212.
- "Directory Assistance Service" provides local end user telephone number listings with the option to complete the call at the callers direction separate and distinct from local switching.

"DSLAM" (Digital Subscriber Line Access Multiplexer) is a network multiplexing device that receives signals from multiple customer Digital Subscriber Line (DSL) connections and puts the signals on a high speed backbone line. DSLAMs connect DSL lines with some combination of asynchronous transfer mode (ATM), frame relay or IP networks.

"E911" (Enhanced 911 Service) means a telephone communication service which will automatically route a call dialed "911" to a designated public safety answering point (PSAP) attendant and will provide to the attendant the calling party's telephone number and, when possible, the address from which the call is being placed and the emergency response agencies responsible for the location from which the call was dialed.

"EDI" (Electronic Data Interchange) is the computer application to computer application exchange of standard business data between trading partners in a standard format. These standard formats, developed by the American National Standards Institute (ANSI) Accredited Standards Committee X12 (ASC X12) are utilized within the EDI environment. The Telecommunications Industry Forum (TCIF) (a committee sponsored by the Alliance for Telecommunications Industry Solutions [ATIS]) creates guidelines using specific ANSI ASC X12 transaction sets to conduct specific business transactions in the telecommunications industry. This allows for an industry standard exchange of product and service ordering data between CLECs and ILECs.

"Environmental Hazard" means any substance the presence, use, transport, abandonment or disposal of which (i) requires investigation, remediation, compensation, fine or penalty under any Applicable Law (including, without limitation, the Comprehensive Environmental Response Compensation and Liability Act, Superfund Amendment and Reauthorization Act, Resource Conservation Recovery Act, the Occupational Safety and Health Act and provisions with similar purposes in applicable foreign, state and local jurisdictions) or (ii) poses risks to human health, safety or the environment (including, without limitation, indoor, outdoor or orbital space environments) and is regulated under any Applicable Law.

"Exchange Message Interface" is the nationally administered standard format for the exchange of data among the Exchange Carriers within the telecommunications industry.

"Grandfathered Service" means a service which can be resold only to existing subscribers of the grandfathered service.

"Hazardous Materials" means any hazardous or toxic substance, material or waste listed in the United States Department of Transportation HAZARDOUS MATERIALS Table at 49 CFR 172.101; any hazardous substance listed by the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) under the Comprehensive Environmental, Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (CERCLA), 42 U.S.C. §§ 9601 et. seq., as amended, and found at 40 CFR Part 302; any hazardous waste listed under the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA), 42 U.S.C. §§ 6901 et. seq., as amended, and found at 40 CFR Part 261; any toxic substance regulated by the Toxic Substances Control Act, 15 U.S.C. §§ 2601 et. seq., as amended; any insecticide, fungicide, or rodenticide regulated by the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act, 7 U.S.C. §§ 136 et. seq.; and the following specified substances or materials, that may or may not be regulated by the

above: (1) asbestos or asbestos-containing materials; (2) petroleum or petroleum-based or derived products or by-products; (3) polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs); and (4) radon.

"INP" (Interim Number Portability) is as defined in Attachment 5, Section 3.1.

"Intercompany Settlements (ICS)" is the revenue associated with charges billed by a company other than the company in whose service area such charges were incurred. ICS on a national level includes third number and credit card calls and is administered by Telcordia (formerly BellCore)'s Calling Card and Third Number Settlement System (CATS). Included is traffic that originates in one Regional Bell Operating Company's (RBOC) territory and bills in another RBOC's territory.

"Intermediary function" is defined as the delivery of traffic from Sprint; a CLEC other than Sprint or another telecommunications carrier through the network of BellSouth or Sprint to an end user of Sprint; a CLEC other than Sprint or another telecommunications carrier.

"ISP-Bound Traffic" is defined as telecommunications traffic delivered to an information service provider ("ISP"). ISP-Bound Traffic is not considered Local Traffic subject to reciprocal compensation but instead is classified as information access.

"LIDB" (Line Information Data Base) is a transaction-oriented database accessible through Common Channel Signaling (CCS) networks. It contains records associated with end user line numbers and special billing numbers. LIDB accepts queries from other Network Elements and provides appropriate responses. LIDB queries include functions such as screening billed numbers that provides the ability to accept collect or third number billing calls and validation of telephone line number based non-proprietary calling cards.

"Local Interconnection" is as described in the Telecommunications Act of 1996 and refers to the linking of two networks for the mutual exchange of traffic. This term does not include the transport and termination of traffic.

"Local Number Portability (LNP)" means Interim Number Portability (INP) or Permanent Number Portability (PNP) (long term database method for number portability) as defined in 47 CFR 52.21 – 52.33.

"Local Service Request" (LSR) means an industry standard form used by the Parties to add, establish, change or disconnect local services. The LSR format and industry standards govern all local service requests, i.e. Resale, Unbundled Elements, and Combinations of Unbundled Elements (UNE-P).

Local Traffic

CLEC Local Traffic. CLEC Local Traffic is defined as any telephone call that originates in one exchange and terminates in either the same exchange, or other local calling area associated with the originating exchange as defined and specified in Section A3 of BellSouth's General Subscriber Service Tariff. As clarification of this definition

and for reciprocal transport and termination compensation, CLEC Local Traffic does not include ISP-Bound Traffic. As further clarification, CLEC Local Traffic does not include calls that do not transmit information of the user's choosing. In any event, neither Party will pay reciprocal compensation to the other if the "traffic" to which such reciprocal compensation would otherwise apply was generated, in whole or in part, for the purpose of creating an obligation on the part of the originating carrier to pay reciprocal compensation for such traffic.

Wireless Local Traffic. Wireless Local Traffic is defined for purposes of reciprocal compensation under this Agreement as: (1) any telephone call that originates on the network of Sprint PCS within a Major Trading Area ("MTA") and terminates on the network of BellSouth in the same MTA and within the Local Access and Transport Area ("LATA") in which the call is handed off from Sprint PCS to BellSouth, and (2) any telephone call that originates on the network of BellSouth that is handed off directly to Sprint PCS in the same LATA in which the call originates and terminates on the network of Sprint PCS in the MTA in which the call is handed off from BellSouth to Sprint PCS. For purposes of this Agreement, LATA shall have the same definition as that contained in the Telecommunications Act of 1996, and MTA shall have the same definition as that contained in the FCC's rules.

"Message Distribution" is routing determination and subsequent delivery of message data from one company to another. Also included is the interface function with CMDS, where appropriate.

"Mobile Switching Center" or "MSC" is a switching facility that is an essential element of the CMRS network which performs the switching for the routing of calls between and among its mobile subscribers and subscribers in other mobile or landline networks. The MSC is used to interconnect trunk circuits between and among End Office Switches and Tandem Switches, aggregation points, points of termination, or points of presence and also coordinates inter-cell and inter-system call hand-offs and records all system traffic for analysis and billing.

"Multiple Exchange Carrier Access Billing ("MECAB")" means the document prepared by the Billing Committee of the Ordering and Billing Forum ("OBF:), which functions under the auspices of the Carrier Liaison Committee of the Alliance for Telecommunications Industry Solutions ("ATIS") and by Telcordia (formerly BellCore) as Special Report SR-BDS-000983, containing the recommended guidelines for the billing of Exchange Service access provided by two or more LECs and/or CLECs or by one LEC in two or more states within a single LATA.

"NANP" (North American Numbering Plan), the system or method of telephone numbering employed in the United States, Canada, and certain Caribbean countries. It denotes the three digit Numbering Plan Area code and a seven digit telephone number made up of a three digit Central Office code plus a four digit station number.

"Network Element" is defined to mean a facility or equipment used in the provision of a telecommunications service. Such term may include, but is not limited to, features, functions, and capabilities that are provided by means of such facility or equipment, including but not limited to, subscriber numbers, databases, signaling systems, and information sufficient for

billing and collection or used in the transmission, routing, or other provision of a telecommunications service. The agreement of the parties as to the provision of Network Elements is as set forth in Attachment 2 of this Agreement.

"Network Interface Device" (NID) is as defined in Attachment 2, Section 4.1.1.

"Non-Intercompany Settlement System (NICS)" is the Telcordia (formerly BellCore) system that calculates non-intercompany settlements amounts due from one company to another within the same RBOC region. It includes credit card, third number and collect messages.

"NPA" (Numbering Plan Area) (sometimes referred to as an area code) is the three digit indicator which is designated by the first three digits of each 10-digit telephone number within the NANP.

"NXX", "NXX Code", or "Central Office Code", or "CO Code" is the three-digit switch entity indicator which is defined by the fourth, fifth and sixth digits of a 10 digit telephone number within the North America Numbering Plan ("NANP").

"OBF" means the Ordering and Billing Forum, which functions under the auspices of the Carrier Liaison Committee (CLC) of the Alliance for Telecommunications Industry Solutions (ATIS).

"Operator Services" provides (1) operator handling for call completion (e.g. collect calls); (2) operator or automated assistance for billing after the subscriber has dialed the called number (e.g. credit card calls); and (3) special services (e.g. BLV/BLVI, Emergency Agency Call).

"Packet Switching" is as defined in Attachment 2, Section 12.1

"Percent of Interstate Usage (PIU)" is defined as a factor to be applied to terminating access services minutes of use to obtain those minutes that should be rated as interstate access services minutes of use. The numerator includes all interstate "non-intermediary" minutes of use, including interstate minutes of use that are forwarded due to service provider number portability less any interstate minutes of use for Terminating Party Pays services, such as 800 Services. The denominator includes all "non-intermediary", local, interstate, intrastate, toll and access minutes of use adjusted for service provider number portability less all minutes attributable to terminating Party pays services.

"Percent Local Usage (PLU)" is defined as a factor to be applied to intrastate terminating minutes of use. The numerator shall include all "non-intermediary" local minutes of use adjusted for those minutes of use that only apply local due to Service Provider Number Portability. The denominator is the total intrastate minutes of use including local, intrastate toll, and access, adjusted for Service Provider Number Portability less intrastate terminating Party pays minutes of use.

"Permanent Number Portability (PNP)" means the use of the long-term database method for number portability that complies with the performance criteria set forth in 47 CFR 52.23 (a).

- "Physical Collocation" means the right of Sprint to occupy that certain area designated by BellSouth within a BellSouth Premises, of a size which is specified by Sprint and agreed to by BellSouth which agreement should not be unreasonably withheld. Types of Physical Collocation include Shared, Caged, Cageless, and Adjacent.
- "PSAP" (Public Safety Answering Point) is the public safety communications center where 911 calls placed by the public for a specific geographic area will be answered.
- "Reseller" is a category of Local Exchange service providers who obtain dial tone and associated Telecommunications Services from another provider for resale to their end user subscribers.
- "Revenue Accounting Office (RAO) Status Company" is a local exchange company/alternate local exchange company that has been assigned a unique RAO code. Message data exchanged among RAO status companies is grouped (i.e. packed) according to From/To/Bill RAO combinations.
- "Service Control Point ("SCP")" is a specific type of Database functionality deployed in a Signaling System 7 (SS7) network that executes service application logic in response to SS7 queries sent to it by a switching system also connected to the SS7 network.
- "Shared Transport" is as defined in Attachment 3.
- "Signaling Transfer Point ("STP")" are packet switches that provide CCs message routing and transport. They are stored programmed switches that use information contained in the message, in conjunction with information stored in memory, to route the message to the appropriate destination signaling point.
- "Signaling Links" are dedicated transmission paths carrying signaling messages between carrier switches and signaling networks.
- "Signal Link Transport" is a set of two or four dedicated 56 kbps transmission paths between Sprint designated Signaling Points of Interconnection that provide a diverse transmission path and cross connect to a BellSouth Signal Transfer Point.
- "SONET" is an optical interface standard that allows interworking of transmission products from multiple vendors (i.e. mid-span meets) with a base rate of 51.84 Mbps(OC-1/STS-1).
- "Subsidiary" is an entity in which another corporation owns at least a majority of the shares and has controlling interest.
- "Switched Exchange Access Services" is as defined in Attachment 3.
- "Tandem", "Tandem Switching" serves to connect central offices by connecting one trunk to another. A tandem switch is an intermediate switch or connection between an originating telephone call location and the final destination of the call.

- "Technically Feasible". Interconnection, access to unbundled network elements, collocation, and other methods of achieving interconnection or access to unbundled network elements at a point in the network shall be deemed technically feasible absent technical or operational concerns that prevent the fulfillment of a request by a telecommunications carrier for such interconnection, access, or methods. A determination of technical feasibility does not include consideration of economic, accounting, billing, space, or site concerns, except that space and site concerns may be considered in circumstances where there is no possibility of expanding the space available.
- "Telecommunications" means the transmission, between or among points specified by the user, of information of the user's choosing, without change in the form or content of the information as sent and received.
- "Telecommunications Carrier" means any provider of telecommunications services, except that such term does not include aggregators of telecommunications services.
- "Telecommunications Service" means the offering of telecommunications for a fee directly to the public, or to such classes of users as to be effectively available directly to the public, regardless of the facilities used.
- "Telecommunications Act of 1996 ("Act")" means Public Law 104-104 of the United States Congress effective February 8, 1996. The Act amended the Communications Act of 1934 (47, U.S.C. Section 1 et. seq.).
- "Waste" means all hazardous and non-hazardous substances and materials which are intended to be discarded, scrapped, or recycled, associated with activities Sprint or BellSouth or their respective contractors or agents perform at Work Locations. It shall be presumed that all substances or materials associated with such activities, that are not in use or incorporated into structures (including without limitation damaged components or tools, leftovers, containers, garbage, scrap, residues or byproducts), except for substances and materials that Sprint, BellSouth or their respective contractors or agents intend to use in their original form in connection with similar activities, are Waste. "Waste" shall not include substances, materials or components incorporated into structures (such as cable routes) even after such components or structure are no longer in current use.
- "Wire Center" is the location where subscriber outside cable plant is terminated. A Wire Center can also denote a building in which one or more central offices, used for the provision of Basic Exchange Services and access services, are located.
- "Wireless Percent Local Usage" or "W-PLU" is defined as a factor to be applied to terminating minutes of use. The numerator is all "nonintermediary" Local minutes of use. The denominator is the total minutes of use including Local and Non-Local.

Attachment 1

Resale

Table of Contents

1.	Discount Rates	
2.	Definition of Terms	3
3.	General Provisions	4
4.	BellSouth's Provision of Services To Sprint	9
5.	Maintenance of Services	13
6.	Establishment of Service	13
7.	Payment and Billing Arrangements	14
8.	Discontinuance of Service	14
9.	Line Information Database (LIDB)	16
10.	Optional Daily Usage File (ODUF)	16
11.	Enhanced Optional Daily Usage File (EODUF)	16
Exhi	ibit A – Applicable Discounts & OSS Rates	18
Exhi	ibit B – Resale Restrictions	20
Evhi	ibit C Line Information Database (LIDR) Storage Agreement	22

RESALE

This Attachment 1 is subject to the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement

1. Discount Rates

The rates pursuant by which Sprint is to purchase services from BellSouth for resale shall be at a discount rate off of the retail rate for the telecommunications service. The discount rates shall be as set forth in Exhibit A, attached hereto and incorporated herein by this reference.

2. Definition of Terms

- 2.1 CUSTOMER OF RECORD means the entity responsible for placing application for service; requesting additions, rearrangements, maintenance or discontinuance of service; payment in full of charges incurred such as non-recurring, monthly recurring, toll, directory assistance, etc.
- 2.2 DEPOSIT means assurance provided by a customer in the form of cash, surety bond or bank letter of credit to be held by BellSouth.
- 2.3 END USER means the ultimate user of the telecommunications services.
- 2.4 END USER CUSTOMER LOCATION means the physical location of the premises where an end user makes use of the telecommunications services.
- 2.5 NEW SERVICES means functions, features or capabilities that are not currently offered by BellSouth. This includes packaging of existing services or combining a new function, feature or capability with an existing service.
- 2.6 OTHER/COMPETITIVE LOCAL EXCHANGE COMPANY (OLEC/CLEC) means an entity certificated by the public service commissions of BellSouth's franchised area to provide local exchange service within BellSouth's franchised area.
- 2.7 RESALE means an activity wherein a certificated CLEC, such as Sprint purchases for resale at wholesale rates any telecommunications service that BellSouth provides at retail to subscribers who are not telecommunications carriers.
- 2.8 RESALE SERVICE AREA means the area, as defined in a public service commission approved certificate of operation, within which a CLEC, such as Sprint, may offer resold local exchange telecommunications service.

3. General Provisions

- At the request of Sprint, and pursuant to the requirements of the Act, and FCC and Commission Rules and Regulations, BellSouth shall make available to Sprint for resale all Telecommunications Services that BellSouth currently provides or may provide hereafter at retail to subscribers who are not telecommunications carriers. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the exclusions and limitations on services available for resale will be as set forth in Exhibit B, attached hereto and incorporated herein by this reference.
- 3.1.1 BellSouth agrees to make available for resale all features and functions available in connection with Telecommunications Services, including but not limited to the following:

Dial tone and ring
Capability for either dial pulse or touch tone recognition
Capability to complete calls to any location
Same extended local calling area
1+ IntraLATA toll calling
PIC 1+ service
CIC dialing (101XXXX)
Same access to vertical features and functions
Call detail recording capability required for end user billing
Flat and Measured Service
International Calling

911, 500, 700, 800, 888, 900, 976 dialing Ringing

Repeat dial capability
Multi-line hunting
RBV trunks and DID a

PBX trunks and DID service

Stand-alone vertical services and/or vertical features (pursuant to Section 3.1.2 below)

3.1.2 Resale of Custom Calling Services.

- 3.1.2.1 The Parties acknowledge that the resale of custom calling services on a stand-alone basis at the applicable wholesale discount is in dispute in Louisiana. Upon resolution of the dispute through arbitration or through mutual agreement by the Parties, this section will be updated by way of an amendment to reflect such resolution. In the interim in Louisiana, BellSouth will provide Custom Calling Services, vertical services and/or vertical features on a stand-alone basis, but such stand alone services will not be subject to the wholesale discount.
- 3.1.2.2 In Alabama, Georgia, Kentucky, Mississippi and South Carolina, BellSouth will provide Custom Calling Services, vertical services and/or vertical features on a stand-

alone basis, but such stand-alone services will not be subject to the wholesale discount.

- 3.1.2.3 In Florida, North Carolina and Tennessee, BellSouth shall make Custom Calling Services, vertical services, and vertical features available to Sprint at the applicable wholesale discount for resale on a stand-alone basis (i.e. without Sprint also being required to resell the basic local dial-tone). If an end user to which BellSouth is providing the underlying dial tone (retail or resale) and has provided a Custom Calling Service on a stand-alone basis to Sprint for resale wants the Custom Calling Service in question from another reseller or BellSouth, Sprint shall relinquish its provision of this service to the end-user. Additionally, if the end user on whose line BellSouth has provided a Custom Calling Service on a stand-alone basis to Sprint for resale wants service from a CLEC and that CLEC provides service utilizing unbundled switching, then Sprint shall terminate its provision of all Custom Calling Services and other vertical features to that end user. The Parties will negotiate interim procedures to implement this provision until industry standards are available.
- 3.1.3 <u>CLASS and Customer Features Requirements</u>. Sprint may purchase the entire set of CLASS and Custom features and functions, or a subset of any one or any combination of such features, on a Customer-specific basis, without restriction on the minimum or maximum number of lines or features that may be purchased for any one level of service.
- Services provided to low-income subscribers, pursuant to requirements established by the appropriate state regulatory body, include programs such as Voluntary Federal Customer Financial Assistance Program and Link-Up America ("Voluntary Federal Customer Financial Assistance Programs"). When a BellSouth Customer eligible for the Voluntary Federal Customer Financial Assistance Program or other similar state programs chooses to obtain Local Service from Sprint, BellSouth shall forward available information regarding such Customer's eligibility to participate in such programs to Sprint, in accordance with procedures to be mutually established by the Parties and applicable state and federal law.
- 3.1.5 BellSouth shall provide access to E911/911 in the same manner that it is provided to BellSouth Customers. BellSouth will enable Sprint Customers to have E911/911 call routing to the appropriate Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP). BellSouth shall provide and validate Sprint Customer information to the PSAP. BellSouth shall use its service order process to update and maintain, on the same schedule that it uses for its end users, the Sprint Customer service information in the Automatic Location Identification/Database Management System ("ALI/DMS") used to support E911/911 services.
- 3.1.6 <u>Hospitality Service</u>. BellSouth shall provide all blocking, screening, and all other applicable functions available for hospitality lines.

- 3.1.7 <u>Blocking Service</u>. BellSouth shall provide blocking of 700, 900, 976 and any new services of this type individually or in any combination upon request, including bill to third party and collect calls. Blocking shall be provided on a line, trunk or individual service basis at parity with what BellSouth provides its end users.
- 3.1.8 BellSouth will provide Sprint with at least the capability to provide a Sprint Customer the same experience as BellSouth provides its own Customers with respect to all Local Services. The capability provided to Sprint by BellSouth shall be in accordance with standards or other measurements that are at least equal to the level that BellSouth provides itself, any affiliate, other local service providers, its end users or is required to provide by law and its own internal procedures.
- 3.2 BellSouth shall make available telecommunications services for resale at the rates set forth in Exhibit A to this Agreement and subject to the exclusions and limitations set forth in Exhibit B to this Agreement. Neither Party, however, waives its rights to appeal or otherwise challenge any decision regarding resale that resulted in the discount rates contained in Exhibit A or the exclusions and limitations contained in Exhibit B. Both Parties reserve the right to pursue any and all legal and/or equitable remedies, including appeals of any decisions. If such appeals or challenges result in changes in the discount rates or exclusions and limitations, the parties agree that appropriate modifications to this Agreement will be made promptly to make its terms consistent with the outcome of the appeal.
- 3.3 Sprint may purchase resale services from BellSouth for its own use in operating its business. The resale discount will apply to those services under the following conditions:
- 3.3.1 Sprint must resell services to other End Users.
- 3.3.2 Sprint must order services through resale interfaces, i.e., the Local Carrier Service Center (LCSC) and/or appropriate Resale Account Teams pursuant to Section 4 of the General Terms and Conditions.
- 3.3.3 Sprint cannot be an alternative local exchange telecommunications company for the single purpose of selling to itself.
- 3.4 The provision of services by BellSouth to Sprint does not constitute a joint undertaking for the furnishing of any service.
- 3.5 Sprint will be the customer of record for all services purchased from BellSouth. Except as specified herein, BellSouth will take orders from, bill and expect payment from Sprint for all services.
- 3.6 Sprint will be BellSouth's single point of contact for all services purchased pursuant to this Agreement. BellSouth shall have no contact with the end user with respect to such services except as expressly authorized by Sprint.

- 3.7 Either Party may serve an end user of the other party and neither Party shall interfere with the right of any person or entity to obtain service directly from the other Party.
- 3.8 For the purpose of resale of BellSouth's telecommunications services by Sprint, number retention by the end user shall be provided in accordance with the provisions set forth in Attachment 5 of this Agreement, incorporated herein by reference.
- 3.9 For the purpose of the resale of BellSouth's telecommunications services by Sprint, number reservation shall be provided for in accordance with the provisions set forth in Attachment 5, Section 1 of this Agreement, incorporated herein by reference.
- 3.10 Service is furnished subject to the condition that it will not be used for any unlawful purpose.
- 3.11 Service will be discontinued if any law enforcement agency advises that the service being used is in violation of the law.
- 3.12 BellSouth can refuse service when it has reasonable grounds to believe that service will be used in violation of the law. Reasonable grounds to refuse service shall be based upon the same criteria BellSouth uses to refuse service to its own end users.
- 3.13 BellSouth accepts no responsibility to any person for any unlawful act committed by Sprint or its end users as part of providing service to Sprint for purposes of resale or otherwise.
- 3.14 The characteristics and methods of operation of any circuits, facilities or equipment provided by any person or entity other than BellSouth shall not:
- 3.14.1 Interfere with or impair service over any facilities of BellSouth, its affiliates, or its connecting and concurring carriers involved in its service; or
- 3.14.2 Impair the privacy of any communications.
- 3.15 If Sprint becomes aware that a BellSouth resold telecommunications service is being used in a manner other than that which the service was originally intended as described in BellSouth's retail tariffs, Sprint has the responsibility to notify BellSouth. BellSouth will only provision and maintain said service consistent with the terms and conditions of the tariff describing said service.
- 3.16 Facilities and/or equipment utilized by BellSouth to provide service to Sprint remain the property of BellSouth.
- 3.17 White page directory listings will be provided in accordance with Section 6 of the General Terms of this Agreement and with the regulations set forth in Section A6 of the General Subscriber Services Tariff and will be available for resale.

- 3.18 BellSouth shall provide electronic access to customer record information. Access is provided through the Local Exchange Navigation System (LENS) and the Telecommunications Access Gateway (TAG) or as mutually agreed by the Parties. Customer Record Information includes but is not limited to, customer specific information in Customer Record Information System (CRIS) and Regional Street Address Guide (RSAG). In addition, Sprint shall provide to BellSouth access to customer record information as authorized by the end user including electronic access where available. Otherwise, Sprint shall use best efforts to provide paper copies of customer record information within two (2) business days upon request by BellSouth. The Parties agree not to view, copy, or otherwise obtain access to the customer record information of any customer without that customer's permission, and further agree that Sprint and BellSouth will obtain access to customer record information only in strict compliance with applicable laws, rules, or regulations of the State in which the service is provided.
- 3.19 Charges for use of Operational Support Systems (OSS) shall be as ordered by appropriate state regulatory authorities or as mutually agreed by the Parties as set forth in Exhibit A of this Attachment.
- 3.20 Where available to BellSouth's end users, BellSouth shall provide the following telecommunications services at a discount to allow for voice mail services:
 - Simplified Message Desk Interface Enhanced ("SMDI-E")
 - Simplified Message Desk Interface ("SMDI") Message Waiting Indicator ("MWI") stutter dialtone and message waiting light feature capabilities
 - Call Forward on Busy/Don't Answer ("CF-B/DA")
 - Call Forward on Busy ("CF/B")
 - Call Forward Don't Answer ("CF/DA")

Further, BellSouth messaging services set forth in BellSouth's Messaging Service Information Package shall be made available for resale without the wholesale discount.

- 3.21 BellSouth's Inside Wire Maintenance Service Plans will be made available for resale at rates, terms and conditions as mutually agreed to by the Parties.
- 3.22 Recovery of charges associated with implementing Number Portability shall be as set forth in Section 2 of Attachment 5, incorporated herein by this reference.
- Dialing Parity. BellSouth agrees that Sprint Customers will experience the same dialing parity as BellSouth's Customers, such that, for all call types: (i) a Sprint Customer is not required to dial any greater number of digits than a BellSouth Customer; (ii) the post-dial delay (time elapsed between the last digit dialed and the

first network response), call completion rate and transmission quality experienced by a Sprint Customer is at least equal in quality to that experienced by a BellSouth Customer; and (iii) the Sprint Customer may retain its local telephone number.

4. BellSouth's Provision of Services to Sprint

- 4.1 Sprint agrees that its resale of BellSouth services shall be as follows:
- 4.1.1 No terms and conditions, including use and user restrictions, shall be applicable to the resale of BellSouth's telecommunications services except for:
- 4.1.1.1 a restriction on the resale of cross-class selling; and
- 4.1.1.2 reasonable, non-discriminatory and narrowly tailored terms, conditions and limitations in the underlying BellSouth tariffs.
- 4.1.2 BellSouth reserves the right to periodically audit services purchased by Sprint to establish authenticity of use. Such audit shall not occur more than once in a calendar year. Sprint shall make available to BellSouth or BellSouth's auditors such records and data which are reasonably necessary to establish authenticity of use. BellSouth shall bear the cost of said audit.
- 4.2 Resold services are subject to the same terms and conditions as are specified for such services when furnished to an individual end user of BellSouth in the appropriate section of BellSouth's Tariffs. Specific tariff features (e.g. a usage allowance per month), shall not be aggregated across multiple resold services.
- 4.3 Support Functions
- 4.3.1 Routing to Directory Assistance, Operator and Repair Services
- 4.3.1.1 BellSouth shall make available to Sprint the ability to route:
- 4.3.1.1.1 Local Directory Assistance calls (411, (NPA) 555-1212) dialed by Sprint Customers directly to the Sprint Directory Assistance Services platform. Local Operator Services calls (0+, 0-) dialed by Sprint Customers directly to the Sprint Local Operator Services Platform. Such traffic shall be routed over trunk groups between BellSouth end offices and the Sprint Local Operator Services Platform, using standard Operator Services dialing protocols of 0+ or 0-.
- 4.3.1.1.2 611 repair calls dialed by Sprint Customers directly to the Sprint repair center.
- 4.3.1.2 Until a permanent industry solution exists for routing of traffic from BellSouth's local switches to other than BellSouth platforms, BellSouth will provide such routing using line class codes or other methods technically feasible and nondiscriminatory as agreed to by the parties. If a switch meets or exceeds 95% capacity of the available line class

codes for that particular switch, BellSouth will meet with Sprint and other CLECs requesting line class codes to mutually agree upon acceptable alternatives, if any. BellSouth and Sprint shall continue to work with the appropriate industry groups to develop a long-term solution for selective routing.

- 4.3.1.3 All direct routing capabilities described herein shall permit Sprint Customers to dial the same telephone numbers for Sprint Directory Assistance, Local Operator Service and Repair that similarly situated BellSouth Customers dial for reaching equivalent BellSouth services.
- 4.3.1.3.1 BellSouth branding is the default service level.
- 4.3.1.3.2 Unbranding, custom branding, and self branding require Sprint to order selective routing for each originating BellSouth end office identified by Sprint. Rates for selective routing are set forth in Attachment 2 of this Agreement, incorporated herein by this reference.
- 4.3.1.3.3 Custom branding and self branding require Sprint to order dedicated trunking from each BellSouth end office identified by Sprint, to either the BellSouth Traffic Operator Position System ("TOPS") or Sprint operator service provider.
- 4.3.1.3.3.1 In Kentucky, the rates for trunks are set forth in this Agreement.
- 4.3.1.3.3.2 In Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina and Tennessee, the rates for trunks are set forth in applicable BellSouth tariffs.
- 4.3.1.3.3.3 The Parties acknowledge that the rates for such dedicated trunking are in dispute in Louisiana. Upon resolution of the dispute through arbitration or through mutual agreement of the Parties, this section will be updated by way of an amendment to reflect such resolution. In the interim in these states, the rates for trunks are set forth in applicable BellSouth tariffs and will be subject to true up back to the date of execution of this agreement upon effective Commission order.
- 4.3.1.3.4 Unbranding Unbranding directory assistance and/or operator call processing calls ride common trunk groups provisioned by BellSouth from those end offices identified by Sprint to the BellSouth TOPS. These calls are routed to "no announcement".
- 4.3.1.4 BellSouth shall provide to Sprint, the emergency public agency (e.g., police, fire, ambulance) telephone numbers linked to each NPA-NXX. Such data will be compiled as an electronic flat file in a mutually agreed format and transmitted via either diskette or Network Data Mover. BellSouth will transmit to Sprint, in a timely manner, all changes, alterations, modifications and updates to such data base via the same method as the initial transfer.
- 4.3.2 Operator Services Interim Measures

- 4.3.2.1 Where BellSouth is the provider of Directory Assistance service, BellSouth agrees to provide Sprint Customers with the same Directory Assistance available to BellSouth Customers. If requested by Sprint, BellSouth will provide Sprint Directory Assistance Service under the Sprint brand. At such time BellSouth implements branding for its own Directory Assistance service BellSouth shall brand Sprint Directory Assistance in the same manner as it provides itself.
- 4.3.2.1.1 Sprint recognizes that BellSouth's providing to Sprint Directory Assistance Service under Sprint's brand may require additional costs to be incurred by BellSouth. BellSouth will charge Sprint for such branded Directory Assistance capability under the wholesale rate plus the reasonable and demonstrable costs necessary to implement Sprint's branding request. If there is a dispute concerning reasonable and demonstrable cost, such dispute will be resolved pursuant to Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.
- 4.3.2.2 Additionally, BellSouth warrants that such service will provide the following minimum capabilities to Sprint's Customers:
- 4.3.2.2.1 Two Customer listings and/or addresses, if requested, per Sprint Customer call.
- 4.3.2.2.2 Name and address to Sprint Customers upon request, except for unlisted numbers, in the same states where such information is provided to BellSouth Customers.
- 4.3.2.2.3 Upon request, call completion to the requested number for local and intraLATA toll calls, where this service is available.
- 4.3.2.2.4 Populate the listing database in the same manner and in the same time frame as if the Customer was a BellSouth Customer.
- 4.3.2.2.5 Any information provided by a Directory Assistance Automatic Response Unit (ARU) will be repeated the same number of times for Sprint Customers as for BellSouth's Customers.
- 4.3.2.2.6 Service levels will comply with applicable state regulatory requirements for:
 - (a) number of rings to answer
 - (b) average work time
 - (c) disaster recovery options
- 4.3.2.2.7 Intercept service for Customers moving service will include:
 - (a) referral to new number, either 7 or 10 digits
 - (b) repeat of the new number twice on the referral announcement
 - (c) repeat of the new recording twice

- 4.3.2.3 BellSouth shall provide Operator Services to Sprint's Customers at the same level of service available to BellSouth end users.
- 4.3.2.4 BellSouth agrees to provide Sprint Customers the same Operator Services available to BellSouth Customers. If requested, BellSouth will provide Sprint operator services branded as a Sprint call.
- 4.3.2.5 Additionally, BellSouth warrants that such service will provide the following minimum capabilities to Sprint Customers:
- 4.3.2.5.1 Instant credit on calls, as provided to BellSouth Customers.
- 4.3.2.5.2 Routing of calls to Sprint when requested via existing Operator Transfer Service (OTS).
- 4.3.2.5.3 Busy Line Verification/Emergency Line Interrupt (BLV/ELI) services, as provided to BellSouth customers.
- 4.3.2.5.4 Emergency call handling.
- 4.3.2.5.5 Notification of the length of call.
- 4.3.2.5.6 Caller assistance for the disabled in the same manner as provided to BellSouth Customers.
- 4.3.2.5.7 Handling of collect calls: person to person and/or station to station.
- 4.3.2.5.8 Handling of third party calls.
- 4.3.3 Busy Line Verification and Emergency Line Interrupt.

Where BellSouth does not route Operator Services traffic to Sprint's platform, BellSouth shall perfrom Busy Line Verification and Emergency Line Interrupt for Sprint on resold BellSouth lines. Where BellSouth routes Operator Services traffic to Sprint's platform, BellSouth shall provide BLV/ELI services when requested by Sprint Operators. Sprint and BellSouth shall work together to ensure that sufficient facilities exist to support increased BLV/ELI volume due to Sprint's presence as a Local Service provider. Specifically, BellSouth will engineer its BLV/ELI facilities to accommodate the anticipated volume of BLV/ELI requests during the Busy Hour. Sprint may, from time to time, provide its anticipated volume of BLV/ELI requests to BellSouth for planning purposes. In those instances when the BLV/ELI facilities/systems cannot satisfy forecasted volumes, BellSouth shall promptly inform Sprint, and the Parties shall work together to resolve capacity problems expediently.

5. Maintenance of Services

- Within 90 days of execution of this Agreement, Sprint and BellSouth will mutually develop standards regarding maintenance and installation of service and will document such standards in a Work Center Operational Understanding Agreement.
- 5.2 Services resold under BellSouth's Tariffs and facilities and equipment provided by BellSouth shall be maintained by BellSouth.
- 5.3 Sprint or its end users may not rearrange, move, disconnect, remove or attempt to repair any facilities owned by BellSouth, other than by connection or disconnection to any interface means used, except with the written consent of BellSouth.
- 5.4 The Parties shall notify each other of situations that arise that may result in a service problem.
- 5.5 Sprint will be BellSouth's single point of contact for all repair calls on behalf of Sprint's end users. The parties agree to provide one another with toll-free contact numbers for such purposes.
- 5.6 Sprint will contact the appropriate repair centers in accordance with procedures as mutually agreed by the Parties in the Work Center Operational Understanding Agreement.
- 5.7 For all repair requests, Sprint will utilize prescreening guidelines prior to referring the trouble to BellSouth.
- BellSouth will bill Sprint for handling troubles that are found not to be in BellSouth's network pursuant to its standard time and material charges. The standard time and material charges will be no more than what BellSouth charges to its retail customers for the same services and will be assessed based on the same criteria BellSouth uses to charge its own retail customers.
- 5.9 BellSouth may contact Sprint end users only as expressly authorized by Sprint, for maintenance purposes.

6. Establishment of Service

After receiving certification as a local exchange company from the appropriate regulatory agency, Sprint will provide the appropriate BellSouth service center the necessary documentation to enable BellSouth to establish a master account for resold services. Such documentation shall include the Application for Master Account, proof of authority to provide telecommunications services, an Operating Company Number ("OCN") assigned by the National Exchange Carriers Association ("NECA") and a tax exemption certificate, if applicable. When necessary deposit requirements are met, BellSouth will begin taking orders for the resale of service. The Parties acknowledge that Sprint has already met these requirements.

- 6.2 Service orders will be in a standard format designated by BellSouth.
- When notification is received from Sprint that a current end user of BellSouth will subscribe to Sprint's service, standard service order intervals equivalent to the intervals employed by BellSouth in serving its own retail customers for the appropriate class of service will apply.
- 6.4 BellSouth will not require end user confirmation, under any circumstances, prior to establishing service for Sprint's end user customer. Sprint must, however, be able to demonstrate end user authorization upon request.
- Sprint will be the single point of contact with BellSouth for all subsequent ordering activity resulting in additions or changes to resold services except that BellSouth will accept a request directly from the end user for conversion of the end user's service from Sprint to BellSouth or will accept a request from another CLEC for conversion of the end user's service from Sprint to the other LEC. BellSouth will notify Sprint that such a request has been processed.
- occurred, BellSouth will reestablish service with the appropriate local service provider and will assess Sprint as the CLEC initiating the unauthorized change, the unauthorized change charge described in F.C.C. Tariff No. 1, Section 13 or applicable state tariff. Appropriate nonrecurring charges, as set forth in Section A4 of the General Subscriber Service Tariff, will also be assessed to Sprint. These charges can be adjusted if Sprint provides satisfactory proof of authorization.

7. Payment And Billing Arrangements

7.1 Payment and billing arrangements are subject to the provisions of Attachment 7 – Billing and Billing Accuracy Certification of this Agreement incorporated herein by this reference.

8. Discontinuance of Service

- 8.1 The procedures for discontinuing service to an end user are as follows:
- Where possible, BellSouth will deny service to Sprint's end user on behalf of, and at the request of, Sprint. Upon restoration of the end user's service, restoral charges will apply and will be the responsibility of Sprint.
- 8.1.2 At the request of Sprint, BellSouth will disconnect a Sprint end user customer using the same time intervals that it uses for its own retail customers.
- 8.1.3 All requests by Sprint for denial or disconnection of an end user for nonpayment must be in writing or electronic communication.
- 8.1.4 Sprint is solely responsible for notifying its end user of the proposed disconnection of the service.

- 8.1.5 BellSouth will continue to process calls made to the Annoyance Call Center and will advise Sprint when it is determined that annoyance calls are originated from one of their end user's locations. BellSouth shall be indemnified, defended and held harmless by Sprint and/or the end user against any claim, loss or damage arising from providing this information to Sprint. It is the responsibility of Sprint to take the corrective action necessary with its end users who make annoying calls, up to and including disconnection of service.
- 8.1.6 BellSouth may disconnect and reuse facilities when the facility is in a denied state and BellSouth has received an order to establish new service or transfer of service from an end user or an end user's CLEC at the same address served by the denied facility.
- 8.2 The procedures for discontinuing service to Sprint are as follows:
- 8.2.1 BellSouth reserves the right to suspend or terminate service for nonpayment or in the event of prohibited, unlawful or improper use of the facilities or service, abuse of the facilities, or any other violation or noncompliance by Sprint of the rules and regulations of BellSouth's Tariffs, provided that Sprint receives reasonable notice of such suspension or termination and has had reasonable opportunity to remedy such violation or non-compliance.
- 8.2.2 If payment of account is not received by the bill day in the month after the original bill day, BellSouth, upon written notice, may refuse additional applications for service. In addition, any pending orders for service will not be completed if payment is not received by the fifteenth day following the date of the notice. BellSouth may, at the same time, give thirty days notice to the person designated by Sprint to receive notices of noncompliance, and discontinue the provision of existing services to Sprint at any time thereafter.
- 8.2.3 In the case of such discontinuance, all billed charges, as well as applicable termination charges, shall become due.
- 8.2.4 If BellSouth does not discontinue the provision of the services involved on the date specified in the thirty days notice and Sprint's noncompliance continues, nothing contained herein shall preclude BellSouth's right to discontinue the provision of the services to Sprint without further notice.
- 8.2.5 If payment is not received or arrangements made for payment by the date given in the written notification, Sprint's services will be discontinued. Upon discontinuance of service on Sprint's account, service to Sprint's end users will be denied. BellSouth will also reestablish service at the request of the end user or Sprint upon payment of the appropriate connection fee and subject to BellSouth's normal application procedures. Sprint is solely responsible for notifying the end user of the proposed disconnection of the service.

8.2.6 If within fifteen days after an end user's service has been denied no contact has been made in reference to restoring service, the end user's service will be disconnected.

9. Line Information Database (LIDB)

- 9.1 BellSouth will store in its Line Information Database (LIDB) records relating to service only in the BellSouth region. The LIDB Storage Agreement is included in this Attachment as Exhibit C.
- 9.2 BellSouth will provide LIDB Storage upon written request to the Sprint Account Manager stating the requested activation date.

10. Optional Daily Usage File (ODUF)

- 10.1 The Optional Daily Usage File (ODUF) Agreement with terms and conditions is included in Attachment 7, Section 9 of this Agreement. Rates for ODUF are as set forth in Exhibit A of Attachment 7.
- BellSouth will provide Optional Daily Usage File (ODUF) service upon written request to the BellSouth Account Manager stating the requested activation date.

11. Enhanced Optional Daily Usage File (EODUF)

- 11.1 The Enhanced Optional Daily Usage File (EODUF) service Agreement with terms and conditions is included in Attachment 7, Section 11 of this Agreement. Rates for EODUF are as set forth in Exhibit A of Attachment 7.
- BellSouth will provide Enhanced Optional Daily Usage File (EODUF) service upon written request to the BellSouth Account Manager stating the requested activation date.

APPLICABLE DISCOUNTS

The telecommunications services available for purchase by Sprint for the purposes of resale to Sprint end users shall be available at the following discount off of the retail rate.

DISCOUNT*

STATE	RESIDENCE	BUSINESS	CSAs***
ALABAMA	16.3%	16.3%	
FLORIDA	21.83%	16.81%	
GEORGIA	20.3%	17.3%	
KENTUCKY	16.79%	15.54%	
LOUISIANA	20.72%	20.72%	9.05%
MISSISSIPPI	15.75%	15.75%	
NORTH CAROLINA	21.5%	17.6%	
SOUTH CAROLINA	14.8%	14.8%	8.98%
TENNESSEE**	16%	16%	

- * When a CLEC provides Resale service in a cross boundary area (areas that are part of the local serving area of another state's exchange) the rates, regulations and discounts for the tariffing state will apply. Billing will be from the serving state.
- ** In Tennessee, if a CLEC provides its own operator services and directory services, the discount shall be 21.56%. CLEC must provide written notification to BellSouth within 30 days prior to providing its own operator services and directory services to qualify for the higher discount rate of 21.56%.
- *** Unless noted in this column, the applicable discount for CSAs is the Business discount rate.

EXHIBIT A Page 2

OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS (OSS) RATES

BellSouth has developed and made available the following mechanized systems by which Sprint may submit LSRs electronically.

LENS Local Exchange Navigation System

EDI Electronic Data Interface

TAG Telecommunications Access Gateway

LSRs submitted by means of one of these interactive interfaces will incur an OSS electronic ordering charge as specified in Attachment 6 of this Agreement incorporated herein by this reference.

Exhibit B Page 1 of 2

EXCLUSIONS AND LIMITATIONS ON SERVICES AVAILABLE FOR RESALE

- AL				FL GA				ΚΥ	LA		
Type of Service		Resale?	Discount?	Resale?	Discount?	Resale?	Discount?	Resale?	Discount?	Résale?	Discount?
1	Grandfathered Services (Note	Yes	Yes								
1.	1)	1 58	1 62	163	1 65	168	1 63	165	1 63	1 65	1 63
2.	Contract Service Arrangements	Yes	Yes								
	Promotions - > 90 Days(Note	Yes	Yes								
	2)										
4.	Promotions - < 90 Days (Note 2)	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	No
5.	Lifeline/Link Up Services	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Note 4	Note 4	Yes	Yes
6.	911/E911 Services	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No
7.	N11 Services	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No
8.	AdWatch SM Svc (See Note 6)	Yes	No								
9.	MemoryCall® Service	Yes	No								
	Mobile Services	Yes	No								
11.	Federal Subscriber Line Charges	Yes	No								
12.	Non-Recurring Charges	Yes	Yes								
_	End User Line Charge – Number Portability	Yes	No								
14.	Public Telephone Access Service (PTAS)	Yes	Yes								
		MS		NC		SC		TN			-
	Type of Service	Resale?	Discount?	Resale?	Discount?	Resale?	Discount?	Resale?	Discount?]	
1.	Grandfathered Services (Note 1)	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes		
2.	Contract Service Arrangements	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes		
. 3.	Promotions - > 90 Days(Note 2)	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Note 3		
4.	Promotions - < 90 Days (Note 2)	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	No]	
5.	Lifeline/Link Up Services	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes]	
_	911/E911 Services	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes		
_	N11 Services	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	1	
	AdWatch SM Svc (See Note 6)	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	1	
	MemoryCall® Service	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	_	
	Mobile Services	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	1	
11.	Federal Subscriber Line Charges	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No		
12.	Non-Recurring Charges	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No]	
13.	End User Line Charge – Number Portability	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No		
								•	Yes		

Exhibit B Page 2 of 2

Applicable Notes:

- 1. Grandfathered services can be resold only to existing subscribers of the grandfathered service.
- 2. Where available for resale, **promotions** will be made available only to end users who would have qualified for the promotion had it been provided by BellSouth directly.
- 3. In Tennessee, long-term promotions (offered for more than ninety (90) days) may be obtained at one of the following rates:
 - (a) the stated tariff rate, less the wholesale discount;
 - (b) the promotional rate (the promotional rate offered by BellSouth will not be discounted further by the wholesale discount rate)
- 4. Lifeline/Link Up services may be offered only to those subscribers who meet the criteria that BellSouth currently applies to subscribers of these services as set forth in Sections A3 and A4 of the BellSouth General Subscriber Services Tariff.
- 5. Some of BellSouth's local exchange and toll telecommunications services are not available in certain central offices and areas.
- 6. AdWatchSM Service is tariffed as BellSouth® AIN Virtual Number Call Detail Service.

LINE INFORMATION DATA BASE (LIDB) STORAGE AGREEMENT

I. SCOPE

- A. This Agreement sets forth the terms and conditions pursuant to which BellSouth agrees to store in its LIDB certain information at the request of Sprint and pursuant to which BellSouth, its LIDB customers and Sprint shall have access to such information. Sprint understands that BellSouth provides access to information in its LIDB to various telecommunications service providers pursuant to applicable tariffs and agrees that information stored at the request of Sprint, pursuant to this Agreement, shall be available to those telecommunications service providers. The terms and conditions contained in the attached Addendum(s) are hereby made a part of this Agreement as if fully incorporated herein.
- B. LIDB is accessed for the following purposes:
 - 1. Billed Number Screening
 - 2. Calling Card Validation
 - 3. Fraud Control
- C. BellSouth will provide seven days per week, 24-hours per day, fraud monitoring on Calling Cards, bill-to-third party and collect calls made to numbers in BellSouth's LIDB, provided that such information is included in the LIDB query. BellSouth will establish fraud alert thresholds and will notify Sprint of fraud alerts so that Sprint may take action it deems appropriate. Sprint understands and agrees BellSouth will administer all data stored in the LIDB, including the data provided by Sprint pursuant to this Agreement, in the same manner as BellSouth's data for BellSouth's end user customers. BellSouth shall not be responsible to Sprint for any lost revenue which may result from BellSouth's administration of the LIDB pursuant to its established practices and procedures as they exist and as they may be changed by BellSouth in its sole discretion from time to time.

Sprint understands that BellSouth currently has in effect numerous billing and collection agreements with various interexchange carriers and billing clearing houses. Sprint further understands that these billing and collection customers of BellSouth query BellSouth's LIDB to determine whether to accept various billing options from end users. Additionally, Sprint understands that presently BellSouth has no method to differentiate between BellSouth's own billing and line data in the LIDB and such data which it includes in the LIDB on Sprint's behalf pursuant to this Agreement. Therefore, until such time as BellSouth can and does implement in its LIDB and its supporting systems the means to differentiate Sprint's data from BellSouth's data and the Parties to this Agreement execute appropriate amendments hereto, the following terms and conditions shall apply:

- (a) Sprint agrees that it will accept responsibility for telecommunications services billed by BellSouth for its billing and collection customers for Sprint's end user accounts which are resident in LIDB pursuant to this Agreement. Sprint authorizes BellSouth to place such charges on Sprint's bill from BellSouth and agrees that it shall pay all such charges. Charges for which Sprint hereby takes responsibility include, but are not limited to, collect and third number calls.
- (b) Charges for such services shall appear on a separate BellSouth bill page identified with the name of the entity for which BellSouth is billing the charge.
- (c) Sprint shall have the responsibility to render a billing statement to its end users for these charges, but Sprint's obligation to pay BellSouth for the charges billed shall be independent of whether Sprint is able or not to collect from Sprint's end users.
- (d) BellSouth shall not become involved in any disputes between Sprint and the entities for which BellSouth performs billing and collection. BellSouth will not issue adjustments for charges billed on behalf of an entity to Sprint. It shall be the responsibility of Sprint and the other entity to negotiate and arrange for any appropriate adjustments.

II. TERM

This Agreement will be effective as of ______, and will continue in effect for one year, and thereafter may be continued until terminated by either Party upon thirty (30) days written notice to the other Party.

III. FEES FOR SERVICE AND TAXES

- A. Sprint will not be charged a fee for storage services provided by BellSouth to Sprint, as described in Section I of this Agreement.
- B. Sales, use and all other taxes (excluding taxes on BellSouth's income) determined by BellSouth or any taxing authority to be due to any federal, state or local taxing jurisdiction with respect to the provision of the service set forth herein will be paid by Sprint. Sprint shall have the right to have BellSouth contest with the imposing jurisdiction, at Sprint's expense, any such taxes that Sprint deems are improperly levied.

IV. INDEMNIFICATION

To the extent not prohibited by law, each Party will indemnify the other and hold the other harmless as provided in Section 9 of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

V. LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

The Parties will be governed by the Limitation of Liability provisions in the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

VI. MISCELLANEOUS

- A. It is understood and agreed to by the Parties that BellSouth may provide similar services to other companies.
- G. The Parties agree that the interpretation of this Agreement with regard to matters relating to Confidentiality and Publicity, Survival, Force Majeure and Governing Law shall be as provided in the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

RESALE ADDENDUM TO LINE INFORMATION DATA BASE (LIDB) STORAGE AGREEMENT

T	This is a Resale Addendum to the Line Information Data Base Storage Agreement dated, between BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.						
("BellS	outh"), and Sprint ("Sprint"), effective the day of,						
I.	GENERAL						
	This Addendum sets forth the terms and conditions for Sprint's provision of billing number information to BellSouth for inclusion in BellSouth's LIDB. BellSouth will store in its LIDB the billing number information provided by Sprint, and BellSouth will provide responses to on-line, call-by-call queries to this information for purposes specified in Section I.B. of the Agreement.						
II.	DEFINITIONS						
A.	Billing number - a number used by BellSouth for the purpose of identifying an account liable for charges. This number may be a line or a special billing number.						
B.	Line number - a ten digit number assigned by BellSouth that identifies a telephone line associated with a resold local exchange service, or with a Local Number Portability arrangement.						
B.	Special billing number - a ten digit number that identifies a billing account established by BellSouth in connection with a resold local exchange service or with a SPNP arrangement.						
D.	Calling Card number - a billing number plus PIN number assigned by BellSouth.						
E.	PIN number - a four digit security code assigned by BellSouth which is added to a billing number to compose a fourteen digit calling card number.						
F.	Toll billing exception indicator - associated with a billing number to indicate that it is considered invalid for billing of collect calls or third number calls or both, by the Sprint.						
F.	Billed Number Screening - refers to the activity of determining whether a toll billing exception indicator is present for a particular billing number.						

- H. Calling Card Validation refers to the activity of determining whether a particular calling card number exists as stated or otherwise provided by a caller.
- J. Billing number information information about billing number or Calling Card number as assigned by BellSouth and toll billing exception indicator provided to BellSouth by Sprint.

III. RESPONSIBILITIES OF PARTIES

- A. BellSouth will include billing number information associated with resold exchange lines or Local Number Portability arrangements in its LIDB. Sprint will request any toll billing exceptions via the Local Service Request (LSR) form used to order resold exchange lines, or the SPNP service request form used to order SPNP arrangements.
- B. Under normal operating conditions, BellSouth shall include the billing number information in its LIDB upon completion of the service order establishing either the resold local exchange service or the SPNP arrangement, provided that BellSouth shall not be held responsible for any delay or failure in performance to the extent such delay or failure is caused by circumstances or conditions beyond BellSouth's reasonable control. BellSouth will store in its LIDB an unlimited volume of the working telephone numbers associated with either the resold local exchange lines or the SPNP arrangements. For resold local exchange lines or for SPNP arrangements, BellSouth will issue line-based calling cards only in the name of Sprint. BellSouth will not issue line-based calling cards in the name of Sprint's individual end users. In the event that Sprint wants to include calling card numbers assigned by Sprint in the BellSouth LIDB, a separate agreement is required.
- C. BellSouth will provide responses to on-line, call-by-call queries to the stored information for the specific purposes listed in the next paragraph.
- D. BellSouth is authorized to use the billing number information to perform the following functions for authorized users on an on-line basis:
- 1. Validate a 14 digit Calling Card number where the first 10 digits are a line number or special billing number assigned by BellSouth, and where the last four digits (PIN) are a security code assigned by BellSouth.
- 2. Determine whether Sprint has identified the billing number as one which should not be billed for collect or third number calls, or both.

Attachment 2

Network Elements and Other Services

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	INTRODUCTION	3
2.	UNBUNDLED LOOPS	4
3.	INTEGRATED DIGITAL LOOP CARRIERS	16
4.	NETWORK INTERFACE DEVICE	16
5.	LOOP TERMINATION	18
6.	UNBUNDLED LOOP CONCENTRATION (ULC) SYSTEM	18
7.	SUB-LOOP ELEMENTS	18
8.	HIGH FREQUENCY SPECTRUM NETWORK ELEMENT	22
9.	SWITCHING	28
10.	TRANSPORT	34
11.	TANDEM SWITCHING	41
12.	PACKET SWITCHING	43
13.	ENHANCED EXTENDED LINK (EEL)	44
14.	PORT/LOOP COMBINATIONS	49
15.	OPERATOR SYSTEMS	51
16.	SIGNALING	57
17.	SIGNALING TRANSFER POINTS (STPS)	58
18.	SERVICE CONTROL POINTS/DATABASES	62
19.	DARK FIBER	70
20.	SS7 NETWORK INTERCONNECTION	70
21.	BASIC 911 AND E911	74
22.	RATES	76
EXI	HIBIT A - LIDB STORAGE AGREEMENT	79
	HIBIT B - CNAM DATABASE SERVICES	
EXI	HBIT C - RATES	89

ACCESS TO NETWORK ELEMENTS AND OTHER SERVICES

This Attachment 2 is subject to the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

1. Introduction

The Parties will implement the requirements of the Third Report and Order, CC Docket No. 96-98, Released November 5, 1999 (UNE Remand) in accordance with the effective dates set forth therein and all subsequent FCC, Commission or court orders.

Network Element is defined to mean a facility or equipment used in the provision of a telecommunications service. Such term may include, but is not limited to, features, functions, and capabilities that are provided by means of such facility or equipment, including but not limited to, subscriber numbers, databases, signaling systems, and information sufficient for billing and collection or used in the transmission, routing, or other provision of a telecommunications service. BellSouth offers non-discriminatory access to the Network Elements, unbundled loops; network interface device; sub-loop elements; local switching; transport; tandem switching; operator systems; signaling; access to call-related databases; dark fiber and high frequency spectrum of the loop as set forth in this Attachment.

- BellSouth shall, upon request of Sprint, and to the extent technically feasible, provide to Sprint access to its network elements for the provision of Sprint's telecommunications service. The quality of a Network Element, as well as the quality of the access to such Network Element provided by BellSouth to Sprint shall be at least equal in quality to that which BellSouth provides to itself or its affiliates or such access as would offer an efficient carrier a meaningful opportunity to compete. If no rate is identified in the contract, the rate for the specific service or function will be as negotiated by the Parties.
- Sprint may purchase network elements and other services from BellSouth for the purpose of combining such network elements in any manner Sprint chooses to provide telecommunication services to its intended users, including recreating existing BellSouth services. BellSouth shall deliver the network elements purchased by Sprint for combining to the designated Sprint collocation space or other technically feasible point of access for the type of UNE requested. The network elements shall be provided as set forth in this Attachment.
- Except upon request by Sprint, BellSouth shall not separate, disconnect or disrupt the functionalities of requested network elements that BellSouth currently combines. QuickServ lines shall be considered Currently Combined for the purposes of this Agreement.

- 1.4.1 For the purposes of this Agreement in Georgia and Kentucky, the term Currently Combines means ordinarily combined within the BellSouth network, in the manner which they are typically combined. Thus, in Georgia and Kentucky, Sprint can order combinations of typically combined elements, even if the particular elements being ordered are not actually physically connected at the time the order is placed.
- 1.4.2 For purposes of this Agreement in Alabama, Florida, Mississippi and South Carolina, the term "Currently Combines" means that network elements are in fact already combined by BellSouth in the BellSouth network to provide service to a particular end user at a particular location.
- 1.5 BellSouth shall comply with the requirements as set forth in the technical references within Attachment 2 to the extent that they are consistent with the greater of BellSouth's actual performance or applicable industry standards. BellSouth represents that BellSouth's technical publications referenced in this amendment conform with national standards (i.e. ANSI) where they exist, and shall be modified in the future to conform with new or modified national standards and final FCC Orders; provided, however, in instances where multiple conflicting national standards exist, BellSouth shall adopt the standard(s) most compatible with its network; provided, however, BellSouth will make Sprint aware of such conflict(s), and, if Sprint requests, fully document the conflict, and provide Sprint with the rational for adopting the particular standard including why it is most compatible with BellSouth's network.
- Upon the effective date of any legislative, regulatory, judicial or other legal action that modifies or redefines the "Network Elements" in a manner which materially affects the terms of this Attachment or the Network Elements and/or prices set forth herein, either Party may, on thirty (30) days written notice, require renegotiation of such terms, and the Parties shall renegotiate in good faith such new terms in accordance with such legislative, regulatory, judicial or other legal action. In the event such new terms are not renegotiated within ninety (90) days after the notice for renegotiation, either Party may petition the Commission for resolution of the dispute between the Parties. Each Party reserves the right to seek judicial review of any Commission ruling concerning this Attachment.
- 1.7 Sprint will adopt and adhere to the appropriate ANSI standards regarding maintenance and installation of service.

2. Unbundled Loops

- 2.1 BellSouth agrees to offer access to unbundled loops pursuant to the following terms and conditions and at the rates set forth in this Attachment.
- 2.2 Definition

- 2.2.1 The unbundled loop is the physical medium or functional path which Sprint is granted exclusive use, is a transmission path between the main distribution frame, or its equivalent, in a BellSouth Central Office, or remote wire center and up to the loop demarcation point at an end user customer premise, including customer premises wire owned by BellSouth. Each unbundled loop will be provisioned with a NID or other appropriate demarcation device. Loop types include, but are not limited to, dark fiber and other loop types as set forth in section 2.3 of this attachment.
- 2.2.2 With the exception of Digital Subscriber Line Access Multiplexers (DSLAMs), the loop includes attached electronics, including multiplexing equipment used to derive the loop transmission capacity.
- 2.2.3 In defining a loop, BellSouth is obliged to provide a loop capable of supporting a variety of services (e.g., a continuous copper facility, free of load coils with bridged taps conditioned for advanced services), when requested by Sprint. When such facilities are not available as a result of (a) a lack of BellSouth facilities; (b) the presence of incompatible intervening electronics; or (c) due to other constraints, including but not limited to the inadequate electrical characteristics of the loop, then BellSouth will provide the following options:
 - 1. Special Construction process may be used to place new facilities as requested by Sprint,
 - 2. Sprint may use BellSouth's Unbundled Loop Modifications (ULM) offering to condition the loop by removing intervening equipment and/or load coils,
 - 3. Sprint may obtain access to the sub-loop component that serves the intended end user.

2.2.4 <u>Unbundled Loop Modifications (ULM)</u>

- 2.2.4.1 Subject to applicable and effective FCC rules and orders, BellSouth shall condition loops, as requested by Sprint, whether or not BellSouth offers advanced services to the End User on that loop.
- 2.2.4.2 ULM is defined as the removal from the loop of any devices that may diminish the capability of the loop to deliver high-speed switched wireline telecommunications capability, including xDSL service. Such devices include, but are not limited to, bridge taps, low pass filters, and range extenders.
- 2.2.4.3 BellSouth shall recover the cost of line conditioning requested by Sprint through a recurring charge and/or nonrecurring charge(s) in accordance with the FCC's forward-looking pricing principles promulgated pursuant to section 252 (d) (1) of the Act and in compliance with FCC Rule 52.507 (e). Until such time as charges

for loop conditioning have been approved by the Commission, Sprint shall pay to BellSouth interim cost-based charges established by BellSouth, such charges to be subject to true up in accordance with Section 22.3 of this Attachment.

2.2.5 <u>Loop Qualification</u>

- 2.2.5.1 The pre-ordering function includes non-discriminatory access to the same detailed information about the loop that is available to BellSouth. Loop qualification information identifies the physical attributes of the loop plant (such as loop length, the presence of analog load coils and bridge taps, and the presence and type of Digital Loop Carrier) that enable carriers to determine whether the loop is capable of supporting xDSL and other advanced technologies.
- 2.2.5.2 As part of the loop qualification process, BellSouth will provide, to the extent such information exists, the following to Sprint:
- 2.2.5.2.1 the composition of the loop material, including, but not limited to fiber optics, copper;
- the existence, location and type of any electronic or other equipment on the loop, including but not limited to, digital loop carrier or other remote concentration devices, feeder/distribution interfaces, bridge taps, load coils, pair-gain devices, disturbers in the same or adjacent binder groups;
- 2.2.5.2.3 the loop length, including the length and location of each type of transmission media;
- 2.2.5.2.4 the wire gauge(s) of the loop; and
- 2.2.5.2.5 the electrical parameters of the loop, which may determine the suitability of the loop for various technologies.

2.2.6 <u>Service Inquiry – Manual Loop Qualification</u>

- 2.2.6.1 BellSouth's Service Inquiry (SI) process is a manual loop qualification process for use in connection with provisioning xDSL Digital Loops. The current SI process involves sending an SI form and the Local Service Request (LSR) to the Complex Resale Service Group (CRSG) which directs BellSouth to look for a specific xDSL loop type at a particular address. Once BellSouth determines whether or not facilities exist for that type of loop at the requested address, the response will be sent back to Sprint.
- 2.2.6.2 If the requested xDSL capable facilities are available, the LSR will be processed and the loop will be provisioned and the associated loop makeup data will be provided. If the requested xDSL capable facilities are not available, Sprint will be notified promptly of the reasons such loop types are not available.

- 2.2.6.3 If that loop type can be made available through the removal of equipment and/or bridge tap, Sprint may use BellSouth's Unbundled Loop Modification (ULM) product to condition the loop to Sprint's specifications. BellSouth will only ensure electrical continuity and balance to tip and ring on circuits modified beyond the appropriate standards for that loop type.
- 2.2.6.4 Currently, the cost of the SI is included in the NRC for the loop itself. In the future, if BellSouth develops a separate charge for the SI, the NRC for the loop will be reduced by an equivalent amount.
- 2.2.6.5 BellSouth will use its best efforts to perform the SI Manual Loop Qualification Process within 3 to 5 business days.
- 2.2.7 Preordering Loop Makeup (LMU)
- 2.2.7.1 <u>Description of Service</u>
- 2.2.7.1.1 BellSouth shall make available to Sprint loop makeup (LMU) information so that Sprint can make an independent judgment about whether the loop is capable of supporting the advanced services equipment Sprint intends to install and the services Sprint wishes to provide. This section addresses LMU as a preordering transaction, distinct from Sprint ordering any other service(s). Loop Makeup Service Inquiries (LMUSI) for preordering loop makeup are likewise unique from other preordering functions with associated service inquiries (SI) as described in this Agreement.
- 2.2.7.1.2 BellSouth will provide Sprint with loop makeup information consisting of the composition of the loop material (copper/fiber); the existence, location and type of equipment on the loop, including but not limited to digital loop carrier or other remote concentration devises, feeder/distribution interfaces, bridge taps, load coils, pair-gain devices; the loop length; the wire gauge and electrical parameters.
- 2.2.7.1.3 BellSouth's LMU information is provided to Sprint as it exists either in BellSouth's databases or in its hard copy facility records. BellSouth does not guarantee accuracy or reliability of the LMU information provided.
- 2.2.7.1.4 Sprint may choose to use equipment that it deems will enable it to provide a certain type and level of service over a particular BellSouth loop. The determination shall be made solely by Sprint and BellSouth shallnot be liable in any way for the performance of the advanced data services provisioned over said loop. The specific loop type (ADSL, HDSL, or otherwise) ordered on the LSR must match the LMU of the loop requested taking into consideration any requisite line conditioning. The LMU data is provided for informational purposes only and does not guarantee Sprint's ability to provide advanced data services over the ordered loop type. Further, if Sprint orders loops that are not intended to support advanced services (such as UV-SL1, UV-SL2, or ISDN compatible loops) and that are not inventoried as advanced services loops, the LMU information for such

loops is subject to change at any time due to modifications and/or upgrades to BellSouth's network. Sprint is fully responsible for any of its service configurations that may differ from BellSouth's technical standard for the loop type ordered.

2.2.7.2 <u>Submitting Loop Makeup Service Inquiries</u>

- 2.2.7.2.1 Sprint may obtain LMU information by submitting a LMUSI mechanically or manually. Mechanized LMUSIs should be submitted through BellSouth's Operational Support Systems interfaces. After obtaining the loop information from the mechanized LMUSI process, if Sprint needs further loop information in order to determine loop service capability, Sprint may initiate a separate manual LMUSI for a separate nonrecurring charge as set forth in Section 7.
- 2.2.7.2.2 Manual LMUSIs shall be submitted by electronic mail to BellSouth's Complex Resale Support Group (CRSG)/Account Team utilizing the Preordering Loop Makeup Service Inquiry form. The service interval for the return of a Loop Makeup Manual Service Inquiry will be in accordance with the BellSouth Products and Services Interval Guide located on the BellSouth website or as may be ordered by a state commission. Manual LMUSIs are not subject to expedite requests. This service interval is distinct from the interval applied to the subsequent service order.

2.2.7.3 <u>Loop Reservations</u>

- 2.2.7.3.1 Sprint may reserve facilities for up to four (4) calendar days for each facility requested on a LMUSI from the time the LMU information is returned to Sprint. During and prior to Sprint placing an LSR, the reserved facilities are rendered unavailable to other customers, including BellSouth. If Sprint does not submit an LSR for a UNE service on a reserved facility within the four-day reservation timeframe, the reservation of that spare facility will become invalid and the facility will be released.
- 2.2.7.3.2 For a Mechanized LMUSI, Sprint may reserve up to ten loop facilities. For a Manual MNUSI, Sprint may reserve up to three loop facilities.
- 2.2.7.3.3 Charges for preordering LMUSI are separate from any charges associated with ordering other services from BellSouth.

2.2.7.4 Ordering of Other UNE Services

2.2.7.4.1 All LSRs issued for reserved facilities shall reference the facility reservation number as provided by BellSouth. Sprint will not be billed any additional LMU changes for the loop ordered on such LSR. If, however, Sprint does not reserve facilities upon an initial LMUSI, Sprint's placement of an order for an advanced data service type facility shall be deemed placed for such a facility rate element

that "includes manual service inquiry and reservation" per the rate matrix of this Attachment.

- 2.2.7.4.2 Where Sprint has reserved multiple loop facilities on a single reservation, Sprint may not specify which facility shall be provisioned when submitting the LSR. For those occasions, BellSouth will assign to Sprint, subject to availability, a facility that meets the BellSouth technical standards of the BellSouth type loop as ordered by Sprint. If the ordered loop type is not available, Sprint may utilize the Unbundled Loop Modification process or the Special Construction process, as applicable, to obtain the loop type ordered.
- 2.2.8 When available and upon Sprint's request, BellSouth shall provide Sprint electronic access to its UNE loop test system. BellSouth provides Sprint test access to designed and non-designed services through Electronic Communications Trouble Administration (ECTA).
- 2.2.9 Whether conditioned or unconditioned, all loops will be included in any service performance measurements, as set forth in Attachment 9 of this Agreement.
- 2.2.10 The provisioning and installation interval for an unbundled DSL capable loop where no conditioning is requested will be in accordance with the BellSouth Products and Services Interval Guide or the same interval that is provided to other CLECs or BellSouth affiliates whichever is shorter. The provisioning and installation intervals for conditioning of unbundled DSL capable loops up to 18,000 feet will be at parity with the BellSouth 's retail analog or affiliate interval and will be determined on an individual case basis. Conditioning of an unbundled DSL capable loop in excess of 18,000 feet will have an individual case basis determined provisioning and installation interval.
- 2.2.11 To the extent that the provisioning of an unbundled loop to Sprint will require cross-office cabling and cross-connections within the central office to connect the loop to a local switch or to other transmission equipment in collocation space, these cross-connects are a separate element and are not considered a part of the loop.

BellSouth Order Coordination referenced in Attachment 2 includes two types: "Order Coordination" and "Order Coordination - Time Specific."

"Order Coordination" refers to standard BellSouth service order coordination involving the reuse of facilities where Sprint is requesting that their loop order be provisioned over an existing circuit that is currently providing service to the end user. OC will be provided as a standard item on SL2 voice grade loops and all Unbundled Digital Loops (UDLs). OC will be provided as a chargeable option on SL1 voice grade loops, and all Unbundled Copper Loops. Order coordination for physical conversions will be scheduled by mutual agreement during normal working hours on the committed due date and at parity with that which BellSouth

provides itself, BellSouth's own subscribers, to a BellSouth Affiliate or its subsidiaries, or to any other entity.

"Order Coordination – Time Specific" refers to service order coordination in which Sprint requests a specific time for a service order conversion to take place. Loops on a single service order of 14 or more loops will be provisioned on a project basis. This is a chargeable option for any coordinated order and is billed in addition to the OC charge. Sprint may specify a time between 8:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. (location time) Monday through Friday (excluding holidays). If Sprint specifies a time outside this window, or selects a time or quantity of loops that requires BellSouth technicians to work outside normal work hours, overtime charges will apply in addition to the OC and OC-TS charges. Any such overtime charges will be at parity with that BellSouth provides to a BellSouth Affiliate or its subsidiaries, or to any other entity. Overtime charges will be applied according to actual costs based on type of force group required to perform the work, overtime hours worked and any special circumstances.

	Order Coordination (OC)	Order Coordination - Time Specific (OC-TS)	Test Points	DLR	Charge for Dispatch and Testing if No Trouble Found
SL-1	Chargeable option	Chargeable Option*	Not available	Chargeable Option — ordered as Engineering Information Document	Charged for Dispatch inside & outside Central Office
SL-2	Included	Chargeable Option*	Included	Included	Charged for Dispatch outside Central Office
Unbundled Digital Loop	Included	Chargeable Option* (except on Universal Digital Channel)	Included (where appropriate)	Included	Charged for Dispatch outside Central Office
Unbundled Copper Loop	Chargeable Option	Not available	Included	Included	Charged for Dispatch outside Central Office

^{*}Order Coordination-Time Specific charge for orders due on same day at same location will be applied on a per LSR basis. For UVL-SL1, Sprint must order OC when requesting OC-TS.

Where facilities are available, BellSouth will install loops in accordance with the BellSouth Products and Services Interval Guide located on the BellSouth website or as may be ordered by a state commission. For orders of 14 or more loops, the installation will be handled on a project basis and the intervals will be set by the BellSouth project manager for that order. Some loops require a Service Inquiry

(SI) to determine if facilities are available prior to issuing the order. The interval for the SI process is separate from the installation interval. For expedite requests by Sprint, expedite charges will apply for intervals less than 5 days. The charges outlined in BST's FCC # 1 Tariff, Section 5.1.1, will apply. If Sprint cancels an order for network elements and other services, any costs incurred by BellSouth in conjunction with the provisioning of that order will be recovered in accordance with the methodology described in FCC #1 Tariff, Section 5.4 and applied to the TELRIC based non-recurring charges in this agreement.

If a Sprint order for a local loop is modified by Sprint or a Sprint end-user, Sprint will compensate BellSouth for costs incurred by BellSouth for provisioning or accommodating the modification of the local loop, unless such costs are already being recovered through approved rates. Upon implementation of such charges by BellSouth, Sprint may charge BellSouth order modification charges using the same rates and conditions as BellSouth utilizes for assessing such charges to Sprint.

2.2.12 BellSouth will offer Unbundled Voice Loops (UVL) in two different service levels - Service Level One (SL1) and Service Level Two (SL2). SL1 loops will be non-designed and will not have test points. OC will be offered as a chargeable option on SLI loops when reuse of existing facilities has been requested by Sprint. Sprint may also order OC-TS when a specified conversion time is requested. OC-TS is a chargeable option for any coordinated order and is billed in addition to the OC charge. An Engineering Information (EI) document can be ordered as chargeable option. The EI document provides loop make up information which is similar to the information normally provided in a Design Layout Record. Upon issuance of a non-coordinated order in the service order system, SL1 loops will be activated on the due date in the same manner and time frames that BellSouth normally activates POTS-type loops. If Sprint requests work to be done for SL1s that requires BellSouth technicians to work outside normal work hours, overtime charges will be applied according to actual costs based on type of force group required to perform the work, overtime hours worked and any special circumstances.

SL2 loops shall have test points, will be designed with a Design Layout Record provided to Sprint, and will be provided with Order Coordination. The OC feature will allow Sprint to coordinate the installation of the loop with the disconnect of an existing customer's service and/or number portability service. In these cases, BellSouth will perform the order conversion with standard order coordination at its discretion during normal work hours.

2.2.13 BellSouth will also offer Unbundled Digital Loops (UDL). They will be designed, will be provisioned with test points (where appropriate), and will come standard with Order Coordination and a Design Layout Record (DLR). BellSouth will maintain the UDL characteristics in a manner that ensures the loop is as it

was when it was provisioned. The parties shall use their best efforts to avoid service degradation caused by spectrum interference.

- 2.2.14 As a chargeable option on all loops except UVL-SL1 and Unbundled Copper Loop (UCL), BellSouth will offer Order Coordination Time Specific (OC-TS). This will allow Sprint the ability to specify the time that the coordinated conversion takes place. The OC-TS charge for orders due on the same day at the same location will be applied on a per Local Service Request (LSR) basis.
- 2.2.15 Upon successful completion of the cooperative test with BellSouth, Sprint will be responsible for testing and isolating troubles on the loops. Once Sprint has isolated a trouble to the BellSouth provided loop, Sprint will issue a trouble report to BellSouth on the loop. BellSouth will take the actions necessary to repair the loop if a trouble actually exists. BellSouth will repair these loops in the same time frames that BellSouth repairs similarly situated loops to its customers.
- 2.2.16 If Sprint reports a trouble on SL1 loops and no trouble actually exists, BellSouth will charge Sprint for any dispatching and testing (both inside and outside the CO) required by BellSouth in order to confirm the loop's working status.
- 2.2.17 If Sprint reports a trouble on SL2 loops and no trouble actually exists, BellSouth will charge Sprint for any dispatching and testing, (outside the CO) required by BellSouth in order to confirm the loop's working status.

2.3 <u>Technical Requirements</u>

- 2.3.1 To the extent available within BellSouth's network at a particular location,
 BellSouth will offer unbundled loops capable of supporting telecommunications
 services as set forth in this section. If a requested unbundled loop type is not
 available, then Sprint can use the Special Construction process to request that
 BellSouth place facilities or otherwise modify facilities in order to meet Sprint's
 request.
- 2.3.2 Sprint will have access to the following Unbundled Local Loop ("ULL") types unbundled from local switching and local transport in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in this section. Using the appropriate collocation or other point of access methodologies, Sprint also shall have the right to place appropriate equipment, such as digital subscriber line access multiplexing equipment, at the fiber/copper interface point in BellSouth 's loop plant. Sprint will use its best efforts to minimize its equipment's interference with the BellSouth network and will work cooperatively to resolve any such occurrences.
- 2.3.2.1 "2-Wire Analog Voice Grade ULL" or "Analog 2W" which support analog transmission of 300-3000 Hz, repeat link start, link reverse battery, or ground start seizure and disconnect in one direction (toward the End Office Switch), and

repeat ringing in the other direction (toward the Customer). Analog 2W include Loops sufficient for the provision of PBX trunks and pay telephone lines.

- 2.3.2.2 "4- Wire Analog Voice Grade ULL" or "Analog 4W" which support transmission of voice grade signals using separate transmit and receive paths and terminate in a 4-wire electrical interface.
- 2.3.2.3 "2-Wire ISDN Digital Grade ULL," "BRI ISDN" or IDSL which support digital transmission of two 64 Kbps bearer channels and one 16 Kbps data channel. BRI ISDN is a 2B+D Basic Rate Interface-Integrated Services Digital Network (BRI-ISDN) Loop which will meet national ISDN standards and conform to ANSI T1.601-1992 and conforms to Power Spectral Density Mask.
- 2.3.2.4 "2-Wire ADSL-Compatible ULL or ADSL-2W" is a 2-wire, non-loaded, twisted copper pair that meets revised resistance design or carrier serving area design guidelines. An ADSL-2W is a transmission path that may be suitable for the data rates of up to a 6 Mpbs digital signal downstream (toward the Customer) at a 6dB performance margin and up to a 640 Kbps digital signal upstream (away from the Customer) at a 6dB performance margin while simultaneously carrying an analog voice signal, although Sprint is not restricted to those bandwidth specifications in providing its services (nor does BellSouth guarantee such data rates), provided that Sprint complies with appropriate industry standards. An ADSL-2W terminates in a 2-wire electrical interface at the Customer premises and at the BellSouth Central Office frame. The upstream and downstream ADSL power spectral density masks and dc line power limits referenced in BellSouth ANSI T1.413.1998 shall apply.
- 2.3.2.5 "2-Wire HDSL-Compatible ULL" consists of a single 2-wire, non-loaded, twisted copper pair that meets the carrier serving area design criteria. The HDSL power spectral density mask and dc line power limits referenced in TA-NWT-001210 shall apply.
- 2.3.2.6 "HDSL2-Compatible ULL" consists of a single 2-wire, non-loaded, twisted copper pair. BellSouth will provide a loop that meets Carrier Serving Area Guidelines, which are defined in T1 Technical Report # 28.
- 2.3.2.7 "4-Wire HDSL-Compatible ULL or HDSL-4W" consists of two 2-wire, non-loaded, twisted copper pairs that meet the carrier serving area design criteria. The HDSL power spectral density mask and dc line power limits referenced in Bellcore TA-NWT-001210 shall apply.

- 2.3.2.8 "4-Wire DS-1-compatible ULL" (Digital Grade Loop) is a transmission path that supports the transmission of digital signals up to a maximum binary information rate of 1.544 Mbps and terminates in a 4-Wire electrical interface at the Customer premises and a Sprint Collocation node at a[BellSouth] central office. A DS-1 Digital Grade Loop is capable of operating in a full duplex, time division (digital) multiplexing mode. A DS-1 Digital Grade Loop provides transmission capacity equivalent to 24 voice grade channels with associated signaling, twenty-four 56 Kbps digital channels when in band signaling is provided or twenty-four 64 Kbps channels with the selection of the Clear Channel signaling option.
- 2.3.2.9 Other DSL Technologies: As the Industry accepts other power spectral density masks, BellSouth will allow additional types of DSL technologies and/or services such as SDSL and VDSL to be provided on unbundled network element(s) contained in this agreement. Then Sprint may order the unbundled element(s) as a result of this agreement and use the additional DSL technologies without renegotiations or contract amendments.
- 2.3.2.10 Unbundled loops will be ordered by using the appropriate NC/NCI code. If Sprint requests a loop to be modified beyond the appropriate characteristics for that loop type then the newly modified loop will be ordered and inventoried as an unbundled copper loop (UCL).
- 2.3.3 Carrier Serving Area (CSA)
- 2.3.3.1 Carrier Serving Area (CSA) Loop Specifications CSA design specifications were originally developed to support 56 Kbps Digital Data Service (DDS) delivery to customers served by Digital Loop Carrier (DLC) systems. A CSA loop is defined as a wire pair that meets CSA design guidelines whether it originates from a central office or from a remote terminal site.
- 2.3.3.2 CSA loops will be designed to meet the specifications as described in Telcordia SR2275, Issue 3, 12/97 (Section 7-Transmission).
- 2.3.3.3 Loops that comply with CSA specifications are intended to support DSL services such as HDSL, HDSL2, SDSL at a 768 Kbps symmetrical transmission rate, and ADSL at a 6 Mbps by 640 Kbps asymmetrical transmission rate. BellSouth does not guarantee that these loops will support these services or data rates.
- 2.3.3.4 CSA loops may be ordered from the BellSouth using a Telcordia standard Network Channel (NC) code of LXC.
- 2.3.4 Revised Resistance Design (RRD)

- 2.3.4.1 Revised Resistance Design (RRD) Loop Specification Revised Resistance Design specifications are described in Telcordia, SR2275, Issue 3, 12/97 (Section 7-Transmission.
- 2.3.4.2 Loops that comply with RRD design specifications are intended to support SDSL up to a 384 Kbps symmetrical transmission rate and ADSL up to a 1.5 Mbps by 384 asymmetrical transmission rate. BellSouth does not guarantee that these loops will support these services or data rates.
- 2.3.4.3 RRD loops may be ordered from BellSouth using a Telcordia standard Network Channel (NC) code of LXR. BellSouth will provide an unbundled digital loop that is ADSL compatible that meets RRD using LXR.
- 2.3.5 Unbundled Copper Loops (UCL) Short and Long. UCLs will be offered in two versions. The short UCL will be non-loaded copper loop of up to 18kf and has Resistance Design criteria for resistance and bridge tap. The long UCL would be any copper loop that is longer than 18kf where the load coils have been removed through the ULM process. Unbundled Copper Loops may be ordered from BellSouth using a Telcordia standard Network Channel Code of LX-N (for short copper loops) and LX-- (for long copper loops), or other Telcordia standard NC code as may be adopted in the future.
- 2.3.6 Sprint will pre-qualify the loops based on the above specifications. If, after receiving the Sprint order, BellSouth determines based on records, that the loop does not meet the specifications, BellSouth will notify Sprint of its findings and will work cooperatively with Sprint, to resolve any issues or discuss alternatives.
- 2.3.7 The loop will support the transmission, signaling, performance and interface requirements of the services described in Section 2.3.2 above. It is recognized that the requirements of different services are different, and that a number of types or grades of loops are required to support these services. Services provided over the loop by Sprint will be consistent with industry standards. To the extent there are no applicable industry standards, BellSouth's TR73600 will apply.
- 2.3.8 In some instances, Sprint will require access to a copper twisted pair loop unfettered by any intervening equipment (e.g., filters, load coils, range extenders, etc.), so that Sprint can use the loop for a variety of services by attaching appropriate terminal equipment at the ends. Sprint will determine the type of service that will be provided over the loop. Sprint will utilize BellSouth's ULM process to request these changes. The rates for ULM are included in Exhibit C.
- 2.3.9 The loop shall be provided to Sprint in accordance with the following Technical References:
 - BellSouth's TR73600, Unbundled Local Loop Technical Specification

- 2.3.9.1 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) TR-NWT-000057, Functional Criteria for Digital Loop Carrier Systems, Issue 2, January 1993.
- 2.3.9.2 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) TR-NWT-000393, Generic Requirements for ISDN Basic Access Digital Subscriber Lines.
- 2.3.9.3 ANSI T1.102 1993, American National Standard for Telecommunications Digital Hierarchy Electrical Interfaces.
- 2.3.9.4 ANSI T1.403 1989, American National Standard for Telecommunications Carrier to Customer Installation, DS1 Metallic Interface Specification.

3. Integrated Digital Loop Carriers

3.1 When Sprint requests an unbundled Loop currently served by BellSouth's Integrated Digital Loop Carrier (IDLC) or Remote Switching technology in which there is no access to a contiguous loop, BellSouth will, where available, move the requested unbundled Loop to a vacant cable pair, universal digital loop carrier, or other non-integrated DLC transmission equipment for the purpose of unbundling the Loop at no additional charge to Sprint. If, however, no vacant unbundled Loop is available, BellSouth will within twenty-four (24) hours, of Sprint's request, notify Sprint of the lack of available facilities. If no alternate facility is available, BellSouth will utilize its Special Construction (SC) process to determine the additional costs required to provision the loop facilities. Sprint will then have the option of paying the one time SC rates to place the loop facilities or Sprint may chose some other method of providing service to the end user (e.g., Resale, private facilities, etc.).

4. Network Interface Device

4.1 <u>Definition</u>

4.1.1 The Network Interface Device (NID) Network Element is defined as a cross-connect device used to connect loop facilities to inside wiring including all features, functions, and capabilities required to terminate a single line or circuit at the end user customer's premises. The fundamental function of the NID is to establish the official network demarcation point between a carrier and its end-user customer. The NID features two independent chambers or divisions which separate the service provider's network from the customer's inside wiring. Each chamber or division contains the appropriate connection points or posts to which the service provider, and the end-user customer each make their connections. The NID provides a protective ground connection, and is capable of terminating cables such as twisted pair cable.

4.2 <u>Technical Requirements</u>

- 4.2.1 The Network Interface Device shall provide a clean, accessible point of connection for the inside wiring and for the Distribution Media and shall maintain a connection to ground that meets the requirements set forth below.
- 4.2.2 The NID shall be capable of transferring electrical analog or digital signals between the customer's inside wiring and the Distribution Media.
- 4.2.3 All NID posts or connecting points shall be in place, secure, usable and free of any rust or corrosion. The protective ground connection shall exist and be properly installed. The ground wire will also be free of rust or corrosion and have continuity relative to ground.
- 4.2.4 The NID shall be capable of withstanding all normal local environmental variations.
- 4.2.5 Where practicable, the NID shall be physically accessible to Sprint designated personnel. In cases where entrance to the end user's premises is required to give access to the NID, the Parties shall work cooperatively to obtain entrance permission directly from the end user.
- 4.2.6 Upon Sprint's request, BellSouth will provide at the customer's premise a properly terminated drop at the Network Interface Device (NID) or demarcation. In an attempt to avoid additional truck rolls behind a service order, Sprint will provide a toll free number for use by BellSouth field technicians. When this method of order completion is used, the Sprint Operations center will immediately test the loop condition, and accept or reject the loop based on the test results. BellSouth will also provide to Sprint at an additional cost, as set forth in FCC #1 tariff section 13.2.6.c, cooperative testing to test any network element provided by BellSouth and to test the overall functionality of network elements that are connected to one another or to equipment or facilities provided or leased by Sprint, to the extent BellSouth has the ability to perform such tests. The cooperative testing provided for in this paragraph is exclusive of any maintenance service and related testing that BellSouth is required to provide for unbundled network elements under this Agreement.

4.3 <u>Interface Requirements</u>

- 4.3.1 The NID shall be equal to or better than all of the requirements for NIDs set forth in the following technical references:
- 4.3.1.1 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) Technical Advisory TA-TSY-000120 "Customer Premises or Network Ground Wire";
- 4.3.1.2 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) Generic Requirement GR-49-CORE "Generic Requirements for Outdoor Telephone Network Interface Devices";

- 4.3.1.3 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) Technical Requirement TR-NWT-00239 "Indoor Telephone Network Interfaces";
- 4.3.1.4 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) Technical Requirement TR-NWT-000937 "Generic Requirements for Outdoor and Indoor Building Entrance"

5. Loop Termination

- As part of the loop ordering process, Sprint will provide central office termination information. This information will be in the form of a Sprint tie cable name and pair number.
- 5.2 When continuity is established from the Sprint tie cable pair, through any intermediate field cross connect points, and is properly terminated at the NID, BellSouth will inform Sprint of order completion.

6. Unbundled Loop Concentration (ULC) System

- 6.1.1 BellSouth will provide to Sprint loop concentration (ULC). Loop concentration systems in the central office concentrate the signals transmitted over local loops onto a digital loop carrier system. The concentration device is placed inside a BellSouth central office. BellSouth will offer ULC with a TR008 interface or a TR303 interface.
- 6.1.2 ULC will be offered in two sizes. System A will allow up to 96 BellSouth loops to be concentrated onto multiple DS1s. The high speed connection from the concentrator will be at the electrical DS1 level and may connect to Sprint at Sprint's collocation site. System B will allow up to 192 BellSouth loops to be concentrated onto multiple DS1s. System A may be upgraded to a System B. A minimum of two DS1s is required for each system (i.e., System A requires two DS1s and System B would require an additional two DS1s or four in total). All DS1 interfaces will terminate to the CLEC's collocation space. ULC service is offered with or without concentration and with or without protection. A Line Interface element will be required for each loop that is terminated onto the ULC system. Rates for ULC are as set forth in this Attachment.

7. Sub-loop Elements

Where facilities are in place and available, BellSouth shall, pursuant to 47 CFR § 51.319 (a) (2), offer access to its Unbundled Sub-Loop (USL), Unbundled Sub-Loop Concentration (USLC) System and Unbundled Network Terminating Wire (UNTW) elements. If no facilities exist, Sprint may utilize BellSouth's special construction process to request the placement of such facilities.

7.2 Unbundled Sub-Loop (USL)

7.2.1 <u>Definition</u>

7.2.1.1 Subloops

The Subloop is defined as any portion of the loop that is technically feasible to access at terminals in BellSouth's outside plant, including inside wire (owned by BellSouth). An accessible terminal is a point on the loop where technicians can access the wire or fiber within the cable without removing a splice case to reach the wire or fiber within. These would include a technically feasible point near the customer premises, such as the pole or pedestal, the network interface device (NID), or the minimum point of entry to the customer premises. Another point of access would be the feeder distribution interface (FDI). The FDI might be located in the utility room in a multi-dwelling unit, in a remote terminal, or in a controlled environment vault (CEV). A third point of access is the main distribution frame in BellSouth's central office.

- 7.2.1.2 The Unbundled Sub-Loop will be copper twisted pair. Through the firm order Service Inquiry (SI) process, BellSouth will determine if it is technically feasible to place the required facilities where Sprint has requested access to Unbundled Sub-Loops. If existing cross-connect capacity within the cross-box is sufficient to meet Sprint's demand, then BellSouth will perform the set-up work as described in the next section 7.2.1.3. If any work must be done to modify existing BellSouth facilities or add new facilities (other than adding the cross-connect panel in a building equipment room as noted in 7.2.1.3) to accommodate Sprint's request for Unbundled Sub-Loops, BellSouth will use its Special Construction (SC) process to determine the additional costs required to provision the Unbundled Sub-Loops. Sprint will then have the option of paying the one-time SC charge to modify the facilities to meet Sprint's request.
- 7.2.1.3 During the initial set-up in a BellSouth cross-connect box in the field, the BellSouth technician will perform the necessary work to splice Sprint's cable into the cross-connect box. For the set-up inside a building equipment room, BellSouth will perform the necessary work to install the cross-connect panel that will be used to provide access to the requested USLs. Once the set-up is complete, Sprint's requested sub-loop pairs would be provisioned through the service order process based on the submission of an LSR to the LCSC.
- 7.2.2 Requirements for All Unbundled Sub-Loops
- 7.2.2.1 Unbundled Sub-Loops shall be capable of carrying all signaling messages or tones needed to provide telecommunications services.

Unbundled Sub-Loop shall support functions associated with provisioning, maintenance and testing of the Unbundled Sub-Loop. In these scenarios, Sprint would be required to place a cross-box, remote terminal (RT), or other similar device and deliver a cable to the BellSouth remote terminal or cross-box. This cable would be connected, by a BST technician, to a cross-connect panel within the BellSouth RT/cross-box. Sprint's cable pairs can then be connected to BST's USL within the BST cross-box by the BST technician.

- 7.2.3 Interface Requirements
- 7.2.3.1 Unbundled Sub-Loop shall be equal to or better than each of the applicable interface requirements set forth in the following technical references:
- 7.2.3.2 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) TR-NWT-000049, "Generic Requirements for Outdoor Telephone Network Interface Devices," Issued December 1,1994;
- 7.3 Unbundled Sub-Loop Concentration System (USLC)
- 7.3.1 Where facilities are in place and available, BellSouth will provide Sprint with the ability to concentrate its sub-loops onto multiple DS1s back to the BellSouth Central Office. The DS1s will then be terminated into Sprint's collocation space. TR-008 and TR303 interface standards are available. If no facilities exist, Sprint may utilize BellSouth's special construction process to request the placement of such facilities.
- USLC, using the Lucent Series 5 equipment, will be offered in two different systems. System A will allow up to 96 of Sprint's sub-loops to be concentrated onto multiple DS1s. System B will allow an additional 96 of Sprint's sub-loops to be concentrated onto multiple DS1s. One System A may be supplemented with one System B and they both must be physically located in a single Series 5 dual channel bank. A minimum of two DS1s is required for each system (i.e., System A requires two DS1s and System B would require an additional two DS1s or four in total). The DS1 level facility that connects the RT site with the serving wire center is known as a Feeder Interface. All DS1 Feeder Interfaces will terminate to the CLEC's collocation space within the SWC that serves the RT where the CLEC's sub-loops are connected. USLC service is offered with or without concentration and with or without a protection DS1.
- 7.3.3 In these scenarios Sprint would be required to place a cross-box, remote terminal (RT), or other similar device and deliver a cable to the BellSouth remote terminal. This cable would be connected, by a BellSouth technician, to a cross-connect panel within the BellSouth RT/cross-box and would allow Sprint's sub-loops to then be placed on the ULSC and transported to their collocation space at a DS1 level.
- 7.4 Unbundled Network Terminating Wire (UNTW)

7.4.1 BellSouth agrees to offer its Unbundled Network Terminating Wire (UNTW) to Sprint pursuant to the following terms and conditions at rates as set forth in this Attachment.

7.4.2 <u>Definition</u>

7.4.2.1 Subject to applicable and effective FCC rules and orders, UNTW is a dedicated transmission facility that BellSouth provides from the Wiring Closet /Garden Terminal (or other type of cross-connect point) at the point of termination of BellSouth's loop distribution facilities to the end user's point of demarcation.

7.4.3 Requirements

- 7.4.3.1 BellSouth will offer spare pairs that are available to an end user's premises to Sprint. Available spare pairs are defined as pairs that are not being utilized by BellSouth or by a third party to provide an end user with working service at the time of Sprint's request for UNTW. If no spare pairs are available and the end user is no longer using BellSouth's local service, BellSouth will relinquish the first pair to Sprint. If after BellSouth has relinquished the first pair to Sprint and the end user decides to change local service providers to BellSouth, Sprint will relinquish the first pair back to BellSouth.
- 7.4.3.2 Notwithstanding the foregoing, should BellSouth subsequently require the use of additional pair(s) to provide for the activation of additional lines in an end users premises in response to a request from such end user, Sprint agrees to surrender their spare pair(s) upon request by BellSouth.
- 7.4.3.3 If an end user of Sprint desires to receive local exchange service from a service provider who is not a Party to this Agreement, and such third party service provider needs access to the BellSouth UNTW to provide local exchange service to the end user, then Sprint agrees to surrender the requisite number of its inactive spare pair(s) if no other spare pair is available and upon request by BellSouth.
- 7.4.3.4 If Sprint has placed NTW at a location and an end user desires to receive local exchange service from BellSouth and BellSouth needs access to Sprint's NTW to provide local exchange service to the end user, then Sprint agrees to surrender the requisite number of its spare pair(s) upon request by BellSouth.
- 7.4.3.5 In new construction, where possible, both Parties may at their option and with the property owner's agreement install their own NTW. In existing construction, BellSouth shall not be required to install new or additional NTW beyond existing NTW to provision the services of the CLEC.

7.4.4 Technical Requirements

7.4.4.1 In these scenarios, BellSouth will connect the requested UNTW pairs to a single point of interconnection (SPOI) designed for CLEC access to BellSouth's NTW.

The SPOI will be installed either near BellSouth's garden terminal or wiring closet. Sprint will be required to place a cross-box, terminal or other similar device and deliver a cable to this SPOI. Sprint will then connect their cable to the cross-connect panel to access the requested UNTW pairs.

8. High Frequency Spectrum Network Element

8.1 General

- 8.1.1 BellSouth shall provide Sprint access to the high frequency portion of the local loop as an unbundled network element ("High Frequency Spectrum")

 Modification at the rates set forth in Exhibit C. BellSouth shall provide Sprint with the High Frequency Spectrum irrespective of whether BellSouth chooses to offer xDSL services on the loop.
- 8.1.2 The High Frequency Spectrum is defined as the frequency range above the voiceband on a copper loop facility carrying analog circuit-switched voiceband transmissions. Access to the High Frequency Spectrum is intended to allow Sprint the ability to provide Digital Subscriber Line ("xDSL") data services to the end user for which BellSouth provides voice services. The High Frequency Spectrum shall be available for any version of xDSL presumed acceptable for deployment pursuant to 47 C.F.R. Section 51.230, including, but not limited to, Asymmetrical Digital Subscriber Line ("ADSL"), Rate Adaptive Digital Subscriber Line ("RADSL"), and any other xDSL technology that is presumed to be acceptable for deployment pursuant to FCC rules. BellSouth will continue to have access to the low frequency portion of the loop spectrum (from 300 Hertz to at least 3000 Hertz, and potentially up to 3400 Hertz, depending on equipment and facilities) for the purposes of providing voice service. Sprint shall only use xDSL technology that is within the Power Spectral Density ("PSD") mask parameters set forth in T1.413 or other applicable industry standards. Sprint shall provision xDSL service on the High Frequency Spectrum in accordance with the applicable Technical Specifications and Standards.
- 8.1.3 The following loop requirements are necessary for Sprint to be able to access the High Frequency Spectrum: an unconditioned, 2-wire copper loop. An unconditioned loop is a copper loop with no load coils, low-pass filters, range extenders, Digital Added Main Lines ("DAMLs"), or similar devices and minimal bridged taps consistent with ANSI T1.413 and T1.601. The process of removing such devices is called "conditioning." BellSouth will provide Sprint access to the Unbundled Loop Modification (Line Conditioning), in accordance with Section 2.2.4 of this Attachment 2. BellSouth shall bill and Sprint shall pay the rates for such services, as described in Exhibit C.
- 8.1.3.1 The interim costs for conditioning are subject to true up as provided in Section 22.3 of this Attachment 2. BellSouth will condition loops to enable Sprint to

provide xDSL-based services on the same loops the incumbent is providing analog voice service, regardless of loop length. BellSouth is not required to condition a loop for shared-line xDSL if conditioning of that loop significantly degrades BellSouth's voice service. If Sprint requests that BellSouth condition a loop longer than 18,000 ft. and such conditioning significantly degrades the voice services on the loop, Sprint shall pay for the loop to be restored to its original state.

- 8.1.4 Sprint's termination point is the point of termination for Sprint on the toll main distributing frame in the central office ("Termination Point"). BellSouth will use jumpers to connect Sprint's connecting block to the splitter. The splitter will route the High Frequency Spectrum on the circuit to Sprint's xDSL equipment in Sprint's collocation space.
- 8.1.5 Sprint shall have access to the splitter for test purposes, irrespective of where the splitter is placed in the BellSouth premises.
- 8.2 Provisioning of High Frequency Spectrum and Splitter Space
- 8.2.1 BellSouth will provide Sprint with access to the High Frequency Spectrum as follows:
- 8.2.1.1 BellSouth will install splitters within forty-two (42) calendar days of Sprint's submission of such order to the BellSouth Complex Resale Support Group; provided, however, that in the event BellSouth did not have reasonable notice that a particular central office was to have a splitter installed therein, the forty-two (42) day interval shall not apply. Collocation itself or an application for collocation will serve as reasonable notice.
- 8.2.1.2 Once a splitter is installed on behalf of Sprint in a central office, Sprint shall be entitled to order the High Frequency Spectrum on lines served out of that central office.
- 8.2.1.3 BellSouth will select, purchase, install, and maintain a central office POTS splitter and provide Sprint access to data ports on the splitter. In the event that BellSouth elects to use a brand of splitter other than Siecor, the Parties shall renegotiate the recurring and non-recurring rates associated with the splitter. In the event the Parties cannot agree upon such rates, the then current rates (final or interim) for the Siecor splitter shall be the interim rates for the new splitter. BellSouth will provide Sprint with a carrier notification letter at least 30 days before such change and shall work collaboratively with Sprint to select a mutually agreeable brand of splitter for use by BellSouth. Sprint shall thereafter purchase ports on the splitter as set forth more fully below.

- 8.2.1.4 BellSouth will install the splitter in (i) a common area close to the Sprint collocation area, if possible; or (ii) in a BellSouth relay rack as close to the Sprint DS0 termination point as possible. For purposes of this section, a common area is defined as an area in the central office in which both Parties have access to a common test access point. BellSouth will cross-connect the splitter data ports to a specified Sprint DS0 at such time that a Sprint end user's service is established.
- 8.2.1.5 Sprint Owned Splitters
- 8.2.1.5.1 Upon completion of the conditions set forth below, BellSouth (i) shall provide Sprint with the option of purchasing, installing and maintaining central office POTS splitters in its collocation arrangements, and (ii) shall enable Sprint to obtain access to, and provide digital subscriber line services to Sprint's customers via High Frequency Spectrum Network Elements that utilize such splitters.
- 8.2.1.5.2 Consistent with this splitter option, the Parties agree to meet collaboratively as often as necessary to resolve the following operational issues within 60 days of execution of this agreement:
- 8.2.1.5.2.1 Maintenance & Repair procedures must be established for locating and resolving voice troubles found to be in Sprint's equipment or wiring.
- 8.2.1.5.2.2 Procedures will be developed for BellSouth's testing of voice circuits that enter Sprint's collocation arrangement.
- 8.2.1.5.2.3 COSMOS must be modified to be able to accept two Cable Facility Assignment ("CFA") pair assignments from Sprint when Sprint orders High Frequency Spectrum. In order for this modification of COSMOS to be completed as quickly as possible, the Parties agree as follows:
- 8.2.1.5.2.3.1 Sprint shall identify for BellSouth the cable pairs in specific central offices that Sprint intends to use for line sharing; and
- 8.2.1.5.2.3.2 BellSouth agrees to complete modifications to COSMOS for these cable pairs within 45 days.
- 8.2.1.5.2.3.3 If it is not technically feasible for BellSouth to complete these modifications within 45 days, BellSouth will use its best efforts to develop a work-around solution that will enable Sprint to provide its services using High Frequency Spectrum and Sprint's splitters within 60 days. In the event such a work-around must be developed, BellSouth agrees to work collaboratively with Sprint to develop said work-around and the Parties shall use their best efforts to develop a work-around that enables BellSouth to access records for maintenance and repair purposes.

- 8.2.1.5.3 In the event Sprint desires to place a splitter in its physical collocation space, and such placement does not require additional cabling, cable racking, or space, BellSouth will not require an application to modify existing collocation space pursuant to Attachment 4 of the Agreement. A splitter, for purposes of this Agreement, is a passive device requiring no power and emitting no heat. Sprint shall provide BellSouth ten (10) calendar days advance written notice of its intent to place a splitter in its collocation space. Such notice shall include the following: (1) the date Sprint anticipates commencing the work; and (2) the estimated date of completion. Prior to installation of the splitter, Sprint or its certified vendor will provide a Method of Procedure for each affected collocation space. In the event the equipment installed by Sprint does not comply with Section 8.2.1.5.4 below, or with applicable provisions of Attachment 4 of the Agreement, BellSouth, upon delivery of written notice to Sprint, may require Sprint to remedy such noncompliance. Such remedy may include removal of the equipment installed if such removal is necessary to comply with Attachment 4 of the Agreement. BellSouth shall permit Sprint a reasonable amount of time to remedy such noncompliance unless such noncompliance is of a character that poses an immediate and substantial threat of damage to property, injury or death to any person.
- 8.2.1.5.4 Any splitters installed by Sprint in its collocation arrangements shall comply with ANSI T1.413, Annex E, or any future ANSI splitter standards. BellSouth shall also permit Sprint to install any splitters in its collocation arrangement that BellSouth deploys or permits to be deployed for itself or any BellSouth affiliate.
- The High Frequency Spectrum shall only be available on loops on which 8.2.1.6 BellSouth is also providing, and continues to provide, analog voice service directly to the end user. In the event the end-user terminates its BellSouth provided voice service for any reason, and Sprint desires to continue providing xDSL service on such loop, Sprint shall be required to purchase the full standalone loop unbundled network element. However, if the end user terminates service with BellSouth because it is changing voice service to a voice providing CLEC, Sprint shall only be permitted to continue to use the loop if there is another loop physically available to the voice providing CLEC. In the event BellSouth disconnects the end-user's voice service pursuant to its tariffs or applicable law, and Sprint desires to continue providing xDSL service on such loop, Sprint shall be permitted to continue using the line by purchasing the full stand-alone loop unbundled network element. BellSouth shall give Sprint notice in a reasonable time prior to disconnect, which notice shall give Sprint an adequate opportunity to notify BellSouth of its intent to purchase such loop. The Parties shall work collaboratively towards the mode of notification and the time periods for notice. In those cases in which BellSouth no longer provides voice service to the end user and Sprint purchases the full stand-alone loop, Sprint may elect the type of loop it will purchase. Sprint will pay the appropriate recurring and non-recurring rates for such loop as set for in this Agreement. In the event Sprint purchases a voice grade loop, Sprint acknowledges that such loop may not remain xDSL compatible.

8.2.1.7 Sprint and BellSouth shall continue to work together collaboratively to develop systems and processes for provisioning the High Frequency Spectrum in various real life scenarios. BellSouth and Sprint agree that Sprint is entitled to purchase the High Frequency Spectrum on a loop that is provisioned over fiber fed digital loop carrier. BellSouth will provide Sprint with access to feeder subloops at UNE prices. BellSouth and Sprint will work together to establish methods and procedures for providing Sprint access to the High Frequency Spectrum over fiber fed digital loop carriers.

٠.

- Only one competitive local exchange carrier shall be permitted access to the High Frequency Spectrum of any particular loop
- 8.3.1 To order High Frequency Spectrum on a particular loop, Sprint must have a Digital Subscriber Line Access Multiplexer ("DSLAM") collocated in the central office that serves the end-user of such loop. BellSouth will work collaboratively with Sprint to create a concurrent process that allows Sprint to order splitters in central offices where Sprint is in the process of obtaining collocation space and enables BellSouth to install such splitters before the end of Sprint's collocation provisioning interval. While that process is being developed, Sprint may order splitters in a central office once it has installed its DSLAM in that central office. BellSouth will install these splitters within the interval provided in Section 8.2.1.1.
- For splitters owned by BellSouth, BellSouth will devise a splitter order form that allows Sprint to order splitter ports in increments of 24 or 96 ports.
- 8.3.2.1 BellSouth will provide Sprint the Local Service Request ("LSR") format to be used when ordering the High Frequency Spectrum.
- 8.3.3 BellSouth will initially provide access to the High Frequency Spectrum within the following intervals: BellSouth will return a Firm Order Confirmation ("FOC") in no more than two (2) business days after receipt of a valid, error free LSR. Once BellSouth implements electronic OSS for High Frequency Spectrum, BellSouth will return a FOC in four (4) hours ninety-five percent (95%) of the time or, for orders that do not flow through, in forty-eight (48) hours. BellSouth will provide Sprint with access to the High Frequency Spectrum as follows:
- 8.3.3.1 For 1-5 lines at the same address within three (3) business days from the receipt of Sprint's FOC; 6-10 lines at same address within 5 business days from the receipt of Sprint's FOC; and more than 10 lines at the same address is to be negotiated. BellSouth and Sprint will re-evaluate these intervals.
- 8.3.4 BellSouth will provide to Sprint BellSouth's Loop Qualification System that BellSouth uses to qualify loops for its own ADSL offering.

- 8.3.5 BellSouth will provide Sprint access to the Preordering Loop Makeup (LMU), in accordance with Section 2.2.7 of this Attachment. BellSouth shall bill and Sprint shall pay the rates for such services, as described in Exhibit C of this Attachment.
- 8.4 Maintenance and Repair
- 8.4.1 Sprint shall have access, for test, repair, and maintenance purposes, to any loop as to which it has access to the High Frequency Spectrum. Sprint may access the loop at the point where the combined voice and data signal exits the central office splitter.
- 8.4.2 BellSouth will be responsible for repairing voice services and the physical line between the network interface device at the customer premise and the Termination Point of demarcation in the central office. Sprint will be responsible for repairing data services. Each Party will be responsible for maintaining its own equipment.
- 8.4.3 Sprint shall inform its end users to direct data problems to Sprint, unless both data and voice services are impaired, in which event, the end users should call BellSouth.
- 8.4.4 Once a Party has isolated a trouble to the other Party's portion of the loop, the Party isolating the trouble will notify the end user that the trouble is on the other Party's portion of the loop.
- 8.4.5 In the event Sprint's deployment of xDSL on the High Frequency Spectrum significantly degrades the performance of other advanced services or of BellSouth's voice service on the same loop, BellSouth shall notify Sprint and allow twenty-four (24) hours to cure the trouble. If Sprint fails to resolve the trouble, BellSouth may discontinue Sprint's access to the High Frequency Spectrum on such loop.
- 8.5 Pricing
- 8.5.1 BellSouth and Sprint agree to negotiated, interim rates for the High Frequency Spectrum as shown in Exhibit C. All interim prices will be subject to true up based on either mutually agreed to permanent pricing or permanent pricing established in a line sharing cost proceeding conducted by state public utility commissions. In the event interim prices are established by state public utility commissions before permanent prices are established, either through arbitration or some other mechanism, the interim prices established in this Agreement will be changed to reflect the interim prices mandated by the state public utility commissions; however, no true up will be performed until mutually agreed to permanent prices are established or permanent prices are established by state public utility commissions. Once a docket in a particular state in BellSouth's

region has been opened to determine permanent prices for the High Frequency Spectrum, BellSouth will provide cost studies for that state for the High Frequency Spectrum upon Sprint's written request, within 30 days or such other date as may be ordered by a state commission. All cost related information shall be provided pursuant to a proprietary, non-disclosure agreement.

8.5.2 BellSouth and Sprint enter into this Agreement without waiving current or future relevant legal rights and without prejudicing any position BellSouth or Sprint may take on relevant issues before state or federal regulatory or legislative bodies or courts of competent jurisdiction. This clause specifically contemplates but is not limited to: (a) the positions BellSouth or Sprint may take in any cost docket related to the terms and conditions associated with access to the High Frequency Spectrum; and (b) the positions that BellSouth or Sprint might take before the FCC or any state public utility commission related to the terms and conditions under which BellSouth must provide Sprint with access to the High Frequency Spectrum. The interim rates set forth herein were adopted as a result of a compromise between the parties and do not reflect either party's position as to final rates for access to the High Frequency Spectrum.

9. Switching

Ę

- 9.1 BellSouth shall provide non-discriminatory access to local circuit switching capability on an unbundled basis, except as set forth below in Section 9.4 to Sprint for the provision of a telecommunications service. BellSouth shall provide non-discriminatory access to packet switching capability on an unbundled basis to Sprint for the provision of a telecommunications service only in the limited circumstance described below in Section 12.3.
- 9.2 Except as otherwise provided herein, BellSouth shall not impose any restrictions on Sprint regarding the use of Switching capabilities purchased from BellSouth provided such use does not result in demonstrable harm to either the BellSouth network or personnel or the use of the BellSouth network by BellSouth or any other telecommunication carrier.
- 9.3 Local Circuit Switching Capability, including Tandem Switching Capability

9.3.1 Definition

9.3.1.1 Local Circuit Switching Capability is defined as: (A) line-side facilities, which include, but are not limited to, the connection between a loop termination at a main distribution frame and a switch line card; (B) trunk-side facilities, which include, but are not limited to, the connection between trunk termination at a trunk-side cross-connect panel and a switch trunk card; and (C) all features, functions, and capabilities of the switch, which include, but are not limited to: (1) the basic switching function of connecting lines to lines, lines to trunks, trunks to lines, and trunks to trunks, as well as the same basic capabilities made available to

BellSouth's customers, such as a telephone number, white page listings, and dial tone; and (2) all other features that the switch is capable of providing, including but not limited to customer calling, customer local area signaling service features, and Centrex, as well as any technically feasible customized routing functions provided by the switch; (D) switching provided by remote switching modules.

- 9.3.2 When utilizing BellSouth's local circuit switching capability, local traffic shall be defined as set forth in Part B of the General Terms and Conditions.
- Notwithstanding BellSouth's general duty to unbundle local circuit switching, BellSouth shall not be required to unbundle local circuit switching for Sprint when Sprint serves end-users with four (4) or more voice-grade (DS-0) equivalents or lines in locations served by BellSouth's local circuit switches, which are in the following MSAs: Atlanta, GA; Miami, FL; Orlando, FL; Ft. Lauderdale, FL; Charlotte-Gastonia-Rock Hill, NC; Greensboro-Winston Salem-High Point, NC; Nashville, TN; and New Orleans, LA, and BellSouth has provided non-discriminatory cost based access to the Enhanced Extended Link (EEL) throughout Density Zone 1 as determined by NECA Tariff No. 4 as in effect on January 1, 1999.
- The Parties acknowledge that the rate to be applied for local circuit switching associated with the first three (3) voice grade loops when a fourth (4th) line is added in the MSAs listed in section 9.4 above, is in dispute in North Carolina. Upon resolution of the dispute through arbitration or through mutual agreement of the Parties, this section will be updated by way of an amendment to reflect such resolution. The Parties further acknowledge that the issue of whether all 4 lines must be located at the same premises is in dispute in Tennessee. Upon resolution of the dispute of the identical issue between BellSouth and AT&T, BellSouth and Sprint CLEC shall adopt the BellSouth and AT&T resolution and update this agreement by way of an amendment accordingly.
- 9.5.1 In the interim in North Carolina, the rate charged will be as follows:

In the event that Sprint orders local circuit switching for a single end user account name at a single physical end user location with four (4) or more two (2) wire voice-grade loops from a BellSouth central office where BellSouth has provided non-discriminatory cost-based access to the Enhanced Extended Link (EEL) through-out a Density Zone 1 MSA as determined by NECA Tariff No. 4 as in effect on January 1, 1999, BellSouth shall charge Sprint the market based rate in Exhibit C for use of the local circuit switching functionality for the affected facilities.

9.5.2 In Florida the rate charged will be as follows:

In the event that Sprint orders local circuit switching for a single end user account name at a single physical end user location with four (4) or more two (2) wire voice-grade loops from a BellSouth central office where BellSouth has provided non-discriminatory cost-based access to the Enhanced Extended Link (EEL) through-out a Density Zone 1 MSA as determined by NECA Tariff No. 4 as in effect on January 1, 1999, BellSouth shall charge Sprint the market based rate in Exhibit C for use of the local circuit switching functionality for the affected facilities.

9.5.3 In Georgia, Louisiana, South Carolina and Tennessee the rate charged will be as follows:

In the event that Sprint orders local circuit switching for a single end user account name with four (4) or more two (2) wire voice-grade loops from a BellSouth central office where BellSouth has provided non-discriminatory cost-based access to the Enhanced Extended Link (EEL) through-out a Density Zone 1 MSA as determined by NECA Tariff No. 4 as in effect on January 1, 1999, BellSouth shall charge Sprint the non-UNE based rate in Exhibit C for use of the local circuit switching functionality for the affected facilities.

- 9.6 A featureless port is one that has a line port, switching functionality, and an interoffice port. A featured port is a port that includes all features then capable or a number of then capable features specifically requested by Sprint. Any features that a switch is capable of providing and are technically feasible but have not yet been activated can be requested through the BFR process.
- 9.7 BellSouth will provide to Sprint purchasing BellSouth switching and/or reselling BellSouth exchange service under Attachment 1, selective routing of calls to a requested directory assistance services platform or operator services platform. Sprint customers may use the same dialing arrangements as BellSouth customers, but obtain a Sprint branded service.
- 9.8 <u>Technical Requirements</u>

4

- 9.8.1 The requirements set forth in this Section apply to Local Switching, but not to the Data Switching function of Local Switching.
- 9.8.1.1 Local Switching shall be equal to or better than the requirements for Local Switching set forth in Telcordia (formerly BellCore)'s Local Switching Systems General Requirements (FR-NWT-000064).
- 9.8.1.2 When applicable, BellSouth shall route calls to the appropriate frunk or lines for call origination or termination.
- 9.8.1.3 BellSouth shall route calls on a per line or per screening class basis to (1)
 BellSouth platforms providing Network Elements or additional requirements (2)

Operator Services platforms, (3) Directory Assistance platforms, and (4) Repair Centers. Any other routing requests by Sprint will be made pursuant to the Bona Fide Request/ New Business Request Process as set forth in General Terms and Conditions.

- 9.8.1.4 BellSouth shall provide unbranded recorded announcements and call progress tones to alert callers of call progress and disposition.
- 9.8.1.5 BellSouth shall activate service for a Sprint customer or for Sprint's network interconnection using any of the Local Switching interfaces. This includes provisioning changes to change a customer from BellSouth's services to Sprint's services without loss of switch feature functionality as defined in this Agreement.
- 9.8.1.6 BellSouth shall perform routine testing (e.g., Mechanized Loop Tests (MLT) and test calls such as 102, 105, 107 and 108 type calls) and fault isolation on a mutually agreed upon schedule.
- 9.8.1.7 BellSouth shall repair and restore any equipment or any other maintainable component that may adversely impact Local Switching.
- 9.8.1.8 BellSouth shall control congestion points such as those caused by radio station call-ins, and network routing abnormalities. All traffic shall be restricted in a non discriminatory manner.
- 9.8.1.9 BellSouth shall perform manual call trace and permit customer originated call trace.
- 9.8.1.10 Special Services provided by BellSouth will include the following:
- 9.8.1.10.1 Telephone Service Prioritization;
- 9.8.1.10.2 Related services for handicapped;
- 9.8.1.10.3 Soft dial tone where required by law; and
- 9.8.1.10.4 Any other service required by law.
- 9.8.1.11 BellSouth shall provide Switching Service Point (SSP) capabilities and signaling software to interconnect the signaling links destined to the Signaling Transfer Point Switch (STP). These capabilities shall adhere to Telcordia (formerly BellCore) specifications TCAP (GR-1432-CORE), ISUP(GR-905-CORE), Call Management (GR-1429-CORE), Switched Fractional DS1 (GR-1357-CORE), Toll Free Service (GR-1428-CORE), Calling Name (GR-1597-CORE), Line Information Database (GR-954-CORE), and Advanced Intelligent Network (GR-2863-CORE).

9.8.1.12	BellSouth shall provide interfaces to adjuncts through Telcordia (formerly BellCore) standard interfaces. These adjuncts can include, but are not limited to, the Service Circuit Node and Automatic Call Distributors.
9.8.1.13	BellSouth shall provide data regarding a customer line, traffic characteristics or other measurable elements to Sprint, upon a reasonable request from Sprint. Sprint will pay BellSouth for all reasonable and demonstrative costs incurred to provide such data through the Bona Fide Request/New Business Request process.
9.8.1.14	BellSouth shall offer Local Switching that provides feature offerings at parity to those provided by BellSouth to itself or any other Party. Such feature offerings shall include but are not limited to:
9.8.1.14.1	Basic and primary rate ISDN;
9.8.1.14.2	Residential features;
9.8.1.14.3	Customer Local Area Signaling Services (CLASS/LASS);
9.8.1.14.4	CENTREX (including equivalent administrative capabilities, such as customer accessible reconfiguration and detailed message recording); and
9.8.1.14.5	Advanced intelligent network triggers supporting Sprint and BellSouth service applications.
	BellSouth shall offer to Sprint all AIN triggers in connection with its SMS/SCE offering which are supported by BellSouth for offering AIN-based services. Triggers that are currently available are:
9.8.1.14.5.1	Off-Hook Immediate
9.8.1.14.5.2	Off-Hook Delay
9.8.1.14.5.3	Termination Attempt
9.8.1.14.5.4	6/10 Public Office Dialing Plan
9.8.1.14.5.5	Feature Code Dialing
9.8.1.14.5.6	Customer Dialing Plan
9.8.1.14.6	When the following triggers are supported by BellSouth, BellSouth will make these triggers available to Sprint:
9.8.1.14.6.1	Private EAMF Trunk
9.8.1.14.6.2	Shared Interoffice Trunk (EAMF, SS7)

	:
9.8.1.14.6.3	N11
9.8.1.14.6.4	Automatic Route Selection
9.8.1.15	Where capacity exists, BellSouth shall assign each Sprint customer line the class of service designated by Sprint (e.g., using line class codes or other switch specific provisioning methods), and shall route directory assistance calls from Sprint customers to Sprint directory assistance operators at Sprint's option. If capacity is not available on a particular switch, Sprint may request that additional capacity be added through the BFR process.
9.8.1.16	Where capacity exists, BellSouth shall assign each Sprint customer line the class of services designated by Sprint (e.g., using line class codes or other switch specific provisioning methods) and shall route operator calls from Sprint customers to Sprint operators at Sprint's option. For example, BellSouth may translate 0- and 0+ intraLATA traffic, and route the call through appropriate trunks to an Sprint Operator Services Position System (OSPS). Calls from Local Switching must pass the ANI-II digits unchanged. If capacity is not available on a particular switch, Sprint may request that additional capacity be added through the BFR process.
9.8.1.17	Local Switching shall be offered in accordance with the requirements of the following technical references:
9.8.1.17.1	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-1298-CORE, AIN Switching System Generic Requirements, as implemented in BellSouth's switching equipment;
9.8.1.17.2	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-1299-CORE, AIN Switch-Service Control Point (SCP)/Adjunct Interface Generic Requirements;
9.8.1.17.3	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) TR-NWT-001284, AIN 0.1 Switching System Generic Requirements;
9.8.1.17.4	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) SR-NWT-002247, AIN Release 1 Update.
9.8.2	Interface Requirements

BellSouth shall provide the following interfaces to loops:

Coin phone signaling;

Technical Requirements;

(e.g., for calling number, calling name and message waiting lamp);

Standard Tip/Ring interface including loopstart or groundstart, on-hook signaling

Basic Rate Interface ISDN adhering to appropriate Telcordia (formerly BellCore)

9.8.2.1

9.8.2.2

9.8.2.3

9.8.2.4

9.8.2.5	Two-wire analog interface to PBX;
9.8.2.5.1	Four-wire analog interface to PBX;
9.8.2.6	Four-wire DS1 interface to PBX or customer provided equipment (e.g. computers and voice response systems);
9.8.2.7	Primary Rate ISDN to PBX adhering to ANSI standards Q.931, Q.932 and appropriate Telcordia (formerly BellCore) Technical Requirements;
9.8.2.8	Switched Fractional DS1 with capabilities to configure Nx64 channels (where $N = 1$ to 24); and
9.8.2.9	Loops adhering to Telcordia (formerly BellCore) TR-NWT-08 and TR-NWT-303 specifications to interconnect Digital Loop Carriers.
9.8.2.10	BellSouth shall provide access to the following but not limited to:
9.8.2.11	SS7 Signaling Network or Multi-Frequency trunking if requested by Sprint;
9.8.2.12	Interface to Sprint operator services systems or Operator Services through appropriate trunk interconnections for the system; and
9.8.2.13	Interface to Sprint directory assistance services through the Sprint switched network or to Directory Assistance Services through the appropriate trunk interconnections for the system; and 950 access or other Sprint required access to interexchange carriers as requested through appropriate trunk interfaces.
10.	Transport
	BellSouth agrees to offer access to transport including Common (Shared) Transport, Dedicated Transport and Tandem Switching pursuant to following terms and conditions and at the rates set forth in this Attachment.
10.1	Definition of Common (Shared) Transport
	Common (Shared) Transport is defined as transmission facilities shared by more than one carrier, including BellSouth, between end office switches, between end office switches and tandem switches, and between tandem switches in BellSouth's network.
10.2	Technical Requirements of Common (Shared) Transport
10.2.1	Common (Shared) Transport provided on DS1 or VT1.5 circuits, shall, at a minimum, meet the performance, availability, jitter, and delay requirements specified for Central Office to Central Office ("CO to CO") connections in the appropriate industry standards and at the same facility level that BellSouth transports for itself.

10.2.2 Common (Shared) Transport provided on DS3 circuits, STS-1 circuits, and higher transmission bit rate circuits, shall, at a minimum, meet the performance. availability, jitter, and delay requirements specified for CO to CO connections in the appropriate industry standards and at the same facility level that BellSouth transports for itself. 10.2.3 BellSouth shall be responsible for the engineering, provisioning, and maintenance of the underlying equipment and facilities that are used to provide Common (Shared) Transport. 10.2.4 At a minimum, Common (Shared) Transport shall meet all of the requirements set forth in the following technical references (as applicable for the transport technology being used): 10.2.4.1 ANSI T1.101-1994, American National Standard for Telecommunications -Synchronization Interface Standard Performance and Availability: 10.2.4.2 ANSI T1.102-1993, American National Standard for Telecommunications -Digital Hierarchy - Electrical Interfaces: 10.2.4.3 ANSI T1.102.01-199x, American National Standard for Telecommunications -Digital Hierarchy - VT1.5: 10.2.4.4 ANSI T1.105-1995, American National Standard for Telecommunications -Synchronous Optical Network (SONET) - Basic Description including Multiplex Structure, Rates and Formats; 10.2.4.5 ANSI T1.105.01-1995, American National Standard for Telecommunications -Synchronous Optical Network (SONET) - Automatic Protection Switching: 10.2.4.6 ANSI T1.105.02-1995, American National Standard for Telecommunications -Synchronous Optical Network (SONET) - Payload Mappings: 10.2.4.7 ANSI T1.105.03-1994, American National Standard for Telecommunications -Synchronous Optical Network (SONET) - Jitter at Network Interfaces; 10.2.4.8 ANSI T1.105.03a-1995, American National Standard for Telecommunications -Synchronous Optical Network (SONET): Jitter at Network Interfaces - DS1 Supplement; 10.2.4.9 ANSI T1.105.05-1994, American National Standard for Telecommunications -Synchronous Optical Network (SONET) - Tandem Connection: 10.2.4.10 ANSI T1.105.06-199x, American National Standard for Telecommunications -Synchronous Optical Network (SONET) - Physical Layer Specifications;

10.2.4.11	Synchronous Optical Network (SONET) - Sub STS-1 Interface Rates and Formats;
10.2.4.12	ANSI T1.105.09-199x, American National Standard for Telecommunications - Synchronous Optical Network (SONET) - Network Element Timing and Synchronization;
10.2.4.13	ANSI T1.106-1988, American National Standard for Telecommunications - Digital Hierarchy - Optical Interface Specifications (Single Mode);
10.2.4.14	ANSI T1.107-1988, American National Standard for Telecommunications - Digital Hierarchy - Formats Specifications;
10.2.4.15	ANSI T1.107a-1990 - American National Standard for Telecommunications - Digital Hierarchy - Supplement to Formats Specifications (DS3 Format Applications);
10.2.4.16	ANSI T1.107b-1991 - American National Standard for Telecommunications - Digital Hierarchy - Supplement to Formats Specifications;
10.2.4.17	ANSI T1.117-1991, American National Standard for Telecommunications - Digital Hierarchy - Optical Interface Specifications (SONET) (Single Mode - Short Reach);
10.2.4.18	ANSI T1.403-1989, Carrier to Customer Installation, DS1 Metallic Interface Specification;
10.2.4.19	ANSI T1.404-1994, Network-to-Customer Installation - DS3 Metallic Interface Specification;
10.2.4.20	ITU Recommendation G.707, Network node interface for the synchronous digital hierarchy (SDH);
10.2.4.21	ITU Recommendation G.704, Synchronous frame structures used at 1544, 6312, 2048, 8488 and 44736 kbit/s hierarchical levels;
10.2.4.22	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) FR-440 and TR-NWT-000499, Transport Systems Generic Requirements (TSGR): Common Requirements;
10.2.4.23	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-820-CORE, Generic Transmission Surveillance: DS1 & DS3 Performance;
10.2.4.24	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-253-CORE, Synchronous Optical Network Systems (SONET); Common Generic Criteria;

10.2.4.25	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) TR-NWT 000507, Transmission, Section 7, Issue 5 (Telcordia (formerly BellCore), December 1993). (A module of LSSGR, FR-NWT-000064.);
10.2.4.26	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) TR-NWT-000776, Network Interface Description for ISDN Customer Access;
10.2.4.27	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) TR-INS-000342, High-Capacity Digital Special Access Service-Transmission Parameter Limits and Interface Combinations, Issue 1 February 1991;
10.2.4.28	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) ST-TEC 000052, Telecommunications Transmission Engineering Textbook, Volume 2: Facilities, Third Edition, Issue I May 1989;
10.2.4.29	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) ST-TEC-000051, Telecommunications Transmission Engineering Textbook Volume 1: Principles, Third Edition. Issue 1 August 1987.
10.3	Dedicated Transport
10.3.1	<u>Definition</u>
10.3.1.1	Dedicated Transport is defined as BellSouth transmission facilities dedicated to a particular customer or carrier that provide telecommunications between wire centers owned by BellSouth or requesting telecommunications carriers, or between switches owned by BellSouth or requesting telecommunications carriers.
10.3.1.2	BellSouth shall offer Dedicated Transport as a circuit, or facility (e.g., dark fiber) or OC3 – OC96 dedicated to Sprint.
10.3.1.3	When Dedicated Transport is provided as a system it shall include:
10.3.1.3.1	Transmission equipment such as multiplexers, line terminating equipment, amplifiers, and regenerators;
10.3.1.3.2	Inter-office transmission facilities such as optical fiber, copper twisted pair, and coaxial cable.
10.3.2	Unbundled Local Channel
10.3.2.1	The Unbundled Local Channel is the dedicated transmission path between Sprint's Point of Presence and the BellSouth Serving Wire Center.
10.3.2.2	BellSouth currently offers Unbundled Local Channels for switched traffic. Rates for these elements are listed in this Attachment. For those states for which there

÷

are no rates in this Attachment for switched Local Channels (e.g., DS1 and DS3), the rates in the applicable State Access Tariff will apply as interim rates. When final rates are developed, these interim rates will be subject to true-up, and the Parties will amend the Agreement to reflect the new rates. For services that are not available through the Switched Access Tariff, the Bona Fide Request/New Business Request process would apply.

- 10.3.2.3 BellSouth currently offers Unbundled Local Channels for non-switched traffic at DS1 and DS3 levels at rates as set forth in Exhibit C to this Attachment.
- 10.3.3 <u>Technical Requirements</u>

This Section sets forth technical requirements for all Dedicated Transport.

- 10.3.3.1 When BellSouth provides Dedicated Transport as a circuit or a system, the entire designated transmission circuit or system (e.g., DS0, DS1,DS3) shall be dedicated to Sprint designated traffic.
- BellSouth shall offer Dedicated Transport in all technologies that become available including, but not limited to, DS1 and DS3 transport systems, SONET (or SDH) Bi-directional Line Switched Rings, SONET (or SDH) Unidirectional Path Switched Rings, and SONET (or SDH) point-to-point transport systems (including linear add-drop systems), at all available transmission bit rates. While SONET Ring facilities are not available in every application, they are typically available in the major metropolitan areas.
- 10.3.3.3 For DS1 or VT1.5 circuits, Dedicated Transport shall, at a minimum, meet the performance, availability, jitter, and delay requirements specified for Customer Interface to Central Office ("CI to CO") connections in the appropriate industry standards.
- 10.3.3.4 Where applicable, for DS3 circuits, Dedicated Transport shall, at a minimum, meet the performance, availability, jitter, and delay requirements specified for CI to CO connections in the appropriate industry standards.
- 10.3.3.5 BellSouth shall offer the following interface transmission rates for Dedicated Transport:
- 10.3.3.5.1 DS0 Equivalent;
- 10.3.3.5.2 DS1 (Extended SuperFrame ESF and D4 channel bank shall be provided);
- 10.3.3.5.3 DS3 where applicable (M13 multiplexer shall be provided);
- 10.3.3.5.4 OC3, OC12, OC48, OC96, and OC192 and such capacity as may evolve over time.

10.3.3.5.5	SDH Standard interface rates in accordance with International Telecommunications Union (ITU) Recommendation G.707 and Plesiochronous Digital Hierarchy (PDH) rates per ITU Recommendation G.704.
10.3.3.6	When Dedicated Transport is provided as a system, BellSouth shall design the system according to our network infrastructure to allow for the termination points specified by Sprint.
10.3.4	National Technical References:
10.3.4.1	ANSI T1.101-1994 American National Standard for Telecommunications – Synchronization Interface for Digital Networks
10.3.4.2	ANSI T1.105-1995 American National Standard for Telecommunications – Synchroous Optical Network (SONET) – Basic Description including Multiplex Structure, Rates, and Formats
10.3.4.3	ANSI T1.105.01-1995 American National Standard for Telecommunications – Synchroous Optical Network (SONET) – Automatic Protection Switching
10.3.4.4	ANSI T1.105.02-1995 American National Standard for Telecommunications – Synchroous Optical Network (SONET) – Payload Mappings
10.3.4.5	ANSI T1.105.03-1994 American National Standard for Telecommunications – Synchroous Optical Network (SONET) – Jitter at Network Interfaces
10.3.4.6	ANSI T1.105.03a-1995 American National Standard for Telecommunications – Synchroous Optical Network (SONET) – Jitter at Network Interfaces – DS1 Supplement
10.3.4.7	ANSI T1.107-1995 American National Standard for Telecommunications – Digital Hierarchy – Formats Specifications
10.3.4.8	ANSI T1.403-1995 American National Standard for Telecommunications – Network-to-Customer Installation – DS1 Metallic Interface
10.3.4.9	ANSI T1.404-1994 American National Standard for Telecommunications – Network-to-Customer Installation – DS3 Metallic Interface Specification
10.3.4.10	ANSI T1.404a-1996 American National Standard for Telecommunications – Network-to-Customer Installation – DS3 Metallic Interface Specification (supplement)
10.3.4.11	IEC 825-1 Safety of Laser Products, Part 1: Equipment classification, requirements and user's guide, First Edition, 1999-11

10.3.4.12	IEC 825-2 Safety of Laser Products, Part 2: Safety of optical fiber communication systems, First Edition, 1993-09
10.3.4.13	ANSI T1.102-1993 American National Standard for Telecommunications – Digital Hierarchy – Electrical Interfaces
10.3.4.14	ANSI T1.107-1995 American National Standard for Telecommunications – Digital Hierarchy – Format Specifications
10.3.5	Telcordia (formerly Bellcore) Technical Documents
10.3.5.1	GR-20-CORE Generic Requirements for Optical Fiber and Optical Fiber Cables, Issue 1, December, 1994
10.3.5.2	GR-253-CORE Synchronous Optical Network (SONET) Transport Systems: Common Criteria Physical Layer, Issue 1, December, 1994
10.3.5.3	GR-342-CORE High-Capacity Digital Special Access Service Transmission Parameter Limits and Interface Combination, Issue 1, December, 1995
10.3.5.4	GR-436-CORE Digital Network Synchronization Plan, Issue 1, June, 1994
10.3.5.4.1	GR-1365-CORE SONET Private Line Service Interface Generic Criteria for End Users, Issue 1, December, 1994
10.3.5.4.2	Telcordia (formerly Bellcore) FR-440 and TR-NWT-000499, Transport Systems Generic Requirements (TSGR): Common Requirements;
10.3.5.4.3	Telcordia (formerly Bellcore) GR-820-CORE, Generic Transmission Surveillance: DS1 & DS3 Performance;
10.3.5.4.4	Telcordia (formerly Bellcore) TR-NWT-000507, Transmission, Section 7, Issue 5 (Telcordia (formerly Bellcore), December 1993). (A module of LSSGR, FR-NWT-000064);
10.3.5.4.5	Telcordia (formerly Bellcore) GR-342-CORE, High-Capacity Digital Special Access Service-Transmission Parameter Limits and Interface Combinations, Issue 1, December 1995;
10.3.5.4.6	Telcordia (formerly Bellcore) ST-TEC-000052, Telecommunications Transmission Engineering Textbook, Volume 2: Facilities, Third Edition, Issue 1, May 1989;
10.3.5.4.7	Telcordia (formerly Bellcore) ST-TEC-000051, Telecommunications Transmission Engineering Textbook, Volume 1: Principles, Third Edition, Issue 1, August 1987;

•

10.3.6	BellSouth Technical References
10.3.6.1	TR-TSY-000191 Alarm Indication Signals Requirements and Objectives, Issue 1, May 1986
10.3.6.2	TR 73501 LightGate® Service Interface and Performace Specifications, Issue D, June 1995
10.3.6.3	TR 73525 MegaLink® Service, MegaLink Channel Service & MegaLink Plus Service Interface and Performance Specifications, Issue C, May 1996
11.	Tandem Switching
11.1	<u>Definition</u>
	Tandem Switching is the function that establishes a communications path between two switching offices through a third switching office (the Tandem switch).
11.2	Technical Requirements
11.2.1	Tandem Switching shall have the same capabilities or equivalent capabilities as those described in Bell Communications Research TR-TSY-000540 Issue 2R2, Tandem Supplement, 6/1/90. The requirements for Tandem Switching include, but are not limited to the following:
11.4.2.1.1	Tandem Switching shall provide signaling to establish a tandem connection;
11.4.2.1.2	Tandem Switching will provide screening as jointly agreed to by Sprint and BellSouth;
11.4.2.1.3	Tandem Switching shall provide Advanced Intelligent Network triggers supporting AIN features where such routing is not available from the originating end office switch, to the extent such Tandem switch has such capability;
11.4.2.1.4	Tandem Switching shall provide access to Toll Free number portability database as designated by Sprint;
11.4.2.1.5	Tandem Switching shall provide all trunk interconnections discussed under the "Network Interconnection" section (e.g., SS7, MF, DTMF, DialPulse, PRI-ISDN, DID, and CAMA-ANI (if appropriate for 911));
11.4.2.1.6	Tandem Switching shall provide connectivity to PSAPs where 911 solutions are deployed and the tandem is used for 911; and
11.4.2.1.7	Where appropriate, Tandem Switching shall provide connectivity to transit traffic to and from other carriers.

11.4.2.2 Tandem Switching shall accept connections (including the necessary signaling and trunking interconnections) between end offices, other tandems, IXCs, ICOs, CAPs and CLEC switches. Tandem Switching shall provide local tandeming functionality between two end 11.4.2.3 offices including two offices belonging to different CLECs (e.g., between a CLEC end office and the end office of another CLEC). 11.4.2.4 Tandem Switching shall preserve CLASS/LASS features and Caller ID as traffic is processed. Tandem Switching shall record billable events and send them to the area billing 11.4.2.5 centers designated by Sprint. Tandem Switching will provide recording of all billable events as jointly agreed to by Sprint and BellSouth. 11.4.2.6 Upon a reasonable request from Sprint, BellSouth shall perform routine testing and fault isolation on the underlying switch that is providing Tandem Switching and all its interconnections. The results and reports of the testing shall be made immediately available to Sprint. 11.4.2.7 BellSouth shall maintain Sprint's trunks and interconnections associated with Tandem Switching at least at parity to its own trunks and interconnections. BellSouth shall control congestion points and network abnormalities. All traffic 11.4.2.8 will be restricted in a non discriminatory manner. 11.4.2.9 Selective Call Routing through the use of line class codes is not available through the use of tandem switching. Selective Call Routing through the use of line class codes is an end office capability only. Detailed primary and overflow routing plans for all interfaces available within BellSouth switching network shall be mutually agreed to by Sprint and BellSouth. 11.4.2.10 Tandem Switching shall process originating toll-free traffic received from Sprint local switch. In support of AIN triggers and features, Tandem Switching shall provide SSP 11.4.2.11 capabilities when these capabilities are not available from the Local Switching Network Element, to the extent such Tandem Switch has such capability. 11.4.3 **Interface Requirements** 11.4.3.1 Tandem Switching shall provide interconnection to the E911 PSAP where the underlying Tandem is acting as the E911 Tandem. 11.4.3.2 Tandem Switching shall interconnect, with direct trunks, to all carriers, such as Independent Telephone Companies and Wireless Carriers, with which BellSouth

interconnects.

- 11.4.3.3 BellSouth shall provide all signaling necessary to provide Tandem Switching with no loss of feature functionality.
- 11.4.3.4 Tandem Switching shall interconnect with Sprint's switch, using two-way trunks, for traffic that is transiting via BellSouth network to interLATA or intraLATA carriers. At Sprint's request, Tandem Switching shall record and keep records of traffic for billing.
- 11.4.3.5 Tandem Switching shall provide an alternate final routing pattern for Sprint traffic overflowing from direct end office high usage trunk groups.
- 11.4.4 Tandem Switching shall meet or exceed (i.e., be more favorable to Sprint) each of the requirements for Tandem Switching set forth in the following technical references:
- 11.4.4.1 Bell Communications Research TR-TSY-000540 Issue 2R2, Tandem Supplement, 6/1/90;
- 11.4.4.2 GR-905-CORE covering CCSNIS;
- 11.4.4.3 GR-1429-CORE for call management features; and GR-2863-CORE and Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-2902-CORE covering CCS AIN interconnection

12. Packet Switching

12.1 Definition

Packet Switching Capability. The packet switching capability network element is defined as the basic packet switching function of routing or forwarding packets, frames, cells or other data units based on address or other routing information contained in the packets, frames, cells or other data units, and the functions that are performed by Digital Subscriber Line Access Multiplexer, including but not limited to:

- 12.1.1 The ability to terminate copper customer loops (which includes both a low band voice channel and a high-band data channel, or solely a data channel);
- 12.1.2 The ability to forward the voice channels, if present, to a circuit switch or multiple circuit switches;
- 12.1.3 The ability to extract data units from the data channels on the loops; and,
- The ability to combine data units from multiple loops onto one or more trunks connecting to a packet switch or packet switches.

12.2 <u>Technical Requirements</u>

÷

- 12.2.1 Packet Switching includes the necessary electronics, features, functions and capabilities sufficient for transmission, routing or other provision of telecommunications services.
- 12.3 BellSouth shall be required to provide nondiscriminatory access to unbundled packet switching capability only where each of the following conditions are satisfied:
- 12.3.1 BellSouth has deployed digital loop carrier systems, including but not limited to, integrated digital loop carrier or universal digital loop carrier systems; or has deployed any other system in which fiber optic facilities replace copper facilities in the distribution section (e.g., end office to remote terminal, pedestal or environmentally controlled vault);
- 12.3.2 There are no spare copper loops capable of supporting the xDSL services Sprint seeks to offer;
- 12.3.3 BellSouth has not permitted Sprint to deploy a Digital Subscriber Line Access Multiplexer at the remote terminal, pedestal or environmentally controlled vault or other interconnection point, nor has Sprint has been permitted to obtain a virtual collocation arrangement at these subloop interconnection points as defined by 47 C.F.R. § 51.319 (b); and,
- 12.3.4 BellSouth has deployed packet switching capability for its own use.
- BellSouth will determine whether packet switching will be available as a UNE on a remote terminal by remote terminal basis.
- 12.5 If there is a dispute as to whether BellSouth must provide Packet Switching, such dispute will be resolved according to the dispute resolution process set forth in Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement, incorporated herein by this reference.

13. Enhanced Extended Link (EEL)

The Parties acknowledge that they are in dispute as to when BellSouth is obligated to offer EELs in Louisiana and North Carolina. Upon resolution of the dispute through arbitration or through mutual agreement of the Parties, this entire Section 13.2.1 and 13.2.3 will be updated by way of an amendment to reflect such resolution. In the interim in these states, BellSouth's obligation will be as follows:

Where facilities permit and where necessary to comply with an effective FCC and/or State Commission order, or where BellSouth otherwise agrees to do so, BellSouth shall offer access to the Enhanced Extended Link ("EEL") as described in Section 13.3 below.

13.1.1 In Alabama, Florida, Mississippi, South Carolina and Tennessee BellSouth's obligation will be as follows:

Where facilities permit and where necessary to comply with an effective FCC and/or State Commission order, or where BellSouth otherwise agrees to do so, BellSouth shall offer access to the Enhanced Extended Link ("EEL") as described in Section 13.3 below.

13.2 <u>Definition</u>

- 13.2.1 The Parties acknowledge that the definition of "Currently Combines" is in dispute in Louisiana, North Carolina, South Carolina and Tennessee. Upon resolution of the dispute through arbitration or through mutual agreement by the Parties, this section will be updated by way of an amendment to reflect such resolution. Should BellSouth and Sprint CLEC not enter into or complete the arbitration process in South Carolina, at the close of the current arbitration window (July 11, 2001) or withdrawal of the arbitration petition this Agreement shall be amended to incorporate South Carolina into section 13.2.1.2 following. In the interim in these states, the term "Currently Combines" means that network elements are in fact already combined by BellSouth in the BellSouth network to provide service to a particular end user at a particular location
- 13.2.1.1 For the purposes of this Agreement in Georgia and Kentucky, the term Currently Combines means ordinarily combined within the BellSouth network, in the manner which they are typically combined. Thus, in Georgia and Kentucky, Sprint can order combinations of typically combined elements, even if the particular elements being ordered are not actually physically connected at the time the order is placed.
- For purposes of this Agreement in Alabama, Florida, Mississippi and South Carolina, the term "Currently Combines" means that network elements are in fact already combined by BellSouth in the BellSouth network to provide service to a particular end user at a particular location.
- BellSouth will provide access to the Enhanced Extended Link ("EEL") in the combinations set forth in Section 13.3 following. This offering is intended to provide connectivity from an end user's location through that end user's SWC and

then connected to Sprint's POP serving wire center. The circuit must be connected to Sprint's switch for the purpose of provisioning telephone exchange service to Sprint's end-user customers. This can be done either in the collocation space at the POP SWC, or by using BellSouth's access facilities between Sprint's POP and Sprint's collocation space at the POP SWC.

- 13.2.3 BellSouth shall provide combinations of loops and transport to Sprint in Georgia and Kentucky in accordance with the Georgia and Kentucky definitions of Currently Combined. Combinations of network elements that BellSouth ordinarily combines in its network shall be made available to Sprint in Georgia and Kentucky in accordance with Section 13.3 below. In all other states, BellSouth shall: (1) make available to Sprint those EEL combinations and transport described in Section 13.3 below only to the extent such combinations of loop and transport network elements are Currently Combined; and, (2) BellSouth will make available to Sprint new combinations of loops and transport network elements in density Zone 1, as defined in 47 C.F.R. § 69.123 as of January 1, 1999, in the Miami, Orlando, Fort Lauderdale, Charlotte Gastonia Rock Hill, New Orleans, Greensboro Winston Salem High Point and Nashville MSAs.
- 13.2.4 Additionally, there may be instances wherein Sprint will require multiplexing functionality. BellSouth will provide access to multiplexing within the central office pursuant to the terms, conditions and rates set forth in its Access Services Tariffs when the customer utilizes special access interoffice facilities.

 Multiplexing will be provided pursuant to the interconnection agreement when unbundled network elements are used for interoffice transport.

13.3 <u>EEL Combinations</u>

- 13.3.1 DS1 Interoffice Channel + DS1 Channelization + 2-wire VG Local Loop
- 13.3.2 DS1 Interoffice Channel + DS1 Channelization + 4-wire VG Local Loop
- 13.3.3 DS1 Interoffice Channel + DS1 Channelization + 2-wire ISDN Local Loop
- 13.3.4 DS1 Interoffice Channel + DS1 Channelization + 4-wire 56 kbps Local Loop
- 13.3.5 DS1 Interoffice Channel + DS1 Channelization + 4-wire 64 kbps Local Loop
- 13.3.6 DS1 Interoffice Channel + DS1 Local Loop
- 13.3.7 DS3 Interoffice Channel + DS3 Local Loop
- 13.3.8 STS-1 Interoffice Channel + STS-1 Local Loop
- 13.3.9 DS3 Interoffice Channel + DS3 Channelization + DS1 Local Loop

13.3.10 STS-1 Interoffice Channel + DS3 Channelization + DS1 Local Loop 13.3.11 2-wire VG Interoffice Channel + 2-wire VG Local Loop 13.3.12 4wire VG Interoffice Channel + 4-wire VG Local Loop 13.3.13 4-wire 56 kbps Interoffice Channel + 4-wire 56 kbps Local Loop 13.3.14 4-wire 64 kbps Interoffice Channel + 4-wire 64 kbps Local Loop 13.3.15 Other technically feasible EEL combinations as determined through the BFR process or as otherwise made available to other CLECs. 13.4 EELs shall be used in a manner consistent with the effective orders, rules and regulations of the FCC.

13.5 Special Access Service Conversions

- Sprint may not convert special access services to combinations of loop and transport network elements, whether or not Sprint self-provides its entrance facilities (or obtains entrance facilities from a third party), unless Sprint uses the combination to provide a significant amount of local exchange service, in addition to exchange access service, to a particular customer. To the extent Sprint requests to convert any special access services to combinations of loop and transport network elements at UNE prices, Sprint shall provide to BellSouth a letter certifying that Sprint is providing a significant amount of local exchange service (as described in this Section) over such combinations. The certification letter shall also indicate under what local usage option Sprint seeks to qualify for conversion of special access circuits. Sprint shall be deemed to be providing a significant amount of local exchange service over such combinations if one of the following options is met:
- 13.5.1.1 Sprint certifies that it is the exclusive provider of an end user's local exchange service. The loop-transport combinations must terminate at Sprint's collocation arrangement in at least one BellSouth central office. This option does not allow loop-transport combinations to be connected to BellSouth's tariffed services. Under this option, Sprint is the end user's only local service provider, and thus, is providing more than a significant amount of local exchange service. Sprint can then use the loop-transport combinations that serve the end user to carry any type of traffic, including using them to carry 100 percent interstate access traffic; or
- Sprint certifies that it provides local exchange and exchange access service to the end user customer's premises and handles at least one third of the end user customer's local traffic measured as a percent of total end user customer local dialtone lines; and for DS1 circuits and above, at least 50 percent of the activated channels on the loop portion of the loop-transport combination have at least 5

percent local voice traffic individually, and the entire loop facility has at least 10 percent local voice traffic. When a loop-transport combination includes multiplexing, each of the individual DS1 circuits must meet this criteria. The loop-transport combination must terminate at Sprint's collocation arrangement in at least one BellSouth central office. This option does not allow loop-transport combinations to be connected to BellSouth tariffed services; or

- 13.5.1.3 Sprint certifies that at least 50 percent of the activated channels on a circuit are used to provide originating and terminating local dialtone service and at least 50 percent of the traffic on each of these local dialtone channels is local voice traffic, and that the entire loop facility has at least 33 percent local voice traffic. When a loop-transport combination includes multiplexing, each of the individual DS1 circuits must meet these criteria. This option does not allow loop-transport combinations to be connected to BellSouth's tariffed services. Under this option, collocation is not required. Sprint does not need to provide a defined portion of the end user's local service, but the active channels on any loop-transport combination, and the entire facility, must carry the amount of local exchange traffic specified in this option.
- In addition, there may be extraordinary circumstances where Sprint is providing a significant amount of local exchange service, but does not qualify under any of the three options set forth in Section 13.6.1. In such case, Sprint may petition the FCC for a waiver of the local usage options set forth in the June 2, 2000 Order. If a waiver is granted, the requested conversion shall be completed without delay. The Parties shall amend this Agreement to the extent necessary to incorporate the terms of such waiver for such extraordinary circumstance.
- 13.5.3 BellSouth may at its sole discretion conduct limited audits of Sprint's records only to the extent reasonably necessary to determine Sprint's compliance with the local usage options. At BellSouth's sole expense, the audit shall be conducted by a third party independent auditor, and Sprint shall be given thirty days written notice of scheduled audit. At the same time that BellSouth provides notice of an audit to Sprint, BellSouth will send a copy of the notice to the FCC. Such audit shall occur no more than one time in a calendar year, unless results of an audit find noncompliance with the significant amount of local exchange service requirement. If, based on its audits, BellSouth concludes that Sprint is not providing a significant amount of local exchange traffic over the combinations of loop and transport network elements, BellSouth may file a complaint with the appropriate Commission, pursuant to the dispute resolution process as set forth in the Interconnection Agreement. In the event that BellSouth prevails, BellSouth may convert such combinations of loop and transport network elements to special access services and may seek appropriate reimbursement.
- 13.6 Rates
- 13.6.1 Georgia

- 13.6.1.1 The non-recurring and recurring rates for the EEL Combinations of network elements set forth in Section 13.3, whether Currently Combined or new, are as set forth in Exhibit A of this Amendment.
- On an interim basis, for combinations of loop and transport network facilities not set forth in Section 13.3, where the elements are not Currently Combined but are ordinarily combined in BellSouth's network, the non-recurring and recurring charges for such UNE combinations shall be the sum of the stand-alone non-recurring and recurring charges of the network elements which make up the combination. These interim rates shall be subject to true-up based on the Commission's review and approval of BellSouth's cost studies.
- 13.6.1.3 To the extent that Sprint seeks to obtain other combinations of unbundled network elements that BellSouth ordinarily combines in its network which have not been specifically priced by the Commission when purchased in combined form, Sprint, can purchase such UNE combinations at the sum of the stand-alone prices of the UNEs which make up the combination. If Sprint is dissatisfied with using the sum of the stand-alone rates, Sprint is free to pursue the Bona Fide Request/New Business Request (NBR) process set forth in the Agreement to seek a different rate.

13.6.2 All Other States

- Subject to Section 13.2.2 and 13.2.3 preceding, for all other states, the non-recurring and recurring rates for the Currently Combined EEL combinations set forth in Section 13.3 and other Currently Combined loop and transport network elements will be the sum of the recurring rates for the individual network elements plus a non recurring charge set forth in Exhibit C of this Attachment.
- 13.6.2.2 For new EELs, where allowed by this agreement, the rates shall be the sum of the individual network element non-recurring and recurring rates.

14. Port/Loop Combinations

14.1 At Sprint's request, BellSouth shall provide access to combinations of port and loop network elements, as set forth in Section 14.3 below, that are Currently Combined in BellSouth's network except as specified in Sections 14.1.1 and 14.1.2 below.

The Parties acknowledge that the definition of Currently Combined is in dispute in Louisiana and North Carolina as described in Section 1.4 of this Attachment. The resolution of the definition of Currently Combined in Section 1.4 of this Attachment will apply in this Section 14 which will be updated via an amendment, as required.

14.1.1 BellSouth shall not provide combinations of port and loop network elements on an unbundled basis in locations where, pursuant to FCC rules, BellSouth is not required to provide circuit switching as an unbundled network element.

- In accordance with effective and applicable FCC rules, BellSouth shall not be required to provide circuit switching as an unbundled network element in density Zone 1, as defined in 47 C.F.R. § 69.123 as of January 1, 1999, in the Atlanta, Miami, Orlando, Fort Lauderdale, Charlotte Gastonia Rock Hill, New Orleans, Greensboro Winston Salem High Point and Nashville MSAs to Sprint if Sprint's customer has 4 or more DS0 equivalent lines.
- 14.2 Combinations of port and loop network elements provide local exchange service for the origination or termination of calls. BellSouth shall make available the following loop and port combinations at the terms and at the rates set forth below:
- 14.2.1 BellSouth shall provide to Sprint combinations of port and loop network elements on an unbundled basis if such combinations are Currently Combined, except in those locations where BellSouth is not required to provide unbundled circuit switching, as set forth in Sections 14.1.1 and 14.1.2 above. The rates for such combinations shall be the cost based rates set forth in Exhibit C of this Attachment.
- 14.2.2 Except in those locations where BellSouth is not required to provide unbundled circuit switching, as set forth in Sections 14.1.1 and 14.1.2, BellSouth shall provide to Sprint combinations of port and loop network elements that are not Currently Combined. The rate for such combinations shall be negotiated by the Parties.
- In those locations where BellSouth is not required to provide unbundled circuit switching, as set forth in Sections 14.1.1 and 14.1.2, BellSouth shall provide to Sprint combinations of port and loop network elements whether or not such combinations are Currently Combined. The rates for Currently Combined combinations are the non-UNE based rates as set forth in Exhibit C. The rates for not Currently Combined combinations shall be negotiated by the Parties.

14.3 <u>Combination Offerings</u>

- 2-wire voice grade port, voice grade loop, unbundled end office switching, unbundled end office trunk port, common transport per mile per MOU, common transport facilities termination, tandem switching, and tandem trunk port.
- 2-wire voice grade DID port, voice grade loop, unbundled end office switching, unbundled end office trunk port, common transport per mile per MOU, common transport facilities termination, tandem switching, and tandem trunk port.
- 2-wire CENTREX port, voice grade loop, unbundled end office switching, unbundled end office trunk port, common transport per mile per MOU, common transport facilities termination, tandem switching, and tandem trunk port.

- 2-wire ISDN Basic Rate Interface, voice grade loop, unbundled end office switching, unbundled end office trunk port, common transport per mile per MOU, common transport facilities termination, tandem switching, and tandem trunk port.
- 14.3.5 2-wire ISDN Primary Rate Interface, DS1 loop, unbundled end office switching, unbundled end office trunk port, common transport per mile per MOU, common transport facilities termination, tandem switching, and tandem trunk port.
- 4-wire DS1 Trunk port, DS1 Loop, unbundled end office switching, unbundled end office trunk port, common transport per mile per MOU, common transport facilities termination, tandem switching, and tandem trunk port.
- 14.3.7 2-wire voice grade Coin port, voice grade loop, unbundled end office switching, unbundled end office trunk port, common transport per mile per MOU, common transport facilities termination, tandem switching, and tandem trunk port.
- 14.3.8 Other technically feasible port/loop combinations as determined through the BFR process or as otherwise made available to other CLECs.

15. Operator Systems

BellSouth agrees to offer access to operator systems pursuant to the terms and conditions following and at the rates set forth in this Attachment.

15.1 <u>Definition</u>

Operator Systems is the Network Element that provides operator and automated call handling and billing, special services, end user telephone listings and optional call completion services. The Operator Systems, Network Element provides two types of functions: Operator Service functions and Directory Assistance Service functions, each of which are described in detail below.

15.2 Operator Service

15.2.1 <u>Definition</u>

Operator Service provides: (1) operator handling for call completion (for example, collect, third number billing, and manual credit card calls), (2) operator or automated assistance for billing after the end user has dialed the called number (for example, credit card calls); and (3) special services including but not limited to Busy Line Verification and Emergency Line Interrupt (ELI), Emergency Agency Call, Operator-assisted Directory Assistance, and Rate Quotes.

15.2.2 Requirements

15.2.2.1 When Sprint requests BellSouth to provide Operator Services, the following requirements apply:

15.2.2.1.1	BellSouth shall complete 0+ and 0- dialed local calls.
15.2.2.1.2	BellSouth shall complete 0+ intraLATA toll calls.
15.2.2.1.3	BellSouth shall complete calls that are billed to Sprint end user's calling card that can be validated by BellSouth.
15.2.2.1.4	BellSouth shall complete person-to-person calls.
15.2.2.1.5	BellSouth shall complete collect calls.
15.2.2.1.6	BellSouth shall provide the capability for callers to bill to a third party and complete such calls.
15.2.2.1.7	BellSouth shall complete station-to-station calls.
15.2.2.1.8	BellSouth shall process emergency calls.
15.2.2.1.9	BellSouth shall process Busy Line Verify and Emergency Line Interrupt requests.
15.2.2.1.10	BellSouth shall process emergency call trace, as they do for their End users prior to the Effective Date. Call must originate from a 911 provider.
15.2.2.1.11	BellSouth shall process operator-assisted directory assistance calls.
15.2.2.2	BellSouth shall adhere to equal access requirements, providing Sprint local end users the same IXC access as provided to BellSouth end users.
15.2.2.3	BellSouth shall exercise at least the same level of fraud control in providing Operator Service to Sprint that BellSouth provides for its own operator service.
15.2.2.4	BellSouth shall perform Billed Number Screening when handling Collect, Person to-Person, and Billed-to-Third-Party calls.
15.2.2.5	BellSouth shall direct customer account and other similar inquiries to the customer service center designated by Sprint.
15.2.2.6	BellSouth shall provide a feed of customer call records in "EMI" format to Sprint in accordance with CLECODUF standards specified in Attachment 7.
15.2.3	Interface Requirements
	With respect to Operator Services for calls that originate on local switching capability provided by or on behalf of Sprint, the interface requirements shall conform to the then current established system interface specifications for the platform used to provide Operator Service and the interface shall conform to industry standards.

ţ

15.3 <u>Directory Assistance Service</u>

15.3.1 Definition

Directory Assistance Service provides local end user telephone number listings with the option to complete the call at the callers direction separate and distinct from local switching.

15.3.2 Requirements

Directory Assistance Service shall provide up to two listing requests per call. If available and if requested by Sprint's end user, BellSouth shall provide caller-optional directory assistance call completion service at rates contained in this Attachment to one of the provided listings, equal to that which BellSouth provides its end users. If not available, Sprint may request such requirement pursuant to the Bona Fide Request/New Business Process as set forth in General Terms and Conditions.

15.3.2.2 <u>Directory Assistance Service Updates</u>

- 15.3.2.2.1 BellSouth shall update end user listings changes daily. These changes include:
- 15.3.2.2.1.1 New end user connections: BellSouth will provide service to Sprint that is equal to the service it provides to itself and its end users;
- 15.3.2.2.1.2 End user disconnections: BellSouth will provide service to Sprint that is equal to the service it provides to itself and its end users; and
- 15.3.2.2.1.3 End user address changes: BellSouth will provide service to Sprint that is equal to the service it provides to itself and its end users;
- 15.3.2.3 These updates shall also be provided for non-listed and non-published numbers for use in emergencies.

15.4 <u>Branding for Operator Call Processing and Directory Assistance</u>

- 15.4.1 The BellSouth Operator Systems Branding Feature provides a definable announcement to Sprint end users using Directory Assistance (DA)/Operator Call Processing (OCP) prior to placing them in queue or connecting them to an available operator or automated operator system. This feature allows Sprint to have its calls custom branded with Sprint's name. Rates for Custom Branding, Operator Call Process and Directory Assistance are as negotiated by the parties.
- 15.4.2 BellSouth offers four service levels of branding to Sprint when ordering Directory Assistance and/or Operator Call Processing.
- 15.4.2.1 Service Level 1 BellSouth Branding

15.4.2.2	Service Level 2 - Unbranded
15.4.2.3	Service Level 3 - Custom Branding
15.4.2.4	Service Level 4 - Self Branding (applicable only to Sprint for Resale or use with an Unbundled Port when routing to an operator service provider other than BellSouth).
15.4.3	For Resellers and Use with an Unbundled Port
15.4.3.1	BellSouth Branding is the Default Service Level.
15.4.3.2	Unbranding, Custom Branding, and Self Branding require Sprint to order selective routing for each originating BellSouth end office identified by Sprint. Rates for Selective Routing are set forth in this Attachment.
15.4.3.3	Customer Branding and Self Branding require Sprint to order dedicated trunking from each BellSouth end office identified by Sprint, to either the BellSouth Traffic Operator Position System (TOPS) or Sprint Operator Service Provider.
15.4.3.3.1	In Kentucky, the rates for trunks are set forth in this Agreement.
15.4.3.3.2	In Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina and Tennessee, the rates for trunks are set forth in applicable BellSouth tariffs.
15.4.3.3.3	In Louisiana, the Parties acknowledge that the rates for such dedicated trunking are in dispute. Upon resolution of the dispute through arbitration or through mutual agreement of the Parties, this section will be updated by way of an amendment to reflect such resolution. In the interim in Louisiana, the rates for trunks are set forth in applicable BellSouth tariffs and will be subject to true up back to the date of execution of this agreement upon effective Commission order
15.4.3.4	Unbranding - Unbranded Directory Assistance and/or Operator Call Processing calls ride common trunk groups provisioned by BellSouth from those end offices identified by Sprint to the BellSouth TOPS. These calls are routed to "No Announcement."
15.4.4	For Facilities Based Carriers
15.4.4.1	All Service Levels require Sprint to order dedicated trunking from Sprint's service node point of interface to the BellSouth TOPS Switches.
15.4.4.1.1	In Kentucky, the rates for trunks are set forth in this Agreement.
15.4.4.1.2	In Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina and Tennessee, the rates for trunks are set forth in applicable BellSouth tariffs.

٠.

- In Louisiana, the Parties acknowledge that the rates for such dedicated trunking are in dispute. Upon resolution of the dispute through arbitration or through mutual agreement of the Parties, this section will be updated by way of an amendment to reflect such resolution. In the interim in Louisiana, the rates for trunks are set forth in applicable BellSouth tariffs and will be subject to true up back to the date of execution of this agreement upon effective Commission order
- 15.4.4.2 Customized Branding includes charges for the recording of the branding announcement and the loading of the audio units in each TOPS Switch and NAV equipment for which Sprint requires service. At Sprint's option, Sprint will provide a recording of Sprint's sparkle tone to be used in conjunction with BellSouth's recording of the branding announcement.

Directory Assistance customized branding uses:

- the recording of the name;
- the front-end loading of the Digital Recorded Announcement Machine (DRAM) in each TOPS switch.

Operator Call Processing customized branding uses:

- the recording of the name;
- the front-end loading of the DRAM in the TOPS Switch;
- the 0- automation loading for the audio units in the Enhanced Billing and Access Service (EBAS) in the Network Applications Vehicle (NAV).
- 15.4.4.3 BellSouth will provide to Sprint purchasing local BellSouth switching and reselling BellSouth local exchange service, selective routing of calls to a requested directory assistance services platform or operator services platform. Sprint end users may use the same dialing arrangements as BellSouth end users, but obtain a Sprint branded service.
- 15.5 <u>Directory Assistance Database Service (DADS)</u>
- BellSouth shall make its Directory Assistance Database Service (DADS) available solely for the expressed purpose of providing Directory Assistance type services to Sprint end users. The term "end user" denotes any entity which obtains Directory Assistance type services for its own use from a DADS customer. Directory Assistance type service is defined as Voice Directory Assistance (DA Operator assisted and Electronic Directory Assistance (Data System assisted)). Sprint agrees that Directory Assistance Database Service (DADS) will not be used for any purpose which violates federal or state laws, statutes, regulatory orders or tariffs. Except for the permitted users, Sprint agrees not to disclose DADS to others and shall provide due care in providing for the security and confidentiality

of DADS. Further, Sprint authorizes the inclusion of Sprint Subscriber listings in the BellSouth Directory Assistance products.

- BellSouth shall provide Sprint initially with a base file of subscriber listings which reflect all listing change activity occurring since Sprint's most recent update via magnetic tape, and subsequently using electronic connectivity such as Network Data Mover to be developed mutually by Sprint and BellSouth. Sprint agrees to assume the costs associated with CONNECT:DirectTM connectivity or other transmission methodology as mutually agreed by the Parties, which will vary depending upon volume and mileage.
- 15.5.3 BellSouth will require approximately one month after receiving an order to prepare the Base File. Preparation of the Base File includes activities such as establishing the customer ID, billing information and customer profile. BellSouth will provide daily updates which will reflect all listing change activity occurring since CLEC's most recent update. BellSouth shall provide updates to Sprint on a Business, Residence, or combined Business and Residence basis. Sprint agrees that the updates shall be used solely to keep the information current. Delivery of Daily Updates will commence the day after Sprint receives the Base File.
- 15.5.4 BellSouth is authorized to include Sprint Subscriber List Information in its
 Directory Assistance Database Service (DADS) and its Directory Publishers
 Database Service (DPDS). Any other use by BellSouth of Sprint Subscriber List
 Information is not authorized and with the exception of a request for DADS or
 DPDS, BellSouth shall refer any request for such information to Sprint.
- 15.5.5 Rates for DADS are as set forth in this Attachment.
- 15.6 <u>Direct Access to Directory Assistance Service</u>
- 15.6.1 Sprint's election to subscribe to Direct Access to Directory Assistance Service (DADAS) will provide Sprint's directory assistance operators with the ability to search all available BellSouth's subscriber listings using the Directory Assistance search format. Subscription to DADAS will allow Sprint to utilize its own switch, operator workstations and optional audio subsystems.
- BellSouth will provide DADAS from its DA location. Sprint will access the DADAS system via a telephone company provided point of availability. Sprint has the responsibility of providing the physical links required to connect to the point of availability. These facilities may be purchased from the telephone company as rates and charges billed separately from the charges associated with this offering.
- 15.6.3 A specified interface to each Sprint subsystem will be provided by BellSouth.

 Interconnection between Sprint system and a specified BellSouth location will be

pursuant to the use of Sprint owned or Sprint leased facilities and shall be appropriately sized based upon the volume of queries being generated by Sprint.

- 15.6.4 The specifications for the three interfaces necessary for interconnection are available in the following documents:
- 15.6.4.1 DADAS to Subscriber Operator Position System—Northern Telecom Document CSI-2300-07; Universal Gateway/ Position Message Interface Format Specification
- DADAS to Subscriber Switch—Northern Telecom Document Q210-1 Version A107; NTDMS/CCIDAS System Application Protocol; and AT&T Document 250-900-535 Operator Services Position System Listing Service and Application Call Processing Data Link Interface Specification
- 15.6.4.3 DADAS to Audio Subsystem (Optional)—Directory One Call Control to Audio Response Unit system interface specifications are available through Northern Telecom as a licensed access protocol—Northern Telecom Document 355-004424 and Gateway/Interactive Voice subsystem Protocol Specification
- 15.6.5 Rates for DADAS are as set forth in this Attachment.

16. Signaling

BellSouth shall offer access to signaling and access to BellSouth's signaling databases subject to compatibility testing and at the rates set forth in this Attachment. BellSouth may provide at Sprint's request mediated access to BellSouth signaling systems and databases. Available signaling elements include signaling links, signal transfer points and service control points. Signaling functionality will be available with both A-link and B-link connectivity.

16.1 Definition of Signaling Link Transport

Signaling Link Transport is a set of two or four dedicated 56 Kbps. transmission paths between CLEC-designated Signaling Points of Interconnection (SPOI) that provides appropriate physical diversity.

16.2 Technical Requirements

- 16.2.1 Signaling Link Transport shall consist of full duplex mode 56 kbps transmission paths.
- 16.2.2 Of the various options available, Signaling Link Transport shall perform in the following two ways:

16.2.2.1	As an "A-link" which is a connection between a switch or SCP and a home Signaling Transfer Point Switch (STP) pair; and
16.2.2.2	As a "B-link" which is a connection between two STP pairs in different company networks (e.g., between two STP pairs for two Competitive Local Exchange Carriers (CLECs)).
16.2.3	Signaling Link Transport shall consist of two or more signaling link layers as follows:
16.2.3.1	An A-link layer shall consist of two links.
16.2.3.2	A B-link layer shall consist of four links.
16.2.4	A signaling link layer shall satisfy a performance objective such that:
16.2.4.1	There shall be no more than two minutes down time per year for an A-link layer; and
16.2.4.2	There shall be negligible (less than 2 seconds) down time per year for a B-link layer.
16.2.5	A signaling link layer shall satisfy interoffice and intraoffice diversity of facilities and equipment, such that:
16.2.5.1	No single failure of facilities or equipment causes the failure of both links in an A-link layer (i.e., the links should be provided on a minimum of two separate physical paths end-to-end); and
16.2.5.2	No two concurrent failures of facilities or equipment shall cause the failure of all four links in a B-link layer (i.e., the links should be provided on a minimum of three separate physical paths end-to-end).
16.3	Interface Requirements
16.3.1	There shall be a DS1 (1.544 Mbps) interface at the Sprint-designated SPOIs. Each 56 kbps transmission path shall appear as a DS0 channel within the DS1 interface.
17.	Signaling Transfer Points (STPs)
17.1	<u>Definition</u> - Signaling Transfer Points (STPs) are packet switches that provide CCS message routing and transport. They are stored programmed switches that use information contained in the message, in conjunction with information stored in memory, to route the message to the appropriate destination signalling point.
17.2	Technical Requirements

- 17.2.1 STPs shall provide access to Network Elements connected to BellSouth SS7 network. These include:

 17.2.1.1 BellSouth Local Switching or Tandem Switching;
- 17.2.1.2 BellSouth Service Control Points/DataBases;
- 17.2.1.3 Third-party local or tandem switching;
- 17.2.1.4 Third-party-provided STPs.
- 17.2.2 The connectivity provided by STPs shall fully support the functions of all other Network Elements connected to BellSouth SS7 network. This explicitly includes the use of BellSouth SS7 network to convey messages which neither originate nor terminate at a signaling end point directly connected to BellSouth SS7 network (i.e., transient messages). When BellSouth SS7 network is used to convey transient messages, there shall be no alteration of the Integrated Services Digital Network User Part (ISDNUP) or Transaction Capabilities Application Part (TCAP) user data that constitutes the content of the message.
- 17.2.3 If a BellSouth tandem switch routes calling traffic, based on dialed or translated digits, on SS7 trunks between an Sprint local switch and third party local switch, BellSouth SS7 network shall convey the TCAP messages that are necessary to provide Call Management features (Automatic Callback, Automatic Recall, and Screening List Editing) between Sprint local STPs and the STPs that provide connectivity with the third party local switch, even if the third party local switch is not directly connected to BellSouth STPs.
- 17.2.4 STPs shall provide all functions of the MTP as defined in Telcordia (formerly BellCore) ANSI Interconnection Requirements. This includes:
- 17.2.4.1 Signaling Data Link functions, as defined in Telcordia (formerly BellCore) ANSI Interconnection Requirements,
- 17.2.4.2 Signaling Link functions, as defined in Telcordia (formerly BellCore) ANSI Interconnection Requirements, and
- 17.2.4.3 Signaling Network Management functions, as defined in Telcordia (formerly BellCore) ANSI Interconnection Requirements.
- 17.2.5 STPs shall provide all functions of the SCCP necessary for Class 0 (basic connectionless) service, as defined in Telcordia (formerly BellCore) ANSI Interconnection Requirements. In particular, this includes Global Title Translation (GTT) and SCCP Management procedures, as specified in T1.112.4. In cases where the destination signaling point is a Sprint or third party local or tandem switching system directly connected to BellSouth SS7 network, BellSouth shall perform final GTT of messages to the destination and SCCP Subsystem

Management of the destination. In all other cases, BellSouth shall perform intermediate GTT of messages to a gateway pair of STPs in an SS7 network connected with BellSouth SS7 network, and shall not perform SCCP Subsystem Management of the destination. If BellSouth performs final GTT to a Sprint database, then Sprint agrees to provide BellSouth with the Destination Point Code for the Sprint database.

- 17.2.6 STPs shall provide on a non-discriminatory basis all functions of the OMAP commonly provided by STPs, as specified in the reference in Section 12.4.5 of this Attachment. All OMAP functions will be on a "where available" basis and can include:
- 17.2.6.1 MTP Routing Verification Test (MRVT) and
- 17.2.6.2 SCCP Routing Verification Test (SRVT).
- In cases where the destination signaling point is a BellSouth local or tandem switching system or database, or is an Sprint or third party local or tandem switching system directly connected to the BellSouth SS7 network, STPs shall perform MRVT and SRVT to the destination signaling point. In all other cases, STPs shall perform MRVT and SRVT to a gateway pair of STPs in an SS7 network connected with the BellSouth SS7 network. This requirement shall be superseded by the specifications for Internetwork MRVT and SRVT if and when these become approved ANSI standards and available capabilities of BellSouth STPs, and if mutually agreed upon by Sprint and BellSouth.
- 17.2.8 STPs shall be on parity with BellSouth.
- 17.2.9 SS7 Advanced Intelligent Network (AIN) Access
- When technically feasible and upon request by Sprint, SS7 Access shall be made available in association with switching. SS7 AIN Access is the provisioning of AIN 0.1 triggers in an equipped BellSouth local switch and interconnection of the BellSouth SS7 network with the Sprint SS7 network to exchange TCAP queries and responses with an Sprint SCP.
- 17.2.9.2 SS7 AIN Access shall provide Sprint SCP access to BellSouth local switch in association with switching via interconnection of BellSouth SS7 and Sprint SS7 Networks. BellSouth shall offer SS7 access through its STPs. If BellSouth requires a mediation device on any part of its network specific to this form of access, BellSouth must route its messages in the same manner. The interconnection arrangement shall result in the BellSouth local switch recognizing the Sprint SCP as at least at parity with BellSouth's SCP's in terms of interfaces, performance and capabilities.
- 17.3 Interface Requirements

- 17.3.1 BellSouth shall provide the following STPs options to connect Sprint or Sprint-designated local switching systems or STPs to BellSouth SS7 network:
- 17.3.1.1 An A-link interface from Sprint local switching systems; and,
- 17.3.1.2 A B-link interface from Sprint local STPs.
- 17.3.2 Each type of interface shall be provided by one or more sets (layers) of signaling links.
- 17.3.3 The Signaling Point of Interconnection (SPOI) for each link shall be located at a cross-connect element, such as a DSX-1, in the Central Office (CO) where BellSouth STP is located. There shall be a DS1 or higher rate transport interface at each of the SPOIs. Each signaling link shall appear as a DS0 channel within the DS1 or higher rate interface. BellSouth shall offer higher rate DS1 signaling for interconnecting Sprint local switching systems or STPs with BellSouth STPs as soon as these become approved ANSI standards and available capabilities of BellSouth STPs. BellSouth and Sprint will work jointly to establish mutually acceptable SPOIs.
- 17.3.4 BellSouth CO shall provide intraoffice diversity between the SPOIs and BellSouth STPs, so that no single failure of intraoffice facilities or equipment shall cause the failure of both B-links in a layer connecting to a BellSouth STP. BellSouth and Sprint will work jointly to establish mutually acceptable SPOIs.
- 17.3.5 BellSouth shall provide MTP and SCCP protocol interfaces that shall conform to all sections relevant to the MTP or SCCP in the following specifications:
- 17.3.5.1 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-905-CORE, Common Channel Signaling
 Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Network Interconnection,
 Message Transfer Part (MTP), and Integrated Services Digital Network User Part
 (ISDNUP);
- 17.3.5.2 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-1432-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Signaling Connection Control Part (SCCP) and Transaction Capabilities Application Part (TCAP).

17.3.6 Message Screening

- 17.3.6.1 BellSouth shall set message screening parameters so as to accept valid messages from Sprint local or tandem switching systems destined to any signaling point within BellSouth's SS7 network where the Sprint switching system has a legitimate signaling relation.
- 17.3.6.2 BellSouth shall set message screening parameters so as to pass valid messages from Sprint local or tandem switching systems destined to any signaling point or

	network accessed through BellSouth's SS7 network where the Sprint switching system has a legitimate signaling relation.
17.3.6.3	BellSouth shall set message screening parameters so as to accept and pass/send valid messages destined to and from Sprint from any signaling point or network interconnected through BellSouth's SS7 network where the Sprint SCP has a legitimate signaling relation.
17.4	STPs shall be equal to or better than all of the requirements for STPs set forth in the following technical references:
17.4.1	ANSI T1.111-1992 American National Standard for Telecommunications - Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) - Message Transfer Part (MTP);
17.4.2	ANSI T1.111A-1994 American National Standard for Telecommunications - Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) - Message Transfer Part (MTP) Supplement;
17.4.3	ANSI T1.112-1992 American National Standard for Telecommunications - Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) - Signaling Connection Control Part (SCCP);
17.4.4	ANSI T1.115-1990 American National Standard for Telecommunications - Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) - Monitoring and Measurements for Networks
17.4.5	ANSI T1.116-1990 American National Standard for Telecommunications - Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) - Operations, Maintenance and Administration Part (OMAP);
17.4.6	ANSI T1.118-1992 American National Standard for Telecommunications - Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) - Intermediate Signaling Network Identification (ISNI);
17.4.7	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-905-CORE, Common Channel Signaling Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Network Interconnection, Message Transfer Part (MTP), and Integrated Services Digital Network User Part (ISDNUP); and
17.4.8	Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-1432-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Signaling Connection Control Part (SCCP) and Transaction Capabilities Application Part (TCAP).
18.	Service Control Points/DataBases
18.1	Definition
18.1.1	Databases are the Network Elements that provide the functionality for storage of, access to, and manipulation of information required to offer a particular service

and/or capability. Databases include, but are not limited to: Local Number Portability, LIDB, Toll Free Number Database, Automatic Location Identification/Data Management System, Calling Name Database, access to Service Creation Environment and Service Management System (SCE/SMS) application databases and Directory Assistance.

A Service Control Point (SCP) is a specific type of Database functionality deployed in a Signaling System 7 (SS7) network that executes service application logic in response to SS7 queries sent to it by a switching system also connected to the SS7 network. Service Management Systems provide operational interfaces to allow for provisioning, administration and maintenance of subscriber data and service application data stored in SCPs.

18.2 Technical Requirements for SCPs/Databases

Requirements for SCPs/Databases within this section address storage of information, access to information (e.g. signaling protocols, response times), and administration of information (e.g., provisioning, administration, and maintenance). All SCPs/Databases shall be provided to Sprint in accordance with the following requirements.

- 18.2.1 BellSouth shall provide physical access to SCPs through the SS7 network and protocols with TCAP as the application layer protocol.
- 18.2.2 BellSouth shall provide physical interconnection to databases via industry standard interfaces and protocols (e.g. SS7, ISDN and X.25).
- 18.2.3 The reliability of interconnection options shall be consistent with requirements for diversity and survivability.

18.2.4 <u>Database Availability</u>

Call processing databases shall have a maximum unscheduled availability of 30 minutes per year. Unavailability due to software and hardware upgrades shall be scheduled during minimal usage periods and only be undertaken upon proper notification to providers which might be impacted. Any downtime associated with the provision of call processing related databases will impact all service providers, including BellSouth, equally.

18.2.5 The operational interface provided by BellSouth shall complete Database transactions (i.e., add, modify, delete) for Sprint customer records stored in BellSouth databases within 3 days, or sooner where BellSouth provisions its own customer records within a shorter interval.

18.3 <u>Local Number Portability Database</u>

18.3.1 Definition

The Permanent Number Portability (PNP) database supplies routing numbers for calls involving numbers that have been ported from one local service provider to another. PNP is currently being worked in industry forums. The results of these forums will dictate the industry direction of PNP. BellSouth agrees to provide access to the PNP database at rates, terms and conditions as set forth by BellSouth and in accordance with an effective FCC or Commission directive.

18.4 <u>Line Information Database (LIDB)</u>

BellSouth will store in its LIDB only records relating to service in the BellSouth region. The LIDB Storage Agreement is included in this Attachment.

18.4.1 Definition

The Line Information Database (LIDB) is a transaction-oriented database accessible through Common Channel Signaling (CCS) networks. It contains records associated with end user Line Numbers and Special Billing Numbers. LIDB accepts queries from other Network Elements and provides appropriate responses. The query originator need not be the owner of LIDB data. LIDB queries include functions such as screening billed numbers that provides the ability to accept Collect or Third Number Billing calls and validation of Telephone Line Number based non-proprietary calling cards. The interface for the LIDB functionality is the interface between BellSouth CCS network and other CCS networks. LIDB also interfaces to administrative systems.

18.4.2 <u>Technical Requirements</u>

BellSouth will offer to Sprint any additional capabilities that are developed for LIDB during the life of this Agreement.

- 18.4.2.1 BellSouth shall process Sprint's Customer records in LIDB at least at parity with BellSouth customer records, with respect to other LIDB functions. BellSouth shall indicate to Sprint what additional functions (if any) are performed by LIDB in the BellSouth network.
- 18.4.2.2 Within five calendar days after a request by Sprint, BellSouth shall provide Sprint with a list of the customer data items which Sprint would have to provide in order to support each required LIDB function. The list shall indicate which data items are essential to LIDB function, and which are required only to support certain services. For each data item, the list shall show the data formats, the acceptable values of the data item and the meaning of those values.
- BellSouth shall provide LIDB systems for which operating deficiencies that would result in calls being blocked, shall not exceed 30 minutes per year.
- 18.4.2.4 BellSouth shall provide LIDB systems for which operating deficiencies that would not result in calls being blocked shall not exceed 12 hours per year.

- 18.4.2.5 BellSouth shall provide LIDB systems for which the LIDB function shall be in overload no more than 12 hours per year.
- All additions, updates and deletions of Sprint data to the LIDB shall be solely at the direction of Sprint. Such direction from Sprint will not be required where the addition, update or deletion is necessary to perform standard fraud control measures (e.g., calling card auto-deactivation).
- 18.4.2.7 BellSouth shall provide priority updates to LIDB for Sprint data upon Sprint's request (e.g., to support fraud detection), via password-protected telephone card, facsimile, or electronic mail within one hour of notice from the established BellSouth contact.
- 18.4.2.8 BellSouth shall provide LIDB systems such that no more than 0.01% of Sprint customer records will be missing from LIDB, as measured by Sprint audits. BellSouth will audit Sprint records in LIDB against DBAS to identify record mismatches and provide this data to a designated Sprint contact person to resolve the status of the records and BellSouth will update system appropriately. BellSouth will refer record of mis-matches to Sprint within one business day of audit. Once reconciled records are received back from Sprint, BellSouth will update LIDB the same business day if less than 500 records are received before 1:00PM Central Time. If more than 500 records are received, BellSouth will contact Sprint to negotiate a time frame for the updates, not to exceed three business days.
- 18.4.2.9 BellSouth shall perform backup and recovery of all of Sprint's data in LIDB including sending to LIDB all changes made since the date of the most recent backup copy, in at least the same time frame BellSouth performs backup and recovery of BellSouth data in LIDB for itself. Currently, BellSouth performs backups of the LIDB for itself on a weekly basis and when a new software release is scheduled, a backup is performed prior to loading the new release.
- 18.4.2.10 BellSouth shall provide Sprint with LIDB reports of data which are missing or contain errors, as well as any misrouted errors, within a reasonable time period as negotiated between Sprint and BellSouth.
- 18.4.2.11 BellSouth shall prevent any access to or use of Sprint data in LIDB by BellSouth personnel that are outside of established administrative and fraud control personnel, or by any other Party that is not authorized by Sprint in writing.
- 18.4.2.12 BellSouth shall provide Sprint performance of the LIDB Data Screening function, which allows a LIDB to completely or partially deny specific query originators access to LIDB data owned by specific data owners, for Customer Data that is part of an NPA-NXX or RAO-0/1XX wholly or partially owned by Sprint at least at parity with BellSouth Customer Data. BellSouth shall obtain from Sprint the screening information associated with LIDB Data Screening of Sprint data in

accordance with this requirement. BellSouth currently does not have LIDB Data Screening capabilities. When such capability is available, BellSouth shall offer it to Sprint under the Bona Fide Request/New Business Process as set forth in General Terms and Conditions.

- 18.4.2.13 BellSouth shall accept queries to LIDB associated with Sprint customer records, and shall return responses in accordance with industry standards.
- 18.4.2.14 BellSouth shall provide mean processing time at the LIDB within 0.50 seconds under normal conditions as defined in industry standards.
- 18.4.2.15 BellSouth shall provide processing time at the LIDB within 1 second for 99% of all messages under normal conditions as defined in industry standards.
- 18.4.3 <u>Interface Requirements</u>

BellSouth shall offer LIDB in accordance with the requirements of this subsection.

- 18.4.3.1 The interface to LIDB shall be in accordance with the technical references contained within.
- 18.4.3.2 The CCS interface to LIDB shall be the standard interface described herein.
- 18.4.3.3 The LIDB Data Base interpretation of the ANSI-TCAP messages shall comply with the technical reference herein. Global Title Translation shall be maintained in the signaling network in order to support signaling network routing to the LIDB.
- 18.5 Toll Free Number Database

The Toll Free Number Database is a SCP that provides functionality necessary for toll free (e.g., 800 and 888) number services by providing routing information and additional so-called vertical features during call set-up in response to queries from SSPs. BellSouth shall provide the Toll Free Number Database in accordance with the following:

- 18.5.1 Technical Requirements
- 18.5.1.1 BellSouth shall make BellSouth Toll Free Number Database available for Sprint to query with a toll-free number and originating information.
- 18.5.1.2 The Toll Free Number Database shall return carrier identification and, where applicable, the queried toll free number, translated numbers and instructions as it would in response to a query from a BellSouth switch.
- 18.5.1.3 The SCP shall also provide, at Sprint's option, such additional feature as described in SR-TSV-002275 (BOC Notes on BellSouth Networks, SR-TSV-002275, Issue

2, (Telcordia (formerly BellCore), April 1994)) as are available to BellSouth. These may include but are not limited to:

- 18.5.1.3.1 Network Management;
- 18.5.1.3.2 Customer Sample Collection; and
- 18.5.1.3.3 Service Maintenance
- 18.6 Automatic Location Identification/Data Management System (ALI/DMS)

The ALI/DMS Database contains end user information (including name, address, telephone information, and sometimes special information from the local service provider or end user) used to determine to which Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP) to route the call. The ALI/DMS database is used to provide more routing flexibility for E911 calls than Basic 911. BellSouth shall provide the Emergency Services Database in accordance with the following:

- 18.6.1 <u>Technical Requirements</u>
- 18.6.1.1 BellSouth shall offer Sprint a data link to the ALI/DMS database or permit Sprint to provide its own data link to the ALI/DMS database. BellSouth shall provide error reports from the ALI/DMS database to Sprint immediately after Sprint inputs information into the ALI/DMS database. Alternately, Sprint may utilize BellSouth, to enter end user information into the data base on a demand basis, and validate end user information on a demand basis.
- 18.6.1.2 The ALI/DMS database shall contain the following end user information:
- 18.6.1.2.1 Name;
- 18.6.1.2.2 Address;
- 18.6.1.2.3 Telephone number; and
- 18.6.1.2.4 Other information as appropriate (e.g., whether a end user is blind or deaf or has another disability).
- 18.6.1.3 When BellSouth is responsible for administering the ALI/DMS database in its entirety, ported number NXXs entries for the ported numbers should be maintained unless Sprint requests otherwise and shall be updated if Sprint requests, provided Sprint supplies BellSouth with the updates.
- 18.6.1.4 When Remote Call Forwarding (RCF) is used to provide number portability to the local end user and a remark or other appropriate field information is available in the database, the shadow or "forwarded-to" number and an indication that the number is ported shall be added to the customer record.

18.6.1.5 If BellSouth is responsible for configuring PSAP features (for cases when the PSAP or BellSouth supports an ISDN interface) it shall ensure that CLASS Automatic Recall (Call Return) is not used to call back to the ported number. Although BellSouth currently does not have ISDN interface, BellSouth agrees to comply with this requirement once ISDN interfaces are in place.

18.6.2 <u>Interface Requirements</u>

The interface between the E911 Switch or Tandem and the ALI/DMS database for Sprint end users shall meet industry standards.

18.7 <u>Directory Assistance Database</u>

BellSouth shall make its directory assistance database available to Sprint in order to allow Sprint to provide its end users with the same directory assistance telecommunications services BellSouth provides to BellSouth end users. BellSouth shall provide Sprint with an initial feed via magnetic tape and daily update initially via magnetic tape and subsequently via an electronic gateway to be developed mutually by Sprint and BellSouth of end user address and number changes. Directory Assistance Services must provide both the ported and Sprint telephone numbers to the extent available in BellSouth's database assigned to a end user. Privacy indicators must be properly identified to assure the non-published numbers are accurately identified.

18.8 <u>Calling Name (CNAM) Database Service.</u>

The Agreement for Calling Name (CNAM) with standard pricing is included as Exhibit B to this Attachment. Sprint must provide to its account manager a written request with a requested activation date to activate this service. If Sprint is interested in requesting CNAM with volume and term pricing, Sprint must contact its account manager to request a separate CNAM volume and term Agreement.

- SCPs/Databases shall be equal to or better than all of the requirements for SCPs/Databases set forth in the following technical references:
- 18.9.1 GR-246-CORE, Bell Communications Research Specification of Signaling System Number 7, ISSUE 3 (Telcordia (formerly BellCore), December 1998);
- 18.9.2 GR-1432-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Signaling Connection Control Part (SCCP) and Transaction Capabilities Application Part (TCAP), Issue 1. (Telcordia (formerly BellCore), March 1994);
- 18.9.3 GR-954-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Line Information Database (LIDB) Service 6, Issue 2, (Telcordia (formerly BellCore), March 1997);

GR-1149-CORE, OSSGR Section 10: System Interfaces, Issue 2 (Telcordia 18.9.4 (formerly BellCore), March 1997) (Replaces TR-NWT-001149); Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-1158-CORE, OSSGR Section 22.3: Line 18.9.5 Information Database 6, Issue 3, Rev. 2 (Telcordia (formerly BellCore), March 1997); Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-1428-CORE, CCS Network Interface 18.9.6 Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Toll Free Service, Issue 2 (Telcordia (formerly BellCore), May 1995); and 18.9.7 BOC Notes on BellSouth Networks, SR-TSV-002275, ISSUE 3, (Telcordia (formerly BellCore), December 1997). 18.10 Service Creation Environment and Service Management System (SCE/SMS) Advanced Intelligent Network (AIN) Access. BellSouth's Service Creation Environment and Service Management System 18.10.1 (SCE/SMS) Advanced Intelligent Network (AIN) Access shall provide Sprint the capability that will allow Sprint and other third parties to create service applications in a BellSouth Service Creation Environment and deploy those applications in a BellSouth SMS to a BellSouth SCP. The third party service applications interact with AIN triggers provisioned on a BellSouth SSP. 18.10.2 BellSouth's SCE/SMS AIN Access shall provide access to SCE hardware, software, testing and technical support (e.g., help desk, system administrator) resources available to Sprint. Scheduling procedures shall provide Sprint equivalent priority to these resources. 18.10.3 BellSouth SCP shall partition and protect Sprint service logic and data from unauthorized access, execution or other types of compromise. 18.10.4 When Sprint selects SCE/SMS AIN Access, BellSouth shall provide training, documentation, and technical support to enable Sprint to use BellSouth's SCE/SMS AIN Access to create and administer applications. Training, documentation, and technical support will address use of SCE and SMS access and administrative functions, but will not include support for the creation of a specific service application. When Sprint selects SCE/SMS AIN Access, BellSouth shall provide for a secure, 18.10.5 controlled access environment in association with its internal use of AIN components. Sprint access will be provided via remote data connection (e.g., dialin, ISDN).

18.10.6 When Sprint selects SCE/SMS AIN Access, BellSouth shall allow Sprint to download data forms and/or tables to BellSouth SCP via BellSouth SMS without intervention from BellSouth (e.g., service customization and end user subscription).

19. Dark Fiber

BellSouth agrees to provide access to Dark Fiber at the rates set forth in this Attachment. The Parties agree that Dark Fiber will be used in the provisioning of local exchange and exchange access service.

19.1.1 Dark Fiber is unused strands of optical fiber. It may be strands of optical fiber existing in aerial or underground structure. No line terminating elements terminated to such strands to operationalize its transmission capabilities will be available. No regeneration or optical amplification will be included with this element.

19.2 Requirements

- 19.2.1 BellSouth shall make available Dark Fiber where it exists in BellSouth's network and where, as a result of future building or deployment, it becomes available unless BellSouth can demonstrate to a state commission that it adversely affects BellSouth's ability to provide service as a "carrier of last resort". BellSouth shall offer all Dark Fiber to Sprint pursuant to the prices set forth in this Attachment.
- 19.2.2 Sprint may test the quality of the Dark Fiber to confirm its usability and performance specifications.
- 19.2.3 BellSouth shall use its best efforts to provide to Sprint information regarding the location, availability and performance of Dark Fiber within ten (10) business days for a records based answer and twenty (20) business days for a field based answer, after receiving a request from Sprint ("Request"). Within such time period, BellSouth shall send written confirmation of availability of the Dark Fiber ("Confirmation").
- 19.2.4 BellSouth shall use its best efforts to make Dark Fiber available to Sprint within 10 business days after it receives written confirmation from Sprint that the Dark Fiber previously deemed available by BellSouth is wanted for use by Sprint. This includes identification of appropriate connection points (e.g., Light Guide Interconnection (LGX) or splice points) to enable Sprint to connect or splice Sprint provided transmission media (e.g., optical fiber) or equipment to the Dark Fiber.

20. SS7 Network Interconnection

20.1.1 <u>Definition</u>

SS7 Network Interconnection is the interconnection of Sprint local Signaling Transfer Point Switches (STP) and Sprint local or tandem switching systems with BellSouth STPs. This interconnection provides connectivity that enables the exchange of SS7 messages among BellSouth switching systems and databases (DBs), Sprint local or tandem switching systems, and other third-party switching systems directly connected to the BellSouth SS7 network.

20.1.2 <u>Technical Requirements</u>

- 20.1.2.1 SS7 Network Interconnection shall provide connectivity to all components of the BellSouth SS7 network. These include:
- 20.1.2.1.1 BellSouth local or tandem switching systems;
- 20.1.2.1.2 BellSouth DBs; and
- 20.1.2.1.3 Other third-party local or tandem switching systems.
- 20.1.2.2 The connectivity provided by SS7 Network Interconnection shall fully support the functions of BellSouth switching systems and DBs and Sprint or other third-party switching systems with A-link access to the BellSouth SS7 network.

If traffic is routed based on dialed or translated digits between an Sprint local switching system and a BellSouth or other third-party local switching system, either directly or via a BellSouth tandem switching system, then it is a requirement that the BellSouth SS7 network convey via SS7 Network Interconnection the TCAP messages that are necessary to provide Call Management services (Automatic Callback, Automatic Recall, and Screening List Editing) between the Sprint local STPs and BellSouth or other third-party local switch.

- 20.1.2.3 When the capability to route messages based on Intermediate Signaling Network Identifier (ISNI) is generally available on BellSouth STPs, the BellSouth SS7 Network shall also convey TCAP messages using SS7 Network Interconnection in similar circumstances where the BellSouth switch routes traffic based on a Carrier Identification Code (CIC).
- 20.1.2.4 SS7 Network Interconnection shall provide all functions of the MTP as specified in ANSI T1.111. This includes:
- 20.1.2.4.1 Signaling Data Link functions, as specified in ANSI T1.111.2;
- 20.1.2.4.2 Signaling Link functions, as specified in ANSI T1.111.3; and
- 20.1.2.4.3 Signaling Network Management functions, as specified in ANSI T1.111.4.
- 20.1.2.5 SS7 Network Interconnection shall provide all functions of the SCCP necessary for Class 0 (basic connectionless) service, as specified in ANSI T1.112. In

particular, this includes Global Title Translation (GTT) and SCCP Management procedures, as specified in T1.112.4. Where the destination signaling point is a BellSouth switching system or DB, or is another third-party local or tandem switching system directly connected to the BellSouth SS7 network, SS7 Network Interconnection shall include final GTT of messages to the destination and SCCP Subsystem Management of the destination. Where the destination signaling point is an Sprint local or tandem switching system, SS7 Network Interconnection shall include intermediate GTT of messages to a gateway pair of Sprint local STPs, and shall not include SCCP Subsystem Management of the destination.

- 20.1.2.6 SS7 Network Interconnection shall provide all functions of the Integrated Services Digital Network User Part (ISDNUP), as specified in ANSI T1.113.
- 20.1.2.7 SS7 Network Interconnection shall provide all functions of the TCAP, as specified in ANSI T1.114.
- 20.1.2.8 If and when Internetwork MTP Routing Verification Test (MRVT) and SCCP Routing Verification Test (SRVT) become approved ANSI standards and available capabilities of BellSouth STPs, SS7 Network Interconnection shall provide these functions of the OMAP.
- 20.1.2.9 SS7 Network Interconnection shall be equal to or better than the following performance requirements:
- 20.1.2.9.1 MTP Performance, as specified in ANSI T1.111.6;
- 20.1.2.9.2 SCCP Performance, as specified in ANSI T1.112.5; and
- 20.1.2.9.3 ISDNUP Performance, as specified in ANSI T1.113.5.
- 20.1.3 <u>Interface Requirements</u>
- 20.1.3.1 BellSouth shall offer the following SS7 Network Interconnection options to connect Sprint or Sprint-designated local or tandem switching systems or STPs to the BellSouth SS7 network:
- 20.1.3.1.1 A-link interface from Sprint local or tandem switching systems; and
- 20.1.3.1.2 B-link interface from Sprint STPs.
- The Signaling Point of Interconnection (SPOI) for each link shall be located at a cross-connect element, such as a DSX-1, in the Central Office (CO) where the BellSouth STP is located. There shall be a DS1 or higher rate transport interface at each of the SPOIs. Each signaling link shall appear as a DS0 channel within the DS1 or higher rate interface. BellSouth shall offer higher rate DS1 signaling links for interconnecting Sprint local switching systems or STPs with BellSouth STPs as soon as these become approved ANSI standards and available capabilities

- of BellSouth STPs. BellSouth and Sprint will work jointly to establish mutually acceptable SPOI.
- 20.1.3.3 BellSouth CO shall provide intraoffice diversity between the SPOIs and the BellSouth STP, so that no single failure of intraoffice facilities or equipment shall cause the failure of both B-links in a layer connecting to a BellSouth STP.

 BellSouth and Sprint will work jointly to establish mutually acceptable SPOI.
- 20.1.3.4 The protocol interface requirements for SS7 Network Interconnection include the MTP, ISDNUP, SCCP, and TCAP. These protocol interfaces shall conform to the following specifications:
- 20.1.3.4.1 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-905-CORE, Common Channel Signaling Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Network Interconnection, Message Transfer Part (MTP), and Integrated Services Digital Network User Part (ISDNUP), Issue 2, Rev. 2, December 1998;
- 20.1.3.4.2 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-1428-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Toll Free Service, Issue 2, May 1998;
- 20.1.3.4.3 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-1429-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Call Management Services, Issue 1, August 1994; and
- 20.1.3.4.4 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-1432-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Signaling Connection Control Part (SCCP) and Transaction Capabilities Application Part (TCAP), Issue 1, March 1994.
- 20.1.3.5 BellSouth shall set message screening parameters to accept messages from Sprint local or tandem switching systems destined to any signaling point in the BellSouth SS7 network with which the Sprint switching system has a legitimate signaling relation.
- 20.1.4 SS7 Network Interconnection shall be equal to or better than all of the requirements for SS7 Network Interconnection set forth in the following technical references:
- 20.1.4.1 ANSI T1.110-1992 American National Standard Telecommunications Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) General Information;
- 20.1.4.2 ANSI T1.111-1996 American National Standard for Telecommunications Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) Message Transfer Part (MTP);
- 20.1.4.3 ANSI T1.111A-1994 American National Standard for Telecommunications Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) Message Transfer Part (MTP) Supplement;
- 20.1.4.4 ANSI T1.112-1996 American National Standard for Telecommunications Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) Signaling Connection Control Part (SCCP);
- 20.1.4.5 ANSI T1.113-1995 American National Standard for Telecommunications Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) Integrated Services Digital Network (ISDN) User Part;

- 20.1.4.6 ANSI T1.114-1996 American National Standard for Telecommunications Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) Transaction Capabilities Application Part (TCAP);
- 20.1.4.7 ANSI T1.115-1990 American National Standard for Telecommunications Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) Monitoring and Measurements for Networks;
- 20.1.4.8 ANSI T1.116-1996 American National Standard for Telecommunications Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) Operations, Maintenance and Administration Part (OMAP), also ANSI T1.116A-1998;
- 20.1.4.9 ANSI T1.118-1992 American National Standard for Telecommunications Signaling System Number 7 (SS7) Intermediate Signaling Network Identification (ISNI);
- 20.1.4.10 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-905-CORE, Common Channel Signaling
 Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Network Interconnection,
 Message Transfer Part (MTP), and Integrated Services Digital Network User Part
 (ISDNUP), Issue 2, Rev, 2, December 1998;
- 20.1.4.11 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-954-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Line Information Database (LIDB) Service, Issue 2, March 1997;
- 20.1.4.12 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-1428-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Toll Free Service, Issue 2, May 1995;
- 20.1.4.13 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-1429-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Call Management Services, Issue 1, August 1994; and,
- 20.1.4.14 Telcordia (formerly BellCore) GR-1432-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Signaling Connection Control Part (SCCP) and Transaction Capabilities Application Part (TCAP), Issue 1, 1994.

21. Basic 911 and E911

If Sprint orders network elements and other services, then Sprint is also responsible for providing E911 to its end users. BellSouth agrees to offer access to the 911/E911 network pursuant to the following terms and conditions set forth in this Attachment.

21.1 **Definition**

Basic 911 and E911 is an additional requirement that provides a caller access to the applicable emergency service bureau by dialing a 3-digit universal telephone number (911).

21.2 Requirements

21.2.1 <u>Basic 911 Service Provisioning.</u> For Basic 911 service, BellSouth will provide to Sprint a list consisting of each municipality that subscribes to Basic 911 service.

The list will also provide, if known, the E911 conversion date for each municipality and, for network routing purposes, a ten-digit directory number representing the appropriate emergency answering position for each municipality subscribing to 911. Sprint will be required to arrange to accept 911 calls from its end users in municipalities that subscribe to Basic 911 service and translate the 911 call to the appropriate 10-digit directory number as stated on the list provided by BellSouth. Sprint will be required to route that call to BellSouth at the appropriate tandem or end office. When a municipality converts to E911 service, Sprint will be required to discontinue the Basic 911 procedures and being using E911 procedures.

- E911 Service Provisioning. For E911 service, Sprint will be required to install a 21.2.2 minimum of two dedicated trunks originating from the Sprint serving wire center and terminating to the appropriate E911 tandem. The dedicated trunks shall be, at a minimum, DS-0 level trunks configured either as a 2-wire analog interface or as part of a digital (1.544 Mb/s) interface. Either configuration shall use CAMAtype signaling with multifrequency ("MF") pulsing that will deliver automatic number identification ("ANI") with the voice portion of the call. If the user interface is digital, MF pulses, as well as other AC signals, shall be encoded per the u-255 Law convention. Sprint will be required to provide BellSouth daily updates to the E911 database. Sprint will be required to forward 911 calls to the appropriate E911 tandem, along with ANI, based upon the current E911 end office to tandem homing arrangement as provided by BellSouth. If the E911 tandem trunks are not available, Sprint will be required to route the call to a designated 7-digit local number residing in the appropriate Public Service Answering Point ("PSAP"). This call will be transported over BellSouth's interoffice network and will not carry the ANI of the calling party. Sprint shall be responsible for providing BellSouth with complete and accurate data for submission to the 911/E911 database for the purpose of providing 911/E911 to its end users.
- 21.2.3 Rates. Charges for 911/E911 service are borne by the municipality purchasing the service. BellSouth will impose no charge on Sprint beyond applicable charges for BellSouth trunking arrangements.
- 21.2.4 Basic 911 and E911 functions provided to Sprint shall be at least at parity with the support and services that BellSouth provides to its end users for such similar functionality.

<u>Detailed Practices and Procedures</u>. The detailed practices and procedures contained in the E911 Local Exchange Carrier Guide For Facility-Based Providers as amended from time to time during the term of this Agreement will determine the appropriate practices and procedures for BellSouth and Sprint to follow in providing 911/E911 services.

22. Rates

22.1. General

.

The prices that Sprint shall pay to BellSouth for Network Elements and Other Services are set forth in Exhibit C to this Attachment.

22.2. Operational Support Systems (OSS)

BellSouth has developed and made available the following mechanized systems by which Sprint may submit LSRs electronically.

LENS Local Exchange Navigation System

EDI Electronic Data Interface

TAG Telecommunications Access Gateway

LSRs submitted by means of one of these interactive interfaces will incur an OSS electronic ordering charge as specified in Attachment 6 of this Agreement.

22.3 True-up

This section applies only to Tennessee and other rates that are interim or expressly subject to true-up under this Attachment.

The interim prices for Network Elements and Other Services and Local Interconnection shall be subject to true-up according to the following procedures:

- 1. The interim prices shall be trued-up, either up or down, based on final prices determined either by further agreement between the Parties, or by an effective order of the Commission. The Parties shall implement the true-up by comparing the actual volumes and demand for each item, together with interim prices for each item, with the final prices determined for each item. Each Party shall keep its own records upon which the true-up can be based, and any final payment from one Party to the other shall be in an amount agreed upon by the Parties based on such records. In the event of any disagreement as between the records or the Parties regarding the amount of such true-up, the Parties agree that the body having jurisdiction over the matter shall be called upon to resolve such differences, or the Parties may mutually agree to submit the matter to the Dispute Resolution process in accordance with the provisions of Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions.
- 2. The Parties may continue to negotiate toward final prices, but in the event that no such Agreement is reached within ninety (90) days, either Party may petition the Commission to resolve such disputes and to determine final prices for each item. Alternatively, upon mutual agreement, the Parties may submit the matter to the Dispute Resolution Process set forth in Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions of the Agreement, so long as they file the resulting

Agreement with the Commission as a "negotiated Agreement" under Section 252(e) of the Act.

3. An effective order of the Commission that forms the basis of a true-up shall be based upon cost studies submitted by either or both Parties to the Commission and shall be binding upon BellSouth and Sprint specifically or upon all carriers generally, such as a generic cost proceeding.

LINE INFORMATION DATA BASE (LIDB) STORAGE AGREEMENT

I. SCOPE

:

- A. This Agreement sets forth the terms and conditions pursuant to which BST agrees to store in its LIDB certain information at the request of the Local Exchange Company and pursuant to which BST, its LIDB customers and Local Exchange Carrier shall have access to such information. Local Exchange Carrier understands that BST provides access to information in its LIDB to various telecommunications service providers pursuant to applicable tariffs and agrees that information stored at the request of Local Exchange Carrier, pursuant to this Agreement, shall be available to those telecommunications service providers. The terms and conditions contained in the attached Addendum(s) are hereby made a part of this Agreement as if fully incorporated herein.
 - B. LIDB is accessed for the following purposes:
 - 1. Billed Number Screening
 - 2. Calling Card Validation
 - Fraud Control
- C. BST will provide seven days per week, 24-hours per day, fraud monitoring on Calling Cards, bill-to-third and collect calls made to numbers in BST's LIDB, provided that such information is included in the LIDB query. BST will establish fraud alert thresholds and will notify the Local Exchange Company of fraud alerts so that the Local Exchange Company may take action it deems appropriate. Local Exchange Company understands and agrees BST will administer all data stored in the LIDB, including the data provided by Local Exchange Company pursuant to this Agreement, in the same manner as BST's data for BST's end user customers. BST shall not be responsible to Local Exchange Company for any lost revenue which may result from BST's administration of the LIDB pursuant to its established practices and procedures as they exist and as they may be changed by BST in its sole discretion from time to time.

Local Exchange Company understands that BST currently has in effect numerous billing and collection agreements with various interexchange carriers and billing clearing houses. Local Exchange Company further understands that these billing and collection customers of BST query BST's LIDB to determine whether to accept

various billing options from end users. Additionally, Local Exchange Company understands that presently BST has no method to differentiate between BST's own billing and line data in the LIDB and such data which it includes in the LIDB on Local Exchange Company's behalf pursuant to this Agreement. Therefore, until such time as BST can and does implement in its LIDB and its supporting systems the means to differentiate Local Exchange Company's data from BST's data and the Parties to this Agreement execute appropriate amendments hereto, the following terms and conditions shall apply:

- (a) The Local Exchange Company agrees that it will accept responsibility for telecommunications services billed by BST for its billing and collection customers for Local Exchange Customer's end user accounts which are resident in LIDB pursuant to this Agreement. Local Exchange Company authorizes BST to place such charges on Local Exchange Company's bill from BST and agrees that it shall pay all such charges. Charges for which Local Exchange Company hereby takes responsibility include, but are not limited to, collect and third number calls.
- (b) Charges for such services shall appear on a separate BST bill page identified with the name of the entity for which BST is billing the charge.
- (c) Local Exchange Company shall have the responsibility to render a billing statement to its end users for these charges, but Local Exchange Company's obligation to pay BST for the charges billed shall be independent of whether Local Exchange Company is able or not to collect from the Local Exchange Company's end users.
 - (d) BST shall not become involved in any disputes between Local Exchange Company and the entities for which BST performs billing and collection. BellSouth will not issue adjustments for charges billed on behalf of an entity to Local Exchange Company. It shall be the responsibility of the Local Exchange Company and the other entity to negotiate and arrange for any appropriate adjustments.

II. TERM

This Agreement will be effective as of _______, 199___, and will continue in effect for one year, and thereafter may be continued until terminated by either Party upon thirty (30) days written notice to the other Party.

III. FEES FOR SERVICE AND TAXES

- A. The Local Exchange Company will not be charged a fee for storage services provided by BST to the Local Exchange Company, as described in Section I of this Agreement.
- B. Sales, use and all other taxes (excluding taxes on BST's income) determined by BST or any taxing authority to be due to any federal, state or local taxing jurisdiction with respect to the provision of the service set forth herein will be paid by the Local Exchange Company. The Local Exchange Company shall have the right to have BST contest with the imposing jurisdiction, at the Local Exchange Company's expense, any such taxes that the Local Exchange Company deems are improperly levied.

IV. INDEMNIFICATION

To the extent not prohibited by law, each Party will indemnify the other and hold the other harmless against any loss, cost, claim, injury, or liability relating to or arising out of negligence or willful misconduct by the indemnifying Party or its agents or contractors in connection with the indemnifying Party's provision of services, provided, however, that any indemnity for any loss, cost, claim, injury or liability arising out of or relating to errors or omissions in the provision of services under this Agreement shall be limited as otherwise specified in this Agreement. The indemnifying Party under this Section agrees to defend any suit brought against the other Party for any such loss, cost, claim, injury or liability. The indemnified Party agrees to notify the other Party promptly, in writing, of any written claims, lawsuits, or demands for which the other Party is responsible under this Section and to cooperate in every reasonable way to facilitate defense or settlement of claims. The indemnifying Party shall not be liable under this Section for settlement by the indemnified Party of any claim, lawsuit, or demand unless the defense of the claim, lawsuit, or demand has been tendered to it in writing and the indemnifying Party has unreasonably failed to assume such defense.

V. LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

Neither Party shall be liable to the other Party for any lost profits or revenues or for any indirect, incidental or consequential damages incurred by the other Party arising from this Agreement or the services performed or not performed hereunder, regardless of the cause of such loss or damage.

VI. MISCELLANEOUS

A. It is understood and agreed to by the Parties that BST may provide similar services to other companies.

- B. All terms, conditions and operations under this Agreement shall be performed in accordance with, and subject to, all applicable local, state or federal legal and regulatory tariffs, rulings, and other requirements of the federal courts, the U. S. Department of Justice and state and federal regulatory agencies. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to cause either Party to violate any such legal or regulatory requirement and either Party's obligation to perform shall be subject to all such requirements.
- C. The Local Exchange Company agrees to submit to BST all advertising, sales promotion, press releases, and other publicity matters relating to this Agreement wherein BST's corporate or trade names, logos, trademarks or service marks or those of BST's affiliated companies are mentioned or language from which the connection of said names or trademarks therewith may be inferred or implied; and the Local Exchange Company further agrees not to publish or use advertising, sales promotions, press releases, or publicity matters without BST's prior written approval.
- D. This Agreement constitutes the entire Agreement between the Local Exchange Company and BST which supersedes all prior Agreements or contracts, oral or written representations, statements, negotiations, understandings, proposals and undertakings with respect to the subject matter hereof.
- E. Except as expressly provided in this Agreement, if any part of this Agreement is held or construed to be invalid or unenforceable, the validity of any other Section of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect to the extent permissible or appropriate in furtherance of the intent of this Agreement.
- F. Neither Party shall be held liable for any delay or failure in performance of any part of this

 Agreement for any cause beyond its control and without its fault or negligence, such as acts of God, acts of civil or
 military authority, government regulations, embargoes, epidemics, war, terrorist acts, riots, insurrections, fires,
 explosions, earthquakes, nuclear accidents, floods, strikes, power blackouts, volcanic action, other major
 environmental disturbances, unusually severe weather conditions, inability to secure products or services of other
 persons or transportation facilities, or acts or omissions of transportation common carriers.
- G. This Agreement shall be deemed to be a contract made under the laws of the State of Georgia, and the construction, interpretation and performance of this Agreement and all transactions hereunder shall be governed by the domestic law of such State.

FACILITIES BASED ADDENDUM TO LINE INFORMATION DATA BASE (LIDB) STORAGE AGREEMENT

	This is a	Facilities Based Addendum to the Line Information Data Base Storage Agreement dated
		, 199, between BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. ("BST"), and
		("Local Exchange Company"), effective the day of
		, 199
ı.	GENE	RAL
	This Ad	dendum sets forth the terms and conditions for Local Exchange Company's provision of billing
number	informat	ion to BST for inclusion in BST's LIDB. BST will store in its LIDB the billing number information
provide	d by Loca	al Exchange Company, and BST will provide responses to on-line, call-by-call queries to this
informa	tion for p	surposes specified in Section I.B. of the Agreement.
11.	DEFIN	ITIONS
	A.	Billing number - a number that the Local Exchange Company creates for the purpose of identifying
an acco	unt liable	for charges. This number may be a line or a special billing number.
	В.	Line number - a ten digit number that identifies a telephone line administered by the Local
Exchan	ge Compa	any.
	C.	Special billing number - a ten digit number that identifies a billing account established by the
Local E	xchange	Company.
	D.	Calling Card number - a billing number plus PIN number.
	E.	PIN number - a four digit security code assigned by the Local Exchange Company which is added
to a bill	ing numb	er to compose a fourteen digit calling card number.
	F.	Toll billing exception indicator - associated with a billing number to indicate that it is considered
invalid	for billing	g of collect calls or third number calls or both, by the Local Exchange Company.
•	G.	Billed Number Screening - refers to the activity of determining whether a toll billing exception

indicator is present for a particular billing number.

- H. Calling Card Validation refers to the activity of determining whether a particular calling card number exists as stated or otherwise provided by a caller.
- I. Billing number information information about billing number, Calling Card number and toll billing exception indicator provided to BST by the Local Exchange Company.

III. RESPONSIBILITIES OF PARTIES

- A. The Local Exchange Company will provide its billing number information to BST's LIDB each business day by a method that has been mutually agreed upon by both Parties.
- B. BST will store in its LIDB the billing number information provided by the Local Exchange Company. Under normal operating conditions, BST shall include the Local Exchange Company's billing number information in its LIDB no later than two business days following BST's receipt of such billing number information, provided that BST shall not be held responsible for any delay or failure in performance to the extent such delay or failure is caused by circumstances or conditions beyond BST's reasonable control. BST will store in its LIDB an unlimited volume of the Local Exchange Company's working telephone numbers.
- C. BST will provide responses to on-line, call-by-call queries to the stored information for the specific purposes listed in the next paragraph.
- D. BST is authorized to use the billing number information provided by the Local Exchange Company to perform the following functions for authorized users on an on-line basis:
- 1. Validate a 14 digit Calling Card number where the first 10 digits are a line number or special billing number assigned by the Local Exchange Company, and where the last four digits (PIN) are a security code assigned by the Local Exchange Company.
- 2. Determine whether the Local Exchange Company or the subscriber has identified the billing number as one which should not be billed for collect or third number calls, or both.
- E. The Local Exchange Company will provide its own billing number information to BST for storage and to be used for Billed Number Screening and Calling Card Validation. The Local Exchange Company will arrange and pay for transport of updates to BST.

IV. COMPLIANCE

Unless expressly authorized in writing by the Local Exchange Company, all billing number information provided pursuant to this Addendum shall be used for no purposes other than those set forth in this Addendum.

EXHIBIT B

CALLING NAME DELIVERY (CNAM) DATABASE SERVICES

1.00 DEFINITIONS

ī,

For the purpose of this Attachment, the following terms shall be defined as:

CALLING NAME DELIVERY DATABASE SERVICE (CNAM) - The ability to associate a name with the calling party number, allowing the end user subscriber (to which a call is being terminated) to view the calling party's name before the call is answered. This service also provides Sprint the opportunity to load and store its subscriber names in the BellSouth CNAM SCPs.

CALLING PARTY NUMBER (CPN) - The number of the calling party that is delivered to the terminating switch using common channel signaling system 7 (CCS7) technology, and that is contained in the Initial Address Message (IAM) portion of the CCS7 call setup.

COMMON CHANNEL SIGNALING SYSTEM 7 (CCS7) - A network signaling technology in which all signaling information between two or more nodes is transmitted over high-speed data links, rather than over voice circuits.

SERVICE CONTROL POINTs (SCPs) - The real-time data base systems that contain the names to be provided in response to queries received from CNAM SSPs.

SERVICE MANAGEMENT SYSTEM (SMS) - The main operations support system of CNAM DATABASE SERVICE. CNAM records are loaded into the SMS, which in turn downloads into the CNAM SCP.

SERVICE SWITCHING POINTs (SSPs) - Features of computerized switches in the telephone network that determine that a terminating line has subscribed to CNAM service, and then communicate with CNAM SCPs in order to provide the name associated with the calling party number.

SUBSYSTEM NUMBER (SSN) - The address used in the Signaling Connection Control Part (SCCP) layer of the SS7 protocol to designate an application at an end signaling point. A SSN for CNAM at the end office designates the CNAM application within the end office. BellSouth uses the CNAM SSN of 232.

2.00 ATTACHMENT

2.01 This Attachment contains the terms and conditions where BellSouth will provide to the Sprint access to the BellSouth CNAM SCP for query or record storage purposes.

2.02 Sprint shall submit to BellSouth a notice of its intent to access and utilize BellSouth CNAM Database Services pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Attachment. Said notice shall be in writing, no less than 60 days prior to Sprint's access to BellSouth's CNAM Database Services and shall be addressed to Sprint's Account Manager.

3.00 PHYSICAL CONNECTION AND COMPENSATION

- 3.01 BellSouth's provision of CNAM Database Services to Sprint requires interconnection from Sprint Sprintto BellSouth CNAM Service Control Points (SCPs). Such interconnections shall be established pursuant to Attachment 3 of this Agreement. The appropriate charge for access to and use of the BellSouth CNAM Database service shall be as set forth in this Attachment.
- 3.02 In order to formulate a CNAM query to be sent to the BellSouth CNAM SCP, Sprint shall provide its own CNAM SSP. Sprint's CNAM SSPs must be compliant with TR-NWT-001188, "CLASS Calling Name Delivery Generic Requirements".
- 3.03 If Sprint elects to access the BellSouth CNAM SCP via a third party CCS7 transport provider, the third party CCS7 provider shall interconnect with the BellSouth CCS7 network according to BellSouth's Common Channel Signaling Interconnection Guidelines and Telcordia (formerly BellCore)'s CCS Network Interface Specification document, TR-TSV-000905. In addition, the third party provider shall establish CCS7 interconnection at the BellSouth Local Signal Transfer Points (LSTPs) serving the BellSouth CNAM SCPs that Sprint desires to query.

3.04 Out-Of-Region Customers

If the customer queries the BellSouth CNAM SCP via a third party national SS7 transport provider, the third party SS7 provider shall interconnect with the BellSouth CCS7 network according to BellSouth's Common Channel Signaling Interconnection Guidelines and Telcordia's (formerly BellCore's) CCS Network Interface Specification document, TR-TSV-000905. In addition, the third party provider shall establish SS7 interconnection at one or more of the BellSouth Gateway Signal Transfer Points (STPs). The payment of all costs associated with the transport of SS7 signals via a third party will be established by mutual agreement of the Parties in writing and shall, by this reference become an integral part of this Agreement.

4.00 CNAM RECORD INITIAL LOAD AND UPDATES

4.01 The mechanism to be used by Sprint for initial CNAM record load and/or updates shall be determined by mutual agreement. The initial load and all updates shall be provided by Sprint in the BellSouth specified format and shall contain records for every working telephone number that can originate phone calls. It is the responsibility of Sprint to provide accurate information to BellSouth on a current basis.

- 4.02 Updates to the SMS shall occur no less than once a week, reflect service order activity affecting either name or telephone number, and involve only record additions, deletions or changes.
- 4.03 Sprint CNAM records provided for storage in the BellSouth CNAM SCP shall be available, on a SCP query basis only, to all Parties querying the BellSouth CNAM SCP. Further, CNAM service shall be provided by each Party consistent with state and/or federal regulation.

ATEGORY	MOTES	UMBLADILEO METAVORIX ELEMENT	Indoctor	Zone	BCE	veoc			RATES (\$)					000 n	ATES (S)		
ATEGORY	NOTES							1	RATES (3)	1				USS H	ATES (5)		
	i											1	ì		1		1
						1				1				1			
									1	1				1	1	Charac	C
1	i								1	1		See Order	Sue Order		Introduction in	Marrael Bee	Charge Marenal S
	- 1									1		See Order Subsetted Elec	See Order Subsetted Marrady per	Charge - Manual See Order vo.	Charge - Humani See Order vs.	Order vs.	Order v
1									1			E200	138	Blackwin 1st	See Order vg.	Dies 1st	Bootronio
							_									Dodg till	
								Name	urring	Manage	ourring						
										_	2						
						-				1980		_		1			
				[i	-						1				
				\vdash		-	Med	Piret	Adri	Firet	Aert	BOMBC	BOMAH	SONLAN	BOMAN	SOMAN	8084
		thown in the sections for stand-alone loops or loops as part of a combination refers to G				41 th (F 7	Taulau		1 100	Danis N		1045	1	1			
		rown in the sections of static-acris toops to dops as part of a continual release to the connection. believe the conviction of the convict	oog apris	Latiy L	oavelay.	O ONE Z	ANDS. TO VIEW	SOUTH APRICALLY DOG	tveraged DIVE 20	no Doorgilau	ans by Contra	Circe, lete	(O Milesine)	receile.			
BUNDLE!	FXCHANGE	E ACCESS LOOP		-													
_	2-WIRE ANA	LOG VOICE GRADE LOOP															-
-		2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Service Level 1- Zone 1		1	UEAN	UEAL2	12.79	49.57	22.83	25.62	6.57		19.99				
		2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Service Level 1- Zone 2		2	UEANI	UEAL2	17.27	49.57	22.83	25.62	6.57	1	19.99		-		
		2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Service Level 1- Zone 3		3	UEAN	UEAL2	33.36	49.57	22.83	25.62	6.57		19.99		 		\vdash
		The range range brook book bottles marie a		-			1		1				10.00				
					UEPSR.	J.	1	1		1 1		1	1		1		1
		2 Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop-Service Level 1-Line Splitting- Zone 1		1		UEALS	12.79	49.57	22.83	25.62	6.57	1	19.99		1		1
_		The state of the s		Ė		1	1										
					UEPSR.				ì			1		i	1		1
1		2 Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop- Service Level 1-Line Splitting-Zone 2		2	UEPSB	UEALS	17.27	49.57	22.83	25.62	6.57		19.99				1
		2 1416 Allady Voice Glade Loop Selfice Cever 1-Line Spiriting-Lone 2		-	02.00	ODE	1/	40.07	******	20.02	0.07		13.33				-
					UEPSR.		1		Į.			l	į .		1 1		į.
	1	2 Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop-Service Level 1-Line Splitting-Zone 3		3	UEPSB	UEALS	33.36	49.57	22.83	25.62	6.57	i	19.99				ĺ
_			_	-		00.00	50.00			20.02			13.33				
		Engineering Information Document (EI)		-	UEANL			28.77	28.77	_		-					
					1					1 1		1	i				1
		Manual Order Coordination for UVL-SL1s (per loop)*		-	UEANL	UEAMC		9.00	9.00								
						20001		~~~						ĺ) [
		Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time for UVL-SL1 (per LSR) *	_		UEANL	OCOSL		23.02	23.02								_
				-		-				1		-			-		\vdash
		2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Service Level 2 w/Loop or Ground Start Signaling		١.	1							ļ.			1 1		i
		Zone 1		1	UEA	UEAL2	14.50	135.75	82.47	63.53	12.01		19.99				
		2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Service Level 2 w/Loop or Ground Start Signaling															i
		Zone 2		2	UEA	UEAL2	19.57	135.75	82.47	63.53	12.01		19.99				
		2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Service Level 2 w/Loop or Ground Start Signaling										l		1	!!		
		Zone 3		3	UEA	UEAL2	37.82	135.75	82.47	63.53	12.01		19,99				
									1			1					1
		Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time (per LSR)		_	UEA	OCOSL		23.02				1					
		2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Service Level 2 w/Reverse Battery Signaling -		١.								1			1 1		
		Zone 1		1	UEA	UEAR2	14.50	135.75	82.47	63.53	12.01		19.99				
		2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Service Level 2 w/Reverse Battery Signaling -					40.00										
		Zone 2		2	UEA	UEAR2	19.57	135.75	82.47	63.53	12.01		19.99				
		2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Service Level 2 w/Reverse Battery Signaling -		١.								ı		1	1 l		
_		Zone 3		3	UEA	UEAR2	37.82	135.75	82.47	63.53	12.01		19.99		L		
				1			i										
		Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time (per LSR)		-	UEA	OCCOSL	-	23.02				-					
_		LOG VOICE GRADE LOOP		-		1.00000		10	147.5		40						
		4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Zone 1		1	UEA	UEAL4	23.02	167.86	115.15	67.08	15.56		19.99				
		4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Zone 2	<u> </u>	2	UEA	UEAL4	31.07	167.86	115.15	67.08	15.56		19.99				
		4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Zone 3		3	UEA	UEAL4	60.02	167,86	115.15	67.08	15.56		19.99				
		Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time (per LSR)			ŲEA	ocosi	_	23.02									
			_	_					ļ								
	2-WIRE ISDN	N DIGITAL GRADE LOOP		_													
		2-Wire ISDN Digital Grade Loop - Zone 1		1	UDN	U1L2X	21.76	147.69	94.41	62.23	10.71		19.99				
		2-Wire ISDN Digital Grade Loop - Zone 2		2	UDN	U1L2X	29.38	147.69	94.41	62.23	10.71		19.99				
		2-Wire ISDN Digital Grade Loop - Zone 3		3	UDN	U1L2X	56.76	147.69	94.41	62.23	10.71		19.99				
			1									1					
		Order Coordination For Specified Conversion Time (per LSR)			UDN	OCOSL		23.02									
	2-WIRE Univ	versal Digital Channel (UDC) COMPATIBLE LOOP															
		2-Wire Universal Digital Channel (UDC) Compatible Loop - Zone 1		1	UDC	UDC2X		147.69	94.41	62.23	10.71		19.99			1	
		2-Wire Universal Digital Channel (UDC) Compatible Loop - Zone 2		2		UDC2X		147.69	94.41	62.23	10.71		19.99				

TEGORY	MOTES	UNBLINOLED METWORK ELEMENT	helayles.	Zone	BCS	UMDC		ı	RATES (\$)					059 P	ATES (S)		
	10.25													033 10	1123 (9)		Т
					l				1								1
																-	bure
		· ·)						Swa Order	Shen Order		-	Charge -	Chee
												Substitled	See Order Redemitted	Charge - Maraul Seo Order sts.	Charge - Marsed See Order vs.	Order vs.	Orde
						_						per Lim	LIR	Electronic-1st	Eleptronio-Addit	Dies 1st	Ad
		F						Manage									
										_							
						 				Diego							_
							Rec	Firet	Adri	Firet	Addi	SCHEC	SCHAM	MOMAN	SÇMAN	SCHAK	900
		2-Wire Universal Digital Channel (UDC) Compatible Loop - Zone 3		3	UDC	UDÇ2X	56.76	147.69	94.41	62.23	10.71		19.99				
		MANUFACTURE DISTRICT OF THE CARD A SECTION O		-		 											
	2-WIRE ASY	MMETRICAL DIGITAL SUBSCRIBER LINE (ADSL) COMPATIBLE LOOP 2-WIRE ASYMMETRICAL DIGITAL SUBSCRIBER LINE (ADSL) COMPATIBLE				-						_					_
		LOOP															1
		2 Wire Unbundled ADSL Loop including manual service inquiry & facility reservation -			0.0000				West to a								
		Zone 1		1	UAL	UAL2X	12.65_	149.53	103.85	75.05	15.63		19.99				
		2 Wire Unbundled ADSL Loop including manual service inquiry & facility reservation - Zone 2		2	UAL	UAL2X	17.08	149.53	103.85	75.05	15.63		19.99				
		2 Wire Unbundled ADSL Loop including manual service inquiry & facility reservation -											15.55				
		Zone 3		3	UAL	UAL2X	33.00	149.53	103.85	75.05	15.63		19.99				
		Codes Coordination for Experient Conversion Time (next SER)			UAL	OCOSL		23.02									
		Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time (per LSR) 2 Wire Unbundled ADSL Loop without manual service inquiry & facility reservation -			UAL	uusç		23.02				-				_	\vdash
		Zone 1		1	UAL	UAL2W	12.65	124.83	71.12	60.64	9.12		19.99				
		2 Wire Unbundled ADSL Loop without manual service inquiry & facility reservation -									1200020						
		Zone 2		2	UAL	UAL2W	17.08	124.83	71.12	60.64	9.12		19.99				_
		2 Wire Unbundled ADSL Loop without manual service inquiry & facility reservation - Zone 3		3	UAL	UAL2W	33.00	124.83	71.12	60.64	9.12		19.99				
		2410			0.2					5575	9		10.50				
		Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time (per LSR)		_	UAL	OCCOST		23.02									
_	2-MADE HIGH	H BIT RATE DIGITAL SUBSCRIBER LINE (HDSL) COMPATIBLE LOOP		-	-	-											
	Z-WINE HIGH	TOT HATE DIGITAL SOCIONIDEN ENE (1100E) COMPATIBLE COOP		\vdash													_
		2-WIRE HIGH BIT RATE DIGITAL SUBSCRIBER LINE (HDSL) COMPATIBLE LOOP		L			-										
		2 Wire Unbundled HDSL Loop including manual service inquiry & facility reservation -	ļ	1		11111 00	0.07	450.00	440.44	75.05	45.00		40.00				
_	-	Zone 1 2 Wire Unbundled HDSL Loop including manual service inquiry & facility reservation -		-	UHL	UHL2X	9.97	159.09	113.41	75.05	15.63		19.99				
		Zone 2		2	UHL	UHL2X	13.46	159.09	113.41	75.05	15.63		19.99			1	i
		2 Wire Unbundled HDSL Loop including manual service inquiry & facility reservation -														-	
_		Zone 3	_	3	UHL	UHL2X	26.00	159.09	113.41	75.05	15.63		19.99				
		Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time]		UHL	OCOSL		23.02		1							i
		2 Wire Unbundled HDSL Loop without manual service inquiry and facility reservation -															
		Zone 1		1	UHL	UHL2W	9.97	134.40	80.69	60.64	9.12		19.99				
		2 Wire Unbundled HDSL Loop without manual service inquiry and facility reservation -		2	UHL	UHL2W	13.46	134.40	80.69	60.64	9.12		19.99				
		Zone 2 2 Wire Unbundled HDSL Loop without manual service inquiry and facility reservation -		-	One	UNICEVI	13.40	134.40	80.68	00.04	9.12		13.33				
		Zone 3		3	UHL	UHL2W	26.00	134.40	80.69	60.64	9.12		19.99				
		Out of Constant of the Constant Constant Time			18.0	~~~~		20.00									
_		Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time		+	UHL	OCCSL		23.02									
	4-WIRE HIGH	H BIT RATE DIGITAL SUBSCRIBER LINE (HDSL) COMPATIBLE LOOP															
		4 Wire Unbundled HDSL Loop including manual service inquiry and facility															
		reservation - Zone 1		1	UHL	UHL4X	15.69	193.31	138.98	77.15	12,61		19.99				
		4-Wire Unbundled HDSL Loop including manual service inquiry and facility reservation - Zone 2		2	UHL	UHL4X	21.17	193.31	138.98	77.15	12.61		19.99			- 1	
		4-Wire Unbundled HDSL Loop including manual service inquiry and facility															
	_	reservation - Zone 3	-	3	UHL	UHL4X	40,90	193.31	138.98	77.15	12.61		19.99				
		Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time	1		UHL	OCOSL	1	23.02									
		4-Wire Unbundled HDSL Loop without manual service inquiry and facility reservation -			Jine	- COLOR		20.02								-	
		Zone 1		1	UHL	UHL4W	15.69	168.62	115.47	62,74	11.22		19.99				
		4-Wire Unbundled HDSL Loop without manual service inquiry and facility reservation -		_			0.17	400.00	445.47	00.74	44.00		40.00				
-	-	Zone 2 4-Wire Unbundled HDSL Loop without manual service inquiry and facility reservation -	 	2	UHL	UHL4W	21.17	168.62	115.47	62.74	11.22	-	19.99				
		2006 3		3	UHL	UHL4W	40.90	168.62	115.47	62.74	11.22		19.99				
	1	Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time	1	1	UHL	OCOSL	1	23.02	Į.				1		1		

ATEGORY	NOTES	UNILINGLED NETWORK ELEMENT	Interior	Zone	BCS.	UBOC			RATES (\$)					088 P	ATES (\$)		
						8								U33 K	ATES (e)		Т
												See Creter Enfort(sed Elec	See Creter Subsettled Manually per	Introduction Charge - Mercal Box Order vs. Biogramio-1st	Provinced Charge - Harmal She Order vs.	Charge - Manual See Order vs.	Charge Marses Order
			_									per LSR	LSR	Bleetranie-1st	Bookresis-Adyl	Dian lot	Add
								Name o	cerring	Necro	- parting						•
										Dies	-						
	AWIRE DS1	DIGITAL LOOP .	_				Rec	First	Addi	Pirel	AdMI	SOMEC	SOMAN	BOMAN	SOMAN	BOMAN	901
		4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop - Zone 1		1	USL	USLXX	73.44	313.75	181.48	61.22	13.53		19.99				
		4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop - Zone 2		2	USL	USLXX	99.13	313.75	181.48	61.22	13.53		19.99				
		4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop - Zone 3		3	USL	USLXX	191.51	313.75	181.48	61.22	13.53	_	19.99				
		Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time	ļ		USL	OCOSL		23.02									1
	4.WIDE 10 2	, 56 OR 64 KBPS DIGITAL GRADE LOOP	} —	-		-	_										
		4 Wire Unbundled Digital 19.2 Kbps		1	UDL	UDL19	26.39	161.56	108.85	87.08	15.56		19.99		_		<u> </u>
		4 Wire Unbundled Digital 19.2 Kbps		2	UDL	UDL19	35.62	161.56	108.85	67.08	15.56		19.99				
		4 Wire Unbundled Digital 19.2 Kbps	-	3		UDL19 UDL56	68.82 26.39	161.56	108.85	67.08	15.56		19.99				
_		4 Wire Unbundled Digital Loop 56 Kbps - Zone 1 4 Wire Unbundled Digital Loop 56 Kbps - Zone 2		2		UDL56	35.62	161.56 161.56	108.85	67.08 67.08	15.56 15.56		19,99				_
		4 Wire Unbundled Digital Loop 56 Kbps - Zone 3		3		UDL56	68.82	161.56	108.85	67.08	15.56		19.99				
		Codes Consideration to Consider Constanting Time			UDŁ	OCOSL		22.20									
	_	Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time 4 Wire Unbundled Digital Loop 64 Kbps - Zone 1	-	1	UDL	UDL64	26.39	23.02	108.85	67.08	15.56		19.99				
		4 Wire Unbundled Digital Loop 64 Kbps - Zone 2		2	UDL	UDL64	35.62	161.56	108.85	67.08	15.56		19.99				
		4 Wire Unbundled Digital Loop 64 Kbps - Zone 3		3	UDL	UDL64	68.82	161.56	108.85	67.08	15.56		19.99				
_		Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time			UDL	OCOSL		23.02									
		undled COPPER LOOP 2-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Short including manual service inquiry & facility			_												
		reservation - Zone 1		1	UCL	UCLPB	12.65	148.50	102.82	75.0 <u>5</u>	15.63		19.99				
		2-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Short Including manual service inquiry & facility reservation - Zone 2		2	UCL	UCLPB	17.08	148.50	102.82	75.05	15.63		19.99				
		2 Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Short including manual service inquiry & facility reservation - Zone 3		3	UCL	UCLPB	33.00	148.50	102.82	75.05	15.63						
_		16361420011-2016-3		-	UCL	OCLES		140.00	102.02	75.05	15.03	_	19.99			-	_
_		Order Coordination for Unbundled Copper Loops (per loop) 2-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Short without manual service Inquiry and facility	-	-	UCL	UCLMC		9.00	9.00								
		reservation - Zone 1		1	UCL	UCLPW	12.65	123.81	70.09	60.64	9.12		19.99				
		2-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Short without manual service inquiry and facility reservation - Zone 2		2	UCL	UCLPW	17.08	123.81	70.09	60.64	9.12		19.99				
		2-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Short without manual service inquiry and facility reservation - Zone 3		3	UCL	UCLPW	33.00	123.81	70.09	60.64	9.12		19.99				
		Order Coordination for Unbundled Copper Loops (per loop)		1			30.00			30.04	5.12		13.33			-	_
-		2-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Long - includes manual srvc. Inquiry and facility	_		UCL	UCLMC		9.00	9.00								
		reservation - Zone 1 2-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Long - includes manual svc. Inquiry and facility		1	UÇL	UÇL2L	37.07	148.50	102.82	75.05	15.63		19.99				
		reservation - Zone 2, 2-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Long - includes manual svc. inquiry and facility		2	UCL	UCL2L	50.04	148.50	102.82	75.05	15,63		19.99			\longrightarrow	
		reservation - Zone 3		3	UCL	UCLZL	96.67	148.50	102.82	75.05	15 <u>.63</u>		19.99				
		Order Coordination for Unbundled Copper Loops (per loop)			UCL	UCLMC		9.00	9.00								
		2-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Long - without manual service inquiry and facility reservation - Zone 1		1	UCL	UCL2W	37.07	123.81	70.09	60.64	9.12		19.99				
9		2-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Long - without manual service inquiry and facility reservation - Zone 2		2	UCL	UCL2W	50.04	123.81	70.09	60.64	9.12		19.99				
	-	2-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Long - without manual service Inquiry and facility														$\overline{}$	_
-		reservation - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Unbundled Copper Loops (per loop)	1	3	UCL	UCL2W	96.67	123.81 9.00	70.09 9.00	60.64	9.12		19.99				
		Assessment on automation arbbot rooks (but tooks)				COLING		5.00	3.00							-+	
			<u> </u>			1100000	44.51										
		2-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop - Non-Designed Zone 1 2 Wire Unbundled Copper Loop - Non-Designed - Zone 2	1	1		UEQ2X UEQ2X	11.01 12.67	44.69 44.69	22,40	25.65 25.65	7.06		19.99 19.99				

ATEGORY	MOTES	UNBURDLED METHORIX ELEMENT	-	Zone	BCE	usoc	_		RATES (\$)					0\$8 R.	ATES (\$)		
1									1						l		
- 1			ŀ			1						le control		i	1	there are a second	
i		н				1						Sen Order	See Order Sedentified	l	-	Marrael Sea	More
		7										See Circler Sedentified Elec per LSR	Maruelly per	Charge - Maraud See Order vs.	Charge - Marsel See Order ye.	Order vs.	Order :
				\vdash							-	per LSR	LIER	Electronic-1et	Electronio-Addi	Dies let	Add
1				1 1		1		Nouve	urrina	Home	and the same of th						
						1-	-			Diego			1		1		1
!							Pee	Pleat	Ameri	First	Addi	SOMEC	SCHAN	SCHAM	l	-	
		2 Wire Unbundled Copper Loop - Non-Designed - Zone 3	I_	3		UEQ2X	20.22	44.69	22.40	25.65	7.08	-	19.99		SCHLAN	HAMOR	9066
		Order Coordination 2 Wire Unbundled Copper Loop - Non-Designed (per loop)				USBMC		9.00	9.00								1
		Engineering Information Document		-	UEQ			28.77	28.77								
		Loop Testing - Basic 1st Half Hour Loop Testing - Basic Additional Half Hour	-		UEQ	URET1		77.09 33.12	77.09 33.12								
		Loop reseng - basic Additional nati nour			UEG	UNEIA	-	33.12	33.12								+
										_							+
	-WIRE COP																1
		4-Wire Copper Loop/Short - including manual service inquiry and facility reservation -	[
-		Zone 1		1	UCL	UCLAS	18.03	177.87	132.76	77.15	17.73		19.99				1
-		4-Wire Copper Loop/Short - including manual service inquiry and facility reservation - Zone 2		2	UÇL	UCL4S	24.34	177.87	132.76	77.15	17.73		19.99				
		4-Wire Copper Loop/Short - including manual service inquiry and facility reservation -		-	702	500.5		177.07	102.70	77.13	17.73		19.00				-
		Zone 3		3	UCL	UCL4S	47.02	177.87	132.76	77.15	17.73		19.99				i
		Order Coordination for Unbundled Copper Loops (per loop)			nar	UCLMC		9.00	9.00								
- 1		4-Wire Copper Loop/Short - without manual service inquiry and facility reservation -		1	UCL		40.00	450.40	400.00		44.00						
		Zone 1 4-Wire Copper Loop/Short - without manual service inquiry and facility reservation -		1	UCL.	UCL4W	18.03	153.18	100.03	62.74	11.22		19.99				
		Zone 2		2	UCL	UCL4W	24.34	153.18	100.03	62.74	11.22		19.99				
		4-Wire Copper Loop/Short - without manual service inquiry and facility reservation -									17.2.2		10.00				_
		Zone 3		3	UCL	UCLAW	47.02	153.18	100.03	62.74	11.22		19.99				I
		Order Coordination for Unbundled Copper Loops (per loop)			UCL	UCLMC		9.00	9.00								
!		4-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Long - includes manual svc. inquiry and facility reservation - Zone 1		1	UCL	UCL4L	64.52	177.87	132.76	77.15	1770		40.00				
		4-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Long - includes manual svc. inquiry and facility		-	- OCL	OCC4C	04.36	177.87	132.70	17.15	17.73		19.99				-
1		reservation - Zone 2		2	UCL	UCL4L	87.09	177.87	132.76	77.15	17.73		19.99		1		1
	_	4-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Long - includes manual svc. inquiry and facility															_
		reservation - Zone 3		3	UCL	UCL4L	168.25	177.87	132,76	77.15	17.73		19.99				
-		Order Coordination for Unbundled Copper Loops (per loop)	-	-	UCL	UCLIMC		9.00	9.00								
1		4-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Long - without manual svc. inquiry and facility reservation - Zone !		1	UCL	UCL40	64.52	153,18	100.03	62.74	11.22		19.99	4			1
		4-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Long - without manual svc. Inquiry and facility				00210	01.22	700.19	100.00	GE.74	1122		13.33				\vdash
		reservation - Zone 2		2	UCL	UCL40	87.09	153,18	100.03	62.74	11.22		19.99				ĺ
i		4-Wire Unbundled Copper Loop/Long - without manual svc, inquiry and facility		1 _ 1													
$\overline{}$	_	reservation - Zone 3	-	3	UCL	UCL40	168.25	153.18	100.03	62.74	11.22		19.99				<u> </u>
		Order Coordination for Unbundled Copper Loops (per loop)	_		- UCL	UCLMC		9.00	9.00								_
									-								\vdash
OP MODIF	ICATION																
					UAL.												
					UHL,								1				i
ľ		Unbundled Loop Modification, Removal of Load Coils - 2 Wire pair less than or equal			UEQ,									- 1			i .
		to 18k ft			ULS	ULMAL		0.00	0.00								i .
					UCL,										_		
		Unbundled Loop Modification, Removal of Loed Colls - 2 wire greater than 18k ft			ULS	ULM2G		343.12	343.12								
		Unbundled Loop Modification Removal of Load Coils - 4 Wire less than or equal to			UHL,			0.00									
		18K ft		+-1	UCL	ULM4L		0.00	0.00								
		Unbundled Loop Modification Removal of Load Coils - 4 Wire pair greater than 18k ft			UCL	ULM4G		343.12	343.12				1		1		
		The state of the s			UAL.			J.J. 12	0.0.12								
- 1			ļ		UHL.	1 1										1	
Ì			1		UCL.						-				i		
					UEQ.												
		Unbundled Loop Modification Removal of Bridged Tap Removal, per unbundled loop	1		ULS	ULMBT		10.52	10.52						1		
		The state of the s				1			. 0.02								
LOOPS				_						_							

EGORY	NOTES	UNBUNOLED RETWORK BLEMBYT	Iriaria	Zone	BCS	UBOC			RATES (\$)					000	ATES (S)		
			$\overline{}$						TATES (S)	1		-	1	USSR	ATES (\$)		,
					1				i	1		1		1]		
						1	ŀ	i	1			l .	1	!	1 1		1
						1	l		1	1			l	1			Intras
				1 /	1	1			1							Cymps -	Che
					1	1			1	1		See Order Submitted Elem	See Order	Charles		Herend See	
					1				1	1		E	Manually per	Charge - Manual Sea Order vo.	Sus Order ye.	Order va.	Orde
												ser LSR	1.98	Electronio-1st	Floritario AAC	Clas Lab	A.
												-		Lacoreta leg	Total College of The	CHRC 180	-
			1	1		ŀ	l	Norwe	purving	Norma	centre	ı					
				\vdash	_					Diame	-						
											7-						T
		1	1			}	Rec	Plent	Addi	First	Addi	BOMEC	SCHAN	SCMAN			l
		Sub-Loop - Per Cross Box Location - CLEC Feeder Facility Set-Up			LIFANI	USBSA		487.23	487.23	1		- CAMPLY		-	BOHAN	SCE-24	\$0
		Sub-Loop - Per Cross Box Location - Per 25 Pair Panel Set-Up		_		USBSB							19.99				
		Sub-Loop - Per Cross 80x Location - Per 25 Pair Panel Set-Op	-	+-	DEMAI	. 03636		6.25	6.25				19,99				
			1	1			ļ			1 1							
		Sub-Loop - Per Building Equipment Room - CLEC Feeder Facility Set-Up			UEAN	USBSC		169.25	169.25	1 1			19.99				1
									1	-							_
	l	Sub-Loop - Per Building Equipment Room - Per 25 Pair Panel Set-Up	1		UEANI	USBSD	I	38.65	38.65	1] [19.99		•		1
		Sub-Loop Distribution Per 2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Zone 1	1	11		USBN2	7.61	60.19	21.78	47.50	5.26						
			+										19.99				
		Sub-Loop Distribution Per 2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Zone 2				USBN2	10_27	60.19	21.78	47.50	5.26		19.99				
		Sub-Loop Distribution Per 2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Zone 3		3	UEAN	USBN2	19.85	60.19	21.78	47.50	5.26		19.99				_
		Order Coordination for Unbundled Sub-Loops, per sub-loop pair			UEAN	USBMC		9.00	9.00	1							
_		Sub-Loop Distribution Per 4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Zone 1	_	1		USBN4	8.12	68.83	30.42	49.71	6.60		40.00				_
			_										19.99				L
		Sub-Loop Distribution Per 4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Zone 2	-			USBN4	10.96	68.83	30.42	49.71	6.60		19.99			-	
		Sub-Loop Distribution Per 4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - Zone 3		3		USBN4	21.18	68.83	30.42	49.71	6.60		19.99				
		Order Coordination for Unbundled Sub-Loops, per sub-loop pair			UEAN	USBMC		9.00	9.00								_
_		Sub-Loop 2-Wire Intrabuilding Network Cable (INC)				USBR2	3.50	51.84	13.44	47.50	5.26	-	40.00				
			+-	\leftarrow			3.50			47.50	5.20		19.99				
		Order Coordination for Unbundled Sub-Loops, per sub-loop pair	\vdash	_		. USBMC		9.00	9.00								$\overline{}$
		Sub-Loop 4-Wire Intrabuilding Network Cable (INC)	1	1		USBR4	6.68	55.91	17.51	49.71	6.60		19.99				-
		Order Coordination for Unbundled Sub-Loops, per sub-loop pair			LIFANI	USBMC		9.00	9.00		1.00		10.00				<u> </u>
		2 Wire Copper Unbundled Sub-Loop Distribution - Zone 1	+-	1	UEF	UCS2X	6.25	60.19	21.78	47.50		-					
_			+							47.50	5.26		19.99				
		2 Wire Copper Unbundled Sub-Loop Distribution - Zone 2	_		UEF	UCS2X	8.44	60.19	21.78	47.50	5.26		19.99				
		2 Wire Copper Unbundled Sub-Loop Distribution - Zone 3		3	UEF	UCS2X	16.30	60.19	21.78	47.50	5.26		19.99				_
		Order Coordination for Unbundted Sub-Loops, per sub-loop pair			UEF	USBMC	}	23.24	23.24				10.00				\vdash
		4 Wire Copper Unbundled Sub-Loop Distribution - Zone 1	+-	1	UEF	UCS4X	5.20	68.83	30.42	49.71	0.00		40.00				
			+								6.60		19.99				
		4 Wire Copper Unbundled Sub-Loop Distribution - Zone 2	\vdash		UEF	UC\$4X	7.02	68.83	30.42	49,71	6.60		19.99				
		4 Wire Copper Unbundled Sub-Loop Distribution - Zone 3		3	UEF	UC54X	13.55	68.83	30,42	49.71	6.60		19.99				
		Order Coordination for Unbundled Sub-Loops, per sub-loop pair	T		UEF	USBMC		8.12	8.12		7		70.00				
	Cub Lass F		+	+	†	_											
	Sub-Loop F	COURT COURT		-		-							8				
	ŀ		1		UEA,	1	l .							I			
			1		UDN,U	CÌ	l	i				1			1	- 1	
			1	1	LUDL	ונ	1									1	
		USL-Feeder, DS0 Set-up per Cross Box location - CLEC Distribution Facility set-up		1	DC	USBFW		487.23		1 1		1		. 1		- 1	
		COSC-1 86061, 1200 Set up per Cross dox recation - CCCC Distribution - acting set-up	+	+		USDI VI		407.23						:			
	1		1	1	UEA,		ļ									-	-
			1	1	UDN,U		l			1 1						1	
	I	1	1		L,UDL,		1	1	1	1	1		1		1	1	
		USL Feeder - DS0 Set-up per Cross Box location - per 25 pair set-up	1	1	DC	USBFX		6.25	6.25	1 1		1	- 1	- 1		- 1	
		USL Feeder DS1 Set-up at DSX location, per DS1 termination	1		USL	USBFZ		522.41	11.32			-	-				
			+-	1			0.05			50:-	40.00						
_		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Ground Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1	-		UEA	USBFA	8.05	92.75	51.24	58.45	13.07		19.99				
					UEA	USBFA	10.87	92.75	51.24	58.45	13.07		19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2		2												_ +	_
		Condumpled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wife Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2	+	2	-00.											ł	
			+-	3		USBFA	21.00	92.75	51 24	58.45	13.07	1	19.00	I	1		
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3		3	UEA	USBFA	21.00	92.75	51.24	58.45	13.07		19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR		3	UEA	OCOSL		23.02									
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundlde Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1		3	UEA UEA UEA	OCOSL UŞBFB	8.05	23.02 92.75	51.24	58.45	13.07		19.99			_	
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2		3	UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB	8.05 10.87	23.02 92.75 92.75					19.99				
-		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2		3	UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB	8.05	23.02 92.75 92.75	51.24 51.24	58.45 58.45	13.07		19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3		3	UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB USBFB	8.05 10.87	92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75	51.24	58.45	13.07		19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2		3	UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB	8.05 10.87	23.02 92.75 92.75	51.24 51.24	58.45 58.45	13.07		19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR		3	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB USBFB OCOSL	8.05 10.87 21.00	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02	51.24 51.24 51.24	58.45 58.45 58.45	13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3		3	UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB USBFB	8.05 10.87	92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75	51.24 51.24	58.45 58.45	13.07		19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR		3	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB USBFB OCOSL	8.05 10.87 21.00	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02	51.24 51.24 51.24	58.45 58.45 58.45	13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 1		3 1 2 3	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB USBFB OCOSL USBFC	8.05 10.87 21.00 8.05	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02 92.75	51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24	58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45	13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2		3	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB USBFB OCOSL	8.05 10.87 21.00	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02	51.24 51.24 51.24	58.45 58.45 58.45	13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2		3 1 2 3	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB USBFB USBFB OCOSL USBFC USBFC	8.05 10.87 21.00 8.05	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02 92.75	51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24	58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45	13.07 13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2		3 1 2 3	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB USBFB OCOSL USBFC	8.05 10.87 21.00 8.05	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02 92.75	51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24	58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45	13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2		3 1 2 3	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB USBFB USBFB OCOSL USBFC USBFC	8.05 10.87 21.00 8.05	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02 92.75	51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24	58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45	13.07 13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Analog Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 3		3 1 2 3	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFC USBFC USBFC	8.05 10.87 21.00 8.05	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02 92.75 92.75	51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24	58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45	13.07 13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Cone 3 Order Coordination For Specified Conversion Time, per LSR		3 1 2 3	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFC USBFC USBFC USBFC	8.05 10.87 21.00 8.05 10.87 21.00	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02 92.75 92.75	51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24	58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45	13.07 13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Analog Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination For Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 4 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1		3 1 2 3 1 2	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFC USBFC USBFC USBFC USBFC	8.05 10.87 21.00 8.05 10.87 21.00	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75	51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 64.46	58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 63.54	13.07 13.07 13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Analog Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination For Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 4 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 4 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1		3 1 2 3 1 2 3	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB USBFB USBFB USBFC USBFC USBFC USBFC USBFC USBFD USBFD	8.05 10.87 21.00 8.05 10.87 21.00	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75	51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 64.46 64.46	58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 63.54 63.54	13.07 13.07 13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Analog Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination For Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 4 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1		3 1 2 3 1 2	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFC USBFC USBFC USBFC USBFC	8.05 10.87 21.00 8.05 10.87 21.00	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75	51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 64.46	58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 63.54	13.07 13.07 13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, Per 2 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Start Loop, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination for Specified Time Conversion, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 2 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire Analog Reverse Battery, Voice Grade - Zone 3 Order Coordination For Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 4 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 4 Wire Ground-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1		3 1 2 3 1 2 3	UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA UEA	USBFB USBFB USBFB USBFB USBFC USBFC USBFC USBFC USBFC USBFD USBFD	8.05 10.87 21.00 8.05 10.87 21.00	23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 23.02 92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75 92.75	51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 51.24 64.46 64.46	58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 58.45 63.54 63.54	13.07 13.07 13.07 13.07 13.07		19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99 19.99				-

EGORY	MOTES	UNBRADUED METWORK SLEMENT	Indonésia	Zone	BCS.	usoc	_		RATES (\$)					08S P	ATES (\$)		
									(6)					Od S R	125(3)	-	-
												Sen Order Sedenisted Elect per LER	See Order Submitted Manualty per LSH	hurgerynial Charge - Marcal Sto Order vs. Bestrurio-Let	Insertmental Charge - Marquel Seo Order so. Electronic-Addit	Charge- Manual Sus Order vo. Electronia- Diam Lot	Charge Marray Order o Electronic Addr
						1		Norwa			ourring	}					
									[arrest.						
											a wind						T -
		Habitan Mad Catalogue Francisco d'Alfred and Charle Vales Conda 7000 1			1154	HCDCC	17.26	106.92	AMPI C4.40	Piret	Addi	SOMEC	SCHAH	SOMAH	SOMAN	ROMAN	SOM
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 4 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 4 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 2		1 2	UEA	USBFE	23.29	106.92	64.46 64.46	63.54 63.54	14.83	<u> </u>	19.99		_		-
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 4 Wire Loop-Start, Voice Grade - Zone 3		3	UEA	USBFE	45.00	106.92	64.46	63.54	14.83		19.99				-
		Order Coordination For Specified Conversion Time, Per LSR		1	UEA	USBFF	17.04	23.02 109.71	66.68	60.21	12.49		10.00				—
_		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2 Wire ISDN BRI - Zone 1 Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2-Wire ISDN BRI - Zone 2		2	UDN	USBFF	23.00	109.71	66.68	60.21	12.49	1	19.99				1
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2-Wire ISDN BRI - Zone 3		3	UDN	USBFF		109.71	66.68	60.21	12.49		19.99				\vdash
						0000											
- +		Order Coordination For Specified Conversion Time, Per LSR			UDN	OCOSL	17.04	23.02	66.00	60.04	10.10		40.00				<u> </u>
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder, 2 Wire UDC (IDSL compatible) Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder, 2 Wire UDC (IDSL compatible)	-	2	UDC	USBFS	17.04 23.00	109.71	66.68 66.68	60.21	12.49 12.49		19.99 19.99				1
_ -		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder, 2 Wire UDC (IDSL compatible)		3	UDC	USBFS	44.43	109.71	66.68	60.21	12.49		19.99				\vdash
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 4-Wire DS1 - Zone 1		1	USL	USBFG	46.27	133.77	78.02	85.16	21.21		19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 4-Wire DS1 - Zone 2		2	USL	USBFG	62.45	133.77	78.02	85.16	21.21		19.99				
-		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 4-Wire DS1 - Zone 3		3	USL	USBFG	120.65	133.77	78.02	85.16	21.21		19.99				
		Order Coordination For Specified Conversion Time, Per LSR			USL	OCOSL.		23.02	1								1
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder, 2-Wire Copper Loop - Zone 1		1	UCL	USBFH	7.25	85.27	42.24	58.54	10.82		19.99				_
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2-Wire Copper Loop - Zone 2		2	UÇL	USBFH	9.79	85.27	42.24	58.54	10.82		19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder Loop, 2-Wire Copper Loop - Zone 3		3	UCL	USBFH	18.92	85.27	42.24	58.54	10.82		19.99				
		Order Coordination For Specified Conversion Time, per LSR		1	UCL	OCOSL		23.02									
- +		Sub-Loop Feeder - Per 4-Wire Copper Loop - Zone 1		1	UCL	USBFJ	14.22	99.66	57.20	60.98	12.28		19.99				
		Sub-Loop Feeder - Per 4-Wire Copper Loop - Zone 2		2	UCL	USBFJ	19.20	99.66	57.20	60.98	12.28		19.99				
		Sub-Loop Feeder - Per 4-Wire Copper Loop - Zone 3		3	UCL	USBFJ	37.09	99.66	57.20	60.98	12.28		19.99				
		Codes Consideration See Specified Consuming Time and SP	1		UCL	ocosi		23.02				1					
		Order Coordination For Specified Conversion Time, per LSR Sub-Loop Feeder - Per 4-Wire 19.2 Kbps Digital Grade Loop		1		USBFN	18.68	100.62	58.16	63.54	14.83		19.99				<u> </u>
		Sub-Loop Feeder - Per 4-Wire 19.2 Kbps Digital Grade Loop		2	UDL	USBFN	25.21	100.62	58.16	63.54	14.83		19.99				\vdash
		Sub-Loop Feeder - Per 4-Wire 19.2 Kbps Digital Grade Loop		3	UDL	USBFN	48.71	100.62	58.16	63.54	14.83		19.99				
_		Sub-Loop Feeder - Per 4-Wire 56 Kbps Digital Grade Loop - Zone 1		1	UDL	USBFO	18.68	100.62	58.16	63.54	14.83		19.99				
-+		Sub-Loop Feeder - Per 4-Wire 56 Kbps Digital Grade Loop - Zone 2 Sub-Loop Feeder - Per 4-Wire 56 Kbps Digital Grade Loop - Zone 3		3	UDL	USBFO	25.21 48.71	100.62	58.16 58.16	63.54 63.54	14.83 14.83		19.99				
-		Spit-roop Leader - Let 4-14116 20 Kritz pidirat gradie mob - Torie 2		-	UDL	103010	40.77	190.02	36.16	03.54	14,00		19.99				
		Order Coordination For Specified Time Conversion, per LSR			UDL	OCOSL		23.02									i .
		Sub-Loop Feeder - Per 4-Wire 64 Kbps Digital Grade Loop - Zone 1		1	UDL	USBFP	18.68	100.62	58.16	63.54	14.83		19.99				
		Sub-Loop Feeder - Per 4-Wire 64 Kbps Digital Grade Loop - Zone 2		3	UDL	USBFP	25.21 48.71	100.62	58.16 58.16	63.54	14.83		19.99				
-+		Sub-Loop Feeder - Per 4-Wire 64 Kbps Digital Grade Loop - Zone 3	_	3	- OUL	JOOPP	40./1	100.62	38.16	63.54	14.83	-	19.99			_	
		Order Coordination For Specified Conversion Time, per LSR			UDL	OCOSL		23.02									
Ur	nbundled S	Sub-Loop Modification	1	-	ļ. —			-	-								
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Modification - 2-W Copper Dist Load Coil/Equip Removal per 2- W PR			UEF	ULM2X		10.11	10.11	1 1			19.99	1			
_		Unbundled Sub-loop Modification - 4-W Copper Dist Load Col/Equip Removal per 4-			557	JUMEN		10,11	10.11			\vdash	13.33				
		W PR			UEF	ULM4X		10.11	10.11				19.99				
		Unbundled Sub-loop Modification - 2-w/4-w Copper Dist Bridged Tap Removal, per															
_		PR unloaded		-	UEF	ULM4T		15.58	15.58				19.99				
- 1	nhumiled i	Network Terminating Wire (UNTW)	-		-	-		 	-	\vdash		├					
- Oi	- CONTRACTOR	ELECTION OF THE COLUMN										-					
		Unbundled Network Terminating Wire (UNTW) per Pair	L		UENTW	UENPP	0.2286	18.02	18.02				19.99				
														-			
Ne	twork Inte	erface Device (NID)			-	_											
		Network Interface Device (NID) - 1-2 lines	1	ļ	LIENTA	UND12		68.08	42.80	ı 1			19.99		1		
-		Indianore informace positre fraint - 1.5 miles	1	1	OLIVI W	UI-EU 12		55.06	72,00				13.98				
1		Network Interface Device (NID) - 1-6 lines	l		UENTA	UND16	1	110.48	85.20				19.99	1	1	1	

CATEGORY	MOTES	UNBUNDLED NETWORK FLEXIENT	Industria	2om	BCS	USOC			RATES (\$)	_				OSS R	ATES (\$)		
												Sve Order Submitted Else	Bos Circler Submitted	Personnial Clumps - Manual	intercongraph Charge - Mantani Bos Order vg.	Charge - Mercani Sto Order vs.	Comps -
												per LSR	LSM	Chargo - Manual Svo Order vs. Elastrurio-1st	Bus Order vs. Electronic-Add!	Diss tot	Electronic Di Addi
								Murros	erring	Herr	curring						*
										Dies							
							Rec	First	Addi	Piret	Apri	80MRC	SCHAN	SCHAN	SOMM	SCMAN	SOMAN
		Network Interface Device Cross Connect - 2 W			UENTW	UNDC2		7.63	7.63				19.99				
		Network Interface Device Cross Connect - 4W			UENTW	UNDC4		7.63	7.63				19.99				
NRINDI EC		CENTRATION															
TOO TO LE		Unbundled Loop Concentration - System A (TR008)			ULC	UCTBA	449.49	359.42	359.42				19.99				
		Unbundled Loop Concentration - System B (TR008)			ULC	UCT8B	53.44	149.76	149.76				19.99				
		Unbundled Loop Concentration - System A (TR303)			ULC	UCT3A	487.33	359.42	359.42				19.99				
		Unbundled Loop Concentration - System B (TR303)		1	ULC	UCT3B	90.05	149.76	149.76				19.99				
		Unbundled Loop Concentration - DS1 Loop Interface Card	ì		ŲLC	истсо	5.04	71.70	51.52	18.49	4.82		19.99				
		Unbundled Loop Concentration - ISDN Loop Interface (Brite Card)			UDN		8.00	16.59	16.50	6.77	6.73		19.99				⊢—
		Unbundled Loop Concentration - UDC Loop Interface (Brite Card)	1		UDC	ULCCU	8.00	16.59	16.50	6.77	6.73		19.99				
		Unbundled Loop Concentration2 Wire Voice-Loop Start or Ground Start Loop						10.00	10.00	Ç.,,	0.70		13.33				<u> </u>
		Interface (POTS Card)		<u> </u>	UEA	DFCC5	2.00	16.59	16.50	6.77	6.73		19.99				
		Unbundled Loop Concentration - 2 Wire Voice - Reverse Baltiery Loop Interface (SPOTS Card)	*	<u> </u>	ŲEA	ULCCR	11,90	16.59	16.50	6.77	6.73		19.99				
		Unbundled Loop Concentration - 4 Wire Voice Loop Interface (Specials Card)		-		ULCC4	7.10	16.59	16.50	6.77	6.73		19.99				
		Unbundled Loop Concentration - TEST CIRCUIT Card		-	ULC	UCTTC	34.68	16.59	16.50	6.77	6.73		19.99				
		Unbundled Loop Concentration - Digital 19.2 Kbps Data Loop Interface	-	-	UDL	ULCC7	10.51	16.59	16.50	6.77	6.73		19.99				
		Unbundled Loop Concentration - Digital 56 Kbps Data Loop Interface	-	-	UDL	ULCC5	10.51	16.59	16.50	6.77	6.73		19.99				
		Unbundled Loop Concentration - Digital 64 Kbps Data Loop Interface	_		UDL	ULCC6	10.51	16.59	16.50	6.77	6.73	_	19.99				
			\vdash	_								_				-	
NBUNDLED	SUB-LOOP	CONCENTRATION (OUTSIDE CO)															
			-	_	_												
NE OTHER	, PROVISION	ING ONLY - NO RATE	-			1											
		NID - Dispatch and Service Order for NID Installation		_	UENTW	UNDBX											
		UNTW Circuit Id Establishment, Provisioning Only - No Rate	_			UENCE											
					UEANL.												
					Q.UENT					l l					1		
		Unbundled Contract Name, Provisioning Only - No Rate			W	UNECN				1							
					UAL,UC										1		
	l i		1		L,UDC.							r			1	- 1	
		*			UDL,UD	1							1		1	-	
			1		N,UEA,					1				1	- 1	- 1	
1		Unbundled Contact Name, Provisioning Only - no rate			UHLUL	UNECN	0.00	0.00	l l						1	1	
		Ontolitated Contact Name, From Stuffing Only - 110 falls	_		_	UNEUN	0.00	0.00	_								
			1		UEAUC	1											
					N,UCL.									1	- 1		
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder-2 Wire Cross Box Jumper - no rate			UDC	USBFQ	0.00	0.00				2.					
					UEAUS												
		Unbundled Sub-Loop Feeder-4 Wire Cross Box Jumper - no rate	1		L,UCL,L	USBFR	0.00	0.00				1			i	1	
	-													,			
		Unbundled DS1 Loop - Superframe Format Option - no rate		+-	USL	CCOSF	0.00	0.00		-						-	
_		Unbundled DS1 Loop - Expanded Superframe Format option - no rate	-	-	USL	CCOEF	0.00	0.00									
IGH CAPAC	CITY UNBLIN	DLED LOCAL LOOP	_		_	1											
		nth minimum bilting period															
_		High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - DS3 - Per Mile per month			UE3	1L5ND	10.92										
		High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - DS3 - Facility Termination per month			UE3		386.88	556.37	343.01	139.13	96.84		19.99				

		UNDUNOLED MÉTWORK ELEMENT	h-t-mires	Zone	9CS	USOC		2									
CATEGORY	MOTES			-					RATES (S)					OS\$ R	ATES (\$)		
															1		1
1				1		1									ı		
1					1		1						l			Charter	- Charles
- 1				1						į į		See Order	Sve Order Beleetted	hermanisi	hermanisi	Maraul Sva	Manual
1												See Order Schmitted Elec	Managality awar	Chungo - Maraati See Order vs.	See Order vs.	Order vo.	Order
				⊢								per LSR	LER	Electronic-1 at	Electronia-Add1	Dies 1st	Add
1		*		ļ		1	i	Mourae	arriage	-	dearling .	1					•
										Dies	reset		1				
4				1		1	-	First	Addit	Floret	A401		SCHAN				
		High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - STS-1 - Per Mile per month			UDLSX	1L5ND	1.00	1,100		/ wm		BONEC		SCMAH	HAMINGE	BOMAN	8084
		High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - STS-1 - Facility Termination per month				UDLS1		556.37	343.01	139.13	96.84		19.99				
		High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - OC3 - Per Mile per month				1L5ND							1				_
				1													
		High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - OC3 - 2 Fiber - Facility Termination per month	-	₩	UDLO3		618.65	561.12	265.23	72.03	70.56		19.99	200.2			
		High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - OC12 - Per Mile per month	-	1		UDL22	10.20 1965.00	690.02	965 00	777 000	70.50		10.00			***	
		High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - OC12 -2 Fiber- Facility Termination per month High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - OC48 - per mile per month		1		1L5ND	33.45	680.93	265.23	72.03	70.56		19.99				
		High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - OC48 -2 Fiber- Facility Termination per month	_			UDL42	1610.00	680.93	265.23	72.03	70.56		19.99				<u></u>
		The state of the s									. 0.00		10.33		 		-
DOP MAKE-L	JP																\vdash
		Loop Makeup - Preordering Without Reservation, per working or spare facility queried														-	\vdash
		(Marrual).		-	UMK	UMKLW		52.17	52_17								
		A SALA SECOND SE			113.00												
		Loop Makeup - Preordering With Reservation, per spare facility queried (Manual).		-	UMK_	UMKLP		55.07	\$5.07								
1		Loop MakeupWith or Without Reservation, per working or spare facility queried			UMK	PSUMK	0.6784			1							
+		(Mechanized)		-	UNIK	r SOMM	0.0704			-							<u> </u>
NE SHARING	G			+-							_						-
T																	_
		Line Sharing Splitter, per System 96 Line Capacity	L		ULS	ULSDA	100.00	150.00	0.00	150.00	0.00		0.00				-
		Line Sharing Splitter, per System 24 Line Capacity	1		ULS	ULSDB	25.00	150.00	0.00	150.00	0.00		0.00				
		Line Sharing Splitte, Per System, 8 Line Capacity	1	-		ULSD8	8.33	150.00	0.00	150.00	0.00		0.00				
		Line Sharing - per Line Activation	1	1_		ULSDC	0.61	40.00	22.00				19.99				
	_	Line Sharing - per Subsequent Activity per Line Rearrangement	- 1	-	ULS	ULSDS		30.00	15.00				19.99				
				-		-											
NBUNDLED T	TRANSPOR	RT															_
c	T NOMMO	RANSPORT (Shared)															
		Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU					0.0000035									$\overline{}$	$\overline{}$
		Common Transport - Facilities Termination Per MOU	i —	-	<u> </u>	_	0.0004372								4		
	OTE: NOTE	DOTTICE CHANNEL DEDICATED TO MICRORY winings tilling coded, below DC	2	onth f	202 004 6	<u> </u>	- mantha			1 — 1							
- N	OIE: INTE	ROFFICE CHANNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT - minimum billing period: below DS:	3 = 0000 10	T T	753 80 FG 8	DOVE IOU	THORIUS			1							
18	NTEROFFIC	E CHANNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT - VOICE GRADE				_							-				_
				1													
		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - 2-Wire Voice Grade - Per Mile per month			U1TVX	1L5XX	0.0091									1	
		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport- 2- Wire Voice Grade - Facility Termination	1						two stores								
		per month		-	U1TVX	U1TV2	25.32	47.35	31.78	18.31	7.03		19.99				
- 1		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport- 2-Wire Voice Grade Rev Bat Per Mile		1		41 500	0.0004			1 !		ļ					
-+		per month Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport-2- Wire VG Rev Bat Facility Termination	-	+	UTIVX	1L5XX	0.0091_										
1		per month	1	1	HITVY	U1TR2	25.32	47.35	31.78	18.31	7.03		19.99	1			
		por moner						17.00	51,170	10.01	7.00		13.33				
1		Interoffice Channel Dedicated Transport - 4-Wire Voice Grade - Per Mile per month	1		U1TVX	1L5XX	0.0091			1 1		1		i	1	- 1	
		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - 4- Wire Voice Grade - Facility															
		Termination per month		-	UITVX	U1TV4	22.58	47.35	31.78	18.31	7.03_		19.99				
			-			-1.510	l										
		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - 56 kbps - per mile per month	-	-	UTTOX	1L5XX	0.0091										
1		Interesting Channel Deciment Transport EC Librar Equity Tomical Control	1		HITTO	LITTE	10.44	47.05	24 70	40.04	7.00		40.00				
-+		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - 56 kbps - Facility Termination per month Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - 64 kbps - per mile per month	-	1	UITDX	U1TD5 1L5XX	18.44 0.0091	47.35	31.78	18.31	7.03		19.99				
		mineralização entralista - proncesso manapart - ou ruça - per time per monut	1	1	3.70	ILDAK	0.0031			1							
		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - 64 kbps - Facility Termination per month			UITDX	U1TD6	18.44	47.35	31.78	18.31	7.03		19.99				
		The state of the s											13,33			-	
44	NTEROFFIC	E CHANNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT - DS1														-	
		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Channel - DS1 - Per Mile per month	_		U1TD1	1	0.1856				_						

CATEGORY		UNBUNOLED METWORK ELEMENT	britaries	Zore	WCS.	USOC						1					
	NOTES								RATES (\$)	1				OSS R	ATES (S)	_	
		*								1							
1												1			1	Charge -	-
1												See Creter Substitled Elec	See Order Submitted Marselly per	Incremental Clarge - Manual	Chargo - Marmal	Marriad See Order vo.	Manual Se
1												Plote per LSR	Marmally per LER	Clurys - Magnad Sva Order vs. Electronic-Tel	See Order vs.	Pleastronie Diec int	Electronic C
								Norwa	narring .	Name							
		i i								Die	ormat						
		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Tranport - DS1 - Facility Termination per month		-	U1TD1	U1TF1	88.44	105.54	98.47	21.47	19.05	ROMEC	19.99	BUNLAN	SCHAN	SCHAN	SOMAN
													14.40				
		E CHANNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT- DS3 Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - DS3 - Per Mile per month			U1TD3	1L5XX	3.87				_	-		_			
=		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - DS3 - Facility Termination per month			U1TD3	U1TF3	1071.00	335.46	219.28	72.03	70.56		19.99				
	NTEROFFIC	E CHANNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT- STS-1	-	-	-	-			-								
- "		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - STS-1 - Per Mile per month			UITSI	1L5XX	3.87									-	
		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - STS-1 - Facility Termination per month			UITSI	U1TFS	1056.00	335.46	219.28	72.03	70,56		19.99				
					01131	01113	1000.00	333.40	213.20	12.03	70.56		19.99				_
		CE CHANNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT - OC3		_		1L5XX	7.65										
		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - OC3 - Per Mile per month Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - OC3 - Facility Termination per month	_	1	-	ILSAA	2884.00	507.68	211.79	72.03	70.56		19.99				
										1.0.0			10.55				
	INTEROFFIC	CE CHANNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT - OC12 Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - OC12 - Per Mile per month				1L5XX	24.55		L								
-		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - OC12 - Facility Termination per month			\vdash	I Calha	11076.00	627.49	211.79	72.03	70.56		19.99				
													10.00				
		CE CHANNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT- OC48 Interoffice Changel - Dedicated Transport- OC48 - Per Mile per month		-	-	1L5XX	31.62		ļ — —								
		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - OC48 - Facility Termination per month				ILJAA	11898.00	627.49	211.79	72.03	70.56		19.99				
		Interoffice Channel - OC12 interface on OC-48 Facility per month					1145.00	338.68	211.79	72.03	70.56		19.99				
	OCAL CHA	NNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT	 	-		-			-								
	NOTE: LOCA	L CHANNEL DEDICATED TRANSPORT - minimum billing period - below DS3=one m	onth, DS														
		Local Channel - Dedicated - 2-Wire Voice Grade per month - Zone 1				ULDV2	21.94	265.84 265.84	46.97 46.97	37.63 37.63	4.00		19.99				
-		Local Channel - Dedicated - 2-Wire Voice Grade per month - Zone 2 Local Channel - Dedicated - 2-Wire Voice Grade per month - Zone 3				ULDV2		265.84	46.97	37.63	4.00		19.99				
		Local Channel - Dedicated - 2-Wire Voice Grade Rev. Bat. Per month - Zone 1		1	ULCVX	ULDR2	21.94	265.84	46.97	37.63	4.00		19.99				
		Local Channel - Dedicated - 2-Wire Voice Grade Rev. Bat. Per Month - Zone 2 Local Channel - Dedicated - 2-Wire Voice Grade Rev. Bat. Per Month - Zone 3		2	ULCVX	ULDR2 ULDR2	29.62 57.22	265.84 265.84	46.97 46.97	37.63 37.63	4.00		19.99				
		Local Channel - Dedicated - 4-Wire Voice Grade Prev. Bat. Pet World 1 20/8 3				ULDV4	22.81	266.54	47.67	44.22	5.33		19.99				
		Local Channel - Dedicated - 4-Wire Voice Grade per month - Zone 2		2	UNCVX	ULDV4	30.79	266.54	47.67	44.22	5.33		19.99				
-		Local Channel - Dedicated - 4-Wire Voice Grade per month - Zone 3 Local Channel - Dedicated - DS1 per month - Zone 1		1		ULDY4	59.48 35.28	266.54 216.65	47.67 183.54	44.22 24.30	5.33 16.95	-	19.99		_		
		Local Channel - Dedicated - DS1 per month - Zone 2		2	ULDD1	ULDF1	47.63	216.65	183.54	24.30	16.95		19,99				
		Local Channel - Dedicated - DS1 per month - Zone 3 Local Channel - Dedicated - DS3 - Per Mile per month	-	3		ULDF1 1L5NC	92.01 8.50	216.65	183.54	24.30	16.95		19.99				
-		Local Channel - Dedicated - DS3 - Facility Termination per month				ULDF3	531.91	556.37	343.01	139.13	96.84		19.99		-		
		Local Channel - Dedicated - STS-1- Per Mile per month				1L5NC	8.50	550.00									
		Local Channel - Dedicated - STS-1 - Facility Termination per month Local Channel - Dedicated - OC3 - Per Mile per month	_	1-	ошен	ULDFS 1L5NC	7.14	556.37	343.01	139.13	96.84		19.99				
		Local Channel - Dedicated - OC3 -2 Fiber- Facility Termination per month					892.72	561.12	265.23	72.03	70.56		19.99				
		Local Channel - Dedicated - OC12 - Per Mile per month Local Channel - Dedicated - OC12 - 2 Fiber - Facility Termination per month		1	-	1L5NC	10.20 2614.00	680.93	265.23	72.03	70.56		10.00				
		Local Channel - Dedicated - OC48 - Per Mile per month				1L5NC	33.45	000.33	203.23	12.03	70.50		19.99				
		Local Channel - Dedicated - OC48 - Facility Termination per month		-			1842.00	680.93	265.23	72.03	70.56		19.99				
ULTIPLEXE	RS		_	1		1					= 1						
		Channelization - DS1 to DS0 Channel System				MQ1	146.77	101.42	71.62	11.09	10.49		19.99				
-		OÇU-DP COCI (data) - DS1 to DS0 Channel System - per month (2.4-64kbs) 2-wire ISDN COCI (BRITE) - DS1 to DS0 Channel System - per month			UDL	1D1DD UC1CA	3.66	10.07	7.08								
		Voice Grade COCI - DS1 to DS0 Channel System - per month			UEA	1D1VG	1.38	10.07	7.08								
		DS3 to DS1 Channel System per month			UXTD3	MQ3	211.19	199.28	118.64	40.34	39.07		19.99				
		STS1 to DS1 Channel System per month DS3 Interface Unit (DS1 COCI) used with Loop per month	-	-	UXTS1		13.76	199.28	118.64 7.08	40.34	39.07		19.99				
\longrightarrow		pod mendos om post oconjagos entropo por monte			000	50.51	10.70	10.01	7.00								

CATEOORY	NOTES	UNBURDLED HETWORK BLEMENT	-	Zune	BCS	UBCC			RATES (\$)					Occ D	1770 m		
									(9)				_	USSR	ATES (\$)	1	
														1			i
							ŀ						1	i .			1.
						1						The States			1	Charge.	Compo
25						1						Shee Order	Brc Order		- Incomplete	Marraed See	Manual See
1		~										Elec	Manager per	Charge - Marani See Order vo.	See Order vs.	Order vo.	Order vo.
			_									per List	LIPA	Bestronde-1et	Electronic Addi	Dies 1st	Add
								Novem	errine		-	l					•
									-								
						1 —					-						
	į.						Ree	First	Addi	First	Addi	ROMEC				1.100.000.000.000	100.00
		Dark Fiber, Four Fiber Strands, Per Route Mile or Fraction Thereof per month - Local					7.5.0	7.2				SOURCE.	SOMAN	SOMAN	SCHLAN	BOMAN	SCHAM
		Channel :			UDF	1L5DC	55.04								1 1		1
		NRC Dark Fiber - Local Channel			UDF	UDFC4		751.34	193.88	356.21	230.11		19.99				
		Dark Fiber, Four Fiber Strands, Per Route Mile or Fraction Thereof per month -															
		Interoffice Channel		-	UDF	1L5DF	26.85	****									1
		NRC Dark Fiber - Interoffice Channel Dark Fiber, Four Fiber Strands, Per Route Mile or Fraction Thereof per month - Local		1	UDF	UDF14		751.34	193.88	356.21	230.11		19.99				
		Loop		1	UDF	1L5DL	55 <u>.04</u>							1			
		NRC Dark Fiber - Local Loop			UDF	UDFL4	55.51	751.34	193.88	356.21	230.11		19.99				
TRANSPORT	TOTHER												13.33		\vdash		
																1	
			_	1	_										1		
	0-415-			-													
	Optional Fea	stures & Functions:	_	-		_											
		Clear Channel Capability (B8ZS/ESF) Option - Subsequent - per DS1 Channel	1 .		LINCIY	CCOEF		184.92	23.82	2.07	0.80		40.00				
		Clear Channel Capability (B8ZS/SF) Option - Subsequent - per DS1 Channel	1			CCOSF		184.92	23.82	2.07	0.80		19.99 19.99				
BXX ACCES		SCREENING		1	0.10.11			10-10-	20.00		0.00		13.33		-		
		BXX Access Ten Digit Screening, Per Call			OHD		0.0006252								-		
		8XX Access Ten Digit Screening, Reservation Charge Per 8XX Number Reserved	 	-	OHD	N8R1X		4.15	0.70				19.99				
		8XX Access Ten Digit Screening, Per 8XX No. Established W/O POTS Translations			OHD	1		8.78	4.40		0.70						
		OXX ACCESS 141 Digit Scienting, For OXX 110. Established 11/0 FOTS Translations			CITE			9.76	1.18	5.77	0.70		19.99_				
		8XX Access Ten Digit Screening, Per 8XX No. Established With POTS Translations			OHD	N8FTX		8.78	1.18	5.77	0.70		19.99		- 1	1	
		8XX Access Ten Digit Screening, Customized Area of Service Per 8XX Number			QHD	N8FCX		4.15	2.07				19.99				
		8XX Access Ten Digit Screening, Multiple InterLATA CXR Routing Per CXR															
		Requested Per 8XX No.		1	OHD	NBFMX		4.85	2.78				19.99				
	_	8XX Access Ten Digit Screening, Change Charge Per Request 8XX Access Ten Digit Screening, Call Handling and Destination Features	 	-	OHD	N8FAX N8FDX		4.85 4.15	0.70				19.99				
		8XX Access Ten Digit Screening, wat 8XX No. Delivery, per query			OHD	INGIDA	0.0006252	4.10	-				19.99				
		8XX Access Ten Digit Screening, w/ POTS No. Delivery, per query			OHD		0.0006252										
LINE INFOR	MATION DAT	A BASE ACCESS (LIDB)															$\overline{}$
		LIDB Common Transport Per Query		-	OQT		0.0000203										
		LIDB Validation Per Query	_		OQU OQT,		0.0136959		-								
		LIDB Originating Point Code Establishment or Change	1	1	OQU.	NRPBX		55.13	55.13	55.13	55.13		19.99				
		i and a second								· · · ·			13.33		$\overline{}$		
SIGNALING															-		
		CCS7 Signaling Termination, Per STP Port			1DB	PTBSX	135.05						19.99				-
		CCS7 Signaling Usage, Per TCAP Message	_	_	1DB		0.0000607										
	NOTE: Appli	cable when measurement and billing capability exists.		1	1DB	TPP++	17.93	42.53	40.55	40.54	40.00		10.00				
		CCS7 Signaling Connection, Per link (A link) CCS7 Signaling Connection, Per link (B link) (also known as D link)	1:	-	1DB	TPP++	17.93	43.57 43.57	43.57 43.57	18.31 18.31	18.31		19.99 19.99				
		CCS7 Signaling Usage, Per ISUP Message			1DB	11.14	0.0000152	40.07	70.01	10.31	10.31		19.33		— i		
	NOTE: Appl	cable when measurement and billing capability exists.														-	
		CCS7 Signaling Usage Surrogate, per link per LATA			1DB	STU56	694.32						19.99			1	$\overline{}$
		CCS7 Signaling Point Code, per Originating Point Code Establishment or Change,		1													$\neg \neg$
		per STP affected CCSZ Standing Point Code, per Destinating Point Code Fetablishment or Change		+	1DB	CCAPO		46.03	46.03				19.99				
		CCS7 Signaling Point Code, per Destination Point Code Establishment or Change, Per Stp Affected		1	1DB	CCAPD		46.03	45.03				10.00				
Name of the last		1 V Wy 1 4100/00		1		5000		70.00	70.00				19.99				
E911 SERVI	CE															+	
		Local Channel - Dedicated - 2-wr Voice Grade - Zone 1		-			21.94	265.84	46.97	37.63	4.00		19.99				
		Local Channel - Dedicated - 2-wr Voice Grade - Zone 2		-	_	-	29.62 57.22	265.84	46.97	37.63	4.00		19.99				
		Local Channel - Dedicated - 2-wr Voice Grade - Zone 3 Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - 2-wr Voice Grade Per Mile	_	1			0.0091	265.84	46.97	37.63	4.00		19.99				
		Inter-critical manisport - Decidentary - 2-Mil Acide Citade Life Willia		_			0.0091										

CATEGORY	NOTES	UNBUNGLED NETWORK ELEMENT		2 ore	ucs	UBOC			RATES (\$)					OSS R	ATES (\$)		
		: 										Sen Grejor Subsettled Elec are 1 SM	Sun Order Substitud Identity per LSR	horaverist Charge - Marsal Sw Order vs. Electronic-Tel	Cruryu - Manual See Order 10.	Discounted Charge - Maraul Sea Order vs. Electronic	Crurge Mersud & Order ve
												par con	Lan	Chinadalah 184	ENERGIBO-NOCI	Diese 1 est	. Addi
			<u> </u>					Hereroo	arring	Moure	ourring						
	_	<u> </u>	-	-	_	_				Dies	ered .						
		•					Rec	First	440	First	AMIT	SOMEC	-	SCMAN	SCHAN	SONAN	
		Interoffice Transport: Dedicated - 2-wr Voice Grade Per Facility Termination					25.32	47.35	31.78	18.31	7.03		19.99	- acmirei	SUMAN	BURAN	SCHAP
		Local Channel - Dedicated - DS1 - Zone 1					35.28	216.65	183.54	24.30	16.95		19.99				
		Local Channel - Dedicated - DS1 - Zone 2 Local Channel - Dedicated - DS1 - Zone 3		-			47.63 92.01	216.65 216.65	183.54 183.54	24.30	16.95 16,95	-	19.99				
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS1 Per Mile		-			0.1856	210.00	163.54	24.30	10,95	-	19.99				
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS1 Per Facility Termination					88.44	105.54	98.47	21.47	19.05		19.99	-			-
ALLING NA	ME (CNAM)			-	0011	-	0.00/22:2										
		CNAM for DB Owners, Per Query	-	-	OQV	1	0.0010240										
		CNAM for Non DB Owners, Per Query CNAM For DB Owners - Service Establishment		-	OQV		0.0010240	25.35	25.35	19.01	19.01		19.99				
		ALLAM L OF CALIBIA - ODIANA PORTOGRAPATION							20.00	13.01	19.01		19.39				_
		CNAM For Non DB Owners - Service Establishment			OQV			25.35	25.35	19.01	19.01		19.99				$\overline{}$
		CNAM For DB Owners - Service Provisioning With Point Code Establishment		-	oqv			1592.00	1177.00	352.36	259.09		19.99				
			-	-		-											
		CNAM For Non Db Owners - Service Provisioning With Point Code Establishment	i	1	oov	ĺ	,	546.51	393.82	358.06	259.09		10.00				
		CNAM (Non-Databs Owner), NRC, applies when using the Character Based User			~~			340.31	330.02	336.00	239.09		19.99				
		Interface (CHUI)	1		oov	CDDCH		595.00	595.00				19.99				i
						-											
ID OVIEDY	SERVICE		-	-		-											
IF GOERT	SERVICE			-					i —								
		LNP Charge Per query					0.0008520										
		LNP Service Establishment Manual						13.83	13.83	12.71	12.71		19.99				
		LNP Service Provisioning with Point Code Establishment	_	-		_		655.50	334.88	297.03	218.40		19.99				
	ODEDATOR	SERVICES AND DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE	-			1	_			_			-				
	OFERRIOR	SERVICES AND DIRECTOR'S ASSISTANCE	1	1		-											
PERATOR	CALL PROC	ESSING													-		
		Oper. Call Processing - Oper. Provided, Per Min Using BST LIDB		_			1.20										
		Oper, Call Processing - Oper, Provided, Per Min Using Foreign LIDB		_		-	1.24							1			
		Oper. Call Processing - Fully Automated, per Call - Using BST LIDB Oper. Call Processing - Fully Automated, per Call - Using Foreign LIDB	1	-			0.20	_									
		Oper. Call Processing - Puny Automated, per Call - Using Foreign LIDE	_	+		_	0.20										
WARD OP	ERATOR SE	RVICES							-					-			
		Inward Operator Services - Verification, Per Call					1.00										
		Inward Operator Services - Verification and Emergency Interrupt - Per Call	1	_		_	1.95										
	00501705	R CALL PROCESSING	├	1		-											
HANDING .	OPERATOR	Recording of Custom Branded OA Announcement	_	1		CBAOS		7000.00	7000.00	9.61	9.61		19,99				
		Loading of Custom Branded OA Announcement per shelf/NAV		_	-	CBAOL		500.00	500.00	3.51	3.01		19.99				
									*****						-+		
		CE SERVICES															
		ASSISTANCE ACCESS SERVICE		-			0.5==										
		Directory Assistance Access Service Calls, Charge Per Call	+	-		-	0.275	-									
	DIRECTORY	/ ASSISTANCE CALL COMPLETION ACCESS SERVICE (DACC)	1	1		+				\vdash							
_		Directory Assistance Call Completion Access Service (DACC), Per Call Attempt					0.1										
	UNBRANDI																
		TRANSPORT	-			1	10.01	0.0678	Dave								
		Directory Transport - Local Channel DS1	+	-		-	43.64 0.6013	242.45	226.44				19.99				
		Directory Transport - DS1 Level Interoffice Per Mile Directory Transport - DS1 Level Interoffice Per Facility Termination	-	1		+	99.79	45.91	44.18		-		19.99				
		andred in appropriate the property of the second of the se	_	+			0.0003	40.01	77.10				13.33		$\overline{}$	_	
		Switched Common Transport Per DA Access Service Per Call					0.0003		(
		Switched Common Transport Per DA Access Service Per Call Switched Common Transport Per DA Access Service Per Call Per Mile Access Tandem Switching Per DA Access Service Per Call					0.00001 0.00055									_	

		UNBLADLED NETWORK ELEMENT	-	Zone	IIC8	usoc											
CATEGORY	NOTES								RATES (\$)		1			08S R	ATES (\$)		
		3										See Order Schmidted East	200	Bernandal Charge - Manual See Order vs.	Charge - Monad She Order vs.	Chaps - Manual See Order to. Electrode	Charge - Manual Se Order vs. Electrodo-D
		;	1										Lan	C1000-120-120	Section Las	Dies 1st	Addri
							-	Horavo	runtag	Maran	- Contracting						
										Dieg		-					
				<u> </u>			Ree	Firet	Addi	Piret	Add1	SOMEC	SOMAN	SCMAN	SOMAN	SCHAN	SOMAN
		Directory Transport - Installation NRC, Per Trunk or Signating Connection				-		206.06	4.71	-			19.99			4	
		ASSISTANCE DATA BASE SERVICE (DADS)															
		Directory Assistance Data Base Service Charge Per Listing		-		DDCOF	0.04									i i	-
BRANDING -	DIRECTOR	Directory Assistance Data Base Service, per month Y ASSISTANCE	_			DBSOF	150			├ ─							
															 		-
		Custom Branding Announcement, per Recording to be used with the provision of DA Loading of Custom Branded Announcement per DRAM Card/Switch	-	-	AMIT	CBADA		3000.00	3000.00								
		Indicated of control of sured virial metal bat nurver cate a watch	_	1-	AMI	CBADC		690.00	690.00	_			-				
SELECTIVE	ROUTING																
		Colorativo Roudina Bar I Inimus I Ina Clara Codo Box Box Box Sultrib				USRCR		00.55	~~ ~~								
		Selective Routing Per Unique Line Class Code Per Request Per Switch				USRCH		93.55	93.55	12.71	12.71		19.99			_	
VIRTUAL CO	LOCATION																
		Virtual Collocation - 2-wire Cross Connects (loop) Virtual Collocation - 2-wire Cross Connects (port)			ueani,ue a,udn,uc c,ual,uh ,uci,ueq	1	0.0297 0.0502	33.86 11.57	31.95 11.57				19.99				
					uea,uhi,												
		Virtual Collocation - 4-wire Cross Connects (loop) Virtual Collocation - 4-wire Cross Connects (port)	├ -	-	uci,udi	VE1R4	0.0594	33.99 11.57	32 11.57				19.99				
		Virtual Collocatin - DS1 Cross Connects			USLUL	CNC1X	1.37	53.30	40.20				19.99			-	
								30,00	4040								
AIN SELECT	TVE CARRIE	R ROUTING			CDC	CDOCO		100111100									
		Regional Service Establishment End Office Establishment		-		SRCEO		193444.00 187.36	187.36	7737.00	0.00		19.99				
		Query NRC, per query	1	+	SRC	SAULU	0.0031868	187.30	107,30	0.69	0.69		19.99				
																-	
AIN - BELLS	OUTH AIN S	MS ACCESS SERVICE	-			_			-								
		AIN SMS Access Service - Service Establishment, Per State, Initial Setup				CAMSE		43.56	43.56	44.93	44.93		19.99				
		AIN SMS Access Selvice - Port Connection - Dial/Shared Access				CAMDP		8.64	8.64	10.03	10.03		19.99				
		AIN SMS Access Service - Port Connection - ISDN Access				CAM1P		8.64	8.64	10.03	10.03		19.99				
		AIN SMS Access Service - User Identification Codes - Per User ID Code	<u> </u>	_		CAMAU		38.66	38.66	29.88	29.88		19.99				
		AIN SMS Access Service - Security Card, Per User ID Code, Initial or Replacement				CAMRO		75.10	75.10	12.93	12.93		19.99				
		AIN SMS Access Service - Storage, Per Unit (100 Kilobytes)					0.0028										
	_	AIN SMS Access Service - Session, Per Minute AIN SMS Access Service - Company Performed Session, Per Minute	-	1-		+	0.7809										
		The same source - company to the med cooperate to the later					0.7003				_						
AIN - BELLS	OUTH AIN T	OOLKIT SERVICE															
		AIN Toolkif Service - Service Establishment Charge, Per State, Initial Setup AIN Toolkif Service - Training Session, Per Customer		_		BAPSC BAPVX		43.56 8439.00	43.56 8439.00	44.93	44.93		19.99 19.99				
		AIN Toolkit Service - Trigger Access Charge, Per Trigger, Per DN, Term. Attempt		_		BAPTT		8.64	8.64	10.03	10.03		19.99				
		AIN Toolkit Service · Trigger Access Charge, Per Trigger, Per DN, Off-Hook Delay				BAPTD		8.64	8.64	10.03	10.09		19.99			-	
		AIN Toolkit Service - Trigger Access Charge, Per Trigger, Per DN, Ott-Hook				BAPTM									+	-	
		Immediate .						8.64	8.64	10.03	10.03		19.99	-		-	
		AIN Toolkit Service - Trigger Access Charge, Per Trigger, Per DN, 10-Digit PODP	1			BAPTO		38.06	38.06	15.86	15.86		19.99				

EGIORY	NOTES	LIMILINDLED METWORK ELEMENT	Irdorfen	Zero	BCS	HINC			RATES (S)					OSS R	ATES (\$)		
												See Coder Samplind 1900 per LSR	See Order Stelmillige Morality per LSM	fror-minist Charge - Manual See Order vs. Bestrorie- Int	Decembel Charge - Manual See Order vs.	Charge - Massel Suc Order vo. Everyobe-	Con Char Cord Electry
					_												٠.
								Normal	asirug		ouring .						
-+				-					1	Diao	enzesot .	-		1	1		_
							Pen	First	Addi	Piret	Addi	SQUIEC	SOMAN	SCMAN	SCHAN	BONAN	
		Voice Grade COCI - DS1 To Ds0 Interface - Per Month			UNCVX	1D1VG	1.38	6.71	4.84						10-11		-
		Each Additional 2-Wire VG Loop(SL 2) in the same DS1 Interoffice Transport		1	111000	UEAL2	14.50	127.59		40.00	• • •						
-		Combination - Zone 1 Each Additional 2-Wire VG Loop(SL2) in the same DS1 Interoffice Transport	_	 '	UNCVA	UEALZ	14.30	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31	_	19.99				-
		Combination - Zone 2		2	UNCVX	UEAL2	19.57	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99		l i		i
		Each Additional 2-Wire VG Loop(SL2) in the same DS1 Interoffice Transport															
\rightarrow		Combination - Zone 3	_	3		UEAL2	37.82_	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				1_
-		Voice Grade COCI - DS1 to DS0 Channel System combination - per month		-	UNCVX	1D1VG	1.38	6.71	4.84						-		
		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge			UNC1X	UNCCC		8.98	8.98	8.98	8.98	1	19.99				1
													10.00				\vdash
	4-WIRE YOU	CE GRADE EXTENDED LOOP WITH DEDICATED DS1 INTEROFFICE TRANSPORT	(EEL)														
- 1		First 4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop in a DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination		1	IINCA	UEAL4	23.02	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		40.00				
-		Zone 1 First 4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop in a DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination -	_		UNCUA	UEAL	23.02	127.39	60.54	48.00	0.31		19.99				⊢
		Zone 2		2	UNCVX	UEAL4	31.07	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				
		First 4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop in a DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination -															\vdash
		Zone 3		3	UNCVX		60.02	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS1 combination - Per Mile Per Month Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS1 - Facility Termination Per Month		-		1L5XX U1TF1	0.1856 88.44	231.74	137,20	47.11	40.00		40.00				
-		Channelization - Channel System DS1 to DS0 combination Per Month	_	 -	UNC1X		146,77	231.74	13/20	47.11	19.29		19.99				-
\neg		Voice Grade COCI - DS1 to DS0 Channel System combination - per month			UNCVX		1.38	6.71	4.84								\vdash
		Additional 4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop in same DS1 Interoffice Transport			2 200 200 200 200			THE RESERVE									
		Combination - Zone 1	_	1	UNCVX	UEAL4	23.02	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				
		Additional 4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop in same DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 2		,	UNCVX	HEALA	31.07	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		40.00				
$\overline{}$		Additional 4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop in same DS1 Interoffice Transport		-	DITCTA	ULAL4	31.07	127.35	00.04	40.00	6.31		19,99				\vdash
		Combination - Zone 3		3	UNCVX	UEAL4	60.02	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				1
		Voice Grade COCI - DS1 to DS0 Channel System combination - per month		_	UNCVX	1D1VG	1.38	6.71	4.84								
				1				0.00									\Box
-		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge	_		UNCIX	UNÇCC		8.98	8.98	8.98	8.98_		19.99				\vdash
-	4-WIRE 56 K	IBPS EXTENDED DIGITAL LOOP WITH DEDICATED DS1 INTEROFFICE TRANSPO	AT (EEL)	1													-
		First 4-Wire 56Kbps Digital Grade Loop in a DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination -														_	
		Zone 1		1	UNCDX	UDL56	26.39	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				
ĺ		First 4-wire 56Kbps Digital Grade Loop in a DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination -	ĺ			1101.56	25.50	407.50							1		Γ
		Zone 2 First 4-Wire 56Kbps Digital Grade Loop in a DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination -		2	UNCDX	UDL56	35.62	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31	_	19.99				_
		Zone 3		3	UNCOX	UDL56	68.82	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99			(i
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS1 combination - Per Mile Per Month				1L5XX	0.1856										
-		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS1 - combination Facility Termination Per Month Channelization - Channel System DS1 to DS0 combination Per Month		1-	UNC1X		88.44 146.77	231.74	137.20	47,11	19.29		19.99				
-		OCU-DP COCI (data) - DS1 to DS0 Channel System - per month (2.4-64kbs)			UNCDX	10100	2.10	6.71	4.84								_
		Additional 4-Wire 56Kbps Digital Grade Loopin same DS1 Interoffice Transport		1						-							
_		Combination - Zone 1	_	1	UNCOX	UDL56	26.39	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				
- 1		Additional 4-Wire 56Kbps Digital Grade Loopin same DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 2		2	LINCO	UDL56	35.62	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		40.00				
-		Additional 4-Wire 56Kbps Digital Grade Loopin same DS1 Interoffice Transport	-	-	UNCUX	00136	30.02	12/.39	00.54	40.00	0.31		19.99				
		Combination - Zone 3		3	UNCDX	UDL56	68.82	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99			1	
		OCU-DP COCI (data) - DS1 to DS0 Channel System - combination per month (2.4-															
_		64kbs)		-	UNCDX	1D1DD	2.10	6.71	4.84								
-		Noncecurring Currently Combined Natural Statutes Combined Natural Stat			IINCIV	UNCCC		8.98	8.98	8.98	8.98		19.99		ļ		
-		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge			- Lune	- Index		0.30	0.370	0.30	0.30		13.33		-	-	_
- 1	4-WIRE 64 K	IBPS EXTENDED DIGITAL LOOP WITH DEDICATED DS1 INTEROFFICE TRANSPO	RT (EEL	1													_
		First 4-Wire 64Kbps Digital Grade Loop in a DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination -															
		Zone 1	-	1	UNCDX	UDL64	26.39	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				
		First 4-Wire 64Kbps Digital Grade Loop in a DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination -	1	1	UNCDX	1	35.62	127.59	60.54	1 1	6.31		19.99			t	

CATEGORY		UNBLANDLED NETWORK ILEMENT	baterina	Z	BC\$	LIBROC											
CATEGORY	NOTES			\vdash					RATES (\$)					065 R.	ATES (\$)		,
										_		See Creber Submitted Else per LSR	See Creber Solvetted Manually per LSR	hor-hi Charge - Marsaal See Order vs. Eleatrorio-ist	burmanial Chargo - Mirroral Sun Order vs. Escherie-Addi	Personnial Charge - Harral See Order to. Ecotrario- Dice 1st	Introducti Charge Manual Se Order vo. Electrode 2 Add't
								House	united	Heres	new rivery						•
										Dies	erest						
									20 00000								
		First 4-Wire 64Kbps Digital Grade Loop in a DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 3		3	LINCDX	UDL64	68.82	127.59	60.54	48,00	6.31	SOMEC	19.99	MAMOR	SOMAK	BOMAN	SOMAN
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS1 combination - Per Mile Per Month				1L5XX	0.1856	121.00		40.00	0.31		19.99		-		
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS1 combination - Facility Termination Per Month			UNC1X	U1TF1	88.44	231.74	137.20	47.11	19.29		19.99				
	7,32,53	Channelization - Channel System DS1 to DS0 combination Per Month OCU-DP COCI (data) - DS1 to DS0 Channel System combination - per month (2.4-		-	UNC1X	MQ1	146.77										
		64kbs)			UNCDX	1D1DD	2.10	6.71	4.84								
		Additional 4-Wire 64Kbps Digital Grade Loopin same DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 1		1	UNCDX	UDL64	26.39	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99		_		
		Additional 4-Wire 64Kbps Digital Grade Loopin same DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 2		2	UNCDX	UDL64	35.62	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99		-		
		Additional 4-Wire 64Kbps Digital Grade Loopin same DS1 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 3		3	UNCDX	UDL64	68.82	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				
		OCU-DP COCI (data) - DS1 to DS0 Channel System combination - per month (2.4-64kbs)		-		1D1DD		6.71		48.00	0.31		19.99	_			_
							2.10		4.84	_							-
		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge		\vdash	UNC1X	UNICCC		8.98	8.98	8.98	8.96		19.99				<u> </u>
	4-WIRE DS1	DIGITAL EXTENDED LOOP WITH DEDICATED DS1 INTEROFFICE TRANSPORT	EEL)														
		Wire DS1 Digital Loop in Combination with DS1 Interoffice Transport - Zone 1 Wire DS1 Digital Loop in Combination with DS1 Interoffice Transport - Zone 2				USLXX	73.44 99.13	217.75 217.75	121.62	51.44	14.45		19.99				
		4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop In Combination with DS1 Interoffice Transport - Zone 3				USLXX	191,51	217.75	121.62 121.62	51.44 51.44	14.45 14.45		19.99 19.99				
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS1 combination - Per Mile Per Month				1L5XX	0.1856		75.152		14.40		13.33				_
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS1 combination - Facility Termination Per Month			UNC1X	U1TF1	88.44	174.46	122.46	45.61	17.95		19.99				
		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge			UNC1X	UNCCC		8.98	8.98	8.98	8.98_		19.99				
	4-WIRE DS1	DIGITAL EXTENDED LOOP WITH DEDICATED DS3 INTEROFFICE TRANSPORT (EEL)										-				
		First DS1Loop in DS3 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 1				USLXX	73.44	217.75	121.62	51,44	14,45		19.99				
_	_	First DS1Loop in DS3 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 2				USLXX	99.13	217.75	121.62	51.44	14.45		19.99				
		First DS1Loop In DS3 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 3 Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS3 combination - Per Mile Per Month	<u> </u>			1L5XX	191.51 3.87	217.75	121.62	51.44	14.45		19.99				
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS3 - Facility Termination per month				U1TF3	1071.00	435.50	194.74	50.76	23.07		19.99		-		
		DS3 to D\$1 Channel System combination per month			UNC3X	MQ3	211.19						10.00				
		DS3 Interface Unit (DS1 COCI) combination per month				UC1D1	13.76	6.71	4.84								
-	_	Additional DS1Loop in DS3 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 1 Additional DS1Loop in DS3 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 2				USLXX	73.44 99.13	217.75 217.75	121.62	51.44	14.45		19.99				
		Additional DS1Loop in DS3 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 3	_			USLXX	191.51	217.75	121.62 121.62	51,44 51,44	14.45		19.99				
		DS3 Interface Unit (DS1 COCI) combination per month		Ť	UNC1X	UC1D1	13.76	6.71	4.84	31,44	14.43		19.99				
		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-is Charge			LINCSY	UNCCC		8.98	8.98	6.96	8.98						-
					OHOON	UNOCC		0.50	6.30	0.30	0.30		19.99			-	
	2-WIRE VON	CE GRADE EXTENDED LOOP/2 WIRE VOICE GRADE INTEROFFICE TRANSPORT	(EEL)														
		2-WireVG Loop used with 2-wire VG Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 1		1	UNCVX	UEAL2	14.50	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				
		2-WireVG Loop used with 2-wire VG Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 2	_	2	UNCVX	UEAL2	19.57	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				
		2-WireVG Loop used with 2-wire VG Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 3		3		UEAL2	37.82	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99			75	
-	-	Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - 2-wire VG combination - Per Mile Per Month Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - 2- Wire Voice Grade combination - Facility			UNCVX	1L5XX	0.0091										
		Termination per month			UNCVX	U1TV2	25.32	94.70	52.59	45.28	18.03	-3160	19.99				
		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge		1	UNCVX	UNCCC		8.98	8.98	8.98	8.98		19.99				
	4-WIRE VON	CE GRADE EXTENDED LOOP/4 WIRE VOICE GRADE INTEROFFICE TRANSPORT	(EEL)														
		4-WireVG Loop used with 4-wire VG Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 1	,/			UEAL4	23.02	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99			-+	
		4-WireVG Loop used with 4-wire VG Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 2				UEAL4	31.07	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99		$\overline{}$	\rightarrow	

		LABRADULED METWORK ELEMENT	Interior	Zone	BCS	USOC											
CATEGORY	NOTES	Spenderschald III. (WATCH EditERER)		-					RATES (\$)		_			OSS R	ATES (\$)		
												Sun Order Subsettled Bot are 1 St	See Order Schmidted Memory per	Charge - Manual Ster Creder us.	Ingramminal Charge - Marsual She Order vs.	Charge - Marraid See Order vs. Electronic	Charge Married 9 Order to Electronic-I
													1 14	E3000/W200-100	Electronic Addi	Diec 1ef	Addi
						_		Norwas	United Total	Mary	- Tring						
				1						Dies	-						
							Res	First	Add	Firet	Addi	MANAGE	SOMAN	SOMAN	SCHAN	BOMAN	SCHAN
		4-WireVG Loop used with 4-wire VG Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 3 Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - 4-wire VG combination - Per Mile Per Month		3		UEAL4	60.02 0.0091	127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - 4- Wire Voice Grade combination - Facility Termination per month				U1TV4	22.58	94.70	52.59	45.28	18.03		19.99				
	-	Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge			UNCVX	UNCCC		8.98	8.98	8.98	8.98		19.99				
	DS3 DIGITA	L EXTENDED LOOP WITH DEDICATED DS3 INTEROFFICE TRANSPORT (EEL)												-			
		High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - DS3 combination - Per Mile per month High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - DS3 combination - Facility Termination per			UNC3X	1L5NO	10.92										
		month			UNC3X		386.88	128.92	98.19	54.94	22.01						
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS3 - Per Mile per month				1L5XX	3.87			1							
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS3 combination - Facility Termination per per month			UNC3X	U1TF3	1071.00	435.50	194,74	50.76	23.07		19.99				
		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge		├-	UNC3X	UNCCC		8.98	8.98	8.98	8.98		19.99				
	STS1 DIGIT	AL EXTENDED LOOP WITH DEDICATED STS1 INTEROFFICE TRANSPORT (EEL)												-			
		High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - STS1 combination - Per Mile per month			UNCSX	1L5ND	10.92										
		High Capacity Unbundled Local Loop - STS1 combination - Facility Termination per imonth		1	UNCSX	UDLS1	426.60	108.96	69.92	39.28	10.19				411		
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - STS1 combination - Per Mile per month				1L5XX	3.87	100.00	03.32	3320	10.19						
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - STS1 combination - Facility Termination per month			UNCSX	U1TFS	1056.00	435.50	194.74	50.76	23.07	95	19.99				
		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge		_	UNCSX	UNCCC		8.98	8.98	8.96	8.98		19.99				
	2-WIRE ISD	N EXTENDED LOOP WITH DS1 INTEROFFICE TRANSPORT (EEL)		_									_				
		First 2-Wire ISDN Loop in a DS1 Interoffice Combination Transport - Zone 1		1		U1L2X	21.76	127.59	60.54	48.00	5.69		19.99			\rightarrow	_
		First 2-Wire ISDN Loop in a DS1 Interoffice Combination Transport - Zone 2				U1L2X	29.38	127.59	60.54	48.00	5.69		19.99				
		First 2-Wire ISDN Loop in a DS1 Interoffice Combination Transport - Zone 3 Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS1 combination - Per Mile	-	3		U1L2X		127.59	60.54	48.00	5.69		19.99				
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - DS1 combintion - Facility Termination per month			UNC1X	U1TF1	88.44	231.74	137.2	47.11	19.29		19.99				
		Channelization - Channel System DS1 to DS0 combination - per month		-	UNC1X	UC1CA	146.77	6.74	404					_		-	
_		2-wire ISDN COCI (BRITE) - DS1 to DS0 Channel System combination - per month					3.66	6.71	4.84							\longrightarrow	
		Additional 2-wire IDSN Loop in same DS1Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 1		2		U1L2X	21.76	127.59	60.54	48.00	5.69		19.99			\rightarrow	
_		Additional 2-wire IDSN Loop in same DS1Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 2		3		U1L2X	29.38	127.59	60.54	48.00	5.69		19.99			\rightarrow	
_	-	Additional 2-wire IDSN Loop in same D\$1/meroffice Transport Combination - Zone 3 2-wire ISDN COCI (BRITE) - D\$1 to D\$0 Channel System combination- per month		3		UCICA	56.76 3.66	127.59 6.71	60, <u>54</u> 4,84	48.00	5.69		19.99			\rightarrow	
		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge				UNCCC		8.98	8.98	8.98	8.98		19.99			\rightarrow	
	4-WIRE DS1	DIGITAL EXTENDED LOOP WITH DEDICATED STS-1 INTEROFFICE TRANSPORT	T (EEL)	-													
		First DS1 Loop in STS1 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 1	,===/	1		USLXX	73.44	217.75	121.62	51.44	14.45		19.99			\longrightarrow	_
		First DS1 Loop in STS1 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 2		2	UNC1X	USLXX	99.13	217.75	121.62	51.44	14.45		19.99			\rightarrow	_
		First DS1 Loop in STS1 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 3		3	UNC1X	USLXX 1L5XX	191.51	217.75	121.62	51.44	14.45		19.99				
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - STS1 combination - Per Mile Per Month Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - STS1 combination - Facility Termination	-	-		UTTFS	3.87	320.00	138.20	38.60	18.81		10.00				
		STS1 to DS1 Channel System conbination per month				MQ3	211.19	320.00	130.20	35.54	18.81		19.99	+			
		DS3 Interface Unit (DS1 COCI) combination per month			UNC1X	UC1D1	13.76	6.71	4.84							 F	
		Additional DS1Loop in STS1 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 1		1		USLXX	73.44	217.75	121.62	51.44	14.45		19.99				
		Additional DS1Loop in STS1 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 2 Additional DS1Loop in STS1 Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 3			UNC1X	USLXX	99.13 191.51	217.75 217.75	121.62 121.62	51.44 51.44	14.45 14.45		19.99 19.99				
I																	

		UNBUNDLED METWORK ELEMENT	balantes	Zone	BCS.	BOC	1					Ì					
TEGORY	NOTES								RATES (\$)	,				OSS R	ATES (\$)		_
												See Order Spinnisher Elect	See Order Selection United	Charge - Marsual Siva Order vs.	burumatkal Charge - Mayand Sue Order vs.	frorumental Chargo - Manual Svo Order vs. Electrorio-	Character Oreits
												lass rased	Lan	Electronio-1el	Escirente-Add'i	Dies 1st	Ad
				\vdash		-		Marro	and the same of th	Herr	- The same of the						
			_	1	-					China	- I		1				
							Rec	First	ALC	Firet	Addi	SOMEC	SOMAN	SCHLAN	SOMAN	SOMAH	*
		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge			UNCSX	UNICCO		8.96	8.98	8.98	B.96		19.99				
_	4-WIRE 56 K	IBPS DIGITAL EXTENDED LOOP WITH 56 KBPS INTEROFFICE TRANSPORT (EEL		1	1												
		4-wire 56 kbps Loop/4-wire 56 kbps Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 1			UNCDX			127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				
		4-wire 56 kbps Loop/4-wire 56 kbps Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 2 4-wire 56 kbps Loop/4-wire 56 kbps Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 3			UNCDX			127.59	60.54 60.54	48.00 48.00	6.31 6.31		19.99				
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - 4-wire 56 kbps combination - Per Mile		1		1L5XX		127.33	00.54	40.00	0.31		19.99				
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - 4-wire 56 kbps combination - Facility Termination			HINCOY	U1TD5	18.44	94.70	52.59	45.28	18.03					-	\vdash
		,					10.44						19.99				<u> </u>
		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge			UNCOX	UNCCC		8.98	8.98	8.98	8.98		19.99				
	4-WIRE 64 K	BPS DIGITAL EXTENDED LOOP WITH 64 KBPS INTEROFFICE TRANSPORT (EEL)														
		4-wire 64 kbps Loop/4-wire 64 kbps Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 1		1		UDL64		127.59	60.54	48.00	6.31		19.99				
		4-wire 64 kbps Loop/4-wire 64 kbps Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 2 4-wire 64 kbps Loop/4-wire 64 kbps Interoffice Transport Combination - Zone 3	_	3	UNCDX	UDL64	68.82	127.59 127.59	60.54	48.00 48.00	6.31 6.31		19.99				
_		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - 4-wire 64 kbps combination - Per Mile	-	1		1L5XX		127.35	00.54	+0.00	ادره		19.99				
		Interoffice Transport - Dedicated - 4-wire 64 kbps combination - Facility Termination				U1TD6	18.44	94.70	52.59	45.28	18.03		19.99				
		Nonrecurring Currently Combined Network Elements Switch -As-Is Charge				UNCCC		8.96	8.96	8.98	8.98		19.99				
_		Testilibearing deliterary deliterates retired to contain a contain		-	DITORA	914000				0.30	0.30		19.99				
TIONA	NETWORK	ELEMENTO		-													
TIONAL	NETWORK	ELEMENTS															
ITIONAL	When used	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply,	but a Sv	witch /	ls is che	ge does	apply.										*
ITIONAL	When used		but a Sv	witch /	As Is che	ge does	apply, re does not.										-
ITIONAL	When used a	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a	but a Sv	witch /	As is che	ge does	apply. ge does not.										
MONAL	When used	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a	but a Sy	witch /	As is che witch As	rge does	apply.										
TIONAL	When used a	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarilty combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a proNet)	but a Sv pply and	witch A	witch As	is Charg	pe does not.										
MONAL	When used a	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a	but a Sv	witch /	witch As	ge does le Charg	pe does not.										
ITIONAL	When used a When used a Node (Synci	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a proNet) Node per month	eppty and	d the S	UNCDX	is Charg	pe does not.										
TIONAL	When used a When used a Node (Synci	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a pronet) Node per month To Currently Combined Network Elements "Switch As is " Charge (One applies to e	eppty and	d the S	UNCDX	is Charg	pe does not.										
TIONAL	When used i When used i Node (Synch Nonrecurrin	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a nroNet) Node per month G Currently Combined Network Elements "Switch As is" Charge (One applies to e 2/4-Wire VG Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is"	eppty and	d the S	UNCDX	is Charg	16.35	8.98	8.98	8.98	8.98		19.99				
TIONAL	When used a When used a Node (Synch	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a protect of the non-recurring charges as a protect of the non-recurring charges as a protect of the non-recurring charges as a polyment of the non-recurring charges and the non-recurring charges as a polyment of the non-recurring charges and the non-recurr	eppty and	d the S	UNCOX	UNCNT	18.35		8.98 8.98	8.98							
ITIONAL	When used a When used a Node (Sync)	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a provently combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a convent of the combined Network Elements "Switch As is" Charge (One applies to e 24-Wire VG Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge 56/64 kbps Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DST Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion	eppty and	d the S	UNCDX UNCVX UNCOX	UNCCC	18.35	8.98 8.98	8.98	8.98	8.98		19.99				
TIONAL	When used when used in Node (Sync)	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a non-recurring charges as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a non-recurring charges as ordinarily combined Network Elements "Switch As is" Charge (One applies to e 2/4-Wire VG interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DS1 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DS3 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge	eppty and	d the S	UNCDX UNCVX UNCX UNCX	UNCCC UNCCC	16.35	8.98 8.98	8,98 8,98	8.98	8.98 8.98		19.99				
MONAL	When used when used in Node (Sync)	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a convent of the combined Network Elements "Switch As is" Charge (One applies to a 2/4-Wire VG Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DSI Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DSI Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DSI Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge	eppty and	d the S	UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX	UNCOC UNCCC UNCCC	18.35	8.98 8.98 8.98	8.96 8.96 8.96	8.98 8.98 8.98	8.98 8.98		19.99 19.99				
TIONAL	When used when used in Node (Sync)	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a property combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a property combined network elements "Switch As is " Charge (One applies to e 24-Wis vG Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is " Conversion Charge Charge interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is " Conversion Charge DS3 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is " Conversion Charge DS3 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is " Conversion Charge DS3 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is " Conversion Charge	eppty and	d the S	UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX	UNCCC UNCCC	18.35	8.98 8.98	8,98 8,98	8.98	8.98 8.98		19.99				
TIONAL	When used i When used i Node (Sync)	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a convent of the combined Network Elements "Switch As is" Charge (One applies to a 2/4-Wire VG Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DSI Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DSI Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DSI Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge	ach com	d the S	UNCDX UNCVX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCSX	UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC	18.35	8.98 8.98 8.98	8.96 8.96 8.96	8.98 8.98 8.98	8.98 8.98		19.99 19.99				
	When used i When used i Node (Sync) Nonrecurrin	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a property combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a convertion charge (One applies to e 2/4-Whe VG Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge 10 ST Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge 10 DST Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge 11 ST Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge 12 ST Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge 13 ST Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge	ach com	d the S	UNCDX UNCVX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCSX	UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC	18.35	8.98 8.98 8.98	8.96 8.96 8.96	8.98 8.98 8.98	8.98 8.98		19.99 19.99				
	When used i When used i When used i When used i Node (Synct Nonrecurrin Nonrecurrin NoTE: Loca AL SUPPOR NOTE: (5) Ei	as a part of a currentity combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a non-recurring charges a conversion that the conversion charge of the conver	ach com	d the S	UNCDX UNCVX UNCX UNCX UNCX UNC3 UNC3 UNC3 UNC3 UNCS UNCS	UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC	16.35	8.98 8.98 8.98 8.98	8,96 8,96 8,96 8,96	8.98 8.98 8.98	8.98 8.98		19.99 19.99				
RATION	When used i When used i When used i When used i Node (Sync) Nonrecurrin NoTE: Loca AL SUPPOR NOTE: (1) El NOT	se a part of a currently combined fecility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a contractive combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a convent of the conversion charge (One applies to e 24-Wire VG Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" conversion charge (S64 kbps Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" conversion Charge (DSI Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" conversion Charge (DSI Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" conversion Charge (DSI Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge (Theorem Charge) (The	ach com	d the S	UNCDX UNCVX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCSX UNCSX UNCSX UNCSX	UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC	18.35	8.98 8.98 8.98 8.98	8.96 8.96 8.96 8.96	8.98 8.98 8.98	8.98 8.98 8.98 8.98		19.99 19.99				
RATION	When used if When	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a continuation of the combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a crowdiant of the combined network elements "Switch As is" Charge (One applies to a 24-Wite VG Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DS1 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DS3 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge STS1 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge STS1 Interoffice or Local Loop used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge I Channel - Dedicated Transport - minimum billing period - Below DS3=one month in the control in the control c	ach com	d abo	UNCDX UNCVX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCSX UNCSX UNCSX UNCSX	UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC	18.35	8.98 8.98 8.98 8.98	8.96 8.96 8.96 8.96	8.98 8.98 8.98	8.98 8.98 8.98 8.98		19.99 19.99				
RATION	When used if When	se a part of a currently combined fecility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a contractive combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a convent of the conversion charge (One applies to e 24-Wire VG Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" conversion charge (S64 kbps Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" conversion Charge (DSI Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" conversion Charge (DSI Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" conversion Charge (DSI Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge (Theorem Charge) (The	ach com	d abo	UNCDX UNCVX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCSX UNCSX UNCSX UNCSX	UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC	18.35	8.98 8.98 8.98 8.98	8.96 8.96 8.96 8.96	8.98 8.98 8.98	8.98 8.98 8.98 8.98		19.99 19.99				
RATION	When used if When	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a continuation of the combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a crowdiant of the combined network elements "Switch As is" Charge (One applies to a 24-Wite VG Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DS1 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DS3 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge STS1 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge STS1 Interoffice or Local Loop used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge I Channel - Dedicated Transport - minimum billing period - Below DS3=one month in the control in the control c	ach com	d abo	UNCDX UNCVX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCSX UNCSX UNCSX UNCSX	UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC	18.35	8.98 8.98 8.98 8.98	8.96 8.96 8.96 8.96	8.98 8.98 8.98	8.98 8.98 8.98 8.98		19.99 19.99				
RATION	When used if When	as a part of a currently combined facility, the non-recurring charges do not apply, as ordinarility combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a continuation of the combined network elements in Georgia, the non-recurring charges a crowdiant of the combined network elements "Switch As is" Charge (One applies to a 24-Wite VG Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DS1 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge DS3 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge STS1 Interoffice Channel used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge STS1 Interoffice or Local Loop used in a COMBINATION - "Switch As is" Conversion Charge I Channel - Dedicated Transport - minimum billing period - Below DS3=one month in the control in the control c	ach com	d abo	UNCDX UNCVX UNCDX UNCDX UNCDX UNCSX UNCSX UNCSX UNCSX	UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC UNCCC	18.35	8.98 8.98 8.98 8.98	8.96 8.96 8.96 8.96	8.98 8.98 8.98	8.98 8.98 8.98 8.98		19.99 19.99				

08/13/01

TEGORY	NOTES	UNBURIDLED HETWORK ELEMENT	belowies	Zone	BC8	Venc	_		RATES (\$)					OSS R.	ATES (\$)		·
												Sus Order Subsetted Elec	Sto Order Substitud Marselly per	Charge - Manual Sec Order vs.	burmantal Chargo - Marani Sto Order vs.	Charge - Marge - Marge - Marge - Marge - Crear vs. Plantrain	Charge Charge Mercus 9 Order so Sactrosled
							_					per LSR	LIBR	Electronic-1st	Bookunio-Addi	Dies 1et	Add
		Δ		-				Morros	nurring	-	- Ind						
-			_	-	_	-				Dies	1		1	1	1		
							Ree	Pret	Addi	Firet	Addi	SOMEC	SOMAN	SCHAM	BOSLAN	SOMAN	BOMA
UNDLED	LOCAL EXC	CHANGE SWITCHING (PORTS)			_					-		-					
	xchange Po																┼
	HOTE: Altho	ugh the Port Rate Includes all available features in GA & TN, the desired features	will need	d to be	ordered	uelng ret	all USOCa		4								
	-WIRE VOIC	E GRADE LINE PORT RATES (RES)		-		-				1							
																	├
İ		:						ſ		1							
		Exchange Ports - 2-Wire Analog Line Port-Res.			UEPSR	UEPRL	1.40	3.74	3.63	1.88	1.80		19.99				
		Exchange Ports - 2-Wire Analog Line Port with Caller ID - Res.		_	UEPSR	UEPRC	1.40	3.74	3.63	1.88	1.80		19.99				
		Exchange Ports - 2-Wire Analog Line Port outgoing only - Res.		L		UEPRO	1.40	3.74	3.63	1.88	1.80		19.99				1
_		Exchange Ports - 2-Wire VG unbundled Florida area calling with Caller ID - Res.		-	UEPSR	UEPAF	1.40	3.74	3.63	1.88	1.80		19.99				
		Exchange Ports - 2-Wire VG unbundled res, low usage line port with Caller ID (LUM)			UEPSR	UEPAP	1.40	3.74	3.63	1.88	1.80		19.99				
		Subsequent Activity			UEPSR	USASC	0.00	0.00	0.00				79.00				
F	EATURES			!													
-		All Available Vertical Features		-	UEPSR	UEPVF	2.26	0.00	0.00				19.99				
_	WEST WOL	CE GRADE LINE PORT RATES (BUS)	-	\vdash						-							
	-WIKE VOIC	Exchange Ports - 2-Wire Analog Line Port without Caller ID - Bus		\vdash	UEPSB	UEPBL	1.40	3.74	3.63	1.88	1.80		19.99				
		Exchange Ports - 2-Wire VG unbundled Line Port with unbundled port with Caller+E484 ID - Bus.			UEPSR	UEPBC	1.40	3.74	3.63	1.88	1.80		19.99				
											120		19.30				
-+		Exchange Ports - 2-Wire Analog Line Port outgoing only - Bus. Exhange Ports - 2-Wire VG unbundled incoming only port with Caller ID - Bus		├		UEPBO UEPB1	1.40	3.74	3.63	1.88	1.80		19.99				
-		Subsequent Activity		+-		USASC	0.00	0.00	3.63 0.00	1.88	1.80	-	19.99				
F	EATURES	Cobsequent Acavity			02.05	0000	0.00	0.00	0.00								
		All Available Vertical Features			UEPSB	UEPVF	2.26	0.00	0.00				19.99				
E		PORT RATES (DID & PBX)															
-		Exchange Ports - 2-Wire DID Port		\vdash	UEPEX	UEPP2	8.73	78.41	15.82	41.94	4.26		19.99				
		Exchange Ports - DDITS Port - 4-Wire DS1 Port with DID capability				UEPDO	54.95	151.11	77.75	48.81	3.10		19.99				
		Exchange Ports - 2-Wire ISON Port (See Notes below.)			UEPTX		8.83	46.83	50.68	27.54	11.00						
-					UEPTX		8.63	40.63	50.08	27.64	11.93		19.99				
\perp		Aft Features Offered		L	UEPSX	UEPVF	2.26	D.00	0.00								
1		Section 1															
N	OTE: Trans	smission/usage charges associated with POTS circuit switched usage will also apply to	circuit s	witched	voice an	d/or circul	It switched data	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	ire ISDN ports	i					
- 1				-		_									1		
	IOTE: Acce	ss to B Channel or O Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N	lew Busin	Ness Ri	UEPTX	cess. Ra	nes for the pack	et capabilities will	be determined vi	ia the Bona Fi	ide Request/N	ew Business	Request Pro	Cess.			
		Exchange Ports - 2-Wire ISDN Port Channel Profiles		\perp	UEPSX	U1UMA	0.00	0.00	0.00								
		Exchange Ports - 4-Wire ISDN DS1 Port			UEPEX	UEPEX	82.74	174.61	95.17	49.80	18.23		19.99				
		2-Wire VG Unbundled 2-Way PBX Trunk - Res			UEPSE	UEPRO	1.40	39.06	18.18	12.35	0.7187		19.99				
		2-Wire VG Line Side Unbundled 2-Way PBX Trunk - Bus	-			UEPPC	1.40	39.06	18.18	12.35							
-		2-1110 TO E110 SIDE DIRUTIONS 2-11 GY FDA HURK - DOS	-		VLFar	DEFFE		33.00	10.18	12.33	0.7107		19.99		-		-
\rightarrow		2-Wire VG Line Side Unbundled Outward PBX Trunk - Bus		-		UEPPO	1.40	39.06	18.18	12.35	0.7187		19.99				
\rightarrow		2-Wire VG Line Side Unbundled Incoming PBX Trunk - Bus 2-Wire Analog Long Distance Terminal PBX Trunk - Bus	-	+-		UEPP1 UEPLD	1.40	39.06 39.06	18.18	12.35	0.7187 0.7187		19.99				
			1	1	JULIOF	000	1.40	33.00	10.10	1 16.33	0./15/		19.50	i	i i		

CATEGORY	MOTES	UNBURIOLED METWORK SLESMENT	linterios.	Zone	ncs	UBOC			RATES (\$)		-			OSS P	ATES (\$)		
		•										Dre Greier Debreifins Elen aur 1.50	Şun Order Bulundrad Muzully per LSB	Clarge - Manual Bus Order in. Elastracio let	buryanashi Churyo - Monant Boo Dedar va.	Cremon had Charge - Marmad Suc Order vs. Electronic	Charge Manual B Order to Electronic
		· ·						Norwa					Lan	Exercise 100-100	CARRECTED-AMET	Dian 1st	Addi
								HORES	arrang	Disc	and the						
											-						
		2-Wire Vice Unbundled 2-Way PBX Usage Port		-	UEPSP	UEPXA	1.40	39.06	18.18	12.35	0.7187	SOMEC	19.99	BONAN	SCHAN	SCHAN	SQMA
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX Toll Terminal Hotel Ports			UEPSP	UEPXB	1.40	39.06	18.18	12.35	0.7187		19.99				
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX LD DDD Terminals Port		1	UEPSP	UEPXC	1.40	39.06	18.18	12.35	0.7187		19.99				
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX LD Terminal Switchboard Port 2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX LD Terminal Switchboard IDD Capable Port	-	-		UEPXE	1.40	39.06 39.06	18.18	12.35	0.7187 0.7187		19.99 19.99				
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled 2-Way PBX Hotel/Hospital Economy Administrative Calling													-	_	
		Port	_	1	VEPSP	UEPXL	1.40	39.06	18.18	12.35	0.7187		19.99				
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled 2-Way PBX Hotel/Hospital Economy Room Calling Port	_	Ļ.,	UEPSP	UEPXM	1.40	39.06	18.18	12.35	0.7187		19.99				
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled 1-Way Outgoing PBX Hotel/Hospital Discount Room Calling Port			UEPSP	UEPXO	1.40	39.06	18.18	12.35	0.7187		19.99				
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled 1-Way Outgoing PBX Measured Port				UEPXS	1.40	39.06	18.18	12.35	0.7187		19.99			_	
		Subsequent Activity			UEPSP	USASC	0.00	0.00	0.00								
	FEATURES	AR A. Nahla V. Karl Pankana	_	1	LIEDEE	UEPVF	2.26	0.00	0.00								
_	FYCHANGE	All Available Vertical Features PORT RATES (COIN)		1-	DEPSE	DEPAR	2.20	0.00	0.00				19.99				
	EAGINATOL	Exchange Ports - Coin Port		+		_	1.40	3.74	0.00	4.00	4.00						
_	NOTE: Trag	smission/usage charges associated with POTS circuit switched usage will also apply to	circuit s	witched	l voice ar	d/or circui			3,63 Channels assoc	1.88 lated with 2-w	1.80	i.	19.99				
IINDI FI	NOTE: Acc	ess to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N					t switched data	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
UNDLE	NOTE: Acc	isss to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N TCHING, PORT USAGE					t switched data	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
UNDLE	NOTE: Acc	iss to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N TCHING, PORT USAGE Switching (Port Usage)					t switched data	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
UNDLE	NOTE: Acc	isss to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N TCHING, PORT USAGE					t switched data	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
UNDLE	NOTE: According to LOCAL SW	sss to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N ITI CHING, PORT USAGE Switching (Port Usage) End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU					t switched data tes for the pack	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
UNDLE	NOTE: According to LOCAL SW	isss to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N ITTCHING, PORT USAGE INVITATION (Port Usage) End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Switching Function, Per MOU Inching (Port Usage) (Local or Access Tandem) Tandem Switching Function Per MOU Tandem Switching Function Per MOU					0.0007662 0.0001319	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
BUNDLE	NOTE: According to LOCAL SW	ass to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFF/N ITCHING, PORT USAGE Switching (Port Usage) End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Itching (Port Usage) (Local or Access Tandem)					t switched data tes for the pack 0.0007662 0.0001640	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
BUNDLE	NOTE: According to LOCAL SW	sss to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N IT CHING, PORT USAGE witching (Port Usage) End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU itching (Port Usage) (Local or Access Tandem) Tandem Striching Function Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU ansport					1 switched data tes for the pack 0.0007662 0.0001640 0.0001319 0.0002350	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
BUNDLE	NOTE: Accordance Services Serv	ass to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N HTCHING, PORT USAGE Witching (Port Usage) End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Switching Function, Per MOU Itching (Port Usage) (Local or Access Tandem) Tandem Switching Function Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU					1 switched data tee for the pack 0.0007662 0.0001319 0.0002350	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
	NOTE: According to the Common Ti	sss to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N IT CHING, PORT USAGE witching (Port Usage) End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Tunik Port - Shared, Per MOU Riching (Port Usage) (Local or Access Tandem) Tandem Switching Function Per MOU Tandem Tunik Port - Shared, Per MOU ansport Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Facilities Termination Per MOU					1 switched data tes for the pack 0.0007662 0.0001640 0.0001319 0.0002350	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
	NOTE: According to the Common Ti	ass to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N HTCHING, PORT USAGE Witching (Port Usage) End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Switching Function, Per MOU Itching (Port Usage) (Local or Access Tandem) Tandem Switching Function Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU					1 switched data tee for the pack 0.0007662 0.0001319 0.0002350	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
	NOTE: According to the Common Ti	sss to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N IT CHING, PORT USAGE witching (Port Usage) End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Tunik Port - Shared, Per MOU Riching (Port Usage) (Local or Access Tandem) Tandem Switching Function Per MOU Tandem Tunik Port - Shared, Per MOU ansport Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Facilities Termination Per MOU					1 switched data tee for the pack 0.0007662 0.0001319 0.0002350	transmission by B	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
	NOTE: According to Discourse Switch Common To Di	ass to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N ITCHING, PORT USAGE Send Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Itching (Port Usage) (Local or Access Tandem) Tandem Switching Function Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Facilities Termination Per MOU P COMBINATIONS - COST BASED RATES	lew Busin	ess Re	oquest Pri	ocess. Ra	0.0007662 0.0001840 0.0001319 0.0002350 0.000035	transmission by 8-	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
	NOTE: According to the control of th	sss to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N IT CHING, PORT USAGE witching (Port Usage) End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Tunik Port - Shared, Per MOU Riching (Port Usage) (Local or Access Tandem) Tandem Switching Function Per MOU Tandem Tunik Port - Shared, Per MOU ansport Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Facilities Termination Per MOU	lew Busin	ess Re	oquest Pri	ocess. Ra	0.0007662 0.0001840 0.0001319 0.0002350 0.000035	transmission by 8-	Channels assoc	lated with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			CBSS.			
	NOTE: According to Display to Dis	ass to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N ITCHING, PORT USAGE Send Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Itching (Port Usage) (Local or Access Tandem) Tandem Switching Function Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Facilities Termination Per MOU P COMBINATIONS - COST BASED RATES	lew Busin	Unbun	oquest Pro	Switching	1 switched data tes for the pack 0.0007662 0.0001640 0.0002350 0.000035 0.0004372	transmission by B	Channels associ	alted with 2-w	rire ISDN ports			Cess.			
	NOTE: Accident Services Servic	sss to B Channel or D Channel Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N IT CHING, PORT USAGE witching (Port Usage) End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU End Office Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Switching Function Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU ansport Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Facilities Termination Per MOU P COMBINATIONS - COST BASED RATES	provide	Unburn er as th	died Loca	Switching	1 switched data 1 switched data 2 switched data 3 switched data 2 switched data 3 switched data 4 swit	transmission by B	Channels associate the determined vi	athed with 2-w a the Bona F	rire ISDN ports	ew Business		Cess.			
	NOTE: According to the common Time Switch Common Time Switch Common Time Switch Common Time Switch Control Cost Based Features Shitch Coffice a	interpretation of Discourse of Common Transport Usage and Common Transport of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport to the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport to the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the Port section of Tandem Switching Usage and Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port Section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port Section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common T	provide	Unbuning as the	died Loca	Switching	1 switched data tes for the pack 0.0007662 0.0001840 0.0001319 0.0002350 0.000035 0.0004372 g or Switch Ports	transmission by B et capabilities will bundled Port sec	Channels associated vision of this Rate	a the Bona F	rire ISDN ports Ide Request/N	mbinations.	Request Pro				
	NOTE: According to the control of th	interpretation of Discourse of Common Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N IT CHING, PORT USAGE Witching (Port Usage) End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Switching Function Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU P COMBINATIONS - COST BASED RATES Rates are applied where Bell/South is required by FCC and/or State Commission rule to this apply to the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the sam nd Tandern Switching Usage and Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the recurring UNE Port and Loop charges listed apply to Currently Combined and Not	provide	Unbuning as the	died Loca	Switching	1 switched data tes for the pack 0.0007662 0.0001840 0.0001319 0.0002350 0.000035 0.0004372 g or Switch Ports	transmission by B et capabilities will bundled Port sec	Channels associated vision of this Rate	a the Bona F	rire ISDN ports Ide Request/N	mbinations.	Request Pro		embos in GA a		
	NOTE: According to the control of th	interpretation of Discourse of Common Transport Usage and Common Transport of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport to the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport to the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the same discourse of the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the Port section of Tandem Switching Usage and Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port Section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common Transport Usage rates in the Port Section of the Unbundled Port/Loop Common T	provide	Unbuning as the	died Loca	Switching	1 switched data tes for the pack 0.0007662 0.0001840 0.0001319 0.0002350 0.000035 0.0004372 g or Switch Ports	transmission by B et capabilities will bundled Port sec	Channels associated vision of this Rate	a the Bona F	rire ISDN ports Ide Request/N	mbinations.	Request Pro		embos in GA a		
	NOTE: According to the control of th	interpretation of Discourse of Common Packet capabilities will be available only through BFR/N IT CHING, PORT USAGE Witching (Port Usage) End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Switching Function, Per MOU End Office Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Switching Function Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Shared, Per MOU Tandem Trunk Port - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU P COMBINATIONS - COST BASED RATES Rates are applied where Bell/South is required by FCC and/or State Commission rule to this apply to the Unbundled Port/Loop Combination - Cost Based Rate section in the sam nd Tandern Switching Usage and Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of the recurring UNE Port and Loop charges listed apply to Currently Combined and Not	provide	Unbuning as the	died Loca	Switching	1 switched data tes for the pack 0.0007662 0.0001840 0.0001319 0.0002350 0.000035 0.0004372 g or Switch Ports	transmission by B et capabilities will bundled Port sec	Channels associated vision of this Rate	a the Bona F	rire ISDN ports Ide Request/N	mbinations.	Request Pro		embos in GA a		

		UMBUNDLED NETWORK ELEMENT	Britaries.	Zoro	BC8	UBOC											
CATEGORY	HOTES						_		RATES (\$)	. —				OSS R	ATES (\$)		
												Sus Order	San Corder	burananta		Charge - Manual Sea	Charge - Manual Sea Order vs.
	_											San Order Submitted Elec per LSR	See Order Sebestian Manually per LSR	Chargo - Marani Sve Order vs. Electronio-tut	Charge - Marani See Order vs. Electronic-Add?	Order vs. Electronio- Ulas Tat	Order vs. Bleadyurio-Dia Addil
								None	- ring	Nome	serring .						• '
			_	_		-				Dies							
		2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3		3			33.04	Phret	Addi	Prot	B44TI	ROMEC	BOMAH	SCHAN	SOMAN	BOMAN	80MAN
	UNE Loop R					-						-					
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1		1	UEPRX	UEPLX	12.94										
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3		2	UEPRX	UEPLX	17.06 31.87										
		2-Wire Voice Grage Loop (SL1) - Zone 3		3	UEPHA	UEPLA	31.87		-								
		Grade Line Port Rates (Res)															
		2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence			UEPRX	UEPRL	1,17			1			19.99				
		2-Wire voice unbundled port with Caller ID - res			UEPRX	UEPRC	1.17						19.99				
		2-Wire voice unbundled port outgoing only - res				UEPRO	1.17			_			19.99				
		2-Wire voice unbundled Florida Area Calling with Caller ID - res		-	UEPRX	UEPAP	1.17						19.99				
		2-Wire voice unbundles res, low usage line port with Caller ID (LUM)			UEPHA	UEPAP	1.17			1			19.99				
	FEATURES	W.F OH		_		UEDVC	0.00										
		All Features Offered		_	UEPHX	UEPVF	2.26	0.00	0.00				19.99				
	LOCAL NUM	BER PORTABILITY															
		Local Number Portability (1 per port)			UEPRX	LNPCX	0.35										
	NONDECHD	RING CHARGES (NRCs) - CURRENTLY COMBINED		-													
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Conversion - Switch-as-is			UEPRX	USAC2		0.102	0.102				19.99				
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Conversion - Switch with change			UEPRX	USACC		0.102	0.102				19.99				
	ADDITIONAL	. NRCs 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent Activity		├	HEDDY	USAS2	0.00	0.00	0.00								
	a want was		_		UEFRA	USASZ	0.00	0.00	0.00								
	2-WIRE VOR	CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (BUS)		-					_	-		-					
		op Combination Rates															
		2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1		1			14.11										
		2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3		3		-	18.23 33.04	1		-	_						
		E-1110 FO LEADE OF COURSE - COMP O					33.04										
	UNE Loop R																
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1				UEPLX	12.94			— I							
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3				UEPLX	17.06 31.87		 								
				Ė												-	
		Grade Line Port (Bus)	_	-	UCDEY	UEPBL	1.17						10.00				
	_	2-Wire voice unbundled port without Caller ID - bus	_	1	UEPBX	VEFBL	1.17			1			19.99	-			
		2-Wire voice unbundled port with Caller + E484 ID - bus		-	UEPBX	UEPBC	1.17						19.99				
		2-Wire voice unbundled port outgoing only - bus			UEPBX	UEPBO	1.17						19.99	1			
-		2-Wire voice unbundled incoming only port with Caller ID - Bus			UEPBX	UPEB1	1,17						19.99				
	LOCAL NUM	BER PORTABILITY															
		Local Number Portability (1 per port)			UEPBX	LNPCX	0.35										
	FF A TIME																
	FEATURES	All Enghans Officed		-	HEDRY	UEPVF	2.26	0.00	0.00				40.00				
-		All Features Offered		-	DEPBX	UEPVF	_ <.20	0.00	0.00	1		\vdash	19.99				
		RING CHARGES (NRCs) - CURRENTLY COMBINED												-		-	
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Conversion - Switch-as-is	-		UEPBX	USAC2		0.102	0.102				19.99				

TEGORY	NOTES	LIMBLAIDLED METWORK ELEMENT	Interior	Zona	ecs	ueoc			RATES (\$)					088.8	ATES (\$)		
												Svo Order Submitted Elec	Box Order Submitted	harveneritä Chergo - Mental Sec Order va.		Charge - Manual See Order vs.	Charge Charge Manual I
									J			perLSA	Manualty per LSR	See Order vs. Electronic-1at	See Order vs. Electronio-Addit	Class 1gt	Bestronie
- 1						l		Hours	auring	Morre	counting						
										Die							
															,		
-		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Conversion - Switch with change			UEPBX	USACC	Rec	0.102	0.102	First	Adri	SOMEC	SOMAK	BCMAN	SCHLAN	SOMAN	**************************************
	ADDITIONAL																
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent Activity		-	UEPBX	USAS2							19.99				
													13.33				
	2-WIRE VOIC	CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES - PBX)		-		_				_							
	UNE Port/Lo	pop Combination Rates															-
		2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1		1			14.11										
_		2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3		3			18.23 33.04										
		2 Wile Vo Eddy Or Goriso Edico		Ť										_			\vdash
	UNE Loop R	ates															
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL 1) - Zone 1		1	UEPRG	UEPLX	12.94			1							$\overline{}$
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL 1) - Zone 2				UEPLX	17.06										
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL 1) - Zone 3		3	UEPRG	UEPLX	31.87										
	2-Wire Voice	e Grade Line Port Rates (RES - PBX)		_		<u> </u>											
															_		
		2-Wire VG Unbundled Combination 2-Way PBX Trunk Port - Res		_	UEPRG	UEPRO	1.17						19.99				
_	LOCAL NUM	IBER PORTABILITY		-	 												
		Local Number Portability (1 per port)			UEPRG	LNPCP	0.35										
	FEATURES		-														
		All Features Offered			UEPRG	UEPVF	2.26	0.00	0.00				19.99		i		
-	NONDECTIO	RING CHARGES (NRCs) - CURRENTLY COMBINED			_												
-	NUNRECUR	HING CHARGES (NICS) - CORRENTLY COMBINED	_	_		-											
-		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop' Line Port Combination (PBX) - Conversion - Switch-As-Is 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop' Line Port Combination (PBX) - Conversion - Switch with Change				USAC2		8.45 B.45	1.91				19.99				
					OEFING	USACC		6.45	1.91				19.99				
	ADDITIONAL	L NRCs															_
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/ Line Port Combination (PBX) - Subsequent Activity			UEPRG	USAS2	0.00	0.00	0.00								
		PBX Subsequent Activity - Change/Rearrange Multiline Hunt Group						7.86	7.86				19.99	-			_
				-													
	2-WIRE VOK	CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (BUS - PBX)															
	IMP D	Carble des Barre															_
		op Combination Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1	-	1	_	1	14,11				-						
		2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2		2			18.23									-	
	_	2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3	-	3	_		33.04										
	UNE Loop R	lates	\vdash														
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL 1) - Zone 1				UEPLX	12.94										
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL 1) - Zone 2		2	UEPPX	UEPLX UEPLX	17.06									-	-
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL 1) - Zone 3		3	UEPPX	UEPLX	31.87										
	2-Wire Voice	Grade Line Port Rates (BUS - PBX)		-									-				
																	_

TT NOTE	UNBURDICATION ELEMENT) there	Zane	acs	UNIDC		T	RATES (\$)					OSS R	ATES (\$)		
											See Coder Submitted Elso per LER	Sus Order Submitted Manually per LSR	harmonist Charge - Marsad See Order vs. Backrosis-1st	Incrumertal Charge - Manual See Order up. Electronic-Addr	brorowaniel Charge - Manuel Sus Order vo. Electrosio- Dien tut	Charge Charge Manual Order Bestroni
							Norse								(m) 184	
							-		Hereros	1100						
			\vdash						Disson	wast.			_	_		
						Res	Pirat	Adm	Piret	Addi	SOMEC	BOMAN	SCHAN	SCHAN	SOMAN	804
	Line Side Unbandled Culturard DDY Touck Bort - Burn			HEDDY	UEPPO	1.17	1									-
+	Line Side Unbundled Outward PBX Trunk Port - Bus Line Side Unbundled Incoming PBX Trunk Port - Bus		+	UEPPX	LIEPP1	1.17			1			19.99				
	2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX LD Terminal Ports				UEPLD	1.17			1			19.99				
	2-Wire Voice Unbundled 2-Way Combination PBX Usage Port	7.00			UEPXA	1.17			1			19.99				
	2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX Toll Terminal Hotel Ports			UEPPX	UEPXB	1.17						19.99				-
													_			
	2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX LD DDD Terminals Port			UEPPX	UEPXC	1.17						19.99				
1	2 Wire Voice Unbunded DDV I D Tomlant Cultableard Bad			HERRY	LIEDYS	4.47			1							
	2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX LD Terminal Switchboard Port 2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX LD Terminal Switchboard IDD Capable Port		1	UEPPX	UEPXD	1.17	_		-			19.99				
	2-Wire Voice Unbundled 2-Way PBX Hotel/Hospital Economy Administrative Calling	_	+ 1	ULFFX	ULFAC	1.17					-	19.99				
1	Port	[ì l	UEPPX	UEPXL	1.17		1			1	19.99				
												19.99				_
	2-Wire Voice Unbundled 2-Way PBX Hotel/Hospital Economy Room Calting Port			UEPPX	UEPXM	1.17			1 1			19.99				
	2-Wire Voice Unbundled 1-Way Outgoing PBX Hotel/Hospital Discount Room Calling											10.00		-	_	
	Port		\perp		UEPXO	1.17			1			19.99			1	
	2-Wire Voice Unbundled 1-Way Outgoing PBX Measured Port		\vdash	UEPPX	UEPXS	1.17						19.99				
1.0041	NUMBER PORTABILITY		\vdash													
LUCAL	Local Number Portability (1 per port)			HEDDY	LNPCP	2.45							8			
	Local number Portablety (1 per port)	- 0.	1—1	UEPPA	LNPCP	3.15			1							
FEATU	es .		1						-							
1	All Features Offered	_	1 —	UEPPX	UEPVE	2.26	0.00	0.00	1		 	19.99		\rightarrow		
								0.00				13.33				
NONRE	CURRING CHARGES (NRCs) - CURRENTLY COMBINED															_
							100 1000									
-	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/ Line Port Combination (PBX) - Conversion - Switch-As-Is 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/ Line Port Combination (PBX) - Conversion - Switch with	-	1	UEPPX	USAC2		8.45	1.91	_			19.99				
1	Change	1	1 1	UEPPX	USACC	1	8.45	1.91	1 1							
	Charge			ULITA	<u> </u>		0.43	1.51	 		 	19.99				
ADDITI	ONAL NRCs		1						 							
	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/ Line Port Combination (PBX) - Subsequent Activity			UEPPX	USAS2	0.00	0.00	0.00	 							
	PBX Subsequent Activity - Change/Rearrange Multiline Hunt Group						7.86	7.86				19.99				
															\rightarrow	
2-WIRE	VOICE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE ANALOG LINE COIN PORT															
			\vdash													
UNE Po	t/Loop Combination Rates		\vdash \vdash													
	2-Wire VG Coin Port/Loop Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Coin Port/Loop Combo - Zone 2		+-+			18.23										
_	2-Wire VG Coin Port/Loop Combo - Zone 3		\vdash			33.04										
UNE LO	p Rates					33.04			-							
						-										
	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1			UEPCO.	HEPLY	12.94										
	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2			UEPCO		Anna Anna Anna						$\overline{}$				
+		-				17.06			 							
+	2-Wire Volce Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3			UEPC0	UEPLX	31.87										
2-Wire	olce Grade Line Ports (COIN)	_	-	-				1								
1 1116	2-Wire Coln 2-Way with Operator Screening and Blocking: 011, 900/976, 1+DDD (FL)		+													
	The state of the s	{		UEPCO	UEP2F	1.17		1	1	1		19.99	- 1			
	2-Wire Coin 2-Way with Operator Screening and 011 Blocking (FL)											13.33				
_		_		UEPC0	UEPFA	1,17		1				19.99			1	
	2-Wire Coin 2-Way with Operator Screening and Blocking: 900/976, 1+DDD, 011+,															
	DOMESTIC AND A STATE OF THE ASSESSMENT OF THE AS			HEDOO	UEPCG	1.17		Į.		- 4	1	19.99				
	and Local (FL)		-	UEPC0	OLI_CO							10.00				
	and Local (FL) 2-Wire Coin Outward with Operator Screening and 011 Blocking (AL, FL)															
					UEPRK	1.17						19.99				

		UNBLINDLED NETWONK ELEMENT	Interior	Zone	BCS	UBOC									-		
CORY	HOTES								RATES (\$)	1	1			OSS R	ATES (\$)		
											R	Box Grater Submitted Dos per LSN	Sun Circler Submitted Manually per LSR	Immunadal Chargo - Manad Bre Order un Bestrorio-1at	Interconnected Charge - Manual Bar Order vs. Electronic Add	Durumarkel Churge - Marray Svo Order vo. Electronie- Dies 1st	Crain Grain Grain Bestrand
								Nonrec	surring		ourrieu		,				
									I	Pie					_		
										-			_				
		2-Wire Coin Outward with Operator Screening and Blocking: 900/976, 1+DDD, 011+, and Local (FL, GA)			LIEBOO	UEPCO	1.17	Pirel	Addi	First	Addi	SOMEC	HAMOS	SCHAN	SOMAN	BOMAN _	90m
		2-Wire 2-Way Smartfine with 900/976 (all states except LA)				UEPCK	1.17						19.99				-
		2-Wire Coin Outward Smartline with 900/976 (all states except LA)				UEPCR	1.17				_		19.99				-
- /	ADDITIONAL	. UNE COIN PORT/LOOP (RC)			0.00	OC. OIT							19.99				├
		UNE Coin Port/Loop Combo Usage (Flat Rate)			UEPCO	URECU	1.86	0.00	0.00								
-	OCAL NUM	BER PORTABILITY		 -	_												
T)																	<u> </u>
-	2	Local Number Portability (1 per port)		-	UEPCO	LNPCX	0.35										
-	NONRECUR	RING CHARGES - CURRENTLY COMBINED															\vdash
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Conversion - Switch-as-is			UEPCO	USAC2		0.102	0.102				19.99				
4		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Conversion - Switch with change			UEPCO	USACC		0.102	0.102				19.99				
-	ADDITIONAL	L NRCs				_											<u> </u>
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent Activity			UEPCO	USAS2		0.00	0.00				19.99				
2	-WIRE VOIC	E GRADE LOOP- BUS ONLY - WITH 2-WIRE DID TRUNK PORT															
ı	JNE Port/Lo	op Combination Rates										-					
		2-Wire VG Loop/2-Wire DID Trunk Port Combo - UNE Zone 1		1			23.21										
+		2-Wire VG Loop/2-Wire DID Trunk Port Combo - UNE Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/2-Wire DID Trunk Port Combo - UNE Zone 3		3		_	28.28 46.53										
		2-1146 TG COOP 2-1146 DID Halk For Contab - One 2016 3		1			40X							-			
ı	JNE Loop R			_												$\overline{}$	
-		2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - (SL2) - UNE Zone 1 2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - (SL2) - UNE Zone 2		1 2	UEPPX	UECD1	14.5 19.57			\vdash			19.99				
		2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loop - (SL2) - UNE Zone 3		3	UEPPX	UECD1	37.82		/		-		19.99 19.99				
١.	****			_													
	JNE Port Ra	Exchange Ports - 2-Wire DID Port			UEPPX	LIEPD1	8.71	-					19.99				
					J. T.	02.2.	V						13.39	-			
		RING CHARGES - CURRENTLY COMBINED															
-		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / 2-Wire DID Trunk Port Combination - Switch-as-is 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / 2-Wire DID Trunk Port Conversion with BellSouth		-	UEPPX	USAC1		7.85	1.87				19.99				
\perp		Allowable Changes			UEPPX	USA1C		7.85	1.87				19.99				
-	ADDITIONAL	NRCs							_				-				
		2-Wire DID Subsequent Activity - Add Trunks, Per Trunk			UEPPX	USAS1		32.26	32.26				19,99				
1	Telephone N	tumber/Trunk Group Establisment Charges															
		DID Trunk Termination (One Per Port)			UEPPX	NDT	0.00	0.00	0.00				19.99			-	
		DID Numbers, Establish Trunk Group and Provide First Group of 20 DID Numbers			UEPPX	NDZ	0.00	0.00	0.00				40.00				
		Additional DID Numbers for each Group of 20 DID Numbers			UEPPX	ND4	0.00	0.00	0.00				19.99				
		DID Numbers, Non- consecutive DID Numbers , Per Number			UEPPX	ND5	0.00	0.00	0.00				19.99				
\perp		Reserve Non-Consecutive DID numbers			UEPPX	ND6	0.00	0.00	0.00				19.99				_
-+		Reserve DID Numbers			UEPPX	NDV	0.00	0.00	0.00				19.99				
-	OCAL MUM	BER PORTABILITY	_		_							-					
		Local Number Portability (1 per port)		1	UEPPX	INPOP	3.15					-	_	-			

TEOORY	MOTES	UNBUNDLED NETWORK ELEMENT) descrip	Zone	ncs	USIOC			RATES (\$)					OSS P	ATES (\$)		-
									()			See Order Submitted Elec per LSR	Sus Order Subrellant Moranity per LSR			Charge - Marram Sus Order va, Best-unio- Dien tat	Charge Charge Marted & Order va Electronic-I
				-				Norres	urring	Nucer	- day						
										Dies	-						
							Reo	Prot	Adri	Firet	Adel	SOMEC	SCHLAN	BOMAN	BOMAH	SCMAN	BOMAN
	2-WIRE ISDN	DIGITAL GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE ISON DIGITAL LINE SIDE PORT		-				-									
	1	TOTAL GENERAL COO. THE THE POST OF THE COO.							-								
	UNE Port/Lo	op Combination Rates							,								
		2W ISDN Digital Grade Loop/2W ISDN Digital Line Side Port - UNE Zone 1		1	UEPPB UEPPR		32.09										
		2W ISDN Digital Grade Loop/2W ISDN Digital Line Side Port - UNE Zone 2		2	UEPPB UEPPB		38.15										
	_	2W ISDN Digital Grade Loop/2W ISDN Digital Line Side Port - UNE Zone 3		3_	UEPPR		59.94										Į.
	101F 1 D							_									
	UNE Loop R	2-Wire ISDN Digital Grade Loop - UNE Zone 1		1	UEPP8 UEPPR	USL2X	_24,71					-	19.99				-
		2-Wire ISDN Digital Grade Loop - UNE Zone 2		2	UEPPB UEPPR	USL2X	30.77						19.99				_
		2-Wire ISDN Digital Grade Loop - UNE Zone 3		3	UEPPB	USL2X	52.56						19.99				
				Ť									13.30				_
	UNE Port Ra	ite		-	UEPPB												
		Exchange Port - 2-Wire ISDN Line Side Port		-		UEPPB	7.38						19.99				
		RING CHARGES - CURRENTLY COMBINED															
		2-Wire ISDN Digital Grade Loop / 2-Wire ISDN Line Side Port Combination - Conversion			UEPPB	USACB	0.00	25.22	17.00				19.99				
-		CONTENSION			OLI I II	COACD	0.00	2022	17.00				19.99				
	ADDITIONAL	NRCs				-										7	
_	LOCAL NUM	BER PORTABILITY	\vdash	\vdash						_	_						
	LOOALITOR	Local Number Portability (1 per port)			UEPPB UEPPR	LNPCX	0.35	0.00	0.00							-	
	R.CHANNE!	USER PROFILE ACCESS:	-	-			_			- 27							
	D CHARMEL	OUT PHOTEE ROCCO.		1	UEPPB												
-	_	CVS/CSD (DMS/5ESS)		-	UEPPB	U1UCA	0.00	0.00	0.00							-	-
-		CVS (EWSD)		1	UEPPR	U1UCB	0.00	0.00	0.00						_		
	_	CSD	-	-		U1UCC	0.00	0.00	0.00		_						
	B-CHANNEL	AREA PLUS USER PROFILE ACCESS: (AL,KY,LA,MS SC,MS, & TN)															
	Hern *FF	BUAL BRACK E		1													
- 1	USERTERM	INAL PROFILE User Terminal Profile (EWSD only)	1	+-	UEPPR	U1UMA	0.00	0.00	0.00								
									-								
	VERTICAL F	EATURES		-	UEPPB												
		All Vertical Features - One per Channel B User Profile		1		UEPVF	2.26	0.00	0.00								
	INTEROFFIC	LE CHANNEL MILEAGE	_	+													
		Interoffice Channel mileage each, including first mile and facilities termination				MIGNO	18.44	47.35	31.78	18.31	7.03		19.99				
		Interoffice Channel mileage each, additional mile			UEPPB UEPPR	MIGNM	0.0091						19.99				
\rightarrow		DIGITAL LOOP WITH 4-WIRE ISDN DS1 DIGITAL TRUNK PORT	1														

ZORY	NOTES	UNBUNDLED METWORK ELEMINIT		Zene	ucs	UBOC	¥		RATES (S)								
Um I	MUTES						_		RATES (S)	1			1	OSS R	ATES (\$)	1	
												Svs Order Substitud Sins	See Order Subarthed			Charge -	100
- 1					1	1 1		1		ļ.		See	Marriedly per	Charge - Manual See Order us.	Ses Order vs.	Order vs.	Circle
							-		1			per Cert	Lan	Electronie-Lat	Checkrenio-Add1	Dies 1st	1 4
\rightarrow				1			-	Nontre	ourring	New	touring			_	_		
\dashv		<u> </u>	_	-	 	\vdash				Dies							
							Res	Piret	Adri	Fired	Addi	BOMEC	- ROMAN	SOMAN	SOMM	SOMAN	١.
L	JNE POR/LO	op Combination Rates		<u> </u>		\vdash	450.40									- POREMA	+*
-+		4W DS1 Digital Loop/4W ISDN DS1 Digital Trunk Port - UNE Zone 1 4W DS1 Digital Loop/4W ISDN DS1 Digital Trunk Port - UNE Zone 2		2	UEPPP	\vdash	156.18 181.87										
\dashv		4W DS1 Digital Loop/4W ISDN DS1 Digital Trunk Port - UNE Zone 3	_	3	UEPPP		274.25					-					
				-			27 74-0			 							-
Į.	JNE Loop R																1
_		4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop - UNE Zone 1		1	UEPPP	USL4P	73.44		- DE 12				19.99				+
+		4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop - UNE Zone 2 4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop - UNE Zone 3		2	UEPPP	USL4P	99.13 191.51						19.99				
\rightarrow		4-Mile US LOUGHA LOOP - ONE ZORE 3		1	UEPPP	USL4P	191.51		_		-		19.99				
-	JNE Port Ra	ite		-													-
		Exchange Ports - 4-Wire ISDN DS1 Port			UEPPP	UEPPP	82.74						19.99				\vdash
J				\vdash		\Box											\vdash
^		RING CHARGES - CURRENTLY COMBINED 4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop / 4-Wire ISDN DS1 Digital Trunk Port Combination -		-		\vdash											
4		4-Wire DST Digital Loop / 4-Wire ISUN DST Digital Trunk Port Combination - Conversion - Switch-as-is			UEPPP	USACP	0.00	84.17	61.38				19.99				
1	ADDITIONAL	NRCs													-		
1					UEPPP	PRZTE		0.5412					19.99				-
\neg		4-Wire DS1 Loop / 4-Wire ISDN DS1 Digital Trunk Port - Outward Tel Numbers (All											19.30		-		\vdash
+		States except NC) 4-Wire DS1 Loop / 4-Wire ISDN DS1 Digital Trk Port - Subsequent Inward Tel Nos	-			PR7TO		12.71	12.71				19,99				
+		Above Std Allowance		_	UEPPP	PRIZI		25.42	25.42				19.99				L
																	<u> </u>
L		BER PORTABILITY															
\perp		Local Number Portability (1 per port)	<u> </u>	_	UEPPP	LNPCN	1.75										\vdash
-	NTEDEACE	(Provsioning Only)	-	-	-	\vdash											
"		Voice/Data	<u> </u>	 -	UEPPP	PR71V	0.00	0.00	0.00		-						
\neg		Digital Data		_		PR71D	0.00	0.00	0.00								
		Inward Data				PR71E	0.00	0.00	0.00					-			_
1						\sqcup											
_		tional "B" Channel New or Additional - Voice/Data B Channel		-	LIEGES	DD7B'	0.00	45.40									
+		New or Additional - Digital Data B Channel	-	-		PR78V PR78F	0.00	15.48 15.48	+				19.99				
+		New or Additional Inward Data B Channel		1		PR78D	0.00	15.48					19.99 19.99				
+		New or Additional Useage Sensitive Voice Data B Channel	-	1-		PR78S	0.00	15.48					19.99				
		New or Additional Useage Sensitive Digital Data B Channel			UEPPP		0.00	15.48					19.99				
\perp																	_
C	ALL TYPES			_	11655	00000	0.55										
+		Inward Outward	-	⊢ −	UEPPP	PH/C1	0.00	0.00	0.00								
+		Two-way	-	_	LIEPPP	PR7CC	0.00	0.00	0.00							$-\Box$	
+		1.10 114)		1	52117		0.00	0.00	0.00								
lr	nteroffice Ch	annel Mileage														-+	
J		Fixed Each Including First Mile			UEPPP	1LN1A	88.44	105.54	98.47	21.47	19.05		19.99				_
-		Each Airline-Fractional Additional Mile		-	UEPPP	1LN1B	0.1856										
4	-WIRE DS1	DIGITAL LOOP WITH 4-WIRE DDITS TRUNK PORT															_
1.	NIC D	an Cambination Dates			\vdash												
	INE PORTLO	op Combination Rates	-	+-		\vdash											
7		4W DS1 Digital Loop/4W DDfTS Trunk Port - UNE Zone 1	1	1	UEPDC	1	128.39						19.99		1	1	

CATEGORY	NOTES	UHBLINDLED METWORK ELEMONT	belories	Zano	ecs	UBOC			RATES (\$)					OSS R	ATES (\$)		
												See Order Salamingd Elec arr 1.50	Sive Circler Selemitted Manualty per LSR	incremental Chargo - Marant See Center vo. Backyonia-fat	burgarental Charge - Manual See Order vs. Seatropie Adril	boromerial Charge - Marand See Order vs. Electronia- Dies 1 or	Insruments Charge - Marsed Se Order va. Electronic
		:	-					Horway					Lan		Chand-draft-World (LABOR THE	Addi
								Marriso	Оттен	70	curring						
									-	1,000							
	_			-		_	Rec	First	Addit	Pirot	Addi	SOMEC	BOMAN	90MAN	SCMAN	SOMAM	SCHAR
		4W DS1 Digital Loop/4W DDITS Trunk Port - UNE Zone 3		3	UEPDC		246.46			_			19.99				
	UNE LOOP R	atea				-											
	ONL COOP	4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop - UNE Zone 1		1	UEPDC	USLDC	73.44						19.99				
		4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop - UNE Zone 2			UEPDC		99.13						19.99				-
		4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop - UNE Zone 3		3	UEPDC	USLDC	191.51						19.99				
	UNE Port Ra						_										
	UNE POR RU	50e				_											
		4-Wire DDITS Digital Trunk Port	_		UEPDC	UDD1T	54.95						19.99				l
	NONBECLIB	IRING CHARGES - CURRENTLY COMBINED				-											
	I CONTRACTOR																
_		4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop / 4-Wire DD1TS Trunk Port Combination - Switch-as-is		_	UEPDC	USAC4		95.31	46.71				19.99				
		4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop / 4-Wire DDITS Trunk Port Combination - Conversion with DS1 Changes			UEPDC	USAWA		95.31	46.71				19.99				
		4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop / 4-Wire DDITS Trunk Port Combination - Conversion with															
_		Change - Trunk		├	UEPDC	USAWB		95.31	46.71				19.99				
	ADDITIONAL	L NRCs		-													
		4-Wire DS1 Loop / 4-Wire DDITS Trunk Port - NRC - Subsequent Channel															
		Activation/Chan - 2-Way Trunk 4-Wire DS1 Loop / 4-Wire DDITS Trunk Port - Subsequent Channel Activation/Chan -			UEPDC	UDTTA		15.69	15.69				19.99				
		1-Way Outward Trunk			UEPDC	UDTTB		15.69	15.69				19.99		1		
		4-Wire DS1 Loop / 4-Wire DDITS Trunk Port - Subsqnt Channel Activation/Chan Inward Trunk wout DID	i		UEPDC	UDTTC		15.69	15.69				***			_	
		4-Wire DS1 Loop / 4-Wire DDITS Trunk Port - Subsent Chan Activation Per Chan -			UEFUC	ODITO			13.09				19.99				
		Inward Trunk with DID			UEPDC	UDTTD	_	15.69	15.69		_		19.99				
		4-Wire DS1 Loop / 4-Wire DDITS Trunk Port - Subsont Chan Activation / Chan - 2- Way DID w User Trans			LIEPOC	UDTTE		15.69	15.69	1			19.99				
8	BIPOLAR 8	ZERO SUBSTITUTION			02.00	OBITE		13.05	15.65				19.59				
		B8ZS · Superframe Format	1	-	UEPDC	CCOSF		0.00	655.00				19.99				
		B8ZS - Extended Superframe Format	1		UEPDC	CCOEF		0.00	655.00				19.99				
	Attempts Mr	erk Inversion		-	-							-					
	AT MET TALLE MA	ER (IVERSION)	1	\vdash	-												
		AMI -Superframe Format		-	UEPOC	MCOSF		0.00	0.00								
- 1		AMI - Extended SuperFrame Format			UEPDC	мсоро		0.00	0.00] [
		Tall Extended output tall to tall the							0.00								
		L	-														
	Telephone f	Number/Trunk Group Establisment Charges				1	1										
		Telephone Number for 2-Way Trunk Group			UEPDC	UDTGX	0.00						19.99				
_		Telephone Number for 1-Way Quiward Trunk Group	-	1	UEPDC	UDTGY	0.00						19.99				
		Telephone Number for 1-Way Inward Trunk Group Without DID		_	VEPDC	UDTGZ	0.00						19.99				
		DID Numbers, Establish Trunk Group and Provide First Group of 20 DID Numbers		1	UEPDC	NDZ	0.00	0.00	0.00				19.99				
		Pris Hambers, Establish Ham Group and Horney 1931 Group of 20 DID Hambers						0.00	0.00				13.33		-		
		DID Numbers for each Group of 20 DID Numbers		-	UEPDC	ND4	0.00						19.99				
		DID Numbers, Non- consecutive DID Numbers , Per Number			UEPDC	ND5	0.00			1	ĺ		19.99			1	

YRC	MOTES	: UNBUNDLED NETWORK ELEMENT	h-ii	Zone	ncs.	UBOC		1	RATES (\$)		_			_08\$ R	ATES (\$)		
												See Order Behantled Elec	See Order Balantited Marmily per LSR	burumandal Chirgo - Muruud San Onder sa.		International Charge - Married Sec Order vs. Electronia-	Ci.
\rightarrow												per LIBR	LBR	Electronia-1st	Electronic Add1	Diss 1st	
_								Moreron	urring	N-	sourring .						
										Dies	anneat						
							Res	Piret	Add	First	Add	SOMEC	BOMAN	BOMAN	BOMAN		
		Reserve Non-Consecutive DID Nos.			UEPDC	ND6	0.00	0.00	0.00				19.99		-	BOMAN	+
		Reserve DID Numbers		3	UEPDC	NDV	0.00	0.00	0.00	-			19.99				+
1																	\pm
l.	Dedicated D	S1 (Interoffice Chambel Mileage) - FX/FCO for 4-Wire DS1 Digital Loop with 4-Wire D	DITS TO	nant P	net												1
1			5115 11														+
\dashv		Interoffice Channel Mileage - Fixed rate 0-8 miles (Facilities Termination)	_	-	UEPDC	1LNO1	88.44	105.54	98.47	21.47	19.05		19.99				\perp
_		Interoffice Channel Mileage - Additional rate per mile - 0-8 miles			UEPDC	1LNOA	0.1856		0.00								
		Interoffice Channel Mileage - Fixed rate 9-25 miles (Facilities Termination)			UEPDC	1LN02	0.00	0.00	0.00								
		Interoffice Channel Mileage - Additional rate per mile - 9-25 miles			UEPDC	1LNOB	0.1856	0.00	0.00								Г
		Interoffice Channel Mileage - Fixed rate 25+ miles (Facilities Termination)			UEPDC	1LN03	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00							T
		Interoffice Channel Mileage - Additional rate per mile - 25+ miles			UEPDC	1LNOC	0.1856	0.00	0.00								†
-		Local Number Portability, per DS0 Activated				LNPCP	3.15	0.00	0.00	0.00							+
\neg		Central Office Termininating Point			UEPDC	_	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00							+
		Cerua Once Terriminating Form			02.00	- Uiu	0.00										+
																	+
-	4-WIRE DS1	LOOP WITH CHANNELIZATION WITH PORT															\vdash
	System is 1	DS1 Loop, 1 D4 Channel Bank, and up to 24 Feeture Activations															$\overline{}$
E	Each System	n can have up to 24 combinations of rates depending on type and number of ports u	sed														
	UNE DS1 Lo																\vdash
- 1		4-Wire DS1 Loop - UNE Zone 1			UEPMG	USLDC	73.44	0.00	0.00						-		-
\dashv		4-Wire DS1 Loop - UNE Zone 2			UEPMG		99.13	0.00									⊢
		4-Wire DS1 Loop - UNE Zone 3		_	UEPMG		191.51	0.00									\vdash
7																	\vdash
	UNE DSO CI	hannelization Capacities (D4 Channel Bank Configurations)															\vdash
		24 DSO Channel Capacity - 1 per DS1			UEPMG	VUM24	120.10	0.00	0.00								\vdash
		48 DSO Channel Capacity - 1 per 2 DS1s			UEPMG	VUM48	240.20	0.00	0.00								\vdash
\neg		96 DSO Channel Capacity -1per 4 DS1s			UEPMG	VUM96	480.40	0.00	0.00								
\neg		144 DS0 Channel Capacity - 1 per 6 DS1s			UEPMG	VUM14	720.60	0.00	0.00								
		192 DS0 Channel Capacity -1 per 8 DS1s				VUM19	960.80	0.00									\vdash
-		240 DS0 Channel Capacity - 1 per 10 DS1s				VUM20	1201.00	0.00								_	-
1		288 DS0 Channel Capacity - 1 per 12 DS1s				VUM28	1441.20	0.00								- 1	
-		384 DS0 Channel Capacity - 1 per 16 DS1s			UEPMG		1921.60	0.00							-		$\overline{}$
_		480 DS0 Channel Capacity - 1 per 20 DS1s				VUM40	2402.00	0.00									
-+		576 DS0 Channel Capacity 1 par 20 DS1s	_	_	UEPMG		2882.40	0.00							- 1		
		672 DS0 Channel Capacity - 1 per 28 DS1s		-	UEPMG		3362.80	0.00								-	
\dashv		and a similar outputty i par to so to		\vdash	3E MI		JANE. 300		0.00								
	Non-Recurri	ng Charges (NRC) Associated with 4-Wire DS1 Loop with Charmeliztion with Port -	Сопчет	sion (harge B	sed on a	System										
		System configuration is One (1) DS1, One (1) D4 Channel Bank, and Up To 24 DSO F					-								-		
- 14		this configuration functioning as one are considered Add't after the minimum system														-	
	Mistinles of									100				- 1	- 1	1	
	Multiples of	day configuration to cooking as one and considered year and the miniment of se		1													

TEGORY	NOTES	· UNBURDLED HETWORK ELEMENT	Industrien	Zore	ncs	USOC			RATES (\$)								
.coo.ii	AUTES								HATES (3)	1			1	OSS R	ATES (\$)		
												See Order Described Elec	See Order School thad			Charge -	Carp
		,		1						1		Eleg	Mornelly per	Charge - Manual See Order vs.	Charge - Mescad See Order vo.	Circler va.	Destructe
								G0 25	22704			per LSH	Lask	Electronie-1 et	Plestresis-AddT	Clee 1st	Addi
				1				Monrae	arring .		cering						
				1-					-	Disease							1
			L .				Rea	First	Addit	Piret	Addi	BOMEC	SONLAN	SOMAN	SCHAN	SOMAN	SOMAN
		Stions at End User Locations Where 4-Wire DS1 Loop with Channelization with Po	rt Combi	ination	Currenti	y Exists a	ind										
-	New (Not Cu	urrently Combined) In Georgie Only	_	1				-									
	_	NRC - 1 DS1/D4 Channel Bank - Add NRC for each Port and Assoc Feature Activation - New GA Only	1		UEPMG	VUMD4	0.00	726.11	468.21	145.32	17.24		19.99				
	Bipolar 8 Ze	ere Substitution															
		Clear Channel Capability Format, superframe - Subsequent Activity Only			UEPMG	CCOSF	0.00	0.00	655.00				19.99				
													13.33				
		Clear Channel Capability Format - Extended Superframe - Subsequent Activity Only		-	UEPMG	CCOEF	0.00	0.00	655.00				19.99				
	Alternate M	ark Inversion (AMI) Superframe Format		-	LIEDAS	MCOSF	0.00	0.00	0.00								
		Extended Superframe Format	_	1		MCOPO	0.00										—
		Charles Superioris Fornat		-	OL! MICE	MACO. C	0.00	0.00	0.00						-	_	<u> </u>
	Exchange P	orts Associated with 4-Wire DS1 Loop with Channelization with Port						-									
$\overline{}$	Exchange P															-	
		Line Side Combination Channelized PBX Trunk Port - Business			UEPPX	UEPCX	1.40	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		19.99				
		Line Side Outward Channelized PBX Trunk Port - Business			UEPPX	UEPOX	1.40	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		19.99				
		Line Side Inward Only Channelized PBX Trunk Port without DID			UEPPX	UEP1X	1.40	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		19.99				
		2-Wire Trunk Side Unbundled Channelized DID Trunk Port			UEPPX	UEPOM	8.73	0.00	0.00		0.00		19.99				
	Feature Acti	vations - Unbundled Loop Concentration		_													
		Feature (Service) Activation for each Line Side Port Terminated in D4 Bank	1		UEPPX	1POWM	0.66	25.40	13.41	3.96	3.93		19.99				
		Feature (Service) Activation for each Trunk Side Port Terminated in D4 Bank	1 1		UEPPX	1PQWU	0.66	78.16	18.42	56.03	10.95		19.99	İ			
	Telephone N	Number/ Group Establishment Charges for DID Service								00	0.20						
		DID Trunk Termination (1 per Port)			UEPPX	NOT	0.00						19.99				
		Estab Trk Grp' and Provide 1st 20 DID Nos. (FL,GA, NC,& SC)			UEPPX	107	0.00										
-		DID Numbers - groups of 20 - Valid all States			UEPPX		0.00	0.00					19.99				
		Non-Consecutive DID Numbers - per number	-		UEPPX		0.00	0.00					19.99				
		Reserve Non-Consecutive DID Numbers			UEPPX		0.00	0.00				-	19.99			-	
		Reserve DID Numbers			UEPPX	NDV	0.00	0.00					19.99		+		
		er Portability															
		Local Number Portability - 1 per port			UEPPX	LNPCP	3.15	0.00	0.00								
		- Vertical and Optional			-												
		hing Features Offered with Line Side Ports Only															
_		All Features Available		-	UEPPX	UEPVF	2.26	0.00	0.00				19.99				
				-													
			-	-													
		P COMBINATIONS - MARKET RATES								- 1							

MATER BY AND THE PROPERTY OF T	Among Dates and agony where Delition's a not opposed by proving updated local prefetting or which ports greatly and the second proving updated local prefetting or which ports greatly and the second proving updated local prefetting or which ports greatly and the second proving updated local prefetting or which ports greatly and the second proving updated local prefetting or which ports greatly and the second proving updated local prefetting or which ports greatly and the second proving updated local prefetting or which ports greatly and the second proving updated local prefetting or which ports greatly and the second proving updated local prefetting or which ports greatly and the second proving updated local prefetting or which ports greatly and the second proving updated local prefetting or which ports greatly and the second proving updated local prefetting or the second proving updated local prefetting upda		UNBUNDLED NETWÖRK ELEMIDIT	britariya	Zone	HCS	USÓC			DATES (*)								
Mental Ruses that apply where Ballicion is not reprinted to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution total and as Ballicion between the common of the common	All the Personal Section of Section 1997 in 19	NOTES		+		_	-			HATES (S)	Γ —			T	OSS R	ATES (\$)		1
Mental Ruses that apply where Ballicion is not reprinted to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution total and as Ballicion between the common of the common	All the Personal Section of Section 1997 in 19			1							l		1				1	
Mental Ruses that apply where Ballicion is not reprinted to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution total and as Ballicion between the common of the common	All the Personal Section of Section 1997 in 19		B ₁			1	1				ļ				1		Character	-
Medius Research and apply where Ballicion is not reprinted to provide unburded total reducing or return compared to Georgia and Terreseasce. **New York Compared Terreseasce and Compared Compa	All the Personal Section of Section 1997 in 19		:	1		1					1		See Order	See Order	Comp. Harry	t-mand	Married Sea	0
Mental Ruses that apply where Ballicion is not reprinted to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution on an experience to grovide unborded total resolution total and as Ballicion between the common of the common	All the Personal Section of Section 1997 in 19					1							Floo nor LSM	Marwally per	See Order vs.	See Order vo.	Destrorio-	Bank
Name Raise shall apply when Bellison's and registed is provide unburided local sentitiving or setch ports per ECC orgin State Commission risks. These Secretaria Yorks. These Secretaria Yorks. The Secre	Name I Raise shall agay when Bellion in and regimed in granting unburded local senting or entity non-per FCC entity State Commission rates. Unburded profitors combinations that are Not Current Commission in all a feeting as entity in the Bellion in state entity in the Bellion in the Bell						l l									Constitution of the last	Digg 1st	_
Name: Reaso shart agon where Belliscom is not not may may in promote unbunded tool switching or reich north per FCC angles State Commentation nates. These centralisms that are a man and promote unbunded tool switching or reich north per FCC angles State Commentation nates. 2. Unbunded professor consistations that are Lourney's Combined in and of the Belliscom bases accepted an orbit for Google and Terresease. 2. Unbunded professor consistations that are Lourney's Combined or National Nation 1 for Total LESSES in Belliscom's report are with 4 or more DSS applications there. The Total ESSES in Belliscom's report are PC (Charles) R. I. Lauderian, Martin, CA (Adentic, LA (Martin, L	Notes the property of the common process of								, salata			-			_			
Name, Raiss shall apply where Selfsonth and incriment to proving unbounded boal metaboling or selectin parts per FCC angles State Commission index. 1. Unbounded portions combinations that are Currently Combined in all of the BellSouth plates encoger as noted for Geograp and Temperature Combined portions combinations that are Currently Combined in Note 1 of the Total & March 12 for 1 the Total &	Name places plus apply, where Balliston's in oringered to groups unbunded total switching or switch ports per COC angles Steen Comments in new Life places on the state of the Comment Comment of the Comment Comment of the Comment o	_																
These scenarios include: 1. Unbranded portfood combinators that are Currenth Combined in and the Selfsom seales except a noted for Georgia port Temperature 2. Unbranded portfood combinators that are Currenth Combined in and the Selfsom seales except a noted for Georgia port Temperature The Top & Michael Designation regions are Tr. (Origina). In Landersian, Martin, GA (Adjusta); I.A Piew Orleans). NC (Drevestoro Winston Seam Happonet Charless Captoria, Rock Hill, Thi (Neichridg). BellSouth currently is developing the billing capability to include all qualitative includes. In the second process of the secon	These consisted include: Unbranded portions combinations that any loci Cummit Combined in all of the Bellicom patters accept as noted for Georgia and Tamesease. De Unbranded portions combinations that any loci Cummit Combined in 1 of the Bellicom patters accept the Cummit Combined in 1 of the Bellicom patters accept the Cummit Combined in 1 of the Bellicom patters accept the Cummit Combined in 1 of the Bellicom patters accept the Cummit Combined in 1 of the Bellicom patters accept the Cummit Combined acceptable that acceptable the Cummit Combined acceptable that acceptable the Cummit Combined acceptable that acceptable the Cummit Combined acceptable that accep				1_			Res	First	Addr1	Piret	Addi	BOMBÇ	SCMAN	SOMAN	SOMAN	SCHLAN	
These scenarios include: 1. Unbranded portfood combinators that are Currenth Combined in and the Selfsom seales except a noted for Georgia port Temperature 2. Unbranded portfood combinators that are Currenth Combined in and the Selfsom seales except a noted for Georgia port Temperature The Top & Michael Designation regions are Tr. (Origina). In Landersian, Martin, GA (Adjusta); I.A Piew Orleans). NC (Drevestoro Winston Seam Happonet Charless Captoria, Rock Hill, Thi (Neichridg). BellSouth currently is developing the billing capability to include all qualitative includes. In the second process of the secon	These consisted include: Unbranded portions combinations that any loci Cummit Combined in all of the Bellicom patters accept as noted for Georgia and Tamesease. De Unbranded portions combinations that any loci Cummit Combined in 1 of the Bellicom patters accept the Cummit Combined in 1 of the Bellicom patters accept the Cummit Combined in 1 of the Bellicom patters accept the Cummit Combined in 1 of the Bellicom patters accept the Cummit Combined in 1 of the Bellicom patters accept the Cummit Combined acceptable that acceptable the Cummit Combined acceptable that acceptable the Cummit Combined acceptable that acceptable the Cummit Combined acceptable that accep	Market Date	school announced BattCouds is not considered to provide unbundled local multipline	ewitch code	ner Er	CC and/o	State Co	mmission rutos										
1. Unbinated portions combinators that are Not Currently Combined in all of the Belliform selece among a criterio for Georgia and Tamesease. 2. Unbiased portions combinators that are Currently Combined in Not the Deliform selece among a criterio for Georgia and Tamesease. 1. The Tice & MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date of the Currently Combined in Zone 1 of the Tice & MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date and Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date and Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date and Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date and Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date and Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date and Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date in the Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date in the Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date in the Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date in the Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date in the Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date in the Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date in the Selection in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date in Tice in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date in Tice in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date in Tice in Tice in Tice in Tice in MiSAs in Belliform's Impoint Date in Tice in Ti	L. Unbunded porthops combinations that an Current's Combined in all of the BellScotth states except an order for Georgia and Transmisses. L. Unbunded porthops combinations that are Current's Combined in Xiron 1 of the Top & MSAS is BellScotth spots to end users with 4 or more ISS explainable from. The Top & MSAS in BellScotth's region are I'L (Ortano), I'L Landersion, Mainti), CA (Asprés), LA Pierr Oreant), NC (Generation Virtual Space) and the Space in			Swieth ports	, pa 1 (O Bigo	344	TIMESSIOT TOPGS.										⊢
2. Unbunded portloop combinations that are Currently Combined or Not Currently Combined in Not Currently Combined on Not Currently Combined on Not Currently Combined on Not Currently Combined on Not Currently Combined Selection in Currently is developing the Silling capability to mechanically bit for recurring unbunded port Market Rates in this section as well as the nonecurring Market Rates in Risk section for Currently Combined controls all accelerations in all states. Find Office and Trackets States and Currently Combined controls all accelerations in all states. Find Office and Trackets States and Currently Combined controls all accelerations in all states. Find Office and Trackets States and Currently Combined controls all accelerations in all states. Find Office and Trackets States and Currently Combined controls all accelerations in all states. Find Office and Trackets States and Currently C	Lucinosidas portinos combinations that am Current's Combined or Not Current's Combined in Zone 1 of the Top 3 MSAS is Bibliscoth's ingloss for end users with 4 or more ISS0 explanation fines. The Top 6 MSAS is Bibliscoth's region are FLI (Orlando, FL Landerdae, Manni), CA (Aspiráb). LA Piew Orland), NS (Generations Winton Salem Histophoral Chertons Gasternia Frock Hist), This (Nashwise). Bibliscoth currently is developing the bibling capability to mechanically bill the recurring unbunded port Market Rates in this section as well as the november of the process of the p	These scena	rios include:		•									 				1
2. Unbunded portloop combinations that are Currently Combined or Not Currently Combined in Not Currently Combined on Not Currently Combined on Not Currently Combined on Not Currently Combined on Not Currently Combined Selection in Currently is developing the Silling capability to mechanically bit for recurring unbunded port Market Rates in this section as well as the nonecurring Market Rates in Risk section for Currently Combined controls all accelerations in all states. Find Office and Trackets States and Currently Combined controls all accelerations in all states. Find Office and Trackets States and Currently Combined controls all accelerations in all states. Find Office and Trackets States and Currently Combined controls all accelerations in all states. Find Office and Trackets States and Currently Combined controls all accelerations in all states. Find Office and Trackets States and Currently C	Lucinosidas portinos combinations that am Current's Combined or Not Current's Combined in Zone 1 of the Top 3 MSAS is Bibliscoth's ingloss for end users with 4 or more ISS0 explanation fines. The Top 6 MSAS is Bibliscoth's region are FLI (Orlando, FL Landerdae, Manni), CA (Aspiráb). LA Piew Orland), NS (Generations Winton Salem Histophoral Chertons Gasternia Frock Hist), This (Nashwise). Bibliscoth currently is developing the bibling capability to mechanically bill the recurring unbunded port Market Rates in this section as well as the november of the process of the p	1 Unbundle	d nort/loop combinations that are Not Currently Combined in all of the BellSouth sta	tes except a	s notes	for Geor	nia and To	RODRISAA.								1 1		
The Tro 9 MSAs in BullSouth's region are PL (Orando, PL Landerdale, Manif), CA (Adarta); LA (New Orleans); NC (Generatoro-Winston Salem-Histopoent/Charlotts	The Top 8 MSAs in BellSouth's region are Tr. (Orlando, Ft. Lauderdale, Manni), CA (Attanta). LA (New Orleans): NC (Greenbook Windows Sales High point Charles Gastrolic Rock High; To Newbridge) BedSouth currently is developing the Milling capability to recurring unbounded point includes all qualitative instances in all states. The Manning Risk for unbounded point includes all qualitative instances in all states. End Office and Tandem Swinching Usage and Common Transport Usage ratios in the Port section of this rate annihild shall apply to all combinations of loogloof network elements around to UNE Coin PortLoop Combinations which have a flat rate usage charge (For Note Currently, Combined scenarios where Market Raises apply, the Notercouring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port (SSC). For Currently Combined centralise, the Notercouring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Root (SSC). For Currently Combined centralise, the Notercouring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Notercouring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined centralise, the Notercouring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined centralise, the Notercouring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined centralise, the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note	1. Onource	o portroop combinations that are not combined an arrow of combined and	- CANOPI G		0.00	2000									1		
The Tro 9 MSAs in BullSouth's region are PL (Orando, PL Landerdale, Manif), CA (Adarta); LA (New Orleans); NC (Generatoro-Winston Salem-Histopoent/Charlotts	The Top 8 MSAs in BellSouth's region are Tr. (Orlando, Ft. Lauderdale, Manni), CA (Attanta). LA (New Orleans): NC (Greenbook Windows Sales High point Charles Gastrolic Rock High; To Newbridge) BedSouth currently is developing the Milling capability to recurring unbounded point includes all qualitative instances in all states. The Manning Risk for unbounded point includes all qualitative instances in all states. End Office and Tandem Swinching Usage and Common Transport Usage ratios in the Port section of this rate annihild shall apply to all combinations of loogloof network elements around to UNE Coin PortLoop Combinations which have a flat rate usage charge (For Note Currently, Combined scenarios where Market Raises apply, the Notercouring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port (SSC). For Currently Combined centralise, the Notercouring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Root (SSC). For Currently Combined centralise, the Notercouring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Notercouring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined centralise, the Notercouring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined centralise, the Notercouring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined centralise, the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC). For Currently Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note Combined (SSC) and the Note	2. Unbundle	d port/loop combinations that are Currently Combined or Not Currently Combined in	Zone 1 of th	не Тор	8 MSAS	n BellSou	th's region for e	nd users with 4 or r	nore DS0 equiva	elent lines.	-						
BellSouth currently is developing the billing capability to mechanically bill the recurring unbunded port Market Rates in this section as well as the normocurring Market Rates in this section for Currently Combined porthogo combinations in Zone 1 of the Market Rates in this section for Currently Combined contained and a catable features in all states. End Office and Tandem Switching Usage and Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of this cale activability shall apply to all combinations of boophoot network demants except for UNE Coin PortLoop Combinations which have a flat rate usage charge (For Nat Currently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USOC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Monrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Current	Self-South currently is do veloping the billing capability to mechanically bill the recurring unbunded cord Nexted Rates in this section as well as the nonnecurring Nexted Rates in this section for Currently Combined portion combinations in all states. The Marker Rates for unbunded portion includes all graduality features in all states. End Office and Tandem Settlining Usage and Common Transport Usage rates in the Post section of this rate suitful shall gaply to all combinations of loopinor network elements except. For UNE Cord Post Loop Combinations which have a flat rate usage charge (For Not Currently, Combined scenarios where Market Rates agony, the Nonnecurring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC Columns for each Post USCC. For Currently Combined consumers, the Nonnecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined consumers. The Nonnecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined consumers. The Nonnecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Combined Consumers. NRE PORT, Copy Combinetion Rates 2. In 1																	
The Marker Rate for unbundled poirs includes all graites in the post section of this rate achiets shall apply to all combinations of loophort network elements except for UNE con Prof/Loop Combinations which have a flat rate usage charge (For Not Cumonity Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Norroccuring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRCC. UNEFRIX USCCC BADE LOOP Currently Combined Scenarios are listed in the First and Additional NRCC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRCC LURGE And Additional NRCC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRCC LURGE And Additional NRCC columns for	The Marter Rate for unburded ports includes all available features in all states. Including the process of the	The Top 8 M	SAs in BellSouth's region are: FL (Orlando, FL Lauderdale, Miami); GA (Atlanta); U	(New Orlea	ins); No	C (Greens	born-Wins	ston Salem-High	point/Charlotte-Ga	stonia-Rock Hill	; TN (Nashvi	(le).						
The Marker Rate for unbundled poirs includes all graites in the post section of this rate achiets shall apply to all combinations of loophort network elements except for UNE con Prof/Loop Combinations which have a flat rate usage charge (For Not Cumonity Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Norroccuring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRCC. UNEFRIX USCCC BADE LOOP Currently Combined Scenarios are listed in the First and Additional NRCC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRCC LURGE And Additional NRCC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRCC LURGE And Additional NRCC columns for	The Marter Rate for unburded ports includes all available features in all states. Including the process of the																	Г
The Marker Rate for unbundled poirs includes all graites in the post section of this rate achiets shall apply to all combinations of loophort network elements except for UNE con Prof/Loop Combinations which have a flat rate usage charge (For Not Cumonity Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Norroccuring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRCC. UNEFRIX USCCC BADE LOOP Currently Combined Scenarios are listed in the First and Additional NRCC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRCC LURGE And Additional NRCC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRCC LURGE And Additional NRCC columns for	The Marter Rate for unburded ports includes all available features in all states. Including the process of the	BellSouth cu	mently is developing the billing capability to mechanically bill the recurring unbundle	d port Marke	n Rate	s In this s	ection as 1	well as the nonn	scurring Market Ra	tes in this sectio	n for Currenti	v Combined o	ort/lood com	binations in 2	one 1 of the	1		
End Office and Tendem Switching Usage and Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of this rate auxiliable shall apply to all combinations of loop/port network elements except for UNE Coin Port/Loop Combinations which have a flat rate usage change (For Not Committy Combined scenarios where Natural Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring ch	End Office and Tandam Swhiching Usage and Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of this rate autibits shall apply to all combinations of locophort network elements except for UNE Coin Profit.cop Combinations which have a flat rate usage charge (For Not Currently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the Pirst and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Co- PURISE VOICE GRADE LOOP WITH A WIRE LINE PORT (RES) INFE PORT, 1 1 1 25.89								•									\vdash
End Office and Tendem Switching Usage and Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of this rate auxiliable shall apply to all combinations of loop/port network elements except for UNE Coin Port/Loop Combinations which have a flat rate usage change (For Not Committy Combined scenarios where Natural Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the RNC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Nonrecurring ch	End Office and Tandam Swhiching Usage and Common Transport Usage rates in the Port section of this rate autibits shall apply to all combinations of locophort network elements except for UNE Coin Profit.cop Combinations which have a flat rate usage charge (For Not Currently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the Pirst and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecorning charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Co- PURISE VOICE GRADE LOOP WITH A WIRE LINE PORT (RES) INFE PORT, 1 1 1 25.89	The Market F	Rate for unbundled ports includes all available features in all states.													1 1		
For Not Currently Combined scenarios where Market Rales apply, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the First and Additional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Co 2-Wine VOICE GRADE LOOP WTTH 2-WIRRE LINE PORT (RES) UNE PORT Loop Combination Rafes 2-Wine VG LoopPrint Combine - Zone 1 1 1 25,89 2-Wine VG LoopPrint Combine - Zone 2 2-Wine VG LoopPrint Combine - Zone 3 3 43,33 UNE Loop Rates Company Vision Bridge Loop (SL 1) - Zone 1 2-Wine VG LoopPrint Combine - Zone 3 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 2-Wine VG Loop Rafes Loop (SL 1) - Zone 3 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 2-Wine VG Loop Rafes Loop (SL 1) - Zone 3 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 2-Wine VG Loop Rafes Loop (SL 1) - Zone 3 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 2-Wine VG Loop Rafes Loop (SL 1) - Zone 3 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 2-Wine VG Loop Rafes Loop (SL 1) - Zone 3 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 2-Wine VG Loop Rafes Loop (SL 1) - Zone 3 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 2-Wine VG Loop Rafes Loop (SL 1) - Zone 3 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 2-Wine VG Loop Rafes Loop (SL 1) - Zone 3 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 2-Wine VG Loop Rafes Loop (SL 1) - Zone 3 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 2-Wine VG Loop Rafes Loop (SL 1) - Zone 3 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 3 UEPRX USERX 11,80 4 UEPRX USERY 11,80 5 UEPRX USER	For Not Currently Combined scenarios where Market Rales apply, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the First and Addisional NRC columns for each Port USCC. For Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios (NRC - Currently Combined scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the Norrecurring charges are listed in the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios, the NRC - Currently Combined Scenarios Combined Scenarios Combined Scenarios Combined Scenarios Combined Scenario																	
UNE Port/Loop Combination Rates	NE Port/Loop Combinetion Rates										180-10							
2-Wire VGL LoopPort Combo - Zone 1 1 25.89	2-Wire VG LoopProt Combo - Zone 1 1 25.89	For Not Cum	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are								180-10							
2-Wire Voto Grade Loop (St.1) - Zone 2 2 30.03 43.33	2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 3 43,33 43,	For Not Curr	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rales apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES)								180-10							
2-Wire VGL copyPett Combo - Zone 3 3 43.33	2-Wire Vote Grade Loop (St.1) - Zone 1	For Not Curr	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LÖOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) Op Combinetion Rates		First a			columns for eac			180-10							
2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 1 UEPRX UEPX 11.89	For Not Curr	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are [CE GRADE LÖÖP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) [Dep Combinetion Rates [2-Wire VG Loog/Port Combo - Zone 1]		First a			columns for eac			180-10							
2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 1 UEPRX UEPX 11.89	For Not Curr	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rales apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) OP Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2		First a			25.89 30.03			180-10							
2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2 UEPRX UEPLX 16.03 3 UEPRX UEPLX 29.33	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (St.1) - Zone 2 2 UEPRX 16.03	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rales apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LÖOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) Op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3		First a			25.89 30.03			180-10							
2-Wire Voice Grade Line Port (Res)	2-Wire Voice Grade Line Port (Res)	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rales apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) OP Combination Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates		1 2 3	nd Addition	onal NRC o	25.89 30.03 43.33			180-10							
2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence	2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rales apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LÖOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) Op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Volce Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Volce Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03			180-10							
2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence	2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rales apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LÖOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) Op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Volce Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Volce Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03			180-10							
2-Wire voice unbundled port outgoing only - res UEPRX UEPR 14.00 90.00 90.00 19.99 19.	2-Wire voice unbundled port outgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Forlida Area Calling with Callier ID - res UEPRX UEPRA 14.00 90.00 90.00 19.99 2-Wire voice unbundles res, low usage line port with Caller ID (LUM) UEPRX UEPAP 14.00 90.00 90.00 19.99 LOCAL NUMBER PORTABILITY Local Number Portability (1 per port) UEPRX U	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LÖOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX UEPLX	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33	h Port USOC. For	Currently Combi	180-10							
2-Wire voice unbundled port outgoing only - res UEPRX UEPR 14.00 90.00 90.00 19.99 19.	2-Wire voice unbundled port outgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Forlida Area Calling with Callier ID - res UEPRX UEPRA 14.00 90.00 90.00 19.99 2-Wire voice unbundles res, low usage line port with Caller ID (LUM) UEPRX UEPAP 14.00 90.00 90.00 19.99 LOCAL NUMBER PORTABILITY Local Number Portability (1 per port) UEPRX U	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rales apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LÖOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) Op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX UEPLX	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33	h Port USOC. For	Currently Combi	180-10			s are listed in				
2-Wire voice unbundled Florida Area Calling with Caller ID - res	2-Wire voice unbundled Fiorida Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Fiorida Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundles res, low usage line port with Caller ID (LUM) UEPRX UEPAP 14.00 90.00 90.00 19.99 LOCAL NUMBER PORTABILITY LOCAL Number Portability (1 per port) UEPRX LNPCX 0.35 UEPRX LNPCX 0.35 LUEPRX UEPRX UEPRY 0.00 0.00 0.00 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch-as-is UEPRX USAG2 41.50 41.50 41.50 41.50 ADDITIONAL NRCs NRC - 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent UEPRX USAS2 0.00 0.00 0.00	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LÖOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Volce Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Volce Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Volce Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 e Grade Line Port (Res) 2-Wire volce unbunded port - residence		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX UEPLX	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33	h Port USOC. For	Currently Combi	180-10			s are kisted in				
2-Wire voice unbundles res, fow usage line port with Caller ID (LUM) UEPRX UEPAP 14.00 90.00 90.00 19.99	2-Wire voice unbundles res, low usage line port with Caller ID (LUM) UEPRX UEPAP 14.00 90.00 90.00 19.99 LOCAL NUMBER PORTABILITY Local Number Portability (1 per port) UEPRX LNPCX 0.35 FEATURES All Features Offered UEPRX UEPVF 0.00 0.00 0.00 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch-as-is UEPRX UEPRX USAC2 41.50 41.50 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch with change UEPRX USACC 41.50 41.50 ADDITIONAL NRCs NRC - 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent UEPRX USAS2 0.00 0.00	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 attes 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 Grade Line Port (Res) 2-Wire voice unbunded port - residence 2-Wire voice unbunded port with Caller ID - res		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX UEPLX UEPRL	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33	90.00 90.00	90.00 90.00	180-10			19.99 19.99				
LOCAL NUMBER PORTABILITY Local Number Portability (1 per port) UEPRX LNPCX 0.35 FEATURES All Features Offered UEPRX UEPVF 0.00 0.00 0.00 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch-as-is UEPRX USAG2 41.50 41.50 ADDITIONAL NRCs	LOCAL NUMBER PORTABILITY Local Number Portability (1 per port) UEPRX LNPCX 0.3S PEATURES All Features Offered UEPRX UEPVF 0.00 0.00 0.00 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch-as-is UEPRX USAC2 41.50 41.50 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch with change UEPRX USACC 41.50 41.50 ADDITIONAL NRCs NRC - 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent UEPRX USAS2 0.00 0.00	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LÖOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Volce Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Volce Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Volce Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 active Combinetion Combo - Zone 3 are Grade Line Port (Res) 2-Wire Volce unbunded port - residence 2-Wire volce unbunded port with Catler ID - res 2-Wire volce unbunded port cutgoing only - res		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPILX UEPRL UEPRC UEPRC	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33	90.00 90.00	90.00 90.00	180-10			19.99 19.99				
Local Number Portability (1 per port) UEPRX LNPCX 0.35 FEATURES All Features Offered UEPRX UEPVF 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.	Local Number Portability (1 per port) UEPRX LNPCX 0.35 All Features Offered UEPVF 0.00 0.00 0.00 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch-as-is UEPRX USAC2 41.50 41.50 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch with change UEPRX USAC2 41.50 41.50 ADDITIONAL NRCs NRC - 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent UEPRX USAS2 0.00 0.00	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) OO Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 - Grade Line Port (Res) 2-Wire voice unbunded port - residence 2-Wire voice unbunded port with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbunded port outgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbunded port outgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbunded Port da Area Calling with Caller ID - res		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX UEPRL UEPRC UEPRC UEPRO UEPAF	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33 14.00 14.00	90.00 90.00 90.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	180-10			19.99 19.99 19.99				
FEATURES	FEATURES All Features Offered UEPRX UEPVF 0.00 0.00 0.00 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch-as-is UEPRX USAC2 41.50 41.50 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch with change UEPRX USACC 41.50 41.50 ADDITIONAL NRCs NRC - 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent UEPRX USAS2 0.00 0.00	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOIL UNE POPULC UNE LOOP R	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rales apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LÖOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) Op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 - Grade Line Port (Res) 2-Wire voice unbunded port - residence 2-Wire voice unbunded port with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbunded port outgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbunded Port are Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbunded Forida Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbunded Forida Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbunded Forida Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbunded Forida Area Calling with Caller ID - res		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX UEPRL UEPRC UEPRC UEPRO UEPAF	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33 14.00 14.00	90.00 90.00 90.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	180-10			19.99 19.99 19.99				
All Features Offered UEPRX UEPVF 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.	All Features Offered	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOIL UNE POPULC UNE LOOP R	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence 2-Wire voice unbundled port with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port outgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port cutgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port sets calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port sets calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Forida Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled sets, low usage line port with Caller ID - res		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX UEPLX UEPLX UEPRC UEPRC UEPAP	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33 14.00 14.00 14.00	90.00 90.00 90.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	180-10			19.99 19.99 19.99				
2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch-as-is UEPRX USAC2 41.50 41.50 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch with change UEPRX USACC 41.50 41.50 ADDITIONAL NRCs	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch-as-is 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch with change UEPRX USACC 41.50 41.50 41.50 41.50 ADDITIONAL NRCs NRC - 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent UEPRX USAS2 0.00 0.00	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO UNE LOOP R 2-Wire Voice	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence 2-Wire voice unbundled port with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port outgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port cutgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port sets calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port sets calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Forida Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled sets, low usage line port with Caller ID - res		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX UEPLX UEPLX UEPRC UEPRC UEPAP	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33 14.00 14.00 14.00	90.00 90.00 90.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	180-10			19.99 19.99 19.99				
2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch with change UEPRX USACC 41.50 41.50 ADDITIONAL NRCs	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch with change UEPRX USACC 41.50 41.50 ADDITIONAL NRCs NRC - 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent UEPRX USAS2 0.00 0.00	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO UNE LOOP R 2-Wire Voice	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are DE GRADE LÖOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) OP Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 Grade Line Port (Res) 2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence 2-Wire voice unbundled port outgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Port date iD - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Fortal Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Fortal Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Fortal Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Fortal Area Calling with Caller ID (LUM) BEER PORTABILITY Local Number Portability (1 per port)		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX UEPLX UEPRC UEPRC UEPRC UEPAF UEPAF UEPAP	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33 14.00 14.00 14.00 14.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	180-10			19.99 19.99 19.99				
2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch with change UEPRX USACC 41.50 41.50 41.50	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch with change UEPRX USACC 41.50 41.50 ADDITIONAL NRCs NRC - 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent UEPRX USAS2 0.00 0.00	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO UNE LOOP R 2-Wire Voice	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are DE GRADE LÖOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) OP Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 Grade Line Port (Res) 2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence 2-Wire voice unbundled port outgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Port date iD - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Fortal Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Fortal Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Fortal Area Calling with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled Fortal Area Calling with Caller ID (LUM) BEER PORTABILITY Local Number Portability (1 per port)		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX UEPLX UEPRC UEPRC UEPRC UEPAF UEPAF UEPAP	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33 14.00 14.00 14.00 14.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	180-10			19.99 19.99 19.99				
ADDITIONAL NRCs	ADDITIONAL NRCs NRC - 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent UEPRX USAS2 0.00 0.00	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO UNE LOOP R 2-Wire Voice	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence 2-Wire voice unbundled port with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port outgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port stift Caller ID - res		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX UEPRL UEPRC UEPRC UEPAF UEPAF UEPAF UEPAF	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33 14.00 14.00 14.00 14.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	180-10			19.99 19.99 19.99				
	NRC - 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent UEPRX USAS2 0.00 0.00	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO UNE LOOP R 2-Wire Voice	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) OP Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 - Zewire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 - Grade Line Port (Res) 2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence 2-Wire voice unbundled port duttpoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port duttpoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPILX UEPILX UEPILX UEPILX UEPRO UEPAF UEPAP UEPAP UEPAP UEPAP UEPAP	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33 14.00 14.00 14.00 14.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	180-10			19.99 19.99 19.99				
NRC - 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent UEPRX USAS2 0.00 0.00		For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE PORVLO UNE LOOP R 2-Wire Voice	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) OP Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 - Zewire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 - Grade Line Port (Res) 2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence 2-Wire voice unbundled port duttpoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port duttpoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res 3-Wire voice Unbundled port swith Caller ID - res		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPILX UEPILX UEPILX UEPILX UEPRO UEPAF UEPAP UEPAP UEPAP UEPAP UEPAP	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33 14.00 14.00 14.00 14.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00	180-10			19.99 19.99 19.99				
	DURING CHART LOOK WITH A WIDE I NE DOOT (PUE)	For Not Curr 2-WIRE VOI UNE POT/LC UNE Loop R 2-Wire Voice LOCAL NUM	ently Combined scenarios where Market Rates apply, the Nonrecurring charges are CE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES) op Combinetion Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 ates 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3 - Grade Line Port (Res) 2-Wire voice unbundled port - residence 2-Wire voice unbundled port with Caller ID - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port duttpoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbundled port sutgoing only - res 2-Wire voice unbu		1 2 3 1 2	UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX UEPRX	UEPLX UEPLX UEPRL UEPRC UEPRC UEPAF UEPAF UEPAF UEPAF UEPYF USACC	25.89 30.03 43.33 11.89 16.03 29.33 14.00 14.00 14.00 14.00	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 41.50	90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 90.00 41.50	180-10			19.99 19.99 19.99				

MUTES	. UNBLADLED HETWORK ELEMENT	Interim	Zam	BCS	UBOC			RATES (\$)					OSS R.	ATES (\$)		
											See Order Submitted Elms per LSR	Sun Cretur Submitted Merusiby per LSR	bergembil Charge - Morani Ses Order to. Electronic-Let		Charge - Maruni Sus Order vs. Elastrorio	Charge Manual Order Easthyri
											per Libri	Light	Electronia-tet	Elautronio-Adul'i	Dise 1et	Add
+				-			News	curring	Hores			·				
									Oleo	- Samuel						
						Ree	Piret	Addi	Pret	Add!	SOMEC	SOMAN	SCHAN	BOMAN	SOMAN	
														-	- ALAKA	90
UNE Port/L	cop Combination Rates		-			25.00										
+	2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2		2			25.89 30.03										
	2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3		3			43.33				7	_					₩
								_								\vdash
UNE Loop !																
-	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1		1	UEPBX	UEPLX	11.89		-								
+	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3		3	UEPBX	UEPLX	16.03 29.33		1								\vdash
+	E-Atting American disora morb (Or 1) - Smile 2		3	GEFBA	CEPLA	23.33		 								1
2-Wire Voic	ce Grade Line Port (Bus)														_	
	2-Wire voice unbundled port without Caller ID - bus			UEPBX	UEPBL	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
				UEDOV	UEPBC	****	90.00									
+	2-Wire voice unbundled port with Caller + E484 ID - bus		-	UEPBX	UEPBC	14.00	90.00	90.00	1			19.99				├
	2-Wire voice unbundled port outgoing only - bus			UEPBX	UEPBO	14,00	90.00	90.00	1			19.99				1
												10.00				
LOCAL NU	MBER PORTABILITY		-													
+-	Local Number Portability (1 per port)	_	-	UEPBX	LNPCX	0.35			_							
FEATURES								 	-							⊢
										-						\vdash
NONRECUE	RRING CHARGES - CURRENTLY COMBINED															
	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch-as-is		_	UEPBX	USAC2		41.50	41.50								
	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop / Line Port Combination - Switch with change		<u> </u>	UEPBX	USACC		41.50	41.50								
ADDITION	AL NRCs											_				
	NRC - 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Subsequent			UEPBX	U\$AS2		0.00	0.00								
- W-5- VO	NOT ON ART LOOP WATER A WATER THE POST OF															
2-WIRE VO	ICE GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (RES - PBX)	-	-						1							
UNE Port/L	.cop Combination Rates	+-	1													_
	2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1		1			25.89		-								$\overline{}$
	2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2		2			30.03										
-	2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3	_	3			43.33										
UNE Loop	Patra		+-	-	-		-		-							_
ONE FOOD	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1		1	VEPRG	HEREY	11.89								- :		_
1	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2		2	UEPRG		16.03					,					
1	the comment of the co		-													
	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3	_	3	UEPRG	UEPLX	29.33										
2.Wire Vale	ce Grade Line Port Rates (RES - PBX)	_	-					-								_
Z-WIE 4010	2-Wire VG Unbundled Combination 2-Way PBX Trunk Port - Res			UEPRG	UEPRD	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
							, , , , ,					10.55				_
LOCAL NU	MBER PORTABILITY															
	Land Name - Description - A			LIEBER		2.15										
+	Local Number Portability (1 per port)	-1	1	UEPHG	LNPCP	3.15			-							
FEATURES			+								-					
7														-		
NONRECUE	RRING CHARGES - CURRENTLY COMBINED															_
	CMS-s Nava Conda Langit las Bad Combination Christs As 1-			LICERC	LICACO		41.50	44.50								
+	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/ Line Port Combination - Switch-As-Is			JEPHG	USAC2	_	41.50	41.50	\vdash							
	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/ Line Port Combination - Switch with Change	4	1	UEPRG	1		41.50	41.50	{	1		1		1		

		UNIQUEDLED NETWORK ELEMENT	Interior	Zone	BCS	UNIOC	İ									-	
EGORY	NOTES							1	RATES (\$)	1 1				OSS R	ATES (\$)		
												Sun Order Subsettled Eing per LSR	See Order Substitud Manually per LSR	begreenschal Churge - Marsud Sus Onder vo. Elactrosio-1at	Ingramental Charge - Massad Sec Order vo.	Charge- Harmed Stee Order vo. Electronic	Charge - Morand St Order vo Electronic D
					_									Compagnia-18t	Condense-vent	LARGE 1 SE	
-							_	Horenc	erring	Newwart	reg .	_					
										Limburgue	-				1]"	
+							Pers	First	Addit	Pirat	Addi	SOMEC	SOMAH	MARCIE	SCHAR	SUMAN	BÓMAN
- /	ADDITIONAL																
		2 Wire Loop/Line Side Port Combination - Non feature - Subsequent Activity- Nonrecurring						0.00	0.00								
		PBX Subsequent Activity - Change/Rearrange Multilline Hunt Group			ű.			7.09	7.09				19.99	_			_
-	-WIRE VOIC	E GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE LINE PORT (BUS - PBX)	-		_		-										
- 1		op Combination Rates 2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 1		1			25.89										
		2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 2		2			30.03										
		2-Wire VG Loop/Port Combo - Zone 3		3			43.33										
	UNE Loop R	ates		\vdash		_							-				_
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1				UEPLX	11.89										
-		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2 2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3	-			UEPLX	16.03 29.33		-								
					BEITA	QC, D	20.00										
- 2	2-Wire Voice	Grade Line Port Rates (BUS - PBX)															
-		Line Side Unbundled Combination 2-Way PBX Trunk Port - Bus			UEPPX	UEPPC	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
		Line Side Unbundled Outward PBX Trunk Port - Bus			UEPPX		14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
-		Line Side Unbundled Incoming PBX Trunk Port - Bus 2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX LD Terminal Ports			UEPPX	UEPP1 UEPLD	14,00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled PSX LD Terminal Ports 2-Wire Voice Unbundled 2-Way Combination PBX Usage Port			UEPPX	UEPXA	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99 19.99				_
\neg		2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX Toli Terminal Hotel Ports		I —	UEPPX	UEPXB	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX LD DDD Terminals Port			UEPPX	UEPXC	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
		O Mine Maior Habrard and DDV I D Taminat Contributional Bod			UEDDY	UEPXD	14.00		mm								
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX LD Terminal Switchboard Port 2-Wire Voice Unbundled PBX LD Terminal Switchboard IDD Capable Port				UEPXE		90.00	90.00				19.99 19.99				
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled 2-Way PBX Hotel/Hospital Economy Administrative Calling Port			UEPPX	UEPXL	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled 2-Way PBX Hotel/Hospital Economy Room Calling Port			UEPPX	UEPXM	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
		2-Wire Voice Unbundled 1-Way Outgoing PBX Hotel/Hospital Discount Room Calling															
- 1		Port 2-Wire Voice Unbundled 1-Way Outgoing PBX Measured Port		-	LIEPPX	UEPXO	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99 19.99			_	
					OZ.II.A	CEI AO	14.00	00.00	30.00				19.33				
- 1		BER PORTABILITY Local Number Portability (1 per port)			HEODY	LNPCP	3.15										
\neg		COCS NUMBER POLIZIONINY (1 per port)			UEFFA	DALCE	3.13										
F	FEATURES																
-	NONRECURI	RING CHARGES - CURRENTLY COMBINED			_	-			 	-							
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/ Line Port Combination - Switch-As-Is			UEPPX	USAC2		41.50	41.50								
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/ Line Port Combination - Switch with Change			UEPPX	USACC		41.50	41.50								
	ADDITIONAL	NRCs						-									
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/ Line Port Combination - Subsequent			UEPPX	USAS2		0.00	0.00								
		2 Wire Loop/Line Side Port Combination - Non feature - Subsequent Activity- Nonrecurring						0.00	0.00		1						i
		PBX Subsequent Activity - Change/Rearrange Multiline Hunt Group		_				7.09	7.09				19.99	_			
		E GRADE LOOP WITH 2-WIRE ANALOG LINE COIN PORT		-	_	-				-							
				1	ı	1		1	F.		- 1	- 1					

- 1		UNBUNDLED METWORK ELEMENT	Interire	2ane	BCS	USOC											
RY	NOTES								RATES (\$)					OSS RA	TES (S)		
												See Order Submitted See per LSR	See Coder Submitted Manually per	incremental Charge - Mount See Order vs. Electrorie-1st	Ingremental Charge - Marsaal San Order vs. Pandentis Add'	Introduction Charge Mount See Order to. Eighteride Dien 1st	Charge Married Order (
+					_			Moreve			ourring owned	 					
7							Rea	Piret	Addi	Piret	Addr	SOMEC	SCHAN	BOMAN	SCHAN	SOMAN	SOMA
-		2-Wire VG Coin Port/Loop Combo - Zone 1					25.89			1							
		2-Wire VG Coin Port/Loop Combo - Zone 2					30.03										
		2-Wire VG Coin Port/Loop Combo – Zone 3					43.33										-
- I.	AUF L ann S		-						1			-			-	-	+
-10	NE Loop R	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 1		-	UEPCO	LIEDLY	11.89		 								+
-		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 2	-		UEPCO		16.03		+	 		 					+
-		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop (SL1) - Zone 3			UEPCO		29.33		-	-		+					+
		z vina vota diada cacpitazi) zana a		-	00.00	OLI CX	20.00		-				1				
2-		Grade Line Port Rates (Coin)															
		2-Wire Coin 2-Way with Operator Screening and Blocking: 011, 900/976, 1+DDD (FL)			UEPCO	UEP2F	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
	1	2-Wire Coin 2-Way with Operator Screening and 011 Blocking (FL)			UEPCO	UEPFA	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
		2-Wire Coin 2-Way with Operator Screening and Blocking: 900/976, 1+DDD, 011+, and Local (FL)			UEPCO	UEPCG	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
		2-Wire Coin Outward with Operator Screening and 011 Blocking (AL. FL)			UEPCO	UEPRK	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
		2-Wire Coln Outward with Operator Screening and Biocking: 900/976, 1+DDD, 011+ (FL)			UEPCO	UEPOF	14.00	90.00	90.00				19.99				
+		2-Wire Coin Outward with Operator Screening and Blocking: 900/976, 1+DDD, 011+, and Local (FL, GA)			UEPCO	UEPCO	14.00	90.00	90.00			-	19.99				-
L	OCAL NUM	IBER PORTABILITY															
+		Local Number Portability (1 per port)			UEPCO	LNPCX	0.35		1								-
N	ONRECURI	RING CHARGES - CURRENTLY COMBINED															-
+		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/Line Port Combination - Switch-As-Is			UEPCO	USAC2		41.50	41.50			 -		-			↓-
	DDITIONAL	2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/ Line Port Combination - Switch with Change			UEPCO	USACC		41.50	41.50	-		<u> </u>					 -
- 1				\vdash					1			1		 			1
		2-Wire Voice Grade Loop/ Line Port Combination - Subsequent			UEPCO	USAS2		0.00	0.00			1	l				

Attachment 3

Network Interconnection

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	Definitions3
2.	Network Interconnection 5
3.	Network Design And Management For CLEC Interconnection
4.	Wireless Network Design and Management28
5.	Local Dialing Parity29
6.	Interconnection Compensation29
7.	Operational Support Systems (OSS) Rates38
Exì	ibit A – Rates41

Network Interconnection: Call Transport and Termination

The Parties shall provide interconnection with each other's networks for the transmission and routing of telephone exchange service (Local) and exchange access (IntraLATA Toll and Switched Access) on the following terms:

1. Definitions

Dedicated Transport. Dedicated Transport is defined as transmission facilities, including all technically feasible capacity-related services including, but not limited to, DS1, DS3, and Ocn levels, dedicated to a particular customer or carrier, that provide telecommunications between wire centers owned by incumbent LECs or requesting telecommunications carriers, or between switches owned by incumbent LECs or requesting telecommunications carriers.

Interoffice Channel Dedicated Transport. Interoffice Channel Dedicated Transport is defined as a switched transport facility between a Party's designated Serving Wire Center and the first point of switching on the other Party's common (shared) network.

Local Channel. A Local Channel is defined as a switched dedicated transport facility between a Party's Point of Interconnection and its designated Serving Wire Center.

Dark Fiber Transport. Dark Fiber Transport is defined as incumbent LEC optical transmission facilities without attached multiplexing, aggregation or other electronics.

Shared Transport. Shared transport is defined as transmission facilities shared by more than one carrier, including the incumbent LEC, between end office switches, between end office switches and tandem switches, and between tandem switches, in the incumbent LEC networks.

Fiber Meet. Fiber Meet is an interconnection arrangement whereby the Parties physically interconnect their networks via an optical fiber interface at which one Party's facilities, provisioning, and maintenance responsibility begins and the other Party's responsibility ends (i.e. Point of Interconnection).

ISP-Bound Traffic. ISP-Bound Traffic is defined as telecommunications traffic delivered to an information service provider ("ISP"). ISP-Bound Traffic is not considered Local Traffic subject to reciprocal compensation but instead is classified as information access.

Local Traffic:

CLEC Local Traffic. CLEC Local Traffic is defined as any telephone call that originates in one exchange and terminates in either the same exchange, or other local calling area associated with the originating exchange as defined and specified in Section A3 of BellSouth's General Subscriber Service Tariff. As clarification of this definition and for reciprocal transport and termination compensation, CLEC Local Traffic does not include ISP-Bound Traffic. As further clarification, CLEC Local Traffic does not include calls that do not transmit information of the user's choosing. In any event, neither Party will pay reciprocal compensation to the other if the "traffic" to which such reciprocal compensation would otherwise apply was generated, in whole or in part, for the purpose of creating an obligation on the part of the originating carrier to pay reciprocal compensation for such traffic.

Wireless Local Traffic. Wireless Local Traffic is defined for purposes of reciprocal compensation under this Agreement as: (1) any telephone call that originates on the network of Sprint PCS within a Major Trading Area ("MTA") and terminates on the network of BellSouth in the same MTA and within the Local Access and Transport Area ("LATA") in which the call is handed off from Sprint PCS to BellSouth, and (2) any telephone call that originates on the network of BellSouth that is handed off directly to Sprint PCS in the same LATA in which the call originates and terminates on the network of Sprint PCS in the MTA in which the call is handed off from BellSouth to Sprint PCS. For purposes of this Agreement, LATA shall have the same definition as that contained in the Telecommunications Act of 1996, and MTA shall have the same definition as that contained in the FCC's rules.

Serving Wire Center. For purposes of interconnection, a Serving Wire Center is defined as the wire center owned by one party from which the other party would normally obtain dial tone for its Point of Interconnection.

Transit Traffic. Transit Traffic is traffic originating on Sprint CLEC's network that is switched and/or transported by BellSouth and delivered to a third party's network or traffic originating on a third party's network that is switched and/or transported by BellSouth and delivered to Sprint CLEC's network.

Wireless Intermediary Traffic. Wireless Intermediary Traffic is defined as the delivery, pursuant to this agreement or Commission directive, of local or toll (using traditional landline definitions) traffic to or from a local exchange carrier other than BellSouth; a CLEC; or another telecommunications company such as a

CMRS provider other than Sprint PCS through the network of BellSouth or Sprint PCS from or to an end user of BellSouth or Sprint PCS.

Tandem Switching. For the purposes of this Attachment, Tandem Switching is defined as the function that establishes a communications path between two switching offices through a third switching office (the Tandem switch), pursuant to 47 CFR § 51.319 (c) (2).

End Office Switching. For the purposes of this Attachment, End Office Switching is defined as the function that establishes a communications path between the trunk side and line side of the End Office switch.

Physical Point of Interconnection. A Point of Interconnection is the physical telecommunications interface between BellSouth and Sprint's interconnection functions. It establishes the technical interconnection and point of operational responsibility and defines the point at which call transport and termination reciprocal compensation responsibility begins. The primary function of the Point of Interconnection is to serve as the termination point for the interconnection service.

Virtual Point of Interconnection (VPOI) is defined as the Point of Interconnection specified pursuant to Section 2.8.1.1 for delivery of BellSouth originated traffic to Sprint CLEC from which Sprint CLEC agrees to pay BellSouth for Interoffice Dedicated Transport for BellSouth to transport Local Traffic and ISP-Bound Traffic over BellSouth facilities from the VPOI to the Physical Point of Interconnection designated by Sprint CLEC. A VPOI may be established in any BellSouth basic local calling area (1) to which Sprint CLEC has assigned a Sprint CLEC NPA/NXX, (2) which meets the criteria in 2.8.1.1, and (3) to which Sprint CLEC does not want BellSouth to establish a Physical Point of Interconnection as set forth above. Compensation for said transport is as set forth in the Interconnection Compensation section of this Attachment.

2. Network Interconnection

- 2.1 BellSouth shall provide interconnection with BellSouth's network at any technically feasible point within BellSouth's network.
- 2.2 Network Interconnection Methods (NIMs) include, but are not limited to, Physical Collocation Interconnection; Virtual Collocation Interconnection; Leased Facilities Interconnection; Fiber Meet Interconnection; and other methods as mutually agreed to by the Parties. One or more of these methods may be used to effect the Interconnection in each LATA, or as otherwise agreed between the Parties. Requests to BellSouth for interconnection at other points or through other

methods may be made through the Bona Fide Request/New Business Request process set out in the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

Using one or more of the NIM's herein, the Parties will agree to a physical interconnection architecture plan for a specific geographic area. Sprint CLEC and BellSouth agree to interconnect their networks through existing and/or new interconnection facilities between Sprint CLEC's switch(es) and BellSouth End Office(s) and/or Tandem switch(es). The physical architecture plan will, at a minimum, include the location of Sprint's switch(es) and BellSouth's End Office switch(es) and/or Tandem switch(es) to be interconnected and the facilities that will connect the two networks. At the time of implementation in a given local exchange area the plan will be documented.

2.3 Wireless Network Interconnection

- 2.3.1 There are three appropriate methods of interconnecting facilities: (1) interconnection via purchase of facilities from either party by the other party; (2) physical collocation; and (3) virtual collocation where physical collocation is not practical for technical reasons or because of space limitations. For FCC licensed CMRS providers only, Type 1, Type 2A and Type 2B interconnection arrangements described in BellSouth's General Subscriber Services Tariff, Section A35, or, in the case of North Carolina, in the North Carolina Connection and Traffic Interchange Agreement effective June 30, 1994, as amended, may be purchased pursuant to this Agreement provided, however, that such interconnection arrangements shall be provided at the rates, terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement. Rates and charges for both virtual and physical collocation may be provided in a separate collocation agreement. Rates for virtual collocation will be based on BellSouth's Interstate Access Services Tariff, FCC #1, Section 20 and/or BellSouth's Intrastate Access Services Tariff, Section E20. Rates for physical collocation will be negotiated on an individual case basis.
- 2.3.2 BellSouth and Sprint PCS will accept and provide any of the preceding methods of interconnection. Reciprocal connectivity shall be established to at least one BellSouth access tandem within every LATA Sprint PCS desires to serve, or Sprint PCS may elect to interconnect directly at an end office for interconnection to end users served by that end office. Such interconnecting facilities shall conform, at a minimum, to the telecommunications industry standard of DS-1 pursuant to Bellcore Standard No. TR-NWT-00499. Signal transfer point, Signaling System 7 ("SS7") connectivity is required at each interconnection point after Sprint PCS implements SS7 capability within its own network. BellSouth will provide out-of-band signaling using Common Channel Signaling Access Capability where technically and economically feasible, in accordance with the technical specifications set forth in the BellSouth Guidelines to Technical Publication, TR-TSV-000905. BellSouth and Sprint PCS facilities' shall provide the necessary on-hook, off-hook answer and disconnect supervision and shall

hand off calling party number ID when technically feasible. In the event a party interconnects via the purchase of facilities and/or services from the other party, the appropriate intrastate tariff, as amended from time to time will apply. The cost of the interconnection facilities between BellSouth and Sprint PCS switches within BellSouth's service area shall be shared on an equal basis. Upon mutual agreement by the parties to implement one-way trunking on a state-wide basis, each Party will be responsible for the cost of the one-way interconnection facilities associated with its originating traffic.

- BellSouth and Sprint PCS will establish trunk groups from the interconnecting facilities of subsection 2.3.1 of this section such that each party provides a reciprocal of each trunk group established by the other party. Notwithstanding the foregoing, each party may construct its network, including the interconnecting facilities, to achieve optimum cost effectiveness and network efficiency. BellSouth's treatment of Sprint PCS as to said charges shall be consistent with BellSouth treatment of other local exchange carriers for the same charges. Unless otherwise agreed, BellSouth will provide or bear the cost of all trunk groups for the delivery of Local Traffic from BellSouth to Sprint PCS's Mobile Telephone Switching Offices within BellSouth's service territory, and Sprint PCS will provide or bear the cost of all trunk groups for the delivery of traffic from Sprint PCS to each BellSouth access tandem and end office at which BellSouth and Sprint PCS interconnect.
- 2.3.4 BellSouth and Sprint PCS will use an auditable Wireless Percent Local Usage (PLU) factor as a method for determining whether wireless traffic is Local or Non-Local. The Wireless PLU factor will be used for wireless traffic delivered by either party for termination on the other party's network.
- 2.3.5 When BellSouth and Sprint PCS provide an access service connection between an Interexchange Carrier ("IXC") and each other, each party will provide its own access services to the IXC. If access charges are billed, each party will bill its own access service rates to the IXC.
- 2.3.6 The ordering and provision of all services purchased from BellSouth by Sprint PCS shall be as set forth in the BellSouth Telecommunications Wireless Customer Guide as that guide is amended by BellSouth from time to time during the term of this Agreement.

2.4 Physical Collocation Interconnection

2.4.1 When Sprint provides its own facilities or uses the facilities of a 3rd party to a BellSouth tandem or end office and wishes to place its own transport terminating equipment at that location, Sprint may interconnect using the provisions of physical collocation as set forth in Attachment 4 of this Agreement.

2.5 Virtual Collocation Interconnection

2.5.1 When Sprint provides its own facilities or uses the facilities of a 3rd party to a BellSouth tandem or end office and wishes for BellSouth to place transport terminating equipment at that location on Sprint's behalf, Sprint may interconnect using the provisions of Virtual Collocation as set forth in Attachment 4A of this Agreement.

2.6 Interconnection via Leased Dedicated Transport Facilities

- 2.6.1 For purposes of call transport and termination, Sprint CLEC or BellSouth as the originating party may obtain Local Channel and Interoffice Channel dedicated transport facilities to interconnect with the terminating Party as set forth below. The Parties shall utilize dedicated transport facilities if the traffic destined for that facility exceeds the equivalent of a DS1, unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties. The Parties shall charge for such facilities as set forth in Exhibit A to this Attachment. The portion of such facilities utilized for Local Traffic shall be determined based upon the application of the Percent Local Facility Factor (PLF). If Sprint CLEC, pursuant to 47 CFR §51.711(b) demonstrates that its costs support rates for trunks and associated dedicated transport other than as set forth in Exhibit A, upon approval by the appropriate state commission, such other rates shall be included within this Agreement to be applied prospectively from the effective date of the Commission approval.
- 2.6.1.1 Sprint CLEC or BellSouth as the originating Party may obtain Local Channel dedicated transport facilities from the terminating Party from the originating Party's Point of Interconnection to the Serving Wire Center.
- 2.6.1.2 Sprint CLEC or BellSouth as the originating Party may obtain Interoffice Channel dedicated transport facilities from the terminating Party from the Serving Wire Center to the terminating Party's switch to which the originating Party desires interconnection.

2.7 Fiber Meet Interconnection

- 2.7.1 Fiber Meet Interconnection between BellSouth and Sprint CLEC can occur at any mutually agreeable, economically and technically feasible point between Sprint CLEC's premises and a BellSouth Tandem or End Office within a LATA.
- 2.7.2 If Sprint CLEC elects to interconnect with BellSouth pursuant to a Fiber Meet, Sprint CLEC and BellSouth shall jointly engineer and operate a Synchronous Optical Network ("SONET") transmission system by which they shall interconnect their transmission and routing of Local Traffic via a Local Channel facility at technically feasible transmission speeds as mutually agreed to by the Parties. Sprint CLEC and BellSouth shall work jointly to determine the specific

transmission system to permit the successful interconnection and completion of traffic routed over the facilities that interconnect at the Fiber Meet. The technical specifications will be designed so that Sprint CLEC or BellSouth may, as far as is technically feasible, independently select the transmission, multiplexing, and fiber terminating equipment to be used on its side of the Fiber Meet. Neither Sprint CLEC or BellSouth will be allowed to access the Data Communications Channel ("DCC") of the other Party's Fiber Optic Terminal (FOT).

- 2.7.3 There are two basic Fiber Meet design options. The option selected must be mutually agreeable to both Sprint CLEC and BellSouth, but neither shall unreasonably withhold its agreement to utilize a Fiber Meet design option. Additional arrangements may be mutually developed and agreed to by Sprint CLEC and BellSouth pursuant to the requirements of this section.
- 2.7.3.1 Design One: Sprint CLEC's fiber cable (four fibers) and BellSouth's fiber cable (four fibers) are connected at an economically and technically feasible point between Sprint and BellSouth locations. This Interconnection point would be at a mutually agreeable location approximately midway between the two. The Parties fiber cables would be terminated and then cross connected on a fiber termination panel. Each Party would supply a fiber optic terminal at its respective end. The POI would be at the fiber termination panel at the mid-point meet.
- 2.7.3.2 Design Two: Both Sprint CLEC and BellSouth each provide two fibers between their locations. This design may only be considered where existing fibers are available and there is a mutual benefit to both Sprint CLEC and BellSouth. BellSouth will provide the fibers associated with the "working" side of the system. Sprint CLEC will provide the fibers associated with the "protection" side of the system. Sprint CLEC and BellSouth will work cooperatively to terminate each other's fiber in order to provision this joint point-to-point linear chain or fiber ring SONET system. Both Sprint CLEC and BellSouth will work cooperatively to determine the appropriate technical handoff for purposes of demarcation and fault isolation.
- 2.7.4 BellSouth shall, wholly at its own expense, procure, install and maintain the agreed upon SONET equipment in the interconnecting BellSouth wire center.
- 2.7.5 Sprint CLEC shall, wholly at its own expense, procure, install and maintain the agreed upon SONET equipment in the interconnecting Sprint wire center.
- 2.7.6 Sprint CLEC and BellSouth may mutually agree upon an economically and technically feasible Point of Interconnection outside the interconnecting BellSouth wire center as a Fiber Meet point. BellSouth shall make all necessary preparations to receive, and to allow and enable Sprint CLEC to deliver, fiber optic facilities into the Point of Interconnection with sufficient spare length to reach the fusion splice point at the Point of Interconnection. BellSouth shall, wholly at its own

expense, procure, install, and maintain the fusion splicing point in the Point of Interconnection. A Common Language Location Identification ("CLLI") code will be established for each Point of Interconnection. The code established must be a building type code. All orders shall originate from the Point of Interconnection (i.e., Point of Interconnection to Sprint CLEC, Point of Interconnection to BellSouth).

- 2.7.7 Sprint CLEC shall deliver and maintain Sprint CLEC's fiber optic facility wholly at its own expense. Upon verbal request by Sprint CLEC, BellSouth shall allow Sprint CLEC access to the Fiber Meet entry point for maintenance purposes as promptly as possible.
- 2.7.8 Each Party shall provide or lease its own, unique source for the synchronized timing of its equipment. Each timing source must be Stratum-1 traceable. Both Sprint CLEC and BellSouth agree to establish separate and distinct timing sources which are not derived from the other, and meet the criteria identified above.
- 2.7.9 Sprint CLEC and BellSouth will mutually agree on the capacity of the FOT(s) to be utilized based on equivalent DS1s or DS3s. Each Party will also agree upon the optical frequency and wavelength necessary to implement the Interconnection. Sprint CLEC and BellSouth will develop and agree upon methods for the capacity planning and management for these facilities, terms and conditions for over provisioning facilities, and the necessary processes to implement facilities as indicated below. These methods will meet quality standards as mutually agreed to by Sprint CLEC and BellSouth.
- 2.7.10 Sprint CLEC and BellSouth shall jointly coordinate and undertake maintenance of the SONET transmission system. Each Party shall be responsible for maintaining the components of its own SONET transmission system.
- 2.7.11 Each Party will be responsible for (i) providing its own transport facilities to the Fiber Meet, and (ii) the cost to build-out its facilities to such Fiber Meet.
- 2.7.12 Neither Sprint CLEC or BellSouth shall charge the other for its portion of the Fiber Meet facility used exclusively for non transit Local Traffic (i.e. Local Channel). Charges incurred for other services including dedicated transport facilities from the Fiber Meet to the point where the facilities terminate if applicable will apply.

2.8 Points of Interconnection

2.8.1 A minimum of one Physical Point of Interconnection shall be established in each LATA in which Sprint CLEC originates, terminates, or exchanges local traffic or ISP-bound traffic and interconnects with BellSouth. The location of the initial Physical Point of Interconnection shall be established by mutual agreement of

BellSouth and Sprint CLEC. In selecting the initial Physical Point of Interconnection, both BellSouth and Sprint CLEC will act in good faith and select the point that is most efficient for both BellSouth and Sprint CLEC. Sprint CLEC and BellSouth shall each be responsible for engineering and maintaining the network on its side of the Physical Point of Interconnection. Establishment of an initial Physical Point of Interconnection will be initiated by written request and will be based on traffic volumes and patterns, facilities available, and other factors unique to the area. If Sprint CLEC and BellSouth are not able to reach mutual agreement on an initial Physical Point of Interconnection within 30 calendar days of the date of the written request, Sprint CLEC may designate a POI for the delivery and receipt of traffic at any existing Sprint Interexchange Carrier (IXC) Point of Presence (POP) location or, if not at an existing Sprint IXC POP, at a location that is within five (5) miles of a BellSouth tandem or end office. In the event that Sprint CLEC designates a POI that is not in a BellSouth office, Sprint CLEC and BellSouth acknowledge that this Agreement does not include rates that Sprint CLEC would charge BellSouth for BellSouth's collocation of equipment necessary for interconnection at such non-BellSouth locations including charges for space, power or other infrastructure-related elements. It is not Sprint CLEC's intent to charge for such space, power or other infrastructure-related elements; however, Sprint CLEC reserves the right to open negotiations with BellSouth with respect to such charges in the future and to enter into such negotiations with BellSouth pursuant to Section 252 of the Act.

- Additional points of interconnection in a particular LATA may be established by mutual agreement of Sprint CLEC and BellSouth. Additional points of interconnection may be either Physical Points of Interconnection or Virtual Points of Interconnection. Absent mutual agreement, in order to establish additional points of interconnection in a LATA, the traffic between Sprint CLEC and BellSouth at the proposed additional point of interconnection must exceed 8.9 million minutes of local or ISP-Bound traffic per month for three consecutive months. Additionally, any end office to be designated as a point of interconnection must be more than 20 miles from an existing point of interconnection. A Physical Point of Interconnection will not be designated at a Central Office where physical or virtual collocation space or BellSouth fiber connectivity is not available. In no event shall Sprint CLEC or BellSouth be required to have more than one point of interconnection in a single local calling area.
- 2.8.1.2 Upon written notification from BellSouth or Sprint CLEC requesting the establishment of an additional point of interconnection, the receiving party has 45 calendar days to analyze, respond to, and negotiate in good faith the establishment of and location of such point of interconnection. If the receiving party disagrees that the traffic and mileage thresholds set forth herein have been met, then such party may utilize the dispute resolution procedures set forth in Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

2.9 Interconnection Trunking

٠.

- 2.9.1 BellSouth and Sprint CLEC will work cooperatively to establish the most efficient trunking network in accordance with the provisions set forth in this Attachment and accepted industry practices.
- 2.9.2 Any Sprint CLEC request that requires special BellSouth translations and other network modifications will require Sprint CLEC to submit a Bona Fide Request/New Business Request via the Bona Fide Request/New Business Request Process set forth in the General Terms and Conditions.
- 2.9.3 All trunk groups will be provisioned as Signaling System 7 (SS7) capable where technically feasible. If SS7 is not technically feasible multi-frequency (MF) protocol signaling will be used.
- 2.9.4 Where available and upon the request of the other Party, each Party shall cooperate to ensure that its trunk groups are configured utilizing the B8ZS ESF protocol for 64 kbps Clear Channel Capability (64CCC) transmission to allow for ISDN interoperability between the Parties' respective networks, and such 64CCC must be specified by Sprint CLEC on the order.
- 2.9.5 All terms and conditions, as well as charges, both non-recurring and recurring, associated with interconnecting trunk groups between BellSouth and Sprint CLEC not addressed in Exhibit A shall be as negotiated by the Parties. Until such rates are established, the interim rate shall be as set forth in the appropriate BellSouth intrastate or interstate tariff for Switched Access services. Once the negotiated rate is established, it will be applied retroactively to the date requested.
- 2.9.5.1 For two-way interconnection trunking that carries the Parties' Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic only, excluding Transit Traffic, the Parties shall be compensated for the nonrecurring and recurring charges for trunks and facilities at 50% of the applicable contractual or tariff rates for the services provided by each Party. Sprint CLEC shall be responsible for ordering these two-way trunk groups.

For the two-way Supergroup interconnection trunk group that carries the Parties Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic, plus Sprint CLEC's Transit Traffic, BellSouth shall compensate Sprint CLEC at 40% of the applicable contractual or tariff rates for the Supergroup dedicated facilities and trunk terminations provided by Sprint CLEC. Sprint CLEC shall compensate BellSouth at 60% of the applicable contractual or tariff rates for the Supergroup dedicated facilities and trunk terminations provided by BellSouth. Sprint CLEC shall be responsible for ordering the two-way Supergroup trunk groups.

- 2.9.6 One-way and Two-way Interconnection Trunking
- 2.9.6.1 One-Way Interconnection Trunking
- 2.9.6.1.1 One-way interconnection trunking for Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic may be established by Sprint CLEC from its end office or switch to deliver such traffic to BellSouth access tandems, end offices, and local traffic to BellSouth local tandems. Likewise, BellSouth may establish one-way interconnection trunking from its access tandems, Local tandems and end offices to deliver Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic to Sprint CLEC's end office or switching center.
- 2.9.6.1.2 The establishment of one-way interconnection trunking to a Party's end office provides for the delivery of the originating Party's Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic to the terminating Party's end users served by such end office.
- 2.9.6.1.3 Sprint CLEC's establishment of one-way interconnection trunking to a BellSouth Local tandem provides for the delivery of its originated Local Traffic to the BellSouth end users served by BellSouth end offices subtending such BellSouth Local tandem or other BellSouth local tandems within the same local calling area according to the provisions in the Local Tandem Interconnection Trunking section of this Attachment.
- 2.9.6.1.4 Unless multiple tandem access is ordered, Sprint CLEC's establishment of one-way interconnection trunks at BellSouth access tandems provides intratandem delivery of Sprint CLEC's originating Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic to the BellSouth end users served by such BellSouth access tandem.
- 2.9.6.2 Two-Way Interconnection Trunking
- 2.9.6.2.1 Two-way interconnection trunking may be utilized by the Parties to transport Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic between Sprint CLEC's end office or switch and BellSouth's access tandem or end office. Two-way interconnection trunking may also be used to transport Local Traffic between Sprint CLEC's end office or switch and BellSouth's local tandem. Upon determination that two-way interconnection trunking will be used, Sprint CLEC shall order such two-way trunking via the Access Service Request (ASR) process in place for Local Interconnection. Furthermore, the Parties shall jointly review such trunking performance and forecasts on a periodic basis. The Parties shall mutually agree upon the quantity of trunks and provisioning shall be jointly coordinated.
- 2.9.6.2.1.1 Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, North Carolina and Tennessee
 - 2.9.6.2.1.1.1 BellSouth will provide two-way interconnection trunking upon Sprint CLEC's request. Once two-way interconnection trunking is established, BellSouth must use such two-way trunking for BellSouth-originated traffic.

- 2.9.6.2.1.1.2 The selection of the Point of Interconnection for two-way trunking will be pursuant to Section 2.8 of this Attachment.
- 2.9.6.2.1.1.3 Additional one-way interconnection trunking will be at the mutual agreement of BellSouth and Sprint CLEC once two-way interconnection trunking has been established.
- 2.9.6.2.1.2 Alabama, Mississippi and South Carolina
- 2.9.6.2.1.2.1 BellSouth will provide two-way interconnection trunking upon Sprint CLEC's request.
- 2.9.6.2.1.2.2 The selection of the Point of Interconnection for two-way trunking will be pursuant to Section 2.8 of this Attachment.
- 2.9.6.2.1.2.3 BellSouth and Sprint CLEC use of two-way interconnection trunking for the transport of Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic does not preclude either BellSouth or Sprint CLEC from establishing additional one-way interconnection trunks within the same local calling area for the delivery of its originated Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic to the other Party.
- 2.9.6.2.1.3 Louisiana
- 2.9.6.2.1.3.1 BellSouth will provide two-way interconnection trunking upon Sprint CLEC's request.
- 2.9.6.2.1.3.2 The selection of the Point of Interconnection for two-way trunking will be pursuant to Section 2.8 of this Attachment.
- 2.9.6.2.1.3.3 BellSouth and Sprint CLEC acknowledge that the issue of whether BellSouth must use two-way interconnection trunking for its own originated Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic once two-way trunking is established is in dispute in Louisiana. Upon resolution of this issue through arbitration or agreement by BellSouth and Sprint CLEC, this section will be updated via an amendment to reflect such resolution. In the interim in Louisiana, additional one-way interconnection trunking will be at the mutual agreement of BellSouth and Sprint CLEC once two-way interconnection trunking has been established.
- 2.9.6.2.2 The establishment of two-way interconnection trunks between the Parties' end offices provides for the receipt and delivery of the Parties' Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic between the Parties' end users served by such end offices.
- 2.9.6.2.3 The Parties' establishment of two-way interconnection trunking to a BellSouth local tandem provides for the receipt and delivery of the Parties Local Traffic between the Parties' end users served by such end offices and according to the provisions in the Local Tandem Interconnection section of this Attachment.

- 2.9.6.2.4 The Parties establishment of two-way interconnection trunks between a Sprint CLEC end office and a BellSouth access tandem provides intratandem delivery of Sprint CLEC's originating Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic from Sprint CLEC end users served by such Sprint CLEC end office to the BellSouth end users served by such BellSouth access tandem.
- 2.9.6.2.4.1 Furthermore, such two-way interconnection trunks between a BellSouth access tandem and a Sprint CLEC end office allows BellSouth to deliver BellSouth originated Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic from BellSouth end users to the Sprint CLEC end users served by such Sprint CLEC end office.
- 2.9.6.3 Both Parties will use the Trunk Group Service Request (TGSR) to request changes in trunking. Both Parties reserve the right to issue ASRs, if so required, in the normal course of business.
- 2.9.7 Transit Trunk Groups
- 2.9.7.1 Transit trunk groups may be established by Sprint CLEC to deliver and receive, and thus are two-way trunks, Local and IntraLATA Toll Transit Traffic from third parties such as Independent Companies and other CLECs at BellSouth access tandems and Switched Access traffic from Interexchange Carriers at BellSouth access tandems. Establishing such trunks at BellSouth access tandems provides intratandem access to the third parties also interconnected at those tandems.
- 2.9.7.2 It is the responsibility of Sprint CLEC to enter into arrangements with each third party carrier (Independent Companies (ICOs) or other CLECs) to deliver and/or receive Transit Traffic. Sprint CLEC agrees to use reasonable efforts to enter into agreements with third-party carriers as soon as possible after the establishment of interconnection trunking arrangements.
- 2.9.7.3 Toll Free Traffic
- 2.9.7.3.1 If Sprint CLEC chooses BellSouth to handle Toll Free database queries from its switches, all Sprint CLEC originating Toll Free traffic will be routed over the Transit trunk group.
- All originating Toll Free Service (Toll Free) calls for which Sprint CLEC requests that BellSouth perform the Service Switching Point ("SSP") function (i.e., perform the database query) shall be delivered using GR-394 format over the Transit trunk Group. Carrier Code "0110" and Circuit Code (to be determined for each LATA) shall be used for all such calls.
- 2.9.7.3.3 Sprint CLEC may handle its own Toll Free database queries from its switch. If so, Sprint CLEC will determine the nature (Local/Intra-LATA/Inter-LATA) of the Toll Free call based on the response from the database. If the query determines

that the call is a BellSouth Local or IntraLATA Toll Free number, Sprint CLEC will route the post-query Local or IntraLATA converted ten-digit local number to BellSouth over the Local or Intra-LATA trunk group. If the query determines that the call is a third party (ICO or other CLEC) Local or IntraLATA Toll Free number, Sprint CLEC will route the post-query Local or IntraLATA converted ten-digit local number to BellSouth over the Transit Trunk group. In such case, Sprint CLEC is to provide a Toll Free billing record when appropriate. If the query reveals the call is an InterLATA Toll Free number, Sprint CLEC will route the post-query Inter-LATA call (Toll Free number) directly from its switch for carriers Interconnected with its network or over the Transit trunk group to carriers not directly connected to its network but are connected to BellSouth's Access Tandem. Calls will be routed to BellSouth over the Local/IntraLATA and Transit trunk groups within the LATA in which the calls originate.

- 2.9.7.3.4 All post-query Toll Free Service (Toll Free) calls for which Sprint CLEC performs the SSP function, if delivered to BellSouth, shall be delivered using GR-394 format for calls destined to IXCs, and GR-317 format for calls destined to End Offices that directly subtend the Tandem.
- 2.9.8 Access Tandem Interconnection Trunking
- 2.9.8.1 When Tandem trunks are deployed, Sprint CLEC shall route appropriate traffic (i.e. only traffic to End Offices that subtend that Tandem) to the respective BellSouth Tandems on the trunk groups defined herein. The LERG should be referenced for current routing and tandem serving arrangements. Likewise, BellSouth shall route appropriate traffic to Sprint CLEC switches based on the tandem serving arrangements referenced in the LERG.
- 2.9.8.2 SuperGroup Interconnection Trunking
- 2.9.8.2.1 Supergroup interconnection trunking may be utilized by the Parties to transport the Parties combined Local, IntraLATA Toll, Transit, and Switched Access Traffic on a two-way interconnection trunk group between Sprint CLEC's end office or switching center and a BellSouth access tandem. Upon determination that Supergroup interconnection trunking will be used, Sprint CLEC shall be responsible for placing the orders for such two-way trunk groups via the Access Service Request (ASR) process in place for Local Interconnection. Furthermore, the Parties shall jointly review such trunking performance and forecasts on a periodic basis.
- 2.9.8.2.2 Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, North Carolina and Tennessee
- 2.9.8.2.2.1 BellSouth will provide Supergroup Interconnection trunking upon Sprint CLEC's request. Once Supergroup Interconnection trunking is established, BellSouth must use such Supergroup trunking for BellSouth-originated traffic.

- 2.9.8.2.2.2 The selection of the Point of Interconnection for Supergroup Interconnection trunking will be pursuant to Section 2.8 of this Attachment. 2.9.8.2.2.3 Additional one-way interconnection trunking will be at the mutual agreement of BellSouth and Sprint CLEC once Supergroup Interconnection trunking has been established. 2.9.8.2.3 Alabama, Mississippi and South Carolina 2.9.8.2.3.1 BellSouth will provide Supergroup Interconnection trunking upon Sprint CLEC's request. The selection of the Point of Interconnection for Supergroup Interconnection 2.9.8.2.3.2 trunking will be pursuant to Section 2.8 of this Attachment. 2.9.8.2.3.3 BellSouth and Sprint CLEC use of Supergroup Interconnection trunking for the transport of Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic does not preclude either BellSouth or Sprint CLEC from establishing additional one-way interconnection trunks within the same local calling area for the delivery of its originated Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic to the other Party. 2.9.8.2.4 Louisiana 2.9.8.2.4.1 BellSouth will provide Supergroup Interconnection trunking upon Sprint CLEC's request. 2.9.8.2.4.2 The selection of the Point of Interconnection for Supergroup Interconnection trunking will be pursuant to Section 2.8 of this Attachment. 2.9.8.2.4.3 BellSouth and Sprint CLEC acknowledge that the issue of whether BellSouth must use Supergroup interconnection trunking for its own originated Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic to the other Party once Supergroup Interconnection
- trunking is established is in dispute in Louisiana and South Carolina. Upon resolution of this issue through arbitration or agreement by BellSouth and Sprint CLEC, this section will be updated via an amendment to reflect such resolution. Should BellSouth and Sprint CLEC not enter into or complete the arbitration process in South Carolina, at the close of the current arbitration window (July 11, 2001) or withdrawal of the arbitration petition this Agreement shall be amended to incorporate South Carolina into section 2.9.8.2.4. In the interim in these states, additional one-way interconnection trunking will be at the mutual agreement of BellSouth and Sprint CLEC once Supergroup Interconnection trunking has been established.
- 2.9.8.2.5 The Parties' establishment of SuperGroup interconnection trunking between a Sprint CLEC end office and a BellSouth access tandem provides intratandem delivery of Sprint CLEC's originating Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic from Sprint CLEC end users served by such Sprint CLEC end office to the BellSouth

end users served by such BellSouth access tandem, as well as intratandem Transit Traffic between such Sprint CLEC end users and third-party network providers also interconnected to such BellSouth access tandem.

- 2.9.8.2.6 Additionally, SuperGroup interconnection trunking transports Sprint CLEC originated intertandem Transit Traffic which transits a single BellSouth access tandem but is destined for a third party tandem, such as an ICO tandem.
- 2.9.8.2.7 Switched Access Traffic shall not be double-tandemed, therefore, SuperGroup interconnection only provides for the intratandem receipt and delivery of Switched Access Traffic.
- 2.9.8.2.8 Furthermore, such SuperGroup two-way trunks between a BellSouth access tandem and a Sprint CLEC end office allows BellSouth to deliver BellSouth originated Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic from BellSouth end users to the Sprint CLEC end users served by such Sprint CLEC end office.
- 2.9.8.3 When Sprint CLEC establishes interconnection trunking at a single point in the LATA, the trunk terminations shall be at a BellSouth access tandem. To the extent Sprint CLEC desires to terminate Local and IntraLATA Toll Traffic to BellSouth and Transit Traffic to third parties served by BellSouth access tandems within the LATA, other than the one Sprint CLEC has established interconnection trunking to, Sprint CLEC shall establish an interconnecting trunk group to such access tandems.
- 2.9.8.3.1 Sprint CLEC shall establish interconnection trunking to all BellSouth access and local tandems in the LATA where Sprint CLEC has assigned or homed NPA/NXXs. Sprint CLEC shall assign or home NPA/NXXs on the BellSouth tandems that serve the Exchange Rate Center Areas where the subscribers who use such NPA/NXXs are located. The specified association between BellSouth tandems and Exchange Rate Centers is defined in the national Local Exchange Routing Guide (LERG). Sprint CLEC shall enter its NPA/NXX access and/or local tandem homing arrangement into the LERG.
- 2.9.8.4 Switched Access traffic will be delivered to and by IXCs based on Sprint CLEC's NXX Access Tandem homing arrangement as specified by Sprint CLEC in the Local Exchange Routing Guide (LERG).

2.9.10 BellSouth Local Tandem Interconnection Trunking

2.9.10.1 This interconnection arrangement allows Sprint CLEC to establish interconnection trunking at BellSouth local tandems for: (1) the delivery of Sprint CLEC-originated Local Traffic transported and terminated by BellSouth to BellSouth end offices within the local calling area as defined in BellSouth's General Subscriber Services Tariff ("GSST"), section A3 served by those

BellSouth local tandems, and (2) for Local Transit Traffic transported by BellSouth for third party network providers who have also established interconnection trunking at those BellSouth local tandems.

- 2.9.10.2 When a specified local calling area is served by more than one BellSouth local tandem, Sprint CLEC must designate a "home" local tandem for each of its assigned NPA/NXXs and establish interconnection trunking to such local tandems. Additionally, Sprint CLEC may choose to establish interconnection trunking at the BellSouth local tandems where it has no codes homing but is not required to do so. Sprint CLEC may deliver Local Traffic to a "home" BellSouth local tandem that is destined for other BellSouth or third party network provider end offices served by other BellSouth local tandems in the same local calling area where Sprint CLEC does not choose to establish interconnection trunking. It is Sprint CLEC's responsibility to enter its own NPA/NXX local tandem homing arrangements into the Local Exchange Routing Guide (LERG) either directly or via a vendor in order for other third party network providers to determine appropriate traffic routing to Sprint CLEC's codes. Likewise, Sprint CLEC shall obtain its routing information from the LERG.
- 2.9.10.3 Notwithstanding establishing interconnection trunking to BellSouth's local tandems, Sprint CLEC must also establish interconnection trunking to BellSouth access tandems within the LATA on which Sprint CLEC has NPA/NXX's homed for the delivery of Interexchange Carrier Switched Access (SWA) and toll traffic, and traffic to Type 2A CMRS connections located at the access tandems. BellSouth cannot switch SWA traffic through more than one BellSouth access tandem. SWA, Type 2A CMRS or toll traffic routed to the local tandem in error will not be backhauled to the BellSouth access tandem for completion. (Type 2A CMRS interconnection is defined in BellSouth's A35 General Subscriber Services Tariff.)

2.9.11 Direct End Office Interconnection Trunking

- 2.9.11.1 Direct end office trunks terminate traffic between a Sprint CLEC switch and a BellSouth end office and are not switched at a tandem location. Overflow from either end of the direct end office trunk group will be alternate routed to the appropriate tandem. The overflow will be based on the homing arrangements displayed in the LERG.
- 2.9.11.2 All traffic received by BellSouth on a direct end office trunk group from Sprint CLEC must terminate in the end office, i.e. no tandem switching will be performed in the end office. Where end office functionality is provided in a remote end office of a host/remote configuration, Interconnection at that remote end office is available where technically feasible. The number of digits to be received by the BellSouth end office shall be mutually agreed upon by the Parties.

- 2.9.11.3 If a BellSouth tandem through which the Parties are interconnected is unable to, or is forecasted to be unable to support additional traffic loads for any period of time, the Parties will mutually agree on an end office trunking plan that will alleviate the tandem capacity shortage and ensure completion of traffic between Sprint CLEC and BellSouth subscribers.
- 2.9.11.4 When end office trunking is ordered by BellSouth to deliver BellSouth originated traffic to Sprint CLEC, BellSouth will provide overflow routing through BellSouth tandems consistent with how BellSouth overflows its traffic. The overflow will be based on the homing arrangements Sprint CLEC displays in the LERG. Likewise, if Sprint CLEC interconnects to a BellSouth end office for delivery of Sprint CLEC originated traffic, Sprint CLEC may overflow the traffic through the BellSouth tandems based on the BellSouth homing arrangements shown in the LERG.
- 2.9.11.5 Furthermore, each Party as an originating Party shall establish direct end office trunking to the terminating Party's end office (which may have a Tandem routed overflow) if the traffic destined for that end office exceeds the equivalent of a DS1, unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties.
- 2.9.11.6 BellSouth shall allow for the mutual exchange of local traffic using existing and new facilities procured in Sprint's capacity as an interexchange carrier, "Local Over Feature Group D" trunking, pursuant to the following:
- 2.9.11.6.1 Sprint shall pay all reasonable costs incurred by BellSouth to implement and maintain the Local Over Feature Group D trunking configuration.
- 2.9.11.6.2 Sprint and BellSouth will agree on the details of this trunking configuration. This configuration will form the basis of the cost study to determine reasonable cost.
- 2.9.11.6.3 Sprint may convert the Local Over Feature Group D trunking arrangement to a standard local interconnection trunking arrangement at any time subject to applicable charges for establishing such local interconnection trunking arrangements. Should the Sprint conversion to a standard local interconnection trunking arrangement cause an incremental reduction in the costs that BellSouth incurs in the ongoing maintenance and administration of the Local Over Feature Group D trunking arrangement, the ongoing charges to Sprint for such maintenance and administration will reflect such incremental reductions.
- 2.9.11.6.4 The Parties will track and report, through the use of factors set forth in Section 6 of this Attachment, the jurisdictional nature of the combined traffic on the Feature Group D facilities procured in Sprint's capacity as an interexchange carrier.

2.9.12 Other Interconnection Trunk Groups

2.9.12.1 <u>E911 Trunk Group</u>

- 2.9.12.1.1 A segregated trunk group for each NPA shall be established to each appropriate E911 Tandem within the local exchange area in which Sprint CLEC offers exchange service. This trunk group shall be set up as a one-way outgoing only and shall utilize MF CAMA signaling or SS7 signaling if available. Sprint CLEC will have administrative control for the purpose of issuing ASRs on this one-way trunk group.
- 2.9.12.1.2 Sprint CLEC shall provide a minimum of two (2) one-way outgoing channels on 9-1-1 trunks dedicated for originating 9-1-1 emergency service calls from the Point of Interconnection (POI) to the BellSouth 9-1-1 Tandem. Unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties, the 9-1-1 trunk groups will be initially established as two (2) one-way CAMA MF trunk groups or SS7 connectivity where applicable.
- 2.9.12.1.3 Sprint CLEC will cooperate with BellSouth to promptly test all 9-1-1 trunks and facilities between the Sprint CLEC network and the BellSouth 9-1-1 Tandem to assure proper functioning of 9-1-1 service. Sprint CLEC will not turn-up live traffic until successful testing is completed by both Parties.
- 2.9.12.1.4 Wireless Access to 911/E911 Emergency Network
- 2.9.12.1.4.1 BellSouth and Sprint PCS recognize that 911 and E911 services were designed and implemented primarily as methods of providing emergency services to fixed location subscribers. While BellSouth and Sprint PCS recognize the need to provide "911-like" service to mobile subscribers, both parties recognize that current technological restrictions prevent an exact duplication of the services provided to fixed location customers. BellSouth will route "911-like" calls received from Sprint PCS to the emergency agency designated by Sprint PCS for such calls. Sprint PCS will provide the information necessary to BellSouth so that each call may be properly routed and contain as much pertinent information as is technically feasible.
- 2.9.12.1.4.2 BellSouth and Sprint PCS recognize that the technology and regulatory requirements for the provision of "911-like" service by CMRS carriers are evolving and agree to modify or supplement the foregoing in order to incorporate industry accepted technical improvements that Sprint PCS desires to implement and to permit Sprint PCS to comply with applicable regulatory requirements.
- .. 2.9.12.2 ... High Volume Call In (HVCI) / Mass Calling (Choke) Trunk Group
 - 2.9.12.2.1 Where the Parties have the capability to perform call gapping or code gapping with the effect of choking traffic to the HVCI/Mass Calling customer, the Parties shall not be required to establish an HVCI/Mass Calling trunk.

- 2.9.12.2.2 Except as set forth above, a dedicated trunk group shall be required to the designated Public Response HVCI/Mass Calling Network Access Tandem in each serving area. This trunk group shall be one-way outgoing only and shall utilize MF or SS7 signaling where technically capable. As the HVCI/Mass Calling trunk group is designed to block all excessive attempts toward HVCI/Mass Calling NXXs, it is necessarily exempt from the one percent blocking standard described elsewhere for other final local Interconnection trunk groups. The Party originating the traffic will have administrative control for the purpose of issuing ASRs on this one-way trunk group.
- 2.9.12.2.3 If Sprint CLEC should acquire a HVCI/Mass Calling customer, e.g., a radio station, Sprint CLEC shall notify BellSouth. BellSouth shall determine whether call gapping or other means can be used to choke the traffic or if it is necessary for BellSouth to order trunk groups as referenced above to the Sprint CLEC customer's serving office.
- 2.9.12.2.4 If Sprint CLEC finds it necessary to issue a new choke telephone number to a new or existing HVCI/Mass Calling customer, Sprint CLEC may request a meeting to coordinate with BellSouth the assignment of HVCI/Mass Calling telephone number from the existing choke NXX. In the event that Sprint CLEC establishes a new choke NXX, Sprint CLEC must notify BellSouth a minimum of ninety (90) days prior to deployment of the new HVCI/Mass Calling NXX.
- 2.9.12.2.5 Where BellSouth and Sprint CLEC both provide HVCI/Mass Calling trunking, both Parties' trunks may ride the same DS-1. MF and SS7 trunk groups shall not be provided within a DS-1 facility; a separate DS-1 per signaling type must be used.
- 2.9.12.3 Operator Services/Directory Assistance Trunk Group(s)
- 2.9.12.3.1 If BellSouth provides Inward Assistance Operator Services for Sprint CLEC, Sprint CLEC will initiate an ASR for a two-way trunk group from its designated operator services switch to the BellSouth Operator Services Tandem utilizing MF signaling.
- 2.9.12.3.2 If BellSouth provides Directory Assistance and/or Operator Services for Sprint CLEC, the following trunk groups are required:
- 2.9.12.3.3 Directory Assistance (DA):
- 2.9.12.3.3.1 Sprint CLEC may contract for DA services only. A segregated trunk group for these services will be required to the appropriate BellSouth Operator Services Tandem in the LATA for the NPA Sprint CLEC wishes to serve. This trunk group is set up as one-way outgoing only and utilizes Modified Operator Services

Signaling (2 Digit Automatic Number Identification (ANI)). Sprint CLEC will have administrative control for the purpose of issuing ASRs on this one-way trunk group.

2.9.12.3.4 <u>Directory Assistance Call Completion (DACC):</u>

2.9.12.3.4.1 Sprint CLEC may also contract for DACC. This requires a segregated one-way trunk group to each BellSouth Operator Services Tandem within the LATA for the combined DA and DACC traffic. This trunk group is set up as one-way outgoing only and utilizes Modified Operator Services Signaling (2 Digit ANI). Sprint CLEC will have administrative control for the purpose of issuing ASRs on this one-way trunk group.

2.9.12.3.5 <u>Busy Line Verification/Emergency Interrupt (BLV/EI):</u>

2.9.12.3.5.1 When BellSouth's operator is under contract to verify the busy status of the Sprint CLEC End Users, BellSouth will utilize a segregated one-way with MF signaling trunk group from BellSouth's Operator Services Tandem to Sprint CLEC's switch. Sprint CLEC will have administrative control for the purpose of issuing ASRs on this one-way trunk group.

2.9.12.3.6 Operator Assistance (0+, 0-):

2.9.12.3.6.1 This service requires a one-way trunk group from the Sprint CLEC switch to BellSouth's Operator Services Tandem. Two types of trunk groups may be utilized. If the trunk group transports DA/DACC, the trunk group will be designated with the appropriate traffic use code and modifier. If DA is not required or is transported on a segregated trunk group, then the group will be designated with a different appropriate traffic use code and modifier. Modified Operator Services Signaling (2 Digit ANI) will be required on the trunk group. Sprint CLEC will have administrative control for the purpose of issuing ASR's on this one-way trunk group.

2.9.12.3.7 Trunk Design Blocking Criteria

2.9.12.3.7.1 Trunk requirements for forecasting and servicing shall be based on the blocking objectives shown in Table 1. Trunk requirements shall be based upon time consistent average busy season busy hour twenty (20) day averaged loads applied to industry standard Neal-Wilkinson Trunk Group Capacity algorithms (use Low day-to-day Variation and 1.0 Peakedness factor until actual traffic data is available).

TABLE 1

Trunk Group Type

Design Blocking Objective

Local Tandem	1%
Local Direct End Office (Primary High)	ECCS*
Local Direct End Office (Final)	1%
IntraLATA	1%
Local/IntraLATA	1%
InterLATA (Meet Point) Tandem	0.5%
911	1%
Operator Services (DA/DACC)	1%
Operator Services (0+, 0-)	0.5%
Busy Line Verification-Inward Only	1%

*During implementation the Parties will mutually agree on an ECCS or some other means for the sizing of this trunk group if it is a two-way trunk group that carries the Parties Local and IntraLATA Toll.

2.9.13 Trunk Servicing

- 2.9.13.1 Orders between the Parties to establish, add, change or disconnect trunks shall be processed by using an Access Service Request (ASR). Sprint CLEC will have administrative control for the purpose of issuing ASR's on two-way trunk groups. The Parties agree that neither Party shall alter trunk sizing without first conferring the other party.
- 2.9.13.2 Both Parties will jointly manage the capacity of Local Interconnection Trunk Groups. Both Parties may send a Trunk Group Service Request (TGSR) to the other Party to trigger changes to the Local Interconnection Trunk Groups based on capacity assessment. Both Parties reserve the right to issue applicable ASRs if so required in the normal course of business.
- 2.9.13.3 Unless in response to a blocking situation or for a project, when either Party orders interconnection trunk group augmentations, a Firm Order confirmation (FOC) shall be returned to the ordering Party within four (4) business days from receipt of a valid error free ASR. A project is defined a a new trunk group or the request of 96 or more trunks on a single or multiple trunk group(s) in a given local calling area. Blocking situations and projects shall be managed through the BellSouth Interconnection Trunking Project Management group and Sprint CLEC's equivalent trunking group.
- 2.9.13.4 Each Party agrees to service trunk groups to the foregoing blocking criteria in a timely manner when trunk groups exceed measured blocking thresholds on an average time consistent busy hour for a twenty (20) business day study period. The Parties agree that twenty (20) business days is the study period duration objective. However, a study period on occasion may be less than twenty (20) business days but at minimum must be at least three (3) business days to be utilized for engineering purposes, although with less statistical confidence.

3. Network Design And Management For CLEC Interconnection

- Network Management and Changes. Both Parties will work cooperatively with each other to install and maintain the most effective, economical and reliable interconnected telecommunications networks, including but not limited to, the exchange of toll-free maintenance contact numbers and escalation procedures. Both Parties agree to provide public notice of changes in the information necessary for the transmission and routing of services using its local exchange facilities or networks, as well as of any other changes that would affect the interoperability of those facilities and networks.
- Interconnection Technical Standards. The interconnection of all networks will be based upon accepted industry/national guidelines for transmission standards and traffic blocking criteria. Interconnecting facilities shall conform, at a minimum, to the telecommunications industry standard of DS-1 pursuant to Bellcore Standard No. TR-NWT-00499. Signal transfer point, Signaling System 7 ("SS7") connectivity is required at each interconnection point. BellSouth will provide out-of-band signaling using Common Channel Signaling Access Capability where technically feasible and economically practicable. BellSouth Facilities of each Party shall provide the necessary on-hook, off-hook answer and disconnect supervision and shall hand off calling number ID (Calling Party Number) when technically feasible.
- Quality of Interconnection. The local interconnection for the transmission and routing of telephone exchange service and exchange access that each Party provides to each other will be at least equal in quality to what it provides to itself and any subsidiary or affiliate or to any other Party to which each Party provides local interconnection.
- 3.4 <u>Network Management Controls</u>. Both Parties will work cooperatively with each other to apply sound network management principles by invoking appropriate network management controls (e.g., call gapping) to alleviate or prevent network congestion.

3.4.1 Restrictive Controls

3.4.1.1 Either Party may use protective network traffic management controls such as 6-digit and 10-digit code gaps set at appropriate levels on traffic toward each other's network, when required, to protect the public switched network from congestion due to facility failures, switch congestion, or failure or focused overload. Sprint CLEC and BellSouth will immediately notify each other of any protective control action planned or executed.

- 3.4.2 Expansive Controls
- 3.4.2.1 Where the capability exists, originating or terminating traffic reroutes may be implemented by either Party to temporarily relieve network congestion due to facility failures or abnormal calling patterns. Reroutes will not be used to circumvent normal trunk servicing. Expansive controls will only be used when mutually agreed to by the Parties.
- 3.4.3 Mass Calling
- 3.4.3.1 Sprint CLEC and BellSouth shall cooperate and share pre-planning information regarding cross-network call-ins expected to generate large or focused temporary increases in call volumes.
- Common Channel Signaling. Both Parties will provide LEC-to-LEC Common Channel Signaling ("CCS") to each other, where available, in conjunction with all traffic in order to enable full interoperability of CLASS features and functions except for call return. All CCS signaling parameters will be provided, including automatic number identification ("ANI"), originating line information ("OLI") calling company category, charge number, etc. All privacy indicators will be honored, and each Party will cooperate with each other on the exchange of Transactional Capabilities Application Part ("TCAP") messages to facilitate full interoperability of CCS-based features between the respective networks. Neither Party shall alter the CCS parameters, or be a party to altering such parameters, or knowingly pass CCS parameters that have been altered in order to circumvent appropriate interconnection charges.
- 3.5.1 Sprint CLEC shall provide all SS7 signaling information including, without limitation, charge number and originating line information ("OLI"). For terminating FGD, BellSouth will pass all SS7 signaling information including, without limitation, CPN if it receives CPN from FGD carriers. All privacy indicators will be honored. Where available, network signaling information such as transit network selection ("TNS") parameter, carrier identification codes ("CIC") (CCS platform) and CIC/OZZ information (non-SS7 environment) will be provided by Sprint CLEC wherever such information is needed for call routing or billing. The Parties will follow all OBF adopted standards pertaining to TNS and CIC/OZZ codes.
- 3.5.2 <u>Signaling Call Information</u>. BellSouth and Sprint CLEC will send and receive 10 digits for Local Traffic. Additionally, BellSouth and Sprint CLEC will exchange the proper call information, i.e. originated call company number and destination call company number, CIC, and OZZ, including all proper translations for routing between networks and any information necessary for billing.

- Forecasting Requirements. The Parties shall exchange technical descriptions and forecasts of their interconnection and traffic requirements in sufficient detail necessary to establish the interconnections required to assure traffic completion to and from all customers in their respective designated service areas. In order for the Parties to provide as accurate reciprocal trunking forecasts as possible to each other, each Party must timely inform the other Party of any known or anticipated events that may affect reciprocal trunking requirements. If either Party is unable to provide such information, the Parties shall provide trunking forecasts based only on existing trunk group growth and annual estimated percentage of subscriber line growth.
- 3.6.1 Both Parties shall meet every six months or at otherwise mutually agreeable intervals for the purpose of exchanging trunk group busy season traffic loads and non-binding forecasts of traffic and volume requirements for the interconnection and network elements provided under this Agreement, in the form and in such detail as agreed by the Parties. Sprint CLEC may request additional traffic data via the Network Usage Information Service offered in Section A32 of the BellSouth state General Subscriber Service Tariff, or by the New Business Request process described in Section 7 of the General Terms and Conditions of the Agreement. The Parties agree that each forecast provided under this Section shall be deemed "Confidential Information" in the General Terms and Conditions Part A of this Agreement.
- 3.6.2 The trunk forecast should include trunk requirements for all of the interconnecting trunk groups for the current year plus the next future year. The forecast meeting between the two companies may be a face-to-face meeting, video conference or audio conference. It may be held regionally or geographically. Ideally, these forecast meetings should be held at least semi-annually, or more often if the forecast is no longer usable. Updates to a forecast or portions thereof should be made whenever the Party providing the forecast deems necessary or whenever a significant increase or decrease in trunking demand for the forecasting period occurs. Either Party should notify the other Party if they have measurements indicating that a trunk group is exceeding its designed call carrying capacity and is impacting other trunk groups in the network. Also, either Party should notify the other Party if they know of situations in which the traffic load is expected to increase significantly and thus affect the interconnecting trunk requirements as well as the trunk requirements within the other Party's network. The Parties agree that the forecast information provided under this Section shall be deemed "Confidential Information" as set forth in the General Terms and Conditions section of this Agreement.
- For a non-binding trunk forecast, agreement between the two Parties on the trunk quantities and the timeframe of those trunks does not imply any liability for failure to perform if the trunks are not available for use at the required time.

4. Wireless Network Design and Management

- 4.1 BellSouth and Sprint PCS will work cooperatively to install and maintain reliable interconnected telecommunications networks, including but not limited to, maintenance contact numbers and escalation procedures. BellSouth will provide public notice of changes in the information necessary for the transmission and routing of services using its local exchange facilities or networks, as well as of any other changes that would affect the interoperability of those facilities and networks.
- 4.2 The interconnection of all networks will be based upon accepted industry/national guidelines for transmission standards and traffic blocking criteria.
- 4.3 BellSouth and Sprint PCS will work cooperatively to apply sound network management principles by invoking appropriate network management controls to alleviate or prevent network congestion.
- Neither party intends to charge rearrangement, reconfiguration, disconnection, termination or other non-recurring fees that may be associated with the initial reconfiguration of either party's network interconnection arrangement contained in this Agreement. However, the interconnection reconfigurations will have to be considered individually as to the application of a charge. Notwithstanding the foregoing, BellSouth and Sprint PCS do intend to charge non-recurring fees for any additions to, or added capacity to, any facility or trunk purchased. Parties who initiate SS7 STP changes may be charged authorized non-recurring fees from the appropriate tariffs.
- 4.5 BellSouth and Sprint PCS will provide Common Channel Signaling (CCS) information to one another, where available and technically feasible, in conjunction with all traffic in order to enable full interoperability of CLASS features and functions except for call return. All CCS signaling parameters will be provided, including automatic number identification (ANI), originating line information (OLI) calling party category, charge number, etc. All privacy indicators will be honored, and BellSouth and Sprint PCS agree to cooperate on the exchange of Transactional Capabilities Application Part (TCAP) messages to facilitate full interoperability of CCS-based features between the respective networks.
- For network expansion, BellSouth and Sprint PCS will review engineering requirements on a quarterly basis and establish forecasts for trunk utilization.

 New trunk groups will be implemented as stated by engineering requirements for both parties.
- 4.7 BellSouth and Sprint PCS will provide each other with the proper call information, including all proper translations for routing between networks and

any information necessary for billing where BellSouth provides recording capabilities. This exchange of information is required to enable each party to bill properly.

4.8 Nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit Sprint PCS from enlarging its CMRS network through management contracts with third parties for the construction and operation of a CMRS system under the SPCS brand name and license. Traffic originating on such extended networks shall be treated as Sprint PCS traffic under the terms and conditions of this Agreement. All billing for such traffic will be in the name of Sprint PCS, and subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

5. Local Dialing Parity

Each Party shall provide local dialing parity, meaning that each Party's customers will not have to dial any greater number of digits than the other Party's customers to complete the same call.

6. Interconnection Compensation

- 6.1 Compensation for Call Transport and Termination for CLEC Local Traffic, ISP-Bound Traffic and Wireless Local Traffic is the result of negotiation and compromise between BellSouth, Sprint CLEC and Sprint PCS. The Parties' agreement to establish a bill and keep compensation arrangement was based upon extensive evaluation of costs incurred by each party for the termination of traffic. Specifically, Sprint PCS provided BellSouth a substantial cost study supporting its costs. As such the bill and keep arrangement is contingent upon the agreement by all three Parties to adhere to bill and keep. Should either Sprint CLEC or Sprint PCS opt into another interconnection arrangement with BellSouth pursuant to 252(i) of the Act which calls for reciprocal compensation, the bill and keep arrangement between BellSouth and the remaining Sprint entity shall be subject to termination or renogotiation as deemed appropriate by BellSouth.
- The Parties hereby agree to a bill-and-keep arrangement for usage on CLEC Local Traffic, ISP-bound traffic, and Wireless Local Traffic. Such bill-and-keep arrangement includes any per minute of use rate elements associated with the transport and termination of CLEC Local Traffic, ISP-bound Traffic, and Wireless Local Traffic. Such bill-and-keep arrangement does not include trunks and associated dedicated transport, transit and intermediary traffic, or interMajor Trading Area traffic.
- Sprint CLEC charges for dedicated transport and associated facilities of calls on Sprint CLEC's or BellSouth's respective networks are as set forth in Exhibit A to this Attachment. If Sprint CLEC, pursuant to 47 CFR §51.711(b), demonstrates that its costs support different rates for the transport mileage described in this

Section, upon approval by the appropriate state commission, such other rates shall be included within this Agreement to be applied prospectively from the effective date of the Commission approval.

- If Sprint CLEC chooses to provide local switching of BellSouth-originated calls 6.1.3 through use of a switch located outside the LATA in which the calls originate, any transport charges that BellSouth may owe Sprint CLEC as reciprocal compensation for transporting such calls shall be governed by this Section. BellSouth shall compensate Sprint CLEC at the dedicated transport rates specified in Exhibit A, as is appropriate to the specific circumstances of the individual call. To the extent that BellSouth is required to pay such transport on a distancesensitive basis, the distance the call is considered transported, for purposes of determining any reciprocal compensation owed, shall not exceed the shortest distance in airline miles between the point BellSouth hands the call off to Sprint CLEC (the appropriate Point of Interconnection where the two networks join in the LATA) and the LATA boundary. If Sprint CLEC, pursuant to 47 CFR §51.711(b), demonstrates that its costs support different rates for the transport mileage described in this Section, upon approval by the appropriate state commission, such other rates shall be included within this Agreement to be applied prospectively from the effective date of the Commission approval.
- 6.1.4 Neither Party shall represent switched access services traffic (e.g. FGA, FGB, FGD) as Local Traffic for purposes of payment of reciprocal compensation.
- 6.1.5 For BellSouth and Sprint CLEC traffic, the jurisdiction of a call is determined by its originating and terminating (end-to-end) points, not the telephone number dialed.
- 6.1.5.1 Further, if Sprint CLEC assigns NPA/NXXs to specific BellSouth rate centers within a BellSouth originating end user's local calling area, and then assigns numbers from those NPA/NXXs to Sprint CLEC end users physically located outside of the BellSouth originating end user's local calling area, Sprint CLEC agrees to identify such traffic to BellSouth and to compensate BellSouth for originating and transporting such traffic to Sprint CLEC at BellSouth's intrastate switched access tariff rates. If Sprint CLEC does not identify such traffic to BellSouth, to the best of BellSouth's ability BellSouth shall determine which whole Sprint CLEC NPA/NXXs on which to charge the applicable rates for originating intrastate switched access service as reflected in BellSouth's Intrastate Access Service Tariff. BellSouth shall make appropriate billing adjustments if Sprint CLEC can provide sufficient information for BellSouth to determine whether said traffic is Local Traffic.
- Notwithstanding the foregoing, neither Party waives its position on how to determine the end point of ISP traffic and the associated compensation.

- 6.1.6 Fiber Meet, Design One. Each party will compensate the other for the Local Channels, from the POI to the other Party's switch location within the LATA, ordered on the other Party's portion of the Fiber Meet.
- 6.2 CLEC Percent Local Use. BellSouth and Sprint CLEC will report to the other a Percentage Local Usage ("PLU"). The application of the PLU will determine the amount of Local minutes to be billed to the other Party. For purposes of developing the PLU, BellSouth and Sprint CLEC shall consider every local call and every long distance call, excluding Transit Traffic. By the first of January, April, July and October of each year, BellSouth and Sprint CLEC shall provide a positive report updating the PLU. Detailed requirements associated with PLU reporting shall be as set forth in BellSouth's Percent Local Use Reporting Guidebook for Interconnection Purchasers, as it is amended from time to time during this Agreement, or as mutually agreed to by the Parties. Notwithstanding the foregoing, where the terminating Party has message recording technology that identifies the jurisdiction of traffic terminated as defined in this Agreement, such information, in lieu of the PLU factor, shall at the terminating Party's option be utilized to determine the appropriate Local usage compensation to be paid.
- 6.3 CLEC Percent Local Facility. BellSouth and Sprint CLEC will report to the other a Percentage Local Facility (PLF). The application of PLF will determine the portion of switched transport to be billed per the local jurisdiction rates. The PLF will be applied to Local Channels, multiplexing and Interoffice Channel dedicated transport utilized in the provision of local interconnection trunking. By the first of January, April, July and October of each year, BellSouth and Sprint CLEC shall provide a positive report updating the PLU and PLF. Detailed requirements associated with PLU and PLF reporting shall be as set forth in BellSouth's Percent Local Use/Percent Local Facility Reporting Guidebook for Interconnection Purchasers, as it is amended from time to time during this Agreement, or as mutually agreed to by the Parties.
- CLEC Percentage Interstate Usage. In the case where Sprint CLEC desires to terminate its local traffic over or co-mingled on its Switched Access Feature Group D trunks, Sprint CLEC will be required to provide a projected Percentage Interstate Usage ("PIU") to BellSouth. Detailed requirements associated with PIU reporting shall be as set forth in BellSouth's Percent Interstate Use Reporting Guidebook for Interconnection Purchasers. After interstate and intrastate traffic percentages have been determined by use of PIU procedures, the PLU and PLF factors will be used for application and billing of local interconnection. Notwithstanding the foregoing, where the terminating Party has message recording technology that identifies the jurisdiction of traffic terminated as defined in this Agreement, such information, in lieu of the PIU and PLU factor, shall at the terminating Party's option be utilized to determine the appropriate local usage compensation to be paid.

Audits. On sixty (60) days written notice, each Party must provide the other the 6.5 ability and opportunity to conduct an annual audit to ensure the proper billing of traffic. BellSouth and Sprint shall retain records of call detail for a minimum of nine months from which a PLU, PLF and/or PIU can be ascertained. The audit shall be accomplished during normal business hours at an office designated by the Party being audited. Audit requests shall not be submitted more frequently than one (1) time per calendar year. Each party shall bear its own expenses in connection with the conduct of the Audit or Examination. In the event that the audit is performed by a mutually acceptable independent auditor, the costs of the independent auditor shall be paid for by the Party requesting the audit. The PLU, PLF and/or PIU shall be adjusted based upon the audit results and shall apply to the usage for the quarter the audit was completed, to the usage for the quarter prior to the completion of the audit, and to the usage for the two quarters following the completion of the audit. If, as a result of an audit, either Party is found to have overstated the PLU, PLF and/or PIU by twenty percentage points (20%) or more, that Party shall reimburse the auditing Party for the cost of the audit.

6.6 Rate True-up

This section applies only to BellSouth and Sprint CLEC for Tennessee and other rates that are interim or expressly subject to true-up under this Attachment.

- 6.6.1 The interim prices for Unbundled Network Elements and Other Services and Local Interconnection shall be subject to true-up according to the following procedures:
- The interim prices shall be trued-up, either up or down, based on final prices determined either by further agreement between the Parties, or by an effective order of the Commission. The Parties shall implement the true-up by comparing the actual volumes and demand for each item, together with interim prices for each item, with the final prices determined for each item. Each Party shall keep its own records upon which the true-up can be based, and any final payment from one Party to the other shall be in an amount agreed upon by the Parties based on such records. In the event of any disagreement as between the records or the Parties regarding the amount of such true-up, the Parties agree that the body having jurisdiction over the matter shall be called upon to resolve such differences, or the Parties may mutually agree to submit the matter to the Dispute Resolution process in accordance with the provisions of Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.
- 6.6.3 The Parties may continue to negotiate toward final prices, but in the event that no such agreement is reached within ninety (90) days or as mutually agreed to by the Parties, either Party may petition the Commission to resolve such disputes and to

determine final prices for each item. Alternatively, upon mutual agreement, the Parties may submit the matter to the Dispute Resolution Process set forth in the General Terms and Conditions of the Agreement, so long as they file the resulting Agreement with the Commission as a "negotiated agreement" under Section 252(e) of the Act.

- An effective order of the Commission that forms the basis of a true-up shall be based upon cost studies submitted by either or both Parties to the Commission and shall be binding upon BellSouth and Sprint specifically or upon all carriers generally, such as a generic cost proceeding.
- 6.7 Wireless Non-Local Traffic Interconnection
- 6.7.1 The delivery of Non-Local Traffic by a party to the other party shall be reciprocal and compensation will be mutual. For terminating its Non-Local Traffic on the other party's network, each party will pay either the access charges described in paragraph 6.7.2 hereunder or the Non-Local Intermediary Charges described in paragraph 6.7.4 hereunder, as appropriate.
- For originating and terminating intrastate or interstate interMTA Non-Local Traffic, each party shall pay the other BellSouth's intrastate or interstate, as appropriate, switched network access service rate elements on a per minute of use basis, which are set out in BellSouth's Intrastate Access Services Tariff or BellSouth's Interstate Access Services Tariff as those tariffs may be amended from time to time during the term of this Agreement.
- 6.7.3 Actual traffic measurements in each of the appropriate categories is the preferred method of classifying and billing traffic. If, however, either party cannot measure traffic in each category, then BellSouth and Sprint PCS shall agree on a surrogate method of classifying and billing traffic, taking into consideration territory served (e.g. MTA boundaries, LATA boundaries and state boundaries) and traffic routing of BellSouth and Sprint PCS.
- 6.7.4 If Non-Local Traffic originated by Sprint PCS is delivered by BellSouth for termination to the network of a nonparty telecommunications carrier ("Nonparty Carrier") and Sprint PCS and BellSouth participate in Meet Point Billing as defined in paragraph 6.11, then BellSouth will bill Sprint PCS and Sprint PCS shall pay a \$.002 per minute intermediary charge. None of the Non-Local Traffic delivered to Sprint PCS by BellSouth shall be subject to the Non-Local Intermediary Charges.
- 6.8 Compensation for CLEC IntraLATA Toll Traffic
- 6.8.1 <u>CLEC IntraLATA Toll Traffic</u>. For purposes of this Attachment, CLEC IntraLATA Toll Traffic is defined as any telecommunications call between Sprint

CLEC and BellSouth end users that originates and terminates in the same LATA and results in intraLATA toll charges being billed to the originating end user by the originating Party. Moreover, BellSouth originated IntraLATA Toll Traffic will be delivered to Sprint CLEC using traditional Feature Group C non-equal access signaling.

- 6.8.2 Compensation for CLEC IntraLATA Toll Traffic. For terminating its CLEC IntraLATA Toll Traffic on the other company's network, the originating Party will pay the terminating Party the terminating Party's current effective or Commission approved (if required) intrastate or interstate, whichever is appropriate, terminating Switched Access rates.
- 6.8.3 <u>Compensation for CLEC 8XX Traffic</u>. Each Party (BellSouth and Sprint CLEC) shall compensate the other pursuant to the appropriate Switched Access charges, including the database query charge as set forth in the Party's current effective or Commission approved (if required) intrastate or interstate Switched Access tariffs.
- 6.8.4 Records for 8XX Billing. Each Party (BellSouth and Sprint CLEC) will provide to the other the appropriate records necessary for billing intraLATA 8XX customers.
- 6.8.5

 8XX Access Screening. BellSouth's provision of 8XX Toll Free Dialing (TFD) to Sprint CLEC requires interconnection from Sprint CLEC to BellSouth 8XX SCP. Such interconnections shall be established pursuant to BellSouth's Common Channel Signaling Interconnection Guidelines and Bellcore's CCS Network Interface Specification document, TR-TSV-000905. Sprint CLEC shall establish CCS7 interconnection at the BellSouth Local Signal Transfer Points serving the BellSouth 8XX SCPs that Sprint CLEC desires to query. The terms and conditions for 8XX TFD are set out in BellSouth's Intrastate Access Services Tariff as amended.
- 6.9 Mutual Provision of Switched Access Service for Sprint CLEC and BellSouth
- 6.9.1 Switched Access Traffic. Switched Access Traffic is described in the BellSouth Access Tariff. Subject to the provisions of 5.8.1.1 following, any interexchange telecommunications traffic utilizing the Public Switched Telephone Network, regardless of transport protocol method, where the originating and terminating points, end-to-end points, are in different LATAs, or in different local calling areas as defined by the originating Party and delivered to the terminating Party using Feature Groups A, B, or D switched access services shall be considered Switched Access Traffic. The traffic described herein shall not be considered Local Traffic. Irrespective of transport protocol method used, a call that originates in one LATA and terminates in another LATA (i.e., the end-to-end points of the call) shall not be compensated as local.

- The Parties acknowledge that they cannot agree on the jurisdictional nature of Public Switched Telephone Network computer-to-phone or phone-to-computer telecommunications traffic. The Parties further acknowledge that the issue of compensation for this traffic is currently under consideration by the FCC. Until such time as the FCC issues an effective order on the jurisdiction of this traffic, the Parties shall utilizing a bill and keep mechanism for compensating each other for such traffic (neither Party will bill the other Party for the phone end of computer-to-phone or phone-to-computer interexchange telecommunications traffic). Further, upon an effective order from the FCC, the Parties will amend the Agreement consistent with such order.
- 6.9.2 When Sprint CLEC's end office switch, subtending the BellSouth Access Tandem switch for receipt or delivery of switched access traffic, provides an access service connection between an interexchange carrier (IXC) by either a direct trunk group to the IXC utilizing BellSouth facilities, or via BellSouth's tandem switch, each Party will provide its own access services to the IXC on a multi-bill, multi-tariff meet-point basis. Each Party will bill its own access services rates to the IXC with the exception of the interconnection charge. The interconnection charge will be billed by the Party providing the end office function. Each Party will use the Multiple Exchange Carrier Access Billing (MECAB) system to establish meet point billing for all applicable traffic. Thirty (30)-day billing periods will be employed for these arrangements. The recording Party agrees to provide to the initial billing Party, at no charge, the Switched Access detailed usage data within no more than sixty (60) days after the recording date. The initial billing Party will provide the switched access summary usage data to all subsequent billing Parties within 10 days of rendering the initial bill to the IXC. Each Party will notify the other when it is not feasible to meet these requirements so that the customers may be notified for any necessary revenue accrual associated with the significantly delayed recording or billing. As business requirements change data reporting requirements may be modified as necessary.
- 6.9.3 BellSouth and Sprint CLEC will retain for a minimum period of sixty (60) days, access message detail sufficient to recreate any data which is lost or damaged by their company or any third party involved in processing or transporting data.
- 6.9.4 BellSouth and Sprint CLEC agree to recreate the lost or damaged data within forty-eight (48) hours of notification by the other or by an authorized third party handling the data.
- BellSouth and Sprint CLEC also agree to process the recreated data within fortyeight (48) hours of receipt at its data processing center.
- 6.9.6 The Initial Billing Party shall keep records for no more than 13 months of its billing activities relating to jointly-provided Intrastate and Interstate access services. Such records shall be in sufficient detail to permit the Subsequent

Billing Party to, by formal or informal review or audit, to verify the accuracy and reasonableness of the jointly-provided access billing data provided by the Initial billing Party. Each Party agrees to cooperate in such formal or informal reviews or audits and further agrees to jointly review the findings of such reviews or audits in order to resolve any differences concerning the findings thereof.

- 6.9.7 Unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties, Sprint CLEC shall not deliver Switched Access Traffic to BellSouth for termination using a trunk group obtained pursuant to this Agreement, but shall instead use a Feature Group D or other switched access trunk group or facility obtained via the BellSouth switched access tariff.
- 6.10 Transit Traffic Service. BellSouth shall provide tandem switching and transport services for Sprint CLEC's Transit Traffic that originates from, or terminates to a Sprint CLEC end user. Switched Access traffic that originates from or terminates to a Sprint CLEC end user via the BellSouth network is Transit Traffic (Switched Access Transit Traffic). Rates for local transit traffic shall be the applicable call transport and termination charges as set forth in Exhibit A to this Attachment. Rates for Switched Access Transit Traffic shall be each Party's Interstate or Intrastate Switched Access rates for call transport and termination. Billing associated with all Transit Traffic shall be pursuant to MECAB procedures. Wireless Type 1 traffic shall not be treated as Transit Traffic from a routing or billing perspective. Wireless Type 2A traffic shall not be treated as Transit Traffic from a routing or billing perspective until BellSouth and the Wireless carrier have the capability to properly meet-point-bill in accordance with MECAB guidelines.
- 6.10.1 The delivery of traffic which transits the BellSouth network and is transported to another carrier's network is excluded from any BellSouth billing guarantees and will be delivered at the rates stipulated in this Agreement to a terminating carrier. BellSouth agrees to deliver this traffic to the terminating carrier; provided, however, that Sprint CLEC is solely responsible for negotiating and executing any appropriate contractual agreements with the terminating carrier for the receipt of this traffic through the BellSouth network. BellSouth will not be liable for any compensation to the terminating carrier or to Sprint CLEC. Sprint CLEC agrees to compensate BellSouth for any charges or costs for the delivery of Sprint CLEC originated non-Switched Access Transit Traffic to a connecting carrier on behalf of Sprint. Additionally, the Parties agree that any billing to a third party or other telecommunications carrier under this section shall be pursuant to MECAB procedures.
- 6.11 Wireless Meet Point Billing
- 6.11.1 For purposes of this Agreement, Meet Point Billing, as supported by Multiple Exchange Carrier Access Billing (MECAB) guidelines, shall mean the exchange

of billing data relating to jointly provided switched access calls and calls transiting BellSouth's network from an originating telecommunications carrier other than BellSouth and terminating to a telecommunications carrier other than BellSouth or the originating telecommunications carrier. Subject to Sprint PCS providing all necessary information, BellSouth agrees to participate in Meet Point Billing for traffic which transits it's network when both the originating and terminating parties participate in Meet Point Billing with BellSouth. Traffic from a network which does not participate in Meet Point Billing will be delivered by BellSouth, however, call records for traffic originated and/or terminated by a non-Meet Point Billing network will not be delivered to the originating and/or terminating network. Parties participating in Meet Point Billing with BellSouth are required to provide information necessary for BellSouth to identify the parties to be billed. Information required for Meet Point Billing includes Regional Accounting Office code (RAO) and Operating Company Number (OCN) per state. The following information is required for billing in a Meet Point Billing environment and includes, but is not limited to; (1) a unique Access Carrier Name Abbreviation (ACNA), (2) Percent Interstate Usage, (3) Percent Local Usage, (4) 800 Service Percent Interstate Usage or default of 50%, and (5) Billing Interconnection Percentage. A default Billing Interconnection Percentage of 95% BellSouth and 5% Sprint PCS will be used if Sprint PCS does not file with NECA to establish a Billing Interconnection Percentage other than default. Sprint PCS must support Meet Point Billing for all intermediary calls in accordance with Mechanized Exchange Carrier Access Billing (MECAB) guidelines. BellSouth and Sprint PCS acknowledge that the exchange of 1150 records will not be required.

- Meet Point Billing will be provided for traffic which transits BellSouth's network at the access tandem level only. Parties desiring Meet Point Billing will subscribe to access tandem level interconnections with BellSouth and will deliver all transit traffic to BellSouth over such access tandem level interconnections. Additionally, exchange of records will necessitate both the originating and terminating networks to subscribe to dedicated NXX codes, which can be identified as belonging to the originating and terminating network. When the access tandem, in which interconnection occurs, does not have the capability to record messages and either surrogate or self-reporting of messages and minutes of use occur, Meet Point Billing will not be possible and will not occur. BellSouth and Sprint PCS will work cooperatively to develop and enhance processes to deal with messages handled on a surrogate or self-reporting basis.
- In a Meet Point Billing environment, when a party actually uses a service provided by BellSouth, and said party desires to participate in Meet Point Billing with BellSouth, said party will be billed for miscellaneous usage charges, as defined in BellSouth's FCC No.1 and appropriate state access tariffs, (i.e. Local Number Portability queries and 800 Data Base queries) necessary to deliver certain types of calls. Should Sprint PCS desire to avoid such charges Sprint PCS

may perform the appropriate data base query prior to delivery of such traffic to BellSouth.

Participation in Meet Point Billing is outside the reciprocal compensation requirements of this agreement. Meet Point Billing, as defined in section 6.11.1 above, under this Section will result in Sprint PCS compensating BellSouth at the intermediary rate of \$.002 for traffic delivered to BellSouth's network, which terminates to a third party network. Meet Point Billing to IXCs for jointly provided switched access traffic will occur consistent with the most current MECAB billing guidelines.

6.12 00- Local Traffic

00- traffic from Sprint IXC presubscribed end user customers will continue to be routed to Sprint IXC over originating switched access FGD service. Sprint CLEC will determine the amount of total 00- traffic that is local and will report that factor and the associated minutes of use (MOU) used to determine the factor to BST. Using that data and the Sprint IXC total switched access MOUs for that month, BST will calculate a credit on Sprint IXC's switched access bill which will be applied in the following month. The credit will represent the amount of 00-traffic that is local and will take into consideration TELRIC rate based billing for the 00- MOUs that are local. The credit will be accomplished via a netting process whereby Sprint IXC will be given a full credit for all applicable billed access charges offset by the billing of 00- transport charges only based upon the applicable state TELRIC rates contained in Attachment 3 of this Agreement. BellSouth will have audit rights on the data reported by Sprint CLEC.

7. Operational Support Systems (OSS) Rates

BellSouth has developed and made available the following mechanized systems by which Sprint may submit LSRs electronically.

LENS Local Exchange Navigation System

EDI Electronic Data Interface

TAG Telecommunications Access Gateway

LSRs submitted by means of one of these interactive interfaces will incur an OSS electronic ordering charge as specified in Attachment 6 of this Agreement.

.

LOCAL INTERCONNECTION Florida

	:									ſ	OSS RATES						
	1			ŀ										Incremental Cherge - Menual	Incremente) Charge - Marwel	Encremental Charge - Hannal Svc Order vs.	Charge -
	!	LOCAL INTERCONNECTION Inter-		Zone	BC6	USOC				Monrecurring		Svc Order Submitted	Svc Order Submitted				Manual Sw Order vs.
	!	:		ı				1	currina		onnect	per LSR SOMEC	Menually per	Svc Order vs. Einctronic-1at	Suc Order vs. Electronic-Add'i	Electronic-Oleo	Electronic-C
CATEGORY	NOTES			- 1			Rec	Firet	Add'1	First	Add'I		BOMAN	SOMAN	SOMAN	SOMAN	SOMAN
				=		-							ļi				
CAL INTER	CONNECTION (C	ALL TRANSPORT AND TERMINATION)	\dashv					 				 		ļ		·	
VAC 311 E31		side a rate indicates that the Parties have agreed to bi	and k	сеер с	on usage	. As suc	h, the element wil	l be assesse	ed for transit	and MTA tr	iffic, and not	for non-tra	nalt and non	MTA traffic.			1
	<u> </u>																
	TANDEM SWIT	CHRIC						 									├ ──
	TANDEM GHII	Tandem Switching Function Per MOU	一		OHD		0.0006019bk		-	 			 				
	1	Multiple Tandem Switching, per MOU (applies to												1			
	 	intial tandem only)			OHD		0.0006019bk	 									
•	TRUNK CHARG	ìE	一十			l		1				<u> </u>					
		Installation Trunk Side Service - per DS0			OHD	TPP++		\$336.43	\$57.38								
		Dedicated End Office Trunk Port Service-per DS0** Dedicated End Office Trunk Port Service-per DS1**			OHD OH1	TDE0P	\$0.00 \$0.00			 		ļ	 	ł			-
		Dedicated End Office Trunk Port Service-per DST			Uni	IDEIF	\$0.00	†					 	-			+-
	i	Dedicated Tandem Trunk Port Service-per DS0**			OHD	TDWOP	\$0.00	Í				L	1				<u></u>
	1	D. F	İ		O1 14 14C	TDW1P	\$0.00	{					ł	i			1
	** This rate elem	Dedicated Tandem Trunk Port Service-per DS1** lent is recovered on a per MOU basis and is included in the	e Fnd (r MOU rate e	lements				 				+
CAL INTER	CONNECTION (T		T	Ĭ	O THILLIAN	9 4.10 .0	Controlling, po	T T	l								
	T							ļ									ļ
	COMMON TRAI	NSPORT (Shared) Common Transport - Per Mile, Per MOU			OHD		0.0000035bk	 	 			_		 -			
	!	Common Transport - Facilities Termination Per		_	OND		0.00000330K	 		i				1	-		1
	i	MOU			OHD		0.0004372bk	<u> </u>				<u> </u>	ļ	1			ļ
-	INTERMENCE	CHANNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT - VOICE GRADE										i		 			+
	MIENOFFICE	Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - 2-Wire		1				 				 	-				
	<u> </u>	Voice Grade - Per Mile per month		0	HL, OHI	1L5NF	\$0.0091	l					ļ				—
	i	Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport- 2- Wire	ŀ			1		1				i	ŧ	l			
	i	Voice Grade - Facility Termination per month	- 1	c	HL. OH	1L5NF	\$25.32	\$47.35	\$31.78	\$18.31	\$7.03		ļ				
																	<u> </u>
	INTEROFFICE (CHANNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT - 56/64 KBPS Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - 56				ļ		 	ļ	 	ļ		 	 	ļ		
		kbps - per mile per month	1	c	HL, OH	1L5NK	\$0.0091					}	1		1		1
		Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - 56															
	ļ	kbps - Facility Termination per month Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - 64		C	HL, OH	1L5NK	\$18.44	\$47.35	\$31.78	\$18.31	\$7.03						+
		kbps - per mile per month		C	HL, OH	1L5NK	\$0.0091			1	İ	1		1			
	1	Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - 64															
	J	kbps - Facility Termination per month			HL, OH	1L5NK	\$18.44	\$47.35	\$31.78	\$18.31	\$7.03	 		 			+
	INTEROFFICE (CHANNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT - DS1					f			 			 	f	·		+
	i	Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Channel - DS1 -						 	 	1		1	†				
		Per Mile per month		0	H1 OH11	1L5NL	0.1856		ļ			<u> </u>	ļ	 	<u> </u>		+
	1	Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Tranport - DS1 - Facility Termination per month		^	H1 OH1I	11.5M	88.44	105.54	98.47	21,47	19.05	ł		i		İ	
	 	racinty remination per month		Ξĭ		100110		100.54	30.47		10.00			1	<u> </u>		
	INTEROFFICE	CHANNEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT- DS3												<u> </u>			+
	1	Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - DS3 - Per Mile per month	- 1	~	na Una	1L5NM	3.87	1	İ	1	1	ļ	1	ļ		ŀ	1
	 -	Interoffice Channel - Dedicated Transport - DS3 -			na Una	FOIAM	3.07	 		 	 	1	†	 		l	
		Facility Termination per month		O	нз онзі	1L5NM	1071.00	335.46	219.28	72.03	70.56		 	ļ	ļ		-
	LOCAL CHAPTE	IEL DEDICATED VOANCOORT				ļ	!	+		— —			 		ļ	 	+
	LUCAL CHANN	IEL - DEDICATED TRANSPORT Local Channel - Dedicated - 2-Wire Voice Grade	\dashv		.	 		 	 	ł	 	1	 	†	 -	 	1
	1	per month			OHL OH	TEFV2	21.94	265.84	46.97	37.63	4.00				<u> </u>		
	Ī	Local Channel - Dedicated - 4-Wire Voice Grade				TEFV4	22,81	266.54	47.67	44.22	5.33	I -	I			1	1

				1		RATES							mitted Charge - Manual Charge - Manual Order vs. Sec Order vs. Sec Order vs. Sectionic-Disc Electronic-Disc Electronic-List Electronic-Addf1 1st Addf1					
	1 1	1		ĺ				I								Charge -	Charge -	
	LOCAL INTERCONNECTION	Interim	Zone	BCS	usoc				Housecuring Disconnect		Svc Order Submitted Elec per LSR	Submitted Submitted Manually per LSR	Charge - Menual Svc Order vs.	Charge - Manual Svc Order vs.	Order va. Electronic-Disc	Order ve. Electronic-Dis		
			1	1	l !	i 1	Rec	Nonrecurring First Add'I		First Add'i		SOMEC	SOMAN					
ATEGORY	NOTES	·	ļ			<u> </u>				1,12		1						
			 															
		Local Channel - Dedicated - DS1 per month			OH1	TEFHG	35.28	216.65	183.54	24.30	16.95							
	1	Local Channel - Dedicated - DS3 Facility			- U.I.	H										Į.	1 .	
		Termination per month	1		ОНЗ	TEFHJ	531.91	556.37	343.01	139.13	96.84		<u> </u>			L		
	 	Terrimiation per monti.			-								<u> </u>			ļ	 	
	LOCAL INTERC	ONNECTION MID-SPAN MEET		_														
	NOTE: If Acces	s service ride Mid-Span Meet, one-half the tariffe	d service	Local	Channel	rate is ap	plicable.						<u> </u>		<u> </u>	ļ		
	1	Local Channel - Dedicated - DS1 per month			OHIMS	TEFHG	0.00	0.00	İ	L		ļ	ļ			I	+	
		Local Channel - Dedicated - DS3 per month			OH3MS	TEFHU	0.00	0.00				i	ļ		ļ		+	
	T								 			 -			 		+	
	MULTIPLEXERS	S	<u>i</u>	L		lI		1					ļ		 		+	
	 	Channelization - DS1 to DS0 Channel System			ATHO TH	SATNI	146.77	101.42	71.62	11.09	10.49	 	 	ļ		 		
	1		!	Į.		۱ I		1	1	l .	ļ	l .	1	1		Į.	Į.	
	ì	ì		1	OH3			199.28	118.64	40.34	39.07	1	l .	į.	1	l .	1	
	i	DS3 to DS1 Channel System per month	<u> </u>		OH3MS	SATNS	211.19	199.20	118.04	40.34	39.07	 						
	1		1		OH1	1 1		ì	ł	ł	ł	1	ł	1	ł	1	1	
	İ			1		SATCO	13.76	10.07	7.08	1	l	l	1	ł .	1		.1.	
		DS3 Interface Unit (DS1 COCI) per month			Unims	SAICO	13.76	10.07	7.00	 	1		1		1			
	ļ	<u></u>	┶ ~	I	ı	L		+	1		<u> </u>	T		$\overline{}$				
	ļ							1	ĺ	1	1	1	1	[1	í		
	Notes: If no rate	e is identified in the contract, the rate for the specific	service or	functio	n will be a	as set		1		1		1	1	l		1	1	
	forth in applicable	e BellSouth tariff or as negotiated by the Parties up	on request	by eith	er Party.				ļ			+	4	 	+	 	+	

Attachment 4

Physical Collocation

٠.

BELLSOUTH PHYSICAL COLLOCATION

1. Scope of Attachment

- 1.1 Scope of Attachment. The rates, terms, and conditions contained within this Attachment shall only apply when Sprint is occupying the collocation space as a sole occupant or as a Host within a Premises location pursuant to Section 4.
- 1.1.1 The parties agree to comply with all applicable federal, state, county, local and administrative laws, rules, ordinances, regulations and codes in the performance of their obligations hereunder.
- 1.2 Right to occupy. BellSouth shall offer to Sprint collocation on rates, terms, and conditions that are just, reasonable, non-discriminatory and consistent with the rules of the Federal Communications Commission ("FCC"). Subject to Section 4 of this Attachment, BellSouth hereby grants to Sprint a right to occupy that certain area designated by BellSouth within a BellSouth Premises, of a size which is specified by Sprint and agreed to by BellSouth, which agreement should not be unreasonably withheld (hereinafter "Collocation Space"). BellSouth Premises include BellSouth Central Offices and Serving Wire Centers, as well as all buildings or similar structures owned or leased by BellSouth that house BellSouth Network Facilities and all structures that house facilities on public rights-of-way, including but not limited to, vaults containing loop concentrators and other similar structures. To the extent this Agreement does not include all the necessary rates, terms and conditions for BellSouth Premises other than BellSouth Central Offices, the Parties will negotiate said rates, terms, and conditions at the request for collocation at other than a Central Office. Notwithstanding the foregoing, BellSouth shall consider in its designation for cageless collocation any unused space within the BellSouth Premises.
- Space Reclamation. In the event of space exhaust within a central office premises, Sprint may be required to release unused space to BellSouth to be allocated to other physical collocation applicants when 100% of the space in Sprint's collocation arrangement is not being utilized by the end of the second year of operation. Sprint will first have the option of subleasing any amount of space not being utilized pursuant to this sub-Section in lieu of releasing space to BellSouth. Prior to reclaiming any such unused space BellSouth shall notify Sprint of its intent in writing. Sprint will respond to BellSouth within fourteen (14) calendar days of receipt of BellSouth's notice. Said response shall provide a summary of Sprint's current use or planned use of remaining space for the next three (3) months, either by placing Sprint equipment in the remaining space or the subleasing of such Collocation Space. If BellSouth disagrees with Sprint's assertions it may avail itself of the Dispute Resolution procedures set forth in the General Terms and Conditions section of this Agreement.

Version 3Q99: 10/29/99

- 1.2.2 Space Reservation. BellSouth and Sprint may reserve floor space for their own specific uses for a two-year period, except in Florida, where the period shall be eighteen (18) months. Upon denial of a Sprint request for physical collocation, BellSouth shall provide to the Commission justification for the reserved space based on what is currently required by and provided to the applicable Commission. BellSouth shall remove obsolete unused equipment from the premises according to its scheduled date for such removal. BellSouth shall, upon request from Sprint, remove obsolete unused equipment from its premises prior to BellSouth's scheduled removal of such equipment, to make available the amount of space requested for collocation by Sprint. There will be no additional cost for such removal of obsolete and unused equipment over and above the Space Preparation Charges assessed for said collocation space. Consistent with FCC Rule 51.323(f)(5), BellSouth shall relinquish any space held for future use prior to denying a Sprint request for virtual collocation unless BellSouth proves to the Commission that virtual collocation at that point is not technically feasible. Neither BellSouth nor any of BellSouth's affiliates may reserve space for future use on more preferential terms than those set forth above.
- 1.2.2.1 For Louisiana and Tennessee, the parties acknowledge that the information BellSouth should provide to Sprint in order to justify its reserved space in the event of a denial, including the disclosure of space BellSouth has reserved for its interLATA, advanced services and other affiliates is currently an issue before the applicable Commissions and agree to modify this Agreement to conform to the orders of said Commissions.
- 1.3 <u>Use of Space</u>. Sprint shall use the Collocation Space for the purposes of installing, maintaining and operating Sprint's equipment (to include testing and monitoring equipment) used or useful primarily to interconnect with BellSouth services and facilities, including access to unbundled network elements, for the provision of telecommunications services. Pursuant to Section 5 following, Sprint may at its option, place Sprint-owned fiber entrance facilities to the Collocation Space. In addition to, and not in lieu of, interconnection to BellSouth services and facilities, in Georgia, Kentucky and Tennessee Sprint may connect to other interconnectors within the designated BellSouth Central Office (including to its other virtual or physical collocated arrangements) through co-carrier cross connect facilities designated by Sprint pursuant to section 5.6 following. The Collocation Space may be used for any purpose consistent with effective FCC and state Commission Orders or as authorized in writing by BellSouth.
- 1.4 Rates and charges. Sprint agrees to pay the rates and charges identified at Exhibit C attached hereto.

Ę

1.5 <u>Due Dates</u>. Except in Georgia, if any due date contained in this Attachment falls on a weekend or National holiday, then the due date will be the next business day thereafter.

2. Space Notification

- Availability of Space. BellSouth will permit Sprint to physically collocate, pursuant to the terms of this Attachment, at any BellSouth Premises, unless BellSouth is prepared to demonstrate to the State Commission pursuant to Section 2.4 that there is no space available due to space limitations or no space available due to technical infeasibility. Unless otherwise specified, BellSouth will respond to an application within ten (10) calendar days as to whether the Application is Bona Fide ("Bona Fide") and if it is not Bona Fide, the items necessary to cause the Application to become Bona Fide. Additionally, BellSouth shall notify Sprint as to whether space is available or not available within a BellSouth Premises. If BellSouth determines that the amount of space requested by Sprint is not available, BellSouth's response will identify the amount of space that is available.
- 2.1.1 In Florida, BellSouth shall respond within fifteen (15) calendar days from receipt of an application.
- 2.1.2 In Mississippi, BellSouth shall respond within ten (10) business days from receipt of an application.
- 2.2 Reporting. Upon request from Sprint, BellSouth will provide a written report specifying the amount of collocation space available at the Premises requested, the number of collocators present at the Premises, any modifications in the use of the space since the last report at the Premises requested and the measures BellSouth is taking to make additional space available for collocation arrangements.
- 2.2.1 The request from Sprint must be written and must include the Premises and Common Language Location Identification (CLLI) code of the Premises. Such information regarding Premises and CLLI code is located in the National Exchange Carriers Association (NECA) Tariff FCC No. 4.
- 2.2.2 BellSouth will respond to a request for a report regarding space availability for a particular BellSouth Premise in accordance with the following intervals from receipt of such request. BellSouth will respond in ten (10) calendar days to requests for a report regarding space availability in the top 100 MSAs. For those requests that do not fall within the top 100 MSAs, BellSouth will respond in ten (10) calendar days to such a request when the request includes up to and including ten (10) BellSouth Premises locations within the same State. BellSouth will respond within fifteen (15) calendar days to the request for the eleventh (11) to fifteenth (15) locations within the same State. BellSouth will respond within twenty (20) calendar days to the request

for the sixteenth (16) to twentieth (20) locations within the same State. When Sprint requests greater than twenty (20) locations within a State, BellSouth's time for response will increase in a similar five (5) calendar day intervals for the additional (5) five locations requested (e.g. twenty-five (25) days for twenty-first to twenty-fifth locations; thirty (30) days for twenty-sixth to thirtieth locations, etc.).

- 2.3 Denial of Application. If BellSouth contends space for physical collocation is not available in a BellSouth Premises ("Denial of Application"), BellSouth shall notify Sprint in writing, pursuant to Section 2.1 of this Attachment. The written notice of denial shall provide Sprint with information relevant to the denial of its request for collocation space, give some detail as to why the space was denied, and information regarding planned building additions and/or office relief plans to the extent they are known. In addition, BellSouth shall allow Sprint to tour the entire premises in question, not just the area in which space was denied, without charge, within ten days of the receipt of BellSouth's denial of space. Prior to the tour, BellSouth shall provide to Sprint engineering floor plans for the premise in question. The engineering floor plans provided to Sprint will be in the format that BellSouth uses when filing its petition for Waiver with the Commission. In the event said floor plans are illegible or more detailed information is required, upon request from Sprint, BellSouth shall provide full-sized, detailed engineering floor plans prior to the tour for the premise in question. In order to schedule said tour within ten (10) calendar days (in Mississippi, ten (10) business days), the request for a tour of the Premises must be received by BellSouth within five (5) calendar days (in Mississippi, ten (5) business days) of the Denial of Application or as otherwise agreed to by the Parties
- 2.4 <u>Filing of Petition for Waiver</u>. Upon Denial of Application, BellSouth will timely file a petition for Waiver with the Commission pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(6) in accordance with applicable Commission requirements. However, in the absence of any Commission requirement, BellSouth will file a Petition for Waiver within thirty (30) calendar days after the date of Denial of Application.
- 2.5 Waiting List. As new space becomes available, BellSouth will identify the quantity of space available and the type or types of physical collocation that can be accommodated in that space. BellSouth will maintain a waiting list of requesting carriers who have either received a Denial of Application or, where it is publicly known that the Premises is out of space, have submitted a Letter of Intent to collocate. BellSouth will notify those CLECs that can be accommodated on said waiting list that space shall become available within sixty (60) calendar days prior to space becoming available, to the extent known, where a waiver has previously been filed. If not known sixty (60) calendar days in advance, BellSouth shall notify carriers on the list within two (2) business days of the determination that space is available. The notification to the CLEC will include the following information: space availability date, which is the date that the subsequently available space becomes subject to Application for physical collocation, the date by which BellSouth must have received the updated, complete, and correct Application, which is thirty

(30) calendar days following the space availability date, and the amount of space that BellSouth has identified as available for the customer. Within thirty (30) calendar days of the Space Availability date, Sprint must notify BellSouth in writing that Sprint wants to maintain its place on the waiting list either without accepting such space or accepting an amount of space less than its original request. If Sprint does not submit such an application or notify BellSouth in writing as described above, BellSouth will offer such space to the next CLEC on the waiting list and remove Sprint from the waiting list. BellSouth will use best efforts to notify the next CLEC on the waiting list of the space availability as soon as practicable so that space availability can be communicated and assigned in an expeditious fashion. Upon request, BellSouth will advise Sprint as to its position on the list. In this scenario, if a CLEC that has been offered newly available space declines such space, BellSouth will use best efforts to notify the next CLEC on the waiting list of the space availability as soon as practicable so that space availability can be communicated and assigned in an expeditious fashion.

- 2.5.1 In Louisiana and Tennessee, the parties acknowledge that the assignment of space in the event of a successful challenge of a BellSouth space exhaust claim by Sprint is currently before the applicable Commissions and agree to modify this Agreement to conform to the orders of said Commissions.
- 2.6 <u>Public Notification</u>. BellSouth will maintain on its Interconnection Services website a notification document that will indicate all Premises that are without available space. BellSouth shall update such document within ten (10) calendar days of the Denial of Application date. BellSouth will also post a document on its Interconnection Services website that contains a general notice where space has become available in a Central Office previously on the space exhaust list. BellSouth shall allocate said available space pursuant to the waiting list referenced in Section 2.5.
- 2.7 <u>State Agency Procedures</u>. Notwithstanding the foregoing, should any state or federal regulatory agency impose procedures or intervals that are applicable to Sprint that are different than those set forth in this section, those procedures or intervals shall supersede the requirements set forth herein for that jurisdiction.

3. Collocation Options

3.1 Cageless. BellSouth shall allow Sprint to collocate Sprint's equipment and facilities without requiring the construction of a cage or similar structure and without requiring the creation of a separate entrance to the Collocation Space. BellSouth shall allow Sprint to have direct access to its equipment and facilities but may require Sprint to use a central entrance to the BellSouth Premises. BellSouth shall make cageless collocation available in single bay increments pursuant to Section 7. Except where Sprint's equipment requires special technical considerations (e.g., special cable racking, isolated ground plane), BellSouth shall assign cageless Collocation Space in

conventional equipment rack lineups where technically feasible. For equipment requiring special technical considerations, Sprint must provide the equipment layout, including spatial dimensions for such equipment pursuant to generic requirements contained in BellCore (Telcordia) GR-63-Core and shall be responsible for constructing all special technical requirements associated with such equipment pursuant to Section 6.5 following

- Orages and Adjacent Arrangement Enclosures. BellSouth shall authorize the enclosure of Sprint's equipment and facilities at Sprint's option. Sprint must arrange with a BellSouth certified contractor to construct a collocation arrangement enclosure in accordance with BellSouth's guidelines and specifications (hereinafter, "BellSouth's Guidelines"), or if there are more stringent applicable requirements, then pursuant to section 1.1.1 and at its sole expense. BellSouth will provide guidelines and specifications upon request. Sprint's BellSouth certified contractor shall be responsible for filing and receiving any and all necessary permits and/or licenses for such construction. The Certified Vendor shall bill Sprint directly for all work performed for Sprint pursuant to this Attachment and BellSouth shall have no liability for nor responsibility to pay such charges imposed by the Certified Vendor. Sprint must provide the local BellSouth building contact with two Access Keys used to enter the locked enclosure. Except in case of emergency, BellSouth will not access Sprint's locked enclosure prior to notifying Sprint.
- 3.2.1 BellSouth has the right to review Sprint's plans and specifications prior to allowing construction to start. Such review shall not unreasonably delay provisioning intervals as specified herein. BellSouth has the right to inspect the enclosure after construction to make sure it is designed and constructed according to BellSouth's guidelines and to require Sprint to remove or correct at Sprint's cost any structure that does not meet these BellSouth Guidelines.
- Shared (Subleased) Caged Collocation. Sprint may allow other telecommunications carriers to share Sprint's caged collocation arrangement pursuant to terms and conditions agreed to by Sprint ("Host") and other telecommunications carriers ("Guests") and pursuant to this section with the following exceptions: (1) where local building code does not allow Shared (Subleased) Caged Collocation and (2) where the BellSouth Premises is located within a leased space and BellSouth is prohibited by said lease from offering such an option. Sprint shall notify BellSouth in writing upon execution of any agreement between the Host and its Guest within ten (10) business days of its execution and prior to any Firm Order. Further, such notice shall include the name of the Guest(s) and the term of the agreement, and shall contain a certification by Sprint that said agreement imposes upon the Guest(s) the same terms and conditions for collocation space as set forth in this Agreement between BellSouth and Sprint.
- 3.3.1 Sprint shall be the sole interface and responsible Party to BellSouth for assessment of rates and charges contained within this Attachment and for the purposes of ensuring

that the safety and security requirements of this Attachment are fully complied with by the Guest, its employees and agents. BellSouth shall provide Sprint with a proration of the costs of the collocation space based on the number of collocators and the space used by each. In all states other than Florida, and in addition to the foregoing, Sprint shall be the responsible party to BellSouth for the purpose of submitting Applications for initial and additional equipment placement of Guest. In the event the Host and Guest jointly submit an Application, only one Application Fee will be assessed. A separate Guest Application shall require the assessment of an Application Fee, as set forth in Exhibit C. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Guest may arrange directly with BellSouth for the provision of the interconnecting facilities between BellSouth and Guest and for the provision of the services and access to unbundled network elements.

- 3.3.2 Sprint shall indemnify and hold harmless BellSouth from any and all claims, actions, causes of action, of whatever kind or nature arising out of the presence of Sprint's Guests in the Collocation Space. Nothing herein shall be construed to require indemnification by a party for the willful misconduct or gross negligence of the other party or, where prohibited by law, indemnification for a party's own negligence or sole negligence and, to the extent such exclusion must be expressly stated the term indemnification as used in this section shall be construed to exclude specifically a party's gross negligence or willful misconduct and a party's own negligence or sole negligence. Where indemnification by a party is permitted for claims arising out of the other party's own negligence but such intention must be expressly stated, the term "indemnify" is used in this section shall include the duty to indemnify for such other party's negligence. Nothing herein shall be construed to require indemnification in excess of that permitted by law and, to the extent any part of this section is found to be invalid or unenforceable, the parties agree that the obligation to indemnify under this Agreement shall be to the fullest extent permitted in the relevant jurisdiction, excluding only such claims as are prohibited therein.
- Adjacent Collocation. BellSouth will provide adjacent collocation in controlled 3.4 environmental vaults or similar structures to be constructed or otherwise procured by Sprint ("Adjacent Arrangement") where space within the Premises is legitimately exhausted, subject to technical feasibility, and reasonable safety and maintenance requirements. BellSouth and Sprint will mutually agree on the location of the designated space on the BellSouth property where the adjacent structure, such as a controlled environmental vault or similar structure, will be placed. BellSouth may withhold agreement with respect to a location which would otherwise be prohibited pursuant to Section 1.1. Neither party shall unreasonably withhold agreement as to any proposed location, provided, however, that it shall be in BellSouth's final discretion as to the location of the adjacent structure. The Adjacent Arrangement يرافح المفرية بيرفح حرائرة يؤرجه فالرار shall be constructed or procured by Sprint and in conformance with BellSouth's design and construction specifications in effect at the time the adjacent structure is requested. After the adjacent arrangement is constructed any changes to these specifications will not be binding on Sprint for such already constructed arrangements

without Sprint's prior written concurrence. Further, Sprint shall construct, procure, maintain and operate said Adjacent Arrangement(s) pursuant to all of the terms and conditions set forth in this Attachment. Rates shall be negotiated at the time of the request for Adjacent Collocation.

- 3.4.1 Should Sprint elect such option, Sprint must arrange with a BellSouth certified contractor to construct an Adjacent Arrangement structure in accordance with BellSouth's guidelines and specifications, or if there are more stringent applicable requirements, then pursuant to section 1.1.1. BellSouth will provide guidelines and specifications upon request.
- 3.4.2 Sprint's contractor shall be responsible for filing and receiving any and all necessary zoning, permits and/or licenses for such construction. Sprint's BellSouth Certified Vendor shall bill Sprint directly for all work performed for Sprint pursuant to this Attachment and BellSouth shall have no liability for nor responsibility to pay such charges imposed by the Certified Vendor. Sprint must provide the local BellSouth building contact with two cards, keys or other access device used to enter the locked enclosure. Except in cases of emergency, BellSouth shall not access Sprint's locked enclosure prior to notifying Sprint.
- 3.4.3 BellSouth maintains the right to review Sprint's plans and specifications prior to construction of an Adjacent Arrangement(s). BellSouth may inspect the Adjacent Arrangement(s) following construction and prior to commencement, as defined in Section 4.1 following, to ensure the design and construction comply with BellSouth's Guidelines. Such review shall not unreasonably delay provisioning intervals as specified herein. BellSouth may require Sprint, at Sprint's sole cost, to correct any deviations from BellSouth's Guidelines found during such inspection(s), as such Guidelines existed at the time the application was accepted by BellSouth. Such corrections may include removal of the Adjacent Arrangement, within five (5) business days of BellSouth's inspection, unless the Parties mutually agree to an alternative time frame.
- 3.4.4 Sprint shall provide a concrete pad, the structure housing the arrangement, HVAC, lighting, and all facilities that connect the structure (i.e. racking, conduits, etc.) to the BellSouth point of interconnection. At Sprint's option, BellSouth shall provide an AC power source and access to physical collocation services and facilities subject to the same nondiscriminatory requirements as applicable to any other physical collocation arrangement. Sprint's contractor shall be responsible for filing and receiving any and all necessary zoning, permits and/or licenses for such arrangement.
- 3.4.5 BellSouth shall allow Shared (Subleased) Caged Collocation within an Adjacent Arrangement pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth in Section 3.3 preceeding.

4. Occupancy

4.1 <u>Commencement Date</u>. The "Commencement Date" shall be the day Sprint's equipment becomes operational as described in Article 4.2, following.

۲,

- Occupancy. BellSouth will notify Sprint in writing that the Collocation Space is 4.2 ready for occupancy. Sprint must place operational telecommunications equipment in the Collocation Space and connect with BellSouth's network within one hundred eighty (180) calendar days after receipt of such notice unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties. Sprint must notify BellSouth in writing that collocation equipment installation is complete and is operational with BellSouth's network. BellSouth may, at its option, not accept orders for interconnected service until receipt of such notice. If Sprint fails to place operational telecommunications equipment in the Collocation Space within one hundred eighty (180) calendar days, unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties, and such failure continues for a period of thirty (30) calendar days after receipt of written notice from BellSouth, then and in that event Sprint's right to occupy the Collocation Space terminates and BellSouth shall have no further obligations to Sprint with respect to said Collocation Space. Termination of Sprint's rights to the Collocation Space pursuant to this paragraph shall not operate to release Sprint from its obligation to reimburse BellSouth for all costs reasonably incurred by BellSouth in preparing the Collocation Space, but rather such obligation shall survive this Attachment. For purposes of this paragraph, Sprint's telecommunications equipment will be deemed operational when cross-connected to BellSouth's network for the purpose of service provision.
- 4.3 Termination. Except where otherwise agreed to by the Parties, Sprint may terminate occupancy in a particular Collocation Space upon thirty (30) calendar days prior notice to BellSouth by submitting an Application. An Application Fee will not apply. Upon termination of such occupancy, Sprint at its expense shall remove its equipment and other property from the Collocation Space. Sprint shall have thirty (30) calendar days from the termination date, or such other period as agreed to by the Parties, to complete such removal, including the removal of all equipment and facilities of Sprint's Guests; provided, however, that Sprint shall continue payment of monthly fees to BellSouth until such date as Sprint has fully vacated the Collocation Space. Should Sprint fail to vacate the Collocation Space within thirty (30) calendar days from the termination date, BellSouth shall have the right to remove the equipment and other property of Sprint at Sprint's expense and with no liability for damage or injury to Sprint's property unless caused by the gross negligence or intentional misconduct of BellSouth. Upon expiration of this Attachment, Sprint shall surrender the Collocation Space to BellSouth in the same condition as when first occupied by Sprint except for ordinary wear and tear. Sprint shall be responsible for the cost of removing any enclosure, together with all support structures (e.g., racking, conduits), of an Adjacent Collocation arrangement at the termination of occupancy and restoring the grounds to their original condition unless Sprint at its sole discretion sub-leases or otherwise conveys such enclosure.

5. Use of Collocation Space

- Equipment Type. BellSouth permits the collocation of any type of equipment used or useful for interconnection to BellSouth's network or for access to unbundled network elements in the provision of telecommunications services. Such equipment used or useful for interconnection and access to unbundled network elements includes, but is not limited to transmission equipment including, but not limited to, optical terminating equipment and multiplexers, and digital subscriber line access multiplexers, routers, asynchronous transfer mode multiplexers, and remote switching modules. Nothing in this section requires BellSouth to permit collocation of equipment used solely to provide enhanced services; provided, however, that BellSouth may not place any limitations on the ability of requesting carriers to use all the features, functions, and capabilities of equipment collocated pursuant to the Act and applicable state and federal law.
- Such equipment must at a minimum meet the following BellCore (Telcordia) 5.1.1 Network Equipment Building Systems (NEBS) General Equipment Requirements: Criteria Level 1 requirements as outlined in the BellCore (Telcordia) Special Report SR-3580, Issue 1: equipment design spatial requirements per GR-63-CORE, Section 2; thermal heat dissipation per GR-063-CORE, Section 4, Criteria 77-79; acoustic noise per GR-063-CORE, Section 4, Criterion 128, and National Electric Code standards. BellSouth may not object to the collocation of equipment on the grounds that the equipment does not comply with safety or engineering standards that are more stringent than the safety or engineering standards that BellSouth applies to its own equipment. BellSouth may not object to the collocation of equipment on the ground that the equipment fails to comply with NEBS performance standards. If BellSouth denies collocation of Sprint's equipment, citing safety standards, BellSouth must provide to Sprint within five (5) business days of the denial a list of all equipment that BellSouth locates within the premises in question, together with an affidavit attesting that all of that equipment meets or exceeds the safety standard that BellSouth contends Sprint's equipment fails to meet.
- 5.1.2 Sprint shall not use the Collocation Space for marketing purposes nor shall it place any identifying signs or markings in the area surrounding the Collocation Space or on the grounds of the Premises.
- 5.1.3 Sprint shall place a plaque or other identification affixed to Sprint's equipment necessary to identify Sprint's equipment, including a list of emergency contacts with telephone numbers.
- Entrance Facilities. Sprint may elect to place Sprint-owned or Sprint-leased fiber entrance facilities into the Collocation Space. The Parties will discuss the proposed point of entrance in an attempt to mutually agree upon a point of entrance provided, however, that it will be in BellSouth's final discretion to designate the point of entrance in close proximity to the Central Office building housing the Collocation

Space, such as an entrance manhole or a cable vault which are physically accessible by both parties. Sprint will provide and place fiber cable at the point of entrance of sufficient length to be pulled through conduit and into the splice location. Sprint will provide and install a sufficient length of fire retardant riser cable, to which the entrance cable will be spliced, which will extend from the splice location to Sprint's equipment in the Collocation Space. In the event Sprint utilizes a non-metallic, riser-type entrance facility, a splice will not be required. Sprint must contact BellSouth for instructions prior to placing the entrance facility cable in the manhole. Sprint is responsible for maintenance of the entrance facilities. At Sprint's option, BellSouth will accommodate where technically feasible a microwave entrance facility pursuant to separately negotiated terms and conditions referenced in Exhibit C to this Attachment. In Florida, in the case of adjacent collocation, unless BellSouth determines that limited space is available for the entrance facilities, copper facilities may be used between the adjacent collocation arrangement and the central office termination point.

- 5.2.1 Dual Entrance. BellSouth will provide at least two interconnection points at each Premises where there are at least two such interconnection points available. Where dual entrance does not exist, or there is a lack of capacity, BellSouth will construct such dual entrance upon Sprint's request, where technically feasible and at Sprint's sole expense. Such construction will be considered an extraordinary modification and charges for such construction shall be assessed accordingly on an individual case basis. Upon receipt of a request for physical collocation under this Attachment, BellSouth shall provide Sprint with information regarding BellSouth's capacity to accommodate dual entrance facilities. If conduit in the serving manhole(s) is available, BellSouth will make the requested conduit space available for installing a second entrance facility to Sprint's arrangement. The Parties will discuss the proposed location of the serving manhole(s) in an attempt to mutually agree upon a point of entrance provided, however, that it will be in BellSouth's final discretion as to the location of the serving manhole. Where dual entrance is not available due to lack of capacity, BellSouth will so state in the Application Response.
- 5.2.2 Shared Use. Sprint may utilize spare capacity on an existing Interconnector entrance facility for the purpose of providing an entrance facility to another Sprint collocation arrangement within the same BellSouth Central Office. Sprint must arrange with BellSouth for BellSouth to splice the utilized entrance facility capacity to Sprint-provided riser cable.
- 5.3 Splicing in the Entrance Manhole. Although not generally permitted, should Sprint request a splice to occur in the entrance manhole(s), BellSouth, at its sole discretion, may grant such a request, provided that BellSouth will not unreasonably withhold approval of requests to make such a splice. When the request for a splice is granted to Sprint by BellSouth, Sprint shall ensure its employees or agents entering and/or performing work in the entrance manhole(s) are trained and comply with BellSouth procedures and OSHA requirements regarding access to manholes and that BellSouth

personnel are notified and present for all entrances and work performed in the entrance manhole(s). Manhole covers shall be properly closed and secured at the conclusion of entry and/or work. Advance notification to BellSouth shall occur at a minimum of 48 hours prior to desired entry for normal work activities and at a minimum of 2 hours prior to desired entry in an out of service condition.

- Demarcation Point. In Alabama, Georgia, Kentucky, Mississippi and North Carolina, 5.4 BellSouth will designate the point(s) of demarcation between Sprint's equipment and/or network and BellSouth's network. Each party will be responsible for maintenance and operation of all equipment/facilities on its side of the demarcation point. For 2-wire and 4-wire connections to BellSouth's network, the demarcation point shall be a common block on the BellSouth designated conventional distributing frame. Sprint shall be responsible for providing, and Sprint's BellSouth Certified Vendor shall be responsible for installing and properly labeling/stenciling, the common block, and necessary cabling pursuant to Section 6.8. For all other terminations BellSouth shall designate a demarcation point on a per arrangement basis. Sprint or its agent must perform all required maintenance to equipment/facilities on its side of the demarcation point, pursuant to subsection 5.5, following, and may self-provision cross-connects that may be required within the collocation space to activate service requests. At Sprint's option and expense, a Point of Termination (POT) bay or frame may be placed in the Collocation Space, but will not serve as the demarcation point. Sprint must make arrangements with a BellSouth certified vendor for such placement.
- bemarcation Point (Florida). At Sprint's expense, a Point of Termination ("POT") bay or frame may be placed in the Collocation Space in Sprint's designated equipment line-up, and shall serve as the demarcation point, provided that BellSouth has twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week unrestricted access for purposes of testing and maintenance. BellSouth will identify each cable extension (i.e., T-1, T-3, DSO) by correctly stenciling and labeling each cable extension as to its corresponding termination point(s) on the BellSouth network frame or bay. Sprint or its agent must perform all required maintenance to equipment/facilities on its side of the demarcation point, except as provided above, and may self-provision cross-connects that may be required within the collocation space to activate service requests. This demarcation point arrangement shall be utilized unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties.
- 5.4.1.1 For Louisiana and Tennessee, the parties acknowledge that demarcation point issues including who selects the demarcation point, the location of the demarcation point and whether a POT bay can be utilized as a demarcation point are currently before the applicable Commissions and agree to modify this Agreement to conform to the orders of said Commissions.

Until such time, the Parties agree that for Sprint's caged collocation Spaces in Louisiana, Tennessee and South Carolina the demarcation point shall be a POT

bay located at the perimeter of the Sprint Collocation Space. For Sprint's cageless collocation spaces in Louisiana, South Carolina and Tennessee, the demarcation point shall be determined as set forth in Section 5.4.

- Sprint's Equipment and Facilities. Sprint, or if required by this Attachment, Sprint's BellSouth certified vendor, is solely responsible for the design, engineering, installation, testing, provisioning, performance, monitoring, maintenance and repair of the equipment and facilities used by Sprint. Such equipment and facilities may include but are not limited to cable(s); equipment; and point of termination connections.
- Co-Carrier Cross-connect. In Georgia, Kentucky and Tennessee, in addition to, and not in lieu of, obtaining interconnection with, or access to, BellSouth telecommunications services, unbundled network elements, and facilities, Sprint may directly connect to other Interconnectors within the designated BellSouth Central Office (including to its other virtual or physical collocated arrangements) through facilities owned by Sprint or through BellSouth facilities designated by Sprint, at Sprint's option. Such connections to other carriers may be made using either optical or electrical facilities. Sprint may deploy such optical or electrical connections directly between its own facilities and the facilities of other Interconnector(s) without being routed through BellSouth equipment.
- 5.6.1 If Sprint requests a Co-Carrier cross-connect after the initial installation, Sprint must submit an application with a Subsequent Application Fee. Sprint must use a Certified Vendor to place the co-Carrier cross connect, except in cases where the Sprint equipment and the equipment of the other Interconnector are located within contiguous collocation spaces. In cases where Sprint's equipment and the equipment of the other Interconnector are located in contiguous collocation spaces, Sprint will have the option to deploy the co-Carrier cross connects between the sets of equipment. Where cable support structure exists for such connection, there will be a recurring charge per linear foot of support structure used. When cable support structures do not exist and must be constructed a pro-rated non-recurring charge for the individual case will be assessed to all that benefit from that construction. The cable support structure charge will be determined based on the percentage of capacity utilized by Sprint against the total cost of the cable support structure construction.
- Easement Space. From time to time BellSouth may require access to the Collocation Space. BellSouth retains the right to access such space for the purpose of making BellSouth equipment and building modifications (e.g., running, altering or removing racking, ducts, electrical wiring, HVAC, and cables). BellSouth will give reasonable notice to Sprint when access to the Collocation Space is required. Sprint may elect to be present whenever BellSouth performs work in the Collocation Space. The Parties agree that Sprint will not bear any of the expense associated with this work.

- Access. Pursuant to Section 11, Sprint shall have access to the Collocation Space twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week. Sprint agrees to provide the name and social security number or date of birth or driver's license number of each employee, contractor, or agents provided with Access Keys or cards ("Access Keys") prior to the issuance of said Access Keys. Access Keys shall not be duplicated under any circumstances. Sprint agrees to be responsible for all Access Keys and for the return of all said Access Keys in the possession of Sprint employees, contractors, Guests, or agents after termination of the employment relationship, contractual obligation with Sprint or upon the termination of this Attachment or the termination of occupancy of an individual collocation arrangement.
- 5.8.1 <u>Lost or Stolen Access Keys</u>. Sprint shall notify BellSouth in writing immediately in the case of lost or stolen Access Keys. Should it become necessary for BellSouth to re-key buildings as a result of an Access Key(s) lost or not returned by Sprint, Sprint shall pay for all reasonable and demonstrative costs associated with the re-keying.
- 5.9 Interference or Impairment. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Attachment, equipment and facilities placed in the Collocation Space shall not interfere with or impair service provided by BellSouth or by any other Interconnector located in the Central Office; shall not endanger or damage the facilities of BellSouth or of any other Interconnector, the Collocation Space, or the Central Office; shall not compromise the privacy of any communications carried in, from, or through the Central Office; and shall not create an unreasonable risk of injury or death to any individual or to the public. If BellSouth reasonably determines that any equipment or facilities of Sprint violates the provisions of this paragraph, BellSouth shall give written notice to Sprint, which notice shall direct Sprint to cure the violation within forty-eight (48) hours of Sprint's actual receipt of written notice or, at a minimum, to commence curative measures within 24 hours and to exercise reasonable diligence to complete such measures as soon as possible thereafter. After receipt of the notice, the parties agree to consult immediately and, if necessary, to inspect the arrangement. If Sprint fails to take curative action within 48 hours or if the violation is of a character which poses an immediate and substantial threat of damage to property, injury or death to any person, or interference/impairment of the services provided by BellSouth or any other interconnector, then and only in that event BellSouth may take such action as it deems appropriate to correct the violation, including without limitation the interruption of electrical power to Sprint's equipment. BellSouth will endeavor, but is not required, to provide notice to Sprint prior to taking such action and shall have no liability to Sprint for any damages arising from such action, except to the extent that such action by BellSouth constitutes gross negligence or willful misconduct.
- personalty and its Removal. Subject to requirements of this Attachment, Sprint may place or install in or on the Collocation Space such facilities and equipment, including storage for and spare equipment, as it deems desirable for the conduct of business; Provided that such equipment is telecommunications equipment, does not violate floor loading requirements, imposes or could impose or contains or could contain

environmental conditions or hazards. Personal property, facilities and equipment placed by Sprint in the Collocation Space shall not become a part of the Collocation Space, even if nailed, screwed or otherwise fastened to the Collocation Space, but shall retain their status as personalty and may be removed by Sprint at any time. Any damage caused to the Collocation Space by Sprint's employees, agents or representatives during the removal of such property shall be promptly repaired by Sprint at its expense.

- Alterations. In no case shall Sprint or any person acting on behalf of Sprint make any rearrangement, modification, improvement, addition, repair, or other alteration to the Collocation Space or the BellSouth Central Office without the written consent of BellSouth, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. The cost of any such specialized alterations shall be paid by Sprint.
- Janitorial Service. Sprint shall be responsible for the general upkeep and cleaning of the Caged Collocation Space and, if necessary, shall arrange directly with a BellSouth certified contractor for janitorial services. BellSouth shall provide a list of such contractors on a site-specific basis upon request.

6. Ordering and Preparation of Collocation Space

- 6.1 <u>Application for Space</u>. Sprint shall submit an application document when Sprint or Sprint's Guest(s), as defined in Section 3.3, desires to request or modify the use of the Collocation Space.
- 6.1.1 Initial Application. For Sprint or Sprint's Guest(s) initial equipment placement, Sprint shall submit to BellSouth a complete and accurate Physical Expanded Interconnection Application Document (Bona Fide Application), together with payment of the Application Fee as stated in Exhibit C. The Bona Fide Application shall contain a detailed description and schematic drawing of the equipment to be placed in Sprint's Collocation Space(s) and an estimate of the amount of square footage required.
- 6.1.2 Subsequent Application Fee. In the event Sprint or Sprint's Guest(s) desire to modify the use of the Collocation Space, Sprint shall complete an Application document detailing all information regarding the modification to the Collocation Space.

 BellSouth shall determine what modifications, if any, to the Premises are required to accommodate the change requested by Sprint in the Application. Such necessary modifications to the Premises may include but are not limited to, floor loading changes, changes necessary to meet HVAC requirements, changes to power plant requirements, and equipment additions. The fee paid by Sprint for its request to modify the use of the Collocation Space shall be dependent upon the level of assessment needed for the modification requested. Where the subsequent application does not require assessment for provisioning or construction work by BellSouth, no Subsequent Application Fee will be required. The fee for an application where the

modification requested has limited effect (e.g., does not require assessment related to capital expenditure by BellSouth) shall be the Subsequent Application Fee as set forth in Exhibit C. If the modification requires capital expenditure assessment, the full Application Fee Charge for the appropriate state shall apply. BellSouth shall provide a detailed explanation of the charges exceeding the minimum Subsequent Application Fee costs upon request. In the event such modifications require the assessment of a full Application Fee as set forth in Exhibit C, the outstanding balance shall be due by Sprint within 30 calendar days following Sprint's receipt of a bill or invoice from BellSouth.

- 6.2 Application Response.
- 6.2.1 In Georgia, when space has been determined to be available, BellSouth will provide a comprehensive written response ("Application Response") within thirty (30) calendar days of receipt of a complete application. The Application Response will include, at a minimum, the configuration of the space, the Cable Installation Fee, Cable Records Fee and the space preparation fees, as described in Section 7.
- In Alabama, Kentucky, North Carolina, and Tennessee, when space has been determined to be available, BellSouth will provide a written response ("Application Response") within twenty-three (23) business days of the receipt of a Bona Fide Application, which will include, at a minimum, the configuration of the space, the Cable Installation Fee, Cable Records Fee, and the space preparation fees, as described in Section 7.
- In South Carolina, BellSouth will provide a written response ("Application Response") within thirty (30) calendar days of receipt of a Bona Fide Application. The Application Response will include, at a minimum, the configuration of the space, the Cable Installation Fee, Cable Records Fee, and the space preparation fees, as described in Section 7. When multiple applications are submitted in a state within a fifteen (15) calendar day window, BellSouth will respond to the Bona Fide Applications as soon as possible, but no later than the following: within thirty (30) calendar days for Bona Fide Applications one (1) to five (5); within thirty-six (36) calendar days for Bona Fide Applications six (6) to ten (10); within forty-two (42) calendar days for Bona Fide Applications eleven (11) to fifteen (15). Response intervals for multiple Bona Fide Applications submitted within the same timeframe for the same state in excess of fifteen (15) must be negotiated. All negotiations shall consider the total volume from all requests from telecommunications companies for collocation.
- 6.2.4 In Florida, within fifteen (15) calendar days of receipt of a Bona Fide Application, when space has been determined to be available or when a lesser amount of space than that requested is available, then with respect to the space available, BellSouth will provide a written response ("Application Response") including sufficient information to enable Sprint to place a Firm Order. The Application Response will

include, at a minimum, the configuration of the space, the Cable Installation Fee, Cable Records Fee, and the space preparation fees, as described in Section 7. When Sprint submits ten (10) or more Applications within ten (10) calendar days, the initial fifteen (15) day response period will increase by ten (10) days for every additional ten (10) Applications or fraction thereof.

- In Mississippi, when space has been determined to be available, BellSouth will provide a written response ("Application Response") within thirty (30) business days of receipt of a Bona Fide Application. The Application Response will include, at a minimum, the configuration of the space, the Cable Installation Fee, Cable Records Fee, and the space preparation fees, as described in Section 7. When multiple applications are submitted in a state within a fifteen (15) business day window, BellSouth will respond to the Bona Fide Applications as soon as possible, but no later than the following: within thirty (30) business days for Bona Fide Applications one (1) to five (5); within thirty-six (36) business days for Bona Fide Applications six (6) to ten (10); within forty-two (42) business days for Bona Fide Applications eleven (11) to fifteen (15). Response intervals for multiple Bona Fide Applications submitted within the same timeframe for the same state in excess of fifteen (15) must be negotiated. All negotiations shall consider the total volume from all requests from telecommunications companies for collocation.
- 6.2.6 In Louisiana, when space has been determined to be available, BellSouth will provide a written response ("Application Response") within thirty (30) calendar days for one (1) to ten (10) Applications; thirty-five (35) calendar days for eleven (11) to twenty (20) Applications; and for requests of more than twenty (20) Applications it is increased by five (5) calendar days for every five (5) Applications received within five (5) business days. The Application Response will include, at a minimum, the configuration of the space, the Cable Installation Fee, Cable Records Fee, and the space preparation fees, as described in Section 7.

6.3 Bona Fide Firm Order.

- 6.3.1 Except as otherwise provided, Sprint shall indicate its intent to proceed with equipment installation in a BellSouth Central Office by submitting a Bona Fide Firm Order to BellSouth. A Bona Fide Firm Order requires Sprint to complete the Application/Inquiry process described in Subsection 6.1, preceding, and submit the Physical Expanded Interconnection Firm Order document (BSTEI-1P-F) indicating acceptance of the written application response provided by BellSouth ("Bona Fide Firm Order") and all appropriate fees. The Bona Fide Firm Order must be received by BellSouth no later than thirty (30) calendar days (in Mississippi, thirty (30) business days) after BellSouth's response to Sprint's Application/Inquiry.
- 6.3.2 In Alabama, Kentucky, North Carolina, and Tennessee, Sprint shall indicate its intent to proceed with equipment installation in a Company Premises by submitting a Physical Expanded Interconnection Firm Order document ("Firm Order") to the

Company. A Firm Order shall be considered Bona Fide when Sprint has completed the Application/Inquiry process described in Section 6.1, preceding, and has submitted the Firm Order document indicating acceptance of the Application Response provided by the Company. The Bona Fide Firm Order must be received by the Company no later than five (5) business days after the Company's Application Response to Sprint's Bona Fide Application.

- 6.3.3 If Sprint makes changes to its application in light of BellSouth's written Application Response, BellSouth will be required to re-evaluate and respond to the change(s). In this event, BellSouth's provisioning interval will not start until the re-evaluation and response to the change(s) is complete and the Bona Fide Firm Order is received by BellSouth. Such re-evaluation of an application shall be completed promptly by BellSouth but in no event shall exceed the Application Response intervals as set forth in Section 6.2. Where such changes requested do not require assessment for provisioning and construction work by BellSouth, no Subsequent Application Fee will required. If BellSouth needs to reevaluate Sprint's application as a result of changes requested by Sprint to Sprint's original application, and the modification requested has limited effect (e.g., does not require assessment related to capital expenditure by BellSouth), BellSouth may charge Sprint a Subsequent Application Fee. Major changes such as requesting additional space or adding additional equipment may require Sprint to resubmit the application with an application fee.
- 6.3.4 BellSouth will establish a firm order date, per request, based upon the date BellSouth is in receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order. BellSouth will acknowledge the receipt of Sprint's Bona Fide Firm Order with a Firm Order Confirmation containing the firm order date within seven (7) calendar days of receipt indicating that the Bona Fide Firm Order has been received.
- 6.3.5 BellSouth will permit one accompanied site visit to Sprint's designated collocation arrangement location after receipt of the Bona Fide Firm Order without charge to Sprint. Such accompanied site visits and associated charges will not apply subsequent to Sprint's completion of BellSouth Security Training requirements.
- 6.3.6 Sprint must submit to BellSouth the completed Access Control Request Form (RF-2906-C) for all employees or agents requiring access to the BellSouth Premises a minimum of 30 calendar days prior to the date Sprint desires access to the Collocation Space. In order to permit reasonable access during construction of the Collocation Space, Sprint may submit such a request at any time subsequent to BellSouth's receipt of the Bona Fide Firm Order. For access requests subsequent to the accompanied site visit permitted in 6.3.2 above but prior to approval of Sprint's Access Control Request Form, BellSouth shall permit Sprint to access the Collocation Space accompanied by a security escort at Sprint's expense. Sprint must request escorted access at least three (3) business days prior to the date such access is desired, unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties.

- 6.4 Construction and Provisioning Interval.
- In Alabama (Caged Only), Kentucky, North Carolina and Tennessee, BellSouth will 6.4.1 complete construction of collocation arrangements within seventy-six (76) business days from receipt of an Application or as agreed to by the Parties. Under extraordinary conditions. BellSouth will complete construction for collocation arrangements within ninety-one (91) business days. Examples of extraordinary conditions include, but are not limited to, major Company equipment rearrangement or addition; power plant addition or upgrade; major mechanical addition or upgrade; major upgrade for ADA compliance; environmental hazard or hazardous materials abatement; and arrangements for which equipment shipping intervals are extraordinary in length. In the event Sprint submits a forecast as described in the following section three (3) months or more prior to the application date, the above intervals shall apply. In the event Sprint submits such a forecast between two (2) months and three (3) months prior to the application date, the above intervals may be extended by one (1) additional month. In the event Sprint submits such a forecast less than two (2) months prior to the application date, the above intervals may be extended by sixty (60) calendar days. BellSouth will attempt to meet standard intervals for unforecasted requests and any interval adjustments will be discussed with Sprint at the time the application is received. Raw space, which is space lacking the necessary infrastructure to provide collocation space including but not limited to HVAC, Power, etc., conversion time frames fall outside the normal intervals and are negotiated on an individual case basis. BellSouth will use its best efforts to minimize the additional time required to condition collocation space and will inform Sprint of the time estimates as soon as possible.
- 6.4.1.1 To be considered a timely and accurate forecast, Sprint must submit to the Company the CLEC Forecast Form, as set forth in Exhibit B attached hereto, containing the following information: Central Office/Service Wire Center CLLI, number of Caged square feet and/or Cageless bays, number of DS0, DS1, DS3 frame terminations, number of fused amps and planned application date.
- In Alabama, BellSouth will complete construction for cageless collocation arrangements under ordinary conditions as soon as possible and within a maximum of sixty (60) calendar days from receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order and ninety (90) calendar days for extraordinary conditions or as agreed to by the Parties. Ordinary conditions are defined as space available with only minor changes to support systems required, such as but not limited to, HVAC, cabling and the power plant(s). Extraordinary conditions are defined to include but are not limited to major BellSouth equipment rearrangement or addition; power plant addition or upgrade; major mechanical addition or upgrade; major upgrade for ADA compliance; environmental hazard or hazardous materials abatement; and arrangements for which equipment shipping intervals are extraordinary in length. The Parties may mutually agree to renegotiate an alternative provisioning interval or BellSouth may seek a waiver from this interval from the Commission.

- 6.4.3 In Georgia, BellSouth will complete construction for caged collocation arrangements under ordinary conditions as soon as possible and within a maximum of ninety (90) calendar days from receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order or as agreed to by the Parties. BellSouth will complete construction for cageless collocation arrangements under ordinary conditions as soon as possible and within a maximum of sixty (60) calendar days from receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order and ninety (90) calendar days for extraordinary conditions or as agreed to by the Parties. Ordinary conditions are defined as space available with only minor changes to support systems required, such as but not limited to, HVAC, cabling and the power plant(s). Extraordinary conditions are defined to include but are not limited to major BellSouth equipment rearrangement or addition; power plant addition or upgrade; major mechanical addition or upgrade; major upgrade for ADA compliance; environmental hazard or hazardous materials abatement; and arrangements for which equipment shipping intervals are extraordinary in length. Under extraordinary conditions, BellSouth may elect to renegotiate an alternative provisioning interval with Sprint or seek a waiver from this interval from the Commission.
- In Florida, BellSouth will complete construction for collocation arrangements as soon as possible and within a maximum of ninety (90) calendar days from receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order or as agreed to by the Parties. If BellSouth does not believe that construction will be completed within the relevant time frame and BellSouth and Sprint cannot agree upon a completion date, within forty-five (45) calendar days of receipt of the Bona Fide Firm Order for an initial request, BellSouth may seek an extension from the Florida PSC.
- In Louisiana, BellSouth will complete construction for collocation arrangements under ordinary conditions as soon as possible and within a maximum of ninety (90) calendar days from receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order for an initial request, or as agreed to by the Parties. Ordinary conditions are defined as space available with only minor changes to support systems required, such as but not limited to, HVAC, cabling and the power plant(s). BellSouth will complete construction of all other Collocation Space ("extraordinary conditions") within one hundred twenty (120) calendar days of the receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order. Examples of extraordinary conditions include but are not limited to major BellSouth equipment rearrangement or addition; power plant addition or upgrade; major mechanical addition or upgrade; major upgrade for ADA compliance; environmental hazard or hazardous materials abatement; and arrangements for which equipment shipping intervals are extraordinary in length. The Parties may elect to renegotiate an alternative provisioning interval with Sprint or seek a waiver from this interval from the Commission.
- 6.4.6 In Mississippi, BellSouth will complete construction for collocation arrangements under ordinary conditions as soon as possible and within a maximum of one hundred twenty (120) calendar days from receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order or as agreed to by the Parties. Ordinary conditions are defined as space available with only minor

changes to support systems required, such as but not limited to, HVAC, cabling and the power plant(s). BellSouth will complete construction of all other Collocation Space ("extraordinary conditions") within one hundred eighty (180) calendar days of the receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order. Examples of extraordinary conditions include but are not limited to major BellSouth equipment rearrangement or addition; power plant addition or upgrade; major mechanical addition or upgrade; major upgrade for ADA compliance; environmental hazard or hazardous materials abatement; and arrangements for which equipment shipping intervals are extraordinary in length. The Parties may mutually agree to renegotiate an alternative provisioning interval or BellSouth may seek a waiver from this interval from the Commission.

- In South Carolina, BellSouth will complete the construction and provisioning activities for cageless and caged collocation arrangements as soon as possible, but no later than ninety (90) calendar days from receipt of a bona fide firm order. The Parties may mutually agree to renegotiate an alternative provisioning interval or BellSouth may seek a waiver from this interval from the Commission.
- 6.4.8 In the state of Tennessee, the Parties acknowledge that the issue as to the appropriate provisioning intervals for physical collocation is currently before the applicable Commissions and agree to modify this Agreement to conform to the orders of said Commissions.
- 6.4.9 Augmentations
- 6.4.9.1 In Florida, upon receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order, BellSouth will complete Augments within forty (45) calendar days. If BellSouth does not believe that construction will be completed within the relevant time frame and BellSouth and Sprint cannot agree upon a completion date, BellSouth may seek an extension from the Florida PSC by giving written notice to the Florida PSC within thirty (30) calendar days from date BellSouth receives the Bona Fide Firm Order from Sprint.
- 6.4.9.2 In Georgia, BellSouth will complete simple augments, such as the placement of additional AC convenience outlets, or only a fuse change for additional DC power, within twenty (20) days from BellSouth's receipt of Sprint's Bona Fide Firm Order. For minor augments, such as interconnection cabling arrangements where the infrastructure exists, BellSouth will complete said augments within forty-five (45) days from the receipt of the application Sprint's Bona Fide Firm Order. The interval for intermediate augments, consisting of additional interconnect panels/blocks, cabling DC Power arrangements, where minor infrastructure work is required, shall be sixty (60) days from BellSouth's receipt of Sprint's Bona Fide Firm Order. Within sixty (60) days of the execution of this agreement, the Parties shall meet to determine the specific augmentations that shall be included in the augmentation provisioning categories noted above (i.e., simple augments, minor augments and intermediate augments). If the Parties are unable to reach agreement, the Parties shall utilize the Dispute Resolution procedures set forth in Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

- 6.4.9.3 In Louisiana, BellSouth complete Augmentation requests within sixty (60) calendar days from the receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order.
- 6.4.9.4 For North Carolina and Tennessee, the parties acknowledge that the issue as to whether BellSouth should be willing to commit to specific completion intervals for specific types of additions and augmentations to the collocation space is currently before the applicable Commissions and agree to modify this Agreement to conform to the orders of said Commissions.
- design of the Collocation Space and the equipment configuration requirements as reflected in the Application and affirmed in the Bona Fide Firm Order. The Collocation Space Completion time period will be provided to Sprint during the joint planning meeting or as soon as possible thereafter. BellSouth will complete all design work following the joint planning meeting.
- 6.6 Permits. Each Party or its agents will diligently pursue filing for the permits required for the scope of work to be performed by that Party or its agents within seven (7) business days of the completion of finalized construction designs and specifications.
- 6.7 <u>Acceptance Walk Through</u>. Sprint and BellSouth will complete an acceptance walk through of each Collocation Space requested from BellSouth by Sprint. BellSouth will correct any deviations to Sprint's original or jointly amended requirements within five (5) business days after the walk through, unless the Parties jointly agree upon a different time frame.
- 6.8 <u>Use of Certified Vendor.</u> Sprint shall select a vendor which has been approved as a BellSouth Certified Vendor to perform all engineering and installation work required in the Collocation Space. In some cases, Sprint must select separate BellSouth Certified Vendors for transmission equipment, switching equipment and power equipment. BellSouth shall provide Sprint with a list of Certified Vendors upon request. The Certified Vendor(s) shall be responsible for installing Sprint's equipment and components, installing co-carrier cross connects, extending power cabling to the BellSouth power distribution frame, performing operational tests after installation is complete, and notifying BellSouth's equipment engineers and Sprint upon successful completion of installation. The Certified Vendor shall bill Sprint directly for all work performed for Sprint pursuant to this Agreement and BellSouth shall have no liability for nor responsibility to pay such charges imposed by the Certified Vendor. BellSouth shall consider certifying Sprint or any vendor including Original Equipment Manufacturers (OEMS) proposed by Sprint.

- Alarm and Monitoring. BellSouth shall place environmental alarms in the Central Office for the protection of BellSouth equipment and facilities. Sprint shall be responsible for placement, monitoring and removal of environmental and equipment alarms used to service Sprint's Collocation Space. Upon request, BellSouth will provide Sprint with applicable tariffed service(s) to facilitate remote monitoring of collocated equipment by Sprint. Both parties shall use best efforts to notify the other of any verified environmental hazard known to that party. The parties agree to utilize and adhere to the Environmental Hazard Guidelines identified as Exhibit A attached hereto.
- 6.10 <u>Basic Telephone Service</u>. Upon request of Sprint, BellSouth will provide basic telephone service to the Collocation Space under the rates, terms and conditions of the current tariff offering for the service requested.
- 6.11 Space Preparation.
- 6.11.1 Unless otherwise specified, Space Preparation Fees consist of a nonrecurring charge for Firm Order Processing and monthly recurring charges for Central Office Modifications, assessed per arrangement, per square foot, and Common Systems Modifications, assessed per arrangement, per square foot for cageless collocation and per cage for caged collocation. The charges recover the costs associated with preparing the Collocation Space, which includes survey, engineering of the Collocation Space, design and modification costs for network, building and support systems. In the event Sprint opts for cageless space, the space preparation fees will be assessed based on the total floor space dedicated to Sprint as prescribed in Section 7.
- 6.11.2 In Georgia, the Space Preparation Fee is a one-time fee, assessed per arrangement, per location. It recovers a portion of costs associated with preparing the Collocation Space, which includes survey, engineering of the Collocation Space, design and modification costs for network, power, building and support systems. This is a set fee of \$100 per square foot as established by the Georgia Public Service Commission Order in Docket No. 7061-U. In the event Sprint opts for non-enclosed space, the space preparation fee will be assessed based on the total floor space dedicated to Sprint as prescribed in Section 7.
- 6.11.3 In North Carolina, space preparation fees consist of monthly recurring charges for Central Office Modifications, assessed per arrangement, per square foot; Common Systems Modifications, assessed per arrangement, per square foot for cageless and per cage for caged collocation; and Power, assessed per the nominal -48V DC ampere requirements specified by Sprint on the Bona Fide Application. The charges recover the costs associated with preparing the Collocation Space, which includes survey, engineering of the Collocation Space, design and modification costs for network, building and support systems. In the event Sprint opts for cageless space, the space

- preparation fees will be assessed based on the total floor space dedicated to Sprint as described in Section 7.
- 6.12 Virtual Collocation Transition. In the event physical collocation space was previously denied at a location due to technical reasons or space limitations, and that physical collocation space has subsequently become available, Sprint may transition its virtual collocation arrangements to physical collocation arrangements and pay the appropriate non-recurring fees for physical collocation and for the rearrangement or reconfiguration of services terminated in the virtual collocation arrangement. In the event that BellSouth knows when additional space for physical collocation may become available at the location requested by Sprint, such information will be provided to Sprint in BellSouth's written denial of physical collocation. To the extent that (i) physical collocation space becomes available to Sprint within 180 days of BellSouth's written denial of Sprint's request for physical collocation, and (ii) Sprint was not informed in the written denial that physical collocation space would become available within such 180 days, then Sprint may transition its virtual collocation arrangement to a physical collocation arrangement and will receive a credit for any nonrecurring charges previously paid for such virtual collocation. Sprint must arrange with a BellSouth certified vendor for the relocation of equipment if required from its virtual collocation space to its physical collocation space and will bear the cost of such relocation.
- 6.12.1 In the interim, BellSouth will authorize the conversion of virtual collocation arrangements to physical collocation arrangements without requiring the relocation of the virtual arrangement where the arrangement conforms with the terms and conditions of this Attachment and where (1) there is no change to the arrangement; and (2) the conversion of the virtual arrangement would not cause the arrangement to be located in the area of the Premises reserved for BellSouth's forecast of future growth.
- 6.12.1.1 In Florida, for conversions from virtual collocation arrangements to physical collocation arrangements that do not require relocation, Sprint shall pay a charge for the administrative, billing, and engineering record updates.
- 6.12.1.2 In Georgia, Sprint shall pay the Virtual to Physical Application Fee as set forth in Exhibit C.
- 6.12.2 In Louisiana and Tennessee, the parties acknowledge that the issue as to whether there are situations where Sprint should be permitted to convert in place when transitioning from a virtual collocation arrangement to a cageless physical collocation is currently an issue before the applicable Commissions and agree to modify this Agreement to conform to the orders of said Commissions.
- 6.13 <u>Cancellation</u>. If, at anytime, Sprint cancels its order for the Collocation Space(s), Sprint will reimburse BellSouth for any reasonable and demonstrative expenses

incurred up to the date that written notice of the cancellation is received. In no event will the level of reimbursement under this paragraph exceed the maximum amount Sprint would have otherwise paid for work undertaken by BellSouth if no cancellation of the order had occurred.

6.14 <u>Licenses</u>. Sprint, at its own expense, will be solely responsible for obtaining from governmental authorities, and any other appropriate agency, entity, or person, all rights, privileges, and licenses necessary or required to operate as a provider of telecommunications services to the public or to occupy the Collocation Space.

7. Rates and Charges

- 7.1 Recurring Charges. Recurring fees for space occupancy shall be billed upon space completion or space acceptance, whichever occurs first. Other charges shall be billed upon request for the services. All charges shall be due within 30 days of the bill date.
- 7.2 <u>Cable Installation</u>. Cable Installation Fee(s) are assessed per entrance fiber cable placed.
- 7.3 Floor Space. The floor space charge includes reasonable charges for lighting, heat, air conditioning, ventilation and other allocated expenses associated with maintenance of the Central Office but does not include amperage necessary to power Sprint's equipment. When the Collocation Space is enclosed, Sprint shall pay floor space charges based upon the number of square feet so enclosed. When the Collocation Space is not enclosed, Sprint shall pay floor space charges based upon the following floor space calculation: [(depth of the equipment lineup in which the rack is placed) + (0.5 x maintenance aisle depth) + <math>(0.5 x wiring aisle depth)] X (width of rack and spacers). For purposes of this calculation, the depth of the equipment lineup shall consider the footprint of equipment racks plus any equipment overhang. BellSouth will assign unenclosed Collocation Space in conventional equipment rack lineups where technically feasible. In the event Sprint's collocated equipment requires special cable racking, isolated grounding or other treatment which prevents placement within conventional equipment rack lineups, Sprint shall be required to request an amount of floor space sufficient to accommodate the total equipment arrangement. Floor space charges are due beginning with the date on which BellSouth releases the Collocation Space for occupancy or on the date Sprint first occupies the Collocation Space, whichever is sooner.
- 7.4 Power. BellSouth shall supply -48 Volt (-48V) DC power for Sprint's Collocation Space within the Premises and shall make available AC power at Sprint's option for Adjacent Arrangement collocation.
- 7.4.1 Recurring charges for -48V DC power will be assessed per ampere per month based upon the certified vendor engineered and installed power feed fused ampere capacity. Rates include redundant feeder fuse positions (A&B) and cable rack to Sprint's equipment or space enclosure. When obtaining power from a BellSouth Battery

Distribution Fuse Bay, fuses and power cables (A&B) must be engineered (sized), and installed by Sprint's certified vendor. When obtaining power from a BellSouth Power Board, power cables (A&B) must be engineered (sized), and installed by Sprint's certified power vendor. Sprint's certified vendor must also provide a copy of the engineering power specification prior to the Commencement Date. The non-recurring construction charge for construction of additional DC power plant or upgrade of the existing DC power plant in a Central Office as a result of Sprint's request to collocate in that Central Office ("Power Plant Construction"), will be assessed per the nominal -48V DC ampere requirements specified by Sprint on the physical collocation application. BellSouth reserves the right to monitor actual usage to verify accuracy of Sprint's power requirements. Sprint shall pay its pro-rata share of costs associated with the Power Plant Construction, including but not limited to, standby AC plant elements, DC power plant elements, and the Battery Distribution Fuse Bay (BDFB), where applicable. The pro-ration shall be based on the cost of providing one (1) ampere of DC power multiplied by the nominal drain requirements indicated by Sprint in its physical collocation application. If Sprint does not require power feeders from a BDFB, the BDFB component will not be applied to the power plant construction charge. If Sprint requires power feeders from both a BellSouth power board and a BellSouth BDFB, the power plant construction charge will include all three components for the amount of nominal current fed from the BDFB, but will only include the standby AC and DC power plant components for the amount of nominal current fed from the power board. BellSouth shall comply with all BellCore (Telcordia) and ANSI Standards regarding power cabling, including BellCore (Telcordia) Network Equipment Building System (NEBS) StandardGR-63-CORE. The costs of power plant construction shall be pro-rated and shared among all who benefit from that construction. Sprint shall pay BellSouth one-half of its pro-rata share of the estimated Power Plant Construction costs prior to commencement of the work. Sprint shall pay BellSouth the balance due (actual cost less one-half of the estimated cost) within thirty (30) days of completion of the Power Plant Construction. If BellSouth has not previously invested in power plant capacity for collocation at a specific site, Sprint has the option to add its own dedicated power plant; provided, however, that such work shall be performed by a BellSouth certified contractor and such contractor shall comply with BellSouth's Guidelines. Where the Power Plant Construction results in construction of a new power plant room, upon termination of this Attachment Sprint shall have the right to remove its equipment from the power plant room, but shall otherwise leave the room intact. Sprint is responsible for contracting with a BellSouth certified vendor for power distribution feeder cable runs from a BellSouth BDFB or power board to Sprint's equipment. When obtaining power from a BellSouth BDFB or miscellaneous fuse positions on a BellSouth power board, power cables must be engineered, furnished and installed by Sprint using a BellSouth certified power vendor. Determination of the BellSouth BDFB or BellSouth power board as the power source will be made at BellSouth's sole, but reasonable, discretion. The certified vendor contracted by Sprint must provide BellSouth a copy of the engineering power specifications prior to the Commencement Date. BellSouth will provide the power feeder cable support structure between the

BellSouth BDFB or power board and Sprint's arrangement area. Sprint shall contract a BellSouth certified vendor who will be responsible for the following: power cable support structure within Sprint's arrangement; power cable feeds; terminations of cable. Any terminations at a BellSouth power board must be performed by a certified power vendor. Sprint shall comply with all applicable National Electric Code (NEC), BellSouth TR-73503, BellCore (Telcordia) and ANSI Standards regarding power cabling.

- 7.4.2 If Sprint elect to install its own DC Power Plant, BellSouth shall provide AC power to feed Sprint's DC Power Plant. Charges for AC power will be assessed per breaker ampere per month. Rates include the provision of commercial and standby AC power. When obtaining power from a BellSouth Service Panel, protection devices and power cables must be engineered (sized), and installed by Sprint's certified vendor except that BellSouth shall engineer and install protection devices and power cables for Adjacent Collocation. Sprint's certified vendor must also provide a copy of the engineering power specification prior to the Commencement Date. Charges for AC power shall be assessed pursuant to the rates specified in Exhibit C. AC power voltage and phase ratings shall be determined on a per location basis. At Sprint's option, Sprint may arrange for AC power in an Adjacent Collocation arrangement from a retail provider of electrical power.
- 7.5 Security Escort. A security escort will be required whenever Sprint or its approved agent desires access to the entrance manhole or must have access to the Premises after the one accompanied site visit allowed pursuant to Section 6.3.5 prior to completing BellSouth's Security Training requirements and/or prior to Space Acceptance. Rates for a security escort are assessed in one-half (1/2) hour increments according to the schedule appended hereto as Exhibit C.
- Rate "True-Up." The Parties agree that the prices reflected as interim herein shall be trued-up, either up or down, based on final prices determined either by further agreement between the Parties, or by an effective order of the Commission. The Parties shall implement the true-up by comparing the actual volumes and demand for each item, together with interim prices for each item, with the final prices determined for each item. Each Party shall keep its own records upon which the true-up can be based, and any final payment from one Party to the other shall be in an amount agreed upon by the Parties based on such records. In the event of any disagreement as between the records or the Parties regarding the amount of such true-up, the Parties agree that the body having jurisdiction over the matter shall be called upon to resolve such differences, or the Parties may mutually agree to submit the matter to the Dispute Resolution process in accordance with the provisions of Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions.
- 7.6.1 The Parties may continue to negotiate toward final prices, but in the event that no such Agreement is reached within ninety (90) days, either Party may petition the Commission to resolve such disputes and to determine final prices for each item.

Alternatively, upon mutual agreement, the Parties may submit the matter to the Dispute Resolution Process set forth in Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions of the Agreement, so long as they file the resulting Agreement with the Commission as a "negotiated Agreement" under Section 252(e) of the Act.

- 7.6.2 An effective order of the Commission that forms the basis of a true-up shall based upon cost studies submitted by either or both Parties to the Commission and shall be binding upon BellSouth and Sprint specifically or upon all carriers generally, such as a generic cost proceeding
- Other. If no rate is identified in the contract, the rate for the specific service or function will be negotiated by the parties upon request by either party. Payment of all other charges under this Attachment shall be due thirty (30) days after receipt of the bill (payment due date). Sprint will pay a late payment charge of the rate permitted by law assessed monthly on any balance which remains unpaid after the payment due date.
- 7.8 <u>Cable Record charges</u>. These charges apply for work required to build cable records in company systems. The VG/DS0 per cable record charge is for a maximum of 3600 records. The Fiber cable record charge is for a maximum of 99 records.

8. Insurance

- 8.1 Sprint shall, at its sole cost and expense, procure, maintain, and keep in force insurance as specified in this Section 8 and underwritten by insurance companies licensed to do business in the states applicable under this Attachment and having a BEST Insurance Rating of B ++ X (B ++ ten).
- 8.2 Sprint shall maintain the following specific coverage:
- 8.2.1 Commercial General Liability coverage in the amount of ten million dollars (\$10,000,000.00) or a combination of Commercial General Liability and Excess/Umbrella coverage totaling not less than ten million dollars (\$10,000,000.00). BellSouth shall be named as an ADDITIONAL INSURED on ALL applicable policies as specified herein.
- 8.2.2 Statutory Workers Compensation coverage and Employers Liability coverage in the amount of one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000.00) each accident, one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000.00) each employee by disease, and five hundred thousand dollars (\$500,000.00) policy limit by disease.
- 8.2.3 Sprint may elect to purchase business interruption and contingent business interruption insurance, having been advised that BellSouth assumes no liability for loss of profit or revenues should an interruption of service occur.

- 8.3 All policies purchased by Sprint shall be deemed to be primary and not contributing to or in excess of any similar coverage purchased by BellSouth. All insurance must be in effect on or before the date equipment is delivered to the Premises and shall remain in effect for the term of this Attachment or until all Sprint's property has been removed from the Premises, whichever period is longer. If Sprint fails to maintain required coverage, BellSouth may pay the premiums thereon and seek reimbursement of same from Sprint.
- 8.4 Sprint shall submit certificates of insurance reflecting the coverage required pursuant to this Section a minimum of ten (10) days prior to the commencement of any work in the Collocation Space. Failure to meet this interval may result in construction and equipment installation delays. Sprint shall arrange for BellSouth to receive thirty (30) days advance notice of cancellation from Sprint's insurance company. Sprint shall forward a certificate of insurance and notice of cancellation to BellSouth at the following address:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. Attn.: Risk Management Coordinator 600 N. 19th Street, 18B3 Birmingham, Alabama 35203

- 8.5 Sprint must conform to recommendations made by BellSouth's fire insurance company to the extent BellSouth has agreed to, or shall hereafter agree to, such recommendations.
- Failure to comply with the provisions of this Section will be deemed a material breach of this Attachment.

9. Mechanics Liens

- 9.1 Each Party must keep the property free from any liens arising from any work performed, materials furnished, or obligations incurred by or at the request of that Party. If any liens are filed against the property, or any improvements thereon, as a result of the acts or omissions of a Party, or that of the Party's employees, agents, or contractors, such Party must discharge the lien within thirty (30) days or furnish a bond in accordance with law within thirty (30) days of the date such Party receives written notice that the lien has been filed. If a Party fails to discharge the lien or provide a bond as required by this section, then, in addition to any other right or remedy, the other Party may, at such other Party's election, discharge the lien by:
 - paying the amount claimed to be due; or
 - obtaining the discharge by deposit with a court or a title company, or
 - furnishing a bond conditioned upon the discharge of said lien.

Sprint will defend and indemnify BellSouth from and against any lien enforcement action, defend and indemnify BellSouth for direct costs, including payments to contractors, costs of deposits or bond costs, as well as any attorney's fees expended by BellSouth as a result of Sprint's failure to fulfill Sprint's obligations under this section.

BellSouth will defend and indemnify Sprint from and against any lien enforcement action, and defend and indemnify Sprint for direct costs, including payments to contractors, costs of deposits or bond costs, as well as any attorney's fees expended by Sprint as a result of BellSouth's failure to fulfill BellSouth's obligations under this section

10. Inspections

BellSouth shall conduct an inspection of Sprint's equipment and facilities in the Collocation Space(s) prior to the activation of facilities between Sprint's equipment and equipment of BellSouth. Such inspection shall not unreasonably delay the activation of facilities between Sprint's equipment and equipment of BellSouth. BellSouth may conduct an inspection if Sprint adds equipment and may otherwise conduct routine inspections at reasonable intervals mutually agreed upon by the Parties. BellSouth shall provide Sprint with a minimum of forty-eight (48) hours or two (2) business days, whichever is greater, advance notice of all such inspections. All costs of such inspection shall be borne by BellSouth.

11. Security and Safety Requirements

- The security and safety requirements set forth in this section are as stringent as the security requirements BellSouth maintains at its own premises either for its own employees or for authorized contractors. Only BellSouth employees, BellSouth certified vendors and authorized employees, authorized Guests, pursuant to Section 3.3, preceding, or authorized agents of Sprint will be permitted in the BellSouth Premises. Sprint shall provide its employees and agents with picture identification which must be worn and visible at all times while in the Collocation Space or other areas in or around the Premises. The photo Identification card shall bear, at a minimum, the employee's name and photo, and the Sprint name. BellSouth reserves the right to remove from its premises any employee of Sprint not possessing identification issued by Sprint. Sprint shall hold BellSouth harmless for any damages resulting from such removal of its personnel from BellSouth premises. Sprint shall be solely responsible for ensuring that any Guest of Sprint is in compliance with all subsections of this Section 11.
- 11.1.1 Sprint will be required, at its own expense, to conduct a statewide investigation of criminal history records for each Sprint employee being considered for work on the BellSouth Premises, for the states/counties where the Sprint employee has worked

- and lived for the past five years. Where state law does not permit statewide collection or reporting, an investigation of the applicable counties is acceptable.
- Sprint will be required to administer to its personnel assigned to the BellSouth
 Premises security training either provided by BellSouth, or meeting criteria defined by BellSouth.
- Sprint shall not assign to the BellSouth Premises any personnel with records of felony criminal convictions. Sprint shall not assign to the BellSouth Premises any personnel with records of misdemeanor convictions, except for misdemeanor traffic violations, without advising BellSouth of the nature and gravity of the offense(s). BellSouth reserves the right to refuse building access to any Sprint personnel who have been identified to have misdemeanor criminal convictions, except for misdemeanor traffic violations. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that Sprint chooses not to advise BellSouth of the nature and gravity of any misdemeanor conviction, Sprint may, in the alternative, certify to BellSouth that it shall not assign to the BellSouth Premises any personnel with records of misdemeanor convictions (other than misdemeanor traffic violations).
- 11.1.4 For each Sprint employee requiring access to a BellSouth Premises pursuant to this agreement, Sprint shall furnish BellSouth, prior to an employee gaining such access, a certification that the aforementioned background check and security training were completed. The certification will contain a statement that no felony convictions were found and certifying that the security training was completed by the employee. If the employee's criminal history includes misdemeanor convictions, Sprint will disclose the nature of the convictions to BellSouth at that time. In the alternative, Sprint may certify to BellSouth that it shall not assign to the BellSouth Premises any personnel with records of misdemeanor convictions other than misdemeanor traffic violations.
- 11.1.5 At BellSouth's request, Sprint shall promptly remove from the BellSouth Premises any employee of Sprint BellSouth does not wish to grant access to its premises pursuant to any investigation conducted by BellSouth, 1) if it is established and mutually agreed in good faith that Sprint's employees are responsible for the alleged act, or 2) prior to the initiation of an investigation in the event that an employee of Sprint is found interfering with the property or personnel of BellSouth or another CLEC, provided that an investigation shall promptly be commenced by BellSouth.
- Notification to BellSouth. BST reserves the right to interview Sprint's employees, agents, or contractors in the event of wrongdoing in or around BellSouth's property or involving BellSouth's or another CLEC's property or personnel, provided that BellSouth shall provide reasonable notice to Sprint's Security contact of such interview. Sprint and its contractors shall reasonably cooperate with BellSouth's investigation into allegations of wrongdoing or criminal conduct committed by, witnessed by, or involving Sprint's employees, agents, or contractors. Additionally, BellSouth reserves the right to bill Sprint for all reasonable costs associated with

investigations involving its employees, agents, or contractors if it is established and mutually agreed in good faith that Sprint's employees, agents, or contractors are responsible for the alleged act. BellSouth shall bill Sprint for BellSouth property which is stolen or damaged where an investigation determines the culpability of Sprint's employees, agents, or contractors and where Sprint agrees, in good faith, with the results of such investigation. Sprint shall notify BellSouth in writing immediately in the event that Sprint discovers one of its employees already working on the BellSouth premises is a possible security risk. Upon request of the other Party, the Party who is the employer shall discipline consistent with its employment practices, up to and including removal from the BellSouth Premises, any employee found to have violated the security and safety requirements of this section. Sprint shall hold BellSouth harmless for any damages resulting from such removal of its personnel from BellSouth premises.

- 11.3 <u>Use of Supplies</u>. Unauthorized use of telecommunications equipment or supplies by either Party, whether or not used routinely to provide telephone service (e.g. plug-in cards,) will be strictly prohibited and handled appropriately. Costs associated with such unauthorized use may be charged to the offending Party, as may be all associated investigative costs.
- 11.4 <u>Use of Official Lines</u>. Except for non-toll calls necessary in the performance of their work, neither party shall use the telephones of the other Party on the BellSouth Premises. Charges for unauthorized telephone calls may be charged to the offending Party, as may be all associated investigative costs.
- Full compliance with the Security requirements of this section shall in no way limit the liability of either Party to the other for the improper actions of its employees that would otherwise exist pursuant to this Agreement or applicable law.

12. Destruction of Collocation Space

In the event a Collocation Space is wholly or partially damaged by fire, windstorm, tornado, flood or by similar causes to such an extent as to be rendered wholly unsuitable for Sprint's permitted use hereunder, then either party may elect within ten (10) days after such damage, to terminate this Attachment, and if either party shall so elect, by giving the other written notice of termination, both parties shall stand released of and from further liability under the terms hereof. If the Collocation Space shall suffer only minor damage and shall not be rendered wholly unsuitable for Sprint's permitted use, or is damaged and the option to terminate is not exercised by either party, BellSouth covenants and agrees to proceed promptly without expense to Sprint, except for improvements not the property of BellSouth, to repair the damage. BellSouth shall have a reasonable time within which to rebuild or make any repairs, and such rebuilding and repairing shall be subject to delays caused by storms, shortages of labor and materials, government regulations, strikes, walkouts, and

causes beyond the control of BellSouth, which causes shall not be construed as limiting factors, but as exemplary only. Sprint may, at its own expense, accelerate the rebuild of its collocated space and equipment provided however that a certified vendor is used and the necessary space preparation has been completed. Rebuild of equipment must be performed by a BellSouth Certified Vendor. If Sprint's acceleration of the project increases the cost of the project, then those additional charges will be incurred by Sprint. Where allowed and where practical, Sprint may erect a temporary facility while BellSouth rebuilds or makes repairs. In all cases where the Collocation Space shall be rebuilt or repaired, Sprint shall be entitled to an equitable abatement of rent and other charges, depending upon the unsuitability of the Collocation Space for Sprint's permitted use, until such Collocation Space is fully repaired and restored and Sprint's equipment installed therein (but in no event later than thirty (30) days after the Collocation Space is fully repaired and restored). Where Sprint has placed an Adjacent Arrangement pursuant to section 3.4, Sprint shall have the sole responsibility to repair or replace said Adjacent Arrangement provided herein. Pursuant to this section, BellSouth will restore the associated services to the Adjacent Arrangement.

13. Eminent Domain

13.1 If the whole of a Collocation Space or Adjacent Arrangement shall be taken by any public authority under the power of eminent domain, then this Attachment shall terminate as of the day possession shall be taken by such public authority and rent and other charges for the Collocation Space or Adjacent Arrangement shall be paid up to that day with proportionate refund by BellSouth of such rent and charges as may have been paid in advance for a period subsequent to the date of the taking. If any part of the Collocation Space or Adjacent Arrangement shall be taken under eminent domain, BellSouth and Sprint shall each have the right to terminate this Attachment and declare the same null and void, by written notice of such intention to the other party within ten (10) days after such taking.

14. Nonexclusivity

14.1 Sprint understands that this Attachment is not exclusive and that BellSouth may enter into similar agreements with other parties. Assignment of space pursuant to all such agreements shall be determined by space availability and made on a first come, first served basis.

ATTACHMENT 4A

VIRTUAL COLLOCATION

Section 1. Introduction

ŧ.

Virtual Collocation will be provided by BellSouth pursuant to and in accordance with the applicable state tariff or in the absence of a state tariff, in accordance with the FCC Tariff No. 1 unless otherwise specified in this Agreement. For the interconnection to BellSouth's network and access to BellSouth unbundled network elements, Sprint may purchase 2-wire and 4-wire cross-connects as set forth in Exhibit C of Attachment 4, and Sprint may place within its Virtual Collocation arrangements the telecommunications equipment set forth in Section 5.1 of Attachment 4.

Section 2. Virtual Collocation

BellSouth will complete construction and provisioning of virtual collocation arrangements as soon as possible and within a maximum of 60 calendar days from receipt of a complete and accurate Bona Fide Firm Order.

Section 3. Virtual Collocation Rates

The rates for Virtual Collocation shall be as set forth in Exhibit C.

REMOTE SITE PHYSICAL COLLOCATION

BELLSOUTH

REMOTE SITE PHYSICAL COLLOCATION

1. Scope of Attachment

- 1.1 Scope of Attachment. The rates, terms, and conditions contained within this Attachment shall only apply when Sprint is occupying the Remote Collocation Space as a sole occupant or as a Host within a Remote Site Location pursuant to Section 4.
 - All the negotiated rates, terms and conditions set forth in this Attachment pertain to Remote Site Collocation and the provisioning of Remote Collocation Space.
- 1.2 Right to occupy. BellSouth shall offer to Sprint Remote Site Collocation on rates, terms, and conditions that are just, reasonable, non-discriminatory and consistent with the rules and orders of the Federal Communications Commission ("FCC"). Subject to the rates, terms, and conditions of this Attachment, BellSouth hereby grants to Sprint a right to occupy that certain area designated by BellSouth within a BellSouth Remote Site Location, of a size which is specified by Sprint and agreed to by BellSouth (hereinafter "Remote Collocation Space"). BellSouth Remote Site Locations include cabinets, huts, and controlled environmental vaults owned or leased by BellSouth that house BellSouth Network Facilities. To the extent this Attachment does not include all the necessary rates, terms and conditions for BellSouth remote locations other than cabinets, huts and controlled environmental vaults, the Parties will negotiate said rates, terms, and conditions at the request for Remote Site collocation at BellSouth remote locations other than those specified above.
- 1.2.1 Space Reservation. BellSouth and Sprint may reserve floor space for their own specific uses for a two-year period, except in Florida, where the period shall be eighteen (18) months. Upon denial of a Sprint request for physical collocation, BellSouth shall provide to the Commission justification for the reserved space based on what is currently required by and provided to the applicable Commission. BellSouth shall remove obsolete unused equipment from the premises according to its scheduled date for such removal. BellSouth shall, upon request from Sprint, remove obsolete unused equipment from its premises prior to BellSouth's scheduled removal of such equipment, to make available the amount of space requested for collocation by Sprint. There will be no additional cost for such removal of obsolete and unused equipment over and above the Space Preparation Charges assessed for said collocation space. Consistent with FCC Rule 51.323(f)(5), BellSouth shall relinquish any space held for future use prior to denying a Sprint request for virtual collocation unless BellSouth proves to the Commission that virtual collocation at that point is not technically feasible. Neither BellSouth nor any of BellSouth's affiliates may reserve space for future use on more preferential terms than those set forth above.

- 1.2.1.1 For Louisiana and Tennessee, the parties acknowledge that the information BellSouth should provide to Sprint in order to justify its reserved space in the event of a denial, including the disclosure of space BellSouth has reserved for its interLATA, advanced services and other affiliates is currently an issue before the applicable Commissions and agree to modify this Agreement to conform to the orders of said Commissions.
- 1.3 Third Party Property. If the Premises, or the property on which it is located, is leased by BellSouth from a Third Party or otherwise controlled by a Third Party, special considerations and intervals may apply in addition to the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Additionally, where BellSouth notifies Sprint that BellSouth's agreement with a Third Party does not grant BellSouth the ability to provide access and use rights to others, upon Sprint's request, BellSouth will use its best efforts to obtain the owner's consent and to otherwise secure such rights for Sprint. Sprint agrees to reimburse BellSouth for the reasonable and demonstrable costs incurred by BellSouth in obtaining such rights for Sprint. In cases where a Third Party agreement does not grant BellSouth the right to provide access and use rights to others as contemplated by this Agreement and BellSouth, despite its best efforts, is unable to secure such access and use rights for Sprint as above, Sprint shall be responsible for obtaining such permission to access and use such property. BellSouth shall cooperate with Sprint in obtaining such permission.
- Space Reclamation. In the event of space exhaust within a Remote Site Location,
 BellSouth may include in its documentation for the Petition for Waiver filing any
 vacant space in the Remote Site Location. Sprint will be responsible for any
 justification of vacant space within its Remote Collocation Space, if such justification
 is required by the appropriate state commission.
- 1.5 <u>Use of Space</u>. Sprint shall use the Remote Collocation Space for the purposes of installing, maintaining and operating Sprint's equipment (to include testing and monitoring equipment) used or useful primarily to interconnect with BellSouth services and facilities, including access to unbundled network elements, for the provision of telecommunications services. Pursuant to Section 5 following, Sprint may at its option, place Sprint-owned fiber entrance facilities to the Collocation Space. In addition to, and not in lieu of, interconnection to BellSouth services and facilities, in Georgia, Kentucky and Tennessee Sprint may connect to other interconnectors within the designated BellSouth Central Office (including to its other virtual or physical collocated arrangements) through co-carrier cross connect facilities designated by Sprint pursuant to section 5.6 following. The Collocation Space may be used for any purpose consistent with effective FCC and state Commission Orders or as authorized in writing by BellSouth.
- 1.6 Rates and charges. Sprint agrees to pay the rates and charges identified in Exhibit C attached hereto.

- 1.7 <u>Compliance</u>. The parties agree to comply with all applicable federal, state, county, local and administrative laws, orders, rules, ordinances, regulations, and codes in the performance of their obligations hereunder.
- 1.8 <u>Due Dates</u>. Except in Georgia, if any due date contained in this Attachment falls on a weekend or National holiday, then the due date will be the next business day thereafter.

2. Space Notification

- 2.1 Availability of Space. BellSouth will permit Sprint to physically collocate, pursuant to the terms of this Attachment, at any BellSouth Premises, unless BellSouth is prepared to demonstrate to the State Commission pursuant to Section 2.4 that there is no space available due to space limitations or no space available due to technical infeasibility. Unless otherwise specified, BellSouth will respond to an application within ten (10) calendar as to whether the Application is Bona Fide ("Bona Fide") and if it is not Bona Fide, the items necessary to cause the Application to become Bona Fide. Additionally, BellSouth shall notify Sprint as to whether space is available or not available within a BellSouth Premises. In the event space is not immediately available at a Remote Site Location, BellSouth reserves the right to make additional space available, in which case the conditions in Section 6.6.5 or Section 6.6.5.1 shall apply, or BellSouth may elect to deny space in accordance with this section in which case Virtual or Adjacent Collocation options may be available. If the amount of space requested is not available, BellSouth will notify Sprint of the amount of space that is available.
- 2.1.1 In Florida, BellSouth shall respond within fifteen (15) calendar days from receipt of an application.
- 2.1.2 In Mississippi, BellSouth shall respond within ten (10) business days from receipt of an application
- 2.2 Reporting. Upon request from Sprint, BellSouth will provide a written report ("Space Availability Report") specifying the amount of Remote Collocation Space available at the Remote Site Location requested, the number of collocators present at the Remote Site Location, any modifications in the use of the space since the last report on the Remote Site Location requested and the measures BellSouth is taking to make additional space available for collocation arrangements.
- 2.2.1 The request from Sprint for a Space Availability Report must be written and must include the Common Language Location Identification ("CLLI")code for both the Remote Site Location and the serving central office. Such information regarding the CLLI code for the serving central offices is located in the National Exchange Carriers Association (NECA) Tariff FCC No. 4. To obtain a CLLI code for a remote site directly from BellSouth, Sprint should submit to BellSouth a Remote Site

Interconnection Request for Remote Site CLLI Code prior to submitting its request for a Space Availability Report. Sprint should complete all the requested information and submit the Request with the applicable fee, set forth in Exhibit C, to BellSouth.

- Upon request, BellSouth will provide Sprint with the following information concerning BellSouth's remote terminals: (i) the address of the remote terminal; (ii) the CLLI code of the remote terminal; (iii) the carrier serving area of the remote terminal; (iv) the designation of which remote terminals subtend a particular central office; and (v) the number and address of customers that are served by a particular remote terminal. In Georgia, BellSouth will provide this information on a first come, first served basis within thirty (30) calendar days of a Sprint request subject to the following conditions: (i) the information will only be provided on a CD in the same format in which it appears in BellSouth's systems; (ii) the information will only be provided for each serving wire center designated by Sprint, up to a maximum of thirty (30) wire centers per Sprint request per month and up to for a maximum of 120 wire centers total per month for all CLECs; and (iii) Sprint agrees to pay the costs incurred by BellSouth in providing the information.
- 2.2.2.1 In all states other than Georgia, until BellSouth completes development of the process needed to provide this information, BellSouth will use best efforts to provide the above information to Sprint within thirty (30) calendar days of a Sprint request subject to the information request conditions described in 2.2.2. If BellSouth finds that it will be unable to meet this interval, said interval shall be negotiated on a case-by-case basis at the time Sprint requests said information.
- 2.2.3 BellSouth will respond to a request for a report regarding space availability for a particular BellSouth Premise in accordance with the following intervals from receipt of such request. BellSouth will respond in ten (10) calendar days to requests for a space availability report in the top 100 MSAs. For those requests that do not fall within the top 100 MSAs, BellSouth will respond in ten (10) calendar days to such a request when the request includes up to and including ten (10) BellSouth Premises locations within the same State. BellSouth will respond within fifteen (15) calendar days to the request for the eleventh to fifteenth locations within the same State. BellSouth will respond within twenty (20) calendar days to the request for the sixteenth to twentieth locations within the same State. When Sprint requests greater than twenty (20) locations within a State, BellSouth's time for response will increase in a similar five calendar day intervals for the additional five locations requested (e.g. twenty-five (25) days for twenty-first to twenty-fifth locations; thirty (30) days for twenty-sixth to thirtieth locations, etc.)
- Denial of Application. After notifying Sprint that BellSouth has no available space in the requested Remote Site Location ("Denial of Application"), BellSouth will allow Sprint, upon request, to tour the Remote Site Location within ten (10) calendar days of such Denial of Application. In order to schedule said tour within ten (10) calendar days, the request for a tour of the Remote Site Location must be received by

BellSouth within five (5) calendar days of the Denial of Application, or as otherwise agreed to by the Parties.

- 2.3.1 In Mississippi, the aforementioned intervals shall be in business days.
- 2.4 <u>Filing of Petition for Waiver</u>. Upon Denial of Application BellSouth will timely file a petition with the Commission pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(6) in accordance with applicable Commission requirements. However, in the absence of any Commission requirement BellSouth will file a petition for waiver within thirty (30) calendar days after the date of denial of application.
- 2.5 Waiting List. As new space becomes available, BellSouth will identify the quantity of space available and the type or types of physical collocation that can be accommodated in that space. BellSouth will maintain a waiting list of requesting carriers who have either received a Denial of Application or, where it is publicly known that the Premises is out of space, have submitted a Letter of Intent to collocate. BellSouth will notify those CLECs that can be accommodated on said waiting list that space shall become available within sixty (60) calendar days prior to space becoming available, to the extent known, where a waiver has previously been filed. If not known sixty (60) calendar days in advance, BellSouth shall notify carriers on the list within two (2) business days of the determination that space is available. The notification to the CLEC will include the following information: space availability date, which is the date that the subsequently available space becomes subject to Application for physical collocation, the date by which BellSouth must have received the updated, complete, and correct Application, which is thirty (30) calendar days following the space availability date, and the amount of space that BellSouth has identified as available for the customer. Within thirty (30) calendar days of the Space Availability date, Sprint must notify BellSouth in writing that Sprint wants to maintain its place on the waiting list either without accepting such space or accepting an amount of space less than its original request. If Sprint does not submit such an application or notify BellSouth in writing as described above, BellSouth will offer such space to the next CLEC on the waiting list and remove Sprint from the waiting list. BellSouth will use best efforts to notify the next CLEC on the waiting list of the space availability as soon as practicable so that space availability can be communicated and assigned in an expeditious fashion. Upon request, BellSouth will advise Sprint as to its position on the list. In this scenario, if a CLEC that has been offered newly available space declines such space, BellSouth will use best efforts to notify the next CLEC on the waiting list of the space availability as soon as practicable so that space availability can be communicated and assigned in an expeditious fashion.
- 2.5.1 In Louisiana and Tennessee, the parties acknowledge that the assignment of space in the event of a successful challenge of a BellSouth space exhaust claim by Sprint is currently before the applicable Commissions and agree to modify this Agreement to conform to the orders of said Commissions..

- 2.6 <u>Public Notification</u>. BellSouth will maintain on its Interconnection Services website a notification document that will indicate all Remote Site Locations that are without available space. BellSouth shall update such document within ten (10) calendar days of the Denial of Application date. BellSouth will also post a document on its Interconnection Services website that contains a general notice where space has become available in a Remote Site Location previously on the space exhaust list. BellSouth shall allocate said available space pursuant to the waiting list referenced in Section 2.5.
- 2.7 <u>State Agency Procedures</u>. Notwithstanding the foregoing, should any state or federal regulatory agency impose procedures or intervals that are applicable to Sprint that are different than those set forth in this section, those procedures or intervals shall supersede the requirements set forth herein for that jurisdiction.

3. Collocation Options

- 3.1 Cageless. BellSouth shall allow Sprint to collocate Sprint's equipment and facilities without requiring the construction of a cage or similar structure. BellSouth shall allow Sprint to have direct access to its equipment and facilities. BellSouth shall make cageless collocation available in single rack/bay increments pursuant to Section 6. For equipment requiring special technical considerations, Sprint must provide the equipment layout, including spatial dimensions for such equipment pursuant to generic requirements contained in BellCore (Telcordia) GR-63-Core and shall be responsible for constructing all special technical requirements associated with such equipment pursuant to Section 6.9 following. Subject to space availability and technical feasibility, at Sprint's option, Sprint may enclose its equipment.
- 3.2 Shared (Subleased) Collocation. Sprint may allow other telecommunications carriers to share Sprint's Remote Site collocation arrangement pursuant to terms and conditions agreed to by Sprint ("Host") and other telecommunications carriers ("Guests") and pursuant to this section, except where the BellSouth Remote Site Location is located within a leased space and BellSouth is prohibited by said lease from offering such an option or is located on property for which BellSouth holds an easement and such easement does not permit such an option. Sprint shall notify BellSouth in writing upon execution of any agreement between the Host and its Guest within ten (10) business days of its execution unless as otherwise agreed to, and prior to any Firm Order. Further, such notice shall include the name of the Guest(s) and the term of the agreement, and shall contain a certification by Sprint that said agreement imposes upon the Guest(s) the same terms and conditions for Remote Collocation Space as set forth in this Attachment between BellSouth and Sprint.
- 3.2.1 Sprint shall be the sole interface and responsible Party to BellSouth for assessment of rates and charges contained within this Attachment and for the purposes of ensuring that the safety and security requirements of this Attachment are fully complied with by the Guest, its employees and agents. BellSouth shall provide Sprint with a

proration of the costs of the collocation space based on the number of collocators and the space used by each. In all states other than Florida, and in addition to the foregoing, Sprint shall be the responsible party to BellSouth for the purpose of submitting Applications for initial and additional equipment placement of Guest. In the event the Host and Guest jointly submit an Application, only one Application Fee will be assessed. A separate Guest Application shall require the assessment of an Application Fee, as set forth in Exhibit C. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Guest may arrange directly with BellSouth for the provision of the interconnecting facilities between BellSouth and Guest and for the provision of the services and access to unbundled network elements.

- 3.2.2 Sprint shall indemnify and hold harmless BellSouth from any and all claims, actions, causes of action, of whatever kind or nature arising out of the presence of Sprint's Guests in the Collocation Space. Nothing herein shall be construed to require indemnification by a party for the willful misconduct or gross negligence of the other party or, where prohibited by law, indemnification for a party's own negligence or sole negligence and, to the extent such exclusion must be expressly stated the term indemnification as used in this section shall be construed to exclude specifically a party's gross negligence or willful misconduct and a party's own negligence or sole negligence. Where indemnification by a party is permitted for claims arising out of the other party's own negligence but such intention must be expressly stated, the term "indemnify" is used in this section shall include the duty to indemnify for such other party's negligence. Nothing herein shall be construed to require indemnification in excess of that permitted by law and, to the extent any part of this section is found to be invalid or unenforceable, the parties agree that the obligation to indemnify under this Agreement shall be to the fullest extent permitted in the relevant jurisdiction, excluding only such claims as are prohibited therein.
- Adjacent Collocation. BellSouth will provide adjacent collocation in controlled 3.3 environmental vaults or similar structures to be constructed or otherwise procured by Sprint ("Adjacent Arrangement") where space within the Premises is legitimately exhausted, subject to technical feasibility, and reasonable safety and maintenance requirements. BellSouth and Sprint will mutually agree on the location of the designated space on the BellSouth property where the adjacent structure, such as a controlled environmental vault or similar structure, will be placed. BellSouth may withhold agreement with respect to a location which would otherwise be prohibited pursuant to Section 1.1. Neither party shall unreasonably withhold agreement as to any proposed location, provided, however, that it shall be in BellSouth's final discretion as to the location of the adjacent structure. The Adjacent Arrangement shall be constructed or procured by Sprint and in conformance with BellSouth's design and construction specifications in effect at the time the adjacent structure is requested. After the adjacent arrangement is constructed any changes to these specifications will not be binding on Sprint for such already constructed arrangements without Sprint's prior written concurrence. Further, Sprint shall construct, procure, maintain and operate said Adjacent Arrangement(s) pursuant to all of the terms and

•:

conditions set forth in this Attachment. Rates shall be negotiated at the time of the request for Adjacent Collocation.

- 3.3.1 Should Sprint elect such option, Sprint must arrange with a BellSouth certified contractor to construct an Adjacent Arrangement structure in accordance with BellSouth's guidelines and specifications, or if there are more stringent applicable requirements, then pursuant to section 1.1.1. BellSouth will provide guidelines and specifications upon request.
- 3.3.2 Sprint's contractor shall be responsible for filing and receiving any and all necessary zoning, permits and/or licenses for such construction. Sprint's BellSouth Certified Vendor shall bill Sprint directly for all work performed for Sprint pursuant to this Attachment and BellSouth shall have no liability for nor responsibility to pay such charges imposed by the Certified Vendor. Sprint must provide the local BellSouth building contact with two cards, keys or other access device used to enter the locked enclosure. Except in cases of emergency, BellSouth shall not access Sprint's locked enclosure prior to notifying Sprint.
- 3.3.3 BellSouth maintains the right to review Sprint's plans and specifications prior to construction of an Remote Adjacent Arrangement(s). BellSouth may inspect the Adjacent Arrangement(s) following construction and prior to commencement, as defined in Section 4.1 following, to ensure the design and construction comply with BellSouth's Guidelines. Such review shall not unreasonably delay provisioning intervals as specified herein. BellSouth may require Sprint, at Sprint's sole cost, to correct any deviations from BellSouth's Guidelines found during such inspection(s), as such Guidelines existed at the time the application was accepted by BellSouth. Such corrections may include removal of the Adjacent Arrangement, within five (5) business days of BellSouth's inspection, unless the Parties mutually agree to an alternative time frame.
- 3.3.4 Sprint shall provide a concrete pad, the structure housing the arrangement, HVAC, lighting, and all facilities that connect the structure (i.e. racking, conduits, etc.) to the BellSouth point of interconnection. At Sprint's option, BellSouth shall provide an AC power source and access to physical collocation services and facilities subject to the same nondiscriminatory requirements as applicable to any other physical collocation arrangement. Sprint's contractor shall be responsible for filing and receiving any and all necessary zoning, permits and/or licenses for such arrangement.
- 3.3.5 BellSouth shall allow Shared (Subleased) Caged Collocation within an Remote Site Adjacent Arrangement pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth in Section 3.3 preceeding.

•

4. Occupancy

- 4.1 <u>Commencement Date</u>. The "Commencement Date" shall be the day Sprint's equipment becomes operational as described in Article 4.2, following.
- 4.2 Occupancy. BellSouth will notify Sprint in writing that the Remote Collocation Space is ready for occupancy. Sprint must notify BellSouth in writing that collocation equipment installation is complete and is operational with BellSouth's network. BellSouth may, at its option, not accept orders for interconnected service until receipt of such notice. For purposes of this paragraph, Sprint's telecommunications equipment will be deemed operational when connected to BellSouth's network for the purpose of service provision.
- Termination. Except where otherwise agreed to by the Parties, Sprint may terminate 4.3 occupancy in a particular Remote Collocation Space by submitting an Application providing thirty (30) calendar days prior notice to BellSouth. An Application Fee will not apply. Upon termination of such occupancy, Sprint at its expense shall remove its equipment and other property from the Remote Collocation Space. Sprint shall have thirty (30) calendar days from the termination date or such other period as agreed to by the parties to complete such removal, including the removal of all equipment and facilities of Sprint's Guests; provided, however, that Sprint shall continue payment of monthly fees to BellSouth until such date as Sprint has fully vacated the Remote Collocation Space. Should Sprint or Sprint's Guest fail to vacate the Remote Collocation Space within thirty (30) calendar days from the termination date. BellSouth shall have the right to remove the equipment and other property of Sprint or Sprint's Guest at Sprint's expense and with no liability for damage or injury to Sprint or Sprint's Guest's property unless caused by the gross negligence or intentional misconduct of BellSouth. Upon termination of occupancy with respect to a Remote Collocation Space, Sprint shall surrender such Remote Collocation Space to BellSouth in the same condition as when first occupied by the Sprint except for ordinary wear and tear unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties. Sprint shall be responsible for the cost of removing any enclosure, together with all support structures (e.g., racking, conduits), of a Remote Site Adjacent Arrangement at the termination of occupancy and restoring the grounds to their original condition, unless Sprint at its own sole discretion subleases or otherwise conveys such enclosure.

5. Use of Remote Collocation Space

Equipment Type. BellSouth permits the collocation of any type of equipment used or useful for interconnection to BellSouth's network or for access to unbundled network elements in the provision of telecommunications services. Such equipment used or useful for interconnection and access to unbundled network elements includes, but is not limited to transmission equipment including, but not limited to, optical terminating equipment and multiplexers, and digital subscriber line access multiplexers, routers, asynchronous transfer mode multiplexers, and remote switching modules. Nothing in this section requires BellSouth to permit collocation of equipment used solely to provide enhanced services; provided, however, that

BellSouth may not place any limitations on the ability of requesting carriers to use all the features, functions, and capabilities of equipment collocated pursuant to the Act and applicable state and federal law.

- 5.1.1 Such equipment must at a minimum meet the following BellCore (Telcordia) Network Equipment Building Systems (NEBS) General Equipment Requirements: Criteria Level 1 requirements as outlined in the BellCore (Telcordia) Special Report SR-3580, Issue 1; equipment design spatial requirements per GR-63-CORE, Section 2; thermal heat dissipation per GR-063-CORE, Section 4, Criteria 77-79; acoustic noise per GR-063-CORE, Section 4, Criterion 128, and National Electric Code standards. BellSouth may not object to the collocation of equipment on the grounds that the equipment does not comply with safety or engineering standards that are more stringent than the safety or engineering standards that BellSouth applies to its own equipment. BellSouth may not object to the collocation of equipment on the ground that the equipment fails to comply with NEBS performance standards. If BellSouth denies collocation of Sprint's equipment, citing safety standards, BellSouth must provide to Sprint within five business days of the denial a list of all equipment that BellSouth locates within the premises in question, together with an affidavit attesting that all of that equipment meets or exceeds the safety standard that BellSouth contends Sprint's equipment fails to meet.
- 5.1.2 Sprint shall not use the Remote Collocation Space for marketing purposes nor shall it place any identifying signs or markings in the area surrounding the Remote Collocation Space or on the grounds of the Remote Site Location.
- 5.1.3 Sprint shall place a plaque or other identification affixed to Sprint's equipment necessary to identify Sprint's equipment, including a list of emergency contacts with telephone numbers.
- All Sprint equipment installation shall comply with BellSouth TR 73503-11, Section 8, "Grounding Engineering Procedures." Metallic cable sheaths and metallic strength members of optical fiber cables as well as the metallic cable sheaths of all copper conductor cables shall be bonded to the designated grounding bus for the remote collocation site. All copper conductor pairs, working and non-working, shall be equipped with a solid state protector unit (over-voltage protection only) which has been listed by a nationally recognized testing laboratory.
- Entrance Facilities. Sprint may elect to place Sprint-owned or Sprint-leased entrance facilities into the Remote Collocation Space from Sprint's point of presence. The Parties will discuss the proposed point of entrance in an attempt to mutually agree upon a point of entrance provided, however, that it will be in BellSouth's final discretion to designate the point of entrance at the Remote Site Location housing the Remote Collocation Space which is physically accessible by both Parties. Sprint will provide and place copper cable through conduit from the Remote Collocation Space

to the Feeder Distribution Interface to the splice location of sufficient length for splicing by BellSouth. Sprint must contact BellSouth for instructions prior to placing the entrance facility cable. Sprint is responsible for maintenance of the entrance facilities.

- 5.2.1 <u>Shared Use</u>. Sprint may utilize spare capacity on an existing interconnector entrance facility for the purpose of providing an entrance facility to another Sprint collocation arrangement within the same BellSouth Remote Site Location.
- 5.3 <u>Demarcation Point</u>. BellSouth will designate the point(s) of demarcation between Sprint's equipment and/or network and BellSouth's network. Each Party will be responsible for maintenance and operation of all equipment/facilities on its side of the demarcation point. Sprint or its agent must perform all required maintenance to Sprint equipment/facilities on its side of the demarcation point, pursuant to Section 5.4, following.
- 5.3.1 For Louisiana and Tennessee, the parties acknowledge that demarcation point issues including who selects the demarcation point, the location of the demarcation point and whether the POT bay can be utilized as a demarcation point are currently before the applicable Commissions and agree to modify this Agreement to conform to the orders of said Commissions.
- 5.4 <u>Sprint's Equipment and Facilities</u>. Sprint, or if required by this Attachment, Sprint's BellSouth Certified Supplier, is solely responsible for the design, engineering, installation, testing, provisioning, performance, monitoring, maintenance and repair of the equipment and facilities used by Sprint.
- 5.5 Co-Carrier Cross-connect. In Georgia, Kentucky and Tennessee, in addition to, and not in lieu of, obtaining interconnection with, or access to, BellSouth telecommunications services, unbundled network elements, and facilities, Sprint may directly connect to other Interconnectors within the designated BellSouth Central Office (including to its other virtual or physical collocated arrangements) through facilities owned by Sprint or through BellSouth facilities designated by Sprint, at Sprint's option. Such connections to other carriers may be made using either optical or electrical facilities. Sprint may deploy such optical or electrical connections directly between its own facilities and the facilities of other Interconnector(s) without being routed through BellSouth equipment.
- 5.5.1 If Sprint requests a co-Carrier cross-connect after the initial installation, Sprint must submit an application with a Subsequent Application Fee. Sprint must use a Certified Vendor to place the co-Carrier cross connect, except in cases where the Sprint equipment and the equipment of the other Interconnector are located within contiguous collocation spaces. In cases where Sprint's equipment and the equipment of the other Interconnector are located in contiguous collocation spaces, Sprint will have the option to deploy the co-Carrier cross connects between the sets of

•

equipment. Where cable support structure exists for such connection, there will be a recurring charge per linear foot of support structure used. When cable support structures do not exist and must be constructed a pro-rated non-recurring charge for the individual case will be assessed to all that benefit from that construction. The cable support structure charge will be determined based on the percentage of capacity utilized by Sprint against the total cost of the cable support structure construction.

- 5.6 <u>BellSouth's Access to Remote Collocation Space</u>. BellSouth retains the right to access the Remote Collocation Space for the purpose of making BellSouth equipment and Remote Site Location modifications.
- 5.7 Access. Pursuant to Section 11, Sprint shall have access to the Remote Collocation Space twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week. Sprint agrees to provide the name and social security number or date of birth or driver's license number of each employee, contractor, or agents of Sprint or Sprint's Guests provided with access keys ("Access Keys") prior to the issuance of said Access Keys. Access Keys shall not be duplicated under any circumstances. Sprint agrees to be responsible for all Access Keys and for the return of all said Access Keys in the possession of Sprint employees, contractors, Guests, or agents after termination of the employment relationship, contractual obligation with Sprint or upon the termination of this Attachment or the termination of occupancy of an individual Remote Site collocation arrangement.
- Lost or Stolen Access Keys. Sprint shall notify BellSouth in writing immediately in the case of lost or stolen Access Keys. Should it become necessary for BellSouth to re-key the Premises as a result of an Access Key(s) lost or not returned by Sprint, Sprint shall pay for all reasonable and demonstrative costs associated with the re-keying.
- Interference or Impairment. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Attachment, 5.9 equipment and facilities placed in the Remote Collocation Space shall not significantly degrade, interfere with or impair service provided by BellSouth or by any other interconnector located in the Remote Site Location; shall not endanger or damage the facilities of BellSouth or of any other interconnector, the Remote Collocation Space, or the Remote Site Location; shall not compromise the privacy of any communications carried in, from, or through the Remote Site Location; and shall not create an unreasonable risk of injury or death to any individual or to the public. If BellSouth reasonably determines that any equipment or facilities of Sprint violate the provisions of this paragraph, BellSouth shall use commercially reasonable efforts to immediately verbally notify the designated Sprint contact located on Sprint's collocation arrangement and shall give written notice to Sprint, which notice shall direct Sprint to cure the violation within forty-eight (48) hours of Sprint's actual receipt of written notice or, at a minimum, to commence curative measures within 24 hours and to exercise reasonable diligence to complete such measures as soon as

- possible thereafter. After receipt of the notice, the Parties agree to consult immediately and, if necessary, to inspect the arrangement.
- Except in the case of the deployment of an advanced service which significantly degrades the performance of other advanced services or traditional voice band services, if Sprint fails to take curative action within 48 hours or if the violation is of a character which poses an immediate and substantial threat of damage to property, injury or death to any person, or other interference/impairment of the services provided by BellSouth or any other interconnector, then and only in that event BellSouth may take such action as it deems appropriate to correct the violation, including without limitation the interruption of electrical power to Sprint's equipment. BellSouth will endeavor, but is not required, to provide notice to Sprint prior to taking such action and shall have no liability to Sprint for any damages arising from such action, except to the extent that such action by BellSouth constitutes gross negligence or willful misconduct.
- 5.9.2 For purposes of this section, the term significantly degrade shall mean an action that noticeably impairs a service from a user's perspective. In the case of the deployment of an advanced service which significantly degrades the performance of other advanced services or traditional voice band services and Sprint fails to take curative action within 48 hours then BellSouth will establish before the relevant Commission that the technology deployment is causing the significant degradation. Any claims of network harm presented to Sprint or, if subsequently necessary, the relevant Commission, must be supported with specific and verifiable information. Where BellSouth demonstrates that a deployed technology is significantly degrading the performance of other advanced services or traditional voice band services, Sprint shall discontinue deployment of that technology and migrate its customers to technologies that will not significantly degrade the performance of other such services. Where the only degraded service itself is a known disturber, and the newly deployed technology satisfies at least one of the criteria for a presumption that is acceptable for deployment under 47 C.F.R. 51.230, the degraded service shall not prevail against the newlydeployed technology.
- 5.10 Presence of Facilities. Facilities and equipment placed by Sprint in the Remote Collocation Space shall not become a part of the Remote Site Location, even if nailed, screwed or otherwise fastened to the Remote Collocation Space but shall retain its status as personalty and may be removed by Sprint at any time. Any damage caused to the Remote Collocation Space by Sprint's employees, agents or representatives shall be promptly repaired by Sprint at its expense.
- Alterations. In no case shall Sprint or any person acting on behalf of Sprint make any rearrangement, modification, improvement, addition, repair, or other alteration which could affect in any way space, power, HVAC, and/or safety considerations to the Remote Collocation Space or the BellSouth Remote Site Location without the written consent of BellSouth, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. The cost of

- any such specialized alterations shall be paid by Sprint. Any material rearrangement, modification, improvement, addition, repair, or other alteration shall require an application fee, pursuant to Section 6.
- 5.12 <u>Upkeep of Remote Collocation Space</u>. Sprint shall be responsible for the general upkeep and cleaning of the Remote Collocation Space. Sprint shall be responsible for removing any Sprint debris from the Remote Collocation Space and from in and around the Remote Collocation Site on each visit.

6 Ordering and Preparation of Remote Collocation Space

- Should any state or federal regulatory agency impose procedures or intervals different than procedures or intervals set forth in this section applicable to Sprint, whether now in effect or that become effective after execution of this Agreement, those procedures or intervals shall supersede the requirements set forth herein for all applications submitted for the first time after the effective date thereof for that jurisdiction.
- 6.2 <u>Application for Space</u>. Sprint shall submit a Remote Site Collocation Application when Sprint or Sprint's Guest(s), as defined in Section 3.3, desires to request or modify the use of the Remote Collocation Space.
- 6.2.1 Initial Application. For Sprint or Sprint's Guest(s) equipment placement, Sprint shall submit to BellSouth an Application. The Application is Bona Fide when it is complete and accurate, meaning that all required fields on the Application are completed with the appropriate type of information. The Bona Fide Application shall contain a detailed description and schematic drawing of the equipment to be placed in Sprint's Remote Collocation Space(s).
- Application Fee. BellSouth will assess an Application Fee on a service order which shall be issued at the time BellSouth responds that space is available pursuant to Section 2.1. Payment of the Application Fee is due within 30 calendar days of the actual billing date and is non-refundable.
- 6.3 Application Response.
- 6.3.1 In Georgia, when space has been determined to be available, BellSouth will provide a comprehensive written response ("Application Response") within thirty (30) calendar days of receipt of a complete application. The Application Response will include, at a minimum, the estimated provisioning interval, any additional engineering charges, if applicable, and any other additional information that may extend the ordinary interval to extraordinary interval status, together with sufficient information to explain such extension.
- 6.3.2 In Alabama, Kentucky, North Carolina, and Tennessee, when space has been determined to be available, BellSouth will provide a written response ("Application Response") within twenty-three (23) business days of the receipt of a Bona Fide

Application, which will include, at a minimum, the estimated provisioning interval, any additional engineering charges, if applicable, and any other additional information that may extend the ordinary interval to extraordinary interval status, together with sufficient information to explain such extension.

- 6.3.3 In South Carolina, BellSouth will provide a written response ("Application Response") within thirty (30) calendar days of receipt of a Bona Fide Application. The Application Response will include, at a minimum, the estimated provisioning interval, any additional engineering charges, if applicable, and any other additional information that may extend the ordinary interval to extraordinary interval status, together with sufficient information to explain such extension. When multiple applications are submitted in a state within a fifteen (15) calendar day window, BellSouth will respond to the Bona Fide Applications as soon as possible, but no later than the following: within thirty (30) calendar days for Bona Fide Applications one (1) to five (5); within thirty-six (36) calendar days for Bona Fide Applications six (6) to ten (10); within forty-two (42) calendar days for Bona Fide Applications eleven (11) to fifteen (15). Response intervals for multiple Bona Fide Applications submitted within the same timeframe for the same state in excess of fifteen (15) must be negotiated. All negotiations shall consider the total volume from all requests from telecommunications companies for collocation.
- In Florida, within fifteen (15) calendar days of receipt of a Bona Fide Application, when space has been determined to be available or when a lesser amount of space than that requested is available, then with respect to the space available, BellSouth will provide a written response ("Application Response") including sufficient information to enable Sprint to place a Firm Order. The Application Response will include, at a minimum, the estimated provisioning interval, any additional engineering charges, if applicable, and any other additional information that may extend the ordinary interval to extraordinary interval status, together with sufficient information to explain such extension. When Sprint submits ten (10) or more Applications within ten (10) calendar days, the initial fifteen (15) day response period will increase by ten (10) days for every additional ten (10) Applications or fraction thereof.
- In Mississippi, when space has been determined to be available, BellSouth will provide a written response ("Application Response") within thirty (30) business days of receipt of a Bona Fide Application. The Application Response will include, at a minimum, the estimated provisioning interval, any additional engineering charges, if applicable, and any other additional information that may extend the ordinary interval to extraordinary interval status, together with sufficient information to explain such extension. When multiple applications are submitted in a state within a fifteen (15) business day window, BellSouth will respond to the Bona Fide Applications as soon as possible, but no later than the following: within thirty (30) business days for Bona Fide Applications one (1) to five (5); within thirty-six (36) business days for Bona Fide Applications six (6) to ten (10); within forty-two (42) business days for Bona Fide Applications eleven (11) to fifteen (15). Response intervals for multiple Bona

•

Fide Applications submitted within the same timeframe for the same state in excess of fifteen (15) must be negotiated. All negotiations shall consider the total volume from all requests from telecommunications companies for collocation.

In Louisiana, when space has been determined to be available, BellSouth will provide a written response ("Application Response") within thirty (30) calendar days for one (1) to ten (10) Applications; thirty-five (35) calendar days for eleven (11) to twenty (20) Applications; and for requests of more than twenty (20) Applications it is increased by five (5) calendar days for every five (5) Applications received within five (5) business days. The response will include the estimated provisioning interval, any additional engineering charges, if applicable, and any other additional information that may extend the ordinary interval to extraordinary interval status, together with sufficient information to explain such extension.

6.4 Bona Fide Firm Order.

- 6.4.1 Except as otherwise provided, Sprint shall indicate its intent to proceed with equipment installation in a BellSouth Premises by submitting a Bona Fide Firm Order to BellSouth. A Bona Fide Firm Order requires Sprint to complete the Application/Inquiry process described in Subsection 6.2, preceding, and submit the Physical Expanded Interconnection Firm Order document (BSTEI-1P-F) indicating acceptance of the written application response provided by BellSouth ("Bona Fide Firm Order") and all appropriate fees. The Bona Fide Firm Order must be received by BellSouth no later than thirty (30) calendar days (in Mississippi, thirty (30) business days) after BellSouth's response to Sprint's Application/Inquiry.
- In Alabama, Kentucky, North Carolina, and Tennessee, Sprint shall indicate its intent to proceed with equipment installation in a BellSouth Premises by submitting a Physical Expanded Interconnection Firm Order document ("Firm Order") to the Company. A Firm Order shall be considered Bona Fide when Sprint has completed the Application/Inquiry process described in Section 6.2, preceding, and has submitted the Firm Order document indicating acceptance of the Application Response provided by the Company. The Bona Fide Firm Order must be received by the Company no later than five (5) business days after the Company's Application Response to Sprint's Bona Fide Application.
- 6.4.3 If Sprint makes changes to its application in light of BellSouth's written Application Response, BellSouth will be required to re-evaluate and respond to the change(s). In this event, BellSouth's provisioning interval will not start until the re-evaluation and response to the change(s) is complete and the Bona Fide Firm Order is received by BellSouth. Such re-evaluation of an application shall be completed promptly by BellSouth but in no event shall exceed the Application Response intervals as set forth in Section 6.3. Where such changes requested do not require assessment for provisioning and construction work by BellSouth, no Application Fee will be

- required. Major changes such as requesting additional space or adding additional equipment may require Sprint to resubmit the application with an application fee.
- 6.4.4 BellSouth will establish a firm order date, per request, based upon the date BellSouth is in receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order. BellSouth will acknowledge the receipt of Sprint's Bona Fide Firm Order with a Firm Order Confirmation containing the firm order date within seven (7) calendar days of receipt indicating that the Bona Fide Firm Order has been received.
- 6.4.5 BellSouth will permit one accompanied site visit to Sprint's designated collocation arrangement location after receipt of the Bona Fide Firm Order without charge to Sprint. Such accompanied site visits and associated charges will not apply subsequent to Sprint's completion of BellSouth Security Training requirements.
- Sprint must submit to BellSouth the completed Access Control Request Form (RF-2906-C) for all employees or agents requiring access to the BellSouth Premises a minimum of 30 calendar days prior to the date Sprint desires access to the Collocation Space. In order to permit reasonable access during construction of the Collocation Space, Sprint may submit such a request at any time subsequent to BellSouth's receipt of the Bona Fide Firm Order. For access requests subsequent to the accompanied site visit permitted in 6.3.2 above but prior to approval of Sprint's Access Control Request Form, BellSouth shall permit Sprint to access the Collocation Space accompanied by a security escort at Sprint's expense. Sprint must request escorted access at least three (3) business days prior to the date such access is desired, unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties.
- 6.5 <u>Construction and Provisioning Interval.</u>
- In Kentucky, North Carolina and Tennessee, BellSouth will complete construction of 6.5.1 collocation arrangements within seventy-six (76) business days from receipt of an Application or as agreed to by the Parties. Under extraordinary conditions, BellSouth will complete construction for collocation arrangements within ninety-one (91) business days. Examples of extraordinary conditions include, but are not limited to,; major BellSouth equipment rearrangement or addition; power plant addition or upgrade; major mechanical addition or upgrade; major upgrade for ADA compliance; environmental hazard or hazardous materials abatement; and arrangements for which equipment shipping intervals are extraordinary in length. In the event Sprint submits a forecast as described in the following section three (3) months or more prior to the application date, the above intervals shall apply. In the event Sprint submits such a forecast between two (2) months and three (3) months prior to the application date, the above intervals may be extended by one (1) additional month. In the event Sprint submits such a forecast less than two (2) months prior to the application date, the above intervals may be extended by sixty (60) calendar days. BellSouth will attempt to meet standard intervals for unforecasted requests and any interval adjustments will be discussed with Sprint at the time the application is received. Raw space, which is

space lacking the necessary infrastructure to provide collocation space including but not limited to HVAC, Power, etc., conversion time frames fall outside the normal intervals and are negotiated on an individual case basis. BellSouth will use its best efforts to minimize the additional time required to condition collocation space and will inform Sprint of the time estimates as soon as possible.

- 6.5.1.1 To be considered a timely and accurate forecast, Sprint must submit to the Company the CLEC Forecast Form, as set forth in Exhibit B attached hereto, containing the following information: Remote Terminal CLLI, number of rack/bays, number of DS0, DS1, DS3 frame terminations, number of fused amps and planned application date.
- In Alabama, BellSouth will complete construction for collocation arrangements under ordinary conditions as soon as possible and within a maximum of sixty (60) calendar days from receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order and ninety (90) calendar days for extraordinary conditions or as agreed to by the Parties. Ordinary conditions are defined as space available with only minor changes to support systems required, such as but not limited to, HVAC, cabling and the power plant(s). Extraordinary conditions are defined to include but are not limited to major BellSouth equipment rearrangement or addition; power plant addition or upgrade; major mechanical addition or upgrade; major upgrade for ADA compliance; environmental hazard or hazardous materials abatement; and arrangements for which equipment shipping intervals are extraordinary in length. The Parties may mutually agree to renegotiate an alternative provisioning interval or BellSouth may seek a waiver from this interval from the Commission
- In Georgia, BellSouth will complete construction for cageless collocation arrangements under ordinary conditions as soon as possible and within a maximum of sixty (60) calendar days from receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order and ninety (90) calendar days for extraordinary conditions or as agreed to by the Parties. Ordinary conditions are defined as space available with only minor changes to support systems required, such as but not limited to, HVAC, cabling and the power plant(s). Extraordinary conditions are defined to include but are not limited to major BellSouth equipment rearrangement or addition; power plant addition or upgrade; major mechanical addition or upgrade; major upgrade for ADA compliance; environmental hazard or hazardous materials abatement; and arrangements for which equipment shipping intervals are extraordinary in length. Under extraordinary conditions, BellSouth may elect to renegotiate an alternative provisioning interval with Sprint or seek a waiver from this interval from the Commission.
- In Florida, BellSouth will complete construction for collocation arrangements as soon as possible and within a maximum of ninety (90) calendar days from receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order or as agreed to by the Parties. If BellSouth does not believe that construction will be completed within the relevant time frame and BellSouth and Sprint cannot agree upon a completion date, within forty-five (45) calendar days of

receipt of the Bona Fide Firm Order for an initial request, BellSouth may seek an extension from the Florida PSC.

- 6.5.5 In Louisiana, BellSouth will complete construction for collocation arrangements under ordinary conditions as soon as possible and within a maximum of ninety (90) calendar days from receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order for an initial request, or as agreed to by the Parties. Ordinary conditions are defined as space available with only minor changes to support systems required, such as but not limited to, HVAC, cabling and the power plant(s). BellSouth will complete construction of all other Collocation Space ("extraordinary conditions") within one hundred twenty (120) calendar days of the receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order. Examples of extraordinary conditions include but are not limited to major BellSouth equipment rearrangement or addition; power plant addition or upgrade; major mechanical addition or upgrade; major upgrade for ADA compliance; environmental hazard or hazardous materials abatement; and arrangements for which equipment shipping intervals are extraordinary in length. The Parties may elect to renegotiate an alternative provisioning interval with Sprint or seek a waiver from this interval from the Commission.
- In Mississippi, BellSouth will complete construction for collocation arrangements under ordinary conditions as soon as possible and within a maximum of one hundred twenty (120) calendar days from receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order or as agreed to by the Parties. Ordinary conditions are defined as space available with only minor changes to support systems required, such as but not limited to, HVAC, cabling and the power plant(s). BellSouth will complete construction of all other Collocation Space ("extraordinary conditions") within one hundred eighty (180) calendar days of the receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order. Examples of extraordinary conditions include but are not limited to, major BellSouth equipment rearrangement or addition; power plant addition or upgrade; major mechanical addition or upgrade; major upgrade for ADA compliance; environmental hazard or hazardous materials abatement; and arrangements for which equipment shipping intervals are extraordinary in length. The Parties may mutually agree to renegotiate an alternative provisioning interval or BellSouth may seek a waiver from this interval from the Commission.
- 6.5.7 In South Carolina, BellSouth will complete the construction and provisioning activities for collocation arrangements as soon as possible, but no later than 90 calendar days from receipt of a bona fide firm order. The Parties may mutually agree to renegotiate an alternative provisioning interval or BellSouth may seek a waiver from this interval from the Commission.
- 6.5.8 In the state of Tennessee, the Parties acknowledge that the issue as to what are the appropriate provisioning intervals for physical collocation is currently before the applicable Commissions and agree to modify this Agreement to conform to the orders of said Commissions
- 6.6 Augmentations

- 6.6.1 In Florida, upon receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order, BellSouth will complete Augments within forty (45) calendar days. If BellSouth does not believe that construction will be completed within the relevant time frame and BellSouth and Sprint cannot agree upon a completion date, BellSouth may seek an extension from the Florida PSC by giving written notice to the Florida PSC within thirty (30) calendar days from date BellSouth receives the Bona Fide Firm Order from Sprint.
- 6.6.2 In Georgia, BellSouth will complete simple augments, such as the placement of additional AC convenience outlets, or only a fuse change for additional DC power, within twenty (20) days from BellSouth's receipt of Sprint's Bona Fide Firm Order. For minor augments, such as interconnection cabling arrangements where the infrastructure exists, BellSouth will complete said augments within forty-five (45) days from the receipt of the application Sprint's Bona Fide Firm Order. The interval for intermediate augments, consisting of additional interconnect panels/blocks, cabling DC Power arrangements, where minor infrastructure work is required, shall be sixty (60) days from BellSouth's receipt of Sprint's Bona Fide Firm Order. Within sixty (60) days of the execution of this agreement, the Parties shall meet to determine the specific augmentations that shall be included in the augmentation provisioning categories noted above (i.e., simple augments, minor augments and intermediate augments). If the Parties are unable to reach agreement, the Parties shall utilize the Dispute Resolution procedures set forth in Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.
- 6.6.3 In Louisiana, BellSouth complete Augmentation requests within sixty (60) calendar days from the receipt of a Bona Fide Firm Order.
- 6.6.4 For North Carolina and Tennessee, the parties acknowledge that the issue as to whether BellSouth should be willing to commit to specific completion intervals for specific types of additions and augmentations to the collocation space is currently before the applicable Commissions and agree to modify this Agreement to conform to the orders of said Commissions.
- In the event BellSouth does not have space immediately available at a Remote Site Location, BellSouth may elect to make additional space available by, for example but not limited to, rearranging BellSouth facilities or constructing additional capacity. BellSouth will provision the Remote Collocation Space in a nondiscriminatory manner and at parity with BellSouth and will provide Sprint with the estimated completion date in its Response.
- If the BellSouth Remote Site Location does not have space immediately available or has space available but not enough to fulfill Sprint's request, BellSouth will permit Sprint to construct, at Sprint's own expense, a structure adjacent to BellSouth's remote terminal in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in Section 3; provided, however, that Sprint's election to construct an adjacent arrangement shall

- not result in either of the above conditions being deemed to be a Denial of Application as set forth in Section 2.
- 6.7 <u>Permits</u>. Each Party or its agents will diligently pursue filing for the permits required for the scope of work to be performed by that Party or its agents within seven (7) business days of the completion of finalized construction designs and specifications.
- Acceptance Walk Through. Sprint and BellSouth will complete an acceptance walk through of each Collocation Space requested from BellSouth by Sprint. BellSouth will correct any deviations to Sprint's original or jointly amended requirements within five (5) business days after the walk through, unless the Parties jointly agree upon a different time frame.
- Ose of BellSouth Certified Supplier. Sprint shall select a supplier that has been approved as a BellSouth Certified Supplier to perform all engineering and installation work required in the Remote Collocation Space per TR 73503 specifications. BellSouth shall provide Sprint with a list of BellSouth Certified Suppliers upon request. The BellSouth Certified Supplier(s) shall be responsible for installing Sprint's equipment and components, installing co-carrier cross connects, extending power cabling to the BellSouth power distribution frame, performing operational tests after installation is complete, and notifying BellSouth's Outside Plant engineers and Sprint upon successful completion of installation. The BellSouth Certified Supplier shall bill Sprint directly for all work performed for Sprint pursuant to this Attachment and BellSouth shall have no liability for nor responsibility to pay such charges imposed by the BellSouth Certified Supplier. BellSouth shall consider certifying Sprint or any supplier proposed by Sprint.
- Alarm and Monitoring. BellSouth may place alarms in the Remote Site Location for the protection of BellSouth equipment and facilities. Sprint shall be responsible for placement, monitoring and removal of alarms used to service Sprint's Remote Collocation Space and for ordering the necessary services therefor. Both Parties shall use best efforts to notify the other of any verified hazardous conditions known to that Party.
- 6.11 <u>Basic Telephone Service</u>. Upon request of Sprint, BellSouth will provide basic telephone service to the Remote Collocation Space under the rates, terms and conditions of the current tariff offering for the service requested.
- Virtual Remote Site Collocation Transition. In the event physical collocation space was previously denied at a location due to technical reasons or space limitations, and that physical collocation space has subsequently become available, Sprint may transition its virtual collocation arrangements to physical collocation arrangements and pay the appropriate non-recurring fees for physical collocation and for the rearrangement or reconfiguration of services terminated in the virtual collocation arrangement. In the event that BellSouth knows when additional space for physical

•

collocation may become available at the location requested by Sprint, such information will be provided to Sprint in BellSouth's written denial of physical collocation. To the extent that (i) physical collocation space becomes available to Sprint within 180 days of BellSouth's written denial of Sprint's request for physical collocation, and (ii) Sprint was not informed in the written denial that physical collocation space would become available within such 180 days, then Sprint may transition its virtual collocation arrangement to a physical collocation arrangement and will receive a credit for any nonrecurring charges previously paid for such virtual collocation. Sprint must arrange with a BellSouth certified vendor for the relocation of equipment if required from its virtual collocation space to its physical collocation space and will bear the cost of such relocation.

- In the interim, BellSouth will authorize the conversion of virtual collocation arrangements to physical collocation arrangements without requiring the relocation of the virtual arrangement where the arrangement conforms with the terms and conditions of this Attachment and where (1) there is no change to the arrangement; and (2) the conversion of the virtual arrangement would not cause the arrangement to be located in the area of the Premises reserved for BellSouth's forecast of future growth. In Florida, for conversions from virtual collocation arrangements to physical collocation arrangements that do not require relocation, Sprint shall pay a charge for the administrative, billing, and engineering record updates. In Georgia, Sprint shall pay the Virtual to Physical Application Fee as set forth in Attachment A.
- 6.12.2 In Louisiana and Tennessee, the parties acknowledge that the issue as to whether there are situations where Sprint should be permitted to convert in place when transitioning from a virtual collocation arrangement to a cageless physical collocation is currently an issue before the applicable Commissions and agree to modify this Agreement to conform to the orders of said Commissions.
- 6.13 <u>Cancellation</u>. If, at anytime, Sprint cancels its order for the Collocation Space(s), Sprint will reimburse BellSouth for any reasonable and demonstrative expenses incurred up to the date that written notice of the cancellation is received. In no event will the level of reimbursement under this paragraph exceed the maximum amount Sprint would have otherwise paid for work undertaken by BellSouth if no cancellation of the order had occurred.
- 6.14 <u>Licenses.</u> Sprint, at its own expense, will be solely responsible for obtaining from governmental authorities, and any other appropriate agency, entity, or person, all rights, privileges, and licenses necessary or required to operate as a provider of telecommunications services to the public or to occupy the Remote Collocation Space.
- 6.15 Environmental Hazard Guidelines. The Parties agree to utilize and adhere to the Environmental Hazard Guidelines identified as Exhibit A attached hereto.

7. Rates and Charges

- 7.1 Recurring Fees. Recurring fees for space occupancy shall be billed upon space completion or space acceptance, whichever occurs first. Other charges shall be billed upon request for the services. All charges shall be due within 30 days of the bill date.
- Rack/Bay Space. The rack/bay space charge includes reasonable charges for air conditioning, ventilation and other allocated expenses associated with maintenance of the Remote Site Location, and includes amperage necessary to power Sprint's equipment. Sprint shall pay rack/bay space charges based upon the number of racks/bays requested. BellSouth will assign Remote Collocation Space in conventional remote site rack/bay lineups where feasible.
- Power. BellSouth shall make available -48 Volt (-48V) DC power for Sprint's Remote Collocation Space at a BellSouth Power Board (Fuse and Alarm Panel) or BellSouth Battery Distribution Fuse Bay ("BDFB") at Sprint's option within the Remote Site Location. The charge for power shall be assessed as part of the recurring charge for rack/bay space and shall be based on the prorata share of the power required relative to the overall power requirements of the Premises. If the power requirements for Sprint's equipment exceeds the capacity for the rack/bay, then such power requirements shall be assessed on a recurring per amp basis for the individual case.
- 7.3.1 Charges for AC power will be assessed per breaker ampere per month. Rates include the provision of commercial and standby AC power. When obtaining power from a BellSouth service panel, protection devices and power cables must be engineered (sized), and installed by Sprint's BellSouth Certified Supplier except that BellSouth shall engineer and install protection devices and power cables for Adjacent Collocation. Sprint's BellSouth Certified Supplier must also provide a copy of the engineering power specification prior to the Commencement Date. AC power voltage and phase ratings shall be determined on a per location basis. At Sprint's option, Sprint may arrange for AC power in an Adjacent Collocation arrangement from a retail provider of electrical power..
- 3.4 Security Escort. A security escort will be required whenever Sprint or its approved agent desires access to the Remote Site Location after the one accompanied site visit allowed pursuant to Section 6.4.5 prior to completing BellSouth's Security Training requirements and/or prior to Space Acceptance. Rates for a security escort are assessed in one-half (1/2) hour increments according to the schedule appended hereto as Exhibit C.
- 7.5 Rate "True-Up". The Parties agree that the prices reflected as interim herein shall be trued-up, either up or down, based on final prices determined either by further agreement between the Parties, or by an effective order of the Commission. The Parties shall implement the true-up by comparing the actual volumes and demand for each item, together with interim prices for each item, with the final prices determined

for each item. Each Party shall keep its own records upon which the true-up can be based, and any final payment from one Party to the other shall be in an amount agreed upon by the Parties based on such records. In the event of any disagreement as between the records or the Parties regarding the amount of such true-up, the Parties agree that the body having jurisdiction over the matter shall be called upon to resolve such differences, or the Parties may mutually agree to submit the matter to the Dispute Resolution process in accordance with the provisions of Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions.

- 7.5.1 The Parties may continue to negotiate toward final prices, but in the event that no such Agreement is reached within ninety (90) days, either Party may petition the Commission to resolve such disputes and to determine final prices for each item. Alternatively, upon mutual agreement, the Parties may submit the matter to the Dispute Resolution Process set forth in Section 14 of the General Terms and Conditions of the Agreement, so long as they file the resulting Agreement with the Commission as a "negotiated Agreement" under Section 252(e) of the Act.
- 7.5.2 An effective order of the Commission that forms the basis of a true-up shall based upon cost studies submitted by either or both Parties to the Commission and shall be binding upon BellSouth and Sprint specifically or upon all carriers generally, such as a generic cost proceeding.
- Other. If no rate is identified in the contract, the rate for the specific service or function will be negotiated by the Parties upon request by either Party. Payment of all other charges under this Attachment shall be due thirty (30) calendar days after receipt of the bill (payment due date). Sprint will pay the late payment charge permitted by law assessed monthly on any balance which remains unpaid after the payment due date.

9. Insurance

- 8.1 Sprint shall, at its sole cost and expense, procure, maintain, and keep in force insurance as specified in this Section 8 and underwritten by insurance companies licensed to do business in the states applicable under this Attachment and having a BEST Insurance Rating of B ++ X (B ++ ten).
- 8.2 Sprint shall maintain the following specific coverage:
- 8.2.1 Commercial General Liability coverage in the amount of ten million dollars (\$10,000,000.00) or a combination of Commercial General Liability and
 Excess/Umbrella coverage totaling not less than ten million dollars (\$10,000,000.00).
 BellSouth shall be named as an ADDITIONAL INSURED on ALL applicable policies as specified herein.

- 8.2.2 Statutory Workers Compensation coverage and Employers Liability coverage in the amount of one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000.00) each accident, one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000.00) each employee by disease, and five hundred thousand dollars (\$500,000.00) policy limit by disease.
- 8.2.3 Sprint may elect to purchase business interruption and contingent business interruption insurance, having been advised that BellSouth assumes no liability for loss of profit or revenues should an interruption of service occur.
- 8.3 All policies purchased by Sprint shall be deemed to be primary and not contributing to or in excess of any similar coverage purchased by BellSouth. All insurance must be in effect on or before the date equipment is delivered to the Premises and shall remain in effect for the term of this Attachment or until all Sprint's property has been removed from the Premises, whichever period is longer. If Sprint fails to maintain required coverage, BellSouth may pay the premiums thereon and seek reimbursement of same from Sprint.
- Sprint shall submit certificates of insurance reflecting the coverage required pursuant to this Section a minimum of ten (10) days prior to the commencement of any work in the Collocation Space. Failure to meet this interval may result in construction and equipment installation delays. Sprint shall arrange for BellSouth to receive thirty (30) days advance notice of cancellation from Sprint's insurance company. Sprint shall forward a certificate of insurance and notice of cancellation to BellSouth at the following address:

BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. Attn.: Risk Management Coordinator 600 N. 19th Street, 18B3 Birmingham, Alabama 35203

- 8.5 Sprint must conform to recommendations made by BellSouth's fire insurance company to the extent BellSouth has agreed to, or shall hereafter agree to, such recommendations.
- 8.6 Failure to comply with the provisions of this Section will be deemed a material breach of this Attachment.

9. Mechanics Liens

9.1 Each Party must keep the property free from any liens arising from any work performed, materials furnished, or obligations incurred by or at the request of that Party. If any liens are filed against the property, or any improvements thereon, as a result of the acts or omissions of a Party, or that of the Party's employees, agents, or contractors, such Party must discharge the lien within thirty (30) days or furnish a bond in accordance with law within thirty (30) days of the date such Party receives

written notice that the lien has been filed. If a Party fails to discharge the lien or provide a bond as required by this section, then, in addition to any other right or remedy, the other Party may, at such other Party's election, discharge the lien by:

- paying the amount claimed to be due; or
- obtaining the discharge by deposit with a court or a title company; or
- furnishing a bond conditioned upon the discharge of said lien.

Sprint will defend and indemnify BellSouth from and against any lien enforcement action, defend and indemnify BellSouth for direct costs, including payments to contractors, costs of deposits or bond costs, as well as any attorney's fees expended by BellSouth as a result of Sprint's failure to fulfill Sprint's obligations under this section.

BellSouth will defend and indemnify Sprint from and against any lien enforcement action, and defend and indemnify Sprint for direct costs, including payments to contractors, costs of deposits or bond costs, as well as any attorney's fees expended by Sprint as a result of BellSouth's failure to fulfill BellSouth's obligations under this section.

10. Inspections

BellSouth shall conduct an inspection of Sprint's equipment and facilities in the Collocation Space(s) prior to the activation of facilities between Sprint's equipment and equipment of BellSouth. Such inspection shall not unreasonably delay the activation of facilities between Sprint's equipment and equipment of BellSouth. BellSouth may conduct an inspection if Sprint adds equipment and may otherwise conduct routine inspections at reasonable intervals mutually agreed upon by the Parties. BellSouth shall provide Sprint with a minimum of forty-eight (48) hours or two (2) business days, whichever is greater, advance notice of all such inspections. All costs of such inspection shall be borne by BellSouth.

11. Security and Safety Requirements

The security and safety requirements set forth in this section are as stringent as the security requirements BellSouth maintains at its own premises either for its own employees or for authorized contractors. Only BellSouth employees, BellSouth certified vendors and authorized employees, authorized Guests, pursuant to Section 3.3, preceding, or authorized agents of Sprint will be permitted in the BellSouth Premises. Sprint shall provide its employees and agents with picture identification which must be worn and visible at all times while in the Collocation Space or other areas in or around the Premises. The photo Identification card shall bear, at a minimum, the employee's name and photo, and the Sprint name. BellSouth reserves the right to remove from its premises any employee of Sprint not possessing

2

Version 3Q99: 10/29/99

identification issued by Sprint. Sprint shall hold BellSouth harmless for any damages resulting from such removal of its personnel from BellSouth premises. Sprint shall be solely responsible for ensuring that any Guest of Sprint is in compliance with all subsections of this Section 11.

- 11.1.1 Sprint will be required, at its own expense, to conduct a statewide investigation of criminal history records for each Sprint employee being considered for work on the BellSouth Premises, for the states/counties where the Sprint employee has worked and lived for the past five years. Where state law does not permit statewide collection or reporting, an investigation of the applicable counties is acceptable.
- 11.1.2 Sprint will be required to administer to its personnel assigned to the BellSouth Premises security training either provided by BellSouth, or meeting criteria defined by BellSouth.
- 11.1.3 Sprint shall not assign to the BellSouth Premises any personnel with records of felony criminal convictions. Sprint shall not assign to the BellSouth Premises any personnel with records of misdemeanor convictions, except for misdemeanor traffic violations, without advising BellSouth of the nature and gravity of the offense(s). BellSouth reserves the right to refuse building access to any Sprint personnel who have been identified to have misdemeanor criminal convictions, except for misdemeanor traffic violations. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that Sprint chooses not to advise BellSouth of the nature and gravity of any misdemeanor conviction, Sprint may, in the alternative, certify to BellSouth that it shall not assign to the BellSouth Premises any personnel with records of misdemeanor convictions (other than misdemeanor traffic violations).
- 11.3.4 For each Sprint employee requiring access to a BellSouth Premises pursuant to this agreement, Sprint shall furnish BellSouth, prior to an employee gaining such access, a certification that the aforementioned background check and security training were completed. The certification will contain a statement that no felony convictions were found and certifying that the security training was completed by the employee. If the employee's criminal history includes misdemeanor convictions, Sprint will disclose the nature of the convictions to BellSouth at that time. In the alternative, Sprint may certify to BellSouth that it shall not assign to the BellSouth Premises any personnel with records of misdemeanor convictions other than misdemeanor traffic violations.
- At BellSouth's request, Sprint shall promptly remove from the BellSouth Premises any employee of Sprint BellSouth does not wish to grant access to its premises pursuant to any investigation conducted by BellSouth, 1) if it is established and mutually agreed in good faith that Sprint's employees are responsible for the alleged act, or 2) prior to the initiation of an investigation in the event that an employee of Sprint is found interfering with the property or personnel of BellSouth or another CLEC, provided that an investigation shall promptly be commenced by BellSouth.

- 11.4 Notification to BellSouth. BST reserves the right to interview Sprint's employees, agents, or contractors in the event of wrongdoing in or around BellSouth's property or involving BellSouth's or another CLEC's property or personnel, provided that BellSouth shall provide reasonable notice to Sprint's Security contact of such interview. Sprint and its contractors shall reasonably cooperate with BellSouth's investigation into allegations of wrongdoing or criminal conduct committed by. witnessed by, or involving Sprint's employees, agents, or contractors. Additionally, BellSouth reserves the right to bill Sprint for all reasonable costs associated with investigations involving its employees, agents, or contractors if it is established and mutually agreed in good faith that Sprint's employees, agents, or contractors are responsible for the alleged act. BellSouth shall bill Sprint for BellSouth property which is stolen or damaged where an investigation determines the culpability of Sprint's employees, agents, or contractors and where Sprint agrees, in good faith, with the results of such investigation. Sprint shall notify BellSouth in writing immediately in the event that Sprint discovers one of its employees already working on the BellSouth premises is a possible security risk. Upon request of the other Party, the Party who is the employer shall discipline consistent with its employment practices. up to and including removal from the BellSouth Premises, any employee found to have violated the security and safety requirements of this section. Sprint shall hold BellSouth harmless for any damages resulting from such removal of its personnel from BellSouth premises.
- 11.5 <u>Use of Supplies</u>. Unauthorized use of telecommunications equipment or supplies by either Party, whether or not used routinely to provide telephone service (e.g. plugin cards,) will be strictly prohibited and handled appropriately. Costs associated with such unauthorized use may be charged to the offending Party, as may be all associated investigative costs.
- 11.4 <u>Use of Official Lines</u>. Except for non-toll calls necessary in the performance of their work, neither party shall use the telephones of the other Party on the BellSouth Premises. Charges for unauthorized telephone calls may be charged to the offending Party, as may be all associated investigative costs.
- Full compliance with the Security requirements of this section shall in no way limit the liability of either Party to the other for the improper actions of its employees that would otherwise exist pursuant to this Agreement or applicable law.

12. Destruction of Collocation Space

In the event a Collocation Space is wholly or partially damaged by fire, windstorm, tornado, flood or by similar causes to such an extent as to be rendered wholly unsuitable for Sprint's permitted use hereunder, then either party may elect within ten (10) days after such damage, to terminate this Attachment, and if either party shall so elect, by giving the other written notice of termination, both parties shall stand

•

Version 3Q99: 10/29/99

released of and from further liability under the terms hereof. If the Collocation Space shall suffer only minor damage and shall not be rendered wholly unsuitable for Sprint's permitted use, or is damaged and the option to terminate is not exercised by either party, BellSouth covenants and agrees to proceed promptly without expense to Sprint, except for improvements not the property of BellSouth, to repair the damage. BellSouth shall have a reasonable time within which to rebuild or make any repairs, and such rebuilding and repairing shall be subject to delays caused by storms, shortages of labor and materials, government regulations, strikes, walkouts, and causes beyond the control of BellSouth, which causes shall not be construed as limiting factors, but as exemplary only. Sprint may, at its own expense, accelerate the rebuild of its collocated space and equipment provided however that a certified vendor is used and the necessary space preparation has been completed. Rebuild of equipment must be performed by a BellSouth Certified Vendor. If Sprint's acceleration of the project increases the cost of the project, then those additional charges will be incurred by Sprint. Where allowed and where practical, Sprint may erect a temporary facility while BellSouth rebuilds or makes repairs. In all cases where the Collocation Space shall be rebuilt or repaired, Sprint shall be entitled to an equitable abatement of rent and other charges, depending upon the unsuitability of the Collocation Space for Sprint's permitted use, until such Collocation Space is fully repaired and restored and Sprint's equipment installed therein (but in no event later than thirty (30) days after the Collocation Space is fully repaired and restored). Where Sprint has placed an Adjacent Arrangement pursuant to section 3.3, Sprint shall have the sole responsibility to repair or replace said Adjacent Arrangement provided herein. Pursuant to this section, BellSouth will restore the associated services to the Adjacent Arrangement.

13. Eminent Domain

13.1 If the whole of a Collocation Space or Adjacent Arrangement shall be taken by any public authority under the power of eminent domain, then this Attachment shall terminate as of the day possession shall be taken by such public authority and rent and other charges for the Collocation Space or Adjacent Arrangement shall be paid up to that day with proportionate refund by BellSouth of such rent and charges as may have been paid in advance for a period subsequent to the date of the taking. If any part of the Collocation Space or Adjacent Arrangement shall be taken under eminent domain, BellSouth and Sprint shall each have the right to terminate this Attachment and declare the same null and void, by written notice of such intention to the other party within ten (10) days after such taking.

14. Nonexclusivity

Sprint understands that this Attachment is not exclusive and that BellSouth may enter into similar agreements with other parties. Assignment of space pursuant to all such agreements shall be determined by space availability and made on a first come, first served basis.

EXHIBIT A
Page 1 of 5

ENVIRONMENTAL AND SAFETY PRINCIPLES

The following principles provide basic guidance on environmental and safety issues when applying for and establishing Physical Collocation arrangements.

1. GENERAL PRINCIPLES

- 1.1 Compliance with Applicable Law. BellSouth and Sprint agree to comply with applicable federal, state, and local environmental and safety laws and regulations including U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) regulations issued under the Clean Air Act (CAA), Clean Water Act (CWA), Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA), Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act (CERCLA), Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act (SARA), the Toxic Substances Control Act (TSCA), and OSHA regulations issued under the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970, as amended and NFPA and National Electrical Codes (NEC) and the NESC ("Applicable Laws"). Each party shall notify the other if compliance inspections are conducted by regulatory agencies and/or citations are issued that relate to any aspect of this agreement.
- Notice. BellSouth and Sprint shall provide notice to the other, including Material Safety Data Sheets (MSDSs), of known and recognized physical hazards or Hazardous Chemicals existing on site or brought on site. Each party is required to provide specific notice for known potential Imminent Danger conditions. Sprint should contact 1-800-743-6737 for BellSouth MSDS sheets.
- 1.3 Practices/Procedures. BellSouth may make available additional environmental control procedures for Sprint to follow when working at a BellSouth Premises (See Section 2, below). These practices/procedures will represent the regular work practices required to be followed by the employees and contractors of BellSouth for environmental protection. Sprint will require its contractors, agents and others accessing the BellSouth Premises to comply with these practices. Section 2 lists the Environmental categories where BST practices should be followed by CLEC when operating in the BellSouth Premises.
- Environmental and Safety Inspections. BellSouth reserves the right to inspect the Sprint space with proper notification. BellSouth reserves the right to stop any Sprint work operation that imposes Imminent Danger to the environment, employees or other persons in the area or Facility.
- 1.6 <u>Hazardous Materials Brought On Site</u>. Any hazardous materials brought into, used,

1.7

Version 3Q99: 10/29/99

stored or abandoned at the BellSouth Premises by Sprint are owned by Sprint. Sprint will indemnify BellSouth for claims, lawsuits or damages to persons or property caused by these materials. Without prior written BellSouth approval, no substantial new safety or environmental hazards can be created by Sprint or different hazardous materials used by Sprint at BellSouth Facility. Sprint must demonstrate adequate emergency response capabilities for its materials used or remaining at the BellSouth Facility.

- 1.6 Spills and Releases. When contamination is discovered at a BellSouth Premises, the party discovering the condition must notify BellSouth. All Spills or Releases of regulated materials will immediately be reported by Sprint to BellSouth.
- 1.7 Coordinated Environmental Plans and Permits. BellSouth and Sprint will coordinate plans, permits or information required to be submitted to government agencies, such as emergency response plans, spill prevention control and countermeasures (SPCC) plans and community reporting. If fees are associated with filing, BellSouth and Sprint will develop a cost sharing procedure. If BellSouth's permit or EPA identification number must be used, Sprint must comply with all of BellSouth's permit conditions and environmental processes, including environmental "best management practices (BMP)" (see Section 2, below) and/or selection of BST disposition vendors and disposal sites.

2. CATEGORIES FOR CONSIDERATION OF ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES

When performing functions that fall under the following Environmental categories on BellSouth's Premises, Sprint agrees to comply with the applicable sections of the current issue of BellSouth's Environmental and Safety Methods and Procedures (M&Ps), incorporated herein by this reference. Sprint further agrees to cooperate with BellSouth to ensure that Sprint's employees, agents, and/or subcontractors are knowledgeable of and satisfy those provisions of BellSouth's Environmental M&Ps which apply to the specific Environmental function being performed by Sprint, its employees, agents and/or subcontractors.

The most current version of reference documentation must be requested from BellSouth.

A STREET, STRE

4

Version 3Q99: 10/29/99

AND THE RESERVE

2. <u>Categories for Consideration of Environmental Issues</u> (cont.)

ENVIRONMENTAL CATEGORIES	ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES	ADDRESSED BY THE FOLLOWING DOCUMENTATION
Disposal of hazardous material or other regulated material (e.g., batteries, fluorescent tubes, solvents & cleaning materials)	Pollution liability insurance EVET approval of contractor	Std T&C 450 GU-BTEN-001BT, Chapter 4 Std T&C 660-3 GU-BTEN-001BT, Chapter 10
Emergency response	Hazmat/waste release/spill firesafety emergency	GU-BTEN-001BT, Chapter Building Emergency Operations Plan (EOP) (specific to Premises)
Contract labor/outsourcing for services with environmental implications to be performed on BellSouth Premises (e.g., disposition of hazardous material/waste; maintenance of storage tanks)	Performance of services in accordance with BST's environmental M&Ps Insurance	Std T&C 450 Std T&C 450-B (Contact E/S or your DEC/LDEC for copy of appropriate E/S M&Ps.) Std T&C 660
Transportation of hazardous material	Pollution liability insurance EVET approval of contractor	Std T&C 450 GU-BTEN-001BT, Chapter 4 Std T&C 660-3 GU-BTEN-001BT, Chapter 10
Maintenance/operations work which may produce a waste Other maintenance work	Protection of BST employees and equipment	Std T&C 450 GU-BTEN-001BT, Chapter 10 29CFR 1910.147 29CFR 1910 Subpart O

Version 3Q99: 10/29/99

EXHIBIT A Page 4 of 5

Janitorial services	All waste removal and disposal must conform to all applicable federal, state and local regulations All HazMat & Waste Asbestos notification protection of BST employees and equipment	P&SM Manager - Procurement GU-BTEN-001BT, Chapter 4, GU-BTEN-001BT, Chapter 3 BSP 010-170-001BS (Hazcom)
Manhole cleaning	Pollution liability insurance Manhole entry requirements EVET approval of contractor	Std T&C 450 Std T&C 660-3 BSP 620-145-011PR Issue A, August 1996 GU-BTEN-001BT, Chapter 10 RL9706008BT
Removing or disturbing building materials that may contain asbestos	Asbestos work practices	GU-BTEN-001BT, Chapter 3

3. **DEFINITIONS**

Generator. Under RCRA, the person whose act produces a Hazardous Waste, as defined in 40 CFR 261, or whose act first causes a Hazardous Waste to become subject to regulation. The Generator is legally responsible for the proper management and disposal of Hazardous Wastes in accordance with regulations.

<u>Hazardous Chemical</u>. As defined in the U.S. Occupational Safety and Health (OSHA) hazard communication standard (29 CFR 1910.1200), any chemical which is a health hazard or physical hazard.

Hazardous Waste. As defined in section 1004 of RCRA.

<u>Imminent Danger</u>. Any conditions or practices at a facility which are such that a danger exists which could reasonably be expected to cause immediate death or serious harm to people or immediate significant damage to the environment or natural resources.

Spill or Release. As defined in Section 101 of CERCLA.

4. <u>ACRONYMS</u>

<u>DEC/LDEC</u> - Department Environmental Coordinator/Local Department Environmental Coordinator

<u>GU-BTEN-001BT</u> - BellSouth Environmental Methods and Procedures

EVET - Environmental Vendor Evaluation Team

<u>P&SM</u> - Property & Services Management

Std. T&C - Standard Terms & Conditions

NESC - National Electrical Safety Codes

Version 3Q99: 10/29/99

EXHIBIT B

THREE MONTH CLEC FORECAST

CLEC NAM	E					DATE_		 	
			- (£584	* 127 ₄		6 E S	in the second se		SATE OF THE PROPERTY OF THE PR
			-						
San San August S	Lizharye Biz Ni	1. 42.50	Fred State of		· · · ·				

"Standard bays are defined as racks, bays or cabinets, including equipment and cable, with measurements equal to or less than the following: Width - 26", Depth - 25". The standard height for all collocated equipment bays in BellSouth is 7.0"

** Any forecast for non-standard cageless bays must include an attachment describing the quantity and width and depth measurements.

Notes: Forecast information will be used for no other purpose than collocation planning. Forecast with application dates greater than 3 months from the date of submission will not guarantee the reservation of space in the office requested

BELLSOUTH / CLEC -1 RATES Collocation

			Γ		r			R	ATES			Γ		OSS	RATES		
ĺ			İ								l				[
			tmerim					Noore	curring	Diec	acurring connect	Svc Order Submitted Elec per LSR	Svc Order Submitted Manually per LSR	Svc Order vs. Electronic-1 _{st}		incremental Charge - Menuel Svc Order vs. Electronic-Disc 1st	incremental Chirge - Mersal Svc Order vs. Electronic-Die Add'l
CATEGORY	NOTE	RATE ELEMENT	Indicator	Zone	ncs .	USOC	Rec	Firet	Addi	Firet	AddT	SOMEC	SOMAN	SOMAN	SOMAN	SOMAN	SOMAN
				ti							 	 		 	·		
PHYSICAL COLLOC	CATION																
		Physical Collocation - Application Fee - Initial			CLO	PE18A	\$15.53	\$3,248.00	\$3,248.00								
		Physical Collocation - Application Fee - Subsequent		_	cro	PE1CA		\$1,600.00	\$1,600.00		ļ	ļ		 	ļ		
		Physical Collection - Space Preparation - Firm Order Processing	ł	1	aro	PE1SJ		\$1,211.00	\$1,211.00			1]	l '		1
		Physical Collection - Space Preparation - C.O. Medification		1			60.50										
		per square it. Physical Collection - Space Preparation - Common	 	\vdash	Cro Cro	PE1SK	\$2,58					 -					
		Systems Modification per square ft Cageless		\Box	CLO	PE1SL	\$2.96		Ĺ		l			<u> </u>			L
1		Physical Collecation - Space Preparation - Common Systems Modification per Cage	l	1	ao	PEISM	\$100.66						l	l			l
		Physical Collection - Cable Installation	l	 	CLO	PE18D	\$2.77	\$1,056.00	\$1,056.00								
		Physical Collocation - Floor Space per Sq. Ft.			CLO	PE1PJ	\$4.25										
		Physical Collocation - Cable Support Structure	L	\Box	CLO	PE1PM	\$22.94				ļ			<u> </u>			L
- -		Physical Collocation : Power per Fused Amp Physical Collocation : 120V, Single Phase Standby Power	 -	\vdash	CLO	PE1PL	\$8.86		 			 	 	 	ļ		
		Rate			ao 💮	PE1FB	\$5.62		l					l			L
		Physical Collocation - 240V, Single Phase Standby Power Beta	, ,		CLO	PE1FD	\$11.26					I	1				1
 		Physical Collocation - 120V, Three Phase Standby Power	- '-	\vdash					 		 	 	 				
		Flate		\Box	CLO	PE1FE	\$16.88					<u> </u>					
		Physical Collocation - 277V, Three Phase Slandby Power Rate			cro	PE1FG	\$38.98		1		ŀ	1	l	1			i
			— —	-	UEANL, UEA, U						i						
			1		DN,UDC,UAL,U]		i				l	İ			1
		Physical Collocation - 2-Wire Cross-Connects	L	L.	HI,UCL,UEQ	PE1P2		\$11.57	\$11.57								
J		Physical Collocation - 4-Wire Cross-Connects	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	GLO I	PE1P4		\$11.57	\$11.57		ļ			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
		Physical Collocation - DS1 Cross-Connects - DCS Physical Collocation - DS1 Cross-Connects - DXS	 -	 	CLO CLO	PE11S PE11X		\$69.64 \$69.64	\$69.64 \$69.64		 				l		F
		Physical Collocation - DS3 Cross-Connects - DCS	 	!	GLO I	PE13S		\$528.00	\$528.00		-						
		Physical Collocation - DS3 Cross-Connects - DSX			CLO	PE13X	\$10.06	\$528.00	\$528.00								
		Physical Collocation - 2-Fiber Cross-Connect			cro	PE1F2		\$2,431.00	\$2,431.00				L				
		Physical Colocation - 4-Fiber Cross-Connect	├	1	CLO _	PE1F4	\$6.46	\$2,431.00	\$2,431.00								
		Physical POT Bay - Per 2- Wire Cross Connect Physical POT Bay - Per 4 - Wire Cross Connect		-			\$0.40 \$1.20		 		ł						
		Physical POT Bay - Per DS1 Cross Connect		 			\$1.20		1								
		Physical POT Bay - Per DS3 Cross Connect					\$8.00										
		Physical Collocation - Welded Wire Cagé - Par 100 Sq. Ft.			ao	PE1BW	\$41.99				į		1	1			l
		Physical Collocation - Gypeum Board Cage -Per 100 Sq.	-	 					1								
<u> </u>		R	<u> </u>	ļ	Cro	PE1BC	\$84.10						 		ļ <u>.</u>		
		Physical Collocation - Fire Plated Cage - Per 100 Sq. Ft.		1		PE1BF	\$99.73		L	L		<u> </u>					L
		Physical Collocation - Welded Wire Cage - Per Addi 50 Sq.			90												
 		Physical Collocation - Gypsum Board Cage -Per Addi 50		1	CLO	PE1CW	\$4.14		 		 	 	 		 		
		Sq. Ft.	L		CLO	PE1CC	\$9.35		<u> </u>		L	<u> </u>					
		Physical Collocation - Fire Rated Cage - Per Add 50 Sq Ft.		ļ	CLO	PE1CF	\$11.30					l	1				1
		Physical Colocation - Fire Hand Cage - Per Add 50 Sq Ft. Physical Colocation - Security System Per Premises		1	CLO	PEIAX	\$52.00				<u> </u>	!					
[]		Physical Collocation - Security Access System - New	<u> </u>				1-3.0	205 40	***				1	l			i ——
		Access Card Activation, per 5 Cards Physical Collection-Security Access System-Administrative	 	1-	CLO		 	\$85.12	\$85.12		 -	 	 	 	 		
1		Change, existing Access Card, per Card	L		a.o_	PE1AA		\$35.00	\$35.00		L		ļ	ļ			
		Physical Collocation - Security Access System - Replace			CFO	PEIAR		\$250.00	\$250.00			1	1		'		ı
 		Lost or Stolen Card, per Card	 -	1			 				<u> </u>		 	 			
		Physical Collocation - Security Access - Initial Key, per Key	! —	₩.	cro	PE1AK	ļ	\$26.41	\$26.41				ļ	 _	ļ		
[]		Physical Collocation - Security Access - Key, Replace Lost or Stolen Key, per Key	l	1	l cro l	PE1AL		\$26.41	\$26.41		l .	l	L	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		L
		Physical Collocation - Space Availability Report per	$\overline{}$	1									I	l			
 		premises	 	-	CLO	PE1SR PE1CR		\$550.00 \$1.700.00	\$550.00 \$1,166.00		 		 		 		
 	_	Collocation Cable Records - per request Collocation Cable Records - VG/DS0 Cable, per cable		+			1	\$1,709.00		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	 	 	 	 			
		record			Cro	PRICD	ļ <u> </u>	\$923.86	\$923.86		J	<u> </u>	ļ	ļ		ļ	
1		Collocation Cable Records - VG/DS0 Cable, per each 100 pair	•		CLO	PE1CO		\$18.03	\$18.03			[l	•			Ĺ
 		Collocation Cable Records - DS1, per T1TIE	 	1	ao	PE1C1		\$8.44	\$8.44		 	1		<u> </u>	I		L

BELLSOUTH / CLEC -1 RATES Collocation Florida

CATEGORY NOTE CALLOCATION NOTE CALLOCATIO																		
CATEGORY NOTE RATE (S.BARTY Note N									R	IATES					OSS	RATES		
CATEGORY NOTE RAPE (SJAMPT Market Law of the common La		- 1	,	i	۱ ۱								1					
### ANT GERRY ##	1	- 1	•		1 1			1					i	1	1			ı
### ANT GERRY ##	i	- 1			ıı	1		1	1				l					Incremental
CATEGOR NOTE SATE (LIAMY Manual Part		- 1			ıı	1		1					l	i	1		Charge -	Charge -
COTECON MOTE SATE CLIGATED Internal 2006 Sec. 0	- 1	- 1	-	1	1 !	l l							Svc Order	Svc Order	Incremental	Incremental	Manual Svc	Manual Svc
CATEGORN NOTE CATEGORN STATE Interest Section Section Control Contro	i	- 1		[1	1		1 1			None	ecurring		Submitted	Churge - Manual	Charge - Marsual	Order vs.	Order vs.
Control SOTE Control	1	- 1			1 1	1												Electronic Disc
Colorative Caste Review - USA per TITIE	1	1			1 1													Add'i
Cuto Petro Service	EGORY N	\rightarrow		Indicator	Zone			Rec			First	Addi	SOMEC	BOMAN	SONLAN	SOMAN	SCMAN	SOMAN
Project Colocation - Security Excord - State, Per Customer Part Customer			Collocation Cable Records - DS3, per T3TIE		\perp	CLO	PE1C3		\$29.54	\$29.54				ļ		ļ		<u> </u>
Physical Chicocolon - Security Excord - State, Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Customer Per Per Customer Per Per Customer Per Per Per Customer Per Per Per Per Per Per Per Per Per Per	i	- 1	0 m - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 -		1		DE400	l i	#270 OF	e270.06		Į.	1	l	l			l
Peter Color Peter Peter Color Peter Peter Color Pete			Collocation Cable Hacorgs - Hoer Cable, per Cable record		-	CLU	FEILE		\$219.05	\$215.05		 	 					
Shipsical Coloncation - Sociarly Excord - Countins, Par CLO PEIDO \$13.64				ì	}	αο	PF1BQ	,	\$10.89	,	i	ı	ı	l	i	1		1
Project Collocation in The Resolute Security Execut - Premissing Page CLO PEIPO \$18.40			Physical Collocation - Security Escort - Overtime, Per		t					1				1		·		
CLO PEIPO \$16.40						CLO	PE10Q		\$13.64			L	l	l				
### PRYSICAL COLLOCATION IN THE REMOTE BITE Physical Concordin in the Remote Size - Application File CLO PETRA \$874.14 \$674.14 Close the Remote Size - Supplication File CLO PETRA \$222.50 Physical Colocation in the Petrodo Size - Supplication File CLO PETRA \$222.50 Physical Colocation in the Remote Size - Supplication File CLO PETRA \$222.50 Physical Colocation in the Remote Size - Supplication File CLO PETRA \$223.45 Physical Colocation in the Remote Size - Supplication File CLO PETRA \$231.45 Petral Colocation in the Remote Size - Remote Size - Supplication File CLO PETRA \$231.45 Code Regular per CUI Code Regulated 1 CLO PETRA \$51.66 \$22.88 Additional Engineering - Remote Size - Remote Size - Law Size - Size						710	DE 400		*18 40				l	1				1
Physical Colocation in the Namoto Site - Application Fee			Charlet Hori		-	CLO	PEIPU		≱10.4 U	ļ		 	 			 		
Physical Colocation in the Namoto Site - Application Fee					-									 		II		
Califord Space in the Remote State De Regif Reck 1	AT COTTOCATIO	NON IN T	HE REMOTE SITE		1						<u> </u>					i		
Califord Space in the Remote State De Regif Reck 1	J	1	Dhysical Collection in the Remote Site . Application Cos	١.	1 !	പരി	PF1RA		\$874.14	\$874.14	I	i	1	l	l	1		1
Physical Collection in the Fernote Size - Security Access 1				- 	1			\$232 50	4413.14	40,4.14		 	1	 				
CLO PETRO \$20,20 \$20,2				- '	1		remp			 		 	 	-	 			
Beport per Premise Regulated CLO PE1SR \$231.45	- 1		Key	1	1 !	CLO	PE1RD		\$26.20	\$26.20	i	1	l	i	1			1 .
Report per Premises Requested 1			Physical Collocation in the Remote Site - Space Availability															
Cub Reguest, ppr CLU Code Reguested 1 CLO PETRE \$75.13 \$75						cro	PE1SR		\$231.45	\$231.45		<u> </u>	Ļ	 -	L	L		L
Actional Engineering - Besic AEH \$51.66 \$22.88					l i	~~	DEADE		#7C 10		1	ł	1	l	1			1
Additional Engineering - Premium				<u> </u>	-	- 0.0						 -						
VINTUAL COLLOCATION Virtual Collocation - Application Cost CLO \$4,122.00				ļ	1			ļ				 	 	 				
Virtual Collocation - Application Cots			Additional Engineering - Premium		\vdash		AEH	l	304.51	\$25.74	<u> </u>				<u> </u>	·		
Virtual Collocation - Application Cots				<u> </u>	li			ļ-—				 	 					
Virtual Collocation - Application Cots					-						l	 	 	 -	 			
Virtual Collocation - Application Cots				<u> </u>	1							 	 	 		ļ		
Virtual Collocation - Application Cots					-					ļ			 					
Virtual Collocation - Addr Cable Request	T COTTOCYLOI			L	1				41 1-0 00				ļ	 -				
Virtual Collocation - Floor Space per Sq. Pt. CLO \$4.25					1—									├ ───				
Virtual Collocation - Cabba Installation					-				\$1,249.00		ļ <u> </u>			 	ļ		<u> </u>	
Virtual Collocation - Cable Support Structure					L.	CLO .					<u> </u>	 	ļ	 				
Virtual Collocation - Power per Fused Amp				ļ	!				\$965.00			 	ļ	 		ļ		
UEANL_UEA,U DN,UDC,UAL_U DN,UD				ļ	1					 		 	 	 	ļ	 		
Nyintal Collocation - 2-Wire Cross-Connects			Virtual Collocation - Power per Fused Amp		!			\$6.95		·	ļ		 	├ ──				
Virtual Collocation - 2-Wire Cross-Connects	- 1	1	-	l	1		i				1	•	l .	1		ł	l	ı
Virtual Collocation - 4-Wire Cross-Connects CLO \$5.02 \$1,157.00	1			l	1			ا ـــــــا	** ***	1	ŀ	1	Į	ì	l	1		ı
Virtual Collocation - DS1 Cross-Connects - DCS				L	Į			\$5.02	\$1,157.00	J	<u> </u>	ļ	 	ļ <u>.</u>		 		
Virtual Collocation - DS1 Cross-Connects - DSX				L											f			
Virtual Collocation - DS3 Cross-Connects - DCS					1					ļ		 	ļ	 	ļ	ļ		
Virtual Collocation - DS3 Cross-Connects - DSX				<u> </u>								 	 	└				
Virtual Collocation - Optical Circuits					1						<u> </u>		ļ	 	ļ	 		
Virtual Collocation to Virtual Connection - Fiber CLO \$0.19 \$526.17 Virtual Collocation to Virtual Connection - DS-1/DS3 CLO \$0.17 \$134.46				L	1						 					 		
Virtual Collocation to Virtual Connection - DS-1/DS3 CLO \$0.17 \$134.46					L					ļ		ļ		ļ		ļ	<u> </u>	
					L					ļ		_	 	 		 	 _	
1 I Hillian Collegation - Maintenance Consult Ground - Dansier				L	·	CLO		\$0.17	5134.46			 	 	 		ļ		
			Virtual Collocation - Maintenance/Security Escort - Regular			ا مما		1	\$10.00	£10.90	I	1	1	1	Ī			l .
Time CLO \$10.89 \$10.89			Time		-	<u> </u>	·	 	a 10.89	a 10.89		 	 			·		
Virtual Collocation - Maintenancy/Security Escort - Overtime CLO \$13.64 \$13.64	į.		Virtual Collegation - Maintenance/Security Ferror - Cuarlino	J	1	ا مو ا		i !	\$13.64	\$13.64	l .	1	l .	l .	I	l .	l	l
Virtual Collection - Navigenercy/Security Escort - Premium			Virtual Collection - Maintenance/Security Escort - Premium		-							t	 	1	1			
Time CLO \$16.40 \$16.40	ı	ļ		l	1	CLO		L	\$16.40	\$16.40	L	<u> </u>	L	L		L	L	L
	-				1								L			L		
													1			L		

Attachment 5

Access to Numbers and Number Portability

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	Non-Discriminatory Access to Telephone Numbers3
2.	Permanent Number Portability3
3.	Interim Number Portability4
4.	INP Implementation5
5.	Conversion from INP to PNP7
6.	Permanent Number Solution9
7.	Cut-Over Process
8.	True-up
9.	Operational Support System (OSS) Rates12
Ex	hibit A – Rates14

ACCESS TO NUMBERS AND NUMBER PORTABILITY

1. Non-Discriminatory Access to Telephone Numbers

All the negotiated rates, terms and conditions set forth in this Attachment pertain to the provisioning of local number portability.

- During the term of this Agreement, Sprint and BellSouth shall contact the North American Numbering Plan Administrator (NANPA) as designated by the FCC for the assignment of numbering resources in accordance with the then current Industry Numbering Committee's Central Office Code (NXX) Assignment Guidelines.
- 1.2 For the purposes of the resale of BellSouth's telecommunications services by Sprint, BellSouth will provide Sprint with on line access to telephone numbers for reservation on a first come, first served basis. BellSouth's reservation of telephone number practices shall be in accordance with the appropriate FCC rules and regulations. Sprint acknowledges that there may be instances where there is a shortage of telephone numbers in a particular CLLIC and in such instances BellSouth may request that Sprint cancel sufficient reservations of numbers to alleviate the shortage. Sprint shall make reasonable effort to comply with such request.
- 1.3. Further, upon Sprint request and for the purposes of the resale of BellSouth's telecommunications services by Sprint, BellSouth will reserve up to 100 telephone numbers per Common Language Location Identifier Code (CLLIC), for Sprint's sole use. Such telephone number reservations shall be transmitted to Sprint via electronic file transfer. BellSouth reservation of telephone number practices shall be in accordance with the appropriate FCC rules and regulations. Sprint acknowledges that there may be instances where there is a shortage of telephone numbers in a particular CLLIC and in such instances BellSouth shall use its best efforts to reserve for a ninety (90) day period a sufficient quantity for Sprint's reasonable need in that particular CLLIC.
- 1.4 BellSouth and Sprint shall offer number portability to customers for any portion of an existing block of DID numbers without being required to port the entire block of numbers. BellSouth and Sprint shall permit end users that port a portion of DID numbers to retain DID service on the remaining portion of numbers. Porting a portion of a range of DID numbers can be provided by BellSouth pursuant to its General Subscriber Services Tariff.
- 1.5 BellSouth will port numbers that are denied or are currently on suspend. BellSouth will not require payment of the account prior to porting. BellSouth will port reserved numbers that the end user is currently paying to reserve. Portable reserved numbers appear on the end user's customer service record.

2. Permanent Number Portability

- 2.1 The FCC, the Commissions, and industry forums have developed and BellSouth is implementing a permanent approach to providing service provider number portability. Both Parties will implement a permanent approach as developed and approved by the Commission, the FCC and industry forums. Consistent with the requirements to move to Permanent Number Portability (PNP) as set forth in Section 5 of this Attachment, Interim Number Portability (INP) may be available only until such permanent solution is implemented in an end office.
- 2.2 End User Line Charge. Recovery of charges associated with implementing PNP through a monthly charge assessed to end users has been authorized by the FCC. This end user line charge will be as filed in FCC No. 1 and will be billed to Sprint where Sprint is a subscriber to local switching or where Sprint is a reseller of BellSouth telecommunications services. This charge will not be discounted.
- 2.3 LERG Reassignment: Portability for an entire NXX code of numbers shall be provided, when mutually agreed, by utilizing reassignment of the entire NXX code to the porting Party through a reassignment in the Local Exchange Routing Guide ("LERG"). Updates to translations in the donor Party's switching offices from which the NNX code is reassigned will be made by the donor Party by the date on which national LERG changes become effective.

3. Interim Number Portability

- 3.1 <u>Definition</u>. Until the industry-wide permanent solution is implemented in an end office, BellSouth shall provide Interim Number Portability ("INP"). INP is an interim service arrangement whereby an end user who switches subscription of his local exchange service from BellSouth to Sprint, or vice versa, is permitted to retain the use of his existing assigned telephone number, provided that the end user remains at the same location for his local exchange service or changes locations and service providers but stays within the same rate center of his existing number.
- Methods of Providing Number Portability. INP is available through either remote call forwarding or direct inward dialing trunks, at the election of Sprint. Remote call forwarding (RCF) is an existing switch-based BellSouth service that redirects calls within the telephone network. Direct inward dialing trunks (DID) allow calls to be routed over a dedicated facility to the Sprint switch that serves the subscriber.
- 3.3 Signaling Requirements. SS7 Signaling is required for the provision of INP services. INP-DID is available from BellSouth on a per DS0, DS1, or DS3 basis. Where INP-DID is technically feasible and is provided on a DS1 or a DS3 basis, the applicable channelization rates are those specified in Section E6 in BellSouth's Intrastate Access Tariffs, incorporated herein by this reference. INP is available only for basic local exchange service.

:

3.4 Rates

Rates for INP are set out in Exhibit A to this Attachment. If no rate is identified in the contract, the rate for the specific service or function will be negotiated by the Parties upon request by either Party.

4. INP Implementation

- 4.1 INP is available only where a CLEC or BellSouth is currently providing, or will begin providing concurrent with provision of INP, basic local exchange service to the affected end user. INP for a particular telephone number is available only from the central office originally providing local exchange service to the end user. INP for a particular assigned telephone number will be disconnected when any end user, Commission, BellSouth, or Sprint initiated activity (e.g., a change in exchange boundaries) would normally result in a telephone number change had the end user retained his local exchange service with the donor Party.
- 4.2 INP-RCF, as contemplated by this Agreement, is a telecommunications service whereby a call dialed to an INP-RCF equipped telephone number is automatically forwarded to an assigned seven- or ten- digit telephone number within the local calling area as defined in BellSouth's General Subscriber Services Tariff. The forwarded-to number shall be specified by Sprint or BellSouth, as appropriate. The forwarding Party will provide identification of the originating telephone number, via SS7 signaling, to the receiving Party. Identification of the originating telephone number to the INP-RCF end user cannot be guaranteed, however. INP-RCF provides a single call path for the forwarding of no more than one simultaneous call to the receiving Party's specified forwarded-to number. Each Party may order up to the maximum amount of additional paths capable on a particular switch type to handle multiple simultaneous calls to the same ported telephone number.
- 4.3 INP-DID service, as contemplated by this Agreement, provides trunk side access to end office switches for direct inward dialing to the other Party's premises equipment from the telecommunications network to lines associated with the other Party's switching equipment and must be provided on all trunks in a group arranged for inward service. A INP-DID trunk termination charge, provided with SS7 Signaling only, applies for each trunk voice grade equivalent. In addition, direct facilities are required from the end office where a ported number resides to the end office serving the ported end user customer. The rates for a switched local channel and switched dedicated transport apply as contained in BellSouth's Intrastate Access Services tariff, as said tariff is amended from time to time. Transport mileage will be calculated as the airline distance between the end office where the number is ported and the Point of Interface ("POI") using the V&H coordinate method. INP-DID must be established with a minimum configuration of two channels and one unassigned telephone number per switch, per arrangement for control purposes. Transport facilities arranged for INP-DID may not be mixed with any other type of trunk group, with no outgoing calls placed over said facilities. INP-DID will be provided only where such facilities are available and where the switching equipment of the ordering

÷

Party is properly equipped. Where INP-DID service is required from more than one wire center or from separate trunk groups within the same wire center, such service provided from each wire center or each trunk group within the same wire center shall be considered a separate service. Only customer-dialed sent-paid calls will be completed to the first number of a INP-DID number group; however, there are no restrictions on calls completed to other numbers of a INP-DID number group. Interface group arrangements provided for terminating the switched transport at the Party's terminal location are as set forth in of BellSouth's Intrastate Access Services Tariff, § E6.1.3.A as amended from time to time.

- 4.4 The calling party shall be responsible for payment of the applicable charges for sentpaid calls to the INP number. For collect, third-party, or other operator-assisted nonsent paid calls to the ported telephone number, BellSouth or Sprint shall be responsible for the payment of charges under the same terms and conditions for which the end user would have been liable for those charges. Either Party may request that the other block collect and third party non-sent paid calls to the INP-assigned telephone number. If a Party does not request blocking, the other Party will provide itemized local usage detail for the billing of non-sent paid calls on the monthly bill of usage charges provided at the individual end user account level. The detail will include itemization of all billable usage. Each Party shall have the option of receiving this usage data on a daily basis via a data file transfer arrangement. This arrangement will utilize the existing industry uniform standard, known as EMR standards, for exchange of billing data. Files of usage data will be created daily for the optional service. Usage originated and recorded in the sending BellSouth RAO will be provided in unrated or rated format, depending on processing system. Sprint usage originated elsewhere and delivered via CMDS to the sending BellSouth RAO shall be provided in rated format.
- Each Party shall be responsible for obtaining authorization from the end user for the 4.5 handling of the disconnection of the end user's service, the provision of new local service and the provision of INP services. Each Party shall be responsible for coordinating the provision of service with the other to assure that its switch is capable of accepting INP ported traffic. Each Party shall be responsible for providing equipment and facilities that are compatible with the other's service parameters, interfaces, equipment and facilities and shall be required to provide sufficient terminating facilities and services at the terminating end of an INP call to adequately handle all traffic to that location and shall be solely responsible to ensure that its facilities, equipment and services do not interfere with or impair any facility, equipment, or service of the other Party or any of its end users. In the event that either Party determines in its reasonable judgment that the other Party will likely impair or is impairing, or interfering with any equipment, facility or service or any of its end users, that Party may either refuse to provide INP service or may terminate INP service to the other Party after providing appropriate notice.
- Each Party shall permit the other Party to order all intercept announcements, and specify the particular announcement from the standard set of intercept announcement

options. The intercept announcement shall be on a per telephone number basis for telephone numbers which the porting Party has ported from the donor Party and for which INP measures have, at that porting Party's direction, been terminated.

- 4.7 Each Party shall be the other Party's single point of contact for all repair calls on behalf of each Party's end user. Each Party must obtain authorization from the other Party before contacting the other Party's customers for maintenance purposes.
- 4.8 Neither Party shall be responsible for adverse effects on any service, facility or equipment from the use of INP services. End-to-end transmission characteristics may vary depending on the distance and routing necessary to complete calls over INP facilities. Each Party shall meet or exceed the minimum transmission quality standards for its respective network as may be established by the Commission. Each Party shall promptly notify the other of any necessary change in protection criteria or in any of the facilities, operation, or procedures that could render any facilities provided by the other Party obsolete or cause necessary modification of the other Party's equipment.
- 4.9 For terminating IXC traffic ported to either Party which requires use of either Party's tandem switching, the tandem provider will bill the IXC tandem switching and a portion of the transport, and the other Party will bill the IXC local switching, the interconnection charge, the carrier common line and a portion of the transport. If the tandem provider is unable to provide the necessary access records to permit the other Party to bill the IXC directly for terminating access to ported numbers, then the tandem provider will bill the IXC full terminating switched access charges at the tandem provider's rate and will compensate the other Party at the tandem Party's tariff rates via a process mutually agreed to by the Parties. If an intraLATA toll call is delivered, the delivering Party will pay terminating access rates to the other Party. This subsection does not apply in cases where INP-DID is utilized for number portability.

5. Conversion from INP to PNP

Once a long-term database method of providing Local Number Portability (PNP) is implemented in an end office, with advance written notice, neither Party shall provide new number portability arrangements in that end office using interim number portability (INP). The official notice advising an end office is now PNP compatible will be as posted in the LERG 45 days in advance of the ready to port date of that office. Advance notice of PNP implementation for all BellSouth end offices is also posted on the Interconnection web site. The LERG posting for PNP eligibility date will begin the transition from INP to PNP for all INP services. The transition from existing INP arrangements to PNP shall occur within one hundred twenty (120) days from the date PNP is implemented in the end office or as mutually agreed to by both Parties during the transition period. BellSouth will provision Local Service Requests for INP with due dates contained prior to the end office implementation date. Requests for INP with due dates on or after the PNP implementation date will be returned to the requesting Party for subsequent submission as PNP. Neither Party

shall charge the other Party for conversion from INP to PNP. The Parties shall comply with any INP/PNP transition processes established by the FCC and State Commissions and appropriate industry number portability work groups. BellSouth and Sprint will work cooperatively in the submission of transition orders to ensure that end user outage during the conversion is minimal. Ordering guidelines for PNP can be found on the web at

http://www.interconnection.bellsouth.com/guides/guides.html. and are contained in the BellSouth Business Rules for Local Ordering.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Parties acknowledge that the FCC has determined once PNP has been deployed pursuant to the FCC's orders, rules and regulations, that all local exchange carriers (LECs) have the duty to provide PNP. Therefore, either Party, at any time, may seek appropriate legal or regulatory relief concerning the transition from INP to PNP or other related issues.

5.1 Conversion Policy

- 5.1.1 BellSouth implemented the conversion of Interim Number Portability (INP) to Local Number Portability (PNP) as follows:
 - The conversion of INP numbers to PNP is handled as a project and as such will be coordinated by a BellSouth project manager to ensure timely conversion of all INP to PNP accounts.
 - All INP numbers in PNP capable switches will be converted to PNP within 120 days after the office is PNP capable.
 - BellSouth will continue to offer INP until the completion date of PNP for the wire center.

5.2 Conversion Schedule

The schedule to implement PNP in the 21 MSAs in the BellSouth region is as mandated by the FCC may be viewed by accessing the Carrier Notification Web site. The notification also outlines the conversion schedule for all of BellSouth's switches.

5.3 Specific Conversion activities

When Sprint has INP accounts, the BellSouth Account Team will contact Sprint to negotiate a conversion schedule.

During the 120 day conversion period for each MSA, the Local Carrier Service Center (LCSC) will provide special handling for the requests to convert INP to PNP. These requests will be logged by a project manager and project managed to ensure end user service outage is minimal. Unless listing changes are requested, Sprint may use a specially designed form provided by the project manager or account team in lieu of

the Local Service Request (LSR), End User (EU), and Number Portability (NP) forms.

If changes are to be made to the INP account, the LSR should follow the normal process flow for ordering instead of the INP to PNP conversion plan.

5.4 FOC

During the conversion period, if Sprint uses the request form in lieu of the LSR, the form will include provisions for providing a manual FOC. If the request is submitted electronically, BellSouth shall send to Sprint an electronic FOC.

5.5 Routing of Calls to the LRN

Trigger orders are not used for INP telephone numbers. Once the activate message is sent to the Number Portability Administration Center (NPAC) by the new service provider, (with exception of the end user's serving wire center) incoming calls are routed to the new provider. Calls from within the end user's servicing wire center will not route to the new Local Routing Number (LRN) until the porting D order processes. BellSouth's obligation in meeting timelines for processing the disconnect order will be as specified in Attachment 9, incorporated herein by this reference.

6. Permanent Number Solution

- The FCC, the Commissions and industry forums have developed a permanent approach to providing service provider number portability and BellSouth is working to implement PNP. Both Parties agree to implement a permanent approach as developed and approved by the Commission, the FCC and industry forums. Consistent with the requirements to move to PNP, INP is available pursuant to this attachment.
- BellSouth and Sprint will adhere to the process flows and cutover guidelines outlined in the "LNP Reference Guide", unless otherwise provided in this Agreement, which may be found on the web at http://www.interconnection.bellsouth.com/guides/guides.html.
- 6.2.1 BellSouth and Sprint will work cooperatively to implement changes to PNP process flows ordered by the FCC or as recommended by standard industry forums addressing PNP.
- Both Parties shall cooperate in the process of porting numbers from one carrier to another so as to limit service outage for the ported subscriber. BellSouth will set LRN unconditional or 10-digit triggers where applicable, which should ensure no interruption to the end user. Where triggers are set, BellSouth removes the ported number at the same time the trigger is removed.

- 6.2.3 For porting of numbers where triggers are not set, the Parties shall coordinate the porting of the number between service providers so as to minimize service interruptions to the end user.
- 6.2.4 BellSouth will provide ordering support for Sprint's PNP requests Monday through Friday 8:00 AM until 8:00 PM EST. BellSouth normal hours of operation for provisioning support are defined in Attachment 6. Ordering and provisioning support required by Sprint outside of these hours will be considered outside of normal business hours and will be subject to overtime billing. For stand alone PNP where LRN unconditional or 10-digit triggers are set, Sprint may port numbers during times that are supported by the Number Portability Administration Center (NPAC) 24 hours a day 7 days a week. BellSouth will provide maintenance assistance to Sprint 24 hours a day 7 days a week to resolve issues arising from the porting of numbers for problems isolated to the BellSouth network. In the event of manual intervention, both Parties will work cooperatively to resolve issues within each Party's network. BellSouth shall provide as soon as possible, but not later than sixty (60) minutes from receipt of the report from Sprint, an estimated restoral time to correct problems isolated to BellSouth's network. BellSouth and Sprint will cooperate to provide periodic updates to each other with the status of events that might impact the estimated restoral time.
- 6.2.5 Performance Measurements for BellSouth providing PNP are located in Attachment 9 to this Agreement, incorporated herein by this reference.
- 6.3 BellSouth will use best efforts to update switch translations, where necessary, in time frames that are consistent with the time frames BellSouth's end users experience or as offered to other CLECs.
- Sprint may request deployment of PNP according to and pursuant to the rules and regulations set forth in 47 CFR § 52.23.

7. Cut-Over Process

- 7.1 BellSouth and Sprint shall cooperate in the process of porting numbers from one carrier to another so as to limit service outage for the ported subscriber.
- 7.1.1 For a coordinated conversion; i.e., stand alone INP, INP and PNP with loop and those services which require project coordination as defined in the BellSouth LNP procedures or as provided for in this agreement, BellSouth shall verbally coordinate the disconnect with Sprint and perform any switch translations so as to limit end user service outage. BellSouth and Sprint will mutually agree upon a cutover time prior to the actual conversion. Sprint may designate the conversion time when the conversion involves a loop with INP or LNP by ordering time specific conversion at rates designated in this agreement. Both parties will use best efforts to ensure mutually agreed to conversion times, as identified in this paragraph, will commence within 15 minutes of the agreed time.

7.2 Testing

BellSouth and Sprint shall cooperate to ensure network reliability is maintained when porting numbers so as to limit service outage for their end users. BellSouth and Sprint will perform on a mutually agreeable basis any testing which may be required to isolate and repair service problems within their respective networks. Each party will notify the other of changes to the network or changes to processes which may impact end user service at time frames which are consistent to BellSouth and Sprint's internal notification processes.

7.3 Installation Timeframes

7.3.1 Installation time frames for INP and LNP will be as outlined in the BellSouth Products and Services Interval guide located on the web at http://www.interconnection.bellsouth.com/guides/guides.html or as provided in Section 9, Performance Measurement.

7.4 Engineering and Maintenance

BellSouth and Sprint will cooperate to ensure that performance of trunking and signaling capacity is engineered and managed at levels which are in accordance with any FCC or State Commission requirement.

7.5 Operator Services and Directory Assistance

With respect to operator services and directory assistance associated with INP for Sprint subscribers, BellSouth shall provide the following:

- 7.5.1 While INP is deployed:
- 7.5.1.1 BellSouth shall allow Sprint to order provisioning of Telephone Line Number (TLN) calling cards and Billed Number Screening (BNS), in its LIDB, for ported numbers, as specified by Sprint. BellSouth shall continue to allow Sprint access to its LIDB. Other LIDB provisions are specified in this Agreement.
- 7.5.1.2 Where BellSouth has control of directory listings for NXX codes containing ported numbers, BellSouth shall maintain entries for ported numbers as specified by Sprint.
- 7.5.2 BellSouth shall provide a 10-Digit Global Title Translation (GTT) Node for routing queries for TCAP-based operator services (e.g., LIDB).
- 7.5.3 BellSouth OSS shall meet all requirements specified in "Generic Operator Services Switching Requirements for Number Portability," Issue 1.00, Final Draft, April 12, 1996. Editor Nortel.

8. True-up

This section applies only to Tennessee and other rates that are interim or expressly subject to true-up under this Attachment.

8.1 The interim prices for Number Portability shall be subject to true-up according to the following procedures:

The interim prices shall be trued-up, either up or down, based on final prices determined either by further agreement between the Parties, or by a final order (including any appeals) of the Commission which final order meets the criteria of Section 8.3 below. The Parties shall implement the true-up by comparing the actual volumes and demand for each item, together with interim prices for each item, with the final prices determined for each item. Each Party shall keep its own records upon which the true-up can be based, and any final payment from one Party to the other shall be in an amount agreed upon by the Parties based on such records. In the event of any disagreement as between the records or the Parties regarding the amount of such true-up, the Parties agree that the body having jurisdiction over the matter shall be called upon to resolve such differences, or the Parties may mutually agree to submit the matter to the Dispute Resolution process in accordance with the provisions in the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

- 8.2 The Parties may continue to negotiate toward final prices, but in the event that no such agreement is reached within nine (9) months, either Party may petition the Commission to resolve such disputes and to determine final prices for each item. Alternatively, upon mutual agreement, the Parties may submit the matter to the Dispute Resolution Process set forth in the General Terms and Conditions of the Agreement, so long as they file the resulting Agreement with the Commission as a "negotiated Agreement" under Section 252(e) of the Act.
- An effective order of the Commission that forms the basis of a true-up shall be based upon cost studies submitted by either or both Parties to the Commission and shall be binding upon BellSouth and Sprint specifically or upon all carriers generally, such as a generic cost proceeding.

9. Operational Support System (OSS) Rates

BellSouth has developed and made available the following mechanized systems by which Sprint may submit LSRs electronically.

LENS Local Exchange Navigation System

EDI Electronic Data Interface

TAG Telecommunications Access Gateway

LSRs submitted by means of one of these interactive interfaces will incur an OSS electronic ordering charge as specified in Attachment 6 of this Agreement incorporated herein by this reference.

SERVICE PROVIDER NUMBER PORTABILITY Florida

į		1			i 1			RATES					OSSI	RATES		
	!	Interim		BCS USOC	, mor						Sve Order	Svc Order	Incremental	incremental	Charge -	Charge -
:	UNBUNDLED NETWORK ELEMENT	Indicator	Zone		USOC		4			Nonrecurring		Submitted Manually per	Charge - Manual Svc Order vs.	Charge - Manual	Order vs. Electronic-Disc	Order vs.
:	:	ļ			[[Nonre	curring	Diec	onnect	Elec per LSR	LSR		Electronic-Add't	1st	Addit
CATEGORY NOTE			1			Rec	Firet	Addit	First	Add7	SOMEC	SOMAN	SOMAN	BOMAN	SOMAN	SOMAN
ERIM SERVICE PROVIDER	NUMBER PORTABILITY - RCF															
	RCF, per number ported (Business Line)		l		TNPBL	\$2.05	\$0.4145	\$0.4145	\$0.0415	\$0.0415	3.50	19.99				
	RCF, per number ported (Residence Line)				TNPRL	\$2.05	\$0.4145	\$0.4145	\$0.0415	\$0.0415	3.50	19.99				·
	RCF, Per Additional Path					\$0.7179										
TERM SERVICE PROVIDER	NUMBER PORTABILITY - DID															
	DID per number ported (Residence)				TNPDR		\$0.6923	\$0.6923	\$0.6923	\$0.6923	3.50	19.99				
	DID per number ported (Business)		1		TNPDB		\$0.6923	\$0.6923	\$0.6923	\$0.6923	3.50	19.99				
	DID, per trunk termination, Initial				TNPT2	\$54.95	\$161.29	\$161.29	\$32.73	\$32.73	3.50	19.99				
	DID, per trunk termination, Subsequent				TNPT2	\$54.95	\$80.58	\$80.58	\$32.73	\$32.73	3.50	19.99				
HVICE PROVIDER NUMBE	R PORTABILITY (RIPH)						 	 -								
	RIPH, Functionality, Per Rearrangement						\$20.08	\$20.08				19.99				
	RIPH, Per Number Ported					\$1.83	\$0.2165	\$0.2165	\$0.0216	\$0.0216		19.99				
	PIPH, Functionality, Per Central Ofc		\vdash		 		\$90,47	\$90.47	\$2.54	\$2.54		19.99				ļ
							J		VIV	V		10.00				

ALLTEL AGREEMENTS/AMENDMENTS

Contract Type	State	Status	Effective Date	Expiration Date	Amendments	Amendments
Agreements						
Agreement	FL	EXPIRED, ALLTEL still operating under this agreement		09/01/99	No Amendments associated with this agreement applied to the deaveraged project.	•
Agreement	NC	EXPIRED- there is no new full agreement, why would this agreement be dormant?	6/13/97	09/01/00	No Amendments related to UNEs for this Agreement. A Stand-Alone Agreement for Subloops was initiated (dated 8/14/01 for N/F/G).	
Agreement	SC	Expired	03/2/00	3/01/01	Input Deaveraged Zones from Amendment of 9/6/00	
Agreement	AL	Active	07/31/01	7/30/03	Updated WCC with UNEs from this Agreement. No Amendments	
Agreement	SC	Active	7/31/01	7/30/03	Updated WCC with UNEs from this Agreement. No Amendments	

Agreement	AL	Expired	3/2/00	3/01/01	Dormant Updated WCC with Deaveraged Zone rates from Amendment – 9/6/00 – UNE Loops	
Agreement	FL	Expired	6/27/00	6/26/01	Interim Agreement for Specific Conversion times for UNE Loops (no deaveraged rates)	
Agreement	GA	Expired	3/2/00	3/1/01	Deaveraged Zone Rates from Amendment of 9/6/00 -UNE Loops	
Agreement	NC	Expired	6/27/00	6/26/01	Interim Agreement for Specific Conversion times for UNE Loops	
Agreement	N/F/G	Active	8/14/01	8/13/03	Verified in WCC the Subloop rates from this Agreement. They were already there.	
Amendments						
Amendments	SC	Exp	9/6/00	3/01/01	Amend date -9/6/00	Agreement (3/2/00-3/1/01) Adding Deaveraged Zone UNE rates.
Amendment	AL	Exp -	9/6/00	3/01/01	Amend date -9/6/00	Updated WCC with

.

						Deaveraged Rates from Amendment dated 9/6/00-Agreement dated 3/2/00-3/01/01
Amendment	GA	Exp	9/6/00	3/01/01	Amend date -9/6/00	Deaveraged Rates input into WCC – 11/02/01.
Amendment	SC	Exp	9/12	3/1/01	Amend date -9/12/00	Agreement (3/2/00-3/1/01) - Adding Resale
Amendment	AL	Ехр-	9/12	3/1/01	Amend date -9/12/00	Adding Resale Agreement-Agreement date: 3/2/00-3/1/01 (Dormant)
Amendment	GA	Ехр	9/12	3/1/01	Amend date -9/12/00	Adding Resale Agreement – Agreement date: 3/2/00-3/1/01
Amendment	NC	Exp			Amend date -10/4/99	Collocation (N/A)
Agreement	NC	Exp		9/1/99	Amend date -1/1/99	GTCs (N/A)
Amendment	FL	Ехр		9/1/99	Amend date -3/5/99	GTCs-extending contract. Agreement dated: 7-23-97
Amendment	NC	Exp		9/1/99	Amend date -4/20/99	Extension of Agreement (N/A)
Amendment	FL	Ехр		9/1/99	Amend date – 4/26/01	Collocation Agreement date: 7-23-97
Amendment	NC	Exp		9/1/99	Amend date - 4/26/00	Collocation (N/A)
Amendment	FL	Exp		9/1/99	Amend date - 7/30/99	GTCs-stipulations for renegotiation. Agreement 7-23-97

Attachment 6 Ordering and Provisioning

Version 3Q99: 10/29/99

:

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	Quality of Ordering And Provisioning	. 3
2.	Access To Operational Support Systems	. 4
3.	Miscellaneous Ordering And Provisioning Guidelines	. 7
EX	THIBIT A – Rates	11

•

ORDERING AND PROVISIONING

This Attachment 6 is subject to the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreeement.

1. Quality of Ordering and Provisioning

٠,

- 1.1 BellSouth shall provide ordering and provisioning services to Sprint that are equal to the ordering and provisioning services BellSouth provides to itself, its affiliates or any other CLEC. Detailed guidelines for ordering and provisioning are set forth in BellSouth's interconnection ordering guides available on the BellSouth interconnection web site, as appropriate, and as they are amended from time to time during this Agreement. BellSouth will provide notification to Sprint regarding amendments to the guidelines so that Sprint and BellSouth operations remain production ready.
- BellSouth will perform provisioning services during the hours of operation that BellSouth uses for its affiliates or end users. Such hours are currently:

Monday - Friday: 8:00AM - 5:00PM location time (excluding holidays)

(Resale/Network Element non coordinated, coordinated orders and

order coordinated - Time Specific)

Saturday: 8:00 AM - 5:00 PM location time (excluding holidays)

(Resale/Network Element non coordinated orders)

Times are either Eastern or Central time based on the location of the work being performed.

1.3 BellSouth will accept and process manual orders during the hours of operation that BellSouth uses for its affiliates or end users. Such hours are currently:

Consumer:	Atlanta	/:00AM - 10:00PM location time
		Monday through Saturday (excluding holidays)
	Birmingham	6:00AM – 9:00PM location time
		Monday through Saturday (excluding holidays)
UNE:	Atlanta	8:00AM – 8:00PM location time

Monday through Friday (excluding holidays)

Birmingham 7:00AM – 7:00PM location time

Monday through Friday (excluding holidays)

Business Resale/

Complex: Atlanta 8:00AM – 8:00PM location time

Monday through Friday (excluding holidays)

Birmingham 7:00AM – 7:00PM location time

Monday through Friday (excluding holidays)

Version 3Q99: 10/29/99

Times are either Eastern or Central time based on the location of the work being performed.

- 1.4 BellSouth shall provide Sprint with the capability to have Sprint's customer orders input to and accepted by BellSouth's service order systems outside of normal business hours, twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week, except for scheduled maintenance, the same as BellSouth's customer orders received outside of normal business orders are input and accepted.
- 1.4.1 Downtime shall not be scheduled during normal business hours and shall occur during times where systems experience minimum usage.
- 1.5 BellSouth shall provide provisioning services to Sprint equal to the provisioning services BellSouth provides to itself during normal business hours. BellSouth shall make no differentiation between Sprint and BellSouth orders in terms of the priority and scheduling of such work. If Sprint requests that BellSouth perform provisioning services at times or on days other than as set forth in Section 1.2, BellSouth and Sprint shall mutually negotiate such provisioning including time interval and cost. All such Sprint requests for provisioning and installation services outside of the normal hours of operation may be subject to the application of overtime billing charges.

2. Access to Operational Support Systems

- 2.1 BellSouth shall provide Sprint access to several operational support systems. Access to these support systems is available through a variety of means, including electronic interfaces. BellSouth also provides the option of placing orders manually (e.g., via facsimile) through the Local Carrier Service Center.
- 2.1.1 Sprint and BellSouth will establish interface contingency plans and disaster recovery plans for interface services. These plans will provide Sprint with, among other things, the ability to operate in a manual mode in instances of disaster, under-performance, or if the potential for non-performance is present. The operational support systems available are:
- Pre-Ordering. BellSouth provides electronic access to the following pre-ordering functions including but not limited to: service address validation, telephone number selection, service and feature availability, due date information, and upon Commission approval of confidentiality protections, to customer record information. Access is provided through the Local Exchange Navigation System (LENS) and the Telecommunications Access Gateway (TAG) or other electronic interface as mutually agreed by the Parties. Customer record information includes but is not limited to, customer specific information in Customer Record Information System ("CRIS") and Regional Street Address Guide ("RSAG"). In addition, Sprint shall provide to BellSouth access to customer record information as authorized by the end-user including electronic access where available. Otherwise, Sprint shall use best efforts

to provide paper copies of customer record information within 2 business days upon request by BellSouth. The parties agree not to view, copy, or otherwise obtain access to the customer record information of any customer without that customer's permission and further agree that Sprint and BellSouth will obtain access to customer record information only in strict compliance with applicable laws, rules, or regulations of the State in which the service is provided.

- 2.3 <u>Service Ordering and Provisioning</u>. BellSouth provides electronic options for the exchange of ordering and provisioning information. BellSouth provides an Electronic Data Interchange (EDI) arrangement for resale requests and certain network elements and other services. As an alternative to the EDI arrangement, BellSouth also provides ordering and provisioning capability through TAG or through other electronic interfaces as mutually agreed by the Parties. Also, as an alternative, BellSouth provides integrated pre-ordering, ordering and provisioning capabilities through the LENS interface.
- Service Trouble Reporting and Repair. Service trouble reporting and repair allows
 Sprint to report and monitor service troubles and obtain repair services. BellSouth
 shall offer Sprint service trouble reporting in a non-discriminatory manner that
 provides Sprint the equivalent ability to report and monitor service troubles that
 BellSouth provides to itself and its affiliates. BellSouth also provides Sprint an
 estimated time to repair, an appointment time or a commitment time, as appropriate,
 on trouble reports. BellSouth provides two options for electronic trouble reporting.
 For exchange services, BellSouth offers Sprint access to the Trouble Analysis
 Facilitation Interface (TAFI) or to other electronic interfaces as mutually agreed by
 the Parties. For individually designed services, BellSouth provides electronic trouble
 reporting through an electronic communications gateway. If Sprint requests
 BellSouth to repair a trouble after normal working hours, Sprint will be billed the
 appropriate overtime charges associated with this request pursuant to BellSouth's
 tariffs.
- 2.5 Migration of Sprint to New BellSouth Software Releases for National Standard Machine-to-Machine Electronic Interfaces. BellSouth will issue new software releases to implement new national standards for its machine-to-machine electronic interfaces and as needed to improve operations and meet standards and regulatory requirements. New national standards are established by the Telecommunications Industry Forum which is a guideline setting organization serving the telecommunications industry. One of its goals is to facilitate the continued well being of the telecommunications industry by addressing the application of standards and the use of technology. When a new release of new national standards is implemented, BellSouth will continue to support both the new release (N) and the prior release (N-1). When BellSouth and Sprint determine via the BellSouth Change Management process the next release (N+1) and such next release is implemented, BellSouth will eliminate support for the (N-1) release and support the two newest releases (N and N+1). Thus, BellSouth will always support the two most current releases but may also support additional releases during transition periods as mutually agreed by the Parties. BellSouth will issue

documents to Sprint with sufficient notice to allow Sprint to make the necessary changes to its systems and operations to migrate to the newest release in a timely fashion.

- 2.6 <u>Change Management.</u> BellSouth provides a collaborative process for change management of the electronic interfaces through the Electronic Interface Change Control Process (EICCP). Guidelines for this process are set forth in the EICCP document, as amended from time to time during this agreement.
- 2.7 <u>Testing.</u>

Detailed test plans and test scenarios will be jointly developed and agreed to by Sprint and BellSouth at the appropriate time. BellSouth acknowledges that a phased testing approach maybe applicable to ensure adequate testing of software.

- 2.7.1 The integrated approach for Sprint and BellSouth to perform Connectivity and Endto-End Testing for Pre-Order and Order processing will include the following conditions:
- 2.7.1.1 Subject matter experts from Sprint and BellSouth will be available for test planning, analysis, design, verification and approval.
- 2.7.1.2 Testing with BellSouth will be in a testing environment, which is a production test environment.
- 2.7.1.3 Sprint and BellSouth will provide a Single Point of Contact (SPOC) for Problem Management.
- 2.7.1.4 Testing dates may be modified as mutually agreed by the Parties to accommodate unforeseen circumstances.
- OSS Documentation. BellSouth will accurately document and update all business rules when applicable in a timely manner. A business rule defines the process, internal and external Operational Support System, functional and Electronic requirements for completing a service order. Multiple layers of Business Rules exist within the Operating Support System, Order/Pre-Order, Trouble Operations and Electronic Interface (EI) platforms. Business Rules translate BellSouth's Procedures to Sprint's requirements based on industry guidelines. BellSouth will respond to Sprint's questions regarding business rules and other documentation using best efforts within 48 hours or as mutually agreed by the Parties.
- 2.9 BellSouth will provide OSS servers that have various levels of redundancy and failover capability to minimize downtime.
- 2.10 Rates. Charges for use of Operational Support Systems shall be as ordered by appropriate regulatory authorities or as mutually agreed by the Parties as set forth in Exhibit A of this Attachment.

3. Miscellaneous Ordering and Provisioning Guidelines

- Pending Orders. To ensure the most efficient use of facilities and resources, orders placed in the hold or pending status by Sprint will be held for a maximum of thirty (30) days from the date the order is placed on hold. After such time, if Sprint wishes to reinstate an order, Sprint may be required to submit a new service order.
- 3.2 Single Point of Contact. Sprint will be the single point of contact with BellSouth for ordering activity for network elements and other services used by Sprint to provide services to its end users, except that BellSouth may accept an order directly from another CLEC, or BellSouth, acting with authorization of the affected end user. Sprint and BellSouth shall each execute a blanket letter of authorization with respect to customer orders. The Parties shall each be entitled to adopt their own internal processes for verification of customer authorization for orders, provided, however, that such processes shall comply with applicable state and federal law including, until superseded, the FCC guidelines and orders applicable to Presubscribed Interexchange Carrier (PIC) changes including Un-PIC. Pursuant to such an order, BellSouth may disconnect any network element associated with the service to be disconnected and being used by Sprint to provide service to that end user and reuse such network elements or facilities to enable such other LEC to provide service to the end user. BellSouth will notify Sprint that such an order has been processed, but will not be required to notify Sprint in advance of such processing. In the event a national standard is developed for electronic loss notification, BellSouth and Sprint will implement such change in accordance with the guidelines set forth in the BellSouth Electronic Change Control Process.
- 3.3 <u>Use of Facilities</u>. When a customer of Sprint elects to discontinue service and transfer service to another local exchange carrier, including BellSouth, BellSouth shall have the right to reuse the facilities provided to Sprint by BellSouth for retail or resale service, loop and/or port for that customer. In addition, BellSouth may disconnect and reuse facilities when the facility is in a denied state and BellSouth has received an order to establish new service or transfer of service from a customer or a customer's service provider at the same address served by the denied facility.
- 3.3.1 Upon receipt of a service order, BellSouth will do the following:
- 3.3.1.1 Process disconnect and reconnect orders to provision the service which shall be due dated using current BellSouth interval guidelines or other interval guidelines as established by State commissions.
- 3.3.1.2 Reuse the serving facility for the retail, resale service, or network element at the same location.
- 3.3.1.3 Notify Sprint subsequent to the disconnect order being completed.

- 3.4 <u>Contact Numbers</u>. The Parties agree to provide one another with toll-free contact numbers for the purpose of ordering, provisioning and maintenance of services.
- 3.5 <u>Subscription Functions</u>. In cases where BellSouth performs subscription functions for an inter-exchange carrier (i.e. PIC and LPIC changes via Customer Account Record Exchange (CARE)), BellSouth will provide the affected inter-exchange carriers with the Operating Company Number (OCN) of the local provider for the purpose of obtaining end user billing account and other end user information required under subscription requirements.
- 3.6 <u>Cancellation Charges</u>. If Sprint cancels an order for network elements or other services, any costs incurred by BellSouth in conjunction with the provisioning of that order will be recovered in accordance with the methodology described in FCC No. 1 Tariff, Section 5.4 and applied to the TELRIC based non-recurring charges in this agreement.
- 3.7 <u>Acknowledgement</u>. BellSouth will provide acknowledgement receipts when protocols and interfaces are used that provide an acknowledgement.
- 3.8 BellSouth will recognize Sprint as the customer of record of all Elements or Combinations ordered by Sprint and will send all notices, invoices and pertinent information directly to Sprint.
- Upon request from Sprint, BellSouth will provide an intercept referral message in Tandem Switching Element that includes any new Sprint telephone number, for the same duration as is provided to BellSouth end-users. This message shall be similar in format to the intercept referral messages currently provided by BellSouth for its own end-users.
- 3.10 The Firm Order Confirmation will provide Sprint with the Sprint order number, BellSouth order number, the negotiated service due date, telephone/circuit numbers (as applicable to the service).
- 3.11 BellSouth will notify Sprint of completion activity using the same electronic interface used by Sprint to submit the service order request. In addition, when a BellSouth Technician is dispatched to complete the order, the service technician will contact Sprint at the time of completion.
- 3.12 BellSouth will turn up loops ordered by Sprint in accordance with TR 73600.

 BellSouth does not provide turn up results in writing or electronically. BellSouth will verbally advise Sprint, if requested, of any test and turn up results at the time of any applicable completion call.
- As soon as identified, BellSouth shall notify Sprint via electronic interface, when available, of Rejections/Errors contained in any of the data element(s) fields contained on any Sprint Service Request. In the interim, BellSouth will notify Sprint by facsimile of such Rejections/Errors.

- As soon as identified, BellSouth shall notify Sprint via electronic interface, when available (unless otherwise notified by Sprint) of any instances when BellSouth's Committed Due Dates are in jeopardy of not being met by BellSouth on any element or feature contained in any order for Network Elements or Combinations. BellSouth shall concurrently indicate its new committed due date. In the interim, BellSouth will notify Sprint by telephone, facsimile or via accessing the CSOTS report via the internet of such jeopardy, as mutually agreed to by the Parties.
- 3.15 Upon Sprint's request through a Suspend/Restore Order, BellSouth shall suspend or restore the functionality of any Network Element or Combination on a non-discriminatory basis as to other BellSouth customers.
- 3.16 BellSouth shall provide to Sprint the functionality of blocking calls (e.g., 700, 900, 976 international calls and any new services of this type individually or in any combination upon request, including bill to third Party and collect calls) on an individual switching element basis.
- 3.17 Unless otherwise directed by Sprint, when Sprint orders local switching as a Combination, individual element or through a resold service, all pre-assigned trunk or telephone numbers currently associated with that Network Element or Combination shall be retained without loss of feature capability and without loss of associated functions including, but not limited to, Directory Assistance and 911/E911 capability, capability where such features or functions exist and are offered for the element ordered.
- 3.18 Sprint will specify on each order its Desired Due Date (DDD) for completion of that particular order. BellSouth will not complete the order prior to DDD unless early turn-up is needed for testing purposes. BellSouth will notify Sprint if the DDD cannot be met. BellSouth will make best effort to meet the DDD for Network Element requests.
- 3.19 BellSouth and Sprint will perform co-operative testing where deemed necessary and by mutual consent (including trouble shooting to isolate problems) to test Services and Elements purchased by Sprint pursuant to this Agreement in order to identify any performance problems at turn-up of the Services and Elements.

EXHIBIT A

Operational Support Systems (OSS)

BellSouth has developed and made available the following electronic interfaces by which CLEC-1 may submit LSRs electronically.

LENS	Local Exchange Navigation System
EDI	Electronic Data Interchange
TAG	Telecommunications Access Gateway

LSRs submitted by means of one of these electronic interfaces will incur an OSS electronic ordering charge as specified in the table below. An individual LSR will be identified for billing purposes by its Purchase Order Number (PON). LSRs submitted by means other than one of these interactive interfaces (mail, fax, courier, etc.) will incur a manual order charge as specified in the table below:

OPERATIONAL SUPPORT SYSTEMS	
OSS LSR charge, per LSR received from the CLEC by one of the OSS interactive interfaces	\$3.50
the OSS interactive interfaces	SOMEC
Incremental charge per LSR received from the CLEC by means	\$19.99
other than one of the OSS interactive interfaces	SOMAN

Denial/Restoral OSS Charge

In the event Sprint provides a list of customers to be denied and restored, rather than an LSR, each location on the list will require a separate PON and, therefore will be billed as one LSR per location.

Cancellation OSS Charge

Sprint will incur an OSS charge for an accepted LSR that is later canceled by Sprint.

Note: Supplements or clarifications to a previously billed LSR will not incur another OSS charge.

Network Elements and Other Services Manual Additive

The Commissions in some states have ordered per-element manual additive non-recurring charges (NRC) for Network Elements and Other Services ordered by means other than one of the interactive interfaces. These ordered Network Elements and Other Services manual additive NRCs will apply in these states, rather than the charge per LSR. The per-element charges are listed on the Rate Tables in Exhibit C of Attachment 2.

Attachment 7

Billing and Billing Accuracy Certification

TABLE OF CONTENTS

÷

1.	CLEC Payment and Billing Arrangements3
2.	Wireless Billing and Compensation7
3.	Billing Accuracy Certification
4.	Bona Fide Billing Disputes8
5.	Audits and Examinations9
6.	RAO Hosting9
7.	Billing Performance Measurements9
8.	Recording Failures9
9.	Optional Daily Usage File12
10.	Access Daily Usage File14
11.	Enhanced Optional Daily Usage File
EX	HIRIT A _ Rates

BILLING AND BILLING ACCURACY CERTIFICATION

This Attachment 7 is subject to the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

1. CLEC Payment and Billing Arrangements

- Billing. BellSouth agrees to provide billing through the Carrier Access Billing System (CABS) and through the Customer Records Information System (CRIS) depending on the particular service(s) that Sprint requests. BellSouth will bill and record in accordance with this Agreement those charges Sprint incurs as a result of Sprint purchasing from BellSouth Network Elements and Other Services as set forth in this Agreement. BellSouth will format all bills in CABS Billing Output Specifications (CBOS) Standards or Customized Large User Bill/Electronic Data Interchange (CLUB/EDI) format, depending on the type of service ordered. For those services where standards have not yet been developed, BellSouth's billing format will change as necessary when standards are finalized by the industry forum.
- 1.1.1 For any service(s) BellSouth orders from Sprint, Sprint shall bill BellSouth in CABS format.
- 1.1.2 If either Party requests multiple billing media or additional copies of bills, the Billing Party will provide these at its reasonable and demonstrable cost.
- Master Account. After receiving certification as a local exchange company from the appropriate regulatory agency, Sprint will provide the appropriate BellSouth account manager the necessary documentation to enable BellSouth to establish a master account for Local Interconnection, Network Elements and Other Services, and/or resold services. Such documentation shall include the Application for Master Account, proof of authority to provide telecommunications services, an Operating Company Number ("OCN") assigned by the National Exchange Carriers Association ("NECA"), Carrier Identification Code (CIC), Group Access Code (GAC) if applicable, Access Customer Name and Address (ACNA) and a tax exemption certificate, if applicable. The Parties acknowledge that Sprint has already met these requirements.
- 1.3 BellSouth shall bill Sprint on a current basis all applicable charges and credits.
- 1.4 Payment Responsibility. Payment of all charges will be the responsibility of Sprint. Sprint shall make payment to BellSouth for all services billed. BellSouth is not responsible for payments not received by Sprint from Sprint's customer. In general, BellSouth will not become involved in disputes between Sprint and Sprint's end user customers. If a dispute does arise that cannot be settled without the involvement of BellSouth, Sprint shall contact the designated Service Center for resolution. BellSouth will make every effort to assist in the resolution of the dispute and will work with Sprint to resolve the matter in as timely a manner as possible. Sprint may

be required to submit documentation to substantiate the claim. Payments made to BellSouth as payment on account will be credited to an accounts receivable master account and not to an end user's account.

- 1.5 BellSouth will render bills each month on established bill days for each of Sprint's accounts.
- 1.6 BellSouth will bill Sprint in advance charges for all services to be provided during the ensuing billing period except charges associated with service usage, which will be billed in arrears. Charges will be calculated on an individual end user account level, including, if applicable, any charge for usage or usage allowances. BellSouth will also bill Sprint, and Sprint will be responsible for and remit to BellSouth, all charges applicable to resold services including but not limited to 911 and E911 charges, telecommunications relay charges (TRS), and franchise fees.
- 1.7 With respect to services resold by Sprint, any switched access charges associated with interexchange carrier access to the resold local exchange lines will be billed by, and due to, BellSouth. No additional charges are to be assessed to Sprint.
- 1.8 BellSouth will not perform billing and collection services for Sprint as a result of the execution of this Agreement. All requests for billing services should be referred to the appropriate entity or operational group within BellSouth.
- 1.9 Pursuant to 47 CFR Section 51.617, for resold lines BellSouth will bill Sprint end user common line charges identical to the end user common line charges BellSouth bills its end users.
- 1.10 Payment Due. The payment will be due by the next bill date (i.e., same date in the following month as the bill date) and is payable in immediately available funds. Payment is considered to have been made when received by BellSouth. In the event payment is not received by BellSouth by the due date and Sprint can demonstrate that payment was made in a timely manner, BellSouth will acknowledge such payment and waive all associated late payment charges.

If the payment due date falls on a Sunday or on a Holiday which is observed on a Monday, the payment due date shall be the first non-Holiday day following such Sunday or Holiday. If the payment due date falls on a Saturday or on a Holiday which is observed on Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday, or Friday, the payment due date shall be the last non-Holiday day preceding such Saturday or Holiday. If payment is not received by the payment due date, a late payment penalty, as set forth in Section 1.13, below, shall apply.

1.11 If Sprint requests multiple billing media or additional copies of bills, BellSouth will provide these at an appropriate charge to Sprint not to exceed BellSouth's reasonable and demonstrable costs.

- 1.12 <u>Tax Exemption</u>. Upon proof of tax exempt certification from Sprint, the total amount billed to Sprint will not include those taxes or fees for which Sprint is exempt. Sprint will be solely responsible for the computation, tracking, reporting and payment of all taxes and like fees associated with the services provided to the end user of Sprint.
- Late Payment. If any portion of the payment is received by BellSouth after the payment due date as set forth preceding, or if any portion of the payment is received by BellSouth in funds that are not immediately available to BellSouth, then a late payment penalty shall be due to BellSouth. The late payment penalty shall be the portion of the payment not received by the payment due date times a late factor and will be applied on a per bill basis. The late factor shall be as set forth in Section A2 of the General Subscriber Services Tariff, Section B2 of the Private Line Service Tariff or Section E2 of the Intrastate Access Tariff, whichever BellSouth determines is appropriate. Sprint will be charged a fee for all returned checks as set forth in Section A2 of the General Subscriber Services Tariff or in applicable state law.
- 1.14 <u>Discontinuing Service to Sprint</u>. The procedures for discontinuing service to Sprint are as follows:
- 1.14.1 BellSouth reserves the right to suspend or terminate service for nonpayment or in the event of prohibited, unlawful or improper use of BellSouth facilities or service or any other violation or noncompliance by Sprint of the rules and regulations contained in BellSouth's tariffs, provided that Sprint receives reasonable notice of such suspension or termination and has had reasonable opportunity to remedy such violation or noncompliance.
- 1.14.2 If payment of account, except a Bona Fide Billing Dispute amount as described in Section 3 of this Attachment, is not received by the bill day in the month after the original bill day, BellSouth may, upon written notice, refuse additional applications for service. In addition, any pending orders for service will not be completed if payment is not received by the fifteenth day following the date of the notice. BellSouth may, at the same time, give thirty days notice to Sprint at the billing address to discontinue the provision of existing services to Sprint at any time thereafter.
- 1.14.3 In the case of such discontinuance, all billed charges, as well as applicable termination charges, shall become due.
- 1.14.4 If BellSouth does not discontinue the provision of the services involved on the date specified in the thirty days notice and Sprint's noncompliance continues, nothing contained herein shall preclude BellSouth's right to discontinue the provision of the services to Sprint without further notice.

- 1.14.5 If payment is not received or satisfactory arrangements made for payment by the date given in the written notification, Sprint's services will be discontinued. Upon discontinuance of service on Sprint's account, service to the Sprint's end users will be denied. BellSouth will reestablish service at the request of the end user or Sprint upon payment of the appropriate connection fee and subject to BellSouth's normal application procedures. Sprint is responsible for notifying the end user of the proposed service disconnection.
- 1.15 <u>Deposit Policy.</u> BellSouth reserves the right to secure the account with a suitable form of security deposit, unless satisfactory credit has already been established.
- 1.15.1 Such security deposit shall take the form of an irrevocable Letter of Credit or other forms of security acceptable to BellSouth. Any such security deposit may be held during the continuance of the service as security for the payment of any and all amounts accruing for the service.
- 1.15.2 If a security deposit is required, such security deposit shall be made prior to the inauguration of service. Such security deposit may not exceed two months' estimated billing.
- 1.15.3 The fact that a security deposit has been made in no way relieves Sprint from complying with BellSouth's regulations as to advance payments and the prompt payment of bills on presentation nor does it constitute a waiver or modification of the regular practices of BellSouth providing for the discontinuance of service for non-payment of any sums due BellSouth.
- 1.15.4 BellSouth reserves the right to increase the security deposit requirements when, in its sole judgment, circumstances so warrant and/or gross monthly billing has increased beyond the level initially used to determine the security deposit. BellSouth shall provide reasonable advance notice prior to implementation of such increase in security deposit.
- 1.15.5 In the event that Sprint defaults on its account, service to Sprint may be terminated and any security deposits held will be applied to its account. BellSouth will promptly notify Sprint prior to any such treatment of Sprint's account such that Sprint has the opportunity to remedy such default prior to termination of service.
- 1.15.6 Interest on a security deposit, if provided in cash, shall accrue and be paid in accordance with the terms in the appropriate BellSouth tariff.
- 1.16 Rates. Rates for Optional Daily Usage File (ODUF), Enhanced Optional Daily Usage File (EODUF), and Access Daily Usage File (ADUF), are set out in Exhibit A to this Attachment. If no rate is identified in the contract, the rate for the specific service or function will be as ordered by the appropriate state regulatory authorities or as negotiated by the Parties upon request by either Party.

2. Wireless Billing and Compensation

- 2.1 The exchange of the parties' traffic on BellSouth's interLATA EAS routes shall be considered Local Traffic and compensation for the termination of such traffic shall be pursuant to the terms of this section. EAS routes are those exchanges within an exchange's Basic Local Calling Area, as defined in Section A3 of BellSouth's General Subscriber Services Tariff.
- Any charges for terminating traffic will be in accumulated conversation minutes, whole and partial, measured from receipt of answer supervision to receipt of disconnect supervision and rounded up to the next whole minute at the close of the billing period. The charges for local interconnection are to be billed and paid monthly. Late payment fees, not to exceed 1 1/2% per month (or a lower percent as specified by an appropriate state regulatory agency) after the due date may be assessed, if undisputed interconnection charges are not paid, within thirty (30) days after the due date of the monthly bill. All charges under this agreement shall be billed within one year from the time the charge was incurred, previously unbilled charges more than one year old shall not be billed by either party.

3. Billing Accuracy Certification

- 3.1 Upon mutual agreement, BellSouth and Sprint will implement a billing quality assurance program for all billing elements covered in this Agreement that may eliminate the need for post-billing reconciliation. Appropriate terms for access to any BellSouth documents, systems, records, and procedures for the recording and billing of charges will be part of that program.
- As part of the billing quality assurance program, BellSouth and Sprint will develop standards, measurements, and performance requirements for a local billing measurements process. These standards, measurements, and performance requirements include but are not limited to the BellSouth Service Quality Measurements associated with billing in Attachment 9 of this Agreement and other measures as may be ordered by appropriate state regulatory authorities. On a regular basis BellSouth will provide Sprint with mutually agreed upon performance measurement data that substantiates the accuracy, reliability, and integrity of the billing process for local billing. In return, Sprint will pay all bills received from BellSouth in full by the payment due date.
- Local billing discrepancies will be addressed in an orderly manner via a mutually agreed upon billing exemption process.
- 3.3.1 Each Party agrees to notify the other Party upon identifying a billing discrepancy.

 The Parties shall endeavor to resolve any billing discrepancy within sixty (60) calendar days of the notification date. A mutually agreed upon escalation process will

- be established for resolving local billing discrepancies as part of the billing quality assurance program.
- 3.3.2 Closure of a specific billing period will occur by joint agreement of the Parties whereby the Parties agree that such billing period is closed to any further analysis and financial transactions except those resulting from regulatory mandates. Closure will take place within a mutually agreed upon time interval from the Bill Date. The month being closed represents those charges that were billed or should have been billed by the designated Bill Date.

4. Bona Fide Billing Disputes

- A Bona Fide Billing Dispute means a dispute of a specific amount of money actually 4.1 billed by BellSouth. The dispute must be clearly explained by Sprint and supported by written documentation from Sprint, which clearly shows the basis for Sprint's dispute of the charges. The dispute must be itemized to show the account and end user identification number against which the disputed amount applies. By way of example and not by limitation, a Bona Fide Dispute will not include the refusal to pay all or part of a bill or bills when no written documentation is provided to support the dispute, nor shall a Bona Fide Dispute include the refusal to pay other amounts owed by Sprint until the dispute is resolved. Claims by Sprint for damages of any kind will not be considered a Bona Fide Dispute for purposes of this Section 4.1. Once the Bona Fide Dispute is resolved by BST, Sprint will make immediate payment on any of the disputed amount owed to BST or BST shall have the right to pursue normal treatment procedures. Any credits due to Sprint, pursuant to the Bona Fide Dispute, will be applied to Sprint's account by BST immediately upon resolution of the dispute.
- Where the Parties have not agreed upon a billing quality assurance program, Bona Fide Billing Disputes shall be handled pursuant to the terms of this section.
- 4.2.1 Each Party agrees to notify the other Party in writing upon the discovery of a Bona Fide Billing Dispute. In the event of a Bona Fide Billing Dispute, the Parties will endeavor to resolve the dispute within sixty (60) calendar days of the notification date. If BellSouth rejects Sprint's Bona Fide Billing Dispute, BellSouth assumes the responsibility to provide Sprint with adequate justification for such rejection. Resolution of the Bona Fide Billing Dispute is expected to occur at the first level of management resulting in a recommendation for settlement of the dispute and closure of a specific billing period. If the issues are not resolved within the allotted time frame, the following resolution procedure will begin:
- 4.2.2 If the Bona Fide Billing Dispute is not resolved within sixty (60) days of the Bill Date, the dispute will be escalated to the second level of management for each of the respective Parties for resolution. If the Bona Fide Billing Dispute is not resolved

within ninety (90) days of the Bill Date, the dispute will be escalated to the third level of management for each of the respective Parties for resolution.

- 4.2.3 If the Bona Fide Billing Dispute is not resolved within one hundred and twenty (120) days of the Bill Date, the dispute will be escalated to the fourth level of management for each of the respective Parties for resolution.
- 4.3 If a Party disputes charges and the Bona Fide Billing Dispute is resolved in favor of such Party, the other Party shall credit the bill of the disputing Party for the amount of the disputed charges. Accordingly, if a Party disputes charges and the Bona Fide Billing Dispute is resolved in favor of the other Party, the disputing Party shall pay the other Party the amount of the disputed charges and any associated late payment charges assessed no later than the second bill payment due date after the resolution of the dispute. BellSouth shall only assess interest on previously assessed late payment charges in a state where it has authority pursuant to its tariffs.
- 4.4 Late payment charges will be assessed and paid in accordance with section 1.13 of this Attachment.

5. Audits and Examinations

Audits and examinations related to billing will be conducted in accordance with Section 22 of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

6. RAO Hosting

RAO Hosting, Calling Card and Third Number Settlement System (CATS) and Non-Intercompany Settlement System (NICS) services provided to Sprint by BellSouth will be in accordance the Sprint / BellSouth Contract Provisions for RAO Hosting and ICS effective April 23, 1999, which is incorporated herein by reference, or as subsequently modified by the Parties.

7. Billing Performance Measurements

In the event that the Parties do not agree upon a billing quality assurance program, billing standard measurement and performance requirements will be handled in accordance with Attachment 9 of this Agreement.

8. Recording Failures

When BellSouth carries or switches calls and fails to record, when appropriate, regardless of whether Sprint or BellSouth are performing the billing function, BellSouth shall notify Sprint of the amount of estimated Sprint revenue in accordance with Section 8.3. BellSouth shall compensate Sprint for this lost revenue. Such compensation shall be net of revenue BellSouth demonstrates it would have received

for services provided to Sprint, but for which BellSouth could not render bills as a result of any recording failure(s).

- 8.1.1 BellSouth shall include the amount of unbillable Sprint revenue that is attributable to failures to record, within three (3) bill periods.
- 8.2 Lost, Damaged, Destroyed Message Data
- 8.2.1 When Sprint message data are lost, damaged, or destroyed as a result of BellSouth error or omission when BellSouth is performing the billing and/or recording function, and the data cannot be recovered or resupplied in time for the time period during which messages can be billed according to legal limitations, or such other time periods that may be agreed to by the Parties within the limitations of the law, BellSouth shall notify Sprint of the amount of estimated Sprint revenue in accordance with Section 8.3 and BellSouth shall compensate Sprint for this lost revenue.
- When Sprint message data are lost, damaged, or destroyed as a result of BellSouth error or omission when Sprint is performing the billing and/or recording function, and the data cannot be recovered or resupplied in time for the time period during which messages can be billed according to legal limitations, or such other time periods that may be agreed to by the Parties within the limitations of the law, BellSouth shall notify Sprint of the amount of estimated Sprint revenue in accordance with Section 8.3 of this Attachment, and BellSouth shall compensate Sprint for the net loss to Sprint.
- 8.2.3 BellSouth shall notify Sprint in advance of the date of monthly billing statement that shall contain such adjustments. BellSouth shall provide sufficient information to allow Sprint to analyze the data.
- 8.3 Recording Quality
- 8.3.1 Material Loss

BellSouth shall review its daily controls to determine if data has been lost. BellSouth shall use the same procedures to determine a Sprint material loss as it uses for itself. The message threshold used by BellSouth to determine a material loss of its own messages will also be used to determine a material loss of Sprint messages. When it is known that there has been a loss, actual message and minute volumes should be reported if possible. Where actual data are not available, a full day shall be estimated for the recording entity as outlined in the paragraph below titled Estimating Volumes. The loss is then determined by subtracting recorded data from the estimated total day business.

8.3.2 Complete Loss

Estimated message and minute volumes for each loss consisting of an entire/tape or file lost in transit, lost after receipt, degaussed before processing, received blank or unreadable, etc. shall be reported. Also the loss of one or more boxes of operator tickets shall be estimated and reported if applicable.

8.3.3 Estimated Volumes

From message and minute volume reports for the entity experiencing the loss, BellSouth shall secure message/minute counts for the corresponding day of the weeks for four (4) weeks preceding the week following that in which the loss occurred. BellSouth shall apply the appropriate Average Revenue Per Message (ARPM) to the estimated message volume to arrive at the estimated lost revenue.

Exceptions:

- A. If the day of loss is not a holiday but one (1) (or more) of the preceding corresponding days is a holiday, use an additional number of weeks in order to procure volumes for two (2) non-holidays.
- B. If the call or usage data lost represents calls or usage on a weekday which is a holiday (except Christmas and Mother's Day), use volumes from the preceding and following Sunday.
- C. If the call or usage data lost represents calls or usage on Mother's Day or Christmas, use volumes from that day in the preceding year (if available).
- D. In the selection of corresponding days for use in developing estimates, consideration shall be given to other conditions which may affect call volumes such as tariff changes, weather and local events (conventions, festivals, major sporting events, etc.) in which case the use of other days may be more appropriate.
- 8.4 Unbillable Compensation
- 8.4.1 BellSouth liability for such unbillables shall be limited to instances of error or omission, including but not limited to, the acts or omissions of BellSouth employees, agents and contractors, and the failures of BellSouth hardware, software and other BellSouth equipment.
- 8.4.2 The term "unbillable" refers to a message or service that cannot be billed to the correct Sprint customer.
- 8.4.3 BellSouth shall include Unbillables as a result of Recording Failure, or Lost, Damaged, or Destroyed Data on the monthly billing statement.

9. Optional Daily Usage File

- 9.1 The BellSouth Optional Daily Usage File (ODUF) provides electronic billing data for billable messages carried over the BellSouth network, processed in the BellSouth CRIS billing system and originated from a Sprint customer. ODUF contains messages alternately billed to a Sprint customer when using UNE, Resale and Interim Number Portability services. ODUF also includes electronic billing data for operator handled calls originating from Sprint's subscriber lines if Sprint purchases Operator Services from BellSouth.
- 9.2 Upon written request from Sprint, BellSouth will provide the Optional Daily Usage File (ODUF) service to Sprint pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth in this section.
- 9.3 Sprint shall furnish all relevant information required by BellSouth for the provision of the Optional Daily Usage File.
- 9.4 Charges for delivery of the Optional Daily Usage File will appear on Sprints' monthly bills. The charges are as set forth in Exhibit A to this Attachment.
- 9.5 The Optional Daily Usage Feed will contain both rated and unrated messages. All messages will be in the standard Alliance for Telecommunications Industry Solutions (ATIS) EMI record format.
- 9.6 EMI compliant messages that error in the billing system of Sprint will be the responsibility of the Sprint. Any messages that are duplicates, misdirected or are non-EMI compliant should be handled through the existing Bona Fide Billing Dispute process described in Section 3 of this Attachment. BellSouth will work with Sprint to determine the source of the errors and the appropriate resolution.
- 9.7 The following specifications shall apply to the Optional Daily Usage Feed.

9.7.1 Usage To Be Transmitted

- 9.7.1.1 The following messages recorded by BellSouth will be transmitted to Sprint:
 - Message recording for per use/per activation type services (examples: Three Way Calling, Verify, Interrupt, Call Return, ETC.)
 - Measured billable Local
 - Directory Assistance messages
 - IntraLATA Toll
 - WATS & 800 Service
 - N11

- Information Service Provider Messages
- Operator Services Messages
- Operator Services Message Attempted Calls (Network Element only)
- Credit/Cancel Records
- Usage for Voice Mail Message Service
- 9.7.1.2 Rated Incollects (originated in BellSouth and from other companies) can also be on Optional Daily Usage File. Rated Incollects will be intermingled with BellSouth recorded rated and unrated usage. Rated Incollects will not be packed separately.
- 9.7.1.3 BellSouth will perform duplicate record checks on records processed to Optional Daily Usage File. Any duplicate messages detected will be deleted and not sent to Sprint.
- 9.7.1.4 In the event that Sprint detects a duplicate on Optional Daily Usage File they receive from BellSouth, Sprint shall handle such duplicate message through the Bona Fide Billing Dispute process. Sprint shall not return the duplicate message to BellSouth.
- 9.7.2 Physical File Characteristics
- 9.7.2.1 The Optional Daily Usage File will be distributed to Sprint via an agreed medium with CONNECT:Direct being the preferred transport method. The Daily Usage Feed will be a variable block format (2476) with an LRECL of 2472. The data on the Daily Usage Feed will be in a non-compacted EMI format (175 byte format plus modules). It will be created on a daily basis (Monday through Friday except holidays). Details such as dataset name and delivery schedule will be addressed during negotiations of the distribution medium. There will be a maximum of one dataset per workday per OCN.
- 9.7.2.2 Data circuits (private line or dial-up) may be required between BellSouth and Sprint for the purpose of data transmission. Where a dedicated line is required, Sprint will be responsible for ordering the circuit, overseeing its installation and coordinating the installation with BellSouth. Sprint will also be responsible for any charges associated with this line. Equipment required on the BellSouth end to attach the line to the mainframe computer and to transmit successfully ongoing will be negotiated on a case by case basis. Where a dial-up facility is required, dial circuits will be installed in the BellSouth data center by BellSouth and the associated charges assessed to Sprint. Additionally, all message toll charges associated with the use of the dial circuit by Sprint will be the responsibility of Sprint. Associated equipment on the BellSouth end, including a modem, will be negotiated on a case by case basis between the Parties. All equipment, including modems and software, that is required on Sprint end for the purpose of data transmission will be the responsibility of Sprint.

9.7.3 Packing Specifications

- 9.7.3.1 A pack will contain a minimum of one message record or a maximum of 99,999 message records plus a pack header record and a pack trailer record. One transmission can contain a maximum of 99 packs and a minimum of one pack.
- 9.7.3.2 The OCN, From RAO, and Invoice Number will control the invoice sequencing. The From RAO will be used to identify to Sprint which BellSouth RAO that is sending the message. BellSouth and Sprint will use the invoice sequencing to control data exchange. BellSouth will be notified of sequence failures identified by Sprint and resend the data as appropriate.

The data will be packed using ATIS EMI records.

9.7.4 Pack Rejection

9.7.4.1 Sprint will notify BellSouth within one business day of rejected packs (via the mutually agreed medium). Packs could be rejected because of pack sequencing discrepancies or a critical edit failure on the Pack Header or Pack Trailer records (i.e. out-of-balance condition on grand totals, invalid data populated). Standard ATIS EMI Error Codes will be used. Sprint will not be required to return the actual rejected data to BellSouth. Rejected packs will be corrected and retransmitted to Sprint by BellSouth.

9.7.5 Control Data

Sprint will send one confirmation record per pack that is received from BellSouth. This confirmation record will indicate Sprint received the pack and the acceptance or rejection of the pack. Pack Status Code(s) will be populated using standard ATIS EMI error codes for packs that were rejected by Sprint for reasons stated in the above section.

9.7.6 Testing

9.7.6.1 Upon request from Sprint, BellSouth shall send test files to Sprint for the Optional Daily Usage File. The Parties agree to review and discuss the file's content and/or format. For testing of usage results, BellSouth shall request that Sprint set up a production (LIVE) file. The live test may consist of Sprint's employees making test calls for the types of services Sprint requests on the Optional Daily Usage File. These test calls are logged by Sprint, and the logs are provided to BellSouth. These logs will be used to verify the files. Testing will be completed within 30 calendar days from the date on which the initial test file was sent.

10. Access Daily Usage File

- 10.1 Upon written request from Sprint, BellSouth will provide the Access Daily Usage File (ADUF) service to Sprint pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth in this section.
- The Sprint shall furnish all relevant information required by BellSouth for the provision of the Access Daily Usage File.
- 10.3 The Access Daily Usage Feed will contain access messages associated with a port that Sprint has purchased from BellSouth
- 10.4 Charges for delivery of the Access Daily Usage File will appear on the Sprints' monthly bills. The charges are as set forth in Exhibit A to this Attachment. All messages will be in the standard Alliance for Telecommunications Industry Solutions (ATIS) EMI record format.
- 10.5 EMI compliant messages that error in the billing system of Sprint will be the responsibility of Sprint. Any messages that are duplicates, misdirected or are non-EMI compliant should be handled through the existing Bona Fide Billing Dispute process. BellSouth will work with Sprint to determine the source of the errors and the appropriate resolution.
- 10.6 Usage To Be Transmitted
- 10.6.1 The following messages recorded by BellSouth will be transmitted to Sprint:

Interstate and intrastate access records associated with a port.

Undetermined jurisdiction access records associated with a port.

10.6.2 When Sprint purchases Network Element ports from BellSouth and calls are made using these ports, BellSouth will handle the calls as follows:

Originating from Network Element and carried by Interexchange Carrier:

BellSouth will bill network element to Sprint and send access record to Sprint via ADUF

Originating from network element and carried by BellSouth (Sprint is BellSouth's toll customer):

BellSouth will bill resale toll rates to Sprint and send toll record for the end user toll billing purposes via ODUF (Optional Daily Usage File).

Terminating on network element and carried by Interexchange Carrier:

BellSouth will bill network element to Sprint and send access record to Sprint.

Terminating on network element and carried by BellSouth:

BellSouth will bill network element to Sprint and send access record to Sprint.

- 10.6.3 BellSouth will perform duplicate record checks on records processed to the Access Daily Usage File. Any duplicate messages detected will be dropped and not sent to Sprint.
- In the event that Sprint detects a duplicate on the Access Daily Usage File they receive from BellSouth, Sprint will handle such duplicate messages through the Bona Fide Billing Dispute process. Sprint shall not return the duplicate message to BellSouth.
- 10.6.5 Physical File Characteristics
- 10.6.5.1 The Access Daily Usage File will be distributed to Sprint via an agreed medium with CONNECT:Direct being the preferred transport method. The Daily Usage Feed will be a fixed block format (2476) with an LRECL of 2472. The data on the Daily Usage Feed will be in a non-compacted EMI format (210 byte format plus modules). It will be created on a daily basis (Monday through Friday except holidays). Details such as dataset name and delivery schedule will be addressed during negotiations of the distribution medium. There will be a maximum of one dataset per workday per OCN.
- 10.6.5.2 Data circuits (private line or dial-up) may be required between BellSouth and Sprint for the purpose of data transmission. Where a dedicated line is required, Sprint will be responsible for ordering the circuit, overseeing its installation and coordinating the installation with BellSouth. Sprint will also be responsible for any charges associated with this line. Equipment required on the BellSouth end to attach the line to the mainframe computer and to transmit successfully ongoing will be negotiated on a case by case basis. Where a dial-up facility is required, dial circuits will be installed in the BellSouth data center by BellSouth and the associated charges assessed to Sprint. Additionally, all message toll charges associated with the use of the dial circuit by Sprint will be the responsibility of Sprint. Associated equipment on the BellSouth end, including a modem, will be negotiated on a case by case basis between the Parties. All equipment, including modems and software, that is required on Sprint end for the purpose of data transmission will be the responsibility of Sprint.

10.6.6 Packing Specifications

10.6.6.1 A pack will contain a minimum of one message record or a maximum of 99,999 message records plus a pack header record and a pack trailer record. One transmission can contain a maximum of 99 packs and a minimum of one pack.

10.6.6.2 The OCN, From RAO, and Invoice Number will control the invoice sequencing. The From RAO will be used to identify to Sprint which BellSouth RAO that is sending the message. BellSouth and Sprint will use the invoice sequencing to control data exchange. BellSouth will be notified of sequence failures identified by Sprint and resend the data as appropriate.

The data will be packed using ATIS EMI records.

10.6.7 Pack Rejection

10.6.7.1 Sprint will notify BellSouth within one business day of rejected packs (via the mutually agreed medium). Packs could be rejected because of pack sequencing discrepancies or a critical edit failure on the Pack Header or Pack Trailer records (i.e. out-of-balance condition on grand totals, invalid data populated). Standard ATIS EMI Error Codes will be used. Sprint will not be required to return the actual rejected data to BellSouth. Rejected packs will be corrected and retransmitted to Sprint by BellSouth.

10.6.8 Control Data

Sprint will send one confirmation record per pack that is received from BellSouth. This confirmation record will indicate Sprint received the pack and the acceptance or rejection of the pack. Pack Status Code(s) will be populated using standard ATIS EMI error codes for packs that were rejected by Sprint for reasons stated in the above section.

10.6.9 Testing

10.6.9.1 Upon request from Sprint, BellSouth shall send test files to Sprint for the Access Daily Usage File. Testing shall consist of actual calls made from live accounts. A call log shall be supplied along with test request information. The Parties agree to review and discuss the file's content and/or format.

11. Enhanced Optional Daily Usage File

- Upon written request from Sprint, BellSouth will provide the Enhanced Optional Daily Usage File (EODUF) service to Sprint pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth in this section. EODUF will only be sent to existing ODUF subscribers who request the EODUF option.
- Sprint shall furnish all relevant information required by BellSouth for the provision of the Enhanced Optional Daily Usage File.
- The Enhanced Optional Daily Usage File (EODUF) will provide usage data for local calls originating from resold Flat Rate Business and Residential Lines.

Charges for delivery of the Enhanced Optional Daily Usage File will appear on the Sprint's monthly bills. The charges are as set forth in Exhibit A to this Attachment.

- 11.4 All messages will be in the standard Alliance for Telecommunications Industry Solutions (ATIS) EMI record format.
- 11.5 Messages that error in the billing system of Sprint will be the responsibility of Sprint. If, however, Sprint should encounter significant volumes of errored messages that prevent processing by Sprint within its systems, BellSouth will work with Sprint to determine the source of the errors and the appropriate resolution.
- The following specifications shall apply to the Optional Daily Usage Feed.
- 11.6.1 <u>Usage To Be Transmitted</u>
- 11.6.1.1 The following messages recorded by BellSouth will be transmitted to Sprint:

Customer usage data for flat rated local call originating from Sprint end user lines (1FB or 1FR). The EODUF record for flat rate messages will include:

Date of Call
From Number
To Number
Connect Time
Conversation Time
Method of Recording
From RAO
Rate Class
Message Type
Billing Indicators
Bill to Number

- 11.6.1.2 BellSouth will perform duplicate record checks on EODUF records processed to Optional Daily Usage File. Any duplicate messages detected will be deleted and not sent to Sprint.
- 11.6.1.3 In the event that Sprint detects a duplicate on Enhanced Optional Daily Usage File they receive from BellSouth, Sprint will drop the duplicate message (Sprint will not return the duplicate to BellSouth).

11.6.2 Physical File Characteristics

- 11.6.2.1 The Enhanced Optional Daily Usage Feed will be distributed to Sprint over their existing Optional Daily Usage File (ODUF) feed. The EODUF messages will be intermingled among Sprint's Optional Daily Usage File (ODUF) messages. The EODUF will be a variable block format (2476) with an LRECL of 2472. The data on the EODUF will be in a non-compacted EMI format (175 byte format plus modules). It will be created on a daily basis (Monday through Friday except holidays).
- 11.6.2.2 Data circuits (private line or dial-up) may be required between BellSouth and Sprint for the purpose of data transmission. Where a dedicated line is required, Sprint will be responsible for ordering the circuit, overseeing its installation and coordinating the installation with BellSouth. Sprint will also be responsible for any charges associated with this line. Equipment required on the BellSouth end to attach the line to the mainframe computer and to transmit successfully ongoing will be negotiated on a case by case basis. Where a dial-up facility is required, dial circuits will be installed in the BellSouth data center by BellSouth and the associated charges assessed to Sprint. Additionally, all message toll charges associated with the use of the dial circuit by Sprint will be the responsibility of Sprint. Associated equipment on the BellSouth end, including a modem, will be negotiated on a case by case basis between the Parties. All equipment, including modems and software, that is required on Sprint end for the purpose of data transmission will be the responsibility of Sprint.

11.6.3 Packing Specifications

- 11.6.3.1 A pack will contain a minimum of one message record or a maximum of 99,999 message records plus a pack header record and a pack trailer record. One transmission can contain a maximum of 99 packs and a minimum of one pack.
- 11.6.3.2 The Operating Company Number (OCN), From Revenue Accounting Office (RAO), and Invoice Number will control the invoice sequencing. The From RAO will be used to identify to Sprint which BellSouth RAO that is sending the message.

 BellSouth and Sprint will use the invoice sequencing to control data exchange.

 BellSouth will be notified of sequence failures identified by Sprint and resend the data as appropriate.

The data will be packed using ATIS EMI records.

			Interim	Zone	BCS		RATES					OSS RATES					
CATEGORY NOTES		INBUNDLED NETWORK ELEMENT				usoc				·	curring	Svc Order Submitted Elec	Svc Order Submitted Manually per	Incremental Charge - Manual Svc Order vs.	Svc Order ve.	Picromental Charge - Menual Svc Order vs. Electronic-Disc	
	NOTES							Nomecurring		Disconnect		per LSR	LSR		Electronic-AddT	tet	Add1 SOMAN
						1	Rec	First	Addit	Pirat	Add1	SOMEC SOMAN	SOMAN	SOMAR	BOMAN	SOMAN	SCHOOL
	<u> </u>	. 						·	<u> </u>			 			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
F/EDOUF/ADUI	F/CMDS		 -					 -				i			1		
	ACCESS DAILY US	ACE BY E /ANYES	 	+				<u> </u>									
	MCCESS DAILT US	ADUF: Message Processing, per message	 	1-	 	N/A	\$0.0143910	1				T			Τ		
		ADUF: Data Transmission (CONNECT:DIRECT), per message		†		NA	\$0.000129730										
	ļ		† 	1		-						1			<u> </u>		
	OPTIONAL DAILY U	SAGE FILE (ODUF)						L				├ ──			ļ	_	<u> </u>
	1	ODUF: Recording, per message	Τ΄			N/A	\$0.0000071	<u> </u>			ļ. ——	<u> </u>	ļ		ļ	 	
	L	ODUF: Message Processing, per message	I	_		NA	\$0.006835			 -	ļ	 			 	 -	
		ODUF: Message Processing, per Magnetic Tape provisioned		1		N/A	\$48.96	<u> </u>							ļ		<u> </u>
		ODUF: Data Transmission (CONNECT:DIRECT), per message				N/A	\$0.00010811		ļ 			<u> </u>			ļ		<u> </u>
	CENTRAL ITER MES	SAGE DISTRIBUTION SERVICE (CMDS)		-}	 			 		 		f					
	CENTIFICALIZED MES	CMDS: Message Processing, per message	†	1	i	NA	\$0.004	1	1			L				l	
		CMDS: Data Transmission (CONNECT:DIRECT), per message		1		N/A	\$0.001										
	·		1		T	1					I		<u> </u>		 		
	Notes: If no rate is i applicable BellSouth	dentified in the contract, the rate for the specific service or tariff or as negotiated by the Parties upon request by eith	r function oner Party.	will be	as set for	th in		ļ									

ATTACHMENT 8

LICENSE

for

RIGHTS OF WAY (ROW), CONDUITS, AND POLE ATTACHMENTS

Dated:,	
Between	
BELLSOUTH TELECOMMUNICATIONS, INC. (Licensor)	
And	
Sprint's legal name to be inserted	
(Licensee)	
Sprint desires to conduct business in the following area(s):	
AL KY LA MS TN FL GA NC	sc
or BellSouth Region	_
BELLSOUTH License Number -	

CONTENTS

ECTION			
1	Definitions	1	
2	Scope of Agreement	5	
3	Requirements and Specifications	9	
4	Additional Legal Requirements	16	
5	Facilities and Licenses	17	
6	Make-Ready Work	18	
7	Application Forms and Fees	19	
8	Processing of Applications	22	
9	Issuance of Licenses	23	
10	Construction of Sprint's Facilities	24	
11	Use and Routine Maintenance of Sprint's Facilities	26	
12	Modification and Replacement of Sprint's Facilities	28	
13	Rearrangement of Facilities at request of Another	28	
14	Emergency Repairs and Pole Replacements	30	
15	Inspection by BellSouth of Sprint's Facilities	30	
16	Notice of Noncompliance	31	
17	Unauthorized Occupancy or Utilization of BellSouth's Facilities	32	
18	Removal of Sprint's Facilities	33	
19	Fees, Charges, and Billing	33	
20	Advance Payment and Imputation	34	
21	Assurance of Payment	34	
22	Insurance	35	
23	Indemnification	36	
24	Authorization Not Exclusive	38	
25	Assignment of Rights	38	
26	Failure to Enforce	38	
27	Term of Agreement	38	
28	Supersedure of Agreement(s)	39	

APPENDICES

- I Schedule of Fees, Charges, and Attachment Transfer Rate Schedule
- II Records Maintenance Centers

EXHIBITS

I Administrative Forms and Notices

RIGHTS: OF WAY (ROW), CONDUITS AND POLE ATTACHMENTS

This Attachment, together with the General Terms and Conditions Sections of this Agreement, sets forth the terms and conditions under which BellSouth shall afford to Sprint access to BellSouth's Poles, Ducts, Conduits and Rights-of-Way, pursuant to the Act

1. **DEFINITIONS**

<u>Definitions in General</u>. Except as the context otherwise requires, the terms defined in this Attachment shall, as used herein, have the meanings set forth in this Section 1.

- Anchor. The term Anchor refers to a device, structure, or assembly which stabilizes a Pole and holds it in place. An Anchor assembly may consist of a rod and fixed object or plate, typically embedded in the ground, which is attached to a guy strand or guy wire, which, in turn, is attached to the Pole. The term Anchor does not include the guy strand which connects the Anchor to the Pole and includes only those Anchors which are owned by BellSouth, as distinguished from Anchors which are owned and controlled by other persons or entities.
- Anchor/Guy Strand. The term Anchor/Guy Strand refers to supporting wires, typically stranded together, or other devices attached to a Pole and connecting that Pole to an Anchor or to another Pole for the purpose of increasing Pole stability. The term Anchor/Guy Strand includes, but is not limited to, strands sometimes referred to as Anchor strands, down guys, guy strands, and Pole-to-Pole guys.
- Application. The process of requesting information related to records, Pole and/or Conduit availability, or make-ready requirements for BellSouth owned or controlled Facilities. Each Application is limited in size to a maximum of (1) 100 consecutive Poles or (2) 10 consecutive Manhole sections or 5000 feet, whichever is greater. The Application includes (but is not limited to) request for records, records investigation and/or a field investigation, and Make-Ready Work.
- Communications Act of 1934. The terms Communications Act of 1934 and Communications Act refer to the Communications Act of June 19, 1934, 48 Stat. 1064, as amended, including the provisions codified as 47 U.S.C. Sections 151 et seq. The Communications Act includes the Pole Attachment Act of 1978, as defined in 1.23 following.

1

- Assigned. The term Assigned, when used with respect to Conduit or Duct space or Poles, refers to any space in such Conduit or Duct or on such Pole that is occupied by a telecommunications service provider or a municipal or other governmental authority. To ensure the judicious use of Poles and Conduits, space Assigned to a telecommunications service provider must be physically occupied by the service provider, be it BellSouth or a new entrant, within twelve (12) months of the space being Assigned.
- 1.6 Available. The term Available, when used with respect to Conduit or Duct space or Poles, refers to any usable space in such Conduit or Duct or on such Pole not Assigned to a specific provider at the applicable time.
- 1.7 Conduit. The term Conduit means a structure containing one or more Ducts, usually placed in the ground, in which cables or wires may be installed.
- 1.8 <u>Conduit Occupancy</u>. The terms Conduit Occupancy and Occupancy refer to the presence of wire, cable, optical conductors, or other Facilities within any portion of BellSouth's Conduit System.
- 1.9 <u>Conduit System.</u> The term Conduit System refers to any combination of Ducts, Conduits, Manholes, and Handholes joined to form an integrated whole. In this Agreement, the term refers to Conduit Systems owned or controlled by BellSouth.
- 1.10 Cost. The term Cost as used herein refers to charges made by BellSouth to Sprint for specific work performed, and shall be (a) the actual charges made by subcontractors to BellSouth for work and/or, (b) if the work was performed by BellSouth employees, the rates set forth in the Price Schedule of the General Terms and Conditions of BellSouth.
- 1.11 <u>Duct.</u> The term Duct refers to a single enclosed tube, pipe, or channel for enclosing and carrying cables, wires, and other Facilities. As used in this Agreement, the term Duct includes Inner-ducts created by subdividing a Duct into smaller channels.
- 1.12 <u>Facilities</u>. The terms facility and Facilities refer to any property or equipment utilized in the provision of telecommunication services.
- 1.13 The acronym FCC refers to the Federal Communications Commission.
- 1.14 <u>Handholes.</u> The term Handhole refers to an enclosure, usually below ground level, used for the purpose of installing, operating, and maintaining Facilities in a Conduit. A Handhole is too small to permit personnel to physically enter.
- 1.15 <u>Inner-Duct</u>. The term Inner-duct refers to a pathway created by subdividing a Duct into smaller channels.
- Joint User. The term Joint User refers to a utility which has entered into an agreement with BellSouth providing reciprocal rights of attachment of Facilities owned by each party to the Poles, Ducts, Conduits and Rights-of-Way owned by the other party.

- 1.17 <u>Lashing</u>. The term Lashing refers to the attachment of a Sprint Sheath or Innerduct to a supporting strand.
- 1.18 <u>License</u>. The term License refers to any License issued pursuant to this Agreement and may, if the context requires, refer to Conduit Occupancy or Pole attachment Licenses issued by BellSouth prior to the date of this Agreement.
- 1.19 <u>Licensee</u>. The term Licensee refers to a third person or entity which has entered or may enter into an agreement or arrangement with BellSouth permitting such person or entity to place its Facilities in BellSouth's Conduit System or attach its Facilities to BellSouth's Poles or Anchors.
- 1.20 Make-Ready Work. The term Make-Ready Work refers to all work performed or to be performed to prepare BellSouth's Conduit Systems, Poles or Anchors and related Facilities for the requested Occupancy or attachment of Sprint's Facilities. Make-Ready Work includes, but is not limited to, clearing obstructions (e.g., by rodding Ducts to ensure clear passage), the rearrangement, transfer, replacement, and removal of existing Facilities on a Pole or in a Conduit System where such work is required solely to accommodate Sprint's Facilities and not to meet BellSouth's business needs or convenience. Make-Ready Work may require "dig-ups" of existing Facilities and may include the repair, enlargement or modification of BellSouth's Facilities (including, but not limited to, Conduits, Ducts, Handholes and Manholes) or the performance of other work required to make a Pole, Anchor, Conduit or Duct usable for the initial placement of Sprint's Facilities.
- Manhole. The term Manhole refers to an enclosure, usually below ground level and entered through a hole on the surface covered with a cast iron or concrete Manhole cover, which personnel may enter and use for the purpose of installing, operating, and maintaining Facilities in a Conduit.
- 1.22 Occupancy. The term occupancy shall refer to the physical presence of telecommunication Facilities in a Duct, on a Pole, or within a Right-of-way.
- Owner. The term Owner is defined as the person in whom is vested the ownership, or title of property; proprietor.
- Person Acting on Sprint's Behalf. The terms Person Acting on Sprint's Behalf, personnel performing work on Sprint's behalf, and similar terms include both natural persons and firms and ventures of every type, including, but not limited to, corporations, partnerships, limited liability companies, sole proprietorships, and joint ventures. The terms Person Acting on Sprint's Behalf, personnel performing work on Sprint's behalf, and similar terms specifically include, but are not limited to, Sprint, its officers, directors, employees, agents, representatives, attorneys, contractors, subcontractors, and other persons or entities performing services at the request of or as directed by Sprint and their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, and representatives.

- Person Acting on BellSouth's Behalf. The terms Person Acting on BellSouth's Behalf, personnel performing work on BellSouth's behalf, and similar terms include both natural persons and firms and ventures of every type, including but not limited to corporations, partnerships, limited liability companies, sole proprietorships, and joint ventures. The terms Person Acting on BellSouth's Behalf, personnel performing work on BellSouth's behalf, and similar terms specifically include, but are not limited to, BellSouth, its officers, directors, employees, agents, representatives, attorneys, contractors, subcontractors, and other persons or entities performing services at the request or on behalf of BellSouth and their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, and representatives.
- 1.26 Pole. The term Pole refers to both utility Poles and Anchors but only to those utility Poles and Anchors owned or controlled by BellSouth, and does not include utility Poles or Anchors with respect to which BellSouth has no legal authority to permit attachments by other persons or entities.
- 1.27 Pole Attachment Act. The terms Pole Attachment Act and Pole Attachment Act of 1978 refer to those provisions of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, now codified as 47 U.S.C. § 224.
- 1.28 Pre-License Survey. The term Pre-License Survey refers to all work and activities performed or to be performed to determine whether there is adequate capacity on a Pole or in a Conduit or Conduit System (including Manholes and Handholes) to accommodate Sprint's Facilities and to determine what Make-Ready Work, if any, is required to prepare the Pole, Conduit or Conduit System to accommodate Sprint's Facilities.
- 1.29 Right-of-Way (ROW). The term Right-of-Way refers to the right to use the land or other property of another party to place Poles, Conduits, cables, other structures and equipment, or to provide passage to access such structures and equipment. A Right of Way may run under, on, or above public or private property (including air space above public or private property) and may include the right to use discrete space in buildings, building complexes, or other locations.
- 1.30 Sheath. The term Sheath refers to a single outer covering containing communications wires, fibers, or other communications media.
- 1.31 Spare Capacity. The term Spare Capacity refers to any Poles, Conduit, Duct or Inner-duct not currently Assigned or subject to a pending Application for attachment/Occupancy. Spare capacity does not include an Inner-duct (not to exceed one Inner-duct per party) reserved by BellSouth, Sprint, or a Third Party for maintenance, repair, or emergency restoration.
- 1.32 Intentionally left blank.

1.33 Third Party. The terms Third Party and third parties refer to persons and entities other than Sprint and BellSouth. Use of the term Third Party does not signify that any such person or entity is a party to this Agreement or has any contractual rights hereunder.

2. SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

- 2.1 <u>Undertaking of BellSouth</u>. BellSouth shall provide Sprint with equal and nondiscriminatory access to Poles, Conduits, Ducts, and Rights-of-Way on terms and conditions equal to those provided by BellSouth to itself or to any other telecommunications service provider. Further, BellSouth shall not withhold or delay assignment of such Facilities to Sprint because of the potential or forecasted needs of itself or other parties.
- 2.2 <u>Attachments and Occupancies Authorized by this Agreement</u>. BellSouth shall issue one or more Licenses to Sprint authorizing Sprint to attach Facilities to BellSouth's owned or controlled Poles and to place Facilities within BellSouth's owned or controlled Conduits, Ducts or Rights-of-Way under the terms and conditions set forth in this Section and the Telecommunications Act of 1996.
- 2.2.1 Unless otherwise provided herein, authority to attach Facilities to BellSouth's owned or controlled Poles, to place Facilities within BellSouth's owned or controlled Conduits, Ducts or Rights-of-Way shall be granted only in individual Licenses granted under this Agreement and the placement or use of such Facilities shall be determined in accordance with such Licenses and procedures established in this Agreement.
- 2.2.2 Sprint agrees that its attachment of Facilities to BellSouth's owned or controlled Poles, Occupancy of BellSouth's owned or controlled Conduits, Ducts or Rights-of-Way shall take place pursuant to the licensing procedures set forth herein, and BellSouth agrees that it shall not unreasonably withhold or delay issuance of such Licenses.
- 2.2.3 Sprint may not sublease or otherwise authorize any Third Party to use any part of the BellSouth Facilities licensed to Sprint under this Attachment, except that Sprint may lease its own Facilities to third parties. Notwithstanding the above, upon notice to BellSouth, Sprint may permit Third Parties who have an agreement with BellSouth to overlash to existing Sprint attachments in accordance with the terms and conditions of such Third Party's agreement with BellSouth, and Sprint may lease dark fiber to a Third Party.

- 2.3 Licenses. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, BellSouth shall issue to Sprint one or more Licenses authorizing Sprint to place or attach Facilities in or to specified Poles, Conduits, Ducts or Rights-of-Way owned or controlled by BellSouth located within this state on a first come, first BellSouth may deny a License Application if BellSouth served basis. determines that the Pole, Conduit or Duct space specifically requested by Sprint is necessary to meet BellSouth's plans that are anticipated/projected for the next 1-year planning period, or is licensed by BellSouth to another Licensee. or is otherwise unavailable based on engineering concerns. BellSouth shall provide written notice to Sprint within a reasonable time specifying in detail the reasons for denying Sprint's request. BellSouth shall have the right to designate the particular Duct(s) to be occupied, the location and manner in which Sprint's Facilities will enter and exit BellSouth's Conduit System and the specific location and manner of installation for any associated equipment which is permitted by BellSouth to occupy the Conduit System.
- 2.4 <u>Access and Use of Rights-of-Way</u>. BellSouth acknowledges that it is required by the Telecommunications Act of 1996 to afford Sprint access to and use of all associated Rights-of-Way to any sites where BellSouth's owned or controlled Poles, Manholes, Conduits, Ducts or other parts of BellSouth's owned or controlled Conduit Systems are located.
- 2.4.1 BellSouth shall provide Sprint with access to and use of such Rights-of-Way to the same extent and for the same purposes that BellSouth may access or use such Rights-of-Way, including but not limited to access for ingress, egress or other access and to construct, utilize, maintain, modify, and remove Facilities for which Pole attachment, Conduit Occupancy, or ROW use Licenses have been issued, provided that any agreement with a Third Party under which BellSouth holds such rights expressly or impliedly grants BellSouth the right to provide such rights to others.
- 2.4.2 Where BellSouth notifies Sprint that BellSouth's agreement with a Third Party does not expressly or impliedly grant BellSouth the ability to provide such access and use rights to others, upon Sprint's request, BellSouth will use its best efforts to obtain the Owner's consent and to otherwise secure such rights for Sprint. Sprint agrees to reimburse BellSouth for the reasonable and demonstrable Costs incurred by BellSouth in obtaining such rights for Sprint.
- In cases where a Third Party agreement does not grant BellSouth the right to provide access and use rights to others as contemplated in 2.4.1 and BellSouth, despite its best efforts, is unable to secure such access and use rights for Sprint in accordance with 2.4.2, or, in the case where Sprint elects not to invoke its rights under 2.4.1 or 2.4.2, Sprint shall be responsible for obtaining such permission to access and use such Rights-of-Way. BellSouth shall cooperate with Sprint in obtaining such permission and shall not prevent or delay any Third Party assignment of ROW's to Sprint.

- 2.4.4 Where BellSouth has any ownership or Rights-of-Way to buildings or building complexes, or within buildings or building complexes, BellSouth shall offer to Sprint through a License or other attachment:
- 2.4.4.1 The right to use any Available space owned or controlled by BellSouth in the building or building complex to install Sprint equipment and Facilities; and
- 2.4.4.2 Ingress and egress to such space.
- 2.4.5 Except to the extent necessary to meet the requirements of the Telecommunications Act of 1996, neither this Agreement nor any License granted hereunder shall constitute a conveyance or assignment of any of either party's rights to use any public or private Rights-of-Way, and nothing contained in this Agreement or in any License granted hereunder shall be construed as conferring on one party any right to interfere with the other party's access to any such public or private Rights-of-Way.
- No Effect on BellSouth's Right to Convey Property. Nothing contained in this Agreement or in any License issued hereunder shall in any way affect the right of BellSouth to convey to any other person or entity any interest in real or personal property, including any Poles, Conduit or Ducts to or in which Sprint has attached or placed Facilities pursuant to Licenses issued under this Agreement provided however that BellSouth shall give Sprint reasonable advance written notice of such intent to convey.
- No Effect on BellSouth's Rights to Manage its Own Facilities. This Agreement shall not be construed as limiting or interfering with BellSouth's rights set forth below, except to the extent expressly provided by the provisions of this Agreement or Licenses issued hereunder or by the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or other applicable laws, rules or regulations:
- 2.6.1 To locate, relocate, move, replace, modify, maintain, and operate BellSouth's own Facilities within BellSouth's Conduits, Ducts or rights-of way or any of BellSouth's Facilities attached to BellSouth's Poles at any time and in any reasonable manner which BellSouth deems appropriate to serve its customers, avail itself of new business opportunities, or otherwise meet its business needs; or
- 2.6.2 To enter into new agreements or arrangements with other persons or entities permitting them to attach or place their Facilities to or in BellSouth's Poles, Conduits or Ducts; provided, however, that such relocations, moves, replacements, modifications, maintenance and operations or new agreements or arrangements shall not substantially interfere with Sprint's Pole attachment, Conduit Occupancy or ROW use, rights provided by Licenses issued pursuant to this Agreement.

- No Effect on Sprint's Rights to Manage its Own Facilities. This Agreement shall not be construed as limiting or interfering with Sprint's rights set forth below, except to the extent expressly provided by the provisions of this Agreement or Licenses issued hereunder or by the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or other applicable laws, rules or regulations:
- 2.7.1 To locate, relocate, move, replace, modify, maintain, and operate its own Facilities within BellSouth's Conduits, Ducts or Rights-of-Way or its Facilities attached to BellSouth's Poles at any time and in any reasonable manner which Sprint deems appropriate to serve its customers, avail itself of new business opportunities, or otherwise meet its business needs; or
- 2.7.2 To enter into new agreements or arrangements with other persons or entities permitting Sprint to attach or place its Facilities to or in such other persons' or entities' Poles, Conduits or Ducts, or Rights-of-Way; provided, however, that such relocations, moves, replacements, modifications, maintenance and operations or new agreements or arrangements shall not conflict with Sprint's obligations under Licenses issued pursuant to this Agreement.
- No Right to Interfere with Facilities of Others. The provisions of this Agreement or any License issued hereunder shall not be construed as authorizing either party to this Agreement to rearrange or interfere in any way with any of the other party's Facilities, with the Facilities of other persons or entities, or with the use of or access to such Facilities by such other party or such other persons or entities, except to the extent expressly provided by the provisions of this Agreement or any License issued hereunder or by the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or other applicable laws, rules or regulations.
- 2.8.1 Sprint acknowledges that the Facilities of persons or entities other than BellSouth and Sprint may be attached to or occupy BellSouth's Poles, Conduits, Ducts and Rights-of-Way.
- 2.8.2 BellSouth shall not attach, or give permission to any third parties to attach Facilities to, existing Sprint Facilities without Sprint's prior written consent. If BellSouth becomes aware of any such unauthorized attachment to Sprint Facilities, BellSouth shall notify Sprint of any such unauthorized attachments. BellSouth shall coordinate with Sprint, and BellSouth shall use its best efforts to rectify the situation.

- With respect to Facilities occupied by Sprint or the subject of an Application for 2.8.3 attachment by Sprint, BellSouth will give to Sprint 60 calendar days' written notice for Conduit extensions or reinforcements, 60 calendar days' written notice for Pole line extensions, 60 calendar days' written notice for Pole replacements, and 60 calendar days' written notice of BellSouth's intention to construct, reconstruct, expand or place such Facilities or of BellSouth's intention not to maintain or use any existing facility. Where BellSouth elects to abandon or remove BellSouth Facilities, the Facilities will be offered to existing occupants on a first-in, first-right to maintain basis. The party first electing to exercise this option will be required to execute the appropriate agreement with BellSouth to transfer (purchase agreement) ownership from BellSouth to new party, subject to then-existing Licenses pertaining to such Facilities. If no party elects to maintain such Facilities, all parties will be required to remove their existing Facilities within ninety (90) calendar days of written notice from BellSouth. If an emergency or provisions of an applicable joint use agreement require BellSouth to construct, reconstruct, expand or replace Poles, Conduits or Ducts occupied by Sprint or the subject of an Application for attachment by Sprint. BellSouth will notify Sprint as soon as reasonably practicable of such proposed construction, reconstruction, expansion or replacement to enable Sprint, if it so desires, to request that a Pole, Conduit or Duct of greater height or capacity be utilized to accommodate an anticipated facility need of Sprint.
- Upon Sprint's request and at its expense, BellSouth shall remove any retired cable from Conduit Systems to accommodate Sprint's Facilities and allow for the efficient use of Conduit space within a reasonable period of time. BellSouth retains salvage rights on any cable removed. In order to safeguard its structures and Facilities, BellSouth reserves the right to remove retired cables and is under no obligation to allow Licensee the right to remove such cables. Based on sound engineering judgement, there may be situations where it would neither be feasible nor practical to remove retired cables. If the parties are unable to agree, on such removal arrangements, the matter may be resolved pursuant to the Dispute Resolution procedure set forth in the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.
- 2.8.5 BellSouth shall allow Sprint to reserve spares and space for maintenance and emergency purposes as permitted by federal or state legal or regulatory authority.
- 2.9 <u>Assignment of Space.</u> Assignment of space on Poles, in Conduits or Ducts and within ROW's will be made pursuant to Licenses granted by BellSouth on an equal basis to BellSouth, Sprint and other telecommunication service providers.

3. REQUIREMENTS AND SPECIFICATIONS

- Published Standards Incorporated in this Section by Reference. Sprint agrees that its Facilities shall be placed, constructed, maintained, repaired, and removed in accordance with current (as of the date when such work is performed) editions of the following publications, each of which is incorporated by reference as part of this Section:
- 3.1.1 The Blue Book Manual of Construction Procedures, Special Report SR-TAP-001421, published by Telcordia Technologies, f/k/a Bell Communications Research, Inc. ("BellCore"), and sometimes referred to as the "Blue Book";
- 3.1.2 The National Electrical Code (NEC); and
- 3.1.3 The National Electrical Safety Code (NESC).
- 3.2 <u>Changes in Published Standards</u>. Sprint agrees to rearrange its Facilities in accordance with changes in the standards published in the publications specified in Article 3.1 of this Agreement if required by law to do so or upon the mutual agreement of the parties.
- 3.3 <u>Additional Electrical Design Specifications</u>. Sprint agrees that, in addition to specifications and requirements referred to in Article 3.1 above, Sprint's Facilities placed in BellSouth's Conduit System shall meet all of the following electrical design specifications:
- 3.3.1 No facility shall be placed in BellSouth's Conduit System in violation of FCC regulations.
- 3.3.2 Sprint's Facilities placed in BellSouth's Conduit System shall not be designed to use the earth as the sole conductor for any part of Sprint's circuits.
- 3.3.3 Sprint's Facilities carrying more than 50 volts AC (rms) to ground or 135 volts DC to ground shall be enclosed in an effectively grounded Sheath or shield.
- 3.3.4 No coaxial cable of Sprint shall occupy a Conduit System containing BellSouth's cable unless such cable of Sprint meets the voltage limitations of Article 820 of the National Electrical Code.
- 3.3.5 Sprint's coaxial cable may carry continuous DC voltages up to 1800 volts to ground where the conductor current will not exceed one-half amperes and where such cable has two separate grounded metal sheaths or shields and a suitable insulating jacket over the outer Sheath or shield. The power supply shall be so designed and maintained that the total current carried over the outer Sheath shall not exceed 200 micro amperes under normal conditions. Conditions which would increase the current over this level shall be cleared promptly.

- Neither party shall circumvent the other party's corrosion mitigation measures. Each party's new Facilities shall be compatible with the other party's Facilities so as not to damage any Facilities of the other party by corrosion or other chemical reaction.
- 3.4 <u>Additional Physical Design Specifications</u>. Sprint's Facilities placed in BellSouth's Conduit System must meet all of the following physical design specifications:
- 3.4.1 Cables bound or wrapped with cloth or having any kind of fibrous coverings or impregnated with an adhesive material shall not be placed in BellSouth's Conduit or Ducts.
- 3.4.2 The integrity of BellSouth's Conduit System and overall safety of BellSouth's personnel and other personnel working in BellSouth's Conduit System requires that "dielectric cable" be required when Sprint's cable facility utilizes an alternative Duct or route that is shared in the same trench by any current carrying facility of a power utility.
- 3.4.3 New construction splices in Sprint's fiber optic and twisted pair cables shall be located in Manholes, pull boxes or Handholes.
- 3.5 <u>Additional Specifications Applicable to Connections</u>. The following specifications apply to connections of Sprint's Conduit to BellSouth's Conduit System:
- 3.5.1 Sprint will be permitted to connect its Conduit or Duct only at the point of a BellSouth Manhole. No attachment will be made by entering or breaking into Conduit between Manholes. All necessary work to install Sprint Facilities will be performed by Sprint or its contractor at Sprint's expense. In no event shall Sprint or its contractor "core bore" or make any other modification to BellSouth Manhole(s) without the prior written approval of BellSouth, which approval will not be unreasonably delayed or withheld.
- 3.5.2 BellSouth may monitor, at Sprint's expense, the entrance and exit of Sprint's Facilities into BellSouth's Manholes and the placement of Sprint's Facilities in BellSouth's Manholes.
- 3.5.3 If Sprint constructs or utilizes a Duct connected to BellSouth's Manhole, the Duct and all connections between that Duct and BellSouth's Manhole shall be sealed, to the extent practicable, to prevent the entry of gases or liquids into BellSouth's Conduit System. If Sprint's Duct enters a building, it shall also be sealed where it enters the building and at all other locations necessary to prevent the entry of gases and liquids from the building into BellSouth's Conduit System.

- Requirements Relating to Personnel, Equipment, Material, and Construction 3.6 Procedures Generally. Duct clearing, rodding or modifications required to grant Sprint access to BellSouth's Conduit Systems may be performed by BellSouth at Sprint's expense at charges which represent BellSouth's actual Costs. Alternatively (at Sprint's option) such work may be performed by a contractor who demonstrates compliance with BellSouth certification requirements, which certification requirements shall be consistent with F.C.C. rules. The parties acknowledge that Sprint, its contractors, and other persons acting on Sprint's behalf will perform work for Sprint (e.g., splicing Sprint's Facilities) within BellSouth's Conduit System. Sprint represents and warrants that neither Sprint nor any Person Acting on Sprint's Behalf shall permit any person to climb or work on or in any of BellSouth's Poles or to enter BellSouth's Manholes or work within BellSouth's Conduit System unless such person has the training, skill, and experience required to recognize potentially dangerous conditions relating to Pole or the Conduit Systems and to perform the work safely.
- 3.6.1 Sprint's Facilities within BellSouth's Conduit System shall be constructed, placed, rearranged, modified, and removed upon receipt of License specified in 5.1. However, no such License will be required for the inspection, maintenance, repair or non-physical modifications of Sprint's Facilities.
- 3.6.2 "Rodding" or clearing of Ducts in BellSouth's Conduit System shall be done only when specific authorization for such work has been obtained in advance from BellSouth, which authorization shall not be unreasonably delayed or withheld by BellSouth. The parties agree that such rodding or clearing shall be performed according to existing industry standards and practices. Sprint may contract with BellSouth for performance of such work or (at Sprint's option) with a contractor who demonstrates compliance with BellSouth certification requirements.
- Personnel performing work on BellSouth's or Sprint's behalf in BellSouth's Conduit System shall not climb on, step on, or otherwise disturb the other party's or any Third Party's cables, air pipes, equipment, or other Facilities located in any Manhole or other part of BellSouth's Conduit System.
- 3.6.4 Personnel performing work on BellSouth's or Sprint's behalf within BellSouth's Conduit System (including any Manhole) shall, upon completing their work, make reasonable efforts to remove all tools, unused materials, wire clippings, cable sheathing and other materials brought by them to the work site.
- 3.6.5 All of Sprint's Facilities shall be firmly secured and supported in accordance with Telcordia Technologies, f/k/a Bell Communications Research, Inc. (BellCore") and industry standards.
- 3.6.6 <u>Identification of Facilities in Conduit/Manholes</u>. Sprint's Facilities shall be plainly identified with Sprint's name in each Manhole with a firmly affixed permanent tag that meets standards set by BellSouth for its own Facilities.

- 3.6.6.1 <u>Identification of Pole Attachments</u>. Sprint's Facilities attached to BellSouth Poles shall be plainly identified with Sprint's name firmly affixed at each Pole by a permanent tag that meets industry standards.
- Manhole pumping and purging required in order to allow Sprint's work operations to proceed shall be performed by a vendor approved by BellSouth in compliance with BellSouth Practice Sec. 620-145-011BT, "Manhole Contaminants, Water, Sediment or Debris Removal and Reporting Procedures," and any amendments, revisions or supplements thereto and in compliance with all regulations and standards established by the United States Environmental Protection Agency and by any applicable state or local environmental regulators.
- 3.6.8 Planks or other types of platforms shall not be installed using cables, pipes or other equipment as a means of support. Platforms shall be supported only by cable racks.
- 3.6.9 Any leak detection liquid or device used by Sprint or personnel performing work on Sprint's Facilities within BellSouth's Conduit System shall be of a type approved by BellSouth or Telcordia Technologies, f/k/a Bell Communications Research, Inc. (BellCore").
- When Sprint or personnel performing work on Sprint's behalf are working 3.6.10 within or in the vicinity of any part of BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System which is located within, under, over, or adjacent to streets, highways, alleys or other traveled Rights-of-Way, Sprint and all personnel performing work on Sprint's behalf shall follow procedures which Sprint deems appropriate for the protection of persons and property. Sprint shall be responsible, at all times, for determining and implementing the specific steps required to protect persons and property at the site. Sprint will provide all traffic control and warning devices required to protect pedestrian and vehicular traffic, workers and property from danger. BellSouth shall have no responsibility for the safety of personnel performing work on Sprint's behalf, or for the safety of bystanders. Sprint also has responsibility for insuring that all operations conform to current OSHA regulations and all other governmental rules, ordinances or statutes. BellSouth reserves the right to suspend Sprint's activities on, in or in the vicinity of BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System if, in BellSouth's reasonable judgment, any hazardous condition arises due to the activity (including both acts and omissions) of Sprint or any personnel performing work on Sprint's behalf, which suspension shall cease when the condition has been rectified.
- 3.6.11 Except for protective screens, no temporary cover shall be placed by Sprint or personnel performing work on Sprint's behalf over an open Manhole unless it is at least four feet above the surface level of the Manhole opening.
- 3.6.12 Smoking or the use of any open flame is prohibited in BellSouth's Manholes, in any other portion of BellSouth's Conduit System, or within 10 feet of any open Manhole entrance; provided that this provision will not prohibit the use of spark producing tools such as electric drills, fusion splicers, etc.

- 3.6.13 Artificial lighting, when required, will be provided by Sprint. Only explosion-proof lighting fixtures shall be used.
- 3.6.14 Neither Sprint nor personnel performing work on Sprint's behalf shall allow any combustible gas, vapor, liquid, or material to accumulate in BellSouth's Conduit System (including any Manhole) during work operations performed within or in the vicinity of BellSouth's Conduit System.
- 3.6.15 Sprint will abide by any laws, regulations or ordinances regarding the use of spark producing tools, equipment or devices in BellSouth's Manholes, in any other portions of BellSouth's Conduit System, or within 10 feet of any open Manhole opening. This includes, but is not limited to, such tools as electric drills and hammers, meggers, breakdown sets, induction sets, and the like.
- Opening of Manholes. The following requirements apply to the opening of BellSouth's Manholes and the authority of BellSouth personnel present when work on Sprint's behalf is being performed within or in the vicinity of BellSouth's Conduit System.
- 3.7.1 BellSouth's Manholes shall be opened only as permitted by BellSouth's authorized employees or agents, which permission shall not be unreasonably denied or delayed.
- 3.7.2 Sprint shall notify BellSouth forty-eight (48) hours in advance of any routine work operation requiring entry into any of BellSouth's Manholes.
- 3.7.3 Sprint shall be responsible for obtaining any necessary authorization from appropriate authorities to open Manholes for Conduit work operations therein.
- 3.7.4 BellSouth's authorized employee or agent shall not direct or control the conduct of Sprint's work at the work site. The presence of BellSouth's authorized employee or agent at the work site shall not relieve Sprint or personnel performing work on Sprint's behalf of their responsibility to conduct all work operations within BellSouth's Conduit System in a safe and workmanlike manner.
- 3.7.5 Although BellSouth's authorized employee or agent shall not direct or control the conduct of Sprint's work at the work site, BellSouth's employee or agent shall have the authority to suspend Sprint's work operations within BellSouth's Conduit System if, in the reasonable discretion of such BellSouth employee or agent, it appears that any hazardous conditions arise or any unsafe practices are being followed by Sprint or personnel performing work on Sprint's behalf.
- 3.8 OSHA Compliance: Notice to BellSouth of Unsafe Conditions. Sprint agrees that:
- 3.8.1 Its Facilities shall be constructed, placed, maintained, repaired, and removed in accordance with the Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA) and all rules and regulations promulgated thereunder;

- All persons acting on Sprint's behalf, including but not limited to Sprint's employees, agents, contractors, and subcontractors shall, when working on or within BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System, comply with OSHA and all rules and regulations thereunder;
- 3.8.3 Sprint shall establish appropriate procedures and controls to assure compliance with all requirements of this section; and
- 3.8.4 Sprint (and any Person Acting on Sprint's Behalf) may report unsafe conditions on, in or in the vicinity of BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System to BellSouth.
- Compliance with Environmental Laws and Regulations. Sprint acknowledges that, from time to time, environmental contaminants may enter BellSouth's Conduit System and accumulate in Manholes or other Conduit Facilities and that certain Conduits (transite) are constructed with asbestos-containing materials. If BellSouth has knowledge of the presence of such contaminants in a Conduit for which Sprint has applied for or holds a License, BellSouth will promptly notify Sprint of such fact.

Notwithstanding any of BellSouth's notification requirements in this Attachment, Sprint acknowledges that some of BellSouth's Conduit is fabricated from asbestos-containing materials. Such Conduit is generally marked with a designation of "C Fiber Cement Conduit, " "Transite," or "Johns-Manville." Until proven otherwise, Sprint will presume that all Conduit not fabricated of plastic, tile, or wood is asbestos-containing and will handle it pursuant to all applicable regulations relating to worker safety and protection of the BellSouth makes no representations to Sprint or personnel performing work on Sprint's behalf that BellSouth's Conduit System or any specific portions thereof will be free from environmental contaminants at any particular time. The acknowledgments and representations set forth in the two preceding sentences are not intended to relieve BellSouth of any liability which it would otherwise have under applicable law for the presence of environmental contaminants in its Conduit Facilities. Sprint agrees to comply with the following provisions relating to compliance with environmental laws and regulations:

- 3.9.1 Sprint's Facilities shall be constructed, placed, maintained, repaired, and removed in accordance with all applicable federal, state, and local environmental statutes, ordinances, rules, regulations, and other laws, including but not limited to the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (42 U.S.C. §§ 9601 et. seq.), the Toxic Substance Control Act (15 U.S.C. §§ 2601-2629), the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. §§ 1251 et. seq.), and the Safe Drinking Water Act (42 U.S.C. §§ 300f-300j).
- 3.9.2 All persons acting on Sprint's behalf, including but not limited to Sprint's employees, agents, contractors, and subcontractors, shall, when working on, within or in the vicinity of BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System, comply with all applicable federal, state, and local environmental laws, including but not limited to all environmental statutes, ordinances, rules, and regulations.

- 3.9.3 Sprint shall establish appropriate procedures and controls to assure compliance with all requirements of this section. BellSouth will be afforded a reasonable opportunity to review such procedures and controls and provide comments that will be reasonably considered in advance of their implementation. Review and comment by BellSouth pursuant to this section will be provided in a timely manner.
- 3.9.4 Sprint and all personnel performing work on Sprint's behalf shall comply with such standards and practices as BellSouth and Sprint may from time to time mutually agree to adopt to comply with environmental laws and regulations including, without limitation, BellSouth Practice Sec. 620-145-011BT, "Manhole Contaminants, Water, Sediment or Debris Removal and Reporting Procedures". Pursuant to this practice, neither Sprint nor BellSouth nor personnel performing work on either party's behalf shall discharge water or any other substance from any BellSouth Manhole or other Conduit facility onto public or private property, including any storm water drainage system, without first testing such water or substance for contaminants in accordance with mutually agreed standards and practices and determining that such discharge would not violate any environmental law, create any environmental risk or hazard, or damage the property of any person. No such waste material shall be deposited on BellSouth premises for storage or disposal.
- Compliance with Other Governmental Requirements. Sprint agrees that its Facilities attached to BellSouth's Facilities shall be constructed, placed, maintained, and removed in accordance with the ordinances, rules, and regulations of any governing body having jurisdiction of the subject matter. Sprint shall comply with all statutes, ordinances, rules, regulations and other laws requiring the marking and lighting of aerial wires, cables and other structures to ensure that such wires, cables and structures are not a hazard to aeronautical navigation. Sprint shall establish appropriate controls to assure such compliance by all persons acting on Sprint's behalf, including but not limited to, Sprint's employees, agents, contractors, and subcontractors.
- 3.11 <u>Differences in Standards or Specifications</u>. To the extent that there may be differences in any applicable standards or specifications referred to in this Article 3, the most stringent standard or specification shall apply.

- Sprint Solely Responsible for the Condition of Its Facilities. Sprint shall be 3.12 responsible at all times for the condition of its Facilities and its compliance with the requirements, specifications, rules, regulations, ordinances, and laws specified above. In this regard, BellSouth shall have no duty to Sprint to inspect or monitor the condition of Sprint's Facilities (including but not limited to splices and other Facilities connections) located within BellSouth's Conduit and Ducts or any attachment of Sprint's Facilities to BellSouth's Poles, Anchors, Anchor/Guy Strands or other Pole Facilities. BellSouth may, however, conduct such inspections and audits of its Poles and Conduit System as BellSouth determines reasonable or necessary. Such inspection and audits shall be conducted at BellSouth's expense with the exception of (1) follow-up inspection to confirm remedial action after an observed Sprint violation of the requirements of this Agreement; and (2) inspection of Sprint Facilities in compliance with a specific mandate of appropriate governmental authority for which inspections the Cost shall be borne by Sprint. Either party may audit the other party's compliance with the terms of this Section. Observed safety hazards or imminent facility failure conditions of another party shall be reported to the affected party where such party can be readily identified or, where not readily identifiable, shall be reported to BellSouth.
- 3.13 <u>Efficient use of Conduit</u>. BellSouth will install Inner-ducts to increase Duct space in existing Conduit as Facilities permit. The full complement of Inner-ducts will be installed which can be accommodated under sound engineering principles. The number of Inner-ducts which can reasonably be installed will be determined by BellSouth.

4. ADDITIONAL LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

- 4.1 Third Party Property Owners. Licenses granted under this Attachment authorize Sprint to place Facilities in, or attach Facilities to, Poles, Conduits and Ducts owned or controlled by BellSouth but do not affect the rights of landowners to control terms and conditions of access to their property.
- 4.1.1 Sprint agrees that neither Sprint nor any persons acting on Sprint's behalf, including but not limited to Sprint's employees, agents, contractors, and subcontractors, shall engage in any conduct which damages public or private property in the vicinity of BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System, interferes in any way with the use or enjoyment of public or private property except as expressly permitted by the Owner of such property, or creates a hazard or nuisance on such property (including, but not limited to, a hazard or nuisance resulting from any abandonment or failure to remove Sprint's Facilities or any construction debris from the property, failure to erect warning signs or barricades as may be necessary to give notice to others of unsafe conditions on the premises while work performed on Sprint's behalf is in progress, or failure to restore the property to a safe condition after such work has been completed).

- 4.2 <u>Required Permits, Certificates and Licenses.</u> Sprint shall be responsible for obtaining any building permits or certificates from governmental authorities necessary to construct, operate, maintain and remove its Facilities on public or private property.
- 4.2.1 Sprint shall not attach or place its Facilities to or in BellSouth's Poles, Conduit or Duct located on any property for which it or BellSouth has not first obtained all required authorizations.
- 4.2.2 BellSouth shall have the right to request evidence that all appropriate authorizations have been obtained. However, such request shall not delay BellSouth's Pre-License Survey work.
- Lawful Purposes. All Facilities placed by Sprint in BellSouth's Conduit and Ducts or on BellSouth's Poles, Anchors or Anchor/Guy Strands must serve a lawful purpose and the uses made of Sprint's Facilities must comply with all applicable federal, state, and local laws and with all federal, state, and local regulatory rules, regulations, and requirements. In this regard, Sprint shall not utilize any Facilities occupying or attached to BellSouth's Conduits, Ducts or Poles for the purpose of providing any services which it is not authorized by law to provide or for the purpose of enabling any other person or entity to provide any such services.

5. FACILITIES AND LICENSES

5.1 <u>Licenses Required.</u> Before placing any Facilities in BellSouth's Conduits or Ducts or attaching any Facilities to BellSouth's Poles, Anchors or Anchor/Guy Strands, Sprint must first apply for and receive a written License from BellSouth.

- 5.2 Provision of Records and Information to Sprint. In order to obtain information regarding Facilities. Sprint shall make a written request to BellSouth, identifying with reasonable specificity the geographic area for which Facilities are required, the types and quantities of the required Facilities and the required in-service date. In response to such request, BellSouth shall provide Sprint with information regarding the types, quantity and location (which may be provided by provision of route maps) and availability of BellSouth Poles, Conduit and right-of-way located within the geographic area specified by Sprint. Provision of information under the terms of this section shall include the right of Sprint employees or agents to inspect and copy engineering records or drawings which pertain to those Facilities within the geographic area identified in Sprint's request. Such inspection and copying shall be done at a time and place listed in Appendix II of this agreement. The Costs of producing and mailing copies of records, which are to be paid by Licensee, are on an individual case basis. The components which make up the total Costs are actual:
 - 1) BellSouth employee Costs based on the time spent researching, reviewing and copying records
 - 2) Copying Costs
 - 3) Shipping Costs
- No Warranty of Record Information. Sprint acknowledges that records and information provided by BellSouth pursuant to paragraph 5.2 may not reflect field conditions and that physical inspection is necessary to verify presence and condition of outside plant Facilities and Right-of-Way. In providing such records and information, BellSouth assumes no liability to Sprint or any Third Party for errors/omissions contained therein.
- Determination of Availability. BellSouth shall provide Pole, Conduit and right-of-way availability information in response to a request from Sprint which identifies with reasonable specificity the Facilities for which such information is desired. Sprint may elect to be present at any field based survey of Facilities identified pursuant to this paragraph and BellSouth shall provide Sprint at least forty-eight (48) hours notice prior to initiating such field survey. Sprint employees or agents shall be permitted to enter BellSouth Manholes and inspect such structures to confirm usability and/or evaluate condition of the structure(s) with at least forty-eight (48) hours notice to BellSouth, with a BellSouth representative present and at Sprint's expense.
- Assignment of Conduit, Duct and Poles. BellSouth shall not unreasonably deny or delay issuance of any License and, in any event, BellSouth shall issue such License as follows: (a) after the determination has been made that Make-Ready Work is not required, or (b) completion of Make-Ready Work.

- No Make-Ready Work Required. If BellSouth determines that no Make-Ready Work is required, BellSouth shall approve Applications for Pole attachment and Conduit Occupancy Licenses and issue such Licenses within twenty (20) business days after the determination has been made that no Make-Ready Work is required, but in no event later than 45 calendar days after BellSouth receives Sprint's Application, which period shall exclude any time BellSouth is awaiting a response from Licensee.
- 5.5.2 <u>Make-Ready Work Required</u>. If Make-Ready Work is to be performed by BellSouth, such Available space shall remain in effect until make-ready Costs are presented to Sprint and approval by Sprint pursuant to the time frames herein stated in 6.2. If Sprint approves BellSouth's make-ready Costs, Sprint shall have twelve (12) months from the date of issuance of License to install its Facilities.

If Sprint rejects BellSouth's Costs for Make-Ready Work, but then elects to perform the Make-Ready Work itself or through a contractor or if Sprint elects from the time of Application to perform the Make-Ready Work itself or through a contractor, Sprint shall install its Facilities within twelve (12) months from the date that Sprint informs BellSouth that Sprint will perform Make-Ready Work. In the event Sprint does not install its Facilities within the time frames set out in this Section 5.5, the assignment shall be void and such space shall become Available.

6. MAKE-READY WORK

- Work Performed by BellSouth. If performed by BellSouth, Make-Ready Work to accommodate Sprint's Facilities shall be included in the normal work load schedule of BellSouth with construction responsibilities in the geographic areas where the relevant Poles or Conduit Systems are located and shall not be entitled to priority, advancement, or preference over other work to be performed by BellSouth in the ordinary course of BellSouth's business.
- 6.1.1 If Sprint desires Make-Ready Work to be performed on an expedited basis and BellSouth agrees to perform the work on such a basis, BellSouth shall recalculate the estimated make-ready charges based upon the expedited timeframes requested. If Sprint accepts BellSouth's offer, Sprint shall pay such additional charges.
- All charges for Make-Ready Work performed by BellSouth are payable in advance, with the amount of any such advance payment to be due within sixty (60) calendar days after receipt of an invoice from BellSouth. BellSouth will begin Make-Ready Work required to accommodate Sprint after receipt of Sprint's make-ready payment.
- Mork Performed by Certified Contractor. In lieu of obtaining performance of Make-Ready Work by BellSouth, Sprint at its option may arrange for the performance of such work by a contractor certified by BellSouth to work on or in its Facilities. Certification shall be granted based upon reasonable and customary criteria employed by BellSouth in the selection of its own contract labor. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Section, Sprint may not

employ a contractor to accomplish Make-Ready Work if BellSouth is likewise precluded from contractor selection under the terms of an applicable joint use agreement. In accordance with section 3.6.7, all Manhole pumping and purging shall be performed by a vendor approved by BellSouth.

6.4 <u>Completion of Make-Ready Work</u>. BellSouth will issue a License to Sprint at the time all Make-Ready Work necessary to Sprint's attachment or Occupancy has been completed., but in no event shall the issuance exceed thirty (30) calendar days after completion of Make-Ready Work. BellSouth agrees to perform Make-Ready Work at parity with itself and in the same timeframe within which BellSouth would complete comparable work for its own, or its affiliates' own uses, and in a nondiscriminatory manner as among Licensees.

7. APPLICATION FORM AND FEES

Application Process. To apply for a License under this Attachment, Sprint shall submit the appropriate BellSouth administrative form(s), per Exhibit 2, (two (2) sets of each and either a route map specifically indicating Sprint desired route or engineered drawings are to be included). Sprint has the option of (1) requesting copies of BellSouth records only, (2) requesting a records and/or field survey to determine availability, and/or (3) requesting a make-ready estimate. Before the Application and Conduit Occupancy License or Application and Pole Attachment License form is approved for attachment, Make-Ready Work must be complete or a records or field survey has determined that Make-Ready Work is not required. Sprint shall submit with Sprint's License Application a proposed or estimated construction schedule as set forth below in Section 10. BellSouth will process License Applications in the order in which they are received; provided, however, that when Sprint has multiple Applications on file with BellSouth, Sprint may designate its desired priority of completion of Pre-License Surveys and Make-Ready Work with respect to all such Applications.

- 7.1.1 BellSouth will review a complete Application and in the event of denial, will advise Sprint of such within forty-five (45) calendar days. In the event no denial is made within such forty-five (45) calendar day period, the Application will be deemed accepted.
- 7.1.2 Each Application for a License under this Section shall specify the proposed route of Sprint's Facilities and identify the Conduits and Ducts or Poles and Pole Facilities along the proposed route in which Sprint desires to place or attach its Facilities, and describe the physical size, weight and jacket material of the cable which Sprint desires to place in each Conduit or Duct or the number and type of cables, apparatus enclosures and other Facilities which Sprint desires to attach to each Pole.
- 7.1.3 Each Application for a License under this Section shall be accompanied by a proposed (or estimated) construction schedule containing the information specified below in 10.1 of this Agreement, and an indication of whether Sprint will, at its option, perform its own Make-Ready Work. If on the Application Sprint indicates that BellSouth is to perform the Make-Ready Work, BellSouth will provide Sprint with the Make-Ready Work estimate for approval by Sprint at Sprint's option. Sprint may proceed in accordance with section 5.

Multiple Cables, Multiple Services, Lashing or Placing Additional Cables, and Sprint may include multiple cables in a single Replacement of Facilities. License Application and multiple services (e.g., CATV and non-CATV services) may be provided by Sprint in the same cable sheath. Sprint's Lashing additional cable to existing Facilities and placing additional cables in Conduits or Ducts already occupied by Sprint's Facilities shall be permitted, and no additional fees will be applied; provided, however, that if Sprint desires to lash additional cable to existing Facilities of a Third Party, Sprint shall provide BellSouth with reasonable notice, and shall obtain written permission from the Owner of the existing Facilities. If BellSouth determines that the requested Lashing would violate safety or engineering requirements, BellSouth shall provide written notice to Sprint within a reasonable time specifying in detail BellSouth's findings. If Sprint desires to place additional cables in Conduits or Ducts which are already occupied, or to replace existing Facilities with new Facilities substantially different from those described in Licenses in effect, Sprint must apply for and acquire a new License specifically describing the physical size, weight and jacket material of the cable to be placed in BellSouth's Conduits and Ducts or the physical size, weight, and jacket type of cables and the size and weight of apparatus enclosures and other Facilities to be attached to BellSouth Poles.

7.2

7.3 Each party hereby designates the employees named below as their single point of contact for any and all purposes of this Section, including, but not limited to, processing Licenses and Applications and providing records and information. Each party may at any time designate a new point of contact by giving written notice of such change.

		Notices		Billing Address			
To Licensee as follows:							
Contact		Timothy A. Dismond		Rachel Williams-Glenn			
Title		Manager - Right of Way	1:	Spv Project Admin			
Company		Sprint Communications L.P. Sprint Communications L.P.		Sprint Communications L.P.			
Address		Mailstop: KSOPHT0101-Z2040 Attn: CRE-Lease Admin					
Address		6391 Sprint Parkway P.O. Box 12908					
City, State, and Zip Code		Overland Park, KS 66251-2040		Shawnee Mission, KS 66251-2040			
Telephone		913 762-7676	<u> </u>	913 315-4416			
Facsimile	نيئ ر	913 762-0912		913 315-4459			
with a copy to:		John Chapman					
Will a dopy tot		Attorney Sprint Legal Department					
		Mailstop: KSOPHT0101-Z2020					
		Overland Park, Kansas 66251-2020					
		Phone: 913 624-6442					
	17 1/2 17 1/2 2 1/2 2 1/4 2 1/	Fax: 913 624-6388					
and to Licensor as follows:							
Contact		Arthur B. Williams					
Title	1	Manager					
Company		BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.					
Address		North W3D2					
Address		3535 Colonnade Parkway					
City, State, and Zip Code		Birmingham, AL 35243					
Telephone		(205) 977-5068					
Facsimile	(205) 977-7997						

- 8. PROCESSING OF APPLICATIONS (INCLUDING PRELICENSE SURVEYS AND FIELD INSPECTIONS)
- 8.1 <u>Sprint's Priorities</u>. When Sprint has multiple Applications on file with BellSouth, Sprint shall designate its desired priority of completion of Pre-License Surveys and Make-Ready Work with respect to all such Applications.
- 8.2 Pre-License Survey. After Sprint has submitted its written Application for a License, a Pre-License Survey (including a field inspection) will be performed by either party, in the company of a representative of the other party as mutually agreed, to determine whether BellSouth's Poles, Anchors and Anchor/Guy Strands, or Conduit System, in their present condition, can accommodate Sprint's Facilities, without substantially interfering with the ability of BellSouth or any other authorized person or entity to use or access the Pole, Anchor or Anchor/Guy Strand or any portion of BellSouth's Conduit System or Facilities attached to BellSouth's Pole or placed within or connected to BellSouth's Conduit System. If Pre-License Survey is to be conducted by BellSouth, BellSouth will provide Sprint a Cost, based on its review of Licensee's Application request, to perform the Pre-License Survey. BellSouth will submit to Sprint Costs to complete the Pre-License Survey; after receipt of Sprint's payment of Pre-License Survey Costs, BellSouth will schedule the survey. BellSouth agrees to perform Pre-License Survey Work at parity with itself and in the same timeframe within which BellSouth would complete comparable work for its own, or its affiliates' own uses, and in a nondiscriminatory manner as among Licensees. If Sprint gives its prior written consent in writing, the determination of Duct availability may include the "rodding" of Ducts at Sprint's expense.
- 8.2.1 The purpose of the Pre-License Survey is to determine whether Sprint's proposed attachments to BellSouth's Poles or Occupancy of BellSouth's Conduit and Ducts will substantially interfere with use of BellSouth's Facilities by BellSouth and others with Facilities occupying, connected or attached to BellSouth's Pole or Conduit System; and to provide information to Sprint for its determination of whether the Pole, Anchor, Anchor/Guy Strand, Conduit, Duct, or Right-of-Way is suitable for its use.
- 8.2.2 Based on information provided by BellSouth, Sprint shall determine whether BellSouth's Pole, Anchor, Anchor/Guy Strand, Conduit and Duct Facilities are suitable to meet Sprint's needs.

. .

- 8.2.3 BellSouth may not unreasonably refuse to continue to process an Application based on BellSouth's determination that Sprint's proposed use of BellSouth's Facilities will not be in compliance with applicable requirements, specifications, rules, regulations, ordinances, and laws. In the case of a dispute, the parties shall submit the issue for resolution pursuant to the procedures set forth for Dispute Resolution General Terms and Conditions, of this Agreement. Sprint shall be responsible for making its own, independent determination that its use of such Facilities will be in compliance with such requirements, specifications, rules, regulations, ordinances and laws. Sprint acknowledges that BellSouth is not explicitly or implicitly warranting to Sprint that Sprint's proposed use of BellSouth's Facilities will be in compliance with applicable requirements, specifications, rules, regulations, ordinances, and laws.
- Administrative Processing. The administrative processing portion of the Pre-License Survey (which includes without limitation processing the Application, preparing Make-Ready Work orders, notifying Joint Users and other persons and entities of work requirements and schedules, coordinating the relocation/rearrangement of BellSouth and/or other licensed Facilities) will be performed by BellSouth at Sprint's expense. Anything to the contrary herein notwithstanding, BellSouth shall bear no responsibility for the relocation, rearrangement or removal of Facilities used for the transmission or distribution of electric power.

9. ISSUANCE OF LICENSES

- Obligation to Issue Licenses. BellSouth shall issue a License to Sprint pursuant to this 9.1. BellSouth and Sprint acknowledge that each Application for a License shall be evaluated on an individual basis. Nothing contained in this section shall be construed as abridging any independent Pole attachment rights or Conduit or Duct access rights which Sprint may have under the provisions of any applicable federal or state laws or regulations governing access to BellSouth's Poles, Conduits and Ducts, to the extent the same are not inconsistent with the Telecommunications Act of 1996. Each License issued hereunder shall be for an indefinite term, subject to Sprint's compliance with the provisions applicable to such License and further subject to Sprint's right to terminate such License at any time for any reason upon at least thirty (30) calendar days' prior written notice.
- 9.1.1 Intentionally left blank (BST standard moved to 5.1.1).

- Multiple Applications. Sprint acknowledges that multiple parties including BellSouth may seek to place their Facilities in BellSouth's Conduit and Ducts or make attachments to Poles at or about the same time, that the Make-Ready Work required to prepare BellSouth's Facilities to accommodate multiple applicants may differ from the Make-Ready Work required to accommodate a single applicant, that issues relating to the proper apportionment of Costs arise in multi-applicant situations that do not arise in single-applicant situations, and that cooperation and negotiations between all applicants and BellSouth may be necessary to resolve disputes involving multiple Applications for permission to place Facilities in/on the same Pole, Conduit, Duct, or right-of-way.
- 9.2.1 All Applications will be processed on a first-come, first-served basis.
- 9.3 Agreement to Pay for All Make-Ready Work Completed. Sprint's submission of written authorization for Make-Ready Work shall also constitute Sprint's agreement to pay additional Cost-based charges, if any, for completed Make-Ready Work; provided, however, to the extent BellSouth is also utilizing the facility and to the extent any modification is used to bring the Facilities into compliance with any applicable safety or other governmental requirement or to perform any necessary repairs, BellSouth will be responsible for its share of the modification Cost.
- Payments to Others for Expenses Incurred in Transferring or Arranging Their Facilities. Sprint shall make arrangements with the Owners of other Facilities located in or connected to BellSouth's Conduit System or attached to BellSouth's Poles, Anchors or Anchor/Guy Strands regarding reimbursement for any expenses incurred by them in transferring or rearranging their Facilities to accommodate the placement or attachment of Sprint's Facilities in or to BellSouth's structures.
- 9.5 Intentionally left blank (BST standard moved to 6.1.1).
- 9.6 <u>License.</u> When Sprint's Application for a Pole attachment or Conduit Occupancy License is approved, and all required Make-Ready Work completed, BellSouth will execute and return a signed authorization to Sprint, as appropriate, authorizing Sprint to attach or place the specified Facilities on BellSouth's Poles or in BellSouth's Conduit or Ducts.
- 9.6.1 Each License issued under this Section shall authorize Sprint to attach to BellSouth's Poles or place or maintain in BellSouth's Conduit or Ducts only those Facilities specifically described in the License, and no others.
- 9.6.2 Except as expressly stated to the contrary in individual Licenses issued hereunder, each License issued pursuant to this Section shall incorporate all terms and conditions of this Section whether or not such terms or conditions are expressly incorporated by reference on the face of the License itself.

10. CONSTRUCTION OF SPRINT'S FACILITIES

- 10.1 Construction Schedule. Sprint shall submit with Sprint's License Application a proposed or estimated construction schedule. Promptly after the issuance of a License permitting Sprint to attach Facilities to BellSouth's Poles or place Facilities in BellSouth's Conduit or Ducts, Sprint shall provide BellSouth with an updated construction schedule and shall thereafter keep BellSouth informed of significant anticipated changes in the construction schedule. Construction schedules required by this Section shall include, at a minimum, the following information:
- 10.1.1 The name, title, business address, and business telephone number of the manager responsible for construction of the Facilities;
- 10.1.2 The names of each contractor and subcontractor which will be involved in the construction activities:
- 10.1.3 The estimated dates when construction will begin and end; and
- 10.1.4 The approximate dates when Sprint or persons acting on Sprint's behalf will be performing construction work in connection with the placement of Sprint's Facilities in BellSouth's Conduit or Ducts.
- 10.2 <u>Additional Pre-construction Procedures for Facilities Placed in Conduit System.</u>
 The following procedures shall apply before Sprint places Facilities in BellSouth's Conduit System:
- Sprint shall give written notice of the type of Facilities which are to be placed; and
- BellSouth shall designate the particular Duct or Ducts or Inner-ducts (if Available) to be occupied by Sprint's Facilities, the location and manner in which Sprint's Facilities will enter and exit BellSouth's Conduit System, and the specific location and manner of installation of any associated equipment which is permitted by BellSouth to occupy the Conduit System. Sprint may not occupy a Duct other than the specified Duct without the express written consent of BellSouth. BellSouth shall provide to Sprint space in Manholes for racking and storage of up to fifty (50) feet of cable, provided space is Available.
- BellSouth Not Responsible for Constructing or Placing Facilities. BellSouth shall have no obligation to construct any Facilities for Sprint or to attach Sprint's Facilities to, or place Sprint's Facilities in, BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System, except as may be necessary to facilitate the interconnection of unbundled network elements or except to the extent expressly provided in this Section, any License issued hereunder, or by the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or any other applicable law.

- 10.4 Sprint Responsible for Constructing, Attaching and Placing Facilities. Except where otherwise mutually agreed by Sprint and BellSouth, Sprint shall be responsible for constructing its own Facilities and attaching those Facilities to, or placing them in BellSouth's Poles, Conduit or Ducts at Sprint's sole Cost and expense. Sprint shall be solely responsible for paying all persons and entities who provide materials, labor, access to real or personal property, or other goods or services in connection with the construction and placement of Sprint's Facilities and for directing the activities of all persons acting on Sprint's behalf while they are physically present on BellSouth's Pole, in any part of BellSouth's Conduit System or in the vicinity of BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System.
- 10.4.1 Intentionally left blank (BST standard moved to 3.6.6.1).
- 10.5 Compliance with Applicable Standards, Health and Safety Requirements, and Other Legal Requirements. Sprint shall construct its Facilities in accordance with the provisions of this Section and all Licenses issued hereunder.
- 10.5.1 Sprint shall construct, attach and place its Facilities in compliance with all Requirements and Specifications set forth above in this Agreement.
- 10.5.2 Sprint shall satisfy all legal requirements set forth above in this Agreement.
- 10.5.3 Sprint shall not permit any Person Acting on Sprint's Behalf to perform any work on BellSouth's Poles or within BellSouth's Conduit System without first verifying, to the extent practicable, on each date when such work is to be performed, that the condition of the Pole or Conduit System is suitable for the work to be performed. If Sprint or any person working on Sprint's behalf determines that the condition of the Pole or Conduit System is not suitable for the work to be performed, Sprint shall notify BellSouth of the condition of the Pole or Conduit System in question and shall not proceed with construction activities until Sprint is satisfied that the work can be safely performed.
- 10.6 <u>Construction Notices</u>. If requested to do so, Sprint shall provide BellSouth with information to reasonably assure BellSouth that construction has been performed in accordance with all applicable standards and requirements.
- 10.7 Points for Attachment. BellSouth shall specify, using the same selection criteria it uses for its own operating company, the point of attachment of each Pole or Anchor to be occupied by Sprint's Facilities. When the Facilities of more than one applicant are involved, BellSouth will attempt, to the extent practicable, to designate the same relative position on each Pole or Anchor for each applicant's Facilities.

.

- Manhole and Conduit Break-Outs. Sprint shall be permitted to add Conduit ports to BellSouth Manholes when existing Conduits do not provide the pathway connectivity needed by Sprint; provided the structural integrity of the Manhole is maintained, and sound engineering judgment is employed.
- 10.9 <u>Completion of Licensee Construction</u>. For each Sprint attachment to or Occupancy within BellSouth Facilities, Sprint will provide to BellSouth's single-point of contact (within 60 calendar days of Sprint construction-complete date) a complete set of actual placement drawings for posting to BellSouth records.

11. USE AND ROUTINE MAINTENANCE OF SPRINT'S FACILITIES

- Use of Sprint's Facilities. Each License granted under this Section authorizes Sprint to have access to Sprint's Facilities on or in BellSouth's Poles, Conduits and Ducts as needed for the purpose of serving Sprint's customers, including, but not limited to, powering electronics, monitoring Facilities, or transporting signaling.
- Routine Maintenance of Sprint's Facilities. Each License granted under this Section authorizes Sprint to engage in routine maintenance of Sprint's Facilities located on or in BellSouth's Poles, Conduits, Ducts and ROW pursuant to such License. Sprint shall give reasonable notice to the affected public authority or private landowner as appropriate before commencing the construction or installation of its attachments or making any material alterations thereto. Sprint shall give reasonable notice to BellSouth before performing any work, whether or not of a routine nature, in BellSouth's Conduit System.
- 11.3 Sprint Responsible for Maintenance of Sprint's Facilities. Sprint shall maintain its Facilities in accordance with the provisions of this Section (including but not limited to all requirements set forth above in this Agreement) and all Licenses issued hereunder. Sprint shall be solely responsible for paying all persons and entities who provide materials, labor, access to real or personal property, or other goods or services in connection with the maintenance of Sprint's Facilities and for directing the activities of all persons acting on Sprint's behalf while they are physically present on BellSouth's Poles, within BellSouth's Conduit System or in the immediate vicinity of such Poles or Conduit System.
- 11.4 BellSouth Not Responsible for Maintaining Sprint's Facilities. BellSouth shall have no obligation to maintain any Facilities which Sprint has attached or connected to, or placed in, BellSouth's Poles, Conduits, Ducts or any portion of BellSouth's Conduit System, except to the extent expressly provided by the provisions of this Section or any License issued hereunder, or by the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or other applicable laws, rules or regulations.

- Information Concerning the Maintenance of Sprint's Facilities. Promptly after the issuance of a License permitting Sprint to attach Facilities to, or place Facilities in BellSouth's Poles, Conduits or Ducts, Sprint shall provide BellSouth with the name, title, business address, and business telephone number of the manager responsible for routine maintenance of Sprint's Facilities, and shall thereafter notify BellSouth of changes to such information. The manager responsible for routine maintenance of Sprint's Facilities shall, on BellSouth's request, identify any contractor, subcontractor, or other person performing maintenance activities on Sprint's behalf at a specified site and shall, on BellSouth's request, provide such additional documentation relating to the maintenance of Sprint's Facilities as reasonably necessary to demonstrate that Sprint and all persons acting on Sprint's behalf are complying with the requirements of this Section and Licenses issued hereunder.
- 11.6 <u>Identification of Personnel Authorized to Have Access to Sprint's Facilities</u>. All personnel authorized to have access to Sprint's Facilities shall, while working on BellSouth's Poles, in its Conduit System or Ducts or in the vicinity of such Poles, Ducts or Conduit Systems, carry with them suitable identification and shall, upon the request of any BellSouth employee, produce such identification.

12. MODIFICATION AND REPLACEMENT OF SPRINT'S FACILITIES

- Notification of Planned Modification or Replacement of Facilities. Sprint shall, when practicable, notify BellSouth in writing at least 60 calendar days before adding to, relocating, replacing or otherwise modifying its Facilities attached to a BellSouth Pole, Anchor or Anchor/Guy Strand or located in any BellSouth Conduit or Duct. The notice shall contain sufficient information to enable BellSouth to determine whether the proposed addition, relocation, replacement, or modification is permitted under Sprint's present License or requires a new or amended License.
- 12.2 <u>New or Amended License Required</u>. A new or amended License will be required if the proposed addition, relocation, replacement, or modification:
- 12.2.1 Requires that Sprint use additional space on BellSouth's Poles or in its Conduits or Ducts (including but not limited to any additional Ducts, Inner-ducts, or substantial space in any handhole or Manhole) on either a temporary or permanent basis; or
- Results in the size or location of Sprint's Facilities on BellSouth's Poles or in its Conduit or Ducts being appreciably different from those described and authorized in Sprint's present License (e.g. different Duct or size increase causing a need to re-calculate storm loadings, guying, or Pole class).

13. REARRANGEMENT OF FACILITIES AT THE REQUEST OF ANOTHER

- Make-Ready Work at the Request of Sprint. If, prior to the issuance of a License, Sprint determines that any Pole, Anchor, Anchor/Guy Strand, Conduit or Duct is inadequate to accommodate Sprint's proposed Pole attachment or Conduit Occupancy or that it will be necessary or desirable for BellSouth or any other person or entity to rearrange existing Facilities or structures to accommodate Sprint, Sprint shall promptly advise BellSouth of the Make-Ready Work it believes necessary to enable the accommodation of Sprint's Facilities.
- 13.1.1 BellSouth shall determine, in the exercise of sound engineering judgment, whether or what Make-Ready Work is necessary or possible. In determining whether Make-Ready Work is necessary or what Make-Ready Work is necessary, BellSouth shall endeavor to minimize its Costs to Sprint. If it is determined that such Make-Ready Work is required, BellSouth shall provide Sprint with the estimated Cost for Make-Ready Work within 30 calendar days of such determination.
- Sprint shall be solely responsible for negotiating with persons or entities other than BellSouth for the rearrangement of such persons' or entities' Facilities or structures and, except where such rearrangement is for the benefit of BellSouth and/or other Licensees as well as Sprint, shall be solely responsible for paying all charges attributable to the rearrangement of such Facilities; provided, however, that if Facilities rearrangements require new Licenses from BellSouth, BellSouth shall issue such Licenses in conjunction with the issuance of the applied-for License to Sprint. In the event Sprint encounters problems with Licensees failing to rearrange said Facilities in a timely manner BellSouth will request that Licensee rearrange its Facilities at Sprint's expense.

- Rearrangement of Sprint's Facilities at BellSouth's Request. Sprint 13.2 acknowledges that, from time to time, it may be necessary or desirable for BellSouth to change out Poles, relocate, reconstruct, or modify portions of its Conduit System or rearrange Facilities contained therein or connected thereto and that such changes may be necessitated by BellSouth's business needs or authorized Application of another entity seeking access to BellSouth's Poles or Conduit Systems. Sprint agrees that Sprint will, upon BellSouth's request, and at BellSouth's expense, but at no Cost to Sprint, participate with BellSouth (and other Licensees) in the relocation, reconstruction, or modification of BellSouth's Conduit System or Facilities rearrangement. Sprint acknowledges that, from time to time, it may be necessary or desirable for BellSouth to change out Poles, relocate, reconstruct, or modify portions of its Conduit System or rearrange Facilities contained therein or connected thereto as a result of an order by a municipality or other governmental authority. Sprint shall, upon BellSouth's request, participate with BellSouth (and other Licensees) in the relocation, reconstruction, or modification of BellSouth's Conduit System or Facilities rearrangement and pay its proportionate share of any Costs of such relocation, reconstruction, or modification that are not reimbursed by such municipality or governmental authority.
- Sprint shall make all rearrangements of its Facilities within such period of time as is jointly deemed reasonable by the parties based on the amount of rearrangements necessary and a desire to minimize chances for service interruption or facility-based service denial to a Sprint customer.
- If Sprint fails to make the required rearrangements within the time prescribed or within such extended periods of time as may be granted by BellSouth in writing, BellSouth may perform such rearrangements with written notice to Sprint, and Sprint shall reimburse BellSouth for actual Costs and expenses incurred by BellSouth in connection with the rearrangement of Sprint's Facilities; provided, however, that nothing contained in this Section or any License issued hereunder shall be construed as requiring Sprint to bear any expenses which, under the Telecommunications Act of 1996 or other applicable federal or state laws or regulations, are to be allocated to persons or entities other than Sprint; and provided further, however, that Sprint shall have no responsibility for rearrangement costs and expenses relating to rearrangements performed for the purpose of meeting BellSouth's business needs.

14. EMERGENCY REPAIRS AND POLE REPLACEMENTS

14.1 Sprint Responsible for Emergency Repairs to its Own Facilities. In general, Sprint shall be responsible for making emergency repairs to its own Facilities and for formulating appropriate plans and practices which will enable it to make such emergency repairs. BellSouth shall be under no obligation to perform any repair or service restoration work of any kind with respect to Sprint's Facilities.

15. INSPECTION BY BELLSOUTH OF SPRINT'S FACILITIES

- 15.1 <u>BellSouth's Right to Make Periodic or Spot Inspections</u>. BellSouth shall have the right to make periodic or spot inspections at any time of any part of Sprint's Facilities attached to BellSouth's Poles, Anchors or Anchor/Guy Strands or occupying any BellSouth Conduit or Duct for the limited purpose of determining whether Sprint's Facilities are in compliance with the terms of this Section and Licenses hereunder; provided that such inspections must be non-invasive (e.g., no splice cases may be opened).
- BellSouth will give Sprint advance written notice of such inspections, and Sprint shall have the right to have a representative attend such inspections, except in those instances where safety considerations justify the need for such inspection without the delay of waiting until written notice has been forwarded to Sprint.
- Such inspections shall be conducted at BellSouth's expense; provided, however, that Sprint shall bear the Cost of inspections as delineated in 3.12.
- No Duty to Sprint. Neither the act of inspection by BellSouth of Sprint's Facilities nor any failure to inspect such Facilities shall operate to impose on BellSouth any liability of any kind whatsoever or to relieve Sprint of any responsibility, obligations or liability under this Section or otherwise existing.

16. NOTICE OF NONCOMPLIANCE

- Notice of Noncompliance. If, at any time, BellSouth determines that Sprint's Facilities or any part thereof have not been placed or maintained or are not being used in accordance with the requirements of this Agreement, BellSouth may send written notice to Sprint specifying the alleged noncompliance. Sprint agrees to acknowledge receipt of the notice as soon as practicable. If Sprint does not dispute BellSouth's assertion that such Facilities are not in compliance, Sprint agrees to provide BellSouth with a schedule for bringing such Facilities into compliance, to bring the Facilities into compliance within a reasonable time, and to notify BellSouth in writing when the Facilities have been brought into compliance.
- 16.2 <u>Disputes over Alleged Noncompliance</u>. If Sprint disputes BellSouth's assertion that Sprint's Facilities are not in compliance, Sprint shall notify BellSouth in writing of the basis for Sprint's assertion that its Facilities are in compliance.

- Failure to Bring Facilities into Compliance. If Sprint has not brought the Facilities into compliance within a reasonable time or provided BellSouth with proof sufficient to persuade BellSouth that BellSouth erred in asserting that the Facilities were not in compliance, and if BellSouth determines in good faith that the alleged noncompliance causes or is likely to cause material damage to BellSouth's Facilities or those of other users, BellSouth may, at its option and Sprint's expense, take such non-service affecting steps as may be required to bring Sprint's Facilities into compliance, including but not limited to correcting any conditions which do not meet the specifications of this Agreement.
- 16.4 <u>Correction of Conditions by BellSouth</u>. If BellSouth elects to bring Sprint's Facilities into compliance, the provisions of this Section shall apply.
- 16.4.1 BellSouth will, whenever practicable, notify Sprint in writing before performing such work. The written notice shall describe the nature of the work to be performed and BellSouth's schedule for performing the work.
- 16.4.2 If Sprint's Facilities have become detached or partially detached from supporting racks or wall supports located within a BellSouth Manhole, BellSouth may, at Sprint's expense, reattach them but shall not be obligated to do so. If BellSouth does not reattach Sprint's Facilities, BellSouth shall endeavor to arrange with Sprint for the reattachment of any Facilities affected.
- BellSouth shall, as soon as practicable after performing the work, advise Sprint in writing of the work performed or action taken. Upon receiving such notice, Sprint shall inspect the Facilities and take such steps as Sprint may deem necessary to insure that the Facilities meet Sprint's performance requirements.
- Sprint to Bear Expenses. Sprint shall bear all expenses arising out of or in connection with any work performed to bring Sprint's Facilities into compliance with this Section; provided, however that nothing contained in this Section or any License issued hereunder shall be construed as requiring Sprint to bear any expenses which, under applicable federal or state laws or regulations, must be borne by persons or entities other than Sprint. Disputes between the parties concerning charges by BellSouth to Sprint pursuant to Section 16.3 of this Attachment shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures set forth for Dispute Resolution in the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

17. UNAUTHORIZED OCCUPANCY OR UTILIZATION OF BELLSOUTH'S FACILITIES

- 17.1 Licensing or Removal of Unauthorized Attachments. If any of Sprint's attachments shall be found attached to Pole(s) or occupying Conduit Systems for which no License is outstanding, BellSouth, without prejudice to its other rights or remedies under this Agreement, including termination of Licenses, may impose a charge and require Sprint to submit in writing, within thirty (30) calendar days after receipt of written notification from BellSouth of the unauthorized attachment or Conduit Occupancy, a Pole attachment or Conduit If such Application is not received by Occupancy License Application. BellSouth within the specified time period, Sprint may be required at BellSouth's option to remove its unauthorized attachment or Occupancy within sixty (60) calendar days of the final date for submitting the required Application, or BellSouth may at BellSouth's option remove Sprint's Facilities without liability, and the expense of such removal shall be borne by Sprint. Charges for any such unauthorized Occupancy shall be equal to the applicable License fees and charges which would have been payable from and after the date such Facilities were first placed on BellSouth's Poles or in BellSouth's Conduit System if Sprint provides reasonable documentation of such placement. If Sprint is unable to provide such reasonable documentation the matter may be submitted to the Dispute Resolution Procedures set forth in General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.
- 17.1.1 Nothing contained in the Agreement or any License issued hereunder shall be construed as requiring Sprint to bear any expenses which, under applicable federal or state laws or regulations, must be borne by persons or entities other than Sprint.
- 17.2 Prompt Payment of Applicable Fees and Charges. Fees and charges for Pole attachments and Conduit System occupancies, as specified herein and as modified from time to time, shall be due and payable immediately for unauthorized Pole attachments or Conduit Occupancy, whether or not Sprint is permitted to continue such unauthorized Pole attachment or Conduit System Occupancy. See Appendix I for applicable annual rental fees.
- No Implied Waiver or Ratification of Unauthorized Use. No act or failure to act by BellSouth with regard to said unlicensed use shall be deemed as a ratification of the unlicensed use; and if any License should be subsequently issued, said License shall not operate retroactively or constitute a waiver by BellSouth of any of its rights or privileges under this Agreement or otherwise; provided, however, that Sprint shall be subject to all liabilities, obligations and responsibilities of this attachment in regard to said unauthorized use from its inception.

18. REMOVAL OF SPRINT'S FACILITIES

- Pole Attachments. Sprint, at its expense, will remove its attachments from any of BellSouth's Poles within thirty (30) calendar days after termination of the License covering such attachments or as mutually agreed to between BellSouth and Sprint. If Sprint fails to remove its attachments within such thirty (30) calendar day period or as mutually agreed to between BellSouth and Sprint, BellSouth shall have the right to remove such attachments at Sprint's expense and without any liability on the part of BellSouth for damage or injury to Sprint's attachments unless caused by the negligence or intentional misconduct of BellSouth.
- 18.2 <u>Conduit Occupancy</u>. Sprint, at its expense, will remove its communications Facilities from a Conduit System within sixty (60) calendar days after:
- 18.2.1 Termination of the License covering such Conduit Occupancy; or
- 18.2.2 The date Sprint replaces its existing Facilities in one Duct with substitute Facilities in another Duct.
- In the event that Sprint elected to have unused or abandoned Facilities removed pursuant to section 2.8.4 of this Attachment, Sprint shall not be required to remove its Facilities from such Conduit System as required by section 18.1 to the extent such Sprint Facilities are of a similar quantity and nature to the Facilities removed. In such event, Sprint will be required to tag or otherwise physically identify the Facilities as abandoned or having been removed from service by Sprint.
- 18.2.3 If Sprint fails to remove its Facilities within the specified period, BellSouth shall have the right to remove such Facilities at Sprint's expense and without any liability on the part of BellSouth for damage or injury to such Facilities unless caused by the negligence or intentional misconduct of BellSouth.
- 18.3 <u>Continuing Responsibility for Fees and Charges</u>. Sprint shall remain liable for and pay to BellSouth all fees and charges pursuant to provisions of this attachment until all of Sprint's Facilities are physically removed from BellSouth's Poles or Conduit System.

the same time to be a second or the second

19. FEES, CHARGES, AND BILLING

- License Charges. Sprint agrees to pay charges in Appendix 1 of this Attachment. These rates will be recalculated during the term of this Agreement in accordance with the Telecommunications Act of 1996 and applicable FCC or state Commission rules and regulations. License charges commence on the first day of the calendar month following the date a License is issued. Such charges cease as of the final day of the calendar month preceding the month in which the attachment or Occupancy is physically removed or the utilization is discontinued. A one-month minimum charge is applicable to all Licenses. Such current-year charges are normally billed on or near July 1 of each year; annual billing is for the period January 1 through December 31 (six (6) months in arrears and six (6) months in advance) and to include true-up for actual billing for previous year's advance billing for period July 1 through December 31.
- Notice of Rate and Computation of Charges. On or about November 1 of each year, BellSouth will notify Sprint by certified mail, return receipt requested, of the rental rate and Pole transfer rate to be applied in the subsequent calendar year. The letter of notification shall be incorporated in, and governed by, the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Attachment and Occupancy rates shall be applied to the number of Pole(s) and Duct feet of Conduit for which Licenses have been issued before December 1 of each calendar year. Charges for attachment(s) and Occupancy which commenced during the preceding twelve (12) month period will be prorated accordingly.

20. ADVANCE PAYMENT AND IMPUTATION

- 20.1 <u>Attachment and Occupancy Fees.</u> Fees for Pole attachment and Conduit Occupancy shall be based on the Facilities for which Licenses have been issued as of the date of billing by BellSouth, shall be computed as set forth herein.
- 20.1.1 Charges associated with newly licensed attachments or occupancies and other attachments or occupancies of less than the entire annual billing period shall be prorated.
- 20.1.2 Charges shall be prorated retroactively in the event of the removal of Sprint's Facilities.
- 20.1.3 The amount of any advance payment required shall be due within sixty (60) calendar days after receipt of an invoice from BellSouth.
- 20.2 <u>Imputation</u>. BellSouth shall impute to its costs of providing telecommunications services (and charge any affiliate, subsidiary, or associate company engaged in the provision of such services) an equal amount to the charges set forth in this Section for all of the Conduits, Ducts, and Poles it occupies and uses.

21. ASSURANCE OF PAYMENT

Necessity and Level of Security. In the event Sprint fails to timely satisfy its financial obligations under this Attachment, Sprint may be required to furnish a bond, letter of credit or other evidence of financial security having a minimum face amount of \$10,000.00 per state or \$50,000.00 per region. Such bond, letter of credit or other security shall be in a form satisfactory to BellSouth and may be increased from time to time as reasonably required by BellSouth to guarantee the performance of all obligations of Sprint hereunder. The amount of the bond, letter of credit or other security shall not operate as a limitation upon the obligations of Sprint hereunder.

22. INSURANCE

- Sprint shall obtain and maintain insurance, insuring the contractual liability and indemnification provisions of this Attachment, issued by an insurance carrier reasonably satisfactory to Licensor to protect the Licensor, other authorized Licensees, and Joint User(s) from and against claims, demands, causes of action, judgments, costs, including reasonable attorneys' fees, expenses and liabilities of which may arise or result, directly or indirectly from or by reason of such loss, injury or damage as covered in this Attachment.
- 22.2 Sprint shall maintain the following amounts of insurance:
- 22.2.1 Commercial General Liability Insurance with limits of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$1,000,000 annual aggregate.
- 22.2.2 Umbrella or Excess Liability Insurance with limits of not less than \$10,000,000 per occurrence and in the aggregate.
- Business auto coverage for all owned, non-owned, hired and leased vehicles with limits of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and in the aggregate.
- 22.2.4 Sprint shall name BellSouth as an additional insured on the general liability policy with respect to the terms and conditions of this attachment.
- Sprint shall submit to BellSouth certificates by each company insuring Sprint with respect to any insurance required hereunder, such certificate(s) to specify the coverage provided and that such company will not cancel or materially change any such policy of insurance issued to Sprint except after thirty (30) calendar days written notice to BellSouth.
- 22.4 Sprint shall also carry such insurance as will protect it from claims under any Worker's Compensation Law in effect that may be applicable to it as a result of work performed pursuant to this Attachment.

- All insurance required in accordance with 22.2) and 22.3) preceding must be effective before BellSouth will authorize attachment to a Pole and/or Anchor, or Occupancy of a Conduit System and shall remain in force until such Sprint's Facilities have been removed from all such Pole(s), Anchor(s), Conduit System, or Right of Way. In the event that Sprint shall fail to maintain the required insurance coverage, BellSouth may pay any premium thereon falling due, and Sprint shall forthwith reimburse BellSouth for any such premium paid, but only for the pro-rata period of noncompliance.
- 22.6 Intentionally left blank
- 22.7 Intentionally left blank

23. DAMAGE TO FACILITIES

- 23.1 Licensor shall exercise precaution to avoid damaging the communications

 Facilities of the Licensee and shall make an immediate report to the Licensee of
 the occurrence of any such damage caused by its employees, agents or contractors.
- Licensee shall exercise precaution to avoid damaging the Facilities of Licensor and of others attached to Pole(s), Anchor(s), or occupying a Conduit System and shall make an immediate report to the Owner of the occurrence of any such damage caused by Licensee's employees, agents or contractors.
- 23.3 Intentionally left blank
- 23.4 Intentionally left blank
- 23.5 Intentionally left blank
- 23.6 Intentionally left blank

24. AUTHORIZATION NOT EXCLUSIVE

Nothing herein contained shall be construed as a grant of any exclusive authorization, right or privilege to Sprint. BellSouth shall have the right to grant, renew and extend rights and privileges to others not parties to this Agreement, by contract or otherwise, to use any Pole, Anchor, or Conduit System covered by this Attachment and Sprint's rights hereunder.

25. ASSIGNMENT OF RIGHTS

- 25.1 Intentionally left blank
- 25.2 Intentionally left blank
- 26. FAILURE TO ENFORCE
- 26.1 Intentionally left blank
- 27. TERM OF AGREEMENT
- 27.1 Intentionally left blank
- 27.2 Intentionally left blank

28. SUPERSEDURE OF PREVIOUS AGREEMENT(S)

All currently effective Licenses heretofore granted pursuant to such previous agreements shall be subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

APPENDIX I

2001 FCC Formula Supported Fees for attachments and/or occupancy effective 1/1/2001

(Re-calculated annually)

Except as noted, these rates are interim rates and shall be "trued-up" (up or down) based on final rates if further determined by an effective order.

Licensee shall pay to Licensor the following fees:

State	Poles	Anchors	Conduit	
	(ea. / yr.)	(ea. / yr.)	(\$ / ft. / yr.)	
Alabama	\$ 4.02	\$ 4.89	\$ 0.30	
Kentucky ①			0.70	
2-user	9.45	\$ 12.90		
3-user	5.35	8.60		
Louisiana	7.45		0.61	
Mississippi	5.14		2.50 ②	
Tennessee	6.19		0.36	
Florida	4.87		0.56	
		Miami Riv	er crossing 17.13	
Georgia 3	5.50		0.49	
North Carolina	4.09		0.46	
South Carolina	3.43		0.40	

- ① All rates in Kentucky are by tariff; not interim.
- 2 Tariff rate in Mississippi; not interim.
- 3 FCC formula calculated rates; differs from Docket 7061-U.

Conduit rates have been developed using the one-half (1/2) duct convention beginning in year 2000. This rate will apply to each passageway (innerduct).

- i) For the purpose of determining the Duct feet chargeable, the Duct considered occupied shall be measured from the center to center of adjacent Manhole(s), or from the center of a Manhole to the end of a Duct not terminated in a Manhole.
- ii) The above rates are not applicable for crossings of any navigable waterway. Rates for navigable waterway crossings will be calculated on an individual case basis.

Pole Attachment Transfer Rate

Appendix II

Records Maintenance Centers

For Alabama plant and Right-of-Way records:

Records Maintenance Center S04 1876 Data Drive Birmingham, AL 35244

For Kentucky plant and Right-of-Way records:

Records Maintenance Center Room 2-SW 601 W. Chestnut Street Louisville, KY 40203

For Louisiana plant and Right-of-Way records:

Records Maintenance Center 2nd Floor North 6767 Bundy Road New Orleans, LA 70140

For Mississippi plant and Right-of-Way records:

Records Maintenance Center 5723 Hwy. 18 S Jackson, MS 39209

For Tennessee plant and Right-of-Way records:

Records Maintenance Center Room 9 B 15 333 Commerce Street Nashville, TN 37201

For Georgia, Florida, North Carolina, and South Carolina:

Plant Records

Records Maintenance Center 5228 Central Avenue Charlotte, NC 28212 Right of Way Records

Regional Landbase Admin. Center Attn.: Right of Way Records 16 GG 1 BST 301 W. Bay Street Jacksonville, FL 32201

EXHIBIT I ADMINISTRATIVE FORMS AND NOTICES

Administrative forms and notices can be obtained at BellSouth's web site located at http://www.interconnection.bellsouth.com/.

At the menu screen, select the following:

- 1) Guides
- 2) Poles, Ducts, Conduits & Rights of Way

Attachment 9

Performance Measurements

Page 2

BellSouth will follow the rulings of the state regulatory commissions pertaining to performance measurements and enforcement mechanisms that are now in effect or that become effective after execution of this Agreement. In the interim, the regional BellSouth Service Quality Measurements document as posted on the BellSouth website will be followed.

for Sprint

BellSouth Standard Interconnection Agreement

Agreement Effective Date:	Agreement Expiration Date:
Account Manager:	Account Manager Tel No:
Account Managor.	

Attachment Name/Number	Section Number	Version Date	Planned Activities
Terms/Conditions PartA	1		
	2		
	3		
	4		
	5		
	6		
-	7		
	8		
	9		
	10		
	11		
	12		
	13		
	14		
	15		
	16		
	17		
	18		
	19		
	20	1	
	21	1	
	22		
	23	1	
	24	1	
	25		
	26		
	27		
	28	+	Attachment 10-Residence

Version 1Q00:3/6/00

for

Sprint

Attachment	Section	Version	Planned Activities
Name/Number	Number	Date	
	29		
	30		
	31		
	32		
	33		
	34		
	35		
	36		
Terms/Conditions Part B			
1-Resale	1		
	2		
	3		
	4		
	5		
-4	6		
	7		
:	8		
	9		
	10		
	11		
	Exhibit A		
	Exhibit B		
	Exhibit C		
2-Network Elements &	1		
Other Services]	
	2		
	3		
	4		
	5		

for

Sprint

Attachment Name/Number	Section Number	Version Date	Planned Activities
	6		
	7		
	8		
-	9		
;	10		
	11		
	12		
	13		
	14	1	
-	15		
	16		
	17		
	18		
:	19		
	20		
	21		
	22		
į.	Exhibit A		
	Exhibit B		
	Exhibit C		
3-Local Interconnection	1		
	2		
	3		
	4		
	5		
	6		
	7		
	Exhibit A		
4-Physical Collocation	1		

for

Sprint

Attachment Name/Number	Section Number	Version Date	Planned Activities
	2		
	3		
-	4		
:	5		
-	6		
	7		
	8		
·	9		
	10		
•	11		
4,	12		
	13		
	14		
	Exhibit A		
	Exhibit B		
	Exhibit C		
4A – Virtual Collocation	1		
·	2		
	3		
4B-Remote Site Physical Collocation	1		
	2		
	3		
· ·	4		
	5		
	6		
	7		
	8		
	9		
	10		
	11		

for

Sprint

Attachment Name/Number	Section Number	Version Date	Planned Activities
	12		
·	13		
	14		
4C – Microwave - Collocation	1		
	2		
	3		
	4		
	5		
·	6		
•	7		
	8		
	9		
	10		
	11		
	12		
	13		
	Exhibit A		
5-Access to Numbers &			
Number Portability	1		
	2		
	3		
	4		
	5		
	6		
	7		
	8		
	9		
	Exhibit A		

for Sprint

BellSouth Standard Interconnection Agreement

Attachment Name/Number	Section Number	Version Date	Planned Activities
6-Ordering/Provisioning	1	†	
	2		
·	3		
-	Exhibit A		
7-Billing & Billing			
7-Billing & Billing Accuracy Certification	1		
	2		
	3		
	4		
	5		
	6		
	7		
	8		
	9		
	10		
	11		
ŗ	Exhibit A		
:			
8-ROW/Conduits/PoleAtt	11		
·	2		
	3		
•	4		
	5		
	6		
	7		
	8		
	9		
	10		
	11		
	12		

Version 1Q00:3/6/00 Attachment 10-Residence

for Sprint

BellSouth Standard Interconnection Agreement

Attachment	Section	Version	Planned Activities
Name/Number	Number	Date	I launcu Acuvines
Name/Number	Number	Date	
<u> </u>	13		
	14		
:	15		
	16		
	17		
L	18		
	19		
	20		
	21		
	22		
	23		
	24		
	25		
	26		
	27		
	28		
	Appendix I		
	Appendix II		
	Exhibit I		
9-Perf Measurement			
10-Executive Summary			
:			
11-Disaster Recovery			
-1			
<u> </u>			

Version 1Q00:3/6/00 Attachment 10-Residence

for Sprint

Agreement Effective Date:	Agreement Expiration Date:
Account Manager:	Account Manager Tel No:

Attachment Name/Number	Section Number	Version Date	Planned Activities
Terms/Conditions PartA	1		
	2		
	3		
	4		
	5		
·	6		
	7		
	8		
	9		
	10		
	11		
<u>:</u>	12	<u> </u>	
<u>, </u>	13	<u> </u>	
	14		
*	15		
-	16		
•	17		
*	18		
•	19	<u> </u>	
	20	<u> </u>	
·	21	<u> </u>	
	22	1	
	23		
	24		
	25	<u> </u>	
	26		
	27	<u> L</u>	Au June 10 Projects

for

Sprint

	28 29 30 31 32 33 34 35 36	Version Date	Planned Activities
Terms/Conditions Part B 1-Resale	28 29 30 31 32 33 34 35		
Terms/Conditions Part B 1-Resale	29 30 31 32 33 34 35		
Terms/Conditions Part B	30 31 32 33 34 35		
Terms/Conditions Part B	31 32 33 34 35		
Terms/Conditions Part B 1-Resale	32 33 34 35		
Terms/Conditions Part B 1-Resale	33 34 35		
Terms/Conditions Part B 1-Resale	34 35		
Terms/Conditions Part B 1-Resale	35		
Terms/Conditions Part B 1-Resale			
Terms/Conditions Part B 1-Resale	36		
1-Resale		ŀ	
1-Resale			
	1		
	2		
	3		
	4		
:	5		
	6		
i.	7		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	8		
	9		
:	10		
	11		
F	Exhibit A		
	Exhibit B		
	Exhibit C		
1.	Amolt C		
2-Network Elements &	1		
Other Services	1	}	
	2		
	3		

for

Attachment Name/Number	Section Number	Version Date	Planned Activities
	4		
	5		
	6		
	7		
	8		
	9		
	10		
	11		
,	12		
	13		
	14		
	15		
****	16		
•	17		
7	18		
	19		
	20		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	21		
	22		
	Exhibit A		
	Exhibit B		
	Exhibit C		
3-Local Interconnection	1		
	2		
	3		
	4		
	5		
	6		
	7		

for

Sprint

Attachment Name/Number	Section Number	Version Date	Planned Activities
	Exhibit A		
4-Physical Collocation	11		
	2		
	3		
<u> </u>	4		
	5		
	6		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	7		
	8		
	9		
	10		
	11		
	12		
	13		
	14		
	Exhibit A		
	Exhibit B		
	Exhibit C		
4A – Virtual Collocation	1		
	2		
	3		
4B-Remote Site Physical Collocation	l		
	2		
	3		
	4		
	5		
	6		
	7		

for

Attachment	Section	Version	Planned Activities
Name/Number	Number	Date	
_			
	8		
	9		
3	10		
·	11		
	12		
	13		
-	14		
4C-Microwave Collowcation	1		
	2		
•	3		
	4		
	5		
	6		
	7		
	8		
	9		
	10		
	11		
	12		
	13		
•	Exhibit A		
5-Access to Numbers & Number Portability	1		
Trumout Tortability	2		
	3	1	
	4	 	
	5	<u> </u>	
	6	 	
		 	
	7		

for

Sprint

Attachment Name/Number	Section Number	Version Date	Planned Activities
1 101110/1 10111001			
	8	 	·
	9		
	Exhibit A		
6-Ordering/Provisioning	1	 	
-	2		
-	3		
	Exhibit A		
·			
7-Billing & Billing Accuracy Certification			
Accuracy Certification	1		
	2		
	3		
	4		
	5		
	6		
	. 7		
	8		
	9		
	10		
-	11		
-	Exhibit A		
-			
8-ROW/Conduits/PoleAtt	1		
	2		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	3		
	4	1	
	5		
	6		
	7		

for Sprint

Attachment	Section	Version	Planned Activities
Name/Number	Number	Date	
······································	8	17	
	9		
	10		
	11		
	12		
	13		
	14		
	15		
	16		
	17		
	18		
	19		
	20		
	21		
	22		
	23		
	24		
-	25		
	26		
	27		
	28		
	Appendix I		
	Appendix II		
•	Exhibit I		
9-Perf Measurement			
10-Executive Summary			
11-Disaster Recovery			
·	İ		

for

Sprint

Attachment Name/Number	Section Number	Version Date	Planned Activities
,			

Attachment 11 BellSouth Disaster Recovery Plan

2000 BELLSOUTH

DISASTER RECOVERY PLANNING

For



CONTENTS PAGE 1.0 Purpose 2.0 Single Point of Contact 4 3.0 Identifying the Problem 4 Site Control 5 3.1 6 3.2 **Environmental Concerns** 4.0 The Emergency Control Center (ECC) 6 5.0 Recovery Procedures 7 5.1 CLEC Outage 7 5.2 BellSouth Outage 7 5.2.1 Loss of Central Office 8 5.2.2 Loss of a Central Office with Serving Wire Center Functions 8 5.2.3 Loss of a Central Office with Tandem Functions 8 9 5.2.4 Loss of a Facility Hub 9 5.3 Combined Outage (CLEC and BellSouth Equipment 6.0 T1 Identification Procedures 9 10 7.0 Acronyms

1.0 PURPOSE

In the unlikely event of a disaster occurring that affects BellSouth's long-term ability to deliver traffic to a Competitive Local Exchange Carrier (CLEC), general procedures have been developed to hasten the recovery process. Since each location is different and could be affected by an assortment of potential problems, a detailed recovery plan is impractical. However, in the process of reviewing recovery activities for specific locations, some basic procedures emerge that appear to be common in most cases.

These general procedures should apply to any disaster that affects the delivery of traffic for an extended time period. Each CLEC will be given the same consideration during an outage and service will be restored as quickly as possible.

This document will cover the basic recovery procedures that would apply to every CLEC.

2.0 SINGLE POINT OF CONTACT

When a problem is experienced, regardless of the severity, the BellSouth Network Management Center (NMC) will observe traffic anomalies and begin monitoring the situation. Controls will be appropriately applied to insure the sanity of BellSouth's network; and, in the event that a switch or facility node is lost, the NMC will attempt to circumvent the failure using available reroutes.

BellSouth's NMC will remain in control of the restoration efforts until the problem has been identified as being a long-term outage. At that time, the NMC will contact BellSouth's Emergency Control Center (ECC) and relinquish control of the recovery efforts. Even though the ECC may take charge of the situation, the NMC will continue to monitor the circumstances and restore traffic as soon as damaged network elements are revitalized.

The telephone number for the BellSouth Network Management Center in Atlanta, as published in Telcordia's National Network Management Directory, is 404-321-2516.

3.0 IDENTIFYING THE PROBLEM

During the early stages of problem detection, the NMC will be able to tell which CLECs are affected by the catastrophe. Further analysis and/or first hand observation will determine if the disaster has affected CLEC equipment only; BellSouth equipment only or a combination. The initial restoration activity will be largely determined by the equipment that is affected.

Once the nature of the disaster is determined and after verifying the cause of the problem, the NMC will initiate reroutes and/or transfers that are jointly agreed upon by the affected CLECs' Network Management Center and the BellSouth NMC. The type and percentage of controls used will depend upon available network capacity. Controls necessary to stabilize the situation will be invoked and the NMC will attempt to re-establish as much traffic as possible.

For long term outages, recovery efforts will be coordinated by the Emergency Control Center (ECC). Traffic controls will continue to be applied by the NMC until facilities are re-established. As equipment is made available for service, the ECC will instruct the NMC to begin removing the controls and allow traffic to resume.

3.1 SITE CONTROL

In the total loss of building use scenario, what likely exists will be a smoking pile of rubble. This rubble will contain many components that could be dangerous. It could also contain any personnel on the premises at the time of the disaster. For these reasons, the local fire marshal with the assistance of the police will control the site until the building is no longer a threat to surrounding properties and the companies have secured the site from the general public.

During this time, the majority owner of the building should be arranging for a demolition contractor to mobilize to the site with the primary objective of reaching the cable entrance facility for a damage assessment. The results of this assessment would then dictate immediate plans for restoration, both short term and permanent.

In a less catastrophic event, i.e., the building is still standing and the cable entrance facility is usable, the situation is more complex. The site will initially be controlled by local authorities until the threat to adjacent property has diminished. Once the site is returned to the control of the companies, the following events should occur.

An initial assessment of the main building infrastructure systems (mechanical, electrical, fire & life safety, elevators, and others) will establish building needs. Once these needs are determined, the majority owner should lead the building restoration efforts. There may be situations where the site will not be totally restored within the confines of the building. The companies must individually determine their needs and jointly assess the cost of permanent restoration to determine the overall plan of action.

Multiple restoration trailers from each company will result in the need for designated space and installation order. This layout and control is required to maximize the amount of restoration equipment that can be placed at the site, and the priority of placements.

Care must be taken in this planning to insure other restoration efforts have logistical access to the building. Major components of telephone and building equipment will need to be removed and replaced. A priority for this equipment must also be jointly established to facilitate overall site restoration. (Example: If the AC switchgear has sustained damage, this would be of the highest priority in order to regain power, lighting, and HVAC throughout the building.)

If the site will not accommodate the required restoration equipment, the companies would then need to quickly arrange with local authorities for street closures, rights of way or other possible options available.

3.2 ENVIRONMENTAL CONCERNS

In the worse case scenario, many environmental concerns must be addressed. Along with the police and fire marshal, the state environmental protection department will be on site to monitor the situation.

Items to be concerned with in a large central office building could include:

- 1. Emergency engine fuel supply. Damage to the standby equipment and the fuel handling equipment could have created "spill" conditions that have to be handled within state and federal regulations.
- 2. Asbestos containing materials that may be spread throughout the wreckage. Asbestos could be in many components of building, electrical, mechanical, outside plant distribution, and telephone systems.
- 3. Lead and acid. These materials could be present in potentially large quantities depending upon the extent of damage to the power room.
- 4. Mercury and other regulated compounds resident in telephone equipment.
- 5. Other compounds produced by the fire or heat.

Once a total loss event occurs at a large site, local authorities will control immediate clean up (water placed on the wreckage by the fire department) and site access.

At some point, the companies will become involved with local authorities in the overall planning associated with site clean up and restoration. Depending on the clean up approach taken, delays in the restoration of several hours to several days may occur.

In a less severe disaster, items listed above are more defined and can be addressed individually depending on the damage.

In each case, the majority owner should coordinate building and environmental restoration as well as maintain proper planning and site control.

4.0 THE EMERGENCY CONTROL CENTER (ECC)

The ECC is located in the Colonnade Building in Birmingham, Alabama. During an emergency, the ECC staff will convene a group of pre-selected experts to inventory the damage and initiate corrective actions. These experts have regional access to BellSouth's personnel and equipment and will assume control of the restoration activity anywhere in the nine-state area.

In the past, the ECC has been involve with restoration activities resulting from hurricanes, ice storms and floods. They have demonstrated their capabilities during these calamities as well as

during outages caused by human error or equipment failures. This group has an excellent record of restoring service as quickly as possible.

During a major disaster, the ECC may move emergency equipment to the affected location, direct recovery efforts of local personnel and coordinate service restoration activities with the CLECs. The ECC will attempt to restore service as quickly as possible using whatever means is available; leaving permanent solutions, such as the replacement of damaged buildings or equipment, for local personnel to administer.

Part of the ECC's responsibility, after temporary equipment is in place, is to support the NMC efforts to return service to the CLECs. Once service has been restored, the ECC will return control of the network to normal operational organizations. Any long-term changes required after service is restored will be made in an orderly fashion and will be conducted as normal activity.

5.0 RECOVERY PROCEDURES

The nature and severity of any disaster will influence the recovery procedures. One crucial factor in determining how BellSouth will proceed with restoration is whether or not BellSouth's equipment is incapacitated. Regardless of who's equipment is out of service, BellSouth will move as quickly as possible to aid with service recovery; however, the approach that will be taken may differ depending upon the location of the problem.

5.1 CLEC OUTAGE

For a problem limited to one CLEC (or a building with multiple CLECs), BellSouth has several options available for restoring service quickly. For those CLECs that have agreements with other CLECs, BellSouth can immediately start directing traffic to a provisional CLEC for completion. This alternative is dependent upon BellSouth having concurrence from the affected CLECs.

Whether or not the affected CLECs have requested a traffic transfer to another CLEC will not impact BellSouth's resolve to re-establish traffic to the original destination as quickly as possible.

5.2 BELLSOUTH OUTAGE

Because BellSouth's equipment has varying degrees of impact on the service provided to the CLECs, restoring service from damaged BellSouth equipment is different. The outage will probably impact a number of Carriers simultaneously. However, the ECC will be able to initiate immediate actions to correct the problem.

A disaster involving any of BellSouth's equipment locations could impact the CLECs, some more than others. A disaster at a Central Office (CO) would only impact the delivery of traffic to and from that one location, but the incident could affect many Carriers. If the Central Office is a Serving Wire Center (SWC), then traffic from the entire area to those Carriers served from that switch would also be impacted. If the switch functions as an Access Tandem, or there is a tandem in the building, traffic from every CO to every CLEC could be interrupted. A disaster that destroys a facility hub could disrupt various traffic flows, even though the switching equipment may be unaffected.

The NMC would be the first group to observe a problem involving BellSouth's equipment. Shortly after a disaster, the NMC will begin applying controls and finding re-routes for the

completion of as much traffic as possible. These reroutes may involve delivering traffic to alternate Carriers upon receiving approval from the CLECs involved. In some cases, changes in translations will be required. If the outage is caused by the destruction of equipment, then the ECC will assume control of the restoration.

5.2.1 Loss of a Central Office

When BellSouth loses a Central Office, the ECC will

- a) Place specialists and emergency equipment on notice;
- b) Inventory the damage to determine what equipment and/or functions are lost;
- c) Move containerized emergency equipment and facility equipment to the stricken area, if necessary;
- d) Begin reconnecting service for Hospitals, Police and other emergency agencies; and
- e) Begin restoring service to CLECs and other customers.

5.2.2 Loss of a Central Office with Serving Wire Center Functions

The loss of a Central Office that also serves as a Serving Wire Center (SWC) will be restored as described in section 5.2.1.

5.2.3 Loss of a Central Office with Tandem Functions

When BellSouth loses a Central Office building that serves as an Access Tandem and as a SWC, the ECC will

- a) Place specialists and emergency equipment on notice;
- b) Inventory the damage to determine what equipment and/or functions are lost;
- c) Move containerized emergency equipment and facility equipment to the stricken area, if necessary;
- d) Begin reconnecting service for Hospitals, Police and other emergency agencies;
- e) Re-direct as much traffic as possible to the alternate access tandem (if available) for delivery to those CLECs utilizing a different location as a SWC;
- f) Begin aggregating traffic to a location near the damaged building. From this location, begin re-establishing trunk groups to the CLECs for the delivery of traffic normally found on the direct trunk groups. (This aggregation point may be the alternate access tandem location or another CO on a primary facility route.)
- g) Begin restoring service to CLECs and other customers.

5.2.4 Loss of a Facility Hub

In the event that BellSouth loses a facility hub, the recovery process is much the same as above. Once the NMC has observed the problem and administered the appropriate controls, the ECC will assume authority for the repairs. The recovery effort will include

- a) Placing specialists and emergency equipment on notice;
- b) Inventorying the damage to determine what equipment and/or functions are lost;
- c) Moving containerized emergency equipment to the stricken area, if necessary;
- d) Reconnecting service for Hospitals, Police and other emergency agencies; and
- e) Restoring service to CLECs and other customers. If necessary, BellSouth will aggregate the traffic at another location and build temporary facilities. This alternative would be viable for a location that is destroyed and building repairs are required.

5.3 COMBINED OUTAGE (CLEC AND BELLSOUTH EQUIPMENT)

In some instances, a disaster may impact BellSouth's equipment as well as the CLECs'. This situation will be handled in much the same way as described in section 5.2.3. Since BellSouth and the CLECs will be utilizing temporary equipment, close coordination will be required.

6.0 T1 IDENTIFICATION PROCEDURES

During the restoration of service after a disaster, BellSouth may be forced to aggregate traffic for delivery to a CLEC. During this process, T1 traffic may be consolidated onto DS3s and may become unidentifiable to the Carrier. Because resources will be limited, BellSouth may be forced to "package" this traffic entirely differently then normally received by the CLECs. Therefore, a method for identifying the T1 traffic on the DS3s and providing the information to the Carriers is required.

أراها الهياب والعراج والمعاري والموادي الراب المعارف والراب

7.0 ACRONYMS

CO - Central Office (BellSouth)

DS3 - Facility that carries 28 T1s (672 circuits)

ECC - Emergency Control Center (BellSouth)

CLEC - Competitive Local Exchange Carrier

NMC - Network Management Center

SWC - Serving Wire Center (BellSouth switch)

T1 - Facility that carries 24 circuits

Hurricane Information

During a hurricane, BellSouth will make every effort to keep CLECs updated on the status of our network. Information centers will be set up throughout BellSouth Telecommunications. These centers are not intended to be used for escalations, but rather to keep the CLEC informed of network related issues, area damages and dispatch conditions, etc.

Hurricane-related information can also be found on line at http://www.interconnection.bellsouth.com/network/disaster/dis_resp.htm. Information concerning Mechanized Disaster Reports can also be found at this website by clicking on CURRENT MDR REPORTS or by going directly to http://www.interconnection.bellsouth.com/network/disaster/mdrs.htm.

BST Disaster Management Plan

BellSouth maintenance centers have geographical and redundant communication capabilities. In the event of a disaster removing any maintenance center from service another geographical center would assume maintenance responsibilities. The contact numbers will not change and the transfer will be transparent to the CLEC.